# Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College

www.abtech.edu

Catalog of Courses Day and Evening College Volume 46 2008-2009

#### Asheville Campus

340 Victoria Road Asheville, NC 28801		
Phone: 828/254-1921 Fax: 828/251-6355	TDD: 254-1921, Ext. 444 or depress space bar several	times for operator assistance
Enka Site	Madison Site	A-B Tech at the Mall
1459 Sand Hill Road Candler, NC 28715	4646 U.S. Hwy. 25-70 Marshall, NC 28753 Phone: 828/649-2947	Asheville Mall 3 South Tunnel Road Asheville, NC 28805
Phone: 828/254-1921 Ext. 5802 Fax: 828/281-9842	Fax: 828/281-9859	Phone: 828/254-1921 Ext. 7591

Governed by: Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College Board of Trustees

#### Recognized and approved by:

- North Carolina State Board of Community Colleges
- N.C. State Approving Agency for the Use of Veterans Military and Educational Benefits

#### Program Accreditors/Approvals:

- Accreditation Review Committee on Education in Surgical Technology
- American Culinary Federation
- American Dental Association
- American Veterinary Medical Association Committee on Veterinary Technician Education and Activities
- Commission on Dental Accreditation
- Joint Review Committee on Education in Radiologic Technology
- National Accrediting Agency for Clinical Laboratory Sciences
- National Association for the Education of Young Children
- National Automotive Technicians Education Foundation, Inc.
- North Carolina Appraisal Board
- North Carolina Board of Nursing
- · North Carolina Office of Emergency Medical Services
- North Carolina Real Estate Commission
- North Carolina State Board of Cosmetic Art Examiners

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College is accredited by the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools to award associate degrees.

#### Catalog changes:

This catalog should not be considered a contract between Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College and the student. Adjustments in program or course content, sequence, schedule, and faculty may be made as necessary. A minimum enrollment may be required to offer a course or continue a program. Charges for tuition and fees are subject to change. The College Calendar dates or events may change because of inclement weather or for other reasons. If changes become necessary, efforts will be made to inform those who are involved.



# A Message from the President

Greetings from Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College. I am delighted you're considering continuing your education with us.

If you've taken classes here in the past, you'll know A-B Tech is a special place where the faculty and staff truly live and breathe our mission statement: "A-B Tech, the community's college is dedicated to student success." Our commitment to helping you succeed is

evident no matter where you go on our campuses, from registering for a parking sticker to choosing the right classes.

At A-B Tech, we meet you where you are on your educational journey and take you where you want to be. For some students, that may mean starting with a few classes to get ahead at work. For others, it may mean enrolling in a degree or diploma program that leads to a new career. Still others may be seeking the first two years toward a four-year degree.

Regardless of your goal, A-B Tech is a place of opportunity. We encourage you to take advantage of it!

- Dr. Betty Young, President

# Contents

Curriculum Programs	viii
Directory of College Services and Offices	xi
College Calendar 2008-2009	xiv
Summary of Performance Measures - 2007 Report	xviii
Campus Maps	xix
Asheville Campus Facilities	xxii
Enka Facilities	xxiv
Madison Facilities	xxiv
Organization	1
History	1
Administration	1
Curricula	2
Campus Facilities	2
Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College Foundation	3
Current Status	3
Location	3
College Mission and Vision	3
Nondiscrimination Policy	
Individuals with Disabilities	
Communicable Disease Policy	4
Internet and Campus Network Acceptable Use Policy	5
Guidelines for Digital Communications	
Continuing Education	7
Costs	7
Course Repetition	8
Services	8
Basic Skills	8
Community Service Programs	9
Entrepreneurial Ventures and Business Incubator	
Occupational and Public Service Training Programs	10
Workforce Development	
General Admission Procedures	13
Competitive Allied Health Programs	
Placement Testing	
Adult Basic Skills Student Status	

	Transfer, Credit-by-Exam, Articulated, and Advanced Placemen	t Credit15
	International Applicants	17
	Tuition and Expenses	19
	North Carolina Residency	
Table of	Tuition*	
	Student Activity Fees	
Contents	Computer Use and Technology Fee	
	Student Insurance	
	Additional Costs	
	Tuition and Fees Refund Policy	21
	Student Rights, Responsibilities and Due Process	22
	Code of Student Conduct	22
	Code of Classroom Conduct	24
	Student Rights of Due Process	25
	Student and Grade Appeals Policy	
	Privacy of Student Records	
	Academic Procedures	28
	Classification of Students	
	Declaring, Changing, or Adding Second Majors	
	Class Attendance	
	Prerequisites and Corequisites	
	Course Substitutions	
	First-Year Seminar	29
	Distance Learning	29
	Schedule Adjustments	
	Dropping/Withdrawing from a Class	
	Adding a Class	
	Balancing Class Size	
	College Withdrawal	
	Grading System	
	Transcript Codes	
	Quality Points	
	Final Examination Policy	
	Auditing Courses	
	Curriculum Course Repetition	
	Independent Study	34
	Cooperative Education	34
	Standards for Academic Progress	
	(Academic Warning, Probation, and Suspension Policy)	
	Academic Fresh Start	

iv

Honors And Achievements	36	-
Academic Programs, Core Competencies, and Graduation Requirement	nts 36	
Degree, Diploma, and Certificate Programs	36	
Transfer of Credit to Other Institutions		
Student Support Services	40	Table of
Counseling Services and the Career Center	40	<b>.</b>
Academic Advising	40	Contents
Services to Students with Disabilities	41	
Developmental Studies	41	
Student Services for Distance Learners	42	
Financial Aid	44	
Application Procedure	44	
Satisfactory Academic Progress Standards for Financial Aid	45	
Satisfactory Progress Increments	48	
Appeal of Financial Aid Termination	48	
Reinstatement of Financial Aid Eligibility	48	
Scholarships and Other Financial Aid Information	<b>49</b>	
Scholarships	49	
The Hope Tax Credit	50	
The Lifetime Learning Tax Credit	50	
Veteran's Educational Benefits	50	
Other Policies Affecting the Campus Environment	51	
Tobacco Free Campus	51	
Parking Regulations	51	
Workplace Violence Prevention Policy and Procedures		
No Weapons On Campus Policy	52	
Other College Services and Information	53	
College Services	53	
Allied Health and Public Service Education	57	
Associate Degree Nursing	58	
Basic Law Enforcement Training	61	
Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology	62	
Criminal Justice Technology	64	
Dental Assisting	67	
Dental Hygiene	68	
Early Childhood	70	
Infant/Toddler Care Certificate	73	
Early Childhood/Teacher Associate	74	
Emergency Medical Science	75	
Emergency Medical Science Bridge Program		
Fire Protection Technology	79	

	Human Services Technology	81
	Medical Assisting (Pending State Approval)	82
	Medical Laboratory Technology	83
	Medical Sonography	85
Table of	Ophthalmic Medical	
Table of	Phlebotomy	
Contents	Practical Nursing	
	Radiography	90
	Surgical Technology	92
	Surgical Technology Bridge Program	95
	Veterinary Medical Technology	97
	Business and Hospitality Education	99
	Accounting	101
	Baking and Pastry Arts	104
	Business Administration	107
	Computer Information Technology	109
	Cosmetology	116
	Culinary Technology	120
	Digital Media Technology	121
	Entrepreneurship (Pending State Approval)	125
	Esthetics Technology	
	Hotel and Restaurant Management	129
	Human Resources Management	131
	Information Systems Security	133
	Manicuring/Nail Technology	136
	Marketing and Retailing	136
	Medical Office Administration	139
	Medical Transcription	141
	Networking Technology	143
	Office Systems Technology	148
	Real Estate	151
	Resort and Spa Management	152
	Therapeutic Massage	154
	Web Technologies	157
	Engineering and Applied Technology	163
	Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology	165
	Automotive Systems Technology	
	Carpentry	173
	Civil Engineering Technology	175
	Computer-Aided Drafting Technology	
	Computer Engineering Technology	
	Construction Management Technology	
	Electrical/Electronics Technology	

vi

Electropics Engine coing Technology 101	•••
Electronics Engineering Technology	
Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology193	
Industrial Systems Technology196	
Machining Technology199	
Mechanical Engineering Technology205	Table of
Surveying Technology	Table of
Welding Technology213	Contents
Arts and Sciences 219	
General Education219	
Honors Program220	
Associate in Arts (A.A.) Degree221	
Associate in Arts (A.A.) Diploma	
Associate in Science (A.S.) Degree	
Associate in Science (A.S.) Diploma	
Associate in Fine Arts (A.F.A.) Degree	
Pre-major Articulation Agreements233	
Pre-major Tracks	
Elementary and Special Education	
Biotechnology	
General Occupational Technology236	
Course Descriptions 237	
Administration, Faculty, and Staff 407	
Index 423	

Address correspondence to the appropriate office in care of: Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College 340 Victoria Road Asheville, NC 28801

Tel: 828/254-1921 Fax: 828/251-6355 Internet: www.abtech.edu

# **Curriculum Programs**

#### Program Credential Schedule Accounting A.A.S. Degree Day/Evening Accounting Level I Certificate Dav Curriculum Accounting Level II Certificate Dav Programs Air Conditioning, Heating and Diploma Day/Evening Refrigeration Technology Basic Certificate Day/Evening Intermediate Certificate Day/Evening Certificate Advanced Evening Associate Degree Nursing A.A.S. Degree Day/Evening Automotive Systems Technology A.A.S. Degree Day Automotive Systems Technology Diploma Evening AST - Basic Auto Repair Certificate Day/Evening Certificate AST - Drive Trains Day/Evening AST - Electrical/Electronics Certificate Day/Evening AST - Under-Car Certificate Day/Evening Baking and Pastry Arts A.A.S. Degree Dav Cake Designs Certificate Day Restaurant Desserts Certificate Day Certificate Basic Law Enforcement Training Day/Evening Biotechnology A.A.S. Degree Day **Business Administration** A.A.S. Degree Day/Evening Diploma Day/Evening Carpentry Certificate Basic Carpentry Evening Certificate **Basic Cabinetry** Evening Civil Engineering Technology A.A.S. Degree Day/Evening College Transfer: Associate in Arts A.A. Degree Day/Evening Associate in Arts A.A. Diploma Day/Evening Associate in Science A.S. Degree Day/Evening A.A. Diploma Associate in Science Day/Evening Associate in Fine Arts A.F.A. Degree Day Computed Tomography & Magnetic Diploma Day Resonance Imaging Technology Certificate Computed Tomography Day Magnetic Resonance Imaging Certificate Day Computer-Aided Drafting Technology A.A.S. Degree Day/Evening Computer-Aided Drafting Certificate Day/Evening Computer Engineering Technology A.A.S. Degree Day/Evening PC and Network Maintenance Certificate Day/Evening Computer Information Technology A.A.S. Degree Day/Evening Database Management Certificate Day/Evening Certificate GIS (Geographic Information Systems) Day/Evening Certificate Microcomputer Applications Day/Evening PC Installation and Maintenance Certificate Day/Evening

			ix
Construction Management Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Evening	
Construction Management Technology	Certificate	Evening	
Cosmetology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
Cosmetology	Diploma	Day/Evening	
Criminal Justice Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	Curriculum
Culinary Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day	Drograms
Dental Assisting	Diploma	Day	Programs
Dental Hygiene	A.A.S. Degree	Day	
Digital Media Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
Digital Video	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Interactive Multimedia	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Early Childhood Associate	A.A.S. Degree	Day	
Early Childhood	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Infant/Toddler Care	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Early Childhood/Teacher Associate	A.A.S. Degree	Day	
Electrical/Electronics Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Evening	
Electrical/Electronics Technology	Diploma	Evening	
Electrical Wiring	Certificate	Evening	
Instrumentation and Control	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Electronics Engineering Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
Emergency Medical Science	A.A.S. Degree	Day	
Entrepreneurship (Pending State Approval)	A.A.S. Degree	Day	
Entrepreneurship	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Esthetic Technology	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Fire Protection Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
Fire Protection Technology	Certificate	Day/Evening	
General Occupational Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
General Occupational Technology	Diploma	Day/Evening	
Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Evening	
Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology	Diploma	Day	
Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology	Certificate	Day	
Hotel and Restaurant Management	A.A.S. Degree	Day	
Bed and Breakfast/Inn Management	Certificate	Day	
Hospitality Management	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Human Resources Management	A.A.S. Degree	Evening	
Human Services Technology/Social Services	A.A.S. Degree	Day	
Industrial Systems Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
Basic Maintenance	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Metal Fabrication	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Information Systems Security	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
Machining Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evening	
Machining Technology	Diploma	Day/Evening	
Basic Machining	Certificate	Day/Evening	
CNC Programming	Certificate	Day/Evening	
Advanced CNC Programming	Certificate	Day/Evening	

x			
A	Manicuring/Nail Technology	Certificate	Day/Evening
	Marketing and Retailing Retail Marketing	A.A.S. Degree Certificate	Day/Evenin Day/Evenin
Curriculum Programs	Mechanical Engineering Technology Plastic Injection Molding Certificate Mechanical Drafting Certificate Quality and cGMP Certificate	A.A.S. Degree Certificate Certificate Certificate	Day Day/Evening Day/Evening Day/Evening
	Medical Assisting (Pending Approval)	A.A.S. Degree	Day
	Medical Laboratory Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day
	Medical Office Administration Medical Coding	Diploma Certificate	Day/Evenin Evening
	Medical Sonography	A.A.S. Degree	Day
	Medical Transcription	Diploma	Day/Evenin
	Networking Technology CCNA Preparation Basic Network Administration RHCT Preparation	A.A.S. Degree Certificate Certificate Certificate	Day/Evenin Day/Evenin Day/Evenin Day/Evenin
	Office Systems Technology Office Systems Technology Word Processing/Desktop Publishing	A.A.S. Degree Diploma Certificate	Day Day Day/Evenin
	Opthalmic Medical Assistant *Diploma offered in collaboration with Caldu	Diploma* Diplomate College &	Day & Technical Institu
	Phlebotomy	Certificate	Day
	Practical Nursing	Diploma	Day
	Radiography	A.A.S. Degree	Day
	Real Estate	Certificate	Evening
	Real Estate Appraisal	Certificate	Evening
	Resort and Spa Management	A.A.S. Degree	Day
	Surgical Technology Surgical Technology	A.A.S. Degree Diploma	Day Day
	Surveying Technology Civil/Surveying CAD Surveying Fundamentals	A.A.S. Degree Certificate Certificate	Day/Evenin Day/Evenin Day/Evenin
	Therapeutic Massage Therapeutic Massage	A.A.S. Degree Diploma	Day Day
	Veterinary Medical Technology	A.A.S. Degree	Day/Evenin
	Web Technologies Web Designer Web Programming	A.A.S. Degree Certificate Certificate	Day/Evenin Day/Evenin Day/Evenin
	Welding Technology Welding Technology Welding Technology - Basic Welding I Welding Technology - Basic Welding II	A.A.S Degree Diploma Certificate Certificate	Day/Evenin Day/Evenin Day/Evenin Day/Evenin

# Directory of College Services and Offices

Directory of

College	
Services and	Chief Learning Officer Executive Vice President, Learning Simpson Administration Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 120
Offices	Continuing Education
	Basic Skills Executive Director Pines Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 488
	Community Service ProgramsDirector Pines Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 134
	Entrepreneurial Ventures and Business IncubatorExecutive Director Small Business Center/Business Incubator, Enka Site, Ext. 5851
	GED PreparationBasic Skills Office Pines Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 132
	GED Test SchedulingBasic Skills Office Pines Building, Asheville Campus, Exts. 132, 433
	GED Test Results/Transcripts GED Examiner Pines Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 312
	Occupational and Public Service Training Executive Director Haynes Technology Center, Enka Site, Ext. 5836
	Workforce Development
	Curriculum Programs
	Allied Health and Public Service Education
	Emergency Services Academy
	Arts and Sciences
	Business and Hospitality Education
	Hospitality Education Academy
	Career Pathways Partnership
	Emergency Services AcademyAssociate Dean Hemlock Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 353
	Engineering and Applied Technology Dean Dogwood Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 220

	Student ServicesVice President, Student Services Bailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 140
Directory of	A-B Tech at the Mall Site Coordinator
College	Mall Site, Ext. 7591
Services and	Admissions Admissions Office Bailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Exts. 144, 145, 210
Offices	Counseling
	Disability Services Coordinator of Disability Services Bailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 141
	Graduation ApplicationBailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 291
	International Student Services International Student Advisor Bailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 441
	Student Academic Records, Records and Registration Bailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 291, 376, 494, 204
	Student ActivitiesDirector of Student Activities Coman Student Activity Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 203
	Transcript Request
	Transfer Credits Director of Admissions Bailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 202
	Transfer-to-Senior-Institution Information Transfer Advising Center Elm Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 180 or 183
	Veterans Veteran's Service Office Bailey Student Services Center, Asheville Campus, Ext. 206
	Visiting the Campus
	Learning Resources
	Academic Learning CenterCoordinator Ferguson Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 228
	Distance Learning
	Instructional TechnologyCoordinator Holly Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 304
	LibraryDirector Holly Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 307
	Service LearningCoordinator Holly Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 7573

#### xii

#### College Services and Information

ADA Coordinator Director of Human Resources	Directory of
Sunnicrest Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 113	College
Books	Services and
Emergencies Ext. 125 or 9-911	Offices
Financial Aid	
Foundation	
Grants Grants Writer/Coordinator Fernihurst Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 7561	
Intramurals Coman Student Activity Center, Ext. 843	
Job Placement JobLink Center Maple Building, Asheville Campus, 250-4761	
Mountain Tech Lodge	
News, PublicationsDirector of Communications Simpson Administration Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 117	
Organizational and Professional DevelopmentDirector Sunnicrest Building, Asheville Campus, Ext. 178	
Parking Permits	
Payments, Student AccountsBusiness Office Simpson Administration Building, Asheville Campus, Exts. 152, 156, 155	
Resource Development	
Security Chestnut Building, Asheville Campus Ext. 0	

#### **Curriculum Programs**

Grade Changes	Class Instructor
Tutoring	Class Instructor

# College Calendar 2008-2009

All dates in this calendar are subject to change.

## College

Calendar

### Fall Semester - 2008

Registration: Current and Continuing Students	July 14 - 18
Registration: New Classified Students	July 21 - 25
General Registration	July 28 - August 8
Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees	August 8*
* Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.	
Late Registration	August 11 - 15
Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees for Late Registration	August 15*
* Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.	
New Student Welcome	August 14, 6:00 p.m., August 15, 9:00 a.m.
Classes Begin	August 18
Schedule Adjustments	August 18 - 19
Minimester I	August 18 - October 13
Late Start Semester First Class Day	August 25
Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund (Full term)	August 27
Labor Day College Holiday	September 1
Professional Development - 1/2 Day	September 16
Student Fall Break	October 20 - 21
Minimester II	October 14 - December 15
Last Day to Withdraw from a full 16-week class	November 12
Thanksgiving Student Holiday	November 26 - 29
Thanksgiving College Holiday	November 27 - 29
Last Day of Class/Examinations**	December 15
Total Class Days	80
Winter College Holidays	December 24-31, January 1

\*\* Up to three days may be made up at the end of the semester for inclement weather.

College

~					
( )		n	d	2	
ua	ιc		u	а	

# Spring Semester - 2009

Registration: Current and Continuing Students	December 1 - 5
General Registration	December 8 - January 2***
Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees	January 2*
* Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.	
Late Registration	January 5 - 9
Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees for Late Registration	January 9*
* Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.	
New Student Welcome	January 9, 9:00 a.m.
Classes Begin	January 12
Schedule Adjustments	January 12 - 13
Minimester I	January 12 - March 9
Martin Luther King Jr. Day College Holiday	January 19
Late Start Semester First Class Day	January 20
Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund (Full term)	January 22
Professional Development - 1/2 Day	February 17
Last Day to Apply for Spring Graduation	February 27
Minimester II	March 10 - May 12
Student Break or Inclement Weather Make-Up	March 13
Last Day to Withdraw from a full 16-week class	April 7
Spring College Holiday	April 13
Student Spring Break	April 13 - April 18
Last Day of Class/Examinations	May 12**
** May 12 will be scheduled as a Friday make-up day	
Spring Graduation	May 15
Total Class Days	80

\*\* Up to three days may be made up at the end of the semester or during spring break for inclement weather.

\*\*\* In person when college is open and when online registration is operational.

# Summer Session - 2009

Registration: Current and Continuing StudentsMay 4 - 8General RegistrationMay 11 - 15Last Day to Pay Tuition and FeesMay 15**Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 18 - 22Late RegistrationMay 22*Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees for Late Registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 22*New Student WelcomeMay 25New Student WelcomeMay 26Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund 10-Week Session: Jun 10-Week Session: Jun	
Last Day to Pay Tuition and FeesMay 15** Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 15*Late RegistrationMay 18 - 22Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees for Late RegistrationMay 22** Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 22** Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 22*New Student WelcomeMay 25, 9:00 a.m.Memorial Day College HolidayMay 26Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: Juny	
* Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 18 - 22Late RegistrationMay 22*Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees for Late Registration * Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 22*New Student WelcomeMay 22, 9:00 a.m.Memorial Day College HolidayMay 26Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.Late RegistrationMay 18 - 22Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees for Late RegistrationMay 22**Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 22, 9:00 a.m.New Student WelcomeMay 22, 9:00 a.m.Memorial Day College HolidayMay 26Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Independence Day College HolidayJuly 3Independence Day College HolidayJuly 3	
Last Day to Pay Tuition and Fees for Late RegistrationMay 22** Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.May 22*New Student WelcomeMay 22, 9:00 a.m.Memorial Day College HolidayMay 25Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
* Unpaid registrations will be deleted from the computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.New Student WelcomeMay 22, 9:00 a.m.Memorial Day College HolidayMay 25Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
computer registration system at 4:30 p.m.New Student WelcomeMay 22, 9:00 a.m.Memorial Day College HolidayMay 25Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
Memorial Day College HolidayMay 25Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
Classes BeginMay 26Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: Jun 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
Schedule AdjustmentsMay 26 - 27Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: Jun 10-Week Session: JunIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
Last Day to Apply for Summer GraduationMay 22Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: JulyIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
Last Day to Drop for a Partial Refund8-Week Session: May 10-Week Session: Jun July 3Independence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
10-Week Session: JuiIndependence Day College HolidayJuly 3Last Day to Withdraw8-Week Session: July	
Last Day to Withdraw 8-Week Session: July	
Last Day of Class/Examinations 8-Week Session: July	21**
** July 21 will be scheduled as a Friday make-up day for both sessions. 10-Week Session: Au	rust 4
Summer Graduation August 7	
Total Class Days8-Week Session: 4010-Week Session: 50	

College Calendar

# 

January	February	March	April
S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29	S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	S M T W T F 1 2 3 4 6 7 8 9 10 11 1 13 14 15 16 17 18 1 20 21 22 23 24 25 2 27 28 29 30
Мау	June	July	August
S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 3 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	S M T W T F 1 3 4 5 6 7 8 10 11 12 13 14 15 1 17 18 19 20 21 22 2 24 25 26 27 28 29 3 31
September	October	November	December
S         M         T         W         T         F         S           1         2         3         4         5         6           7         8         9         10         11         12         13           14         15         16         17         18         19         20           21         22         23         24         25         26         27           28         29         30	S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	S M T W T F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	S         M         T         W         T         F           1         2         3         4         5           7         8         9         10         11         12         1           14         15         16         17         18         19         2           21         22         23         24         25         26         2           28         29         30         31         31

# 

January	February	March	April
SMTWTFS 123	SMTWTFS 1234567	SMTWTFS 1234567	SMTWTFS 1234
4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17	8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21	8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21	5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18
18 19 20 21 22 23 24	22 23 24 25 26 27 28	22 23 24 25 26 27 28	19 20 21 22 23 24 25
25 26 27 28 29 30 31		29 30 31	26 27 28 29 30
May	June	July	August
SM TW TFS		SM TW T F S	SM TW TFS
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	SMTWTFS 123456	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11	2345678
10 11 12 13 14 15 16	7 8 9 10 11 12 13	12 13 14 15 16 17 18	9 10 11 12 13 14 15
17 18 19 20 21 22 23	14 15 16 17 18 19 20	19 20 21 22 23 24 25	16 17 18 19 20 21 22
24 25 26 27 28 29 30	21 22 23 24 25 26 27	26 27 28 29 30 31	23 24 25 26 27 28 29
31	28 29 30		30 31
September	October	November	December
SM TW TF S	SM TW TF S	S M T W T F S	SM TW TF S
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12
6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19	4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17	15 16 17 18 19 20 21	6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19
20 21 22 23 24 25 26	18 19 20 21 22 23 24	22 23 24 25 26 27 28	20 21 22 23 24 25 26
27 28 29 30	25 26 27 28 29 30 31	29 30	27 28 29 30 31

xvii

Summary of Performance Measures - 2007 Report

#### **Performance Measure**

Performance

Measures

- 1. Progress of Basic Skills Students Standard: 75% making progress
- 2. Passing Rates for Licensure and Certification Exams *Standard*: 80% aggregate passing rate 70% minimum passing rate for all exams
- 3. Goal Completion of Completers Standard: 95% goal achievement
- 4. Employment Status of Graduates Standard: 96% employment rate adjusted for local employment conditions
- 5. Performance of College Transfer Students Standard: Equivalent to Native UNC Sophomores and Juniors (86.2%)
- 6. Passing Rates of Students in **Developmental Courses** Standard: 70% passing rate
- 7. Success of Developmental Students in Subsequent College Courses Standard: No statistically significant difference between the performance of developmental and non-developmental students
- 8. Satisfaction of Completers and Non-Completers Standard: 90% satisfied with the quality of college programs and services
- 9. Curriculum Student Retention and Graduation Standard: 60% of student cohort retained or graduated
- 10. Employer Satisfaction Standard: 85% satisfaction with the training provided by the college
- 11. Business/Industry Satisfaction with Services Provided Standard: 90% satisfied with the services provided by the college
- YES 12. Program Unduplicated Headcount Enrollment Standard: Three year average annual enrollment of more than 10 students met this standard

## Standard Met

YES 78% making progress

#### NO

91% aggregate passing rate 8 of 9 exams with 70% or higher passing rate (1 exam at 67%)

YES 100% of completers met their educational goal

YES 99.64% employment rate

#### NO

86.0% of college transfer students had a GPA of 2.0 or above after two semesters at a UNC institution

YES 90% passing rate

#### NA

Data not available (CIS issue)

YES 96% satisfaction rate

YES 68% retention rate

YES 97% satisfaction rate

YES 99% satisfaction rate

# All A-B Tech programs

#### Source: 2007 Critical Success Factors Report





Campus

Мар

# 3 **Technical Community College - Asheville Campus Asheville-Buncombe**

To arrange a campus tour, call 828/254-1921, Ext. 205



Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College - Enka Site Facilities



Buildings

Legend

# **Buildings** Legend

# Asheville Campus Facilities

#### Thomas W. Simpson Administration Building Administrative Services **College Relations Office Communications Office Elevated Lecture Room** Information Systems Technology Instructional Services Office of the President **Research and Planning Office** K. Ray Bailey Student Success and Advocacy Center Admissions Office **Business Office** Bookstore **Career Center Counseling Center Disability Services Financial Aid Office** International Student Services **Placement Testing** Records and Registration(Registrar) **Veterans Representative Balsam Computer Technology Center Cisco Networking Academy Computer Information Technology Digital Media Technology** Information Systems Security Medical Coding Medical Office Administration Medical Transcription Networking Technology Office Systems Technology Red Hat Academy

Web Technologies

Word Processing/Desktop Publishing

#### **Birch Building**

Accounting Business Administration Cosmetology

Early College **Esthetics** Technology Human Resources Management Manicuring/Nail Technology Marketing and Retailing **Real Estate Real Estate Appraisal** Therapeutic Massage **Chestnut Building** Plant Operations Receiving Security Office **Coman Student Activity Center** A-B Tech Café Art Studio Gvm Health and Physical Education Intramurals Recruiter Student Government Association Student Activities Office Student Lounge **Dogwood Building** Air Conditioning, Heating, and **Refrigeration Technology** Automotive Systems Technology Carpentry Construction Management Technology Electrical/Electronics Technology Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology Machining Technology Mechanical Engineering Technology Welding Technology Elm Building

Civil Engineering Technology Computer-Aided Drafting Technology Electronics Engineering Technology English/Communications Flexible Automated Manufacturing Training Center Humanities/Fine Arts Mathematics Nursing Assistant Levels I and II Surveying Technology Transfer Advising Center

#### **Ferguson Building**

Academic Learning Center Developmental Studies Ferguson Auditorium Social/Behavioral Sciences

#### Fernihurst

Baking and Pastry Arts Conference Rooms Culinary Technology Dining Rooms Hotel and Restaurant Management Resource Development Office

#### Fernihurst Annex A and B

Drama and Performing Arts Foundation Office Grants Office

#### **Hemlock Building**

Emergency Services Academy Basic Law Enforcement Training Criminal Justice Technology Emergency Medical Science Fire Protection Technology Early Childhood Associate Human Services Technology/ Social Services Teacher Associate

#### **Holly Building**

Computer Lab Designed Teaching and Learning Distance Learning Educational Technology Services Library Service Learning Center

#### Ivy Building

Continuing Education Classes Decorative Restoration

#### Magnolia

Baking and Pastry Arts Culinary Technology Demonstration Hall Dining Rooms Hotel and Restaurant Management Mountain Tech Lodge Resort and Spa Management

#### **Maple Building**

Continuing Education Classes	
JobLink Career Center	
Workforce Development Office	

#### **Maple Annex**

Continuing Education Classes

#### The Pines

Adult Basic Education (ABE) Community Service Programs Compensatory Education Continuing Education Classes English as a Second Language General Education Development (GED) Human Resources Development Program (HRD)

#### **Poplar Building**

Child Care Center

#### **Rhododendron Building**

Associate Degree Nursing Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging (CT/MRI) Technology Dental Assisting Dental Hygiene Medical Assisting (Pending Approval) Medical Laboratory Technology Medical Sonography Phlebotomy Practical Nursing Radiography Surgical Technology Veterinary Medical Technology

#### Smith-McDowell House Museum

(Leased to WNC Historical Association) Museum of WNC History

#### Sunnicrest

ADA Coordinator Career Pathways Partnership Human Resources Organizational and Professional Development Office

#### Sycamore Building

Biology Chemistry/Physics Video Conference Center xxiii

Buildings

Legend

# **Enka Facilities**

#### Harvey L. Haynes Corporate Technology Training and Conference Center

Continuing Education Administration Continuing Education Business Office/ Registration Continuing Education Classes Occupational and Public Service Training Workforce Development

#### Small Business Center/Business Incubator and Technology Commercialization Center

BioNetwork/BioBusiness Biotechnology BioWork Classroom/Lab Business Incubator Commercial Kitchen Core Technology Lab Entrepreneurial Ventures and Business Incubator Small Business Center Student Business Incubator Technology Commercialization Center

# **Madison Facilities**

#### Liston B. Ramsey Building

Administrative Offices Auditorium Classrooms Computer Lab Conference Room Shop

Buildings

Legend

# Organization

# History

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College has served as the community's premier technical educator for many years. Originally funded by a bond election, the institution was established Sept. 1, 1959, and named the Asheville Industrial Education Center.

Following legislation creating the North Carolina System of Community Colleges that was enacted in 1963 by the General Assembly, the name was changed on Jan. 27, 1964 to Asheville-Buncombe Technical Institute. This legislation enabled the College to confer the Associate in Applied Science degree for the first time at graduation ceremonies in August 1964.

In its early years, the College administered the operation of four units located throughout Western North Carolina. These units have gained independent status and are now fully accredited community colleges.

The Board of Trustees approved a third name change to Asheville-Buncombe Technical College on Aug. 6, 1979. A final name change occurred Nov. 2, 1987 when the Board of Trustees approved Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College, an action that became official when endorsed by the Buncombe County Commissioners on Nov. 3, 1987.

In October 1988 the College received approval to offer associate degree programs and in September 1989 enrolled its first class for the Associate in Science degree. The Associate in Arts degree was first offered during summer quarter 1990-91.

On Jan. 18, 1990 A-B Tech officially opened a satellite site in Madison County. The College had served the county out of temporary quarters at the Marshall Elementary School since Dec. 12, 1984.

By the fall term of 1997, the College had reengineered all programs and converted to the semester system.

The College opened a site offering credit and non-credit courses at the Asheville Mall in September 2006.

## Administration

The College was initially administered by the Asheville City School Board of Education. Following the establishment of the North Carolina System of Community Colleges, control passed to an independent board of trustees.

From the beginning, prominent Asheville and Buncombe County business and community leaders have helped to guide the College. In addi-

tion, each academic program has an advisory committee made up of local practitioners. Several hundred local citizens provide guidance for the educational programs of the College.

## Curricula

Organization

The first program offered by the College was Practical Nursing. Electronics Engineering Technology and the Machinist programs were started in 1960. These three curricula are still offered along with many other career and College transfer programs.

The College offers the Associate in Arts, the Associate in Science, the Associate in Fine Arts, and the Associate in Applied Science degrees, diplomas, and certificates.

The Associate in Arts, Associate in Science, and Associate in Fine Arts degree programs are offered in the Division of Arts and Sciences. All career curricula and courses are offered through three divisions: Allied Health and Public Service Education, Business and Hospitality Education, and Engineering and Applied Technology. In addition, noncredit academic, avocational, practical skills, and occupational classes and activities are offered through the Continuing Education Division.

Continuing Education courses are generally offered, with sufficient enrollment, on demand. Curriculum courses are usually offered on planned schedules in both the day and evening/weekend programs. Many curriculum classes are also offered in clusters for unclassified students. Some Continuing Education courses-including Adult Basic Education, Human Resources Development, New and Expanding Industry Training, Small Business Center, Total Quality Management, and Focused Industrial Training activities-are ongoing or are repeated on a regular basis.

Both curriculum and Continuing Education programs are supported through the activities of the GED Testing program, Developmental Studies, the Academic Learning Center, and the Library. Classes meet on campus and at various off-campus sites. Course requirements are the same without regard to meeting times or locations.

# **Campus Facilities**

On March 15, 1961 the Industrial Education Center moved into two newly constructed buildings off Victoria Road in Asheville. Over the years, the Board of Trustees has acquired land that today totals 144 acres.

Twenty-three buildings house academic programs and campus services. Included in this total is the Smith-McDowell House, the oldest brick house in Buncombe County, leased to the Western North Carolina Historical Association.

On Jan. 18, 1990 the College established a site in Madison County. The satellite operation provides adult education and College credit courses for the people of Madison County.

Over the years, a combination of special funding has provided for campus expansion. Since 1985, the North Carolina General Assembly has approved \$5 million in special legislation for campus construction.

Since 1987, Buncombe County voters have approved \$13.5 million in bonds to be used for campus additions and renovations. In statewide

bond referendums, voters approved 5 million in 1993 and 14 million in 2000 for capital projects at A-B Tech.

Buncombe County Commissioners purchased property for A-B Tech belonging to St. Genevieve Gibbons Hall, a private school that merged with Asheville Country Day School to form the Carolina Day School. The Board of Trustees acquired the title to these 12.77 acres and four buildings on Sept. 23, 1987. Additionally, in 1990 the Commissioners purchased 16.75 acres contiguous to the west boundaries of the campus. This purchase included Sunnicrest, the only remaining lodge constructed by George Vanderbilt. The lodge has been renovated to house College offices.

On Oct. 21, 1987, A-B Tech in cooperation with Buncombe Child Development opened a Child Care Center, which offers day service to students and faculty.

On Oct. 23, 2000, BASF Corporation donated nearly 37 acres and three buildings to A-B Tech to establish a satellite site in Enka that includes a small business center, a student business incubator, a technology training and conference center, a biotechnology center, a biobusiness center, and a commercial food kitchen.

# Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College Foundation

The Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College Foundation was established in 1996 as a separate 501(c)(3) non-profit corporation. Its sole purpose is to provide financial support for the students and programs of Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College. The A-B Tech Foundation meets critical needs that cannot be addressed in the College's normal operating budget. All gifts are tax deductible as allowed by law.

# **Current Status**

A-B Tech, with strong local support, has grown in facilities and land acquisition, in enrollment, in curricula, and in expanded services to the community. The College has the largest total headcount enrollment of any institution of higher education in Western North Carolina, serving nearly 26,000 in 2006-07.

# Location

The Asheville campus is located on Victoria Road in Asheville, North Carolina, a city repeatedly named as one of the most livable towns in America. Situated near major interstates and on local bus routes, the College is convenient to the citizens it serves.

The Madison Site is located in Marshall, NC. The Enka Site is located in the Enka community near Asheville, NC. A-B Tech at the Mall is located at the Asheville Mall on South Tunnel Road in Asheville, NC.

# **College Mission and Vision**

## **College Mission Statement**

A-B Tech, the community's college, is dedicated to student success. As a comprehensive community college, A-B Tech is committed to provid-

Organization

ing accessible, quality, educational opportunities for lifelong learning to meet the diverse and changing needs of our community.

## **College Vision Statement**

Organization

A-B Tech's vision is to develop strategies for student success through Invitational Education.

## **Nondiscrimination Policy**

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College does not discriminate on the basis of sex, race, color, national origin, age, disability, or religion in the educational programs or activities which it operates. The College is required by Title IX of the Education Amendment of 1972 not to discriminate on the basis of sex, and under other Federal legislation the College will not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or religion. The requirement not to discriminate in education programs and activities extends to employment in the College and to admission into its programs.

Inquiries or complaints concerning the application of Title IX, the ADA, and other Federal nondiscrimination legislation to Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College should be referred to:

Director of Human Resources Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College 340 Victoria Road Telephone: 828/254-1921, Ext. 113 Asheville, North Carolina 28801 TDD: 254-1921, Ext. 444 or depress Sunnicrest Building space bar several times for Internet: www.abtech.edu operator assistance

# Individuals with Disabilities

Individuals with disabilities (as defined in the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, "ADA") wishing to make a request for reasonable accommodation, auxiliary communication aids or services, or materials in alternative accessible formats should contact the Disability Services Counselor in the Bailey Student Services Center. Persons who wish to file a complaint of alleged discrimination on the basis of disability should contact the Director of Human Resources listed above.

# **Communicable Disease Policy**

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College shall not discriminate against applicants, employees, students, or persons utilizing A-B Tech services who have or are suspected of having a communicable disease. As long as employees are able to perform satisfactorily the essential functions of the job, and there is no medical evidence indicating that the employee's condition is a threat to the health or safety of the individual, coworkers, students, or the public, an employee shall not be denied continued employment. Applicants shall not be denied employment, nor shall students be denied admission to the campus or classes, nor shall persons utilizing A-B Tech services be denied services based on whether they are suspected of having a communicable disease so long as there is no threat to the health and safety of students, staff, or others involved. A-B Tech will consider the educational or employment status of individuals with a communicable disease or suspected of a communicable disease on an individual, case-by-case basis following any procedures outlined by the President.

# **Internet and Campus Network Acceptable Use Policy**

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College provides campus network and computing facilities including internet access for the use of faculty, staff, students, and other authorized individuals in support of the research, educational, and administrative purposes of the College.

The College has extensive information technology resources and systems available for both instruction and administrative applications. Faculty, staff, and students are encouraged to become familiar with College technology resources and systems and to use them on a regular basis. Users are expected to exercise responsible, ethical behavior when using these resources and to adhere to the following guidelines:

- 1. The internet and associated resources contain a wide variety of material and information. Information available on the internet is not generated or selected by Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College. The College is not responsible for the accuracy or quality of the information obtained through or stored on the campus network.
- 2. The creation, display, or transmittal of illegal, malicious, or obscene material is prohibited.
- 3. Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College will not be liable for the actions of anyone connecting to the internet through College facilities. All users shall assume full liability (legal, financial, or otherwise) for their actions.
- 4. The user is responsible for complying with laws protecting software or other accessed information. Downloading programs and files may violate United States copyright laws that protect information and software. Although the internet provides easy access to software distributed by companies on a trial basis, this does not mean that the software is free or that it may be distributed freely. All files downloaded from a source external to the campus must be scanned for viruses.
- 5. Because of the insecure nature of transmitting files electronically, no right of privacy exists with regard to e-mail, internet sessions, or electronic file storage and transmission. When sending or forwarding e-mail over the campus network or the internet, users shall identify themselves clearly and accurately. Anonymous or pseudonymous posting is expressly forbidden.
- 6. Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College computing and telephone facilities maintain usage statistics in archived log files for the purpose of monitoring system performance and usage patterns. Users must not perform tasks they would not want logged.
- College employees may make reasonable personal use of the campus network, e-mail, and the internet as long as the direct measurable cost to the public is none or is negligible, and there is no negative impact on employee's performance of duties.
- 8. All users of the internet by way of College facilities must comply with all relevant policies and procedures of the College.
- 9. Use of the internet for commercial gain or profit is not allowed from a College site.

Organization

Failure to comply with any of these provisions will result in disciplinary action as provided for under the disciplinary policies and procedures of the College.

Organization

A-B Tech provides access to the internet by way of the State of North Carolina Wide Area Network. As such, all users are subject to the governing policies established by the North Carolina State Chief Information Officer in addition to the above A-B Tech Internet and Campus Network Acceptable Use Policy. The current policy governing use of the North Carolina Wide Area Network and the internet can be reviewed at: www.scio.state.nc.us/sitPolicies.asp.

# **Guidelines for Digital Communications**

In E-communication (email, Discussion Forums, Blogs, etc) the traditional verbal and non-verbal cues such as tone, inflection, body language, and gestures are missing and thus the chances of misunderstanding or miscommunication are increased. The following etiquette for online communication will foster the clear and invitational style of communication we all desire and expect from one another. Guidelines are listed below.

- 1. Avoid ad hominem attacks. Attack ideas, not the person expressing the ideas.
- 2. Avoid personal agendas. If you have issues with individuals or college policies and procedures, pursue these through the appropriate college channels.
- 3. Be cautious with sarcasm and humor. Others may not share your sense of humor and expressions you find commonplace may be offensive to others.
- 4. Be cautious with the content of your communication. Assume the content of what you write may be forwarded or become public.
- 5. Do not use profanity or obscenities. This is unprofessional and inappropriate for any college related communication.
- 6. Respect the diversity of ideas and opinions. View your communication as part of a panel discussion and not a pulpit.
- 7. Provide a sound rationale for your position. Appeal to facts and reasons to defend your position. Avoid emotive language.
- 8. Verify the information you pass on. This will prevent chain-letter and gossipy-type mischief.
- 9. Do not use all upper case letters. It is the equivalent of screaming.
- 10. Do not use all lower case letters. It is the equivalent of mumbling.
- 11. Proofread and edit messages before sending. Do not rely solely on spell check.
- 12. Use proper grammar and syntax. Avoid sentence fragments and errors in paragraphing and punctuation.

Continuing

Education

# **Continuing Education**

The Continuing Education Division offers classes and training to support the economic development of the community and its citizens. Needs for higher academic education, employment skills, basic educational skills, job training and retraining, personal growth and development, and business and economic development are continually identified through a variety of assessments.

Different learning approaches to meet community needs involve traditional classroom instruction, individualized instruction, computerassisted learning, community-based learning centers, on-site classes and training for business and industry, and apprenticeships. Also available is assessment, consultation, and technical assistance for individuals, businesses, industries, and public and private sector agencies.

The educational offerings of the Continuing Education Division are built on the concept of lifelong learning. Classes and training are provided in different formats, at a variety of times, and at locations where the needs of students can most conveniently be met.

Some of the Continuing and Off-Campus Education Programs are coordinated with the Workforce Investment Act (WIA) or the WorkFirst programs of other agencies. These and other similar programs represent joint efforts to bring education and training services to the community.

Training and course work may carry Continuing Education Unit (CEU) credit; these unit credits are not part of college curriculum diploma or degree programs. Curriculum courses that carry full college diploma and degree credits are offered at off-campus sites through the coordinated efforts of Continuing Education Program directors and the deans and department chairs of the four curriculum academic divisions of the College.

The Continuing Education Division provides programs for adults age 18 or older. Minors may enroll for some classes with special permission. For some programs, the enrollment of minors cannot displace an adult.

## Costs

Costs for Continuing Education classes vary, but there is usually a nominal registration fee. Fees may also be charged for books, materials, supplies, and accident insurance. For some classes, North Carolina residents age 65 or older are exempt from registration fees. There are no registration fees for basic skills classes.

# **Course Repetition**

There is a limit to the number of times a student may enroll in a particular continuing education class. The Continuing Education Course Repetition policy guides enrollment in selected types of classes.

Continuing Occupational training courses may not be taken more than twice within a five-year period without the student paying the full cost of the course as determined by the College. Students may repeat occupational training courses more than once if the repetitions are required for certification, licensure, or recertification.

A course other than occupational training may not be taken for more than two consecutive terms without a break of at least one term. Students who are enrolled in Adult Basic Education (ABE), General Education Development (GED), or Compensatory Education classes may continue in them as long as reasonable educational and/or social progress is being made according to the goals of the program. Students in Compensatory Education classes will be reviewed after no more than two years to determine whether they will continue in the program.

The College reserves the right to modify this policy in general or relative to a given course as necessary to meet the needs of the College and its students.

# Services

Continuing Education needs are addressed in five domains:

- 1. Basic Skills
- 2. Community Service Programs
- 3. Entrepreneurial Ventures and Business Incubator
- 4. Occupational and Public Service Training and Human Resources Development
- 5. Workforce Development

# **Basic Skills**

The **Basic Skills Programs** provide opportunities for upgrading reading, mathematics, English, and life skills. Assessment is a basic part of all these programs. The Adult Basic Education (ABE) Program supports academic remediation in reading comprehension, mathematics, and language skills and provides pre-GED instruction.

One of two adult high school programs can lead the student to the equivalent of high school completion: (1) The General Education Development (GED) Program offers instruction in five subject areas in preparation for taking the high school diploma equivalency (GED) test and (2) The Adult High School Diploma Program provides instruction designed to qualify individuals for an adult high school diploma, awarded jointly by a local board of education and the College after the student successfully completes 20 units of credit and the North Carolina Competency Tests. Instruction for Basic Skills Programs is available on campus and at community learning centers or workplace sites when there is sufficient demand.

At the GED Testing Center, students can take the tests of General Educational Development (GED). The tests cover:

- Writing Skills
- Mathematics
- Social Studies
- Science
- Reading

With passing scores, the student earns a GED which is awarded by the North Carolina Community College System. This certificate is generally accepted on an equal basis with a traditional diploma for employment, promotion, or further education.

To be eligible for testing, and applicant must:

- be at least 18 years old (16- and 17-year-olds may test with special permission).
- be a current North Carolina resident.
- be certified to test through the GED Preparation Program (Call 254-1921, Ext. GED).
- pay the testing fees (\$7.50 for initial testing and \$2.50 for retesting in Writing Skills) at the Continuing Education Business Office, Pines Building, Room 205D or the Business Office in the Bailey Student Services Center before arriving at the testing center.

**English as a Second Language (ESL)** is intended to improve the English reading, speaking, and writing skills of non-native students. American culture, history, and life skills are also taught.

The **Compensatory Education Program** is an academic program specifically for adults with mental retardation. The program features lessons in community living, consumer education, health, language, mathematics, social science, and vocational education. Emphasis is placed on helping each student become as independent as possible, primarily by improving academic, social, survival, and independent-living skills. Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) classes are provided to improve and enhance the skills of adult survivors of traumatic brain injuries. Classes focus on memory, social, and time-management skills as well as community living, consumer education, health, language, and math.

# **Community Service Programs**

The **Community Service Programs** provide courses, seminars and activities that contribute to the community's overall cultural, civic, and intellectual growth. Courses are designed to assist adults in the development of new skills, or improvement or upgrading of existing ones. With hundreds of classes and events every year, these programs provide lifelong learning opportunities to citizens of Buncombe and Madison County. The program provides a variety of art classes, from abstract painting to stained glass. The language component includes Mandarin Chinese, French, Italian, Japanese, and Spanish. Dance classes, from Ballroom to Salsa, bring hundreds of couples to the campus each year. Practical skills classes such as upholstery, sewing, and quilting add to the diversity of the courses offered.

Continuing

Education

## **Entrepreneurial Ventures and Business Incubator**

The **Small Business Center/Business Incubator** provides free one-toone counseling and advising services to existing and potential small business owners. In addition, a variety of seminars and special events are sponsored by the Small Business Center to assist entrepreneurs with all aspects of running a business. A professional services office is also available in which experts from the legal, accounting, marketing, management and technology fields provide advice to business clients on a pro-bono basis.

The Incubator is a model which allows entrepreneurs a "jump start" for their business. This program is a dynamic process that provides: physical space for one's business, consulting and technical assistance, access to business services and equipment, technology support and guidance in obtaining financing. In addition, there is a student business incubator available for current A-B Tech students.

## **Occupational and Public Service Training Programs**

**Occupational Programs** provide education and training for individuals to prepare for new or different employment and to upgrade the skills of individuals in their current employment. These opportunities are available through single courses or a series of courses specifically designed for an occupation. A significant number of these courses are offered to meet licensure or certification requirements for employment in careers such as Fire and Rescue, Emergency Services, Criminal Justice/Law Enforcement, Nurse Aide I and II, and Dental Radiography. Other offerings include programs for the following occupational areas: effective teacher training, emission standards "OBD," equine management, notary public, biowork, and public safety education.

Students in the **Decorative Painting Techniques and Restoration Program** train in all aspects of surface treatments and decoration. The content of the program deals with traditional finishes in historic buildings as well as new work and the development of individual styles and techniques. Students learn the physical and chemical nature of building materials, methods of stenciling, gilding, ornamental plaster work, marbling, woodgraining, wall glazing, paperhanging and the preparation of old and new surfaces to receive decorative treatments. Related job opportunities include residential and commercial decorating, church restoration, picture frame and architectural gilding. This 44-week program starts in January and ends in December. The foundation level covers tools and equipment, materials, drawings and geometric shapes, calculations, and surface preparation. The advanced level covers specifications, decorative treatments, and color.

The **Computer Training Department** provides hundreds of offerings each year. A-B Tech works to meet the needs of those in the marketplace who want to master emerging technologies, gain the professional certifications that allow them to advance in their professions, or enter a field that promises continued growth. For administrative, technical, customer service and professional workers alike, computer skills are a constant. A-B Tech's programs provide training in a variety of disciplines to help North Carolina's workforce grow and learn. From basic

Continuing

Education

courses to intensive professional programs, A-B Tech provides critical and thorough instruction in areas of software, hardware, and peripherals. Designed for both beginning students and professionals seeking to update their skills, A-B Tech courses and programs cover such timely subjects as administrative and financial software, relational database technology, software-specific training programs, operating systems, and beyond. Courses are offered in traditional instructor-led, online, and hybrid formats.

The **Emergency Services Academy (ESA)** was created to establish a single point of contact for students, college personnel, and the community in the fields of Fire Service, Law Enforcement, and Emergency Medical Science. The Academy provides training in both curriculum and continuing education. A significant number of these courses are offered to meet licensure or certification requirements for employment in Fire and Rescue, Criminal Justice and Law Enforcement, and Emergency Medical Science. The Emergency Services Academy also offers numerous specialized classes that meet qualifications and standards that are required by their governing agencies.

The **Human Resources Development (HRD) Program** provides shortterm pre-vocational training and counseling designed to help unemployed and underemployed adults successfully enter the workforce with additional education. Instruction focuses on the following topics:

- Career assessment
- Development of a positive self-concept
- Development of employability skills
- Development of communication skills
- Development of problem-solving skills
- Awareness of the impact of information technology in the workplace

Technical and Industrial Training Programs provide education and training for individuals to prepare for new or different employment in industrial or technically challenging fields and to upgrade the skills of individuals in their current employment. These opportunities are available through single courses or a series of courses specifically designed for a business, industrial, or technical occupation. Many of these courses are offered as apprenticeships or to meet certification requirements for employment in careers such as electrical journeymen, building, electrical, mechanical or plumbing inspection and code updates. Additional course offerings include: carpentry, welding, masonry, ceramic tile, OSHA safety management and supervision.

# Workforce Development

The Center for Workforce Development provides programs and training that supports local business and industry. The Center ties the College to the associated efforts of local, regional, and state agencies for economic and workforce development.

**Customized Industry Training (CIT)** provides the flexibility to meet the retraining needs for existing industries which are making an appreciable capital investment, deploying new technology, and increasing the wages of employees who obtain advanced skills. The CIT Program aug-

Continuing

Education

ments the services of the New and Expanding Industry Training (NEIT) and Focused Industrial Training (FIT) Programs. Training is customized for the individual companies served and projects are approved on a case-by-case basis. The CIT Program is a new option for assisting business and industry in remaining productive and profitable.

Continuing

Education

**Focused Industrial Training (FIT)** is designed to address the special training needs of existing North Carolina industry. FIT Programs are designed to assist businesses and industries with training needs assessment, instructional design, instructional costs, and training delivery for personnel involved in the direct production of goods and services. Focused Industry Training is primarily directed toward incumbent employees who need to update their skills and technical knowledge because of technological changes within the workplace. Instruction is expected to focus on specific training needs and may require small classes that would not be feasible with regular program funds.

Companies eligible for training assistance through the Focused Industry Training Program include manufacturing, warehouse and distribution, business support services, biotechnology, and those companies that design and program computers and telecommunications systems. Customized instruction will be directed toward full-time skilled and semi-skilled employees. Product and technology support positions are also eligible for training assistance.

**New and Expanding Industry (NEIT)** provides help for training new employees to meet growth and expansion demands. Through customized training programs designed for each company, NEIT offers training at no cost to the employer. New and expanding companies are able to initiate operations more quickly and become more productive with this assistance. Training is offered in three ways: college provided, vendor provided, and company provided.

The **Quality Program** provides training and technical assistance in Productivity improvement, total quality practices and international quality standards for businesses, healthcare providers, and public and private sector agencies. Offerings include Six Sigma, Lean, basic quality skills, statistical process control, and all phases of ISO 9001:2000 implementation. The program also partners with the American Society for Quality to provide quality course offerings. Additionally, a resource center for quality information and a lending library make specialized books and videos available.
Admissions

and Student

Information

# General Admission Procedures

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College has an open door admission policy. High school graduation or equivalence is normally required for admission to any curriculum; however, there are a few programs for non-graduates 18 years of age or older. The College accepts applications continuously throughout the school year. Early application is advised for many programs.

Individually selected classes may be taken by unclassified students, providing the prerequisites have been met. After accumulating 20 hours, unclassified students must obtain a signature from the Vice President for Student Services in order to confirm further educational plans.

Placement into specific courses is based upon standards that will help to assure the student's success. Students who do not yet possess the background required for these courses will be enrolled in developmental courses designed to provide this background.

Persons wishing to enroll in a curriculum program at the College must complete the entire application process and meet the following requirements:

- 1. Submit an application form.
- 2. Obtain transcripts of credits from all secondary schools attended. Records should show that the student is a high school graduate or has a state approved equivalent education. Transcripts from previously attended colleges must also be obtained if transfer credit is desired.
- 3. Persons applying for admission into all degree and diploma programs are required to take the Accuplacer Test or submit acceptable SAT/ACT scores earned within the preceding three years. Requests for reasonable accommodations or test exemption by transfer credit will be reviewed individually. Alternate testing formats will be made available to individuals with disabilities upon request to the Disability Services Counselor.
- 4. Admission to selected allied health programs is competitive. Please visit or contact the Bailey Student Services Center for the application process and criteria.

#### www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp

5. A complete physical examination may be required by some programs but only after the student is admitted.

Upon completion of this procedure, the student may be accepted unconditionally or provisionally into the program. Provisional acceptance indicates that developmental classes are necessary; this status changes to unconditional acceptance once the developmental classes are completed and the student notifies his or her Student Success Advocate.

#### **Competitive Allied Health Programs**

Admissions and Student Information Admission to seven of the Allied Health curricula is competitive among qualified applicants according to established criteria. There is a limited application period. Competitive Allied Health programs include Associate Degree Nursing, Dental Assisting, Dental Hygiene, Medical Sonography, Practical Nursing, Radiography, and Surgical Technology. Applicants are selected for admission to these programs based upon special criteria. Selection criteria vary for each program. The exact admissions evaluation criteria for each competitive Allied Health program can be found in the Admissions section of the college web page at **www.abtech.edu**. The printed version is available in the Bailey Student Services Center. The criteria are revised and updated annually.

#### **Placement Testing**

The purpose of placement testing is to match the academic readiness of the incoming student with the academic requirements of the curriculum. Persons applying for admission into all degree and diploma programs are required to take the Accuplacer Test. Students who are unclassified (not desiring to be enrolled in a major) will need to take the placement test if they desire to take a mathematics, English, reading class or any course for which math or English are prerequisites. Alternate testing formats will be made available to individuals with disabilities upon request from the Disability Services Counselor. Documentation of disability will be required prior to the establishment of accommodations for placement testing.

All students, except those applying to limited enrollment programs in the Allied Health division, may waive the placement testing requirement if they submit documentation of acceptable SAT, ACT, or other state-approved placement test scores which have been earned within the preceding three years. Transfer credit received from a regionally accredited institution for first-level English and math courses will also be accepted in lieu of placement testing. The student must submit an official transcript to receive transfer credit and to officially waive the need for placement testing. Students applying for admission to limited enrollment Allied Health programs should consult the program's admissions brochure for detailed information about placement testing for the program of choice. These publications are available in the Bailey Student Services Center.

All students, upon submitting a College application, will be given access to the college's "Placement Testing" brochure with a list of testing dates and times. The brochure provides information on each of the placement testing sections as well as a sample test. Students must present a picture I.D. to take the placement test. Placement testing is available both day and evening hours and the results are provided to the student by a Student Success Advocate immediately after the student completes the tests. Based on placement scores, a student will be placed directly into College English and math or into one of the developmental courses that are designed to prepare the student for entry into his or her chosen field of study. To support student success, students are required to take the courses into which they are placed.

#### Adult Basic Skills Student Status

Students who place into Adult Basic Skills reading will be allowed to enroll in College courses only after they have received appropriate remediation through the Adult Basic Skills program. Students who test into Adult Basic Skills language and mathematics must also receive appropriate remediation prior to enrolling in college courses.

Students who place into Adult Basic Skills level math only or Adult Basic Skills language only will be allowed to take Developmental Studies and/or curriculum classes with approval of their academic advisor or Student Success Advocate.

#### Transfer, Credit-by-Exam, Articulated, and Advanced Placement Credit

#### Transfer Credit from Other Institutions.

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College will accept credit for parallel work completed in other post-secondary institutions accredited by a regional accrediting agency. Applicants who seek transfer credit should make regular application to the College and obtain from the Admissions Office a Request for Transfer Credit form for the evaluation of all post-secondary work. No transfer credit will be granted for work below a "C." Transfer credit for developmental courses will only be granted if the course is a semester course taken at another college in the North Carolina Community College System. Transfer credit will be awarded for course work without assigning grades or quality points. Computer information/technology and related courses must be five years or more recent upon point of transfer. Proficiency credits from other institutions will not be accepted. No more than one-half of the credit hours required in a program may be earned by transfer credit. If any course is taken for credit after transfer credit has been awarded, and a grade of A, B, C, D, or F is earned, it will replace the transfer credit. A student who must repeat a course may take it at another institution and transfer it to A-B Tech according to the guidelines above. Credit may be awarded for appropriate military courses. If a student submits a transcript from a foreign university, it will be the student's responsibility to provide accurate translations of (a) the transcript, (b) course descriptions, and (c) the grading system. Credits will be evaluated in the context of the current catalog.

Students transferring into the Associate in Arts, Associate in Science, or Associate in Fine Arts program who have transfer credit from colleges other than the North Carolina Community College System (NCCCS) or the institutions in the University of North Carolina System should speak with their advisor regarding eligibility for the Articulation Agreement between the universities and NCCCS. Students who have quarter courses will not be eligible for the Articulation Agreement. Transcripts of these students will be evaluated on a course-by-course basis.

Students transferring into the A.A. or A.S. program who have completed the general education core of 44 semester hours with the proper distri-

Admissions and Student

bution of hours, a "C" or better in all courses, and an overall GPA of 2.0 will be given credit for the general education core. Students transferring into the AFA program who have completed the general education core of 28 semester hours with the proper distribution of hours, a "C" or better in all courses, and an overall GPA of 2.0 will be evaluated by the university to which they transfer on a course-by-course basis.

Admissions

and Student Information

#### **Credit by Examination**

Students who can provide tangible evidence of preparation to challenge a course, such as a transcript of similar College level credits, record of military study, certification or license, standardized test scores, or written statements from employers regarding training or directly related work experience indicating that they may be proficient in a subject, may request credit by examination. A written request must be made to the proper Department Chairperson on a form obtained from the Student Records and Registration Office or from the website. This test must be administered immediately after the 10 percent point in the semester.

Examinations are comprehensive and must be approved by the supervisor of the instructor administering the exam. The examination may be oral, performance, written, or a combination of these methods. To receive credit by examination, the score must be above average ("A" or "B"). A grade of "A" or "B" will be posted on the transcript of the student who successfully completes the examination. The decision of the examining instructor is final.

No student may request a second test for Credit by Examination in the same course or request Credit by Examination in a course after receiving any recorded grade for that course. Exceptions must have approval of the Vice President for Instruction.

Because of specific requirements, credit for certain courses may not be received through Credit by Examination. Students who request Credit by Examination must:

- 1. Enroll as a credit student in the course to be challenged and pay tuition if enrolled on part-time basis. There is no extra charge for full-time students who are taking at least 16 credit hours.
- 2. Present evidence of proficiency, complete the written request form, and have the request approved prior to the 10 percent point of the semester.
- 3. Remain enrolled and attend class until the examination is administered. During this period, students who have written approval for the exam may attend class without purchasing textbooks and materials. If books are purchased and returned for refund, they must be in new condition.
- 4. Students who are very confident of passing the exam may request a course overload.
- 5. Students who perform on the exam at a level sufficient to get credit may leave the course and will be awarded a grade of "A" or "B" for the course. Receiving credit does not entitle the student to a tuition refund.

- 6. Students who do not receive credit by examination must remain in the class and complete all course requirements to earn credit at the end of the semester.
- 7. Students who receive financial assistance of any type are required to inform the director of their assistance program that they are seeking credit by exam. Assistance may be reduced and reimbursement will be required if the course load is reduced by receiving credit by examination.

Any exceptions to these procedures must have prior written approval by the appropriate Department Chairperson, Division Dean, and the Vice President for Instruction.

#### Articulated, Advanced Placement, and Continuing Education Credit

**High School Articulation and RAVE**. College credit may be awarded for high school courses if conditions of the North Carolina High School to Community College Articulation Agreement or Regional Articulation in Vocational Education (RAVE) are met. Students must submit the RAVE request form to the Director of Admissions along with the high school transcript.

**AP and CLEP**. College credit may be awarded if appropriate conditions are met by Advanced Placement (AP) or College Level Examination Program (CLEP) test scores. A-B Tech academic credit will be granted to enrolled students who receive scores of 3 or higher on the AP tests offered by the College Board. CLEP is granted for scores of 50th percentile or higher. AP and CLEP credit accepted at other post-secondary institutions is not automatically transferred to A-B Tech but is reviewed when scores are received.

A-B Tech credit may be granted to students who have satisfactorily passed certain CLEP tests. A-B Tech will accept a total of 12 semester credit hours earned through CLEP tests. See the Admissions Director in the Bailey Student Services Center for details.

**Continuing Education**. Continuing education credits that lead to a credential or certification may be considered for course equivalency. Department chair approval is required, and the student must be enrolled in the program for which he or she is seeking credit.

#### **International Applicants**

A-B Tech has been approved to issue I-20 forms for qualified international applicants seeking diplomas or associate degrees in F-1 or M-1 status. International applications must show proficiency in the English language and graduate from a secondary school that is equivalent to secondary schools in the United States. Both academic records and documentation of financial support are important factors in the admissions decision for all applicants from outside the United States and those holding non-immigrant visas in the U.S.

International applicants should submit all admission credentials together. An admissions application, international application supplement, TOEFL scores, official high school transcripts and English translations (if applicable), college transcripts, and English translations Admissions and Student

(if interested in transfer credit), and affidavits of financial support with supporting documentation are all necessary for an admission decision.

To demonstrate English proficiency, international applicants whose native language is not English must take the Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL). The applicant must score at least 133 on the computer-based test or 450 on the paper-based test. Applicants already in the Asheville area may substitute the Accuplacer Placement Test, which can be taken at A-B Tech. Applicants must score a minimum of 52 on the reading section and 53 on the sentence skills to demonstrate English proficiency.

International applicants must also certify their ability to pay for out-ofstate tuition, fees, books, supplies, transportation, and living expenses for at least one full year of study. Medical insurance is not required at this time but is highly recommended for all international applicants.

International applicants should contact the Student Success Advocate for International Students in the Bailey Student Services Center for further information about admission. Information, including all necessary application materials and estimated cost of attendance, are also available online at **www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/Admissions/ international.asp**. E-mail inquiries should be addressed to: rhowell@ abtech.edu.

Admissions

and Student

Admissions

and Student

Information

# **Tuition and Expenses**

## **North Carolina Residency**

In order to qualify for the resident tuition rate, North Carolina law (G.S. 116-143.1) requires that a legal resident must have maintained domicile in North Carolina for at least the 12 months immediately prior to classification as a resident for tuition purposes. The student cannot qualify for in-state tuition if he or she is claimed as a dependent by a parent or guardian who is not a N.C. resident.

One must also have accomplished many of the things normally done by one who intends to reside in a state permanently. Examples of these actions are being employed, paying taxes, having a current North Carolina driver's license, and voting in the state. Anyone having a question regarding resident status should contact the Director of Admissions or Bailey Student Services Center staff.

## Tuition\*

#### Fall, Spring, and Summer Semester:

N.C. residents per semester \$672.00	)
Nonresident of N.C	)
Part-time N.C. residents per credit hour per semester \$42.00	)
Nonresident of N.C. per credit hour per semester	)
Return Check Charge \$15.00	)
North Carolina residents 65 years of age and older are exempted from the payment of curriculum tuition and registration fees for some Con- tinuing Education classes.	

\*Tuition is subject to change by the state legislature.

## **Student Activity Fees**

The student activity fee will be charged each semester based upon the number of credit hours taken during the day at the Asheville campus. The student who enrolls for nine or more on-campus day credit hours will be charged a student activity fee of \$14.00 for the fall and spring semesters and \$10.00 for the summer semester. The student who enrolls for eight or fewer on-campus day credit hours will be charged a student activity fee of \$10.00 for the fall and spring semesters and \$6.00 for the summer semester.

#### **Computer Use and Technology Fee**

For Curriculum students, a computer use and technology fee will be charged each semester based upon the number of credit hours taken at the rate of \$1 per credit hour to a maximum of \$16.

#### Admissions Student Insurance

and Student

Information

Certain risks are inherent in any work involving regular contact with mechanical and electrical equipment. While stringent precautions will be taken to ensure safety, it is felt to be in the interest of all students to provide some measure of insurance protection.

A group policy, providing the desired insurance protection, will be maintained in effect by the College and all curriculum students will be REQUIRED to subscribe to such coverage. The only exception would be students taking only off-campus courses. The cost of accident insurance to the student will be approximately \$2.00 per semester.

## **Additional Costs**

Beginning students should be prepared to incur additional estimated expenses during the academic year (two semesters and summer term) as follows:

Allied Health and Public Service Education	l
Books	
Supplies	
Arts and Sciences: A.A., A.S, A.F.A.	
Books	
Supplies	
Business and Hospitality Education	
Books	
Supplies	
Engineering and Applied Technology	
Books	
Supplies	\$150-1,100

The cost of books and supplies varies from year-to-year by curriculum due to price changes, curriculum changes, and instructor preferences. For purposes of definition, the following items may be classified as supplies: pen, pencils, paper, notebooks, instruments, student kits, uniforms and shoes, rental of uniforms, safety equipment, hand tools, calculators, lab coats, membership dues, pins, and caps. Students will incur most of the supply costs for their curriculum during the first semester of study. Students are encouraged to consult with their department chairperson for actual costs of supplies for their curriculum. Students should consult with their department chairperson or a member of the Math Department prior to the purchase of a calculator for use in class.

## **Tuition and Fees Refund Policy**

A 100% refund shall be made if the student officially drops prior to the first day of classes of the term as noted in the College Calendar. Also, a student is eligible for a 100% refund if the class in which the student is registered is canceled.

A 75% refund shall be made if the student officially drops from the class(es) prior to or on the official 10% point of the term. Refer to the College calendar (pp. xiii-xiv) for 10% dates for each semester. Insurance, technology, and student activity fees are NOT refundable. Federal regulations, if different from above, will overrule this policy.

Second minimester and other classes that start one week or more after the regular start of the term may be dropped through the day prior to the start of the class for a full refund. A 75% refund will be made if the student officially drops prior to the 10% point of the class.

Only hours dropped below a total of 16 credit hours are considered for a refund. For example, a student registered for 18 hours who drops a 4-hour class before the 10% point of the term, leaving a 14-hour schedule, will be refunded 75% of 2 credit hours.

Any requests for exceptions must be presented to the Vice President for Student Services.

### **Tuition Refund Procedure**

To be eligible for a tuition refund the student must:

- 1. Register and pay tuition and fees.
- 2. Officially drop the class on or before the 10% point of the term in one of the following ways:
  - a. By submitting in person to any Registration Center (Bailey Student Services Center, Transfer Advising Center, Records & Registration, Madison Campus Office) a Drop/Add Registration Change Notice during business hours.
  - b. By having your advisor or Student Success Advocate process the drop. You are responsible for ensuring this has been done.
  - c. By using online Registration Drop/Add, if permitted.

Admissions

and Student

## Student Rights, Responsibilities, and Due Process

Admissions and Student

Information

#### **Code of Student Conduct**

Almost 26,000 students, faculty, and staff are part of the A-B Tech family. Every year hundreds of people graduate from the College, and hundreds of new freshmen take their places. To protect all these students and employees from the irresponsible actions of others, the College has adopted basic rules of student conduct.

Students who have been charged with a violation of these rules may be assigned consequences based upon the seriousness of the offense. A hearing will be conducted by the Vice President for Student Services. In some situations, a Threat Assessment Team may review and make recommendations to the Vice President for Student Services prior to a hearing. If a student engages in criminal activity or demonstrates threatening behavior that constitutes a clear and present danger to the physical and/or emotional well being of the student and/or other students, faculty and staff, the Vice President for Student Services shall immediately suspend the student and remove him/her from campus for no more than ten school days pending a hearing. In this situation, the Vice President for Student Services must convene a Team. See Threat Assessment Policy.

Consequences for violations include verbal warnings, written warnings, disciplinary probations, particular consequences adapted to the violation, suspensions, expulsions and recommendations by a Threat Assessment Team. Any disciplinary decision rendered by the Vice President for Student Services may be appealed to the President.

Any student charged with a violation of the Code of Student Conduct will receive a written copy of the charges and an appointment for a hearing. Rights, as they pertain to the hearing, are listed elsewhere in this manual.

The following actions are specifically prohibited on this campus under the Code of Student Conduct:

- 1. Academic Dishonesty You may not deceive any official of the College by cheating on any assignment, examination, or paper. This includes plagiarism, which is the intentional theft or unacknowledged use of another's words or ideas. Plagiarism includes (but is not limited to) paraphrasing or summarizing another's words or works without proper acknowledgement, using direct quotes of material without proper acknowledgement, or purchasing or using a paper or presentation written or produced by another. The faculty at A-B Tech may also consider presenting as original work a paper written for one class to satisfy a requirement in another class to be academic dishonesty.
- 2. Alcoholic Beverages You may not possess or use alcoholic beverages on campus. You may not be under the influence of alcoholic beverages on campus.
- 3. **Animals** You may not have an animal of any kind on campus. This includes animals left within a vehicle. Working dogs, such as police dogs and Seeing Eye dogs, are permitted.

- 4. **Damage to Property** You may not damage property of the College or of any other person working at or attending the College.
- 5. **Disobedience** You may not disobey the reasonable directions of College employees, including administrators, faculty members, security officers, and other staff employees.
- 6. **Disorderly Conduct** You may not conduct yourself in a way which will interrupt the academic mission of the College or which will disturb the peace of the College.
- 7. **Disruption** You may not disrupt the normal activities of the College by physically or verbally interfering with instruction, meetings, traffic, or scheduled administrative functions.
- 8. **Drugs** You may not possess, use, or be under the influence of any narcotic or illegal drug on campus in violation of the laws of the state of North Carolina or of the United States.
- 9. **False Information** You may not present to the College or its employees false information; neither may you knowingly withhold information which may have an effect on your enrollment or your status in the institution and which is properly and legally requested by the College.
- 10. **Assault** You may not strike or threaten to strike another person for any reason whatsoever. Threatening to strike another person is defined as assault, and striking another person is defined as battery.
- 11. Gambling You may not gamble on campus.
- 12. **Possession of Weapons** You may not have a weapon of any kind, including a knife, stun gun, or any firearm in your possession on campus. Law Enforcement officers are exempt from this prohibition. This includes facsimiles of weapons.
- 13. **Professional Conduct** Various curricula have specific codes of professional conduct for which you may be held accountable, if you are enrolled in those curricula.
- 14. **Theft** You may not steal the property of another individual or of the College. Students who are caught stealing will be required to make restitution and may be eligible for civil or criminal prosecution as well as College discipline.
- 15. **Public Laws** You may not violate the laws of the state of North Carolina while on campus. Doing so may lead to legal actions as well as campus discipline.
- 16. **Sexual and Other Unlawful Harassment** You may not harass any member of the College community, including other students, employees, or other persons on the College campus. This prohibition includes sexual, verbal or physical harassment for any reason including race, color, religion, sex, national origin, disability, veteran's status, creed, sexual orientation, or political affiliation.
- 17. Use of the Internet The College has an extensive policy for appropriate use of the Internet. Users of the College computers acknowledge the policy whenever they sign on. You may not use the College's access to the Internet for access to sexually explicit

Admissions

and Student

material or for downloading music. E-mail accounts are provided for student use; however, no right of privacy exists for use of e-mail.

- 18. Tobacco You may not use tobacco of any form on campus.
- 19. **Threats** You may not engage in any behavior that constitutes a clear and present danger to the physical and/or emotional well being of yourself and/or other students, faculty and staff.
- 20. **Code of Classroom Conduct** You may not violate any of the rules pertaining to the Code of Classroom Conduct. It shall be the responsibility of the President or his/her designee to create and amend these rules and list them each year in the A-B Tech Catalog.

## **Code of Classroom Conduct**

A-B Tech is an institution for adult learning. It is a partnership between instructors with the desire to teach and students with the desire to learn. In order to create an appropriate environment for teaching and learning, there must be respect for the instructor and fellow students. Listed below are guidelines for classroom behavior, which the College has established to ensure that the learning environment is not compromised.

- 1. **Absences.** Inform the instructor in advance if you know you are going to miss class. Also, take responsibility for getting missed assignments from other students. Do not expect that you will be allowed to make up work, such as unannounced quizzes or tests, after an absence. Instructors are not responsible for re-teaching the material you missed because of absence.
- 2. **Attendance**. You are expected to be in class the entire class time. Do not enter late or leave early. Rare exceptions may be excused, particularly under emergency circumstances, but you should be prepared to explain your tardiness to the instructor after class. Likewise, the need to leave early should be explained to the instructor before class.
- 3. **Attitude**. You are expected to maintain a civil attitude in class. You may not use inappropriate or offensive commentary or body language to show your attitude regarding the course, the instructor, assignments, or fellow students.
- 4. **Cell phones and beepers**. You may not receive or send telephone calls, text messages, or pages during class. You are responsible for turning off cell phones, beepers, and other personal communications devices upon entering class.
- 5. **Conversation**. Do not carry on side conversations in class.
- 6. Food, Drink. You may not have food or drink in class.
- 7. Guests. You may not bring unregistered friends or children to class.
- 8. **Internet**. In classes where internet access is provided, you may use the internet for valid, academic purposes only. You may not use it for open access to other non-academic sites, which are unrelated to the course.
- 9. **Other Activities**. You may not work on other activities while in class. This includes homework for other courses or other personal activities.

Admissions

and Student

- 10. **Personal Business**. You may need to transact personal business with the instructor, asking him or her to sign forms. Plan to do this before instruction begins or after class.
- 11. **Profanity and Offensive Language**. You may not use profanity or offensive language in class.
- 12. Sleep. Do not sleep in class.
- 13. **Personal Protective Equipment**. You must properly wear personal protective equipment at all times in any area of the College in which it is required.
- 14. **Perfumes**. You should avoid wearing strong perfumes of any kind as other students may be allergic to them.

Typically, violations of the Code of Classroom Conduct will be dealt with as minor infractions. However, repetition of minor infractions or other more serious violations of the Code of Student Conduct may lead to removal from the classroom while the matter is resolved and referral to the Vice President for Student Services for disciplinary action.

### **Student Rights of Due Process**

If you are accused of a violation of the Code of Student Conduct, A-B Tech guarantees you these rights as the matter is resolved:

- 1. You have the right to written notice of the provision of the Code of Student Conduct, which you are accused of violating, and a summary of the relevant facts.
- 2. You have the right to a hearing before the Vice President for Student Services.
- 3. You have the right to review all evidence, including written statements made against you. (Strict rules of evidence do not apply in the hearing.)
- 4. You may cross-examine witnesses.
- 5. You may present witnesses and evidence.
- 6. You may be represented by counsel, if you notify the Vice President for Student Services in advance of the hearing.
- 7. You have the right to a record of the hearing.
- 8. You have the right to a written notice of a decision within two days of your hearing.
- 9. You have the right to appeal any action taken by the Vice President for Student Services to the President. Any appeal must be in writing and be submitted within five days. The decision of the President is final.

## **Student and Grade Appeals Policy**

If you feel that you have been disciplined unfairly or wish to appeal some other decision that you consider to be unjustified, unfair, or a violation of your rights, then you should appeal that decision. In order to appeal the decision, you should use the Student Appeal Policy, which is summarized below. A complete copy is available from the Vice President for Student Services in the Azalea Building. 25

Admissions

and Student

The intention of the Student Appeal Policy is that the faculty member or other employee who has been responsible for the act that you consider to be unfair will attempt, in good faith, to resolve the dispute. You are encouraged to discuss the matter with him or her in an attempt to resolve it. If it is not possible to resolve the matter at this level, then you should bring the matter to the attention of the Vice President for Student Services.

The Vice President will hold an informal session to which you and the employee concerned are invited. Every attempt will be made to resolve the matter at that level, even if multiple sessions are required. If the problem is not resolved, then the Vice President for Student Services will inform you of the formal appeals procedure and provide you with an appeal form.

The appeal form must be filled out and returned to the Vice President for Student Services within five days. The appeal form must be signed by the student and the employee involved. It should also be signed by the supervisor or supervisors of the employee involved up the chain of command through the appropriate Vice President. Each of these supervisors may propose solutions to the disagreement which, if accepted by both parties, will result in resolution of the problem. Failure to reach agreement at any level in the appeal process will require that the matter be taken up to the next higher level.

Particular attention will be paid to ensuring that night students can have access to supervisors who are otherwise available during the day hours only.

If the matter remains unresolved through the level of the appropriate Vice President, then you should return to the Vice President for Student Services who will then turn the matter over to the Student Appeals Committee. This Committee, which is composed of two students, two faculty members, a Student Services employee, and a non-teaching professional who will serve as chairperson, is called together by the Vice President for Student Services. The chairperson will conduct the meeting and render a decision which reflects the popular opinion of the Committee. If further appeal is necessary, then the matter is referred to the President whose decision is final. When this policy is used to appeal a disciplinary action taken by the Vice President of Student Services in his or her capacity as the College discipline officer, the appeal will go directly to the President whose decision is final.

Appeals pertaining to grades issued in courses must be initiated with the Vice President for Student Service within six weeks of the awarding of the grade.

As stated earlier, a complete copy of this policy is available from the Vice President for Student Services, and you are encouraged to see him or her if you feel that an appeal is necessary.

#### **Privacy of Student Records**

1. In compliance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974 (FERPA), Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College will not release information concerning its students except for directory information, and as stipulated in paragraph 3 below. Directory information is defined as:

Admissions

and Student

- a. name e. major field of study
- b. address
- c. telephone number
- f. dates of attendance
- g. degrees received
- d. date of birth and place of birth h. Dean's List/President's List

Directory Information will be released to anyone who asks for it, unless the student specifies in writing to the Records and Registration Office that this information is to be withheld. In such cases, no directory information will be released.

- 2. A student over the age of 18 is considered an adult within the definition of the law and controls who has access to his or her records. A parent of an eligible student does not automatically have access to the student's records. In order for parents to have access to a student's records, beyond directory information and without written permission from the student, a parent must certify that the student is economically dependent as defined in Section 152 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954. If a parent can prove dependency to the Records and Registration Office by showing a copy of the parent's current tax report form or another acceptable report of current dependency, then the parent may have total access to the student's file.
- 3. Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College will release a student's educational records without his or her approval only as follows:
  - a. to Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College officials who have legitimate educational interest in the records.
  - b. to officials of another college or university in which a student seeks to enroll.
  - c. to certain federal and state educational authorities for purposes of enforcing legal requirements in federally supported educational programs.
  - d. to persons involved in granting financial aid for which the student has applied.
  - e. to state and local authorities to whom information is required to be disclosed under the provisions of a statute adopted prior to Nov. 19, 1974.
  - f. to testing, research, and accrediting organizations.
  - g. in compliance with a court order or lawfully issued subpoena.
  - h. in very narrowly defined emergencies affecting the health and safety of the student or other persons.
  - i. to parents of eligible students under the provision of paragraph 2 above.
- 4. For further information concerning the Federal Educational Rights and Privacy Act, students may contact the Vice President for Student Services.

Admissions

and Student

Admissions

and Student

Information

## Academic Procedures

#### **Classification of Students**

**Full-time student**: A student enrolled for 12 or more credit hours during fall and spring semesters and 9 or more credit hours during the summer session.

**Part-time student**: A student enrolled for fewer than 12 hours during fall or spring semesters or fewer than 9 credit hours during summer session. (Please note that financial aid recipients registered during the summer will need 12 credit hours for full Pell awards.)

#### Declaring, Changing, or Adding Second Majors

In order to declare a major, change majors, or add a second major, the student needs to see a Student Success Advocate in Student Services who will complete a change-of-major form indicating the new major or the second major. The catalog in effect at the time of this declaration will be the catalog recorded for this major.

#### **Class Attendance**

Regular and punctual class attendance is expected of all students for them to achieve their potential in class and to develop desirable personal traits necessary to succeed in employment. Instructional time missed is a serious deterrent to learning. Students are responsible for fulfilling the requirements of the course by attending and completing course assignments. An accurate record of class attendance will be kept.

If instructional time is missed for excusable reasons, the student will be permitted to make up work to the extent possible. Because of the nature of some learning experiences, especially clinics, labs and shops, it is difficult, if not impossible, to duplicate the work of the class. In some courses, absence or tardiness of an individual may be a major disruption to the performance of others in the class or an inconvenience to other organizations such as hospitals and clinics. The faculty may develop guidelines for advance notice of absences, makeup of work, etc. Students will be informed of guidelines at the beginning of the course.

To receive course credit, a student should attend a minimum of 80% of the contact hours of the class. Upon accumulating absences exceeding 20% of the course contact hours, the student may be dropped from the class and will be awarded a grade of "U," unless the student follows the official withdrawal procedure before the grade of "U" is recorded. (To receive course credit when enrolled in an Allied Health program\*, a student should attend a minimum of 90% of the contact hours of all major area\* courses. Upon accumulating absences exceeding 10% of the contact hours, the student may be dropped from the class and will be awarded a grade of "U", unless the student follows the official withdrawal procedure before the grade of "U" is recorded.) The 90% minimum attendance requirement applies to these major area course prefixes:

\*NUR, CAT, DEN, EMS, MED, MLT, MRI, SON, PBT, RAD, SUR and VET.

A tardy is defined as arriving late for class, leaving early, or being away from class without permission during class hours. Three tardies may constitute one absence.

It is the joint responsibility of the student and instructor to discuss attendance patterns that will endanger the success of the student in the course. If it appears that a student will not be able to complete a course successfully, the instructor may advise the student to withdraw no later than the official withdrawal date at the 75% point of the class.

## **Prerequisites and Corequisites**

Before enrolling in a course with prerequisite requirements, students must satisfactorily complete the prerequisite course(s). Corequisite courses should be taken the same semester. Exceptions may be approved by the appropriate department chairperson and will be documented in the student's academic file.

## **Course Substitutions**

Course substitutions must be approved by the program area dean and forwarded to the registrar.

## **First-Year Seminar**

The First-Year Seminar (ACA 115) introduces students to A-B Tech and its history and culture while developing knowledge and skills that lead to a successful College experience. Students who enroll in an associate degree program or a diploma program leading to an associate degree must enroll in ACA 115 within their first two semesters of enrollment. Any student who places into more than one developmental course must enroll concurrently in ACA 115. Student Success Advocates may approve exemptions based on College academic procedures.

## **Distance Learning**

Before registering in an online curriculum course, a student must demonstrate necessary computer skills by successful completion of a previous online or computer course (with a grade of "C" or higher) or by successfully completing the online orientation.

## Schedule Adjustments

#### Dropping/Withdrawing from a Class

In order to officially drop or withdraw from a course without academic penalty, the student must complete the appropriate form and submit it to the Records and Registration Office by the deadline.

The student may drop classes through the first 10% of the term. (For full semester classes the 10% point occurs on the eighth day. For mini-mesters, the 10% occurs on the fourth day. For Summer Session,

Admissions and Student Information the 10% occurs on the fourth or fifth day for 8- and 10-week sessions respectively.) A class may be dropped in one of the following ways:

- By submitting in person to any Registration Center (Bailey Student Services Center, Transfer Advising Center, Records & Registration, Madison Campus Office) a Drop/Add Registration Change Notice during business hours.
- b. By having your advisor or Student Success Advocate process the drop. You are responsible for ensuring this has been done.
  - c. By using online Registration Drop/Add, if permitted.

In the case of drops, the course(s) will not be included on the transcript.

After the 10% point of the term, a student wishing to **withdraw** from a class must complete a withdrawal form. A student receiving financial aid must obtain a signature of a financial aid officer. Anyone receiving veteran's benefits must obtain signatures from the instructor(s) and the Veteran's Affairs Student Success Advocate. All withdrawal forms must be received by the Bailey Student Services Center, Student Success Advocate, Records and Registration Office, Transfer Advising Center, or Madison Campus Office during the first 75% of the term. (For full semester classes the 75% point occurs at the end of the 12th week. For mini-mesters it occurs at the end of the sixth week. For Summer Session it occurs in the middle of the seventh week. Deadline dates will be published in the Student Handbook and Events Calendar each year.) In the case of a withdrawal, the student will receive a grade of "W," which will not influence the quality point ratio, but which will appear on the transcript.

Any student who accumulates absences in excess of 20% of the course contact hours (10% for allied health courses) may be dropped from the class and awarded a grade of "U," unless the student follows the official withdrawal procedure before the grade of "U" is recorded. The "U" grade is equivalent to an "F" and will affect the quality point ratio.

Exceptions such as serious illness or job transfer requiring withdrawal from all classes after the 75% point of the term will be considered on an individual basis by the Vice President for Student Services. A student who has withdrawn from a class may no longer attend the class.

#### Adding a Class

A student may add a class to his or her schedule by submitting a **"Drop/Add Registration Change Notice"** form to the Student Records Registration Office, to his or her advisor or SSA, to the Transfer Advising Center, to the Madison Campus Office, or by adding the class online if permitted. A class may only be added during the schedule adjustment period.

#### **Balancing Class Size**

Each student is assigned a sequential number for each curriculum class by the computer as registration is completed. This number determines position in the class should the class need to be split. The position determines the priority of the student to remain in the class. The College reserves the right to split classes and assign students to alternate sections whenever necessary to balance class size.

Admissions

and Student

## **College Withdrawal**

Students who withdraw from the College (i.e. withdraw from all courses) must complete the appropriate withdrawal form for each class prior to the 75% point of the term (see previous section). A grade of "W" will be assigned.

To withdraw from the College after the 75% point, a student must:

- 1. Obtain a withdrawal form from the Vice President for Student Services.
- 2. Document valid reason(s) for needing to withdraw.
- 3. Discuss the need to withdraw with the Vice President for Student Services. Students who are approved for late withdrawal from all courses will receive grades of "W."

If an emergency prevents the student from completing the withdrawal process before leaving the campus, the student should call, write or arrange for someone to contact the Vice President for Student Services.

## **Grading System**

Final grades will be issued to all students at the end of the term based on the criteria outlined in the course syllabus. A **student who wants to contest a grade must do so within six weeks of the awarding of the grade**. A grade cannot be changed after this period without approval by the department chair and the division dean.

Students will be graded by the following system:

А	90-100	Excellent academic performance, consistent mastery of facts and concepts, and a thorough understanding of course content.
В	80-89	Good academic performance, high-level mastery of course content.
С	70-79	Average academic performance.
D	60-69	Marginal academic performance, poor mastery of course content.
F	Below 60	Very poor performance, no demonstration of even minimal mastery of course content.
Ι	Incomplete	Assigned when a student is unable to complete work or take a final examination because of illness or other reasons over which the student has no control. An incomplete grade must be completed within the first six weeks of the next semester. Otherwise, the grade becomes an "F."
U	Unofficial Withdrawal (penalty)	Assigned when the student does not follow the College's official withdrawal policy by the course withdrawal deadline or is dropped for excessive absences. This is the equivalent of an "F" grade and will influence the quality point ratio.

Admissions

and Student

	W	Official Withdrawal (no penalty)	Assigned when the student OFFICIALLY WITH- DRAWS. This will not influence the quality point ratio. Developmental Studies faculty may offi- cially withdraw a student from a course.		
Admissions	Х	Continuing	Assigned when a student is unable to complete work during the current semester because of		
and Student			class scheduling over consecutive semesters		
Information			or at the discretion of the instructor to allow additional time to complete work. A "contract" of conditions for completion and time limit, not to exceed 12 months, will be executed by the instructor and signed by both the instructor and student. If the terms to remove the grade o "X" are not fulfilled by the end of the contract period, the grade will revert to the average held		
			at the beginning of the contract period including zeros for work not completed.		
			Let et in et in et et en pletedi		

#### **Transcript Codes**

Other codes that may appear on the college transcript include:

- AP Advanced Placement course credit.
- AR North Carolina High School to Community College Articulation Agreement course credit.
- CR CLEP (College Level Examination Program) course credit.
- NS No Show. Student enrolled but never attended the class. This will not influence the quality point ratio.
- P Proficiency Credit.
- T Transfer credit from other colleges, universities, and military credit.
- TA Transfer credit from other North Carolina colleges and universities that articulates under the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement.
- TS Transfer credit from other North Carolina community college which can be used only for diploma or A.A.S. programs.
  - Y Audit.

# The pound sign next to a grade indicates that the course has been excluded from the quality point average either through course repetition or Academic Fresh Start.

#### **Quality Points**

At the end of each semester quality points are assigned in accordance with the following formula. (The minimum program grade-point ratio for graduation is 2.00 or an average of grade "C.")

- A 4 quality points per credit hour F no quality points
- B 3 quality points per credit hour I no quality points
- C 2 quality points per credit hour U no quality points
- D 1 quality points per credit hour W no quality points

Quality ratings are determined by dividing the total number of quality points by the number of hours attempted (excluding grades of "W"). A ratio of 2.00 indicates that a student has an average of "C."

## **Final Examination Policy**

Each instructor will schedule a comprehensive final course evaluation at some point during the last five days of the semester or the last two days of the class. The evaluation may consist of one or multiple components or methods. The course schedule will indicate the date(s) and method(s) of evaluation. If the final evaluation is given prior to the last day of class, the schedule will reflect the class activities to take place after the final evaluation.

Students are required to take their final examinations at the times and places scheduled. Conflicts may be resolved by arrangement with the faculty member. Three examinations scheduled for the same day is considered a conflict.

## **Auditing Courses**

Students wishing to audit courses must register through regular registration procedures and pay standard tuition and fees. Students who register to take a course for credit and then choose to audit the course must submit a "Request for an Audit Grade" form to the Records and Registration Office within the first 15 days of the term. The instructor must sign the form to approve the change. A student may change from audit to credit status through the Records and Registration Office only during the first five days of the term. Audit work does not receive credit and cannot be used toward diploma or degree requirements. All prerequisites must be met before a course can be audited. *Physical Education classes may not be audited*. Audit work is not covered by financial assistance.

## **Curriculum Course Repetition**

Students who need a course to graduate may take the course as many times as necessary to pass it, providing space is available. Any course that has been passed or audited may not be taken for credit or audited more than twice per academic year subject to space being available after registration. The twice-per-year regulation also applies to single or elective courses that are not required for graduation. No single physical education course may be attempted more than twice. Concurrently enrolled high school students in Huskins Bill or dual-enrollment programs may not attempt a course more than two times while concurrently enrolled.

If a student has a failing grade in a required course, the course must be passed prior to graduation. If a student fails a prerequisite course, it must be repeated successfully before beginning the next course. This could result in the student being enrolled for a longer period than is normally required to complete requirements for graduation.

As courses are repeated, the higher grade becomes the official grade. Only a grade of "D" or above can replace an existing grade. 33

Admissions and Student

. . . . . . . . .

## **Independent Study**

Selected courses may be available for Independent Study, with approval of the appropriate Dean. A student requesting to take a course by independent study must complete the "Request for Independent Study" form and have it approved by the department chair and division dean prior to registration. The request to enroll in a course by independent study may be approved when the following conditions are met:

- 1. The course is not offered during the current semester or is in schedule conflict with another required course and is needed for the student to qualify for graduation or transfer.
  - 2. The student has a cumulative grade point average of 2.0 or higher.
  - 3. The student has completed 15 semester hours of study in his/her academic program at Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College.
  - 4. A full-time faculty member, with the approval of the department chair, agrees to serve as the instructor for the semester of independent study.

A student will be allowed to accumulate credit for no more than two courses taken by independent study. Any exceptions must be justified by special circumstances and approved by the Vice President for Instruction.

#### **Cooperative Education**

In selected programs, A-B Tech provides students with an opportunity to integrate classroom learning with supervised work experience in an employment situation directly related to the educational program of the student. The work experience component is an integral part of the total educational process. The primary objective of cooperative education is to prepare the student for employment.

To be eligible to participate in a cooperative work experience activity, a student must be 18 years of age, be enrolled in a curriculum program that provides a cooperative education option, have a minimum 2.0 cumulative program GPA, have completed required course prerequisites, and have completed a minimum of 9 semester credit hours within the appropriate program of study. Approval by the department chairperson is required for a student to participate in a cooperative education activity. Any exceptions to these requirements must be approved by the appropriate academic dean.

# Standards for Academic Progress (Academic Warning, Probation, and Suspension Policy)

The College has established this policy to:

- provide students with a warning when they fail to meet minimum academic performance standards;
- limit scheduling when a student's academic performance indicates the necessity for intervention;
- provide a means of preventing and/or terminating prolonged failure.

This policy applies to all students, classified and unclassified.

Admissions

and Student

Students whose semester grade point average (GPA) falls below 2.0 are subject to academic warning, which may be followed by probation and suspension. GPA will be calculated using the current official grade for each course taken that semester at Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College.

#### I. Academic Warning

Students failing to meet the minimum GPA during any semester will receive an academic warning. The warning advises students of their academic status and encourages them to meet with their advisor immediately to examine present academic plans. Students will be notified in writing of their status by the retention advisor.

#### II. Probation

Students whose semester GPA falls below 2.0 for two successive semesters will be placed on probation, which means the student will have restricted scheduling and must meet with his or her advisor to do one or more of the following:

- limit the number of hours attempted;
- schedule preparatory or remedial courses as needed;
- schedule repeat of courses.

Academic probation will be posted to the student's official transcript. Students will be notified of their status by their retention advisor.

#### **III. Suspension**

Students whose semester GPA falls below 2.0 for three successive semesters will be placed on academic suspension for one semester. This means that those students will not be allowed to register for curriculum courses. Continuing Education courses may still be taken. Academic suspension will be posted to the student's official transcript.

#### **IV. Appeals**

Academic suspension may only be appealed through the Vice President for Student Services. Appeals will be considered on the day before classes begin each semester.

#### V. Reenrollment After Suspension

Students may reenroll after having been suspended for one semester.

#### **Academic Fresh Start**

Any returning student who has not attended A-B Tech for three years and upon reenrolling maintains a 2.00 GPA for a minimum of 12 semester hours may petition to have grades on all prior course work more than three years old with a grade less than a "C" excluded in calculating the cumulative GPA. Grades below "C" disregarded in calculating the GPA will not count toward graduation but will remain on the transcript. The student should complete an application for Academic Fresh Start (obtained in the Records and Registration Office), after the end of the semester in which he/she has completed the 12 semester hours required. A student who plans to transfer to another College should contact that institution to determine the impact of Academic Fresh Start on transfer. Admissions

and Student

## **Honors And Achievements**

#### Dean's List

1. For the Dean's List, students must be enrolled in an academic program, carrying a minimum of eight credit hours of curriculum courses numbered 100 or above.

#### Admissions

- and Student
- 2. Students must have a minimum 3.75 quality point average to qualify for the Dean's List for the semester under consideration.
- Information 3. Students who earn grades of F, I, U or X and students enrolled in developmental courses are not eligible for the Dean's List for that semester. Students receiving credit for a course by examination are not affected.
  - 4. The Dean's List will be compiled by the Registrar, the Administrative Assistant of Instructional Services, and Department Chairpersons. The draft of candidates will be posted on major bulletin boards for students to review. The Vice President for Instructional Services will be responsible for final approval and publication.

#### President's List

- 1. For the President's List, students must be enrolled in an academic program, carrying a minimum of twelve credit hours of curriculum courses numbered 100 or above.
- 2. Students must have a 4.0 quality point average to qualify for the President's List during the semester under consideration.
- 3. Students who earn grades F, I, U or X and students enrolled in developmental courses are not eligible for the President's List for that semester. Students receiving credit for a course by examination are not affected.
- 4. The President's List will be compiled by the Registrar, the Administrative Assistant for Instructional Services, and Department Chairpersons. The draft of candidates will be posted on major bulletin boards for students to review. The Vice President for Instructional Services will be responsible for final approval and publication.

# Academic Programs, Core Competencies, and Graduation Requirements

#### Degree, Diploma, and Certificate Programs

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College confers the Associate in Arts, Associate in Applied Science, Associate in Science, and Associate in Fine Arts degrees. A diploma is awarded for completion of one-year applied curricula. Certificates are issued to students who successfully complete designated short-term programs or course sequences. Degrees, diplomas, and certificates are conferred, awarded, or issued by authority of the North Carolina State Board of Community Colleges when all requirements for graduation have been satisfied.

At least half of the credit hours in a program of study must be earned at this College (the A.A. Transfer-Ready Diploma and the bridge programs for EMS and Surgical Technology require that 25% of the credit hours

must be earned at A-B Tech). Any exception must be approved by the Vice President for Instructional Services.

Because of rapid changes in workplace technologies, certain technical courses will "time out" after five years and must be repeated for graduation. Exceptions must be approved by the department chairperson.

#### **Core Competencies**

Upon successful completion of the Associate in Arts, Associate in Science, Associate in Applied Science, or Associate in Fine Arts degree requirements, the student will have mastered the following cross-curriculum competencies:

- 1. Demonstrate effective speaking, writing, reading, and listening skills.
- 2. Demonstrate proficiency in analyzing problems and making logical decisions through locating, evaluating, and using information.
- 3. Demonstrate proficiency with math skills and/or natural science knowledge by organizing and analyzing information to come to logical conclusions.
- 4. Demonstrate basic competency in computer technology.
- 5. Demonstrate knowledge of cultural diversity.

#### **Requirements for Graduation**

The College holds graduation ceremonies in May and August each year. To graduate with a diploma or degree, students must meet the following minimum requirements:

- 1. Declare an academic major and complete the requirements of a College-approved program of study according to the student's official catalog. The official catalog is determined by the academic advisor in consultation with the student and should be the catalog that is in effect at the time that the student declares a major. The official catalog may not be a catalog prior to the student's first date of enrollment and must be a College catalog dated no more than five years prior to the date of graduation (i.e., a student graduating in 2009 cannot use a catalog earlier than 2004-2005). Students should be aware that prerequisites for courses change frequently and that they will be required to meet the prerequisites which are in place at the time a course is taken.
- 2. Each course in the program of study must be completed by one of the following methods:
  - a. Take the course at A-B Tech.
  - b. Receive transfer credit.

To be eligible for graduation, at least one-half of the required program hours must be completed at A-B Tech. The following programs require that selected upper-level courses be completed in residency at A-B Tech: Associate Degree Nursing, Basic Law Enforcement Training, Computed Tomography/Magnetic Resonance Imaging, Dental Assisting, Dental Hygiene, EmerAdmissions

and Student

gency Medical Science, Medical Assisting, Medical Laboratory Technology, Medical Sonography, Phlebotomy, Practical Nursing, Radiography, Surgical Technology, Veterinary Medical Technology, Real Estate, Cosmetology, Therapeutic Massage. A student who desires to transfer credit into one of these programs should consult with the department chairperson. Exceptions may be approved by the Vice President for Instructional Services.

and Student

Admissions

c. Earn Credit-by-Exam.

- 3. Earn a grade of at least "C" in each course identified in the catalog as a major course and a minimum average of 2.0 ("C") quality points for the current program. Students completing their program of study with a program grade point average of 4.0 will be graduated with highest honors. Those who have a minimum program GPA of 3.75 will be graduated with high honors and those with a minimum program GPA of 3.50 will be graduated with honors. The student must assume primary responsibility for assuring that all requirements for graduation are met.
- 4. Apply for graduation online or in the Records and Registration Office the semester before completing degree requirements. Purchase caps, gowns, and diplomas in March (Spring Graduation) or June (Summer Graduation). Students who cannot attend graduation must still pay for the diploma.
- 5. Be in good standing; fulfill all financial obligations to the College; library clearance is also required.

#### Transfer of Credit to Other Institutions

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College facilitates the transfer of credit to other institutions. The Associate in Arts, Associate in Science, and Associate in Fine Arts degree programs are designed to transfer to senior institutions at or near the junior level.

College transfer courses satisfactorily completed with a grade of "C" or better in the Associate in Arts, Associate in Science, and Associate in Fine Arts programs will transfer to senior institutions. Degree completers may transfer to selected universities.

Associate in Applied Science graduates have the option of entering a career, continuing their education at a senior institution, or doing both. We are proud of the fact that our graduates have a marketable job skill after two years of study and can also complete a four-year degree after two more years of academic work.

Students who attend most senior institutions do not declare a major until their junior year. Our applied science programs are such that those students who earn a baccalaureate degree pursue it in an inverted pattern. The majority of the student's academic major is earned at A-B Tech in the first two years of study. As junior level students at the senior institution, they take general university requirements and may take more advanced courses relating to their major. Parallel work, including single courses completed at A-B Tech, will transfer to other institutions in the North Carolina Community College System and to most senior institutions in the state. Most public and private four-year institutions in North Carolina, and many that are out of state, regularly accept credits from A-B Tech and generally enroll the graduates at approximately the junior level. The details of these affiliations are available from the Transfer Advising Center in the Elm Building and the individual senior institutions.

A-B Tech strongly encourages its graduates to continue their formal education after completion of their A-B Tech programs. It is important that graduates recognize the need to continue their education throughout life to prepare for new and changing careers.

Admissions

and Student

Admissions

and Student

Information

# Student Support Services

#### **Counseling Services and the Career Center**

A-B Tech provides free, confidential counseling and related services for students through the Counseling Center located in the Bailey Student Services Center. Students are encouraged to use counseling services at any time if they have personal, academic, or career concerns. The professional counseling staff, after initial assessment, will refer students who need specialized or long-term services to appropriate resources within the community.

Career counseling and career exploration services are available to students who are undecided or confused about career plans. The Career Center, located in the Bailey Student Services Center, houses a variety of career resources, both print and computerized, to assist students in career-related areas. Individual career testing and career counseling sessions are available by appointment.

#### **Academic Advising**

In order to ensure that every student receives quality academic advising, A-B Tech has established an academic advising system. Students who are admitted to an applied science degree, diploma, or certificate curriculum are advised by a faculty member from that curriculum. Students who are not admitted to a degree, diploma, or certificate program are advised by Student Success Advocates in Student Services. Student Success Advocates initially determine the developmental courses for students based upon the results of placement testing. Faculty advisors use this information when advising students. In all instances, a student's registration form must be signed by an appropriate advisor indicating that the schedule meets appropriate academic standards. No student will be allowed to register without a signed registration form. Students who desire to register for more than 20 credit hours in a semester will need the approval of their department chair or the Vice President for Student Services.

Students in the college transfer program are assigned to the Transfer Advising Center (located in Elm 200) for academic advising. They will be seen by faculty members on duty from the Arts and Sciences Division on a first-come, first-serve basis. The Center is open from 8:30 a.m. until 6:00 p.m. Monday through Thursday and from 8:30 a.m. until 4:30 p.m. on Friday. Any student in the college transfer program who wishes to have a specific advisor assigned to him or her may request this service at the Transfer Advising Center, and accommodations will be made for a permanent advisor assignment.

#### Services to Students with Disabilities

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College is invested in full compliance with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. The Disability Services Office at the College ensures that the programs and facilities of the College are accessible to all students. The College focuses on the student as an individual and works toward equal opportunity, full integration into the campus environment, physical accessibility and the provision of reasonable accommodations, auxiliary aids, and services to students.

If you are a student with a disability and require the services of interpreters, readers, note-takers, or need other reasonable accommodations, it is your responsibility to request these services from the Disability Services Office since Federal law prohibits the College from making pre-admission inquiries about disabilities. This office is located in the Counseling Center in the Azalea Building. In order to assess each disabled student's needs and to provide the necessary support services, professional documentation of a disability or disabilities must be furnished to the Disability Services Office. Documentation must be current. Information provided by students is voluntary and appropriate confidentiality is maintained.

Students who need assistance for academic services should call the Coordinator of Disability Services at 828/254-1921, Ext. 141. Services are designed and developed on an individual-needs basis, and students may elect to use any or all of the services appropriate to their needs at no charge.

The College has a telecommunications device for the deaf (TDD/TTY). Calls are received at the College switchboard, and the spacebar should be pressed several times to signal a TDD/TTY call. Please remain on the line while your call is being transferred to the Disability Services Office. Our purpose is to facilitate your involvement in the life of our College and all of the benefits it provides.

An appointment with the Coordinator of Disability Services is recommended in order to discuss any special concerns. If you are not satisfied with the decisions of this office, you may utilize the College's Student Appeals Policy.

#### **Developmental Studies**

This department provides post-secondary students with instruction in basic math, English, and reading. As the point of entry for learners needing academic development, Developmental Studies is sensitive to the needs of students making a transition to a College environment. Instructors design course work to accommodate first-time College students, those returning to school after an absence, and those with disabilities. The objective of this department is to enable students to develop the skills and behaviors that will lead to successful achievement in A-B Tech's curricula. The minimum passing grade is "C." The grades of "D" or "U" will not be used for Developmental Studies courses. Developmental Studies faculty may officially withdraw a student from a course. Admissions and Student Information

#### Academic Learning Center.

The Academic Learning Center supports student success through tutorial assistance, foreign language practice, a testing center, and an open computer lab.

AdmissionsThe tutoring center provides math, reading, and writing tutorial assis-<br/>tance for students enrolled in any curriculum course. Students must be<br/>referred to the lab for tutoring by their instructors. Tutoring is accom-<br/>plished through individual help, small groups, and computer-assisted<br/>instruction.

The foreign language lab provides students with opportunities to practice language skills. Lab practice is expected of all students enrolled in foreign language courses.

The open computer lab may be used by students to complete assignments using computers or may be reserved by an instructor for occasional use by a class.

The testing center facilitates on-line testing, re-testing, make-up testing, extra-time testing or other special needs testing.

**Writing Center**. The A-B Tech Writing Center is a partnership between the Academic Learning Center and the English Department. Located in Laurel 114 the Writing Center is open and available by appointment to students in all curriculum programs. Staffed by English instructors, the Center aims to help students improve their writing in all stages of the process (brainstorming and pre-writing to final drafting). During conference sessions, emphasis is placed on clarity of expression, design and organization, thesis construction, support for ideas, smooth transitions, appropriate language, integration of secondary source material, and documentation.

#### **Student Services for Distance Learners**

It is our intention to provide as many student services to distance learners as possible. In doing so, we strive to minimize the inconvenience of visiting campus for those students who choose to study off campus exclusively. What follows is a list of student services you can expect to access away from campus as a student enrolled in distance learning classes:

- 1. **Student Welcome (Orientation).** The Student Welcome is available on local cable television or by requesting a DVD, streaming video, or podcast from the Vice President for Student Services.
- 2. The **Student Handbook** is available on the College web page at **www.abtech.edu**.
- 3. **Application**. Application to the College may be made at the College web page. Applications may also be mailed in; they are available in the schedule of classes each semester.
- 4. **Transcript Evaluation**. Transcripts from colleges previously attended may be faxed to A-B Tech by the originating college and can be evaluated for transfer credit upon receipt.
- 5. **Application for Graduation**. Applications for graduation are available in the schedule of classes each semester and may be mailed to the

Records and Registration Office for evaluation. They are also available on the College web page.

- 6. **Catalog.** The catalog is available on the College web page at: **www.abtech.edu**
- 7. **A-B Tech Transcripts.** Transcripts of A-B Tech work may be requested by fax or mail from the transcript clerk in the Records and Registration Office. Transcript request forms are also available on the College web page.
- 8. **Dropping Classes.** Distance classes may be dropped by calling or e-mailing the Distance Learning Student Success Advocate, or online via web Advisor, if permitted.
- 9. **Schedule of Classes.** Schedules of classes will be mailed to every home in Buncombe and Madison Counties each fall and spring semester. Schedules are also available each semester on the College web page.
- 10. **Financial Aid.** Applications for federal financial aid (FAFSA) are available on the internet. Financial Aid advice is available by e-mailing the director of financial aid: **ldeyton@abtech.edu**.
- 11 Academic Advising. Academic advice is available as follows: students classified into programs may receive academic advice by e-mailing their assigned advisor at the College. Unclassified students who are not in any program may receive academic advice by contacting ckaran@abtech.edu.
- 12. Veteran's Services. Veteran's services and advice are available by e-mailing the veteran's advisor: lszymanski@abtech.edu.
- 13. **Disabled Students.** Students with disabilities as defined by the Americans with Disabilities Act may seek services by e-mailing the Student Success Advocate for students with disabilities: **aclingenpeel@abtech.edu**.
- 14. Career Counseling Services. Some career counseling services are available through e-mail or the postal service: pbulla@abtech.edu.
- 15. **Placement Testing.** Placement testing may be accomplished at any college in the North Carolina Community College System. Scores can then be faxed by the originating college. Also, SAT or ACT scores may be used instead of testing. For information, e-mail the testing coordinator: **kedwards@abtech.edu**.
- 16. **Payment of Tuition and Fees.** Tuition and fees may be paid online using Web Advisor.
- 17. **Purchase of Books**. Books may be purchased online from the College Bookstore.

Admissions

and Student

Information

## Financial Aid

The purpose of the financial aid program at Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College is to provide assistance to students who, without such aid, would be unable to attend the College. The program is committed to the philosophy that no eligible student should be denied access to a higher education because of a lack of financial resources.

An application for financial aid will gain consideration for grants-in-aid, loans, scholarships, and student employment opportunities. In general, financial aid is awarded to students on the basis of need, academic potential, and future promise. In determining the student's need, it is assumed the student will help himself through summer jobs and part-time work while attending school, that the family will provide aid commensurate with its income and resources, and that the student will avail himself of any other financial assistance that is available.

Students desiring financial aid for an academic year (August through May) are encouraged to apply early (January through March) to be given priority consideration for the funds available. Applications will be processed until all available funds are awarded.

Copies of all application materials mentioned in the following procedure may be obtained from any high school guidance office, most college and university financial aid offices, and the A-B Tech Student Services and Advocate Center. Alternative accessible application formats will be made available to individuals with disabilities upon request to the ADA Coordinator.

#### Application Procedure

For priority consideration, it is important that students complete the first three steps of the admissions procedure (See the section of this catalog regarding the General Admission Requirements and Procedures).

Starting with the 2008-09 academic year, all financial aid applications are required to be entered on the Department of Education website at **www.fafsa.ed.gov**. However, prior to completing the online FAFSA (Free Application for Federal Student Aid), students must apply for a Personal Identification Number (PIN) at **www.pin.ed.gov**. This number will be entered as your signature for the FAFSA.

If you are a dependent and therefore required to provide your parents' financial and personal information on the FAFSA, at least one parent must also apply for a PIN at the address above, as it is required to have the parent sign the FAFSA as well. When you go to the website, you will be given explicit instructions. Assistance is also provided by

the Department of Education at 1-800-433-3243. TTY users (hearing impaired) may call 1-800-730-8913.

There is a FAFSA Worksheet that you may complete prior to completing the application online. Worksheets will be available at your local high school or college and in the Student Services and Advocate Center on the A-B Tech main campus. You may also print the worksheet from the **www.fafsa.ed.gov** website.

When you log onto **www.fafsa.ed.gov**, you will be advised on all the documentation you must have to complete the FAFSA. A complete and accurate application will prevent delays in processing your financial aid. The college code you will enter for A-B Tech is 004033.

Make sure you receive and retain a copy of the confirmation number when your FAFSA is submitted. Once the Department of Education processes your application, an electronic file with the information the College needs to process financial aid for you will be transmitted to the A-B Tech Financial Aid Office. Also, when your FAFSA is processed, you will receive the Student Aid Report (SAR) in your email or a hard copy of the report may be mailed to your home address.

You will find all the web links mentioned above, as well as other helpful sources of financial aid assistance, on the A-B Tech website: Visit **www. abtech.edu**, click on the student link, and scroll down to the financial aid link. Computers are available for student use at the Student Services and Advocate Center.

Students seeking additional information about the Financial Aid Program at A-B Tech are urged to contact the Student Services and Advocate Center.

# Satisfactory Academic Progress Standards for Financial Aid

The Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended by Congress in 1980, mandates institutions of higher education to establish minimum standards of "satisfactory progress" for students receiving financial aid. The federal regulations addressing satisfactory progress were initially published in October 1983, with amendments made in December 1987 and then again in April 1994.

**Satisfactory Progress Defined**. Generally, a student is considered to be making satisfactory progress toward his/her curriculum program of study when three requirements are satisfied:

- 1. Maintain a minimum cumulative grade point average based on credit hours attempted. (The qualitative standard required by regulation).
- 2. Complete a minimum number of credit hours of the total credit hours attempted with grades of A, B, C, or D. (The first quantitative standard required by regulation).
- 3. Successfully complete the program of study within its maximum time frame. Regulations specify that the maximum time frame may not exceed 150% of the published length of the program for full-time students. (The second quantitative standard required by regulation).

45

Admissions

and Student

**Monitoring Satisfactory Progress.** The College will monitor the qualitative and quantitative standards referenced in 1 and 2 above using the chart below. The chart has been designed to accommodate all federally eligible programs of study offered by the College and variable enrollment status of students (e.g. full-time, half-time, less than half-time).

Admissions

and Student

Information

Credit Hours Attempted*	Minimum Credit Hours to be Completed**	Minimum Cumulative GPA Required***	
1-18	33%	2.00	
19-40	50%	2.00	
41 and over	66%	2.00	

\*Credit hours attempted will be cumulative and will include all hours for which the student was enrolled as of the census date of each academic term or for which the student received a grade. The census date is defined as the last day for registration as outlined in the College Catalog.

\*\*Credit hours completed with grades of A, B, C, or D only will fulfill this requirement. Grades of AP, AR, CR, I, NS, P, T, TH, U, W, X, and Y will not fulfill this requirement.

\*\*\*Cumulative GPA is computed by dividing the total number of quality points earned by the total credit hours attempted for which the student received grades of A, B, C, D, F, or U.

The second quantitative standard referred to as the maximum time frame will be measured independently of the monitoring chart. For each program of study a maximum time frame will be calculated by taking the total credit hours required for the program as outlined in the College Catalog and multiplying the total by 150%. Time frames will vary from program to program.

Examples:

- 1. Practical Nursing curriculum requires 47 credit hours to complete the diploma. The time frame is calculated ( $47 \times 150\% = 71$ ).
- 2. Associate Degree Nursing requires 71 credit hours to complete the degree. The time frame is calculated (71 x 150% = 107).
- 3. Associate in Arts (A.A.) Degree, Associate in Fine Arts (A.F.A.) Degree, and Associate in Science (A.S.) Degree require 65 credit hours to complete the degree. The time frame is calculated (65 x 150% = 98).
- 4. Carpentry requires 46 credit hours to complete the diploma. The time frame is calculated ( $46 \ge 150\% = 69$ ).

The maximum time frame establishes the maximum number of credit hours a student may attempt in an effort to complete a program of study and, at the same time, remain eligible to receive financial assistance. Key points to remember regarding the quantitative standard of the time frame:

- 1. Since the time frame sets the limit for the number of credit hours a student may attempt and remain eligible to receive financial assistance, it is very important that the student plan class schedules carefully with his or her academic advisor and/or the Student Services counseling staff. It is the responsibility of the student to register only for classes listed in his or her chosen major in the College Catalog and for scheduling only the number of hours he or she is capable of completing. SOME STUDENTS WILL BE REOUIRED TO TAKE PROVISIONAL COURSES WHICH WILL ALSO BE COUNTED AS HOURS ATTEMPTED. Students are responsible for knowing the policy concerning the limitation on hours attempted for financial aid purposes. Registering for more courses than a student is capable of completing, having to withdraw from classes, registering for courses for which the student has already received credit, taking courses in error, etc., all impact the time frame and could result in losing financial aid eligibility before completing a program of study.
- 2. The time frame is cumulative; therefore, by switching programs without completing the initial program, the student runs the risk of losing financial aid eligibility.
- 3. The time frame begins when the student first attends the College and continues until that student successfully completes a program of study regardless of the number of years that may elapse between enrollment periods.
- 4. Only students who successfully complete a program of study will be given a new time frame should they decide to enter a subsequent program of study. The credit hours attempted to complete the first program will not be included as hours attempted in the time frame for the second program of study.
- 5. Students who take course work and are unclassified will have those hours attempted added to their time frame if and when they enter a specific program of study.
- 6. Students accepted into a program of study who are required to take guided studies or developmental course work, as determined by placement testing results and the professional judgment of a student services counselor, will have the credit hours attempted for such course work count toward their time frame.
- 7. The credit hours for course incompletes, withdrawals, and repetitions will be counted as hours attempted toward the time frame.
- 8. Students switching from a degree program to a vocational program who have or nearly have exceeded the initial time frame may appeal to the Director of Financial Aid for a time frame extension.
- 9. Credit hours transferred in will be counted toward the maximum time frame of eligibility. Prior degrees earned will be taken into consideration when determining transfer hours.

47

Admissions

and Student

#### **Satisfactory Progress Increments**

The College will monitor satisfactory academic progress at two points during each academic year (i.e. at the end of both the Fall and Spring Semesters). The only exceptions to this would be (1) for those students returning to the College who have a prior academic record at the College. Such students would be monitored at the time they reenroll since the federal regulations require the standards for progress to cover all periods of enrollment, including those periods for which the student did not receive aid from Title IV funds, and (2) for students who return to the College at their own expense in an effort to reestablish their eligibility. These students would be monitored each term until they meet the satisfactory progress definition.

Based upon the number of credit hours attempted, the student will be expected to complete a minimum number of credit hours with satisfactory grades as described earlier and at the same time maintain a minimum cumulative grade point average without exceeding the maximum time frame. Failure to meet the standards outlined will result in termination of financial aid eligibility. Due to the leniency of the satisfactory progress standards early in the student's program of study, the College will not provide an automatic probationary period during which the student may continue receiving financial aid while attempting to improve upon the number of credit hours completed and/or the cumulative grade point average required. Nevertheless, the College will provide an appeal procedure for reinstatement of financial aid eligibility.

#### **Appeal of Financial Aid Termination**

To appeal financial aid termination a student must be able to demonstrate mitigating circumstances. The procedure for appeal is:

- 1. A student will indicate in writing to the Director of Financial Aid the reasons why he/she did not make satisfactory progress and why financial aid should not be terminated. Documentation to support the appeal is required.
- 2. The Director of Financial Aid will review the appeal to determine whether or not termination of aid is justified. The student will be advised of the decision in writing.
- 3. A student wishing to appeal the decision of the Director of Financial Aid may do so, in writing, to the Student Financial Aid Committee, c/o the Financial Aid Office. Additional appeals may be made through the Student Due Process Procedure and then to the President of the College if deemed necessary by the student.

#### **Reinstatement of Financial Aid Eligibility**

Should a student have his/her financial aid eligibility terminated due to not meeting the satisfactory progress definition, termination will continue until the student enrolls for a subsequent academic term at his/her own expense and completes the term satisfying the satisfactory progress definition. Once the satisfactory progress definition is met, eligibility is reinstated for the subsequent satisfactory progress increment. In addition, financial aid eligibility will immediately be reinstated for all appeals upheld.

Admissions

and Student
Admissions

and Student

Information

# Scholarships and Other Financial Aid Information

## Scholarships

Generally, scholarships are awarded only to those applicants who have completed the Application Procedure for student financial assistance outlined earlier. Most scholarships awarded by the College are restricted to a specific program of study and are based on financial need. The College does award a limited number of merit scholarships to qualifying second-year students which are program specific and require the endorsement and/or screening of faculty in the applicant's department of study. Students needing more information about these limited scholarships should call the Financial Aid Office at 828/254-1921, Ext. 162.

All students are encouraged to seek out scholarships offered by clubs and organizations in their communities. A collection of scholarship booklets are kept on reserve for student use in the Resource Room of the A-B Tech Financial Aid Office in the Azalea Building.

An excellent source for scholarships is located on the World Wide Web. Students can do searches by accessing **www.finaid.org** and using the Free Scholarship Search (FASTWEB). FASTWEB alone contains a database of more than 180,000 scholarships. The Web site of the North Carolina State Education Assistance Authority, **www.ncseaa.edu**, lists scholarships available to North Carolina residents only.

#### Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College Foundation

The Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College Foundation awards scholarships annually.

- March 1 Online applications are available at: www.abtech.edu/foundation/scholarships
- April 15 Students applying for scholarships requiring the establishment of financial need should complete the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA). **www.fafsa.edu.gov**
- May 15 Online application for scholarships closes.
- July 15 Foundation Office informs the students and the Financial Aid Office of the selection status.

Students may access scholarship criteria on the A-B Tech website at **www.abtech.edu/foundation**. For additional information about the Foundation, please call 254-1921, Ext. 176 or 179.

#### **Other Financial Aid Information**

In addition to scholarships, information about grants, loans and work programs is also available on the internet. Some recommended sites are:

Admissions **www.ed.gov/offices/ope**: Click on "Information for Students" for federal student aid information.

**www.cfnc.org**: Provides comprehensive information about scholarships, loans, and other programs/issues.

**www.nasfaa.org**: Click on "Financial Aid Information for Students, Parents & Counselors;" provided by the National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators.

**www.cfi.org**: Provides comprehensive information about student and parent loans.

## The Hope Tax Credit

The Hope Credit is a federal tax credit. The actual amount of the credit depends upon family income and the amount of qualified tuition paid less any financial aid.

To qualify, the taxpayer must file a return, owe taxes, and claim the student as a dependent (unless the student is a spouse). The student must be enrolled at least half-time in an eligible program leading to a degree, certificate or diploma and must not have completed the first two years of undergraduate study. The credit is not available to students who have been convicted of a felony drug offense.

## The Lifetime Learning Tax Credit

The Lifetime Learning Tax Credit may be claimed for the taxpayer, spouse, or eligible dependents for an unlimited number of years. This credit is family-based rather than dependent-based like the Hope Credit. The actual amount of the credit depends upon the family's income and the amount of qualified tuition less any financial aid. Unlike the Hope Credit, students are not required to be enrolled at least halftime in one of the first two years of post-secondary education.

This is provided for informational purposes only. For detailed tax information, please consult your tax advisor. Information is also available at www.ed.gov/inits/hope/.

## Veteran's Educational Benefits

The Veteran's Student Success Advocate will help incoming veterans evaluate their eligibility for benefits. The Veteran's Office is located in the Counseling Center in the Bailey Student Services Center. Individuals applying for veteran's benefits must meet all entrance requirements and are required to meet the College's academic standards as they progress through their programs. Failure to meet these academic standards of progress will result in loss of veteran's educational benefits.

and Student

Information

Admissions

and Student

Information

## Other Policies Affecting the Campus Environment

## **Tobacco Free Campus**

Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College is committed to providing students and employees with a safe and healthy environment. It is the policy of A-B Tech that tobacco use is not permitted on the College's three campuses. A-B Tech is tobacco free.

## **Parking Regulations**

All students are required to register their vehicles and display parking permits. Copies of parking regulations are available in the Business Office. Parking spaces designated for individuals with disabilities are located at each facility. Spaces marked by yellow lines are for faculty and staff use only. Students park in white-lined spaces. All parking fines must be paid prior to registering for classes.

## Workplace Violence Prevention Policy and Procedures

#### Policy

A-B Tech is committed to providing everyone associated with the College a work and learning environment that is safe and free of violence. To this end, the College prohibits any form of violence.

For purposes of this policy, "violence" includes, but is not limited to, verbally or physically attacking, harassing, intimidating, stalking or coercing any employee, student, visitor, vendor or other person associated with the College, brandishing weapons, damaging property, and/or threatening or talking of engaging in such activities. Brandishing weapons shall not include the use or possession of weapons by authorized employees or students for the purpose of training, or by College security, law enforcement officers, or military personnel when acting in the discharge of their official duties (See "No Weapons on Campus" policy).

Any member of the College community who commits an act of violence toward other persons or property on campus, while engaged in any work for or on behalf of ABTCC, or at ABTCC sponsored events, shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal from employment or expulsion from the College, exclusive of any civil and/or criminal penalties that may be pursued, as appropriate. For the purposes of this policy, a "member of the College community" includes, but is not limited to, employees, students, visitors, College officers and College officials. No existing College policy, practice, or procedure should be interpreted to prohibit prevention of violence as defined in this policy.

Every employee and student is responsible for reporting any threats or acts of violence that he/she has witnessed, received, or has been told that another person has witnessed or received. Even without an actual threat, an employee or student should report any behavior he/she has witnessed which he/she regards as threatening or violent when that behavior is job related or might be carried out on College property or is connected to College employment or activities. Reports should be made immediately to campus security. The College intends to investigate all acts of violence promptly and objectively.

## **No Weapons On Campus Policy**

The use or possession of any weapons is prohibited on A-B Tech property or at any College-sponsored activities or events. (See also Workplace Violence Prevention Policy.) It is a violation of A-B Tech policy and State law (N.C.G.S. 14.269.2) for any person, including students, employees and visitors to possess or carry, whether openly or concealed, any weapon. The term "weapon" includes but is not limited to the following:

Gun, rifle, pistol, dynamite, cartridge, bomb, grenade, mine, powerful explosive (as defined in N.C.G.S. 14-284.1), bowie knife, dirk, dagger, slingshot, leaded cane, switchblade knife, razors, razor blades, blackjack, and metallic knuckles.

The term "weapon" also includes any other weapon of like kind, such as sharp pointed or edged instruments; but the term "weapon" excludes tools, utensils, and equipment used solely for maintenance or instructional purposes (such as unaltered nail files and clips, dental tools, and tools used solely for preparation of food) or used for authorized ceremonial purposes on the A-B Tech campus, grounds, recreation areas, athletic field, or other properly owned, used, or operated by A-B Tech.

This policy shall not apply to employees or students when used for authorized training purposes, or to College security, law enforcement officers or military personnel when acting in the discharge of their official duties.

Any person violating this policy shall be disciplined at the discretion of the A-B Tech administration. A person found guilty of activity prohibited by this Weapons Policy may also be guilty under state law of a misdemeanor and upon conviction may be punished at the discretion of the court.

Admissions

and Student

Information

and Student

Information

# Other College Services and Information

## **College Services**

**A-B Tech Café**. The Café is located in the Coman Student Activity Center. Breakfast and lunch meals, including sandwiches, salads, and soups, are prepared daily. Hours of operation are from 7 a.m. to 6 p.m. Monday - Thursday and 7 a.m. to 2 p.m. on Fridays. Vending machines dispensing soft drinks, coffee, and snacks can be found at various locations around campus.

The **Culinary Technology, Baking and Pastry Arts, and Hotel and Restaurant Management** students prepare and serve lunch and dinner on scheduled Thursdays during fall and spring semesters. See the Student Handbook for times, dates, and reservation information.

**Bookstore**. A bookstore is operated by the College for the convenience of students and staff members to provide required textbooks and materials. Students should plan to purchase all texts and materials at the beginning of each semester.

Textbook costs vary considerably depending upon the curriculum and semester. Book costs also vary from year to year because of changes in curriculum book prices, texts, and material requirements. Texts and materials will be made available in alternative accessible formats for individuals with disabilities upon request to the Disabilities Services Student Success Advocate.

**Child Care**. A-B Tech offers child care services for children of College students. Faculty, staff, and the general public may also apply for the service. The Center, operated by Buncombe County Child Development, is open during daytime hours.

The program accepts children from two months to five years. Individuals who meet State and Federal income guidelines may apply for financial assistance. Arrangements can be made by calling either 255-5725 or 255-5111 from 8:30 a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday through Friday.

**College Closing or Delayed Opening**. The College will either be closed or opened on a delayed schedule when inclement weather conditions warrant such a decision. Closing or delaying announcements are placed on the switchboard automated attendant, on the A-B Tech web site at **www.abtech.edu**, and will be made on Asheville radio and television stations and some surrounding community radio stations. Separate decisions and announcements are made for the day and evening programs. **Dental Clinic**. Throughout the year, the Allied Dental Department provides oral health services, such as patient education, dental X-rays, cleaning of teeth, nutritional counseling, and sealants. During spring and summer semesters, limited dental services such as fillings, crowns and partial dentures are also available. A nominal fee is charged for these services. Call the Allied Dental Clinic, Ext. 255, for an appointment and approximate charges for services.

**Distance Learning and the Virtual Campus**. Students who cannot fit a traditional classroom course into their schedules or who prefer to try something new have several alternatives, including web-based classes on the internet, telecourses on videocassette, and interactive television classes between campuses or on the North Carolina Information Highway (NCIH). All alternative instructional formats require student workloads and outcomes comparable to a traditional class. Distance Learning and the Virtual Campus is located in Holly, 107; telephone extension 300.

The **Virtual Campus** may be accessed through A-B Tech's Web page. For current offerings, times, and locations of courses, as well as phone numbers, alternative orientation formats, and specific course requirements, go to **www.abtech.edu** and click on the Virtual Campus link (or access the page directly at **www.abtech.edu/vcampus**). The Virtual Campus may be accessed from a home computer or from several open computer labs on campus.

**Educational Technology Services.** Educational Technology Services provides support for classrooms and assists with faculty and student media production. It houses an editing suite and a working studio. This area is staffed Monday-Thursday 8 a.m. - 6 p.m. Educational Technology Services is located in Holly, 115; telephone extensions are 304 and 309.

**Honorary Societies**. The College is proud to sponsor the Alpha Upsilon Eta Chapter of Phi Theta Kappa Academic Honor Society. Membership is open to any student who has a 3.5 GPA after 12 credits of completed work. Eligible students are welcome to seek more information from the Director of Student Activities in the Coman Student Activity Center.

**Intramurals**. A-B Tech Intramurals are an extremely popular extracurricular activity. We offer volleyball, basketball, tennis, 2-mile run, softball distance throw, football punt, and golf-closest to the pin. Intramurals are open to male and female, faculty, staff, and students, and beginners to advanced athletes. The activities are on Tuesdays and Thursdays and are one hour or less for each session. The only requirements are that you must dress in proper athletic wear and shoes, and volleyball participants need to have some former experience in the sport. Watch for signs on building entrances, the student handbook, the campus marquee, and the Coman Gymnasium Intramural bulletin board.

**Holly Library**. The library provides students with access to print and electronic resources to meet their information need. Unique collections include a North Carolina Collection, audio books, and feature films. The library hours are Monday-Thursday 8 a.m.-8 p.m., Friday 8 a.m.-4:30 p.m., and Saturday 12 p.m.-4 p.m. The library has a Research Central

Admissions

and Student

Information

area on the main level where students can use the internet and electronic databases. Quiet study zones, group study rooms, and wireless internet access are located throughout the building. The lower level contains a computer lab and Email Central. The library's circulation telephone ext. is 301.

HOURS:	Monday-Thursday	8:00 a.m 8:00 p.m.	Admissions
	Friday	8:00 a.m 4:30 p.m.	and Student
	Saturday	12:00 p.m 4:00 p.m.	Information

**Parking Locations and Shuttle Service**. Parking is provided at various locations around campus. Please refer to the campus map located in this catalog for specific sites. Students with disabilities are provided parking at all locations. Parking areas are lighted during evening hours. Spaces marked with yellow lines are reserved for faculty, staff, disabled persons, and visitors. White-lined spaces are reserved for students. A shuttle service is provided for students who park in remote lots. Shuttle routes and schedules are available in the Bailey Student Services Center.

**Placement Service**. No reputable College can guarantee jobs for graduates. However, the College will assist students and alumni in every possible way to obtain suitable employment. Applied Science department chairs are particularly helpful with placing their program graduates.

**Security**. Security personnel are on duty 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Each security officer is certified to respond to medical emergencies.

**Service-Learning Center**. Provides staffing to coordinate class-based projects with community service activities for curriculum classes that require or encourage service-learning as part of the educational experience. The Service-Learning Center is located in Holly, 129; telephone extension 7573.

**Small Business Center/Business Incubator**. The A-B Tech Small Business Center (SBC) is a community resource available to both students and non-students who are considering starting a business as well as those who currently own a business. The SBC offers a variety of resources and services to help businesses start and grow, including free, confidential business counseling, business related seminars and business incubation.

In addition, the SBC has a Student Business Incubator Program which is designed to provide a nurturing environment to current A-B Tech students who want to start or grow their own business and guide them toward becoming sustainable, contributing members of a strong economic community. This 12-month, extracurricular program is located at A-B Tech's Enka campus and is open to ALL current students. More information can be found at **www.abtech.edu/sbc**.

**Student Lounge**. A Student Lounge is located in the Coman Student Activity Center for those students with spare time and who wish to socialize. Wireless internet access is available as well as a community resource area.

	<b>Student Housing</b> . Students are responsible for their own living accommodations. A-B Tech neither approves nor maintains housing facilities. Students who are looking for housing or roommates may check bulletin boards in the Bailey Student Services Center or the Coman Student Activity Center.
Admissions	Study Abroad Program. A-B Tech occasionally sponsors Study Abroad
and Student	opportunities for students. Students who want to participate must be enrolled in the College, must register for the study abroad course,
Information	and must purchase health and accident insurance that is valid outside of the United States. Students who successfully complete the study abroad activity and the course requirements will receive course credit.

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Education

# Allied Health and Public Service Education

The Allied Health and Public Service Education division offers a variety of programs designed to meet the increasing demand for specialized professionals in the burgeoning health care, child care, and public service industries. The programs in this division present a broad range of career options for individuals desiring a career in a helping profession. The division offers a variety of programs at the Associate in Applied Science degree, diploma and certificate levels. Some areas of study are offered on a day and evening basis.

In addition to classroom and laboratory instruction, each program emphasizes learning experiences at health and public service settings in the community. This extensive training at clinical, pre-hospital, laboratory, child care, or law enforcement facilities affords students a unique opportunity to develop the specialized skills required for employment in a health or public service profession.

An individual desiring training in a health or public service program should have a background in chemistry, biology, science, mathematics, and social sciences. The applicant to an area of study in this division should become familiar with the selection criteria and application deadlines for the specific program. Persons interested in a health or public service career are advised that professional licensure, certification, employment, or admission to clinical/work experience sites may be denied to anyone who has been convicted of a felony or other crime involving moral turpitude.

For students interested in starting or managing their own business, the Student Business Incubator is one of many programs and services offered by the A-B Tech Small Business Center/Business Incubator. Please refer to pages 10 and 55 for more information.

#### A.A.S. Degrees Conferred

Associate Degree Nursing Criminal Justice Technology Dental Hygiene Early Childhood Associate Early Childhood/Teacher Associate Emergency Medical Science Fire Protection Technology Human Services Technology/ Social Services Medical Assisting\* Medical Laboratory Technology Medical Sonography Radiography Surgical Technology Veterinary Medical Technology

#### **Diplomas Awarded**

Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging (CT/MRI) Dental Assisting Practical Nursing Surgical Technology

#### **Certificates Awarded**

Basic Law Enforcement Training Computed Tomography (CT) Early Childhood Associate - Early Childhood Certificate Fire Protection Technology Infant/Toddler Care Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) Phlebotomy

#### \*Pending approval of State Board of Community Colleges

Service

Education

## **Associate Degree Nursing**

Allied Health and Public This curriculum provides individuals with the knowledge and skills necessary to provide nursing care to clients and groups of clients throughout the lifespan in a variety of settings.

> Courses will include content related to the nurse's role as provider of nursing care, as manager of care, as member of the discipline of nursing, and as a member of the interdisciplinary team.

Graduates of this program are eligible to apply to take the National Council Licensure Examination (NCLEX-RN) which is required for practice as a Registered Nurse. Employment opportunities include hospitals, long-term care facilities, clinics, physician's offices, industry, and community agencies.

#### Specific Requirements

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. This program has a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### $www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp$

- 3. Final admission to the Associate Degree Nursing program shall be contingent upon documentation of physical and emotional health that would provide evidence that is indicative of the applicant's ability to provide safe nursing care to the public.
- 4. Satisfactory completion of required immunizations.
- 5. Current CPR for the Professional Rescuer certification is a prerequisite to admission and must be maintained throughout the program.
- 6. Students applying to the Associate Degree Nursing program are encouraged to have successfully completed: BIO 168, BIO 169, CIS 110, ENG 111, ENG 114, PSY 150, PSY 241, and a Humanities elective prior to program admission due to the rigorous nature of the A.D.N. curriculum.
- 7. Effective January 1, 2002, applicants for initial licensure in North Carolina must have a criminal background check. The clinical site may require a criminal background check and/or drug testing prior to participation in the clinical component. If any clinical facility refuses to allow the student to participate in clinical experiences in that clinical agency, the student may not be able to progress in the program.
- 8. Admission with advanced standing is subject to space available in the clinical component of the nursing program. Persons who begin their nursing education at Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College have preference in admission over students requesting transfer into the program. Space will be allotted to transfer students only when no students who have previously enrolled in the A-B Tech ADN Program are requesting and have qualified for re-entry.

Allied Health and Public

Service

Education

9. To be eligible for admission to the Fall 2008 Associate Degree Nursing program, applicants will be required to hold a documented current unrestricted credential as a Nursing Assistant I (NA I) from the North Carolina Nurse Aide Registry and the Division of Health Service Regulation by June 15, 2008.

## Associate Degree Nursing Associate in Applied Science Degree – Fall Admission (A45120)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	18
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	6
Core Courses	37
Other Courses	16
Program Total	71

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO and NUR

			١	Weekl	y	
			Class	Lab		Credit
<b>F</b> 1	<b>.</b>	( ( <b>F</b> - 11)	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
		ter (Fall)			•	,
BIO	168	Anatomy and Physiology I	3	3	0	4
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
NUR	115	Fundamentals of Nursing	2	3	6	5
NUR	117	Pharmacology	1	3	0	2
NUR	133	Nursing Assessment	2	3	0	3
<b>C</b>			11	12	6	17
		nester (Spring)	•	2	•	,
BIO	169	Anatomy and Physiology II	3	3	0	4
ENG	114	Professional Research & Reporting	3	0	0	3
	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
NUR	135	Adult Nursing I	5	3	9	9
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)	13	8	9	19
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
NUR	185	Mental Health Nursing	3	0	6	5
non	105	(or NUR 125 Maternal Child Nursing)	(5	3	6	8)
		(of non 125 flaternat onita haronig)	5 (7)	2 (6)	6	8 (11)
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall II)	0(1)	2 (0)	v	0(11)
NUR	125	Maternal-Child Nursing	5	3	6	8
		(or NUR 185 Mental Health Nursing)	(3	0	6	5)
NUR	255	Professional Issues	3	0	0	3
PSY	241	Development Psychology	3	0	0	3
		Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3
	_		(12) 14	(0) 3	6	(14) 17
		ter (Spring II)				
NUR	235	Adult Nursing II	4	3	15	10
			4	3	15	10
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als	48	28	42	71

	Advanced Placement for Licensed Practical Nurses
Allied Health	Specific Requirements
and Public	1. General college admission requirements.

2. Current CPR for the Professional Rescuer certification is a prerequisite to admission and must be maintained throughout the program.

- 3. Current, unrestricted license to practice as an LPN in the state of North Carolina is a prerequisite to admission and must be maintained throughout the program.
- Completion of NUR 133 Nursing Assessment is a prerequisite to 4. admission and must be taken within 1 year of admission.
- 5. Proof of completion of the Legal Scope of Practice Online Course offered by the NC Board of Nursing as evidenced by documentation of contact hour credit. This course must be taken within 1 year of admission. To access the course offering, please visit www.ncbon.com/content.aspx?id=1104
- The clinical site may require a criminal background check and/or 6. drug testing prior to participation in the clinical component. If any clinical facility refuses to allow the student to participate in clinical experiences in that clinical agency, the student may not be able to progress in the program.
- 7. Admission with advanced standing is subject to space available in the clinical component of the nursing program. Persons who begin their nursing education at Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College have preference in admission over students requesting transfer into the program. Space will be allotted to transfer students only when no students who have previously enrolled in the A-B Tech ADN Program are requesting and have qualified for re-entry.
- Licensed Practical Nurses admitted with advanced entry will receive credit for NUR 115 Fundamentals of Nursing, NUR 117 Pharmacology, and NUR 135 Adult Nursing I upon successful completion of all other program requirements. Licensed Practical Nurses entering with advanced entry must complete all general education courses required in the generic Associate Degree Nursing program prior to admission with advanced standing. These courses include: BIO 168, BIO 169, CIS 110, ENG 111, ENG 114, PSY 150, PSY 241 and one 3-hour Humanities elective

\*Applicants must obtain nursing department chair approval to enroll in ENG 114.

\*\* Licensed Practical Nurses completing BIO 168, BIO 169, CIS 110, ENG 111, ENG 114. PSY 150. PSY 241. NUR 133. and a Humanities elective and receiving credit for NUR 115, NUR 117, and NUR 135 must complete the additional 36 credit hours listed to receive the Associate in Applied Science degree in nursing.

60

## and Public

- Service

## **Basic Law Enforcement Training (C55120)**

Basic Law Enforcement Training (BLET) is designed to give students essential skills required for entry-level employment as law enforcement officers with state, county, or municipal governments, or with private enterprise.

This program utilizes state-commission-mandated topics and methods of instruction. General subjects include, but are not limited to, criminal, juvenile, civil, traffic, and alcoholic beverage laws; investigative, patrol, custody, and court procedures; emergency responses; and ethics and community relations.

Successful graduates receive a curriculum certificate and are qualified to take certification examinations mandated by the North Carolina Criminal Justice Education and Training Standards Commission and/or the North Carolina Sheriffs Education and Training Standards Commission.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Individuals must meet the Minimum Standard for Employment Criteria outlined in North Carolina Code Book—General Statute 17-A and Title-12 Chapter 9 North Carolina Administrative Code.
- 3. Individuals must be sponsored by a North Carolina law enforcement agency. The letter of sponsorship must:
  - a. be signed by the agency head; i.e., Chief or Sheriff.
  - b. include a statement of sponsorship that certifies that the applicant meets the standards for certification as stated in number two above.
  - c. state that a background investigation was conducted.
- 4. Individuals must submit their sponsorship letter and college application to the Law Enforcement Training Center director at least 15 days prior to the courses scheduled start date. Applicants are accepted on a first-come, first-serve basis. Priority will be given to full-time employees of law enforcement agencies.
- 5. Individuals must provide the School Director a certified criminal record check for local and state records for the time period since the trainee has become an adult and from all locations where the trainee has resided since becoming an adult. An Administrative Office of the Courts criminal record check or a comparable out-of-state criminal record check will satisfy this requirement.
- 6. If accepted into the program, the student must submit completed North Carolina Sate Forms F-1 and F-2 on the first day of class. These forms are provided by the sponsoring agency and are not available at the College.
- 7. Prior to admission each student must achieve a reading score of at least the tenth grade. This testing can be done AFTER submitting your application for enrollment. The testing is done in the Azalea

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Building Monday through Thursdays: 8:30 am, 10:30 am, 1:30 pm, 3:30 pm, and 5:30 pm and Fridays: 8:30 am, 10:30 am, and 1:30 pm. Allied Health Arrive 20 minutes early; no appointment is necessary. and Public **Basic Law Enforcement Training** Service Certificate Program – Day and Evening Schedule Education **Program Summary** Hours One major Course 19 Weekly Class Lab Credit

CJC 100 Basic Law Enforcement Training

## Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology (CT/MRI)

Computed Tomography and Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology curriculum, a specialty for radiographers, prepares the individual to use specialized equipment to visualize cross-sectional anatomical structures and aid physicians in the demonstration of pathologies and disease processes. *Individuals entering this curriculum must be registered or registry-eligible radiologic technologists by the ARRT*.

Hrs.

9

Hrs.

30

Hrs.

19

Course work prepares the technologist to provide patient care and perform studies utilizing imaging equipment, professional communication, and quality assurance in scheduled and emergency procedures through academic and clinical studies.

Graduates may be eligible to sit for the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists Advanced-Level testing in Computed Tomography and/or Magnetic Resonance Imaging examinations. They may find employment in facilities which perform these imaging procedures.

Students may opt for the certificate in either the CT or MRI program.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Applicants must be ARRT certified in Radiography, Radiation Therapy, or Nuclear Medicine (may also be NMTCB certified) or registry-eligible at the time of enrollment.
- 3. Keyboarding skills are highly recommended.
- 4. Satisfactory completion of medical examination and reports of immunization within 90 days before beginning major area classes. Completed medical and immunization records must be submitted to the department chair before classes begin.
- 5. Either first dose of Hepatitis B vaccine or completion of series.
- 6. Documentation of current CPR certification for the Professional Rescuer or Healthcare Provider which must be renewed annually.
- 7. Criminal background checks may be required prior to admission to clinical sites.

#### Notice

Candidates for advanced certification from the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists (ARRT) must comply with the "Rules of Ethics" contained in the ARRT Standards of Ethics. Any conviction of a crime, including a felony, a gross misdemeanor, or a misdemeanor with the sole exception of speeding and parking violations must be investigated by the ARRT in order to determine eligibility for the certification examination. Additional information may be obtained from the department chairperson or on the ARRT website at **www.arrt.org**.

CT/MRI students will be required to complete clinical rotations which may require them to travel as much as two hours from campus. Clinical affiliates may be located throughout Western North Carolina.

## Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology - Diploma (D45200)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	6
English/Communication	6
Core Courses	36
Program Total	42

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CAT and MRI

			1	Weekl	y	
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)				
CAT	210	CT Physics and Equipment	3	0	0	3
CAT	211	CT Procedures	4	0	0	4
CAT	225	CT Clinical Practicum	0	0	15	5
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
			10	0	15	15
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
MRI	210	MRI Physics and Equipment	3	0	0	3
MRI	211	MRI Procedures	4	0	0	4
MRI	225	MRI Clinical Practicum	0	0	15	5
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3
			10	0	15	15
Third	Semes	ster (Fall)				
CAT	226	CT Clinical Practicum	0	0	18	6
		(or MRI 226 MRI Clinical Practicum)				
			0	0	18	6
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Spring)				
MRI	226	MRI Clinical Practicum	0	0	18	6
		(or CT 226 CT Clinical Practicum)				
			0	0	18	6
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als	20	0	66	42

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Allied Health		•	d Tomography Technology te Program (C45200L1)				
and Public			<b>m Summary</b> Courses (CAT prefix)			H	<b>ours</b> 18
Service					Weekl	y	
Education				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
	CAT	210	CT Physics and Equipment	3	0	0	3
	CAT	211	CT Procedures	4	0	0	4
	CAT	225	CT Clinical Practicum	0	0	15	5
	CAT	226	CT Clinical Practicum	0	0	18	6
	Prog	ram Tot	tals	7	0	33	18

64

## Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology Certificate Program (C45200L2)

	Progra	m Summary			H	ours
	Major (	Courses (MRI prefix)				18
			١	Weekl	y	
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
MRI	210	MRI Physics and Equipment	3	0	0	3
MRI	211	MRI Procedures	4	0	0	4
MRI	225	MRI Clinical Practicum	0	0	15	5
MRI	226	MRI Clinical Practicum	0	0	18	6
<u>Prog</u>	ram Tot	als	7	0	33	<u>18</u>

## **Criminal Justice Technology**

This curriculum is designed to provide practical knowledge of criminal justice systems and operations. Study will focus on local, state, and federal law enforcement, judicial processes, corrections and security services. The criminal justice system's role within society will be explored.

Emphasis is on criminal justice systems, criminology, juvenile justice, criminal and constitutional law, investigative principles, ethics and community relations. Additional study may include issues and concepts of government, counseling, communications, computers and technology.

Employment opportunities exist in a variety of local, state, and federal law enforcement, corrections, and security fields. Examples include police officer, deputy sheriff, county detention officer, state trooper, intensive probation/parole surveillance officer, correctional officer, and loss prevention specialist.

Criminal Justice Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A55180)		Allied Health
Program Summary	Hours	and Public
General Education	18	anu rubtic
English/Communication	6	Service
Humanities/Fine Arts	3	0011100
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3	Education
Social/Behavioral Sciences	6	
Core Courses	22	
Other Courses	36	
Program Total	76	

*Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CJC* 

			Wee Class Hrs.		Credit Hrs.
First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
CJC	111	Introduction to Criminal Justice	3	0	3
CJC	113	Juvenile Justice	3	0	3
CJC	231	Constitutional Law	3	0	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
			14	4	16
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
CJC	112	Criminology	3	0	3
CJC	131	Criminal Law	3	0	3
		Criminal Justice Electives (Choose 2)*	6	0	6
HUM	115	Critical Thinking	3	0	3
			15	0	15
	Seme	ster (Summer)			
CJC	114	Investigative Photography	1	2	2
		(or CJC 120, or CJC 261)			
		Criminal Justice Electives (Choose 3)*	9	0	9
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	3
			13	2	14
	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
CJC	221	Investigative Principles	3	2	4
		Criminal Justice Electives (Choose 2)*	6	0	6
ENG	114	Professional Research & Reporting	3	0	3
SOC	225	Social Diversity	3	0	3
		(or PSY 281, or PSY 237)			
			15	2	16
Fifth \$	Semes	ter (Spring)			
CJC	212	Ethics and Community Relations	3	0	3
		Criminal Justice Electives (Choose 2)*	6	0	6
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
		(or MAT 151, or MAT 161)			
SPA	120	Spanish for the Workplace	3	0	3
		(or SPA 111, or COM 120)			
			14	2	15
<u>Progr</u>	am To	tals	71	10	76*

\* Totals include a minimum of twenty-seven credit hours of major electives to be selected from: CJC 121, CJC 122, CJC 132, CJC 160, CJC 170, CJC 213, CJC 214, CJC 215, CJC 222, CJC 223, CJC 225, CJC 232, CJC 240, CJC 255, CCT 110, CCT 121, or CCT 231. Allied Health

Students who have successfully completed a curriculum offering of Basic Law Enforcement Training within 10 years of their application to the Criminal Justice Technology Program will receive credit for CJC 121, 131, 132, 221, and 231.

and Public

## Service Criminal Justice Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A55180)

	1007		We	ekly	
			Class	Lab	Cred
_	_	· · · · · · ·	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
		ter (Fall)			
ACA		First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
CIS			2	2	3
CJC CJC	111	Introduction to Criminal Justice	3	0	3
CJC	113	Juvenile Justice	3	0	3
CJC	231	Constitutional Law	3	0	3
			11	4	13
Seco	nd Ser	nester (Spring)			
CJC	112		3	0	3
CJC		55	3	0	3
ENG	111		3	Õ	3
LINU	111	Criminal Justice Elective*	3	0	3
		Ciminal Justice Elective	<u> </u>	0	<u> </u>
Th:"J	C	ater (Cummer)	12	U	12
inira	2eme	ster (Summer)	•	•	~
		Criminal Justice Elective*	3	0	3
ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting	3	0	3
	_		6	0	6
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
		Criminal Justice Elective*	3	0	3
CJC	114		1	2	2
		(or CJC 120, or CJC 261)			
CJC	221	Investigative Principles	3	2	4
			7	4	9
Fifth \$	Semes	ter (Spring)			
CJC	212	Ethics and Community Relations	3	0	3
		Criminal Justice Elective*	3	0	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
	115	(or MAT 151, or MAT 161)	-	2	5
		(01 FIAT 151, 01 FIAT 101)	8	2	9
Sivth	Somo	ster (Summer)	U	2	3
JIXUI	Jeille	Criminal Justice Elective*	3	0	3
	445				
HUM	115	Critical Thinking	3	0	3
~			6	0	6
Sever	nth Se	mester (Fall)		_	_
		Criminal Justice Electives (Choose 2)*	6	0	6
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	3
			9	0	9
Eight	h Sem	ester (Spring)			
		Criminal Justice Electives (Choose 2)*	6	0	6
SOC	225	Social Diversity	3	0	3
		(or PSY 281, or PSY 237)			
SPA	120	Spanish for the Workplace	3	0	3
J. 11	120	(or SPA 111, or COM 120)	5	U	J
		(01 5171 111, 01 6011 120)	12	0	12
_	_			-	
Progr	<u>am To</u>	tals	71	10	76

\* Totals include a minimum of twenty-seven credit hours of major electives to be selected from: CJC 121, CJC 122, CJC 132, CJC 160, CJC 170, CJC 213, CJC 214, CJC 215, CJC 222, CJC 223, CJC 225, CJC 232, CJC 240, CJC 255, CCT 110, CCT 121, or CCT 231.

Students who have successfully completed a curriculum offering of Basic Law Enforcement Training within 10 years of their application to the Criminal Justice Technology Program will receive credit for CJC 121, 131, 132, 221, and 231. Allied Health

and Public

Service

Education

## **Dental Assisting**

This curriculum prepares individuals to assist the dentist in the delivery of dental treatment and to function as integral members of the dental team while performing chairside and related office and laboratory procedures.

Course work includes instruction in general studies, biomedical sciences, dental sciences, clinical sciences, and clinical practice. A combination of lecture, laboratory, and clinical experiences provide students with knowledge in infection/hazard control, radiography, dental materials, preventive dentistry, and clinical procedures.

Graduates of this program may be eligible to take the Dental Assisting National Board Examination to become Certified Dental Assistants. As Dental Assistant IIs, defined by the Dental Laws of North Carolina, graduates work in dental clinics/offices, and insurance companies.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. This program has a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp

- 3. Acceptable report of medical examination by first day of class.
- 4. Completion of required immunizations by first day of class, including first two doses of Hepatitis B vaccine.
- 5. Students applying to the Dental Assisting program are encouraged to have successfully completed BIO 106, CIS 110 or CIS 111, ENG 102 or ENG 111 and COM 231, and PSY 150 prior to program admission due to the rigorous nature of the Dental Assisting curriculum.

## **Dental Assisting Diploma (D45240)**

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	9
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	37
Other Courses	2
Program Total	48

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: DEN

					Weekl	-	
Allied Health				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
	First	Semes	ter (Fall)	піз.	піз.	піз.	піз.
and Public	BIO	106	Introduction to Anatomy/	2	2	0	3
Service			Physiology/Microbiology				
Service	DEN	101	Preclinical Procedures	4	6	0	7
Education	DEN	103	Dental Sciences	2	0	0	2
Education	DEN	110	Orofacial Anatomy	2	2	0	3
	DEN	111	Infection/Hazard Control	2	0	0	2
	DEN	112	Dental Radiography	2	3	0	3
				14	13	0	20
	Seco		nester (Spring)				
	DEN	102	Dental Materials	3	4	0	5
	DEN	104	Dental Health Education	2	2	0	3
	DEN	105	Practice Management	2	0	0	2
	DEN	106	Clinical Practice I	1	0	12	5
				8	6	12	15
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
	CIS	111	Basic PC Literacy	1	2	0	2
	DEN	107	Clinical Practice II	1	0	12	5
	ENG	102	Applied Communication II	3	0	0	3
	PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
				8	2	12	13
	<u>Prog</u>	ram To	tals	30	21	24	<u>48</u>

## <u>Dental Hygiene</u>

This curriculum prepares individuals with the knowledge and skills to assess, plan, implement, and evaluate dental hygiene care for the individual and the community.

Students will learn to prepare the operatory, take patient histories, note abnormalities, plan care, teach oral hygiene, clean teeth, take x-rays, apply preventive agents, complete necessary chart entries, and perform other procedures related to dental hygiene care.

Graduates of this program may be eligible to take national and state/ regional examinations for licensure which are required to practice dental hygiene. Employment opportunities include dental offices, clinics, schools, public health agencies, industry, and professional education.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. This program has a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp

3. Have high school credit with grade of at least "C" for four units of English, two units of mathematics (one of which must be algebra), one unit of chemistry, and one unit of biology. Science oriented college preparatory courses are recommended.

- 4. Acceptable report of medical examination by the first day of class.
- 5. Completion of required immunizations by first day of class, including first two doses of Hepatitis B vaccine.
- 6. Students applying to the Dental Hygiene program are encouraged to have successfully completed: BIO 168, BIO 169, BIO 175, CIS 110 or CIS 111, COM 231, ENG 111, HUM 115, and SOC 240 prior to program admission due to the rigorous nature of the Dental Hygiene curriculum.
- 7. The North Carolina Board of Dental Examiners may deny license to individuals convicted of a felony or any other crime involving moral turpitude.

## Dental Hygiene Associate in Applied Science Degree (Å45260)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	12
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	60
Other Courses	2
Program Total	74

\A/~ ~ |.|..

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: DEN

			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
BIO	168	Anatomy and Physiology I	3	3	0	4
DEN	110	Orofacial Anatomy	2	2	0	3
DEN	111	Infection/Hazard Control	2	0	0	2
DEN	112	Dental Radiography	2	3	0	3
DEN	120	Dental Hygiene Preclinic Lecture	2	0	0	2
DEN	121	Dental Hygiene Preclinic Laboratory	0	6	0	2
			11	14	0	16
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
BIO	169	Anatomy and Physiology II	3	3	0	4
DEN	124	Periodontology	2	0	0	2
DEN	125	Dental Office Emergencies	0	2	0	1
DEN	130	Dental Hygiene Theory I	2	0	0	2
DEN	131	Dental Hygiene Clinic I	0	0	9	3
DEN	223	Dental Pharmacology	2	0	0	2
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
			12	5	9	17
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
BIO	175	General Microbiology	2	2	0	3
CIS	111	Basic PC Literacy	1	2	0	2
DEN	140	Dental Hygiene Theory II	1	0	0	1
DEN	141	Dental Hygiene Clinic II	0	0	6	2
DEN	222	General and Oral Pathology	<u>2</u> 6	0	0	2
			6	4	6	10

Allied Health

and Public

Service

	Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)				
Allied Health	COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3
Attica Heattin	DEN	123	Nutrition/Dental Health	2	0	0	2
and Public	DEN	220	Dental Hygiene Theory III	2	0	0	2
	DEN	221	Dental Hygiene Clinic III	0	0	12	4
Service	DEN	224	Materials and Procedures	1	3	0	2
	SOC	240	Social Psychology	3	0	0	3
Education				11	3	12	16
	Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)				
	DEN	230	Dental Hygiene Theory IV	1	0	0	1
	DEN	231	Dental Hygiene Clinic IV	0	0	12	4
	DEN	232	Community Dental Health	2	0	3	3
	DEN	233	Professional Development	2	0	0	2
	DEN	235	Dental Hygiene Concepts	2	0	0	2
	HUM	115	Critical Thinking	3	0	0	3
				10	0	15	15
	<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	50	26	42	74

## Early Childhood Associate

This curriculum prepares individuals to work with children from infancy through early childhood in diverse learning environments. Students will combine learned theories with practice in actual settings with young children under the supervision of qualified teachers.

Course work includes childhood growth and development, physical/nutritional needs of children, care and guidance of children, and communication skills with parents and children. Students will foster the cognitive/language, physical/motor, social/emotional and creative development of young children.

Graduates are prepared to plan and implement developmentally appropriate programs in early childhood settings. Employment opportunities include child development and child care programs, preschools, public and private schools, recreational centers, Head Start Programs, and school age programs.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Acceptable reports of medical examination by the first day of class.
- 3. Three character/employment references by the first day of class.
- 4. According to GS 110-91, "No person shall be an operator of nor an employee in a day care facility who has been convicted of a crime involving child neglect, child abuse, or moral turpitude, or who is a habitually excessive user of alcohol or who illegally uses narcotics or other impairing drugs, or who is mentally retarded or mentally ill to an extent that may be injurious to children."
- 5. Criminal background checks are required prior to assignment to cooperative work experience sites.

#### 70

Early Childhood Associate Associate in Applied Science Degree (A55220)		Allied Health
Program Summary	Hours	and Public
General Education	15-16	anu i ubtic
English/Communication	6	Service
Humanities/Fine Arts	3	
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3-4	Education
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3	
Core Courses	32	
Other Courses	26-27	
Program Total	73-75	

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ART, CIS, COE, EDU and SOC

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First	Semest	er (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
EDU	119	Early Childhood Education	4	0	0	4
EDU	144	Child Development I	3	0	0	3
EDU	151	Creative Activities	3	0	0	3
EDU	151A	Creative Activities Lab	0	2	0	1
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
			13	4	0	15
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)				
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
COE	111EC	Work Experience I	0	0	10	1
COE	115EC	Work Experience I Seminar	1	0	0	1
EDU	145	Child Development II	3	0	0	3
EDU	234	Infants, Toddlers, Twos	3	0	0	3
		(or Art 111 Art Appreciation)				
ENG	114	Research and Report Writing	3	0	0	3
			12	2	10	14
Third	Semes	ter (Summer)				
MAT	161	College Algebra	3	0	0	3
MAT	161A	College Algebra Lab	0	2	0	1
		(or MAT 140 Survey of Mathematics)	(3	0	0	3)
EDU	251	Exploration Activities	3	0	0	3
EDU	271	Educational Technology	2	2	0	3
			8	4(2)	0	10(9)
Fourt	th Seme	ster (Fall)				
COE		Work Experience II	0	0	10	1
COE	125EC	Work Experience II Seminar	1	0	0	1
EDU	146	Child Guidance	3	0	0	3
EDU	280	Language and Literacy Experiences	3	0	0	3
EDU	131	Child, Family & Community	3	0	0	3
SOC	213	Sociology of the Family	3	0	0	3
		(or EDU 261 Administration I)				
			13	0	10	14

	Fifth	Semest	er (Spring)				
Allied Health	COE	131EC	Work Experience III	0	0	10	1
Atticu Heattin	COE	135EC	Work Experience III Seminar	1	0	0	1
and Public	EDU	221	Children with Exceptionalities	3	0	0	3
	EDU	153	Health, Safety & Nutrition	3	0	0	3
Service	EDU	153A	Health, Safety & Nutrition Lab	0	2	0	1
	BIO	110	Principles of Biology	3	3	0	4
Education			(or EDU 262 Administration II)	(3	0	0	3)
				10	2(5)	10	13(12)
	Sixth	Semes	ter (Summer)				
	EDU	259	Curriculum Planning	3	0	0	3
	PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
			Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3
				9	0	0	9
Program Totals			65	10-15	30	<u>73-75</u>	

## Early Childhood Certificate

The Early Childhood Certificate program is designed to provide students minimum entry level skills to work with children from infancy through early childhood. Employment opportunities include child development and child care programs, preschools, public and private schools, recreational centers, Head Start programs, and school age programs.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Three character/employee references by the first day of class.
- 3. Criminal background checks are required prior to credentialing. According to GS 110-91, "No person shall be an operator of nor an employee in a day care facility who has been convicted of a crime involving child neglect, child abuse, or moral turpitude, or who is a habitually excessive user of alcohol or who illegally uses narcotics or other impairing drugs, or who is mentally retarded or mentally ill to an extent that may be injurious to children."

## Early Childhood Certificate Program (C55220L1)

			١			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semest	er (Fall)				
EDU	119	Early Childhood Education	4	0	0	4
EDU	144	Child Development I	3	0	0	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
			10	0	0	10
Secor	nd Sem	ester (Spring)				
EDU	146	Child Guidance	3	0	0	3
EDU	151	Creative Activities	3	0	0	3
EDU	151A	Creative Activities Lab	0	2	0	1
			6	2	0	7
Progra	am Tota	als	16	2	0	17

## Infant/Toddler Care Certificate

The curriculum prepares individuals to work with children from infancy to three years of age in diverse learning environments. Students will combine learned theories, competency-based knowledge, and practice in actual settings with young children under the supervision of qualified teachers.

Coursework includes infant/toddler growth and development: physical/nutritional needs of infants and toddlers; safety issues in the care of infants and toddlers; care and guidance; communication skills with parents and children; design and implementation of appropriate curriculum; and other related topics.

Graduates should be prepared to plan and implement developmentally appropriate infant/toddler programs in early childhood settings. Employment opportunities include child development and child care programs, preschools, public and private schools, recreational centers, Early Head Start Programs, and other infant/toddler programs.

#### **Specific Requirements:**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Three character/employee references by the first day of class.
- 3. Criminal background checks are required prior to credentialing. According to GS 110-91, "No person shall be an operator of nor an employee in a day care facility who has been convicted of a crime involving child neglect, child abuse, or moral turpitude, or who is a habitually excessive user of alcohol or who illegally uses narcotics or other impairing drugs, or who is mentally retarded or mentally ill to an extent that may be injurious to children."

#### Infant/Toddler Care Certificate Program (C55290)

Program Summary					Н	ours
l	Major (	Courses (EDU prefix)				17
			1	y		
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First S	Semest	er (Fall)				
EDU	119	Intro to Early Childhood Education	4	0	0	4
EDU	144	Child Development I	3	0	0	3
EDU	131	Child, Family and Community	3	0	0	3
			10	0	0	10
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)				
EDU	153	Health, Safety and Nutrition	3	0	0	3
EDU	153A	Health, Safety and Nutrition Lab	0	2	0	1
EDU	234	Infant, Toddlers, and Twos	3	0	0	3
			6	2	0	7
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als	16	2	0	17

Allied Health

and Public

Service

#### 74

## Early Childhood/Teacher Associate

Teacher Associate is a concentration under the curriculum title of Early Childhood Associate. This curriculum prepares individuals to work with children from infancy through middle childhood. Students will combine the theories learned in class with practice in elementary school settings under the supervision of certified teachers. Courses include childhood growth and development, physical/nutritional needs of children, guidance of children, professional responsibilities and ethics, and curriculum principles and practices.

Graduates are prepared to work in any elementary school setting, whether public or private. Employment opportunities include teacher assistants in elementary schools, lead teachers in child development programs, Head Start Programs and school age programs.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Acceptable reports of medical examination by the first day of class.
- 3. Three character/employment references by the first day of class.
- 4. Criminal background checks are required prior to assignment to cooperative work experience sites.

## Early Childhood/Teacher Associate Associate in Applied Science Degree (A5522B)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	22
English/Communication	9
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	4
Social/Behavioral Sciences	6
Core Courses	32
Concentration	12
Other Courses	10
Program Total	76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: COE and EDU

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab		Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
EDU	119	Early Childhood Education	4	0	0	4
EDU	131	Child, Family & Community	3	0	0	3
EDU	144	Child Development I	3	0	0	3
EDU	186	Reading and Writing Methods	3	0	0	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
			18	4	0	20

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Second S	Gemester (Spring)					70
	IEC Work Experience I	0	0	10	1	Allied Health
	5EC Work Experience I Seminar	1	0	0	1	Allieu Healli
EDU 11	-	3	0	0	3	and Public
EDU 14		3	0	0	3	unu rubtic
EDU 15	1 Creative Activities	3	0	0	3	Service
EDU 15	1A Creative Activities Lab	0	2	0	1	
PSY 15	0 General Psychology	3	0	0	3	Education
		13	2	10	15	
Third Sen	nester (Summer)					
BIO 14	3 Field Biology Minicourse	1	2	0	2	
EDU 25	1 Exploration Activities	3	0	0	3	
EDU 27		2	2	0	3	
	Humanities Elective	<u>3</u> 9	0	0	3	
		9	4	0	11	
Fourth Se	emester (Fall)					
BIO 22	6 Local Fall Flora	1	2	0	2	
EDU 14	6 Child Guidance	3	0	0	3	
EDU 15	3 Health, Safety & Nutrition	3	0	0	3	
EDU 15	3A Health, Safety & Nutrition Lab	0	2	0	1	
EDU 27	5 Effective Teacher Training	2	0	0	2	
EDU 28	0 Language and Literacy Experiences	3	0	0	3	
		12	4	0	14	
Fifth Sem	iester (Spring)					
COE 12	1 1	0	0	10	1	
COM 23	1 5	3	0	0	3	
EDU 22	- <b>F</b>	3	0	0	3	
EDU 23	5 School Age Programming	2	0	0	2	
EDU 28	5 Internship Experience-School Age	1	0	0	1	
ENG 11	4 Research & Report Writing	3	0	0	3	
PSY 23	7 Social Psychology	3	0	0	3	
		15	0	10	16	
Program <sup>®</sup>	Totals	67	14	20	<u>76</u>	

## **Emergency Medical Science**

This curriculum is designed to prepare graduates to enter the workforce as paramedics. Additionally, the program can provide an Associate Degree for individuals desiring an opportunity for career enhancement.

The course of study provides the student an opportunity to acquire basic and advanced life support knowledge and skills by utilizing classroom instruction, practical laboratory sessions, hospital clinical experience, and field internships with emergency medical service agencies.

Students progressing through the program become eligible to apply for both state and national certification exams. Employment opportunities include ambulance services, fire and rescue agencies, air medical services, specialty areas of hospitals, industry, educational institutions, and government agencies.

#### Specific Requirements

1.

and	Public

Allied Health

Service

- Education
- b. Successfully complete College Placement Test.c. High School transcript or GED scores on file with admissions office.
- d. Official transcript of any prior college credit on file with admissions office.
- 2. Must be 18 years of age at the end of the first semester of the program.
- 3. Current N.C. driver's license.
- 4. Acceptable reports of medical examinations and immunizations.
- 5. Criminal background checks may be required prior to admission to clinical sites.

## Emergency Medical Science Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45340)

General college admission requirements. a. Complete application for admission,

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	20
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	8
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	49-50
Other Courses	6-7
Program Total	75-77

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: EMS

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
BIO	168	Anatomy and Physiology I	3	3	0	4
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
		(or CIS 111 Basic PC Literacy)	(1	2	0	2)
EMS	110	EMT-Basic	5	6	0	7
EMS	115	Defense Tactics for EMS	1	3	0	2
		(or EMS 111 Prehospital Environment)	(2	2	0	3)
EMS	150	Emergency Vehicles and	1	3	0	2
		EMS Communication				
			11-13	18-19	0	18-20
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
BIO	169	Anatomy and Physiology II	3	3	0	4
EMS	120	Intermediate Interventions	2	3	0	3
EMS	121	EMS Clinical Practicum I	0	0	6	2
EMS	130	Pharmacology I for EMS	1	3	0	2
EMS	131	Advanced Airway Management	1	2	0	2
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
			10	11	6	16

Third Semester (Summer)									
EMS	210	Advanced Patient Assessment	1	3	0	2	Allied Health		
EMS	220	Cardiology	2	6	0	4	Attica Heattin		
EMS	221	Clinical Practicum II	<u>0</u> 3	0	9	3	and Public		
			3	9	9	9			
Fourt	h Seme	ster (Fall)					Service		
EMS	140	Rescue Scene Management	1	3	0	2			
EMS	140A	Rescue Skills Lab	0	3	0	1	Education		
EMS	231	Clinical Practicum III	0	0	9	3			
EMS	250	Advanced Medical Emergencies	2	3	0	3			
EMS	260	Advanced Trauma Emergencies	1	3	0	2			
ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting	3	0	0	3			
SOC	225	Social Diversity	3	0	0	3			
			10	12	9	17			
Fifth S	Semest	er (Spring)							
EMS	230	Pharmacology II For EMS	1	3	0	2			
EMS	240	Special Needs Patients	1	2	0	2			
EMS	241	Clinical Practicum IV	0	0	9	3			
EMS	270	Life Span Emergencies	2	2	0	3			
EMS	285	EMS Capstone	1	3	0	2			
PHI	240	Introduction to Ethics	3	0	0	3			
			8	10	9	15			
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als	42-44	60-61	33	<u>75-77</u>			

## **Emergency Medical Science Bridge Program**

The Emergency Medical Science Bridge Program is designed to allow currently certified non-degree paramedics to earn an Associate in Applied Science (A.A.S.) degree in Emergency Medical Science. Paramedics enrolled in the bridge program must complete the EMS Bridge, Rescue Scene Management, Pharmacology II for EMS, Emergency Vehicles and EMS Communications, and EMS Capstone courses along with all related and general education course requirements for the EMS degree.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
  - a. Complete application for admission.
  - b. Successfully complete College Placement Test.
  - c. High School transcript or GED scores on file with admissions office.
  - d. Official transcript of any prior college credit on file with admissions office.
- 2. Possess current North Carolina driver's license.
- 3. Complete interview with EMS Department faculty.
- 4. At least 4,000 hours of patient contact at the paramedic level as evidenced by the signature of the director of the EMS agency with which the paramedic is affiliated and the medical director of the ALS system with which the paramedic is affiliated.

78		
	5.	Current EMT-Paramedic certification.* (A copy of the para-
Allied Health		medic education program transcript must be on file in the EMS Department.)
and Public	6.	Current Basic Cardiac Life Support certification.*
Service	7.	Current Advanced Cardiac Life Support certification.*
Education	8.	Current Basic Trauma Life Support certification.*
	9.	Current Pediatric Advanced Life Support certification.*

\* Copies of all current certifications must be on file in the EMS Department.

The above certifications and experience (4-9) will provide 41 hours of proficiency credit toward the A.A.S. degree and will count toward the A-B Tech residency requirement. These 41 hours represent the major area (EMS) courses required for EMT-Basic, EMT-Intermediate, and Paramedic certification that are not required as part of the EMS Bridge Program.

## Emergency Medical Science Bridge Program Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45340BR)

			Weekly				
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First	Semest	er (Fall)					
BIO	168	Human Anatomy and Physiology I	3	3	0	4	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	
		(or CIS 111 Basic PC Literacy)	(1	2	0	2)	
EMS	140	Rescue Scene Management	1	3	0	2	
EMS	140A	Rescue Skills Lab	0	3	0	1	
EMS	150	Emergency Vehicles and	1	3	0	2	
		EMS Communications					
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
			10(9)	14	0	15(14)	
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)					
BIO	169	Human Anatomy and Physiology II	3	3	0	4	
EMS	230	Pharmacology II For EMS	1	3	0	2	
EMS	280	EMS Bridge Course	2	2	0	3	
EMS	285	EMS Capstone	<u>1</u> 7	3	0	2	
			7	11	0	11	
Third	Semes	ter (Summer)					
ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting	3	0	0	3	
PHI	240	Introduction to Ethics	3	0	0	3	
SOC	225	Social Diversity	3	0	0	3	
			9	0	0	9	
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als	26(25)	25	0	35(34)*	

\*At least 25% of required credit hours (19 credit hours) must be earned at A-B Tech.

## Fire Protection Technology

This curriculum is designed to provide individuals with technical and professional knowledge to make decisions regarding fire protection for both public and private sectors. It also provides a sound foundation for continuous higher learning in fire protection, administration, and management.

Coursework includes classroom and laboratory exercises to introduce the student to various aspects of fire protection. Students will learn technical and administrative skills such as hydraulics, hazardous materials, arson investigation, fire protection safety, fire suppression management, law, and codes.

Graduates should qualify for employment or advancement in governmental agencies, industrial firms, insurance rating organizations, educational organizations, and municipal fire departments. Employed persons should have opportunities for skilled and supervisory-level positions with their current organizations.

## Fire Protection Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree – Day and Evening Schedule (A55240)

Hours
18
9
3
3
3
15
40
73

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: FIP

			Weekly			
			01000	Lab	Credit	
	_		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
FIP	120	Introduction to Fire Protection	3	0	3	
			8	4	10	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting	3	0	3	
FIP	124	Fire Prevention and Public Education	3	0	3	
FIP	128	Detection and Investigation	3	0	3	
			9	0	9	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
FIP	140	Industrial Fire Protection	3	0	3	
FIP	228	Local Government Finance	3	0	3	
			6	0	6	

Allied Health

and Public

Service

	Fourth	h Seme	ester (Fall)			
Allied Health	FIP	132	Building Construction	3	0	3
Attrea freateri	FIP	230	Chemistry of Hazardous Materials I	5	0	5 3
and Public	MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
				10	2	11
Service	Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
Education	FIP	136	1	3	0	3 3 3
	FIP	152		3	0	3
	FIP	220	Fire Fighting Strategies	3	0	
				12	0	12
	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	FIP	232	Hydraulics and Water Distribution	2	2	3
	FIP	236	Emergency Management	3	0	3 3 6
				5	2	6
	Sever	nth Sei	mester (Fall)			
	FIP	224	55	4	0	4
	FIP	240	Fire Service Supervision	3	0	3 3
	PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	3
				10	0	10
		h Seme	ester (Spring)			
	FIP	260	5	3	0	3
	FIP	276	Managing Fire Services	3	0	3
			Humanities Elective	3	0	3 <u>3</u> 9
				9	0	9
	<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	69	8	73

## Fire Protection Technology Certificate – Day and Evening Schedule (C55240L1)

The certificate in Fire Protection Technology provides recognition of the accomplishment of selected courses within the Fire Protection Technology program. These courses should be of particular value to those who are serving or who aspire to serve as officers in fire departments and similar organizations as these courses are comparable with the requirements of NFPA 1021, the national Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications, for Fire Officer 1 and 2.

	Progra	m Summary		Н	ours
	Major	courses (FIP prefix)			15
	Relate	d general education courses			3
	Progra	m Total			18
			Wee	ekly	
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
FIP	132	Building Construction	3	0	3
FIP	240	Fire Service Supervision	3	0	<u>3</u> 9
			9	0	9
Seco	ond Sen	nester (Spring)			
FIP	152	Fire Protection Law	3	0	3
FIP	220	Fire Fighting Strategies	3	0	3
FTP	276	Managing Fire Services	3	0	<u>3</u> 9
			9	0	9
Cert	ificate T	<b>Totals</b>	18	0	18

80

## Human Services Technology/Social Services

The Human Services Technology/Social Services concentration prepares students for direct service delivery work in social service agencies. The curriculum enables students to link theory and practice through interactive classroom activities developing a skill-based academic foundation.

Course work includes the history of the social service movement, ethical issues, case management, diversity issues, law in the practice of social work, and community resources. Students also gain skills in interviewing and counseling techniques.

Graduates should qualify for employment with local, county, state, and federal government social service agencies. Employment includes family and child assistance, rehabilitation health services, medical assistance, youth services, aging, and developmentally disabled programs in public and private settings.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Three character references by the end of the first semester of enrollment in this program.
- 3. Acceptable reports of medical examination and immunization as required by a Co-op site.
- 4. Compliance with relevant standards outlined in the College's "Guidelines for Students at Risk" brochure.

## Human Services Technology/Social Services Associate in Applied Science Degree (A4538D)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	17
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	5
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	25
Concentration	15
Other Courses	18
Program Total	75

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: COE, DDT, HSE, MHA, SAB and SWK

Allied Health

and Public

Service

02					Weekl		
Allied Health				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
and Public	First Semester (Fall)						
	ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
Service	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
Education	HSE	110	Introduction to Human Services	2	2	0	3
	PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
	SWK	113	Working with Diversity	3	0	0	3
				13	6	0	16
	Second Semester (Spring)						
	BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5
	PSY	241	Developmental Psychology	3	0	0	3
	SAB	110	Substance Abuse Overview	3	0	0	3
	HSE	125	Counseling	2	2	0	3
	SWK	110	Introduction to Social Work	3	0	0	3
				15	4	0	17
	Third	Semes	ter (Summer)				
	HUM	115	Critical Thinking	3	0	0	3
	PSY	281	Abnormal Psychology	3	0	0	3
	HSE	220	Case Management	2	2	0	3
	SWK	115	Community Resources	2	2	0	3
			-	10	4	0	12
	Fourth Semester (Fall)						
	COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3
	DDT	110	Developmental Disabilities	3	0	0	3
	HSE	112	Group Process I	1	2	0	2
	HSE	123	Interviewing Techniques	2	2	0	3
	HSE	225	Crisis Intervention	3	0	0	3
	SWK	220	Social Work Issues to Client Services	3	0	0	3
				15	4	0	17
	Fifth S	Semest	er (Spring)				
	SOC	213	Sociology of the Family	3	0	0	3
	MHA	238	Psychopathology	3	0	0	3
	HSE	210	Human Services Issues	2	0	0	2
	SWK	214	Social Work Law	3	0	0	3
	COE	111SS	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	10	1
	COE	115SS	Work Experience Seminar I	1	0	0	1
				12	0	10	13
	Proar	am Tot	als	65	18	10	75
<u>-</u>							

## **Medical Assisting**

82

(Pending Approval by the State Board of Community Colleges)

The Medical Assisting curriculum prepares multi-skilled health care professionals qualified to perform administrative, clinical, and laboratory procedures.

Course work includes instruction in scheduling appointments, coding and processing insurance accounts, billing, collections, medical transcription, computer operations; assisting with examinations/treatments, performing routine laboratory procedures, electrocardiography, supervised medication administration; and ethical/legal issues associated with patient care. Graduates of CAAHEP-accredited medical assisting programs may be eligible to sit for the American Association of Medical Assistants' Cer-Allied Health tification Examination to become Certified Medical Assistants. Employment opportunities include physicians' offices, health maintenance organizations, health departments, and hospitals.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
  - a. Complete application for admission.
  - b. Successfully complete College Placement Test.
  - c. High School transcript or GED scores on file with admissions office.
  - d. Official transcript of any prior college credit on file with admissions office.
- 2. High School units:
  - a. Algebra, biology, chemistry strongly recommended.
- 3. Acceptable reports of medical examinations by first day of clinical.
- 4. Successful completion of keyboarding skills placement test.
- Satisfactory completion of required immunizations by first day of 5. clinical.
- 6. Criminal background checks may be required prior to admissions to clinical sites.
- Current CPR certification for the Professional Rescuer or Health-7 care Provider by the first day of clinical.
- 8. This program may have a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp

See program Department Chair for specific course requirements and course sequence.

## **Medical Laboratory Technology**

This curriculum prepares individuals to perform clinical laboratory procedures in chemistry, hematology, microbiology, and immunohematology that may be used in the maintenance of health and diagnosis/ treatment of disease.

Course work emphasizes mathematical and scientific concepts related to specimen collection, laboratory testing and procedures, quality assurance, and reporting/recording and interpreting findings involving tissues, blood, and body fluids.

Graduates may be eligible to take examinations given by the Board of Registry of Medical Technologists of the American Society of Clinical Pathologists or the National Certifying Agency. Employment opportunities include laboratories in hospitals, medical offices, industry and research facilities.

and Public

Service

04		
Allied Health	This program is accredited by the National Accrediting Agency fo Clinical Laboratory Sciences (NAACLS), 8410 W. Bryn Mawr Ave S 670, Chicago, IL 60631-3415, (773)-714-8880, <b>www.naacls.org</b>	
and Public	Specific Requirements	
Service	1. General college admission requirements.	

Education 2. High School units:

ол

- a. Algebra required.
- b. Biology, chemistry, and geometry strongly recommended.
- 3. Acceptable reports of medical examinations by first day of Practicum MLT 252.
- 4. Satisfactory completion of required immunizations by first day of MLT 252 Practicum I.
- 5. Criminal background checks may be required prior to admission to clinical sites.
- 6. Current CPR certification for the Professional Rescuer or Healthcare Provider by the first day of MLT 252 Practicum I.

## Medical Laboratory Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45420)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	55
Other Courses	4
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO, CHM, and MLT

			Weekly				
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First S	Semest	er (Fall)					
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5	
CHM	130	General, Organic and Biochemistry	3	0	0	3	
CHM	130A	General, Organic and Biochemistry Lab	0	2	0	1	
MAT	115	Mathematics Models	2	2	0	3	
		(or MAT 140 Survey of Mathematics)					
MLT	110	Introduction to MLT	2	3	0	3	
MLT	140	Introduction to Microbiology	2	3	0	3	
			13	12	0	18	
Second Semester (Spring)							
MLT	120	Hematology/Hemostasis	3	3	0	4	
MLT	126	Immunology and Serology	1	2	0	2	
MLT	130	Clinical Chemistry	3	3	0	4	
MLT	240	Special Clinical Microbiology	2	3	0	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
			12	11	0	16	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)					
-------	---------	-------------------------------------	----	----	----	----	----------------
MLT	111	Urinalysis and Body Fluids	1	3	0	2	Allied Health
MLT	127	Transfusion Medicine	2	3	0	3	Attica Heattin
MLT	252	MLT Practicum I	0	0	6	2	and Public
			3	6	6	7	
Fourt	h Semo	ester (Fall)					Service
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	
SOC	215	Group Processes	3	0	0	3	Education
		(or PSY 150 General Psychology)					
MLT	254	MLT Practicum I	0	0	12	4	
MLT	255	MLT Practicum I	0	0	15	5	
MLT	261	MLT Practicum II	0	0	3	1	
			5	2	30	16	
Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)					
ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting	3	0	0	3	
PHI	240	Introduction to Ethics	3	0	0	3	
MLT	215	Professional Issues	1	0	0	1	
MLT	265	MLT Practicum II	0	0	15	5	
MLT	275	MLT Practicum III	0	0	15	5	
			7	0	30	17	
Progr	ram Tot	tals	40	31	66	74	

## **Medical Sonography**

The medical sonography curriculum provides knowledge and clinical skills in the application of high frequency sound waves to image internal body structures.

Course work includes physics, cross-sectional anatomy, abdominal, introductory vascular, and obstetrical/gynecological sonography. Competencies are attained in identification of normal anatomy and pathological processes, use of equipment, fetal growth and development, integration of related imaging, and patient interaction skills.

Graduates of accredited programs may be eligible to take examinations in ultrasound physics and instrumentation and specialty examinations administered by the American Registry of Diagnostic Medical Sonographers (ARDMS) and find employment in clinics, physicians' offices, mobile services, hospitals, and educational institutions.

Graduates will be eligible to take all ARDMS examinations in General and Vascular concentrations.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. This program has a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp

- 3. High school biology and one unit of high school algebra.
- 4. Keyboarding skills are highly recommended.
- 5. Satisfactory completion of medical examination and reports of immunization within 90 days before beginning major area classes.

Allied Health		Completed medical and immunization records must be submitted to department chair before classes begin.
and Public	6.	Either first dose of Hepatitis B vaccine or completion of series.
Service	7.	Documentation of current CPR certification for the Professional Rescuer or Healthcare Provider, which must be renewed annually.
Education	8.	Completion of an observation in an approved Sonography area. Details are available from the Medical Sonography faculty.
	9.	Criminal background checks may be required prior to admission to clinical sites.
	10.	Sonography students will be required to complete clinical rota- tions which may require them to travel as much as two hours from campus.

## Medical Sonography Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45440)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	54
Other Courses	7
Program Total	76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO and SON

			Weekly				
			Class Hrs.	Credit Hrs.			
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)					
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
PHY	125	Health Sciences Physics	3	2	0	4	
SON	110	Intro to Sonography	1	3	3	3	
SON	130	Abdominal Sonography I	2	3	0	3	
			13	10	3	18	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)					
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3	
SON	111	Sonographic Physics	3	3	0	4	
SON	120	SON Clinical Ed I	0	0	15	5	
SON	131	Abdominal Sonography II	1	3	0	2	
SON	140	Gynecological Sonography	2	0	0	2	
			8	8	15	16	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)					
SON	121	SON Clinical Ed II	0	0	15	5	
SON	241	Obstetrical Sonography I	2	0	0	2	
			2	0	15	7	

86

Fourth Semester (Fall)							
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	Allied Health
COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3	Attica Heaten
SON	220	SON Clinical Ed III	0	0	24	8	and Public
SON	242	Obstetrical Sonography II	2	0	0	2	
SON	250	Vascular Sonography	1	3	0	2	Service
			8	5	24	18	
Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)					Education
SON	221	SON Clinical Ed IV	0	0	24	8	
SON	225	Case Studies	0	3	0	1	
SON	289	Sonographic Topics	2	0	0	2	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3	
		Social Science Elective	3	0	0	3	
			8	3	24	17	
Program Totals 39 26 81 76							

## **Ophthalmic Medical Assistant**

The Ophthalmic Medical Assistant Program prepares individuals to perform ophthalmic procedures under the supervision of a licensed physician specializing in Ophthalmology. Course work includes lecture, laboratory, and clinical training in ocular measurements; ocular testing; lensometry; administering topical and oral medications; eye care; and caring for instruments.

Graduates are employed in medical institutions, clinics, or physician practices.

Graduates may qualify as candidates to take the Joint Commission on Allied Health Personnel, Ophthalmology National Certification Exam.

Program offered in collaboration with Caldwell Community College and Technical Institute. General Education classes may be taken at A-B Tech. Major area (OPH) classes would be taken at Caldwell Community College and Technical Institute. The Diploma is awarded by Caldwell Community College and Technical Institute.

## Ophthalmic Medical Assistant Diploma (D45510)

See Allied Health and Public Service Division for specific course requirements and course sequence.

Requi	34 SHC		
OPH	103	Introduction to Diseases of Eye	2 SHC
OPH	104	Basic Opthalmic Pharmacology	2 SHC
OPH	105	Maintenance of Opthalmic Instruments	2 SHC
OPH	106	Ophthalmic Medical Asst. Practicum I	9 SHC
OPH	107	Principles of Glaucoma & Cataracts	2 SHC
OPH	108	Ophthalmic Patient Care	2 SHC
OPH	109	Ophthalmic Optics and Basic Refractometry	2 SHC
OPH	110	Ophthalmic Medical Asst. Practicum II	9 SHC
OPH	150	Intro into Opthalmic Medical Asst.	2 SHC
OPH	151	Ocular Anatomy and Physiology	2 SHC

**Required Subject Areas** 

and Public

Service

Education

#### Written/Verbal Communication Social/Behavioral Sciences Other Related Courses

6 SHC 3 SHC 1 SHC

## Phlebotomy

This curriculum prepares individuals to obtain blood and other specimens for the purpose of laboratory analysis. Course work includes proper specimen collection and handling, communication skills and maintaining patient data.

Graduates may qualify for employment in hospitals, clinics, physician's offices, and other health care settings, and may be eligible to test for national certification as phlebotomy technicians.

This program is accredited by the National Accrediting Agency for Clinical Laboratory Sciences (NAACLS), 8410 W. Bryn Mawr Ave Suite 670, Chicago, IL 60631-3415, (773)-714-8880 www.naacls.org

#### **Specific Requirements**

- General college admission requirements. 1.
- 2. Acceptable reports of medical examinations by first day of class.
- 3. Satisfactory completion of required immunizations.
- Criminal background checks may be required prior to admission to 4. clinical sites.
- Current CPR certification for the Professional Rescuer or Health-5. care Provider by the first day of class.

#### Phlebotomy Certificate (C45600)

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
Prog	ram off	ered Fall or Spring				
PBT	100	Phlebotomy Technology	5	2	0	6
PBT	101	Phlebotomy Practicum	0	0	9	3
PSY	118	Interpersonal Psychology	3	0	0	3
<u>Prog</u> i	ram Tot	tals	8	2	9	<u>12</u>

## Practical Nursing

This curriculum prepares individuals with the knowledge and skills to provide nursing care to children and adults. Students will participate in assessment, planning, implementing, and evaluating nursing care.

Graduates of this program are eligible to apply to take the National Council Licensure Examination (NCLEX-PN) which is required for practice as a Practical Nurse. Employment opportunities include hospitals, rehabilitation facilities, long-term care facilities, clinics, physician's offices, and home health agencies.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. This program has a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp

- 3. Final admission to the Practical Nursing program shall be contingent upon documentation of physical and emotional health that would provide evidence that is indicative of the applicant's ability to provide safe nursing care to the public.
- 4. Satisfactory completion of required immunizations.
- 5. Current CPR for the Professional Rescuer certification is a prerequisite to admission and must be maintained throughout the program.
- 6. Students applying to the Practical Nursing Program are encouraged to have successfully completed: BIO 168, BIO 169, ENG 111, and PSY 150 prior to program admission due to the rigorous nature of the Practical Nursing curriculum. Students with limited technology skills are encouraged to complete CIS 110 as an aid to understanding computer documentation and use of informatics in clinical agencies.
- 7. Effective January 1, 2002, applicants for initial licensure in North Carolina must have a criminal background check. The clinical site may require a criminal background check and/or drug testing prior to participation in the clinical component. If any clinical facility refuses to allow the student to participate in clinical experiences in that clinical agency, the student will not be able to progress in the program.
- 8. Admission with advanced standing is subject to space available in the clinical component of the nursing program. Persons who begin their nursing education at Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College have preference in admission over students requesting transfer into the program. Space will be allotted to transfer students only when no students who have previously enrolled in the A-B Tech Practical Nursing Program are requesting and have qualified for re-entry.
- 9. To be eligible for admission to the Fall 2008 Practical Nursing Program, applicants will be required to hold a documented current unrestricted credential as a Nursing Assistant I (NA I) from the North Carolina Nurse Aide Registry and the Division of Health Service Regulation by June 15, 2008.

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Education

Practical Nursing Diploma (D45660) Allied Health **Program Summary** Hours General Education 6 and Public 3 English/Communication Social/Behavioral Sciences 3 Service Core Courses 33 Other Courses 8 Education 47 Program Total

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO and NUR

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)				
BIO	168	Anatomy and Physiology I	3	3	0	4
NUR	101	Practical Nursing I	7	6	6	11
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
			13	9	6	18
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
BIO	169	Anatomy and Physiology II	3	3	0	4
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
NUR	102	Practical Nursing II	8	0	12	12
			14	3	12	19
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
NUR	103	Practical Nursing III	6	0	12	10
		-	6	0	12	10
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	33	12	30	47

## Radiography

The Radiography curriculum prepares the graduate to be a radiographer, a skilled health care professional who uses radiation to produce images of the human body.

Course work includes clinical rotations to area health care facilities, radiographic exposure, image processing, radiographic procedures, physics, pathology, patient care and management, radiation protection, quality assurance, anatomy and physiology, and radiobiology.

Graduates of accredited programs are eligible to apply to take the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists national examination for certification and registration as medical radiographers. Graduates may be employed in hospitals, clinics, physicians' offices, medical laboratories, government agencies, and industry.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. This program has a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp

*90* 

- 3. High school biology and one unit of high school algebra.
- 4. Keyboarding skills are highly recommended.
- Satisfactory completion of medical examination and reports of immunization within 90 days before beginning major area classes. Completed medical and immunization records must be submitted to the department chair before classes begin.
- 6. Either first dose of Hepatitis B vaccine or completion of series.
- 7. Documentation of current CPR certification for the Professional Rescuer or Healthcare Provider which must be renewed annually.
- 8. Completion of a 12-hour observation in the Radiology department at one of the clinical affiliates. Details are available in the Admissions Office.
- 9. Criminal background checks may be required prior to admission to clinical sites.

#### Notice

Candidates for certification from the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists (ARRT) must comply with the "Rules of Ethics" contained in the ARRT Standards of Ethics. Any conviction of a crime, including a felony, a gross misdemeanor, or a misdemeanor with the sole exception of speeding and parking violations must be investigated by the ARRT in order to determine eligibility for the certification examination. Additional information may be obtained from the department chairperson or on the ARRT website at **www.arrt.org**.

Radiography students will be required to complete clinical rotations which may require them to travel as much as one hour from campus. Clinical affiliates are currently located in Asheville, Hendersonville, Fletcher, Brevard, Weaverville and Marion. Radiography students may be expected to complete a four to eight week rotation during the late afternoon-early evening hours (3:30 - 10 p.m.) at some time during their clinic education.

#### Radiography Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45700)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	17
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	5
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	53
Other Courses	5
Program Total	75

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: RAD

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Education

JZ				,	Weekl	у	
Allied Health				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
and Public	First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
	BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5
Service	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
	RAD	110	Radiography Introduction				
Education			and Patient Care	2	3	0	3
	RAD	111	RAD Procedures I	3	3	0	4
	RAD	151	RAD Clinical Education I	0	0	6	2
	RAD	182	RAD Clinical Elective	0	0	6	2
				12	8	12	19
			nester (Spring)				
	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
	СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3
	RAD	112	RAD Procedures II	3	3	0	4
	RAD	121	Radiographic Imaging I	2	3	0	3
	RAD	161	RAD Clinical Education II	0	0	15	5
				10	8	15	18
			ster (Summer)				
	RAD	122	Radiographic Imaging II	1	3	0	2
	RAD	131	Radiographic Physics I	1	3	0	2
	RAD	171	RAD Clinical Education III	0	0	12	4
				2	6	12	8
			ester (Fall)				
	RAD	211	RAD Procedures III	2	3	0	3
	RAD	231	Radiographic Physics II	1	3	0	2
	RAD	241	Radiobiology/Protection	2	0	0	2
	RAD	251	RAD Clinical Education IV	0	0	21	7
			Social Science Elective	3	0	0	3
				8	6	21	17
			ter (Spring)				
	PHI	240	Introduction to Ethics	3	0	0	3
	RAD	245	RAD Quality Management	1	3	0	2
	RAD	261	RAD Clinical Education V	0	0	21	7
	RAD	271	Radiography Capstone	0	3	0	1
				4	6	21	13
	<u>Progr</u>	am To	tals	36	34	81	<u>75</u>
	-						

## Surgical Technology

This curriculum prepares individuals to assist in the care of the surgical patient in the operating room and to function as a member of the surgical team.

Students will apply theoretical knowledge to the care of patients undergoing surgery and develop skills necessary to prepare supplies, equipment, and instruments; maintain aseptic conditions; prepare patients for surgery; and assist surgeons during operations.

Graduates of this program will be eligible to apply to take the National Board on Surgical Technology and Surgical Assisting Certification Exam. Employment opportunities include labor/delivery/emergency departments, inpatient/outpatient surgery centers, dialysis units/facilities, physicians' offices, and central supply processing units.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. This program has a competitive selection process. See Selection Criteria and Procedures for Allied Health Programs on the college admissions office web page for full details.

#### $www.abtech.edu/Student\_Services/admissions/allied\_health.asp$

- 3. Final admission to the Surgical Technology program shall be contingent upon documentation of physical and emotional health that would provide evidence that is indicative of the applicant's ability to provide safe care to the public.
- 4. Satisfactory completion of required immunizations.
- 5. Current CPR for the Professional Rescuer certification is a prerequisite to admission and must be maintained throughout the program.
- 6. Clinical agencies and/or credentialing bodies may require criminal background checks prior to admission to clinical sites or issuance of credentials.
- Students applying to the Surgical Technology program are encouraged to have successfully completed: ACA 115, BIO 163 (or BIO 168 and BIO 169), BIO 175, CIS 110, and ENG 111 prior to program admission due to the rigorous nature of the Surgical Technology curriculum.

## Surgical Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45740)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	51
Other Courses	1
Program Total	67

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO and SUR

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy & Physiology	4	2	0	5
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
SUR	110	Introduction to Surgical Technology	3	0	0	3
SUR	111	Periop Patient Care	5	6	0	7
			15	10	0	19
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
BIO	175	General Microbiology	2	2	0	3
SUR	122	Surgical Procedures I	5	3	0	6
SUR	123	Surgical Clinical I	0	0	21	7
			7	5	21	16

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Education

J7							
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
Allied Health	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
Atticu Heattin	SUR	134	Surgical Procedures II	5	0	0	5
and Public	SUR	135	Surgical Clinical II	0	0	12	4
	SUR	137	Professional Success Preparation	1	0	0	1
Service				8	2	12	13
	Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)				
Education	BUS	135	Principles of Supervision	3	0	0	3
	ENG	114	Professional Research & Reporting	3	0	0	3
			(or COM 120 Interpersonal Comm.)				
	PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
	SUR	211	Advanced Theoretical Concepts	2	0	0	2
				11	0	0	11
	Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)				
	HUM	115	Critical Thinking	3	0	0	3
			(or PHI 240 Introduction to Ethics)				
	SOC	215	Group Processes	3	0	0	3
	SUR	210	Advanced Clinical Practice	0	0	6	2
				6	0	6	8
	<u>Progr</u>	am To	tals	47	17	39	67

## Surgical Technology Diploma (D45740)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	6
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Core Courses	41
Other Courses	1
Program Total	48

*Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO and SUR* 

			Weekly					
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	, Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.		
First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)						
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1		
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy & Physiology	4	2	0	5		
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3		
SUR	110	Introduction to Surgical Technology	3	0	0	3		
SUR	111	Perioperative Patient Care	5	6	0	7		
			15	10	0	19		
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)						
BIO	175	General Microbiology	2	2	0	3		
SUR	122	Surgical Procedures I	5	3	0	6		
SUR	123	Surgical Clinical I	<u>0</u> 7	0	21	7		
			7	5	21	16		
Third	Semes	ster (Summer)						
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3		
SUR	134	Surgical Procedures II	5	0	0	5		
SUR	135	Surgical Clinical II	0	0	12	4		
SUR	137	Professional Success Preparation	1	0	0	1		
			8	2	12	13		
<u>Progr</u>	<u>Program Totals 30 17 33 48</u>							

#### **9**4

## Surgical Technology Bridge Program

The surgical technology bridge program is designed to allow currently certified non-degree surgical technologists to earn an Associate in Applied Science (A.A.S.) degree in surgical technology. Surgical technologists enrolled in the bridge program must have completed their surgical technology certificate or diploma at a Commission on Accreditation for Allied Health Education Programs (CAAHEP) accredited surgical technology program. All major courses along with all related and general education course requirements must be met for the Surgical Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree. Allied Health and Public Service

Education

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
  - a. Complete application for admission
  - b. Successfully complete college placement test.

c. High school transcript or GED scores on file with admissions office.

d. Official transcript of any prior college credit on file with admissions office.

e. Diploma or Certificate in Surgical Technology from a CAAHEP accredited program.

- 2. Current Basic Cardiac Life Support for the health care provider.
- 3. Final admission to the Surgical Technology program shall be contingent upon documentation of physical and emotional health that would provide evidence that is indicative of the applicant's ability to provide safe care to the public.
- 4. Satisfactory completion of required immunizations
- 5. Current Certification in Surgical Technology (CST) through the NBSTSA (National Board on Surgical Technology and Surgical Assisting).
- 6. Two letters of recommendation from a previous or current director, supervisor, operation room educator, or specialty service line team leader.
- 7. A letter documenting 1,500 hours or more work experience signed by an operating room director or supervisor that validates the work experience.

\*Copies of 1e. as well as 2-7 must be on file with the surgical technology department.

The CST and surgical technology certificate or diploma will provide 33 hours of credit towards the A.A.S. degree. The program will accept transferred curriculum courses from regionally accredited institutions in related and general education coursework, as well as major area coursework. Students must earn a minimum of 25% of all A.A.S. courses at A-B Tech.

Allied HealthSurgical technology, related and general education courses can be completed at the student's own pace. It is understood that most students are employed full time during their A.A.S. pursuit. General education courses are offered fall, spring and summer semesters. Surgical technology courses: SUR 210 and SUR 211 are offered during fall and spring semesters respectively.

Education

#### Surgical Technology Bridge Program Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45740BR)

<b>11 3</b> •	•
Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	51
Program Total	66

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO and SUR

			Weekly				
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)					
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy & Physiology	4	2	0	5	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3	
SOC	215	Group Processes	3	0	0	3	
SUR	211	Advanced Theoretical Concepts	2	0	0	2	
			15	2	0	16	
Seco	nester (Spring)						
BIO	175	General Microbiology	2	2	0	3	
BUS	135	Principles of Supervision	3	0	0	3	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	
ENG	114	Professional Research & Reporting	3	0	0	3	
		(or COM 120 Interpersonal Comm.)					
HUM	115	Critical Thinking	3	0	0	3	
		(or PHI 240 Introduction to Ethics)					
SUR	210	Advanced Clinical Practice	0	0	6	2	
			13	4	6	17	
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als excluding SUR Diploma courses	28	6	6	<u>33</u>	

#### Program Totals with SUR Diploma/Certificate courses: 33 credits plus above 33 credits = 66

\*At least 25% of required total credit hours (17 hours) must be earned at A-B Tech.

## Veterinary Medical Technology

This curriculum is designed to prepare individuals to assist veterinarians in preparing animals, equipment, and medications for examination and surgery; collecting specimens; performing laboratory, radiographic, anesthetic, and dental procedures; assisting in surgery; and providing proper husbandry of animals and their environment.

Coursework includes instruction in veterinary anatomy, nutrition, parasitology, pathology, physiology, radiology, terminology, zoology, office practices, laboratory techniques, dentistry, and small and large animal clinical practices.

Graduates may be eligible to take state and national examinations administered by the North Carolina Veterinary Medical Board. Graduates may be employed in veterinary clinics; diagnostic, research, or pharmaceutical laboratories; zoos; academic institutions; or other areas associated with animal care.

#### **Specific Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Final admission to the Veterinary Medical Technology program shall be contingent upon documentation of physical and emotional health that would provide evidence that is indicative of the applicant's ability to provide safe care to animals.
- 3. Satisfactory completion of required immunizations.
- 4. North Carolina Board for Veterinary Medicine may require criminal background checks on all applicants for initial credentialing.

## Veterinary Medical Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A45780)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	55
Other Courses	4
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CHM, COE, MED, and VET

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3
		(or MAT 140 Survey of Mathematics)	(3	0	0	3)
VET	121	Vet Medical Terminology	3	0	0	3
VET	110	Animal Breeds and Husbandry	2	2	0	3
VET	114	Intro to Veterinary Medical Tech	1	0	0	1
VET	120	Veterinary Anatomy and Physiology	3	3	0	4
			11(12)	9(7)	0	15

Allied Health

and Public

Service

Education

30							
	Seco	nd Sem	iester (Spring)				
Allied Health	CHM	130	General Organic and Biochemistry	3	0	0	3
	CHM	130A	General Organic and Biochemistry Lab		2	0	1
and Public	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
Service	VET	123	Veterinary Parasitology	2	3	0	3
	VET	125	Veterinary Diseases I	2	0	0	2
Education				12	7	0	15
			ster (Summer)				
	VET	131	Veterinary Laboratory Techniques I	2	3	0	3
	VET	133	Veterinary Clinical Practices I	2	3	0	3
	VET	137	Veterinary Office Practices	1	2	0	2
				5	8	0	8
		h Seme	ester (Fall)				
	ENG	114	Professional Research & Reporting	3	0	0	3
	VET	126	Veterinary Diseases II	1	3	0	2
	VET	211	Veterinary Laboratory Techniques II	2	3	0	3
	VET	213	Veterinary Clinical Practices II	1	9	0	4
	VET	215	Veterinary Pharmacology	3	0	0	3
			Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3
				13	15	0	18
			ter (Spring)				
	VET	212	Veterinary Laboratory Techniques III	2	3	0	3
	VET	214	Veterinary Clinical Practices III	1	9	0	4
	VET	217	Large Animal Clinical Practices	2	3	0	3
	VET	237	Animal Nutrition	3	0	0	3
			Social Science Elective	3	0	0	3
				11	15	0	16
			ster (Summer)				
	COE	112	Co-op Work Experience	0	0	20	2
				0	0	20	2
	<b>Progr</b>	am Tot	als	<u>52(53)</u>	54(52)	20	74
	-						

Business and

Hospitality

Education

# Business and Hospitality Education

The Business and Hospitality Education Division provides technical postsecondary education in the academic departments of Administrative/Medical Systems Technology, Business Administration, Business Computer Technologies, Hospitality Education, Networking Technologies, and Spa Therapies and Operations. Programs of study are specifically designed to provide students with necessary job skills to meet the personnel needs of local employers. All programs emphasize the mastery of analytical and technology-related skills. Business and Hospitality faculty work in partnership with local employers and program advisory committees to provide students with an appropriate foundation of theoretical and hands-on experiences. Day and evening classes are available for most programs. The Business and Hospitality Education Division is an associate member of the National Alliance of Business, the International Council of Hotel, Restaurant and Institutional Education and the National Restaurant Association.

For students interested in starting or managing their own business, the Student Business Incubator is one of many programs and services offered by the A-B Tech Small Business Center/Business Incubator. Please refer to pages 10 and 55 for more information.

#### **Objectives of Business and Hospitality Programs**

- 1. To provide students with the necessary skills to compete in local business or hospitality job markets while gaining an appreciation for global markets.
- 2. To provide students with a challenging and rigorous program of study emphasizing oral and written communication skills along with analytical, computational, and technical proficiencies.
- 3. To provide an interactive partnership between students, employers and faculty through a variety of methods including cooperative work experiences, guest lecturers, field trips, and advisory committee input.
- 4. To invest in the human capital of Buncombe and Madison counties and contribute to the economic development of the business and hospitality community.

100

Business and

Hospitality

Education

#### A.A.S. Degrees Conferred

Accounting Baking and Pastry Arts Business Administration Computer Information Technology Cosmetology Culinary Technology Digital Media Technology Entrepreneurship\* Hotel and Restaurant Management Human Resources Management Information Systems Security Marketing and Retailing Networking Technology Office Systems Technology Resort and Spa Management Therapeutic Massage Web Technologies

All degree programs in the Division of Business and Hospitality Education are five to six semesters in duration and will require from 20 to 30 hours per week of course work. If a student elects to enroll in the Business and Hospitality Division through the evening program, the time required for completion will be extended.

#### Diplomas Awarded

Cosmetology Medical Office Administration Medical Transcription Office Systems Technology Therapeutic Massage

#### **Certificates Awarded**

Accounting - Level I and Level II Baking and Pastry Arts - Cake Designs Baking and Pastry Arts - Restaurant Desserts Computer Information Technology - Database Management Computer Information Technology - Geospatial Technology Certificate Computer Information Technology - Microcomputer Applications Computer Information Technology - PC Installation and Maintenance Digital Media Technology - Digital Video Digital Media Technology - Interactive Multimedia Entrepreneurship\* Esthetics Technology Hotel Restaurant Management - Bed and Breakfast/Inn Management Hotel Restaurant Management - Hospitality Management Manicuring/Nail Technology Marketing and Retailing - Retail Marketing Medical Office Administration - Medical Coding Networking Technology - Basic Network Administration Certificate Networking Technology - CCNA Preparation Certificate Networking Technology - RHCT Preparation Certificate Office Systems Technology - Word Processing and Desktop Publishing Real Estate Appraisal Real Estate Licensing Web Technologies - Web Designer Web Technologies - Web Programming

\*Pending approval of State Board of Community Colleges

## **Accounting**

The Accounting curriculum is designed to provide students with the knowledge and the skills necessary for employment and growth in the accounting profession. Using the "language of business," accountants assemble and analyze, process, and communicate essential information about financial operations.

In addition to course work in accounting principles, theories, and practice, students will study business law, finance, management, and economics. Related skills are developed through the study of communications, computer applications, financial analysis, critical thinking skills, and ethics.

Graduates should qualify for entry-level accounting positions in many types of organizations including accounting firms, small businesses, manufacturing firms, banks, hospitals, school systems, and governmental agencies. With work experience and additional education, an individual may advance in the accounting profession.

#### Accounting Associate in Applied Science Degree (A25100)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	24
Other Courses	35
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ACC, BUS, CIS, CTS, ECO and MKT

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab	Credit	
<b>F</b>	•	(	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3	
		(or MAT 151/151A)				
			10	8	14	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
ACC	121	Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4	
BUS	137	Principles of Management	3	0	3	
CTS	130	Spreadsheet	2	2	3	
MKT	120	Principles of Marketing	3	0	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
			14	4	16	

Business and

Hospitality

Education

	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	ACC	150	Accounting Software Applications	1	2	2
	BUS	115	Business Law I	3	0	3
Business and	СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
	ECO	251	Principles of Microeconomics	3	0	3
Hospitality			Related Elective*	3	0	3
, ,				13	2	14
Education	Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
	ACC	129	Individual Income Taxes	2	2	3
	ACC	140	Payroll Accounting	1	2	2
	ACC	220	Intermediate Accounting I	3	2	4
	BUS	225	Business Finance	2	2	3
	ECO	252	Principles of Macroeconomics	3	0	3
				11	8	15
	Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	ACC	130	Business Income Taxes	2	2	3
	ACC	180	Practices in Bookkeeping	3	0	3
	ACC	240	Government and Not-for-Profit Accounting	3	0	3
	ACC	269	Auditing	3	0	3
	BUS	147	Business Insurance	3	0	3
				14	2	15
	Prog	ram To	tals	62	24	74

\* Related Electives: ACC 131, BUS 116, BUS 151, BUS 230, BUS 240, BUS 260, BUS 270.

## Accounting Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A25100)

-	-		Wee		
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
			6	4	8
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ACC	121	Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
		(or MAT 151/151A)			
			7	6	10
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
ACC	240	Government and Not-for-Profit Accounting	3	0	3
BUS	137	Principles of Management	3	0	3
		Humanities Elective	3	0	<u>3</u> 9
			9	0	9
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)			
ACC	129	Individual Income Taxes	2	2	3
BUS	115	Business Law I	3	0	3
ECO	251	Principles of Microeconomics	3	0	3
MKT	120	Principles of Marketing	3	0	3
			11	2	12

102

Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)				
ACC	130	Business Income Taxes	2	2	3	
CTS	130	Spreadsheet	2	2	3	
ECO	252	Principles of Macroeconomics	3	0	3	Business and
		Related Elective*	3	0	3	Dasiness and
			10	4	12	Hospitality
Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)				J
ACC	150	Accounting Software Applications	1	2	2	Education
BUS	225	Business Finance	2	2	3	
			3	4	<u>3</u> 5	
Sever	nth Sei	mester (Fall)				
ACC	140	Payroll Accounting	1	2	2	
ACC	220	Intermediate Accounting I	3	2	4	
BUS	147	Business Insurance	3	0	3	
			<u>3</u> 7	4	<u>3</u> 9	
Eight	h Seme	ester (Spring)				
ACC	180	Practices in Bookkeeping	3	0	3	
ACC	269	Auditing	3	0	3	
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0		
			9	0	<u>3</u> 9	
Progr	am Tot	tals	62	24	74	

\* Related Electives: ACC 131, BUS 116, BUS 151, BUS 230, BUS 240, BUS 260, BUS 270.

## Accounting - Certificates

There are two levels of Accounting Certificates. Level I provides introductory training in the field of accounting, while Level II takes students to an advanced level including the specialized area of government and not-for-profit accounting. Applicants must have earned a high school diploma or GED to apply for these certificates.

#### Accounting Level I – Certificate (C25100L1)

/100	ound				
			Wee		
				Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
		-	3	2 2	4
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ACC	121	Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4
			3	2 2	4
Third	Semes	ster (Summer)			
BUS	115	Business Law I	<u>3</u> 3	0	3
			3	0	<u>3</u> 3
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)			
ACC	140	Payroll Accounting	1	2	2
			1	2 <b>2</b>	2
Program Totals				6	13

## Accounting Level II – Certificate (C25100L2)

				Wee		
Business and				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
	First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
Hospitality	ACC	129	Individual Income Taxes	2	2	3
- 1	ACC	220	Intermediate Accounting I	3	2	4
Education				5	4	7
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	ACC	180	Practices in Bookkeeping	3	0	3
	ACC	240	Government and Not-for-Profit Accounting	3	0	3
				6	0	6
	Prog	ram To	tals	11	4	13

## **Baking and Pastry Arts**

The Baking and Pastry Arts curriculum is designed to prepare students with the skills and knowledge required for employment in the baking/ pastry industry including restaurants, hotels, independent bakeries/ pastry shops, wholesale/retail markets, and high-volume bakeries.

Course offerings emphasizing practical application, a strong theoretical knowledge base, and professionalism provide the critical competencies to meet industry demands. Course work includes specialty/artisan breads, desserts, pastries, candies, decorative work, high-volume production and food marketing.

Graduates should qualify for entry-level positions, such as pastry/bakery assistants, area pastry chef and assistant pastry chef. American Culinary Federation certification is available to graduates.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine. Second Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve months of the first vaccination.

## Baking and Pastry Arts Associate in Applied Science Degree (A55130)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	20
Other Courses	39
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BPA, COE, CUL and HRM

			,	Weekl	v		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.		Credit Hrs.	
First S	Semest	er (Fall)					Busin
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1	
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	0	2	Hos
CUL	110A	Sanitation and Safety Lab	0	2	0	1	
CUL	142	Fundamentals of Food	2	6	0	5	Ed
CUL	150	Food Science	1	2	0	2	
CUL	160	Baking I	1	4	0	3	
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3	
			8	18	0	17	
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)					
BPA	120	Petit Fours and Pastries	1	4	0	3	
BPA	130	European Cakes and Tortes	1	4	0	3	
BPA	150	Artisan and Specialty Breads	1	6	0	4	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3	
HRM	220	Food and Beverage Controls	3	0	0	3	
			11	16	0	19	
Third	Semes	ter (Summer)					
COE	112	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	20	2	
			0	0	20	2	
Fourt	h Seme	ster (Fall)					
BPA	210	Cake Design and Decorating	1	4	0	3	
BPA	240	Plated Desserts	1	4	0	3	
BPA	250	Dessert and Bread Production	1	8	0	5	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
HRM	245	Hosp. Human Resource Mgt.	3	0	0	3	
			9	16	0	17	
Fifth S	Semest	er (Spring)					
BPA	220	Confection Artistry	1	6	0	4	
BPA	230	Chocolate Artistry	1	4	0	3	
BPA	260	Pastry and Baking Marketing	2	2	0	3	
CUL	112	Nutrition for Foodservice	3	0	0	3	
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3	
			13	12	0	19	
Progr	am Tot	als	41	62	20	74	

#### Baking and Pastry Arts - Cake Designs Certificate\* (C55130L1)

The Cake Designs certificate program focuses on the techniques of cake preparation and decoration. Through extensive hands-on training, students will learn fundamental and advanced skills associated with high quality, European and specialty cakes/tortes. Many restaurants, pastry shops and high volume foodservice facilities require the expertise of cake designers for weddings and other special occasion events.

\* Offered day only.

\*\* Applicants must obtain BPA advisor approval and have completed a minimum of two years industry experience in a bake/pastry shop or kitchen.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- Business and2.Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class,<br/>including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine.HospitalitySecond Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve<br/>months of the first vaccination.

Education

			Wee		
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	2
CUL	160	Baking I	1	4	3
			3	4	5
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
BPA	130	European Cakes and Tortes	1	4	3
BPA	210	Cake Design and Decorating	1	4	3
BPA	220	Confection Artistry	1	6	4
BPA	230	Chocolate Artistry	1	4	3
			4	18	13
Certif	Certificate Totals			22	18

## Baking and Pastry Arts - Restaurant Desserts Certificate\* (C55130L2)

The Restaurant Desserts certificate addresses the art of pastry and baking as it relates to the professional kitchen. Students will learn to prepare and plate various hot and cold desserts and pastries that can be utilized in restaurant kitchens, bake shops, and in high-volume facilities.

- \* Offered day only.
- \*\* Applicants must obtain BPA advisor approval and have completed a minimum of two years industry experience in a bake/pastry shop or kitchen.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine. Second Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve months of the first vaccination.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)			
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	2
CUL	160	Baking I	1	4	3
_			3	4	5
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
BPA	120	Petit Fours and Pastries	1	4	3
BPA	130	European Cakes and Tortes	1	4	3
BPA	250	Dessert and Bread Production	1	8	5
			3	16	11
Certif	Certificate Totals			20	16

106

## **Business Administration**

The Business Administration curriculum is designed to introduce students to the various aspects of the free enterprise system. Students will be provided with a fundamental knowledge of business functions, processes, and an understanding of business organizations in today's global economy.

Course work includes business concepts such as accounting, business law, economics, management, and marketing. Skills related to the application of these concepts are developed through the study of computer applications, communication, team building, and decision making.

Through these skills, students will have a sound business education base for lifelong learning. Graduates are prepared for employment opportunities in government agencies, financial institutions, and large to small business or industry.

#### Business Administration Associate in Applied Science (A25120)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	19
Other Courses	40
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ACC, BUS, CIS, ECO and MKT

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3 3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
			10	8	14
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ACC	121	Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4
BUS	137	Principles of Management	3	0	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3 3
MKT	120	Principles of Marketing	3	0	
OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	2
			13	4	15
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
BUS	115	Business Law I	3	0	3
BUS	153	Human Resource Management	3	0	3 3
COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
ECO	251	Principles of Microeconomics	3	0	3
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3
			15	0	15

Business and

Hospitality

Education

Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
BUS	135	Principles of Supervision	3	0	3
BUS	225	Business Finance	2	2	3
BUS	280	REAL Small Business	4	0	4
CTS	130	Spreadsheet	2	2	3
ECO	252	Principles of Macroeconomics	3	0	3
			14	4	16
Fifth	Semes	ster (Spring)			
BUS	147	Business Insurance	3	0	3
BUS	239	Business Applications Seminar	1	2	2
		Related Elective*	3	0	3
		Related Elective*	3	0	3
		Related Elective*	3	0	3
			13	2	14
Prog	ram To	tals	65	18	74
	BUS BUS CTS ECO Fifth BUS BUS	BUS   135     BUS   225     BUS   280     CTS   130     ECO   252     Fifth Semes   BUS     BUS   147     BUS   239	BUS 225 Business Finance   BUS 280 REAL Small Business   CTS 130 Spreadsheet   ECO 252 Principles of Macroeconomics   Fifth Semester (Spring)   BUS 147 Business Insurance   BUS 239 Business Applications Seminar   Related Elective* Related Elective*	BUS 135 Principles of Supervision 3   BUS 225 Business Finance 2   BUS 280 REAL Small Business 4   CTS 130 Spreadsheet 2   EC0 252 Principles of Macroeconomics 3   14   Fifth Semester (Spring)   BUS 147 Business Insurance 3   BUS 239 Business Applications Seminar 1   Related Elective* 3 3 Related Elective* 3   Related Elective* 3 3 13	BUS135Principles of Supervision30BUS225Business Finance22BUS280REAL Small Business40CTS130Spreadsheet22ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics30I44Fifth Semester (Spring)BUS147Business Insurance30BUS239Business Applications Seminar12Related Elective*300Related Elective*30Related Elective*30I32

\* Related Electives: BUS 116, BUS 151, BUS 240, BUS 260, BUS 270, MKT 121, MKT 123, MKT 220, MKT 224.

#### Business Administration Associate in Applied Science - Evening Schedule (A25120)

			Wee	Weekly		
			Class		Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4	
BUS	110	Introduction to Business	<u>3</u> 6	0	<u>3</u> 8	
			6	4	8	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
ACC	121	Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3 3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
			8	4	10	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
BUS	137	Principles of Management	3	0	3	
OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	2	
		Humanities Elective	<u>3</u> 7	0	<u>3</u> 8	
			7	2	8	
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)				
BUS	115	Business Law I	3	0	3	
ECO	251	Principles of Microeconomics	3	0	3	
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3 3	
MKT	120	Principles of Marketing	_3	0	3	
			11	2	12	
Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)				
BUS		Principles of Supervision	3	0	3	
BUS	153		3	0		
CTS	130		2	2	3 3	
ECO	252	Principles of Macroeconomics	_3	0	3	
		-	11	2	12	

108

Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)				
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3	
		Related Elective*	3	0	3	
			6	0	6	Business and
Seve	nth Se	mester (Fall)				Dasiness and
BUS	280	REAL Small Business	4	0	4	Hospitality
BUS	147	Business Insurance	3	0	3	
		Related Elective*	_3	0	3	Education
			10	0	10	
Eight	h Sem	ester (Spring)				
BUS	225	Business Finance	2	2	3	
BUS	239	Business Applications Seminar I	1	2	2	
		Related Elective*	_3	0	3	
			6	4	8	
Prom	am To	tals	65	18	74	

Program Totals

\* Related Electives: BUS 116, BUS 151, BUS 240, BUS 260, BUS 270, MKT 121, MKT 123, MKT 220, MKT 224.

## **Computer Information Technology**

The Computer Information Technology curriculum is designed to prepare graduates for employment with organizations that use computers to process, manage, and communicate information. This is a flexible curriculum that can be customized to meet community information system needs.

Course work will develop a student's ability to communicate complex technical issues related to computer hardware, software, and networks in a manner that computer users can understand. Classes cover computer operations and terminology, operating systems, database, networking, security, and technical support.

Graduates should qualify for employment in entry-level positions with businesses, educational systems, and governmental agencies which rely on computer systems to manage information. Graduates should be prepared to sit for industry-recognized certification exams.

#### Computer Information Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A25260)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	36
Other Courses	22
Program Total	73

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BUS, CIS, COE, CSC, CTS, DBA, DME, GIS, SEC and WEB

				Wee	ekly	
				Class	Lab	Credit
	Firet	Somos	ter (Fall)	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
Business and	ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
Hospitality	BUS	110		3	0	3
nospitatity	CIS	110		2	2	3
Education	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
	MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
			(or MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra)			
	NOS	110	Operating System Concepts	2	3	3
				12	9	16
			nester (Spring)			-
	CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3
	DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3
	GIS WEB	111		2 2	2 2	3 3
	WEB	115 140	Web Markup and Scripting	2	2	3
	WED	140	Web Development Tools	10	12	 15
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)	10	12	15
	СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
	0011	201	(or ENG 114 Prof. Research and Reporting)	5	Ũ	5
	NOS	130	Windows Single User	2	2	3
			Humanities Elective	3	0	3
			Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3
				11	2	12
		h Sem	ester (Fall)			
	CTS	120	Hardware/Software Support	2	3	3
	CTS	285	Systems Analysis and Design	3	0	3
	NET	110	Networking Concepts	2	2	3
	NOS	230	Windows Admin I	2	2	3
			Major Elective 1*	2	2	3
	Cifth (	C	ter (Spring)	11	9	15
	CTS	288	• •	2	2	3
	CTS	289	System Support Project	1	4	3
	SEC	110	Security Concepts	3	4	3
	010	110	Major Elective 2*	2	2	3
			Major Elective 3*	2	2	3
			<b>_</b>	10	10	15
	Progr	ram To	tals	54	42	73
		_				

\* Students have the ability to select an area of interest through the selection of their Major Electives. The following are the five interest areas and the associated classes. Students should meet with their advisor to help determine the courses that best meet their needs.

#### \*Option I - Database:

Elective 1	DBA	120	Database Programming I	
Elective 2	WEB	182	PHP Programming	
Elective 3	DBA	210	Database Administration	
	(or Co-op Work Experience)			

				111				
*Option II -	Tech S	upport:						
Elective 1		155	Tech Support Functions					
Elective 2	CTS	217	Computer Training and Support					
Elective 3	CTS	220	Adv. Hardware/Software Support	Business and				
	(or C	o-op We	ork Experience)					
				Hospitality				
*Option III ·	· Desig	n:						
Elective 1	DME	110	Introduction to Digital Media	Education				
	(or W	VEB 110	Internet/Web Fundamentals)					
Elective 2	WEB	120	Introduction to Internet Multimedia					
Elective 3	CTS	125	Presentation Graphics					
	(or W	VEB 210	Web Design)					
(or Co-op Work Experience)								
*Option IV ·	Busin	ess Sup	port:					
Elective 1	CTS	155 ·	Tech Support Functions					
Elective 2	CTS	135	Integrated Software Intro					
Elective 3	CTS	125	Presentation Graphics					
	(or C	o-op W	ork Experience)					
*Option V -	Geogra	aphic In	formation Systems:					

Elective 1	GIS	121	Georeferencing and Mapping
Elective 2	DBA	120	Database Programming I
Elective 3	GIS	215	GIS Data Models
	(or Co-op Work Experience)		

## Computer Information Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A25260)

(Begins in even years only)

τυ			Wee	ekly	
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
		(or MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra)			
			7	6	10
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3
CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3
WEB	115	Web Markup and Scripting	2	2	3 <u>3</u> 9
			7	5	9
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
NOS	110	Operating Systems Concepts	2	3	3
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3
		Social/Behavioral Sciences Elective	3	0	3
			8	3	<u>3</u> 9

	Fourt	Fourth Semester (Fall)							
	DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3			
	NOS	130	Windows Single User	2	2				
Business and	WEB	140	Web Development Tools	2	2	3 <u>3</u> 9			
Dusiness and				6	7	9			
Hospitality	Fifth S	Semes							
, ,	CTS	120	Hardware/Software Support	2	3	3			
Education	NET	110	Networking Concepts	2	2	3			
	GIS	111	Introduction to GIS	<u>2</u> 6	2 7	3 3 <u>3</u> 9			
				6	7	9			
	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)						
	СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3			
			(or ENG 114 Prof. Research and Reporting)						
	SEC	110	Security Concepts	<u>3</u> 5	0	<u>3</u> 6			
				5	3	6			
	Seve	nth Sei	mester (Fall)						
	CTS	285	Systems Analysis and Design	3	0	3			
	NOS	230	Windows Admin I	2	2	3			
			Major Elective 1*	<u>2</u> 7	2	3 <u>3</u> 9			
				7	4	9			
	Eight	h Sem	ester (Spring)						
	CTS	288	Professional Practices in IT	2	2	3			
			Major Elective 2*	2	2	3			
			Major Elective 3*	2	2	3 <u>3</u> 9			
				6	6	9			
	Ninth	Seme	ster (Summer)						
	CTS	289	System Support Project	_1	4	3 <b>3</b>			
				1	4				
	Progr	am Tot	tals	54	42	73			

\* Students have the ability to select an area of interest through the selection of their Major Electives. The following are the five interest areas and the associated classes. Students should meet with their advisor to help determine the courses that best meet their needs.

#### \*Option I - Database:

Elective 1	DBA	120	Database Programming I		
Elective 2	WEB	182	PHP Programming		
Elective 3	DBA	210	Database Administration		
(or Co-op Work Experience)					

#### \*Option II - Tech Support:

Elective 1	CTS	155	Tech Support Functions	
Elective 2	CTS	217	Computer Training and Support	
Elective 3	CTS	220	Adv. Hardware/Software Support	
	(or Co-op Work Experience)			

#### \*Option III - Design:

Elective 1	DME	110	Introduction to Digital Media		
	(or W	EB 110	Internet/Web Fundamentals)		
Elective 2	WEB	120	Introduction to Internet Multimedia		
Elective 3	CTS	125	Presentation Graphics		
	(or WEB 210 Web Design)				
	(or Co-op Work Experience)				

*Option IV -	Busine	ess Su	pport:						
Elective 1	CTS	155	Tech Support Functions						
Elective 2	CTS	135	Integrated Software Intro						
Elective 3	CTS	125	Presentation Graphics	Business and					
	(or Co-op Work Experience)								
*Option V -	Geogra	phic li	nformation Systems:	Hospitality					
Elective 1	GIS	121	Georeferencing and Mapping						
Elective 2	DBA	120	Database Programming I	Education					
Elective 3	GIS	215	GIS Data Models						
(or Co-op Work Experience)									

## Computer Information Technology Database Management (C25260L1)

Students will learn how to design, manipulate and update databases using a variety of database programs. Upon completion of the certificate students should be able to write programs which create, update and produce databases, tables and reports representative of industry standards.

This certificate is designed for students who have experience with computers and want to improve database skills.

Successful applicants for the certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3	
DBA	120	Database Programming I	2	2	3	
DBA	210	Database Administration	2	2	3	
WEB	182	PHP Programming	2	2	3	
Certificate Totals 8 9		12				

#### Computer Information Technology Geospatial Technology Certificate (C25260L4)

The Geospatial Technology (GIS) certificate provides a curriculum based on a solid foundation in GIS concepts. Students enrolled in this certificate will learn the different forms of spatial data and their essential properties, principles and methods for collecting spatial data, principles of map design and effective cartographic communication, ways spatial data can be used to investigate complex problems, and customization of GIS software to meet individual needs.

Course work is also included to provide students with a programming, database or basic computer skills foundation. Successful applicants for the certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

				Weekly		
				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
Business and	GIS	111	Introduction to GIS	2	2	3
	GIS	121	Georeferencing and Mapping	2	2	3
Hospitality	GIS	215	GIS Data Models	2	2	3
Education	Select	t ONE	of the following:			
	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
	CIS	115	Introduction to Programming and Logic	2	3	3
	DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3
	Certif	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	8-9	12

## Computer Information Technology Microcomputer Applications (C25260L2)

Participants in this certificate program learn about computer hardware as well as a variety of the most popular software application packages used in business. Applicants must have earned a high school diploma or GED to apply for this certificate program.

This certificate is designed for students who have little or no computer experience who want to improve their skills for home or the workplace.

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
Requi	ired Co	ourses:				
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
CTS	135	Integrated Software	2	4	4	
DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3	
NOS	110	Operating Systems Concepts	2	3	3	
Certif	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	12	13	

## Computer Information Technology PC Installation and Maintenance Certificate (C25260L3)

Students learn how to install, optimize, upgrade, and troubleshoot personal computer hardware and software. They gain both theoretical and hands-on experience using a variety of current hardware and software technologies. Topics such as testing electrical components, using diagnostics utilities, and user PC support interactions will be covered.

Preparation for the A+ Certification examination is an integral objective of this certificate program. Success as a PC technician requires essential knowledge and skills that may be tested by the internationally recognized A+ Certification exam.

Successful applicants for the certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

			Wee			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	Business and
CTS	120	Hardware/Software Support	2	3	3	
CTS	220	Advanced Hardware/Software Support	2	3	3	Hospitality
NOS	110	Operating System Concepts	2	3	3	1 5
Certificate Totals			8	11	12	Education

... ..

## **Cosmetology**

The Cosmetology curriculum is designed to provide competency-based knowledge, scientific/artistic principles, and hands-on fundamentals associated with the cosmetology industry. The curriculum provides a simulated salon environment which enables students to develop manipulative skills.

Course work includes instruction in all phases of professional imaging, hair design, chemical processes, skin care, nail care, multi-cultural practices, business/computer principles, product knowledge, and other selected topics.

Graduates should qualify to sit for the State Board of Cosmetic Arts examination. Upon successfully passing the State Board exam, graduates will be issued a license. Employment is available in beauty salons and related businesses.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis B vaccine. Second Hepatitis B vaccine to be completed at least one month after the first dose. Third injection to be completed six months after the first dose.
- 3. To earn hours, Cosmetology students must be physically present in the laboratory. When leaving a laboratory, students must clock out.
- 4. Students enrolled in the program should not be subject to colorblindness, pregnant, or have a sensitivity to chemicals.
- 5. Students should be physically able to use cosmetology equipment such as clippers and shears and able to stand for long periods of time.

	Cosmetology Associate in Applied Science (A55140)	
Duringer and	Program Summary	Hours
Business and	General Education	15
Hospitality	English/Communication	6
nospitutity	Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Education	Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
	Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
	Core Courses	34
	Other Courses	18
	Program Total	67

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BUS, CIS, and COS

			Weekly		
			Class	Lab	Cred
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
CIS	113	Computer Basics	0	2	1
COS	111	Cosmetology Concepts I	4	0	4
COS	112	Salon I	0	24	8
			4	28	14
Seco	nd Ser	nester (Spring)			
BUS	151		3	0	3
COS	113	Cosmetology Concepts II	4	0	4
COS	114	Salon II	0	24	8
			7	24	15
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3
COS	115	Cosmetology Concepts III	4	0	4
COS	116	Salon III	0	12	4
			7	12	11
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
COS	117	Cosmetology Concepts IV	2	0	2
COS	118	Salon IV	0	21	7
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
			5	21	12
Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
BUS	280	REAL Small Business	4	0	4
COS	260	Design Applications	1	3	2
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	3
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3
			13	5	15
Prog	ram To	tals	36	90	67

## Cosmetology Associate in Applied Science - Evening Schedule (A55140)

(Begins in even years only) (8 or 10 week summer)

Busi	ness	and
		011101

(0 of 10 week summer)	Wee	skly		Hospitalit
	Class	Lab	Credit	
	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Educatio
First Semester (Fall)				
ACA 115 First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
COS 111AB Cosmetology Concepts I	2	0	2	
COS 112AB Salon I	0	12	4	
	2	14	7	
Second Semester (Spring)				
BUS 151 People Skills	3	0	3	
COS 111BB Cosmetology Concepts I	2	0	2	
COS 112BB Salon I	0	12	4	
	5	12	9	
Third Semester (Summer)	•		•	
COS 113AB Cosmetology Concepts II	2	0	2	
COS 114AB Salon II	0	12	4	
	2	12	<u> </u>	
Fourth Somestor (Foll)	2	12	U	
Fourth Semester (Fall)	2	0	2	
COS 113BB Cosmetology Concepts II		0	2	
COS 114BB Salon II	0	12	4	
ENG 111 Expository Writing	3	0	3	
	5	12	9	
Fifth Semester (Spring)				
BUS 280 REAL Small Business	4	0	4	
COS 115AB Cosmetology Concepts III	2	0	2	
COS 116AB Salon III	0	6	2	
	6	6	8	
Sixth Semester (Summer)				
COM 120 Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3	
COS 115BB Cosmetology Concepts III	2	0	2	
COS 116BB Salon III	0	6	2	
	5	6	7	
Seventh Semester (Fall)				
CIS 113 Computer Basics	0	2	1	
COS 117AB Cosmetology Concepts IV	1	0	1	
COS 118AB Salon IV	0	6	2	
MAT 115 Mathematical Models	2	2	3	
	3	10	7	
Eighth Semester (Spring)				
COS 117BB Cosmetology Concepts IV	1	0	1	
COS 118BB Salon IV	0	15	5	
	1	15	6	
Ninth Semester (Summer)	•		-	
COS 260 Design Applications	1	3	2	
Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
		0	3	
PSY 150 General Psychology	<u>3</u> 7	3	<u> </u>	
Drogrom Totolo		3 90		
Program Totals	36	90	67	

118

Cosmetology	7 - Diploma (D55140)
Program Su	mmary

	Program Summary	Hours
	General Education	6
Business and	English/Communication	3
	Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Hospitality	Core Courses	34
Education	Other Courses	8
Luucation	Program Total	48

*Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CIS and COS* 

			Wee	Weekly	
			Class Hrs.		Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
COS	111	Cosmetology Concepts I	4	0	4
COS	112	Salon I	0	24	8
			4	24	12
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
COS	113	Cosmetology Concepts II	4	0	4
COS	114	Salon II	0	24	8
			4	24	12
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
COS	115	Cosmetology Concepts III	4	0	4
COS	116	Salon III	0	12	4
			4	12	8
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
COS	117	Cosmetology Concepts IV	2	0	2
COS	118	Salon IV	<u>0</u> 2	21	<u>7</u> 9
			2	21	9
Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)			
CIS	113	Computer Basics	0	2	1
СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	<u>3</u> 7
			6	2	7
Progr	am To	tals	20	83	48

## **Cosmetology - Diploma - Evening Schedule (D55140)**

(Begins in even years only) (8 or 10 week summer)

	Wee Class	Credit		
	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First Semester (Fall)				
COS 111AB Cosmetology Concepts I	2	0	2	
COS 112AB Salon I	0	12	4	
	2	12	6	
Second Semester (Spring)				
COS 111BB Cosmetology Concepts I	2	0	2	
COS 112BB Salon I	0	12	4	
	2	12	6	
Third Semester (Summer)				
COS 113AB Cosmetology Concepts II	2	0	2	
COS 114AB Salon II	0	12	4	
	2	12	6	

Fourth Semester (Fall)				
COS 113BB Cosmetology Concepts II	2	0	2	
COS 114BB Salon II	<u>0</u> 2	12	<u>4</u> 6	
	2	12	6	Business and
Fifth Semester (Spring)				
COS 115AB Cosmetology Concepts III	2	0	2	Hospitality
COS 116AB Salon III	<u>0</u> 2	6	<u>2</u> 4	
	2	6	4	Education
Sixth Semester (Summer)				
COS 115BB Cosmetology Concepts III	2	0	2	
COS 116BB Salon III	<u>0</u> 2	6	<u>2</u> 4	
	2	6	4	
Seventh Semester (Fall)				
CIS 113 Computer Basics	0	2	1	
COS 117AB Cosmetology Concepts IV	1	0	1	
COS 118AB Salon IV	<u>0</u> 1	6	<u>2</u> 4	
	1	8	4	
Eighth Semester (Spring)				
COS 117BB Cosmetology Concepts IV	1	0	1	
COS 118BB Salon IV	0	15	5	
	1	15	6	
Ninth Semester (Summer)				
COM 120 Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3	
PSY 150 General Psychology	3	0	<u>3</u> 6	
	6	0	6	
Program Totals	20	83	48	

## **Culinary Technology**

The Culinary Technology curriculum provides specific training required to prepare students to assume positions as trained culinary professionals in a variety of food service settings including full service restaurants, hotels, resorts, clubs, catering operations, contract food service, and health care facilities.

Course offerings emphasizing practical application, a strong theoretical knowledge base, and professionalism and provides the critical competencies to successfully meet industry demands. Courses also include sanitation, food/beverage service and control, baking, garde manger, American/international cuisines, food production, and hospitality supervision.

Graduates should qualify for entry-level positions such as line cook, station chef, and assistant pastry chef. American Culinary Federation certification may be available to graduates. With experience, graduates may advance to positions such as sous chef, executive chef, or food service manager.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine. Second Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve months of the first vaccination.

119

## Culinary Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A55200)

Business and	Program Summary	Hours
	General Education	15
Hospitality	English/Communication	6
noopnearey	Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Education	Natural Sciences/Behavioral Sciences	3
	Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
	Core Courses	17
	Other Courses	44
	Program Total	76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: COE, CUL and HRM

				Weekl	y	
			Class		Work	Credit Hrs.
	_		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
		er (Fall)				
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	0	2
CUL	110A	Sanitation and Safety Lab	0	2	0	1
CUL	140	Basic Culinary Skills	2	6	0	5
CUL	150	Food Science	1	2	0	2
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3
			12	14	0	19
Secoi	nd Sem	ester (Spring)				
CUL	120	Purchasing	2	0	0	2
CUL	160	Baking I	1	4	0	3
CUL	170	Garde Manger I	1	4	0	3
CUL	240	Advanced Culinary Skills	1	8	0	5
CUL		Advanced Culinary Skills Lab	0	3	0	1
HRM		Food and Beverage Controls	3	0	0	3
			8	19	0	17
Third	Semes	ter (Summer)				
COE	112	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	20	2
		·····	0	0	20	2
Fourtl	ı Seme	ster (Fall)				
СОМ		Public Speaking	3	0	0	3
CUL	130	Menu Design	2	0	0	2
CUL	180	Internat & Amer Regl Cuisine	1	8	Õ	5
001	100	(or CUL 275 Catering Cuisine)	-	0	Ū	5
CUL	260	Baking II	1	4	0	3
COL	200	(or CUL 285 Competition Fundamentals		-	0	5
CUL	270	Garde Manger II	1	4	0	3
HRM	245	Hosp. Human Resource Mgt	3	0	0	3
111111	245	nosp. numan Resource Mgt	<u>11</u>	16	0	19
Cifth Q	Comoct	er (Spring)	••	10	U	15
CUL	112	Nutrition for Food Service	3	0	0	3
CUL			2		0	2
CUL	135	Food and Beverage Service	-	0	0	2
		Food and Beverage Service Lab	0	2	0	
CUL	214	Wine Appreciation	1	2	0	2
CUL	250	Classical Cuisine	1	8	0	5
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
		Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3
_	_		13	12	0	19
Drogr	am Tot	ale	44	61	20	76
# **Digital Media Technology**

The Digital Media Technology program prepares students for entrylevel jobs in the digital design and multimedia industry. Students learn to synthesize multimedia, hypertext, computer programming, information architecture, and client/server technologies using both Internet and non-network-based media.

Students develop skills in communication, critical thinking, and problem solving as well as interface design, multimedia formats, application programming, data architecture, and client/server technologies. The program develops technical skills through practical applications that employ current and emerging standards and technologies.

Graduates should qualify for employment as web designers, graphic artists/designers, multimedia specialists, web developers, web content specialists, media specialists, information specialists, digital media specialists, animation specialists, interface designers, and many new jobs yet to be defined in this expanding field.

## Digital Media Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A25210)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	21
Other Courses	40
Program Total	76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ART, CIS, COE, CSC, CTS, DBA, DME, FVP, GIS, and WEB

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
ART	171	Computer Art I	0	6	3
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
CIS	115	Introduction to Programming and Logic	2	3	3
DME	110	Introduction to Digital Media	2	2	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
		(or MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra)			
			8	17	16
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ART	271	Computer Art II	0	6	3
DME	130	Digital Animation I	2	2	3
DME	140	Introduction to Audio/Video Media	2	2	3
WEB	140	Web Development Tools	2	2	3
		Major Elective 1*	2	2	3
			8	14	15

Business and

Hospitality

Education

	Third	Third Semester (Summer)						
	СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3		
			(or ENG 114 Prof. Research and Reporting)					
Business and	DME	120	Intro to Multimedia Applications	2	2	3		
	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	<u>3</u> 9		
Hospitality				8	2	9		
, ,	Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)					
Education	DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3		
	DME	210	User Interface Design	2	2	3		
	DME	230	Digital Animation II	2	2	3 3		
			Major Elective 2*	2	2	3		
			Major Elective 3*	2	2	3		
				10	11	15		
	Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)					
	DME	260	Emerging Technologies in Digital Media	2	2	3		
	DME	285	Systems Project	2	2	3 3 3		
	WEB	210	Web Design	2	2	3		
			Major Elective 4*	2	2	3		
				8	8	12		
	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)					
	DME	270	Professional Practices in Digital Media	2	2	3		
			Humanities Elective	3	0	3		
			Social Sciences Elective	3	0	<u>3</u> 9		
				8	2	9		
	Progr	am Tot	tals	50	54	76		

\* Students have the ability to select an area of interest through the selection of their Major Electives. The following are the three interest areas and the associated classes. Students should meet with their advisor to help determine the courses that best meet their needs.

#### \*Web/Multimedia Programming Track:

Elective 1	WEB	115	Web Markup and Scripting
Elective 2	WEB	182	PHP Programming
	(or Gl	S 111 ]	introduction to GIS)
Elective 3	DME	220	Interactive Multimedia Programming
Elective 4	CSC	151	JAVA Programming
	(or Co	o-op Wo	ork Experience)

#### \*Graphic Artist/Design Track:

Elective 1	ART 264	Digital Photography I			
Elective 2	Art course approved be advisor				
	(or GIS 111	Introduction to GIS)			
Elective 3	DME 115	Graphic Design Tools			
Elective 4	Co-op Work	Experience			
	(or Art cour	rse approved by advisor)			

#### \*Video Track:

Elective 1	ART	264	Digital Photography I		
Elective 2	ART	266	Videography		
Elective 3	FVP	212	Production Techniques I		
Elective 4	DME	240	Media Compression		
(or Co-op Work Experience)					

122

## Digital Media Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A25210)

(Begins in even years only)

Business and

(Begi	ins in e	even years only)				Hospitality
			Wee	-		
			Class	Lab	Credit	Education
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
		ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
DME	110	Introduction to Digital Media	2	2	3	
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3	
		(or MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra)				
			6	8	10	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
ART	171	Computer Art I	0	6	3	
WEB	115	Web Markup and Scripting	2	2	3	
WEB	140	Web Development Tools	2	2	3	
		-	4	10	9	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
-			5	3	6	
Fourt	h Semo	ester (Fall)				
ART		Computer Art II	0	6	3	
DME		Digital Animation I	2	2	3	
DME		Introduction to Audio/Video Media	2	2	3	
DIID	140	inclouded of to fidulo, video fieula	4	10	9	
Fifth 9	Semes	ter (Spring)	-	10	Ŭ	
DBA		Database Concepts	2	3	3	
	120	Introduction to Multimedia Applications	2	2	3	
DHL	120	Major Elective 1*	2	2	3	
		Major Liective I	6	7	9	
Sivth	Somo	ster (Summer)	U	,	5	
COM		Public Speaking	3	0	3	
COM	231		2	0	5	
DME	210	(or ENG 114 Prof. Research and Reporting)	n	2	2	
DME	210	User Interface Design	2	2	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
C		moster (Fall)	8	2	9	
		mester (Fall) Divited Animation II	~	~	2	
DME		Digital Animation II	2	2	3	
DME	260	Emerging Technologies in Digital Media	2	2	3	
		Major Elective 2*	2	2	3	
	•		6	6	9	
		ster (Spring)	-	~		
DME	270	Professional Practices in Digital Media	2	2	3	
		Major Elective 3*	2	2	3	
		Major Elective 4*	2	2	3	
			6	6	9	
		ster (Summer)				
DME	285	System Project	2	2	3	
		Social Sciences Elective	3	0	3	
			5	2	6	
Progr	ram Tot	tals	50	54	76	
•						

124

Students have the ability to select an area of interest through the selection of their Major Electives. The following are the three interest areas and the associated classes. Students should meet with their advisor to help determine the courses that best meet their needs.

	*We
Hospitality	Elec
	Tl.

Business and

#### eb/Multimedia Programming Track:

Hospitality	Elective 1	WEB 115	Web Markup and Scripting	
	Elective 2	WEB 182	PHP Programming	
Education	Education (or GIS 111 Introduction to GIS)			
	Elective 3	DME 220	Interactive Multimedia Programming	
	Elective 4	CSC 151	JAVA Programming	
		(or Co-op W	ork Experience)	

#### \*Graphic Artist/Design Track:

Elective 1	ART 264	Digital Photography I			
Elective 2	Art course approved be advisor				
	(or GIS 111 Introduction to GIS)				
Elective 3	DME 115	Graphic Design Tools			
Elective 4	Co-op Work Experience				
	(or Art course approved by advisor)				

#### \*Video Track:

Elective 1	ART	264	Digital Photography I	
Elective 2	ART	266	Videography	
Elective 3	FVP	212	Production Techniques I	
Elective 4	DME	240	Media Compression	
(or Co-op Work Experience)				

## **Digital Media Technology Digital Video Certificate (C25210L1)**

The Digital Video certificate provides training in multiple aspects of digital video and audio technologies including: creating graphics for video, camera and lighting techniques, capturing video, non-linear editing, and compression of audio/video media.

This certificate is designed for students who have experience with computers and want to improve digital audio and video skills.

Successful applicants for the certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
ART	171	Computer Art	0	6	3	
ART	266	Videography I	0	6	3	
DME	140	Introduction to Audio/Video Media	2	2	3	
DME	240	Media Compression	2	2	3	
FVP	212	Production Techniques I	1	12	5	
Certif	icate 1	Totals	5	28	17	

## Digital Media Technology Interactive Multimedia Certificate (C25210L2)

The Interactive Multimedia Certificate provides training in multiple aspects of interactive multimedia using the industry standard software Adobe Flash. Topics will include: drawing with Flash, using symbols, animation and motion graphics, using audio and video, designing for interactivity and Actionscript programming.

This certificate is designed for students who have experience with computers and want to improve Flash design and programming skills. Previous experience with Adobe Photoshop, Adobe Illustrator, and web design suggested.

Successful applicants for this certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

... ..

Houro

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
DME	110	Introduction to Digital Media	2	2	3
DME	120	Intro to Multimedia Applications	2	2	3
DME	130	Digital Animation I	2	2	3
DME	220	Interactive Multimedia Programming	2	2	3
Certif	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	8	12

# **Entrepreneurship**

(Pending State Approval)

The Entrepreneurship curriculum is designed to provide students with the knowledge and the skills necessary for employment and growth as self-employed business owners.

Course work includes developing a student's ability to make informed decisions as future business owners. Courses include entrepreneurial concepts learned in innovation and creativity, business funding, and marketing. Additional course work includes computers and economics.

Through these skills, students will have a sound education base in entrepreneurship for lifelong learning. Graduates are prepared to be self-employed and open their own businesses.

Entrepreneurship					
Associate in Applied Science Degree (A25490)					
Program Summary					

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	18
English/Communication	9
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	29
Other Courses	28
Program Total	75

Business and

Hospitality

Education

				Wee	ekly	
				Class	Lab	Credit
Business and		_		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
l la suite lite :			ter (Fall)			
Hospitality	ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
Education	ACC	120	1 5	3	2	4
Luucation	BUS	110		3	0	3
	CIS	110	· · · · · · · · · · · ·	2	2	3
	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
	ETR	210	Introduction to Entrepreneurship	3	0	3
	-			14	6	17
			nester (Spring)			
	ACC	121	Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4
	BUS	137	1 5	3	0	3
	BUS	240	Business Ethics	3	0	3
	CTS	130		2	2	3
	ENG	114	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3	0	3
	ETR	220	Innovation and Creativity	3	0	3
		_		17	4	19
			ster (Summer)			
	COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
	ECO	251	-	3	0	3
	MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
			(or MAT 151/MAT 151A)		•	
	<b>F</b>			8	2	9
			ester (Fall)	2	~	2
	ECO	252	Principles of Macroeconomics	3	0	3
	ETR	215	Law for Entrepreneurs	3	0	3
	ETR ETR	230	1 5	3	0	3 3
		240 115		3 3	0 0	3
	PSY					3
	P21	150	General Psychology	<u>3</u> 18	0	<u> </u>
	Fifth (	Somos	ter (Spring)	10	U	10
	ACC	150		1	2	2
	BUS	175		3	0	2
	BUS	280	REAL Small Business	4	0	4
	ETR	270	Entrepreneurship Topics	3	0	3
	111	270	Intropreticulating topica	11	2	12
	Progr	am Tot	tals	72	14	75
	riogi			12		, 5

#### Entrepreneurship Certificate (C25490L1)

The Entrepreneurship Certificate is designed to provide students with basic knowledge and skills necessary in establishing a new business venture. Course work includes financial accounting and understanding of the operation of a business in the free enterprise system, as well as principles of entrepreneurship and development of a business plan. Students will develop a detailed business plan that may be used for the establishment of a business venture.

Successful applicants for this certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED. Hospitality Weekly Class Lab Credit Education

			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4	
BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3	
BUS	280	REAL Small Business	4	0	4	
ETR	210	Introduction to Entrepreneurship*	3	0	3	
Certif	icate 1	<b>Totals</b>	13	2	14	

# **Esthetics Technology**

The Esthetics Technology curriculum provides competency-based knowledge, scientific/artistic principles and hands-on fundamentals associated with the art of skin care. The curriculum provides a simulated salon environment which enables students to develop manipulative skills.

Course work includes instruction in all phases of professional Esthetics Technology, business/human relations, product knowledge, and other related topics.

Graduates should be prepared to take the North Carolina Cosmetology State Board Licensing Exam and upon passing may be licensed and qualify for employment in beauty and cosmetic/skin care salons, as a platform artist, and in related businesses.

Successful applicants for the certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis B vaccine. Second Hepatitis B vaccine to be completed at least one month after the first dose. Third injection to be completed six months after the first dose.
- 3. Esthetics Technology students must clock out when leaving the laboratory. To earn hours, students must be physically present in the laboratory.

# Esthetics Technology - Certificate (C55230)

(Starts fall semester only)

Business and		Weekly				
Hospitality				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
	First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
Education	COS	119	Esthetics Concepts I	2	0	2
	COS	120	Esthetics Salon I	0	18	6
				2	18	8
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	COS	125	Esthetics Concepts II	2	0	2
	COS	126	Esthetics Salon II	0	18	6
				2	18	8
	Certi	ficate 1	<b>Totals</b>	4	36	16

# Hotel and Restaurant Management

The Hotel and Restaurant Management curriculum prepares students to understand and apply the administrative and practical skills needed for supervisory and managerial positions in hotels, motels, resorts, inns, restaurants, institutions, and clubs.

Course work includes front office management, food preparation, guest services, sanitation, menu writing, quality management, purchasing, and other areas critical to the success of hospitality professionals.

Upon completion, graduates should qualify for supervisory or entrylevel management positions in food and lodging, including front office, reservations, housekeeping, purchasing, dining room, and marketing. Opportunities are also available in the support areas of food and equipment sales.

#### **Mountain Tech Lodge**

An on-campus lodging facility, the Mountain Tech Lodge is operated and maintained by the Hotel and Restaurant Management students, and provides practical experience under the direction of College faculty.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine. Second Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve months of the first vaccination.

## Hotel and Restaurant Management Associate in Applied Science Degree (A25240)

Hours	Business and
15	Dusiliess allu
6	Hospitality
3	riospicacity
3	Education
3	
16	
44	
75	
	15 6 3 3 3 16 44

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ACC, COE, CUL and HRM

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab		Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
		er (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	0	2
CUL		Sanitation and Safety Lab	0	2	0	1
CUL	142	Fundamentals of Food	2	6	0	5
HRM		Introduction to Hospitality	2	0	0	2
	124	Introduction to Service Mgt.	2	2	0	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3
			10	14	0	17
		ester (Spring)				
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	0	4
CUL	135	Food and Beverage Service	2	0	0	2
	135A	Food and Beverage Service Lab	0	2	0	1
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3
HRM		Front Office	3	0	0	3
	120A	Front Office Lab	0	2	0	1
	130	Bed and Breakfast Management	2	0	0	2
HRM	220	Food and Beverage Controls	3	0	0	3
			16	6	0	19
		ter (Summer)				
COE	112	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	20	2
	-		0	0	20	2
		ster (Fall)				
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
CUL	130	Menu Design	2	0	0	2
HRM		Facilities Management	2	0	0	2
HRM		Restaurant Management	3	0	0	3
		Restaurant Management Lab	0	2	0	1
HRM		Beverage Management	2	0	0	2
HRM		Hospitality Marketing	3	0	0	3
HRM	245	Hosp. Human Resources Mgt.	3	0	0	3
			17	4	0	19

	Fifth Semester (Spring)						
	COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3
	HRM	140	Hospitality Tourism Law	3	0	0	3
Business and	HRM	210	Meetings and Conventions	3	0	0	3
	HRM	280	Hospitality Management Problems	3	0	0	3
Hospitality	PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3
J			Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3
Education				18	0	0	18
	Progr	am To	tals	61	24	20	75

## Hotel and Restaurant Management Bed and Breakfast/Inn Management – Certificate\* (C25240L1)

The B&B/Inn Management certificate program addresses the essential skills and concepts required to manage small lodging facilities, prepares individuals to enter the profession, and provides additional education to meet professional development needs. Courses cover lodging operations, preparation of basic pastries and breakfast items, business and financial issues, sales and marketing, and federal, state and local regulations and standards.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1 General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine. Second Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve months of the first vaccination.

*	Offered day with	some evening	opportunities.

			Weekly		
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First S	Semest	er (Fall)			
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	2
CUL	160	Baking I	1	4	3
			6	6	9
Second Semester (Spring)					
HRM	120	Front Office	3	0	3
HRM	120A	Front Office Lab	0	2	1
HRM	130	Bed and Breakfast Management	2	0	2
HRM	140	Hospitality Tourism Law	3	0	3
		(or HRM 210, or HRM 240)			
			8	2	9
Certif	icate T	otals	14	8	18

#### Hotel and Restaurant Management Hospitality Management Certificate (C25240L2)

The Hospitality Management Certificate provides line employees the concepts and skills to upgrade or cross-train in their careers in the hotel and restaurant management industry. In addition, successful completion of CUL 110 leads to a nationally recognized ServSafe Certification from the National Restaurant Association.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1 General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, Business and including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine. Second Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve Hospitality months of the first vaccination. Education

... ..

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	2	
HRM	140	Hospitality Tourism Law	3	0	3	
HRM	220	Food and Beverage Controls	3	0	3	
HRM	240	Hospitality Marketing	3	0	3	
HRM	245	Hosp. Human Resource Mgt.	3	0	3	
Certif	icate T	Totals	14	0	14	

## **Human Resources Management**

Human Resources Management is a concentration under the curriculum title of Business Administration. The curriculum is designed to meet the demands of business and service agencies. The objective is the development of generalists and specialists in the administration, training and management of human resources.

Course work includes studies in management, interviewing, placement, needs assessment, planning, compensation and benefits, and training techniques. Also included are topics such as people skills, learning approaches, skills building, and development of instructional and training materials.

Graduates of this program will have a sound business educational base for life-long learning. Students will be prepared for employment opportunities in personnel, training, and other human resources development areas.

#### Human Resources Management Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A2512C)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Behavioral Sciences	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	19
Concentrations	15
Other Courses	26
Program Total	75

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ACC, BUS, CIS, ECO and MKT

Business and Hospitality         First Semester (Fall) ACA 115         First-Year Seminar Principles of Financial Accounting BUS 151         People Skills         0         2         1           Hospitality         ACC 120         Principles of Financial Accounting BUS 153         Muan Resource Management         3         0         3           Education         6         4         8         2         3           Education         6         4         8         2         3           First Semester (Spring)         8         2         9         3         3         3           Education         6         4         8         2         9         3	102				Weekl		
ACA       115       First-Year Seminar       0       2       1         Hospitality       ACA       115       First-Year Seminar       0       2       1         Hospitality       ACA       115       People Skills       3       0       3         Education       6       4       8       6       4       8         Second Semester (Spring)       6       4       8       2       3         ENG       110       Introduction to Computers       2       2       3         ENG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2       5         Fourth Semester (Fall)       4       2       5       5       5       5       5       5       6       4       10       3       0       3       10       3       10       3       0       3       11       2       2       2       3       5       5       5       5       6       11       5							
Hospitality       ACA       115       First-Year Seminar       0       2       1         Hospitality       ACC       120       Principles of Financial Accounting       3       2       4         BUS       151       People Skills       6       4       8         Education       6       4       8         Second Semester (Spring)       3       0       3         BUS       153       Human Resource Management       3       0       3         CIS       110       Introduction to Computers       2       2       3         ENG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       153       Principles of Manaccounting       1       2       2<	Business and	First	Semes	ster (Fall)			
BUS       151       People Skills       3       0       3         Education       6       4       8         Second Semester (Spring)       3       0       3         BUS       153       Human Resource Management       3       0       3         CIS       110       Introduction to Computers       2       2       3         ENG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2         HUS       153       Burness Law I       3       0       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2       2         Fourth Semester (Fall)		ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
BUS       151       People Skills       3       0       3         Education       6       4       8         Second Semester (Spring)       3       0       3         BUS       153       Human Resource Management       3       0       3         CIS       110       Introduction to Computers       2       2       3         EMG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2         Fourth Semester (Fall)       7       7       4       2       5         Fourth Semester (Fall)       7       7       7       7       7       7         ACC       140       Payroll Accounting       1       2       2       3         BUS       256       Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         BUS       155       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS	Hospitality	ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
Second Semester (Spring)         No.         No. <td>1 5</td> <td>BUS</td> <td>151</td> <td>People Skills</td> <td>3</td> <td>0</td> <td>3</td>	1 5	BUS	151	People Skills	3	0	3
BUS       153       Human Resource Management       3       0       3         CIS       110       Introduction to Computers       2       2       3         ENG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       4       2       2         Fourth Semester (Fall)	Education				6	4	8
CIS       110       Introduction to Computers       2       2       3         ENG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3         ENG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         ACC       140       Payroll Accounting       1       2       2         BUS       155       Business Law I       3       0       3         BUS       256       Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       2       2		Seco	nd Sei	mester (Spring)			
ENG       111       Expository Writing       3       0       3         BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2         Fourth Semester (Fall)       4       2       5         Mathematical Models       1       2       2         BUS       115       Business Law I       3       0       3         BUS       256       Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         MAT       115       Mathematical Models       9       4       11         Fifth Semester (Spring)       9       4       11         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       217       Public Speaking       3       0       3         COM       231       Public Speaking		BUS	153	Human Resource Management	3	0	3
Bits         137         Principles of Management         3         0         3           OST         136         Word Processing         1         2         2           Fourth Semester (Fall)         4         2         5           Fourth Semester (Fall)         1         2         2           BUS         115         Business Law I         3         0         3           BUS         256         Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning         3         0         3           MAT         115         Mathematical Models         2         2         3           WAT         155         Principles of Supervision         3         0         3           BUS         135         principles of Supervision         3         0         3           BUS         217         Employment Laws and Regulations         3         0         3           COM <td< td=""><td></td><td>CIS</td><td>110</td><td>Introduction to Computers</td><td>2</td><td>2</td><td></td></td<>		CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	
Third Semester (Summer)         3         0         3           BUS         137         Principles of Management         3         0         3           OST         136         Word Processing         1         2         2           Fourth Semester (Fall)         4         2         5           Fourth Semester (Fall)         1         2         2           BUS         115         Business Law I         3         0         3           BUS         256         Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning         3         0         3           MAT         115         Mathematical Models         2         2         3           BUS         217         Employment Laws and Regulations         3         0         3           BUS         217         Employment Laws and Regulations         3         0         3           BUS         217         Employment Laws and Regulations         3         0         3           BUS         217         Employment Laws and Regulations         3         0         3           BUS         218         Public Speaking         3         0         3           COM         231         Public Speaking		ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
BUS       137       Principles of Management       3       0       3         OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2 <b>Fourth Semester (Fall)</b>					8	2	9
OST       136       Word Processing       1       2       2         Fourth Semester (Fall)       1       2       2         ACC       140       Payroll Accounting       1       2       2         BUS       115       Business Law I       3       0       3         BUS       256       Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         MAT       115       Mathematical Models       2       2       3         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3 </td <td></td> <td>Third</td> <td>Seme</td> <td>ster (Summer)</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>		Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
4         2         5           Fourth Semester (Fall)         1         2         2           BUS         115         Business Law I         3         0         3           BUS         256         Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning         3         0         3           MAT         115         Mathematical Models         2         2         3           Pifth Semester (Spring)         9         4         11           Fifth Semester (Spring)         3         0         3           BUS         135         Principles of Supervision         3         0         3           BUS         217         Employment Laws and Regulations         3         0         3           BUS         240         Business Ethics         3         0         3           CTS         130         Spreadsheet         2         2         3           Mumanities Elective         3         0         3         0         3           BUS         234         Training and Development         3         0         3           BUS         234         Training and Development         3         0         3           BUS		BUS	137	Principles of Management	3	0	3
Fourth Semester (Fall)         1         2         2           BUS         115         Business Law I         3         0         3           BUS         256         Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning         3         0         3           MAT         115         Mathematical Models         2         2         3           P         4         11         9         4         11           Fifth Semester (Spring)         9         4         11           BUS         135         Principles of Supervision         3         0         3           BUS         135         Principles of Supervision         3         0         3           BUS         217         Employment Laws and Regulations         3         0         3           BUS         240         Business Ethics         3         0         3           CTS         130         Spreadsheet         2         2         3           COM         231         Public Speaking         3         0         3           Humanities Elective         3         0         3         0         3           BUS         234         Training and Development		OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	2
ACC       140       Payroll Accounting       1       2       2         BUS       115       Business Law I       3       0       3         BUS       256       Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         MAT       115       Mathematical Models       2       2       3         9       4       11         Fifth Semester (Spring)         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         T       2       2       3       0       3         GOM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         BUS <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4</td> <td>2</td> <td>5</td>					4	2	5
BUS       115       Business Law I       3       0       3         BUS       256       Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         MAT       115       Mathematical Models       2       2       3 <b>Fifth Semester (Spring)</b> 3       0       3       0       3         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         COM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective       3       0       3       3       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         ECO       251       Principles of Microeconomics       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance       3       0       3		Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
BUS       256       Recruitment, Selection, and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         MAT       115       Mathematical Models       2       2       3 <b>Fifth Semester (Spring)</b> 9       4       11 <b>Fifth Semester (Spring)</b> 3       0       3         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         COM       231       Public Speaking Humanities Elective       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         B		ACC	140	Payroll Accounting	1	2	2
and Personnel Planning       3       0       3         MAT       115       Mathematical Models       2       2       3 <b>Fifth Semester (Spring)</b> 9       4       11         Fifth Semester (Spring)       3       0       3         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         COM       231       Public Speaking Humanities Elective       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         BUS       247       Principles of Marketing       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance       3		BUS	115	Business Law I	3	0	3
MAT       115       Mathematical Models       2       2       3         Fifth Semester (Spring)       9       4       11         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       11       2       12         Sixth Semester (Summer)       11       2       12       12       11       2       12         COM       231       Public Speaking Humanities Elective       3       0       3       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       251       Principles of Marketing       3       0		BUS	256				
Fifth Semester (Spring)       9       4       11         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         COM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Benefits       3       0       3         ECO       251       Principles of Microeconomics       3       0       3         MKT       120       Principles of Marketing       12       0       12         Eighth Semester (Spring)       3       0       3       3       0       3         BUS				and Personnel Planning		0	3
Fitth Semester (Spring)         BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         COM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         ECO       251       Principles of Marketing       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance       3       0       3         BUS       259       HRM Applications       3<		MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
BUS       135       Principles of Supervision       3       0       3         BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         COM       231       Public Speaking Humanities Elective       3       0       3         COM       231       Public Speaking Humanities Elective       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         BUS       259       Principles of Marketing       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance       3       0       3         BUS       259       HRM Applications       3       0					9	4	11
BUS       217       Employment Laws and Regulations       3       0       3         BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         II       2       11       2       12         Sixth Semester (Summer)       3       0       3         COM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective       3       0       3       6       0       6         Seventh Semester (Fall)       8       2       2       0       3       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3       0       3         ECO       251       Principles of Marketing       3       0       3       12       0       12         Eighth Semester (Spring)       8       3       0       3       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance       3       0       3       0       <		Fifth	Semes	ster (Spring)			
BUS       240       Business Ethics       3       0       3         CTS       130       Spreadsheet       2       2       3         II       2       12         Sixth Semester (Summer)         COM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective $3$ 0       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         ECO       251       Principles of Microeconomics       3       0       3         MKT       120       Principles of Marketing $3$ 0 $3$ Eighth Semester (Spring)       12       0       12         Eighth Semester (Spring)       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance       3       0       3         BUS       259       HRM Applications       3       0       3         ECO       252       Principles of Macroeconomics       3       0       3         BUS       147       Business Insurance		BUS	135			0	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		BUS	217	Employment Laws and Regulations	3	0	3
11       2       12         Sixth Semester (Summer)         COM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective $3$ 0       3       6       0       6         Seventh Semester (Fall)         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         ECO       251       Principles of Microeconomics       3       0       3         MKT       120       Principles of Marketing $3$ 0 $3$ Eighth Semester (Spring)         BUS       147       Business Insurance $3$ 0 $3$ BUS       259       HRM Applications $3$ 0 $3$ ECO       252       Principles of Macroeconomics $3$ 0 $3$ BUS       259       HRM Applications $3$ 0 $3$ ECO       252       Principles of Macroeconomics $3$ 0 $3$ Related Elective* $3$ 0 $3$ <td></td> <td>BUS</td> <td>240</td> <td>Business Ethics</td> <td>3</td> <td>0</td> <td></td>		BUS	240	Business Ethics	3	0	
Sixth Semester (Summer)       3       0       3         COM       231       Public Speaking       3       0       3         Humanities Elective $3$ 0       3       6       0       6         Seventh Semester (Fall)       3       0       3       0       3         BUS       234       Training and Development       3       0       3         BUS       258       Compensation and Benefits       3       0       3         ECO       251       Principles of Microeconomics       3       0       3         MKT       120       Principles of Marketing $3$ 0 $3$ Eighth Semester (Spring)       12       0       12         BUS       147       Business Insurance $3$ 0 $3$ BUS       259       HRM Applications $3$ 0 $3$ ECO       252       Principles of Macroeconomics $3$ 0 $3$ Related Elective* $3$ 0 $3$ 0 $3$		CTS	130	Spreadsheet		2	3
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$					11	2	12
Humanities Elective $3$ $0$ $3$ Bus234Training and Development $3$ $0$ $3$ BUS234Compensation and Benefits $3$ $0$ $3$ BUS258Compensation and Benefits $3$ $0$ $3$ ECO251Principles of Microeconomics $3$ $0$ $3$ MKT120Principles of Marketing $3$ $0$ $3$ Eighth Semester (Spring)BUS147Business Insurance $3$ $0$ $3$ BUS147Business Insurance $3$ $0$ $3$ BUS259HRM Applications $3$ $0$ $3$ ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics $3$ $0$ $3$ BUS147Business Insurance $3$ $0$ $3$ BUS259HRM Applications $3$ $0$ $3$ ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics $3$ $0$ $3$ BUS147 $0$ $12$ $0$ $12$		Sixth	Seme				
		СОМ	231	Public Speaking		0	
Seventh Semester (Fall)BUS234Training and Development303BUS258Compensation and Benefits303ECO251Principles of Microeconomics303MKT120Principles of Marketing $3$ 03Eighth Semester (Spring)BUS147Business Insurance303BUS259HRM Applications303ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics303Related Elective* $3$ 0 $3$ 12				Humanities Elective	3	0	3
BUS234Training and Development303BUS258Compensation and Benefits303ECO251Principles of Microeconomics303MKT120Principles of Marketing $3$ 03I2012Eighth Semester (Spring)BUS147Business Insurance303BUS259HRM Applications303ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics303Related Elective* $3$ 0 $3$					6	0	6
BUS258Compensation and Benefits303EC0251Principles of Microeconomics303MKT120Principles of Marketing $3$ 0 $3$ <b>12</b> 012Eighth Semester (Spring)BUS147Business Insurance $3$ 0 $3$ BUS259HRM Applications $3$ 0 $3$ EC0252Principles of Macroeconomics $3$ 0 $3$ Related Elective* $3$ 0 $3$		Seve	nth Se				
ECO251Principles of Microeconomics303MKT120Principles of Marketing $3$ 0 $3$ <b>12</b> 012 <b>Eighth Semester (Spring)</b> BUS147Business Insurance $3$ 0 $3$ BUS259HRM Applications $3$ 0 $3$ ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics $3$ 0 $3$ Related Elective* $3$ 0 $3$		BUS	234	Training and Development	3	0	3
MKT120Principles of Marketing303I2012Eighth Semester (Spring)BUS147Business Insurance303BUS259HRM Applications303ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics303Related Elective*303I2012		BUS	258		3	0	3
Eighth Semester (Spring)12012BUS147Business Insurance303BUS259HRM Applications303ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics303Related Elective*30312012		ECO	251	Principles of Microeconomics	3	0	
Eighth Semester (Spring)BUS147Business Insurance3BUS259HRM Applications3ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics3Related Elective*3120		MKT	120	Principles of Marketing	3	0	3
BUS147Business Insurance303BUS259HRM Applications303ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics303Related Elective*30312012					12	0	12
BUS259HRM Applications303ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics303Related Elective*30312012		Eight	h Sem	ester (Spring)			
ECO252Principles of Macroeconomics303Related Elective*30312012		BUS	147			0	
Related Elective*         3         0         3           12         0         12			259			0	
12 0 12		ECO	252		3	0	3
				Related Elective*	3	0	
Program Totals 68 14 75							
		Prog	ram To	tals	68	14	75

\* Related Electives: BUS 110, BUS 116, BUS 260, BUS 270.

# **Information Systems Security**

Information Systems Security covers a broad expanse of technology concepts. This curriculum provides individuals with the skills required to implement effective and comprehensive information security controls.

Coursework includes networking technologies, operating systems administration, information policy, intrusion detection, security administration, and industry best practices to protect data communications.

Graduates should be prepared for employment as security administrators. Additionally, they will acquire the skills that allow them to pursue security certifications.

#### Information Systems Security Associate in Applied Science Degree (A25270)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	16
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	4
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	45
Other Courses	13
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BUS, CIS, CTS, DBA, NET, NOS and SEC

			Weekly			
			Class		Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First \$	Semest	er (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
NET	125	Networking Basics	1	4	3	
NOS	110	Operating System Concepts	2	3	3	
			8	11	13	
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)				
MAT	171	Precalculus Algebra	3	0	3	
MAT	171A	Precalculus Algebra Lab	0	2	1	
NET	126	Routing Basics	1	4	3	
NOS	120	Linux/UNIX Single User	2	2	3	
NOS	130	Windows Single User	2	2	3	
			8	10	13	
Third	Semes	ter (Summer)				
CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3	
NOS	220	Linux/UNIX Administration I	2	2	3	
SEC	110	Security Concepts	3	0	3	
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	
			10	5	12	

Business and

Hospitality

Education

	Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
	NET	175	Wireless Technology	2	2	3
	NET	225	Routing and Switching I	1	4	3
Business and	SEC	160	Secure Administration I	2	2	3
	SEC	150	Secure Communication	2	2	3
Hospitality			Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3
1 5				10	10	15
Education	Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3
	DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3
	NET	226	Routing and Switching II	1	4	3
	SEC	220	Defense In-Depth	2	2	3
				8	9	12
	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3
	SEC	210	Intrusion Detection	2	2	3
	SEC	289	Security Capstone Project	1	4	3
				6	6	9
	Prog	ram To	tals	50	51	74

## Information Systems Security Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A25270)

(Begins in even years only)

				Weekly Class Lab Hrs. Hrs.	
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
NET	125	Networking Basics	1	4	3
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective		0	3
		,	<u>3</u> 6	8	10
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
NET	126	Routing Basics	1	4	3
NOS	110	Operating System Concepts	2	3	
		1 5 5 1	<u>2</u> 6	7	<u>3</u> 9
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
NOS	120	Linux/UNIX Single User	2	2	3
NOS	130	Windows/Single User	2	3	<u>3</u> 6
		, .	4	4	6
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
NET	225	Routing and Switching I	1	4	3
NOS	220	Linux/UNIX Admin I	2	2	3
SEC	110	Security Concepts	3	0	<u>3</u> 9
			6	6	9
Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3
NET	175	Wireless Technology	2	2	3
NET	226	Routing and Switching II	1	4	<u>3</u> 9
			6	6	9

134

Sixth	Semes	ster (Summer)				
DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3	
		Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	<u>3</u> 6	
			5	3	6	Business and
Seve	nth Sen	nester (Fall)				
MAT	171	Precalculus Algebra	3	0	3	Hospitality
MAT	171A	Precalculus Algebra Lab	0	2	1	1 5
SEC	160	Secure Administration I	2	2	3	Education
SEC	150	Secure Communication	2	2	3	
			7	6	10	
Eight	h Seme	ester (Spring)				
CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3	
SEC	220	Defense In-Depth	2	2	3	
SEC	210	Intrusion Detection	<u>2</u> 6	2	3	
			6	7	9	
Ninth	Seme	ster (Summer)				
СОМ	120	Interpersonal Communications	3	0	3	
SEC	289	Security Capstone Project	1	4	3	
			4	4	6	
Progr	am Tot	als	50	51	74	

# Manicuring/Nail Technology

The Manicuring/Nail Technology curriculum provides competencybased knowledge, scientific/artistic principles, and hands-on fundamentals associated with the nail technology industry. The curriculum provides a simulated salon environment which enables students to develop manipulative skills.

Course work includes instruction in all phases of professional nail technology, business/computer principles, product knowledge, and other related topics.

Graduates should be prepared to take the North Carolina Cosmetology State Board Licensing Exam and upon passing be licensed and qualify for employment in beauty and nail salons, as a platform artist, and in related businesses.

Successful applicants for the certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis B vaccine. Second Hepatitis B vaccine to be completed at least one month after the first dose. Third injection to be completed six months after the first dose.
- 3. Manicuring/Nail Technology students must clock out when leaving the laboratory. To earn hours, students must be physically present in the laboratory.

## Manicuring/Nail Technology - Certificate (C55400)

				Weekly		
Business and					Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
	COS	121	Manicure/Nail Technology I	4	6	6
Hospitality	COS	222	Manicure/Nail Technology II	4	6	6
Education	Certi	ficate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	12	12

# Marketing and Retailing

Marketing and Retailing is a concentration under the curriculum title of Business Administration. This curriculum is designed to provide students with fundamental skills in marketing and retailing.

Course work includes marketing, retailing, merchandising, selling, advertising, computer technology, and management.

Graduates should qualify for marketing positions within manufacturing, retailing, and service organizations.

#### Marketing and Retailing Associate in Applied Science Degree (A2512F)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	19
Concentration	15
Other Courses	27
Program Total	76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ACC, BUS, CIS, CTS, ECO and MKT

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
			13	6	16
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ACC	121	Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4
BUS	137	Principles of Management	3	0	3
MKT	120	Principles of Marketing	3	0	3
OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	2
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3
			13	4	15

Third Se	emester (Summer)				
BUS 1	15 Business Law I	3	0	3	
ECO 2	51 Principles of Microeconomics	3	0	3	
MKT 1	22 Visual Merchandising	3	0	3	Business and
MKT 2	21 Consumer Behavior	3	0	3	
	Related Elective*	3	0	3	Hospitality
		15	0	15	·····
Fourth S	emester (Fall)				Education
CTS 1	30 Spreadsheet	2	2	3	
ECO 2	52 Principles of Macroeconomics	3	0	3	
MKT 1	21 Retailing	3	0	3	
MKT 1	23 Fundamentals of Selling	3	0	3	
MKT 2	24 International Marketing	3	0	3	
		14	2	15	
Fifth Se	nester (Spring)				
COM 2	31 Public Speaking	3	0	3	
MKT 2	20 Advertising and Sales Promotion	3	0	3	
MKT 2	25 Marketing Research	3	0	3	
MKT 2	27 Marketing Applications	3	0	3	
	Related Elective*	3	0	3	
		15	0	15	
Program	ı Totals	70	12	76	

\* Related Electives: BUS 116, BUS 135, BUS 147, BUS 153, BUS 225, BUS 230, BUS 240, BUS 260, BUS 270, CTS 125.

# Marketing and Retailing Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A2512F)

	Weekly			
	Class	Lab	Credit	
	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First Semester (Fall)				
ACC 120 Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4	
BUS 110 Introduction to Business	3	0	3	
ENG 111 Expository Writing	<u>3</u> 9	0	3	
	9	2	10	
Second Semester (Spring)				
ACC 121 Principles of Managerial Accounting	3	2	4	
CIS 110 Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
MAT 115 Mathematical Models	<u>2</u> 7	2	3	
	7	6	10	
Third Semester (Summer)				
BUS 137 Principles of Management	3	0	3	
OST 136 Word Processing	1	2	2	
Humanities Elective	<u>3</u> 7	0	<u>3</u> 8	
	7	2	8	
Fourth Semester (Fall)				
BUS 115 Business Law I	3	0	3	
ECO 251 Principles of Microeconomics	3	0	3	
MKT 120 Principles of Marketing	3	0	3	
Related Elective*	3	0	3	
	12	0	12	

	Fifth \$	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	CTS	130	Spreadsheet	2	2	3
	ECO	252	Principles of Macroeconomics	3	0	3
Business and	MKT	123	Fundamentals of Selling	3	0	3
	MKT	220	Advertising and Sales Promotion	3	0	3
Hospitality				11	2	12
1 5	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
Education	MKT	122	Visual Merchandising	3	0	3
	MKT	221	Consumer Behavior	3	0	3
				6	0	6
	Seve	nth Sei	mester (Fall)			
	COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
	MKT	121	Retailing	3	0	3
			Related Elective*	3	0	<u>3</u> 9
				9	0	9
	Eight	h Semo	ester (Spring)			
	MKT	224	International Marketing	3	0	3
	MKT	225	Marketing Research	3	0	3
	MKT	227	Marketing Applications	3	0	3
				9	0	9
	Progr	am Tot	tals	70	12	76

\* Related Electives: BUS 116, BUS 135, BUS 147, BUS 153, BUS 225, BUS 230, BUS 240, BUS 260, BUS 270, CTS 125.

#### Marketing and Retailing Retail Marketing Certificate (C2512FL1)

The Retail Marketing Certificate is designed to prepare students to be successful in a retail marketing environment. Students will learn the fundamentals of marketing goods and services. This certificate will provide students with the essential knowledge of retailing, including effective operations, retail structure, non-store retailing, and upcoming trends. Students will learn how to design stimulating visual displays and the importance of visual merchandising. The uniqueness of consumer behavior will be explored with emphasis on the decision-making process.

Successful applicants for this certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED.

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
MKT	120	Principles of Marketing	3	0	3
MKT	121	Retailing	3	0	3
MKT	122	Visual Merchandising	3	0	3
MKT	221	Consumer Behavior	3	0	3
Certificate Totals		12	0	12	

# **Medical Office Administration**

This curriculum prepares individuals for employment in medical and other health-care related offices.

Course work will include medical terminology; information systems; office management; medical coding, billing, and insurance; legal and ethical issues; and formatting and word processing. Students will learn administrative and support functions and develop skills applicable in medical environments.

Employment opportunities are available in medical and dental offices, hospitals, insurance companies, laboratories, medical supply companies, and other health-care related organizations.

	0,
Program Summary	Hours
General Education	8
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	5
Core Courses	24
Other Courses	16
Program Total	48

Medical Office Administration - Diploma (D25310)

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BUS, CIS, MED and OST

			Wee		
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
MED	121	Medical Terminology I	3	0	3
OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	2
OST	164	Text Editing Applications	3	0	3
			12	4	14
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	5
MED	122	Medical Terminology II	3	0	3
OST	134	Text Entry and Formatting	2	2	3
OST	148	Medical Coding, Billing, and Insurance	3	0	3
OST	184	Records Management	1	2	2
OST	201	Medical Transcription I	3	2	4
			16	8	20
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
BUS	135	Principles of Supervision	3	0	3
OST	132	Keyboard Skill Building	1	2	2
OST	149	Medical Legal Issues	3	0	3
OST	289	Office Systems Management	2	2	3
		Major Electives*	3	0	3
			12	4	14
Progr	ram Tot	tals	40	16	48

\* Major Electives: ACC 120, ACC 140, CTS 130, DBA 110, NET 110, OST 233, OST 286, SPA 120, OST 247 (requiring departmental approval), OST 248 (requiring departmental approval).

Business and

Hospitality

Education

# Medical Office Administration - Diploma - Evening Schedule (D25310)

Business and (Begins in even years only)

Hospitality

Education

Entrance requirements: Keyboarding placement test into OST 134 consisting of 25 gwam at 98% accuracy using the touch system and college English placement test.

			Wee	ekly	
			Class Hrs.	Lab	Credi Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
OST		Word Processing	1	2	2
OST	164	Text Editing Applications	3	0	3
		5 11	6	4	8
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
BIO		Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	5
MED		Medical Terminology I	3	0	3
		Text Entry and Formatting	<u>2</u> 9	2	3
		5 5	9	4	11
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
ENG			3	0	3
MED	122	Medical Terminology II	3	0	3
OST		Keyboard Skill Building	<u>1</u> 7	2	2
			7	2	8
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
OST			1	2	2
OST	201	Medical Transcription I	3	2	4
OST			2	2	3
		5	6	6	9
Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	135		3	0	3
OST	148		3	0	3
OST			3 3	0	3
		Major Elective*	3	0	3
		5	12	0	12
Progr	am To	tals	40	16	48

\* Major Electives: ACC 120, ACC 140, CTS 130, DBA 110, NET 110, OST 233, OST 286, SPA 120.

## Medical Office Administration Medical Coding Certificate - Evening Schedule (C25310L1)

(Evening only)

The Medical Coding Certificate program will prepare individuals for entry-level employment opportunities in the allied health specialty of medical coding. Requirements for the certificate include successful completion of the listed courses and the following documented prerequisite office skills: Pass a keyboarding and basic computer skills test requiring:

- Keyboarding skill level of 25 words per minute for five minutes (or OST 131)
- Theory and hands-on skill using Microsoft Office software (Word, Excel, PowerPoint) and Windows with 80 percent accuracy (or CIS 110 or CIS 111).

Weekly

Business and

Hospitality

Education

		Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First Seme	ster (Fall)			
BIO 163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	5
MED 121	Medical Terminology I	3	0	3
		7	2	8
Second Se	mester (Spring)			
MED 122	Medical Terminology II	3	0	3
0ST 148	Medical Coding, Billing, and Insurance	3	0	3
		6	0	6
Third Seme	ester (Summer)			
OST 247	CPT Coding in the Medical Office	1	2	2
0ST 248	Diagnostic Coding	1	2	2
		2	4	4
Certificate	15	6	18	

# **Medical Transcription**

The Medical Transcription curriculum prepares individuals to become medical language specialists who interpret and transcribe dictation by physicians and other healthcare professionals in order to document patient care and facilitate delivery of healthcare services.

Students will gain extensive knowledge of medical terminology, pharmacology, human diseases, diagnostic studies, surgical procedures, and laboratory procedures. In addition to word processing skill and knowledge of voice processing equipment, students must master English grammar, spelling, and proofreading.

Graduates should qualify for employment in hospitals, medical clinics, doctors' offices, private transcription businesses, research facilities, insurance companies, and publishing companies. After acquiring work experience, individuals can apply to the American Association for Medical Transcription to become Certified Medical Transcriptionists.

Note: The American Association for Medical Transcription is now known as the Association for Healthcare Documentation Integrity.

#### Medical Transcription - Diploma (D25320)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	8
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	5
Core Courses	19
Other Courses	17
Program Total	44

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CIS, COE, MED and OST

Entrance requirements: Keyboarding placement test into OST 134 consisting of 25 gwam at 98% accuracy using the touch system and college English placement test.

Ducinoss and	Business and				Weekly				
DUSITIESS attu				Class	Lab		Credit		
Hospitality				Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.		
noopreatity	First	Semes	ter (Fall)						
Education	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3		
	MED	121	Medical Terminology I	3	0	0	3		
	OST	134	Text Entry and Formatting	2	2	0	3 3 2		
	OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	0	2		
	OST	164	Text Editing Applications	3	0	0	3		
				11	6	0	14		
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)						
	BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5		
	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3		
	MED	122	Medical Terminology II	3	0	0	3 2		
	OST	132	Keyboard Skill Building	1	2	0	2		
	OST	201	Medical Transcription I	3	2	0	4		
				14	6	0	17		
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)						
	OST	149	Medical Legal Issues	3	0	0	3		
	OST	184	Records Management	1	2	0	2		
	OST	202	Medical Transcription II	3	2	0	4		
	OST	286	Professional Development	3	0	0	3 12		
				10	4	0	12		
	Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)						
	COE	111	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	10	<u>1</u>		
				0	0	10	1		
	Progr	am To	tals	35	16	10	44		

A co-op work experience is an additional requirement of the MT curriculum. Students will be expected to complete the co-op during daytime hours Monday - Friday.

#### Medical Transcription Diploma - Evening Schedule (D25320)

(Begins in even years only)

Entrance requirements: Keyboarding placement test into OST 134 consisting of 25 gwam at 98% accuracy using the touch system and college English placement test.

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Work Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)				
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
OST	164	Text Editing Applications	3	0	0	3
			9	4	0	11
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
MED	121	Medical Terminology I	3	0	0	3
OST	134	Text Entry and Formatting	2	2	0	3
OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	0	2
			6	4	0	8

Third	Seme	ster (Summer)					
MED	122	Medical Terminology II	3	0	0	3	
OST	132	Keyboard Skill Building	1	2	0	2	
OST	286	Professional Development	3	0	0	3	Business and
		-	7	2	0	8	Dusiness and
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)					Hospitality
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
OST	184	Records Management	1	2	0	2	Education
OST	201	Medical Transcription I	3	2	0	4	
		-	7	4	0	9	
Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)					
OST	149	Medical Legal Issues	3	0	0	3	
OST	202	Medical Transcription II	3	2	0	4	
			6	2	0	7	
Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)					
COE	111	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	10	1	
			0	0	10	1	
Progr	ram Tot	als	35	16	10	44	

143

A co-op work experience is an additional requirement of the MT curriculum. Students will be expected to complete the co-op during daytime hours Monday - Friday.

# Networking Technology

Networking Technology

The Networking Technology curriculum prepares individuals for employment supporting network infrastructure environments. Students will learn how to use technologies to provide reliable transmission and delivery of data, voice, image, and video communications in business, industry, and education.

Coursework includes design, installation, configuration, and management of network infrastructure technologies and network operating systems. Emphasis is placed on the implementation and management of network software and the implementation and management of hardware such as switches and routers.

Graduates may find employment in entry-level jobs as local area network managers, network operators, network analysts, and network technicians. Graduates may also be qualified to take certification examinations for various network industry certifications, depending on their local program.

Hours
16
6
3
4
3
45
13
74

				Wee	ekly	
				Class	Lab	Credit
	<b>-</b>	•		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
Business and			ter (Fall)	0	2	1
	ACA CIS	115 110	First-Year Seminar	0 2	2 2	1 3
Hospitality	ENG		Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
Education	NET	111 125	Expository Writing Networking Basics	5 1	4	3
Education	NOS	125	Operating System Concepts	2	4	3
	NUS	110	operating system concepts	8	 11	13
	Saca	nd Sam	iester (Spring)	U		15
	MAT	171	Precalculus Algebra	3	0	3
	MAT		Precalculus Algebra Lab	0	2	1
	NET	126	Routing Basics	1	4	3
	NOS	120	Linux/UNIX Single User	2	2	3
	NOS	130	Windows Single User	2	2	3
	1100	150	militative biligite ober	8	10	13
	Third	Semes	ter (Summer)	-		
	BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3
	NOS	220	Linux/UNIX Admin I	2	2	3
	SEC	110	Security Concepts	3	0	3
	WEB	230	Implementing Web Serv	2	2	3
			1 5	10	4	12
	Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)			
	DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3
	NET	175	Wireless Technology	2	2	3
	NET	225	Routing and Switching I	1	4	3
	NOS	230	Windows Admin I	2	2	3
			Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3
				10	11	15
			ter (Spring)			
	CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3
	CTS	120	Hardware/Software Support	2	3	3
	NET	226	Routing and Switching II	1	4	3
			Major Elective*	2	2	3
	<b>o</b> . 4	•		7	12	12
			ster (Summer)	2	•	2
	COM	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3
	NET	289	Networking Project	1	4	3
			Social/Behavioral Science Elective	<u>3</u> 7	0	<u>3</u> 9
	Drogs	ram Tot	ala	7 50	4 52	9 74
	Ŭ			50	JZ	/4
	× 1	1 ·	Leading and NOC 221 and NOC 221			

\* Major Electives: NOS 221 or NOS 231

## **Networking Technology** Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A25340)

Business and

<b>First Semester (Fall)</b> ACA 115 First-Year Seminar	We Class Hrs. 0	ekly Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	Hospitalit Educatio
<b>First Semester (Fall)</b> ACA 115 First-Year Seminar	Hrs.			Educatio
ACA 115 First-Year Seminar		Hrs.	Hrs	
ACA 115 First-Year Seminar	0			
	0			
		2	1	
CIS 110 Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
NET 125 Networking Basics	1	4	3	
Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	
	6	8	10	
Second Semester (Spring)	•	•		
ENG 111 Expository Writing	3	0	3	
NET 126 Routing Basics	1	4	3	
NOS 110 Operating System Concepts	2	3	3	
Nos 110 operating system concepts	6	7	9	
Third Somostor (Summor)	U	'	5	
Third Semester (Summer)	2	2	2	
NOS 120 Linux/UNIX Single User	2	2	3	
NOS 130 Windows Single User	2	2	3	
	4	4	6	
Fourth Semester (Fall)				
NET 225 Routing and Switching I	1	4	3	
NOS 220 Linux/UNIX Admin I	2	2	3	
SEC 110 Security Concepts	3	0	3	
	6	6	9	
Fifth Semester (Spring)				
BUS 110 Introduction to Business	3	0	3	
NET 175 Wireless Technology	2	2	3	
NET 226 Routing and Switching II	1	4	3	
	6	6	9	
Sixth Semester (Summer)	-	-	-	
DBA 110 Database Concepts	2	3	3	
Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3	
Humanities/Time Aits Liective	5	3	<u>5</u>	
Seventh Semester (Fall)	5	J	U	
	2	c	2	
, 11		3	3	
MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra	3	0	3	
MAT 171A Precalculus Algebra Lab	0	2	1	
NOS 230 Windows Admin I	2	2	3	
	7	7	10	
Eighth Semester (Spring)		~		
CIS 115 Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3	
WEB 230 Implementing Web Serv	2	2	3	
Major Elective*	2	2	3	
	6	7	9	
Ninth Semester (Summer)				
COM 120 Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3	
NET 289 Networking Project	1	4	3	
	4	4	6	
Program Totals	50	52	74	
* Major Flastinger NOC 221 or NOC 221				

Major Electives: NOS 221 or NOS 231 \*

## Networking Technology Basic Network Administration Certificate (C25340L3)

Business and

Hospitality

Education

This certificate is designed for the office professional with responsibilities for an organization's local area network administration. Students will learn the basics of network administration including file management, network infrastructure, user management, security concepts, and troubleshooting using operating systems such as Microsoft Windows<sup>TM</sup> and Linux. Upon successful completion of this certificate program students will have the knowledge they need to perform basic administrative tasks on servers in a small office-home office (SOHO) environment.

Applicants must have earned a high school diploma or GED to apply for this certificate. Applicants must also successfully complete a basic computer concepts assessment or have completed CIS 110.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
NET	125	Networking Basics	1	4	3
NOS	110	Operating System Concepts	2	3	3
NOS	120	Linux/UNIX Single User	2	2	3
NOS	130	Windows Single User	2	4	3
NOS	220	Linux/UNIX Admin 1	2	2	3
NOS	230	Windows Admin 1	2	2	3
Certif	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	11	17	18

## Networking Technology CCNA Preparation Certificate (C25340L1)

This certificate is designed to help prepare students for the Cisco Certified Network Association (CCNA) examination. Topics include network topologies and design, router configuration and protocols, switching theory, virtual LANS and threaded case studies. Upon successful completion of the four course sequence, students will have acquired the knowledge necessary to perform entry level design, construction, and maintenance of network infrastructures. This certificate will help prepare students for the Cisco Certified Network Associate certification exam.

Applicants must have earned a high school diploma or GED. Applicants must also successfully complete a basic computer concepts assessment or have completed CIS 110.

			vvеекіу			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
NET	125	Networking Basics	1	4	3	Business and
NET	126	Routing Basics	1	4	3	
NET	225	Routing and Switching I	1	4	3	Hospitality
NET	226	Routing and Switching II	1	4	3	
Certi	ficate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	4	16	12	Education

\A/~ ~ |.|..

#### Networking Technology RHCT Preparation Certificate (C25340L6)

Students will learn concepts related to administration of open source operating systems. Red Hat<sup>™</sup> Linux will be used in this program. Topics will include hardware management, system configuration, client configuration, scripting, Gnome, KDE, server-side setup, and security administration. Upon completion students should be able to setup and administer a server and client machine utilizing an open source operating system. This certificate will help prepare students for the Red Hat Certified Technician certification exam. Applicants must have earned a high school diploma or GED to apply for this certificate. Applicants must also successfully complete a basic computer concepts assessment or have completed CIS 110.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
NOS	110	Operating System Concepts	2	3	3
NOS	120	Linux/UNIX Single User	2	2	3
NOS	220	Linux/UNIX Admin I	2	2	3
NOS	221	Linux/UNIX Admin II	2	2	3
Certif	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	9	12

Business and

Hospitality

Education

# **Office Systems Technology**

The Office Systems Technology curriculum prepares individuals for positions in administrative support careers. It equips office professionals to respond to the demands of a dynamic computerized workplace.

Students will complete courses designed to develop proficiency in the use of integrated software, oral and written communication, analysis and coordination of office duties and systems, and other support topics. Emphasis is placed on non-technical as well as technical skills.

Graduates should qualify for employment in a variety of positions in business, government, and industry. Job classifications range from entry-level to supervisor to middle management.

#### Office Systems Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A25360)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	14
Other Courses	44
Program Total	73

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ACC, BUS, CTS, DBA, OST and WEB

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	, Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
OST	131	Keyboarding	1	2	2
OST	286	Professional Development	3	0	3
			12	8	16
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
CTS	130	Spreadsheet	2	2	3
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
OST	134	Text Entry and Formatting	2	2	3
OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	2
OST	164	Text Editing Applications	3	0	3
OST	184		1	2	2
			11	10	16
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
ACC	140	Payroll Accounting	1	2	2
COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
OST	132	Keyboard Skill Building	1	2	2
OST	289	Office Systems Management	2	2	3
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	3
			10	6	13

Fourt	h Semo	ester (Fall)				
BUS	260	Business Communications	3	0	3	
DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3	
OST	137	Office Systems Applications	1	2	2	Business and
WEB	140	Web Development Tools	2	2	3	
		Major Elective*	_3	0	3	Hospitality
			11	7	14	
Fifth \$	Semes	ter (Spring)				Education
CTS	155	Technical Support Functions	2	2	3	
OST	233	Office Publications Design	2	2	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
		Major Elective*	5	0	5	
			12	4	14	
Program Totals			56	35	73*	

\*The hour totals include a minimum of eight credit hours of major electives to be selected from: ACC 150, BUS 110, BUS 115, BUS 137, BUS 153, BUS 230, BUS 240, CTS 125, NET 110, SPA 120.

#### Office Systems Technology Diploma (D25360)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	6
English/Communication	6
Core Courses	14
Other Courses	21
Program Total	41

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BUS, CIS, CTS and OST

			Weekly		
			Class	Lab	Credit
	_		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
		ter (Fall)			
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	4
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
OST	131	Keyboarding	1	2	2
OST	286	Professional Development	3	0	3
			12	6	15
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
CTS	130	Spreadsheet	2	2	3
OST	134	Text Entry and Formatting	2	2	3
OST		Word Processing	1	2	2
OST	164	Text Editing Applications	3	0	3
OST	184	Records Management	_1	2	2
			9	8	13
	Seme	ster (Summer)			
ACC	140	Payroll Accounting	1	2	2
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
OST	132	Keyboard Skill Building	1	2	2
OST	289	Office Systems Management	2	2	3
		Major Elective*	3	0	3
			10	6	13
Progr	ram Tot	tals	31	20	41*

\* The hour totals include a minimum of three credit hours of major electives to be selected from: ACC 150, BUS 110, BUS 115, BUS 137, BUS 153, BUS 230, CTS 125, DBA 110, NET 110, SPA 120.

## Office Systems Technology Word Processing/Desktop Publishing Certificate (C25360L1)

Business and

Hospitality

Education

This certificate program gives essential training in word processing and desktop publishing. You will learn state-of-the-art computer software that is used in offices and businesses today. Applicants must have earned a high school diploma or GED to apply for this certificate program.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
CTS	125	Presentation Graphics	2	2	3
OST	131	Keyboarding (or tested keyboarding proficiency)	1	2	2
OST	134	Text Entry and Formatting	2	2	3
OST	136	Word Processing	1	2	2
Certif	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	10	13

# **Real Estate Appraisal**

The Real Estate Appraisal curriculum is designed to prepare individuals to enter the appraisal profession as a registered trainee and advance to licensed or certified appraiser levels.

Course work includes appraisal theory and concepts with applications, the North Carolina Appraisers Act, the North Carolina Appraisal Board rules, and the Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice

Graduates should be prepared to complete the North Carolina Registered Trainee Examinations and advance to licensure or certification levels as requirements are met.

#### Notice

*For Certified Residential:* 200 hours of qualifying education are needed. College level courses required are as follows: Twenty-one semester credit hours covering the following subject matter courses: English Composition, Principles of Economics (Micro or Macro), Finance, Algebra, Geometry or higher mathematics, Statistics, Introduction to Computers - Word Processing/Spreadsheets, and Business or Real Estate Law. In lieu of the required courses, an Associate degree will qualify.

*For Certified General:* 300 hours of qualifying education are needed. College level courses required are as follows: thirty semester credit hours covering the following subject matter courses: English Composition, Micro Economics, Macro Economics, Finance, Algebra, Geometry or higher mathematics, Statistics, Introduction to Computers - Word Processing/Spreadsheets, Business or Real Estate Law, and two elective courses in accounting, geography, ag-economics, business management, or real estate. In lieu of the required courses, a Bachelors degree will qualify.

## Real Estate Appraisal Certificate (C25420L1)

(Evening only)

	U		Weekly		Business and	
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	Hospitality
First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
REA	214	Basic Appraisal Principle	2	0	2	Education
REA	215	Basic Appraisal Procedure	2	0	2	
			4	0	<u>2</u> 4	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
REA	210	Site Value Cost Approach	1	0	1	
REA	217	National USPAP	1	0	1	
REA	219	Residential Market Analysis	<u>1</u> 3	0	<u>1</u> 3	
			3	0	3	
Third	Seme	ster (Fall)				
REA	212	Sales Comparison & Income	2	0	2	
REA	213	Appraisal Report Writing	1	0	1	
REA	220	Statistics and Finance	_1	0	1	
			4	0	4	
Fourt	h Semo	ester (Spring)				
REA	240	Advanced Residential Apps	1	0	1	
REA	280	Appraisal Emerging Issues	2	0	2 3	
			3	0		
Certificate Totals			14	0	14	

# **Real Estate Licensing**

The Real Estate Licensing curriculum provides licensing education required by the North Carolina Real Estate Commission for students preparing to take the real estate license examination and for provisional brokers that are seeking removal of the provisional status.

Course work includes the practices and principles of real estate, broker relationships as they apply to customers, sellers and buyers, contract procedures, fair housing and real estate methodology. Course work also includes professional development opportunities.

Graduates who have passed the real estate license examination and obtained a real estate provisional broker license should then qualify for removal of the provisional status and be able to provide basic, residential real estate services as a broker affiliated with a real estate brokerage firm.

A student must secure his/her provisional broker license before proceeding into the post-licensure courses and must complete the three mandatory postlicensing courses within three years of licensure in order to avoid cancellation of his/her license.

## **Real Estate Licensing Certificate - Evening Schedule (C25480)**

(Day classes may be available)

Business and Weekly Class Lab Credit Hospitality Hrs. Hrs. Hrs. Broker Prelicensing RLS 112 5 0 5 Education RLS **Real Estate Mathematics** 2 0 2 113 (or RLS 120 Real Estate Practice) RLS 121 **Broker Relationships** 2 0 2 RLS 122 Contracts and Closing 2 0 2 RLS Select Real Estate Issues 123 2 0 2 **Certificate Totals** 13 0 13

# **Resort and Spa Management**

The Resort and Spa Management curriculum prepares individuals with the skills and knowledge required for employment in the resort and spa industry including day spas, beach resorts, mountain resorts, golf resorts, extended stay spas and cruise lines.

Course work includes physical fitness management, nutrition, spa cuisine, hospitality law, spa equipment and management, club and resort management, accounting and marketing. Courses emphasizing a practical application, a strong theoretical base, and professionalism provide the critical competencies to meet industry demands.

Upon completion, graduates should qualify for entry or mid-level management positions in the resort and spa industry including member/guest services directors, spa assistant directors, spa managers, spa attendant supervisors, spa sales managers, and assistant club house managers.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis A vaccine. Second Hepatitis A vaccine to be completed within six to twelve months of the first vaccination.

## Resort and Spa Management Associate in Applied Science (A55410)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	19
Other Courses	42
Program Total	76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ACC, CIS, COE, CUL, HEA, HRM, PSF and RSM

			,	Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Work Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First \$	Semest	ter (Fall)					Business
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	Hospit
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3	[
PSF	110	Exercise Science	4	0	0	4	Educa
RSM	110	Intro to Resort & Spa Ind	3	0	0	3	
RSM	125	Spa Services Mgt.	3	0	0	3	
RSM	125A	Spa Services Mgt. Lab	0	2	0	1	
			14	8	0	18	
		iester (Spring)					
ACC	120	Principles of Financial Accounting	3	2	0	4	
CUL	110	Sanitation and Safety	2	0	0	2	
CUL		Sanitation and Safety Lab	0	2	0	1	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
HRM		Hosp. Human Resource Mgt.	3	0	0	3	
RSM	120	Reqmt & Scope of Practice	3	0	0	3	
RSM	130	Controls/Resorts and Spas	2	0	0	2	
			16	4	0	18	
		ster (Summer)					
HEA	112	First Aid and CPR	1	2	0	2	
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3	
			7	2	0	8	
		ester (Fall)					
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	0	3	
CUL	185	Spa Cuisine	2	4	0	4	
RSM	113	Ethics of Touch	2	0	0	2	
RSM	115	Resort and Spa Technologies	3	0	0	3	
RSM	240	Resort and Spa Marketing	3	0	0	3	
RSM	245	Resort and Spa Law	3	0	0	3	
	_		16	4	0	18	
		ter (Spring)					
COE	111	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	10	1	
COE	115	Work Experience Seminar I	1	0	0	1	
HRM		Meetings and Conventions	3	0	0	3	
PSF	212	Exercise Programming	2	2	0	3	
RSM	180	Resort and Spa Retail Market	3	0	0	3	
RSM	280	Resort and Spa Mgmt Issues	3	0	0	3	
_			12	2	10	14	
Progr	am Tot	als	65	20	10	76	

Business and

Hospitality

Education

# Therapeutic Massage

The Therapeutic Massage curriculum prepares graduates to work in direct client care settings to provide manipulation, methodical pressure, friction and kneading of the body for maintaining wellness or treating alterations in wellness throughout the lifespan.

Courses will include content in normal human anatomy and physiology, therapeutic massage, ethical/legal issues, business practices, nutrition and psychology.

Employment opportunities in North Carolina may be found in hospitals, rehabilitation centers, health departments, home health, medical offices, nursing homes, spas, health and sports clubs, and private practice. Graduates may be eligible to take the National Certification for Therapeutic Massage and Bodywork.

#### **Specific Program Requirements**

- 1. General college admission requirements.
- 2. Completion of required immunizations by the first day of class, including annual TB test and first dose of Hepatitis B vaccine. Second Hepatitis B vaccine to be completed at least one month after the first dose. Third injection to be completed six months after the first dose.

#### Therapeutic Massage Associate in Applied Science (A45750)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	47
Other Courses	12
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO, BUS, COE, MED, MTH and PSY

			Weekly				
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Work Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)					
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1	
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5	
MED	120	Survey of Medical Terminology	2	0	0	2	
MTH	110	Fundamentals of Massage	6	9	3	10	
			12	13	3	18	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)					
BIO	271	Pathophysiology	3	0	0	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
MTH	120	Therapeutic Massage Applications	6	9	3	10	
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3	
			15	9	3	19	

Third	Seme	ster (Summer)					
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3	
MTH	125	Ethics of Massage	2	0	0	2	
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	0	3	Business and
			7	2	0	8	Dusiness and
Fourt	h Semo	ester (Fall)					Hospitality
СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	0	3	1 5
MTH	210	Advanced Skills of Massage Therapy	4	9	3	8	Education
		Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3	
			10	9	3	14	
Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)					
BUS	280	REAL Small Business	4	0	0	4	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	
COE	111	Co-Op Work Experience I	0	0	10	1	
MTH	220	Outcome Based Massage	4	6	3	7	
			10	8	13	15	
Program Totals			54	41	22	74	

## Therapeutic Massage Associate in Applied Science - Evening Schedule (A45750)

(Begins in odd years only)

	Weekly				
	Class	Lab	Work	Credit	
	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First Semester (Fall)					
ACA 115 First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1	
MED 120 Survey of Medical Terminology	2	0	0	2	
MTH 110AB Fundamentals of Massage	3	6	0	5	
Humanities Elective	3	0	0	3	
	<u>3</u> 8	8	0	11	
Second Semester (Spring)					
BIO 163 Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5	
MTH 110BB Fundamentals of Massage	<u>3</u> 7	3	3	5	
5	7	5	3	10	
Third Semester (Summer)					
ENG 111 Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	
MTH 120AB Therapeutic Massage Applications	<u>3</u> 6	6	0	<u>5</u> 8	
	6	6	0	8	
Fourth Semester (Fall)					
BIO 271 Pathophysiology	3	0	0	3	
MAT 115 Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3	
MTH 120BB Therapeutic Massage Applications	3	3	3	5	
	8	5	3	11	
Fifth Semester (Spring)					
BUS 280 REAL Small Business	4	0	0	4	
MTH 125 Ethics of Massage	2	0	0	2	
PSY 150 General Psychology	3	0	0	3	
Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	0	3	
·	12	0	0	12	
Sixth Semester (Summer)					
MTH 210 Advanced Skills of Massage Therapy	4	9	3	8	
5 15	4	9	3	8	

155

	Seventh Semester (Fall)									
	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3			
	СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	0	3			
Business and	MTH	220AB	Outcome Based Massage	2	6	0	4			
				7	8	0	10			
Hospitality	Eight	h Seme	ster (Spring)							
1 5	COE	111	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	10	1			
Education	MTH	220BB	Outcome Based Massage	2	0	3	3			
				2	0	13	4			
	Prog	ram Tota	als	54	41	22	74			

## Therapeutic Massage - Diploma (D45750)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	9
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	28
Other Courses	8
Program Total	45

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BIO, BUS, MED, MTH and PSY

			Weekly					
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Work Hrs.	Credit Hrs.		
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)						
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1		
BIO	163	Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5		
MED	120	Survey of Medical Terminology	2	0	0	2		
MTH	110	Fundamentals of Massage	6	9	3	10		
			12	13	3	18		
Secor	nd Sen	nester (Spring)						
BIO	271	Pathophysiology	3	0	0	3		
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	0	3		
MTH	120	Therapeutic Massage Applications	6	9	3	10		
PSY	150	General Psychology	3	0	0	3		
			15	9	3	19		
Third	Semes	ster (Summer)						
MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3		
MTH	125	Ethics of Massage	2	0	0	2		
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	0	3		
			7	2	0	8		
Progr	am Tot	als	34	24	6	45		

## Therapeutic Massage - Diploma - Evening Schedule (D45750)

(Begins in odd years only)

	Weekly					
	Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.		Credit Hrs.		
First Semester (Fall)						
ACA 115 First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1		
MED 120 Survey of Medical Terminology	2	0	0	2		
MTH 110AB Fundamentals of Massage	3	6	0	5		
-	5	8	0	8		
Second Semester (Spring)						
--	---------------	----	---	---------------	--------------	
BIO 163 Basic Anatomy and Physiology	4	2	0	5		
MTH 110BB Fundamentals of Massage	<u>3</u> 7	3	3	5		
-	7	5	3	10	Business and	
Third Semester (Summer)					Dasmess and	
ENG 111 Expository Writing	3	0	0	3	Hospitality	
MTH 120AB Therapeutic Massage Applications	3	6	0	5		
	6	6	0	8	Education	
Fourth Semester (Fall)						
BIO 271 Pathophysiology	3	0	0	3		
MAT 115 Mathematical Models	2	2	0	3		
MTH 120BB Therapeutic Massage Applications	3	3	3	5		
	8	5	3	11		
Fifth Semester (Spring)						
MTH 125 Ethics of Massage	2	0	0	2		
PSY 150 General Psychology	3	0	0	3		
Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	0	3		
	8	0	0	<u>3</u> 8		
Program Totals	34	24	6	45		

## Web Technologies

The Web Technologies curriculum prepares graduates for careers in the information technology arena using computers and distributed computing to disseminate and collect information via the web.

Coursework in this program covers the terminology and use of computers, network devices, networks, servers, databases, applications, programming languages, as well as web applications, site development and design. Studies will provide opportunity for students to learn related industry standards.

Graduates should qualify for career opportunities as designers, administrators, or developers in the areas of web applications, websites, web services, and related areas of distributed computing.

# Web Technologies Associate in Applied Science (A25290)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	42
Other Courses	19
Program Total	76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BUS, CIS, CSC, DBA, GIS, NET, NOS, SEC, WEB

				Wee Class Hrs.	ekly Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
Business and	First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)			
	ACA	115		0	2	1
Hospitality	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
1 5	CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3
Education	ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
	MAT	115	Mathematical Models	2	2	3
			(or MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra)			
	WEB	110	Internet/Web Fundamentals	2	2	3
			,	11	11	16
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3
	NOS	110	Operating Systems Concepts	2	2	3
	WEB	115		2	2	3
	WEB	140		2	2	3
	WEB	182	PHP Programming	2	2	3
		102	1111 1 Togramming	10	11	15
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)		••	
	NOS	120		2	2	3
	WEB	120	, 5	2	2	3
	COM	231		3	0	3
	0014	251	(or ENG 114 Prof. Research and Reporting)	J	0	J
			(of ENG 114 1101. Research and Reporting)	7	4	9
	Fourt	h Semi	ester (Fall)	,	-	5
	DBA	120	Database Programming I	2	2	3
	NET	110		2	2	3
	WEB	230		2	2	3
	WEB	250	Database Driven Websites	2	2	3
		200	Database Differ websites	8	8	12
	Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)	Ŭ	Ū	
	SEC	110		3	0	3
	WEB	210	Web Design	2	2	3
	WEB	289	Internet Technologies Project	1	4	3
			Major Elective*	2	2	3
			Major Elective*	2	2	3
				10	10	15
	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)		-	-
	BUS	110	Introduction to Business	3	0	3
			Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3
			Humanities Elective	3	0	3
				9	Ŭ	9
	Program Totals				45	76
	-					
	*Choose two of the following major electives:					
	CSC	134	C++ Programming			
	CSC	139	Visual Basic Programming			
	CSC	151	Java Programming			
	DBA	210	Database Administration			
	GIS	111	Introduction to GIS			
	GIS	121	Georeferencing and Mapping			
	NOS	220	Linux/UNIX Admin I			
	NOS	221	Linux/UNIX Admin II			
	WEB	186	XML Technology			
	WEB	215	Adv. Markup and Scripting			

## Web Technologies Associate in Applied Science - Evening Schedule (A25290)

(Begins in even years only)

(Degi		coen years only)	Wo	Lu		Dusiness and
			Wee Class	Lab	Credit	Hospitality
Firet (	Somos	ter (Fall)	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Education
ACA		First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3	
MAT		Mathematical Models	2	2	3	
PIAI	115	(or MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra)				
WEB	110	Internet/Web Fundamentals	<u>2</u> 6	2 8	<u>3</u> 10	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
NOS	110	Operating Systems Concepts	2	3	3	
WEB		Web Markup and Scripting	2	2	3	
	140	Web Development Tools	2	2	3	
		-	6	7	9	
		ster (Summer)				
BUS		Introduction to Business	3	0	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
			9	0	9	
		ester (Fall)				
CIS	115	Intro to Programming and Logic	2	3	3	
DBA	110	Database Concepts	2	3	3	
			4	6	6	
		ter (Spring)				
NET		Networking Concepts	2	2	3	
WEB		Introduction to Internet Multimedia	2	2	3	
WEB		PHP Programming	2	2	3	
WEB	210	Web Design	2	2	3	
-·· ·	_	<i>i</i> .	8	8	12	
		ster (Summer)				
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3	
		(or ENG 114 Prof. Research and Reporting)				
NOS	120	Linux/UNIX Single User	2	2	3	
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	
-		/	8	2	9	
		nester (Fall)			_	
DBA		Database Programming I	2	2	3	
WEB	230	Implementing Web Serv	2	2	3	
		Major Elective*	2	2	3	
			6	6	9	
-		ester (Spring)				
WEB	250	Database Driven Websites	2	2	3	
		Major Elective*	2	2	3	
Nimel	Sa	stor (Summor)	4	4	6	
		ster (Summer)	n	0	2	
SEC	110	Security Concepts	3	0	3	
WEB	289	Internet Technologies Project	1	4 4	3	
Progr	am Tot	als	4 55	4 45	6 76	
riogi	uni 101	u10	33	тJ	70	

Business and

\*Choose two of the following major electives:

	CSC	134	C++ Programming
	CSC	139	Visual Basic Programming
Business and	CSC	151	Java Programming
	DBA	210	Database Administration
Hospitality	GIS	111	Introduction to GIS
	GIS	121	Georeferencing and Mapping
Education	NOS	220	Linux/UNIX Admin I
	NOS	221	Linux/UNIX Admin II
	WEB	186	XML Technology
	WEB	215	Adv. Markup and Scripting

## Web Technologies Web Designer Certificate (C25290L1)

The Web Designer certificate provides students with an essential set of courses that prepares them to create effective Web sites. Students will learn essential skills of Web design and gain proficiency in the software tools necessary to create Web sites. Courses cover multiple aspects of Internet-related technologies, including: Internet protocols and tools, web site design, markup languages, client-side scripting, and multimedia development.

This certificate is designed for students who have experience with computers and wish to acquire a credential that provides evidence of their proficiency in web design.

Successful applicants for this certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

			Weekly			
			Class	Credit		
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
WEB	110	Internet/Web Fundamentals	2	2	3	
WEB	115	Web Markup and Scripting	2	2	3	
WEB	120	Introduction to Internet Multimedia	2	2	3	
WEB	140	Web Development Tools	2	2	3	
WEB	210	Web Design	2	2	3	
Certificate Totals		10	10	15		

## Web Technologies Web Programmer Certificate (C25290L2)

The Web Programming certificate provides courses in the programming/database aspects of Internet-related technologies. Coursework includes client- and server-side scripting, Web/database programming, and an advanced programming elective (XML, Java, or Advanced Markup and Scripting).

This certificate is designed for students who have experience with computers and wish to acquire a credential that provides evidence of their proficiency in web programming.

Successful applicants for this certificate must have earned a high school diploma or GED and completed all courses listed below with at least a grade of C.

		We			
		Class	Class Lab (		
		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
DBA 120	Database Programming I	2	2	3	Business and
WEB 115	Web Markup and Scripting	2	2	3	
WEB 182	PHP Programming	2	2	3	Hospitality
WEB 250	Database Driven Websites	2	2	3	, ,
					Education
Select ONE	of the following courses:				
CSC 151	Java Programming	2	3	3	
WEB 186	XML Technology	2	2	3	
WEB 215	Adv. Markup and Scripting	2	2	3	
Certificate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	10	10-11	15	

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

# Engineering and Applied Technology

The Engineering and Applied Technology division offers a variety of Associate in Applied Science degree programs in engineering technologies and applied technologies. Most programs are available on a day and evening basis.

Students enrolled in this division are provided an appropriate mix of theory and hands-on applications. Students in the diploma programs spend much of their time working under industrial shop conditions. Modern facilities include well-equipped laboratories and shops to support goals of the programs. Emphasis is placed on student proficiency in the use of procedures, equipment, and instruments related to the specific program area. Appropriate related and general education courses support these applied programs.

For students interested in starting or managing their own business, the Student Business Incubator is one of many programs and services offered by the A-B Tech Small Business Center/Business Incubator. Please refer to pages 10 and 55 for more information.

## A.A.S. Degrees Conferred

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

Automotive Systems Technology Civil Engineering Technology Computer-Aided Drafting Technology Computer Engineering Technology Construction Management Technology Electrical/Electronics Technology Electronics Engineering Technology Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology Industrial Systems Technology Machining Technology Mechanical Engineering Technology Surveying Technology Welding Technology

## **Diplomas Awarded**

Air Conditioning, Heating, and Refrigeration Technology Automotive Systems Technology Carpentry Electrical/Electronics Technology Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology Machining Technology Welding Technology

## Certificates

Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology - Basic Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology - Intermediate Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology - Advanced Automotive Systems Technology - Basic Automotive Repair Automotive Systems Technology - Drive Trains Automotive Systems Technology - Electrical/Electronics Automotive Systems Technology - Under-Car Carpentry - Basic Carpentry Carpentry - Basic Cabinetry **Computer Engineering Technology** - Personal Computer and Network Maintenance Computer-Aided Drafting Technology - Computer-Aided Drafting Computer-Aided Drafting Technology - Architectural Drafting Certificate **Construction Management Technology** Electrical/Electronics Technology - Electrical Wiring Electrical/Electronics Technology - Instrumentation and Control Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology Industrial Systems Technology - Basic Maintenance Industrial Systems Technology - Metal Fabrication Machining Technology - Basic Machining Technology - CNC Programming Certificate Machining Technology - Advanced CNC Programming Certificate Machining Technology - Fundamentals of Metals Mechanical Engineering Technology - Plastic Injection Molding Mechanical Engineering Technology - Mechanical Drafting Mechanical Engineering Technology - Quality & cGMP Surveying Technology - Civil/Surveying CAD Surveying Technology - Surveying Fundamentals Welding Technology - Basic Welding I Welding Technology - Basic Welding II

# Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration <u>Technology (A35100)</u>

The Air Conditioning, Heating, and Refrigeration Technology curriculum, provides the basic knowledge to develop skills necessary to work with residential and light commercial systems.

Topics include mechanical refrigeration, heating and cooling theory, electricity, controls, and safety. The diploma program covers air conditioning, furnaces, heat pumps, tools and instruments.

Diploma graduates should be able to assist in the start up, preventive maintenance, service, repair, and/or installation of residential and light commercial systems.

The Intermediate and Advanced Certificates include mechanical & fuel gas codes, residential system sizing, and advanced comfort systems.

## Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology Diploma - Day Schedule (D35100)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	7
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	4
Core Courses	20
Other Courses	16
Program Total	43

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: AHR, and ELC 111 and 132

			Weekly				
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.		
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)					
AHR	112	Heating	2	4	4		
AHR	170	Heating Lab	0	3	1		
		(or AHR 120 HVACR Maintenance)					
ELC	111	Introduction to Electricity	2	2	3		
ELC	132	Electrical Drawings	1	3	2		
СОМ	120	Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3		
		(or COM 231 Public Speaking)					
PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	4		
			11	14	17		
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)					
AHR	110	Introduction to Refrigeration	2	6	5		
AHR	113	Comfort Cooling	2	4	4		
AHR	125	HVAC Electronics	1	3	2		
AHR	130	HVAC Controls	2	2	3		
WLD	111	Oxy-Fuel Welding	1	3	2		
AHR	210	Residential Building Code	1	2	2		
		(or AHR 211 Residential System Design,	(2	2	3)		
		or AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems)	(2	6	4)		
			9	20	18		

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	AHR	114	Heat Pump Technology	2	4	4
	AHR	172	Heat Pump Lab	0	3	1
Fraincoving			(or AHR 115 Refrigeration Systems)			
Engineering	AHR	160	Refrigerant Certification	1	0	1
and Applied	BPR	135	Schematics and Diagrams	2	0	2
and Applied				5	7	8
Technology	<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	26	41	43

166

## Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology Diploma - Evening Schedule (D35100)

		Class		
		01035	Lab	Credit
		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
	ter (Fall)			
112		2	4	4
111	Introduction to Electricity	2	2	3
		4	6	7
nd Sen				
170		0	3	1
	(or AHR 120 HVACR Maintenance)			
130	HVAC Controls	2	2	3
132	Electrical Drawings	1	3	2
111	Oxy Fuel Welding	1	3	2
		4	11	8
Seme	ster (Summer)			
135	Schematics and Diagrams	2	0	2
120	Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3
	(or COM 231 Public Speaking)			
	,	5	0	5
n Sem	ester (Fall)			
110	Introduction to Refrigeration	2	б	5
113	Comfort Cooling	2	4	4
		4	10	9
Semes	ter (Spring)			
114	Heat Pump Technology	2	4	4
172	Heat Pump Lab (pending approval)	0	3	1
	(or AHR 115 Refrigeration Systems)			
125	HVAC Electronics	1	3	2
		3	10	7
Seme	ster (Summer)			
160	Refrigerant Certification	1	0	1
	-	1	0	1
nth Se	mester (Fall)			
121		3	2	4
210	Residential Building Code	1	2	2
	(or AHR 211 Residential System Design	(2	2	3)
	or AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems)		6	4)
	- /	4	4	6
am To	tals	26	41	43
	nd Sen 170 130 132 111 Semes 135 120 Semes 110 113 Semes 114 172 125 Semes 160 121 210	<ul> <li>M Semester (Spring)</li> <li>170 Heating Lab (pending approval) (or AHR 120 HVACR Maintenance)</li> <li>130 HVAC Controls</li> <li>132 Electrical Drawings</li> <li>111 Oxy Fuel Welding</li> <li>Semester (Summer)</li> <li>135 Schematics and Diagrams</li> <li>120 Interpersonal Communication (or COM 231 Public Speaking)</li> <li>Semester (Fall)</li> <li>110 Introduction to Refrigeration</li> <li>113 Comfort Cooling</li> <li>Semester (Spring)</li> <li>114 Heat Pump Technology</li> <li>125 HVAC Electronics</li> <li>Semester (Summer)</li> <li>160 Refrigerant Certification</li> <li>171 Applied Physics I</li> <li>210 Residential Building Code (or AHR 211 Residential System Design</li> </ul>	4         Ad Semester (Spring)         170       Heating Lab (pending approval) (or AHR 120 HVACR Maintenance)         130       HVAC Controls       2         132       Electrical Drawings       1         111       Oxy Fuel Welding       1         135       Schematics and Diagrams       2         120       Interpersonal Communication (or COM 231 Public Speaking)       3         120       Interpersonal Communication (or COM 231 Public Speaking)       5         5       Semester (Fall)       2         113       Comfort Cooling       2         124       Heat Pump Technology       2         172       Heat Pump Technology       2         172       Heat Pump Lab (pending approval) (or AHR 115 Refrigeration Systems)       0         125       HVAC Electronics       1         160       Refrigerant Certification       1         121       Applied Physics I       3         210       Residential Building Code (or AHR 211 Residential System Design or AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems)       (2         4       4	46170Heating Lab (pending approval) (or AHR 120 HVACR Maintenance)03130HVAC Controls22132Electrical Drawings13111Oxy Fuel Welding13135Schematics and Diagrams20120Interpersonal Communication (or COM 231 Public Speaking)50131Comfort Cooling24132Comfort Cooling24133Comfort Cooling2414Heat Pump Technology (or AHR 115 Refrigeration Systems)24125HVAC Electronics13125HVAC Electronics13126Refrigerant Certification10121Applied Physics I (or AHR 211 Residential System Design or AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems)32126HVAC Isective Comfort Systems)22127AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems)32128Applied Physics I (confort Systems)32129Residential Building Code (or AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems)22129AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems)32120Applied Comfort Systems)32121Applied Physics I (confort Systems)32121Applied Physics I (confort Systems)32121Applied Comfort Systems)32121Applied Physics I (confort Systems)3<

## Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology Basic Certificate (C35100L1)

The Basic Air Conditioning and Heating Certificate program teaches the student the concepts and skills needed to service and repair various types of domestic furnaces and air conditioners.

Weekly

			WEEKIY				
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.		
AHR	110	Introduction to Refrigeration	2	6	5		
AHR	112	Heating	2	4	4		
AHR	170	Heating Lab (pending approval)	0	3	1		
		(or AHR 120 HVACR Maintenance)					
ELC	111	Introduction to Electricity	2	2	3		
ELC	132	Electrical Drawings	1	3	2		
Certificate Totals		1	18	<u>15</u>			

## Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology Intermediate Certificate (C35100L2)

The Intermediate Air Conditioning and Heating Certificate program teaches the student the concepts and skills needed to service and repair domestic heat pumps, light commercial air conditioning, and light commercial heating units. The material for the EPA's CFC license will be covered, and the exam for this will be given during the program.

The Basic Air Conditioning and Heating certificate program must be completed before beginning this program.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
AHR	113	Introduction to Cooling	2	4	4
AHR	210	Residential Building Code-HVAC	1	2	2
AHR	125	HVAC Electronics	1	3	2
AHR	130	HVAC Controls	2	2	3
BPR	135	Schematics and Diagrams	2	0	2
WLD	111	Oxy-Fuel Welding	1	3	2
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	9	14	<u>15</u>

## Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology Advanced Certificate (C35100L3)

(Evening Program only)

Students taking the Advanced Air Conditioning and Heating Certificate program will be able to perform accurate heat load and heat loss calculations for the correct sizing of furnaces and cooling units for homes. They will also be able to design and install air duct systems as to the manufacturer's and building code's specifications. Studies of hot water and steam heating systems, commercial cooling equipment, and ground source heat pumps will further help the students acquire technical knowledge and skills. Engineering

and Applied

Technology

				Wee	Weekly		
				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
<b>F</b>	AHR	114	Heat Pump Technology	2	4	4	
Engineering	AHR	172	Heat Pump Lab (pending approval)	0	3	1	
and Applied			(or AHR 115 Refrigeration Systems)				
anu Apptieu	AHR	211	Residential Systems Design	2	2	3	
Technology	AHR	212A	Advanced Comfort Systems I	1	3	2	
reennotogy	AHR	212B	Advanced Comfort Systems II	1	3	2	
	<u>Certif</u>	icate T	otals	6	15	12	

## Automotive Systems Technology

The Automotive Systems Technology curriculum prepares individuals for employment as Automotive Service Technicians. It provides an introduction to automotive careers and increases student awareness of the challenges associated with this fast and ever-changing field.

Classroom and lab experiences integrate technical and academic course work. Emphasis is placed on theory, servicing and operation of brakes, electrical/electronic systems, engine performance, steering/ suspension, automatic transmission/transaxles, engine repair, climate control, and manual drive trains.

Upon completion of this curriculum, students should be prepared to take the ASE exam and be ready for full-time employment in dealerships and repair shops in the automotive service industry.

## Automotive Systems Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A60160)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	16
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	4
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	17
Other Courses	35
Program Total	68

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: AUT and COE

			l l	Weekly			
			Class	Lab		Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First S	Semest	er (Fall)					
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1	
AUT	110	Intro to Automotive Technology	2	2	0	3	
AUT	116	Engine Repair	2	3	0	3	
AUT	116A	Engine Repair Lab	0	3	0	1	
AUT	161	Basic Automotive Electricity	4	3	0	5	
PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	0	4	
		(or PHY 110/110A, or CHM 121/121A)					
			11	15	0	17	

Secon	d Sem	ester (Spring)					
AUT	114	Safety and Emissions	1	2	0	2	
AUT	151	Brake Systems	2	3	0	3	
AUT	151A	Brake Systems Lab	0	3	0	1	<b>F</b>
	163	Advanced Automotive Electricity	2	3	0	3	Engineering
AUT	181	Engine Performance I	2	3	0	3	and Applied
ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	0	3	allu Apptieu
		(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)					Technology
			10	14	0	15	reennotogy
Third S	Semes	ter (Summer)					
AUT	141	Suspension and Steering Systems	2	3	0	3	
AUT	141A	Suspension and Steering Sys. Lab	0	3	0	1	
AUT	171	Auto Climate Control	2	4	0	4	
AUT	281	Advanced Engine Performance	<u>2</u> 6	2	0	3 11	
			6	12	0	11	
Fourth	Seme	ster (Fall)					
AUT	231	Manual Trans/Axles/D. Trains	2	3	0	3	
	231A	Manual Trans/Axles/D. Trains Lab	0	3	0	1	
CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3	
COE	112	Co-operative Work Experience	0	0	20	2	
		Communications Elective*	<u>3</u> 7	0	0	3	
			7	9	20	12	
		er (Spring)					
	221	Automotive Transmissions	2	3	0	3	
AUT	221A	Automotive Transmissions Lab	0	3	0	1	
COE	122	Co-operative Work Experience	0	0	20	2	
		Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	0	3	
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	<u>3</u> 8	0	0	3	
			8	6	20	12	
<u>Progra</u>	m Tota	als	42	56	40	<u>67</u>	

## \*Communications Elective:

Select one course f	rom:
---------------------	------

ENG	114	Professional	Research	and	Reporting
-----	-----	--------------	----------	-----	-----------

- COM 120 Intro to Interpersonal Communication
- COM 231 Public Speaking

## Automotive Systems Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A60160)

			Weekly			
			Class	Lab		Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First \$	Semest	er (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1
AUT	110	Intro to Automotive Technology	2	2	0	3
AUT	161	Basic Automotive Electricity	4	3	0	5
			6	7	0	9
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)				
AUT	114	Safety and Emissions	1	2	0	2
AUT	116	Engine Repair	2	3	0	3
AUT	116A	Engine Repair Lab	0	3	0	1
AUT	163	Advanced Automotive Electricity	2	3	0	3
			5	11	0	9

	Third	Semes	ster (Summer)				
	AUT	171	Auto Climate Control	2	4	0	4
	AUT	181	Engine Performance I	<u>2</u> 4	3	0	<u>3</u> 7
Engineering				4	7	0	7
Lingineering	Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)				
and Applied	AUT	141	Suspension and Steering Systems	2	3	0	3
and Apprica	AUT	141A	Suspension and Steering Sys. Lab	0	3	0	1
Technology	AUT	151	Brake Systems	2	3	0	3
	AUT	151A	Brake Systems Lab	0	3	0	1
				4	12	0	8
	Fifth S	Semest	ter (Spring)				
	AUT	281	Advanced Engine Performance	2	2	0	3
	ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	0	3
			(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)				
	PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	0	4
			(or PHY 110/110A, or CHM 121/121A)				
				8	4	0	10
	Sixth	Semes	ster (Fall)				
	AUT	231	Manual Trans/Axles/D. Trains	2	3	0	3
	AUT	231A	Manual Trans/Axles/D. Trains Lab	0	3	0	1
	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	0	3
	COE	112	Co-operative Work Experience	0	0	20	2
			Communications Elective*	<u>3</u> 7	0	0	3
				7	9	20	12
			nester (Spring)				
	AUT	221	Automotive Transmissions	2	3	0	3
	AUT	221A	Automotive Transmissions Lab	0	3	0	1
	COE	122	Co-operative Work Experience	0	0	20	2
			Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	0	3
			Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	0	3
				8	6	20	12
	<b>Progr</b>	am Tot	als	42	56	40	67
	-						

## \*Communications Elective:

## Select one course from:

ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting
СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication
СОМ	231	Public Speaking

## Automotive Systems Technology Diploma (D60160)

# Program SummaryHoursGeneral Education7English/Communication3Natural Sciences/Mathematics4Core Courses17Other Courses19Program Total43

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: AUT and COE

			,	Weekly	,		
			Class	Lab	Clinic	Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First S	Semest	er (Fall)					Engineering
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1	Lingineering
AUT	110	Intro to Automotive Technology	2	2	0	3	and Applied
AUT	116	Engine Repair	2	3	0	3	
AUT	116A	Engine Repair Lab	0	3	0	1	Technology
AUT	161	Basic Automotive Electricity	4	3	0	5	
PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	0	4	
		(or PHY 110/110A, or CHM 121/121A)					
			11	15	0	17	
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)					
AUT	114	Safety and Emissions	1	2	0	2	
AUT	151	Brake Systems	2	3	0	3	
AUT	151A	Brake Systems Lab	0	3	0	1	
AUT	163	Advanced Automotive Electricity	2	3	0	3	
AUT	181	Engine Performance I	2	3	0	3	
ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	0	3	
		(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)					
			10	14	0	15	
Third	Semes	ter (Summer)					
AUT	141	Suspension and Steering Systems	2	3	0	3	
AUT	141A	Suspension and Steering Sys. Lab	0	3	0	1	
AUT	171	Auto Climate Control	2	4	0	4	
AUT	281	Advanced Engine Performance	2	2	0	3	
			6	12	0	11	
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als	27	41	0	<u>43</u>	

# Automotive Systems Technology Diploma - Evening Schedule (D60160)

•		<b>.</b>	Weekly					
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Clinic Hrs.	Credit Hrs.		
First S	Semest	er (Fall)						
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	0	1		
AUT	110	Intro to Automotive Technology	2	2	0	3		
AUT	161	Basic Automotive Electricity	4	3	0	5		
			6	7	0	9		
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)						
AUT	114	Safety and Emissions	1	2	0	2		
AUT	116	Engine Repair	2	3	0	3		
AUT	116A	Engine Repair Lab	0	3	0	1		
AUT	163	Advanced Automotive Electricity	<u>2</u> 5	3	0	<u>3</u> 9		
			5	11	0	9		
Third	Semes	ter (Summer)						
AUT	171	Auto Climate Control	2	4	0	4		
AUT	181	Engine Performance I	2	3	0	<u>3</u> 7		
			4	7	0	7		
Fourtl	ı Seme	ster (Fall)						
AUT	141	Suspension and Steering Systems	2	3	0	3		
AUT	141A	Suspension and Steering Sys. Lab	0	3	0	1		
AUT	151	Brake Systems	2	3	0	3		
AUT	151A	Brake Systems Lab	0	3	0	1		
			4	12	0	<u>1</u> 8		

	Fifth Semester (Spring)							
	AUT	281	Advanced Engine Performance	2	2	0	3	
	ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	0	3	
Engineering			(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)					
Lingineering	PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	0	4	
and Applied			(or PHY 110/110A, or CHM 121/121A)					
and Applied				8	4	0	10	
Technology	<u>Prog</u> i	ram To	tals	27	41	0	43	

## Automotive Systems Technology Basic Automotive Repair Certificate (C60160L5)

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
AUT	110	Intro to Automotive Technology	2	2	3
AUT	151	Brake Systems	2	3	3
AUT	151A	Brake Systems Lab	0	3	1
AUT	161	Basic Automotive Electricity	4	3	5
AUT	163	Advanced Automotive Electricity	2	3	3
<u>Certif</u>	icate T	otals	10	14	<u>15</u>

## Automotive Systems Technology Drive-Trains Certificate (C60160L2)

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
AUT	110	Intro to Automotive Technology	2	2	3
AUT	116	Engine Repair	2	3	3
AUT	116A	Engine Repair Lab	0	3	1
AUT	221	Automotive Transmissions	2	3	3
AUT	221A	Automotive Transmissions Lab	0	3	1
AUT	231	Manual Trans/Axles/D. Trains	2	3	3
AUT	231A	Manual Trans/Axles/D. Trains Lab	0	3	1
Certificate Totals 8 21 15					15

## Automotive Systems Technology Electrical/Electronics Certificate (C60160L3)

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
AUT	110	Intro to Automotive Technology	2	2	3
AUT	161	Basic Automotive Electricity	4	3	5
AUT	163	Advanced Automotive Electricity	2	3	3
AUT	281	Advanced Engine Performance	2	2	3
Certificate Totals			10	10	14

## Automotive Systems Technology Under-Car Certificate (C60160L4)

			Weekly					
			Class	Lab	Credit	Engineering		
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	and Applied		
AUT	110	Introduction to Automotive	2	2	3	and Applied		
AUT	114	Safety and Emissions	1	2	2	Technology		
AUT	141	Suspension and Steering Systems	2	3	3	recimology		
AUT	141A	Suspension and Steering Sys. Lab	0	3	1			
AUT	151	Brake Systems	2	3	3			
AUT	152	Brake Systems Lab	0	3	1			
<u>Certif</u>	icate T	otals	7	16	<u>13</u>			

## **Carpentry**

The Carpentry curriculum is designed to train students to construct residential structures using standard building materials and hand and power tools. Carpentry skills and a general knowledge of residential construction methods will also be taught.

Course work includes footings and foundations, framing, interior and exterior trim, cabinetry, blueprint reading, residential planning and estimating, and other related topics. Students will develop skills through hands-on participation.

Graduates should qualify for employment in the residential building construction field as rough carpenters, framing carpenters, roofers, maintenance carpenters, and other related job titles.

## Carpentry - Diploma (D35180)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	6
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Core Courses	29
Other Courses	11
Program Total	46

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BPR, CAB, CAR and DFT

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
CAR	110	Introduction to Carpentry	2	0	2
CAR	111	Carpentry I	3	15	8
BPR	130	Blueprint Reading/Construction	1	2	2
ISC	115	Construction Safety	2	0	2
		-	8	17	14

	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	CAR	112	Carpentry II	3	15	8
	CAB	111A	B Cabinetmaking I	4	3	5
Engineering			(or CAB 119AB Cabinetry/Millworking)			
Lingineering	DFT	119	Basic CAD	1	2	2
and Applied			(or CAR 114 Residential Building Codes	3	0	3)
una rippilea				8	20	15
Technology	Third	Semes	ster (Summer)			
	CAB	111B	B Cabinetmaking I	0	6	2
			(or CAB 119BB Cabinetry/Millworking)			
	ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3
			(or ENG 111, ENG 102, or COM 120)			
	MAT	101	Applied Mathematics I	2	2	3
			(or PHY 121, or MAT 121, or PHY 110/110B)			
				5	8	8
	Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)			
	CAR	115	Residential Planning/Estimating	3	0	3
	CAR	113	Carpentry III	3	9	<u>6</u> 9
				6	9	9
	<u>Progr</u>	ram Tot	als	27	54	<u>46</u>

174

## **Basic Carpentry Certificate (Evenings) (C35180L1)**

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
ISC	115	Construction Safety	2	0	2
CAR	111	Carpentry I	3	15	8
		(or CAR 111AB & CAR 111BB)			
BPR	130	Blueprint Reading/Construction	1	2	2
CAR	114	Residential Building Codes	3	0	3
CAR	115	Residential Planning and Estimating	3	0	3
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	12	17	<u>18</u>

## **Basic Cabinetry Certificate (Evenings) (C35180L2)**

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
ISC	115	Construction Safety	2	0	2
CAB	111	Cabinetmaking I	4	9	7
		(or CAB 113AB & CAB 113BB)			
CAB	119	Cabinetry/Millworking	4	9	7
		(or CAB 119AB & CAB 119BB)			
DFT	119	Basic CAD	1	2	2
Certificate Totals			11	20	<u>18</u>

# **Civil Engineering Technology**

The Civil Engineering Technology curriculum provides the application of relevant theory of engineering needed by technicians to carry out planning and supervisory tasks in the construction of transportation systems, residential and commercial buildings, bridges, dams, and water and wastewater treatment systems.

Coursework includes the communication and computational skills required to support the fields such as materials testing, structures, estimating, project management, hydraulics, environmental technology, and surveying. Additional coursework will cover the operation of computers and application software including computer-aided drafting.

Graduates should qualify for technician level jobs with both public and private engineering, construction, and surveying agencies.

## Civil Engineering Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A40140)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	29
Other Courses	21
Program Total	65

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CIV, EGR and SRV

			Weekly			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First Year Seminar (or EGR 110)	0	2	1	
EGR	115	Intro to Technology	2	3	3	
EGR	125	Appl Software for Tech	1	2	2	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I (or MAT171/171A)	2	2	3	
			8	9	12	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
CIV	110	Statics/Strength of Materials (or MEC 250)	2	6	4	
CIV	125	Civil/Surveying CAD	1	6	3	
ENG	114	Prof. Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231)	3	0	3	
SRV	110	Surveying I	2	6	4	
			8	18	14	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
CIV	211	Hydraulics and Hydrology	2	3	3	
SRV	111	Surveying II	2	6	4	
		Social/Behavioral Sciences Elective	<u>3</u> 7	0	3	
			7	9	10	

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

170	Four	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
	CIV	111	Soils and Foundations	2	3	3
	CIV	210	Engineering Materials	1	3	2
Engineering	CIV	215	Highway Technology	1	3	2
Engineering	CIV	220	Basic Structural Concepts	1	3	2
and Applied	CIV	230	Construction Estimating	2	3	3
and Applied	CIV	240	Project Management	2	3	3
Technology				9	18	15
reennotogy	Fifth	Semes	ster (Spring)			
	CIV	212	Environmental Planning	2	3	3
	CIV	221	Steel and Timber Design	2	3	3
	CIV	222	Reinforced Concrete	2	3	3
	CIV	250	Civil Eng Tech Project	1	3	2
			Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	_3	0	3
			·	10	12	14
	<b>Prog</b>	ram To	tals	42	66	65

## Civil Engineering Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A40140)

(Begins in odd years only)

			Wee Class Hrs.	-	Credi Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)	1113.	1113.	1113.
EGR			2	3	3
EGR	125	Appl Software for Tech	1	2	2
MAT			2	2	3
		(or MAT 171/171A)			
			5	7	8
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	115		0	2	1
		(or EGR 110)			
CIV	125		1	6	3
SRV	110	Surveying I	<u>2</u> 3	6	4
		5 5	3	14	8
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
		1 5 5	<u>3</u> 3	0	3
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
CIV	110	Statics/Strength of Materials	2	6	4
		(or MEC 250)			
SRV	111	Surveying II	2	6	4
		5 5	4	12	8
Fifth \$	Semes	ter (Spring)			
CIV	111		2	3	3
CIV	210	Engineering Materials	1	3	2
ENG	114		3	0	3
		(or COM 120, or COM 231)			
		. ,	6	6	8

Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)				
CIV	211	Hydraulics and Hydrology	2	3	<u>3</u>	
			2	3	3	
Seve	nth Sei	mester (Fall)				Engineering
CIV	215	Highway Technology	1	3	2	Engineering
CIV	220	Basic Structural Concepts	1	3	2	and Applied
		Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	<u>3</u> 5	0	<u>3</u> 7	and Applied
			5	6	7	Technology
Eight	h Sem	ester (Spring)				
CIV	212	Environmental Planning	2	3	3	
CIV	221	Steel and Timber Design	2	3	3	
CIV	230	Construction Estimating	<u>2</u> 6	3	3 <u>3</u> 9	
			6	9	9	
Ninth	ı Seme	ster (Summer)				
CIV	240	Project Management	<u>2</u> 2	3	3	
			2	3	3	
Tenth	ı Seme	ster (Fall)				
CIV	222	Reinforced Concrete	2	3	3	
CIV	250	Civil Engineering Technology Project	1	3	2	
		Social/Behavioral Sciences Elective	3	0	<u>3</u> 8	
			6	6	8	
<b>Prog</b>	ram Tot	tals	42	66	<u>65</u>	

# **Computer-Aided Drafting Technology**

This curriculum prepares individuals for employment as computeraided drafting technicians. Graduates should be prepared for a wide variety of jobs that involve managing the hardware and software of a CAD system. Emphasis is placed on developing the student's ability to interface with computer hardware and software in a CAD office.

Students will use CAD workstations to create and manage two and three-dimensional models for a wide variety of fields. Students will link CAD documents to other applications such as a database, GIS maps, spreadsheets, word processing, or CNC machining systems. Course work includes the study of drafting, computer hardware and operating systems, two- and three- dimensional computer models, solid modeling, rendering, and engineering systems.

Graduates should qualify for CAD jobs in a wide variety of fields that use computer-aided drafting technology. Job titles include CAD technician, CAD manager, CAD drafter and detail drafter.

Please note: The CAD program also includes course work in creating architectural and landscape designs, with an emphasis on sustainable practices in these areas.

# Computer-Aided Drafting Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A50150)

	Program Summary	Hours
Engineering	General Education	15
and Applied	English/Communication	6
and Applied	Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Technology	Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
reennotogy	Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
	Core Courses	18
	Other Courses	41-43
	Program Total	74-76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ARC, ART, CET, CIS, CST, DFT, EGR, GIS, LAR, and MEC

				Weekly Class Lab		
			Hrs.	Lau Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
		(or EGR 110 Intro to Engineering Tech)				
ARC	111	Intro to Architecture Technology	1	6	3	
EGR	125	Application Software for Technicians	1	2	2	
		(or CIS 110, or CIS 111)				
DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3	
LAR	242	Planning and Environment	2	2	3	
		Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3	
-			9	15	15	
		nester (Spring)				
ARC	112	Construction Materials and Methods	3	2	4	
ARC	113	Residential Architecture Technology	1	6	3	
CET		Computer Upgrade/Repair I	2	3	3	
DFT		CAD II	2 2	3 2	3 3	
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3	
		(or MAT 171/171A)	10	16	16	
Third	Somo	ster (Summer)	10	10	10	
CST	211	Construction Surveying	2	3	3	
001	211	(or SRV 110 Surveying I)	L	J	J	
DFT	153	CAD III	2	3	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
LAR	210	Prin of Landscape Arch.	1	3	2	
			8	9	11	
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)				
ARC	230	Environmental Systems	3	3	4	
DFT	154	Intro to Solid Modeling	2	3	3	
DFT		Customizing CAD Software	2	2	3	
GIS		CAD for GIS	2	2	3	
LAR	230	Prin of Horticulture I	3	3	4	
			12	13	17	

Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)				
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3	
		(or ENG 114 Prof. Research and Reporting)				
DFT	253	CAD Data Management	2	2	3	Engineering
DFT	259	CAD Project	1	4	3	Engineering
MEC	110	Introduction to CAD/CAM	1	2	2	and Applied
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	and Applied
		Technical Elective*	0-3	0-6	1-3	Technology
			10-13	8-14	15-17	reennotogy
<u>Progr</u>	ram To	tals	49-52	60-66	74-76*	

#### \*Includes a minimum of one-three credit hours to be selected from:

ARC 131, ARC 240, ARC 261, ART 121 or ART 171, CET 211, COE 111CA, DFT 170, DFT 189, EGR 115, GIS 111.

## Computer-Aided Drafting Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A50150)

	130/				
			Wee		• ••
			Class	Lab	Credit
<b>F</b>	•		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
		ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
		(or EGR 110 Intro to Engineering Tech)			
ARC	111	Intro to Architecture Technology	1	6	3
EGR	125	Application Software for Technicians	1	2	2
		(or CIS 110, or CIS 111)			
-			2	10	6
		nester (Spring)			
DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3
		Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3
LAR	242	Planning and Environment	2	2	3
			7	5	9
		ster (Summer)			
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3
		Technical Elective*	0-3	0-6	1-3
			6-9	0-6	7-9
		ester (Fall)			
ARC	112	Construction Materials and Methods	3	2	4
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3
		(or MAT 171/171A)			
			5	4	7
Fifth \$	Semes	ter (Spring)			
ARC	113	Residential Architecture Technology	1	6	3
DFT	152	CAD II	<u>2</u> 3	3	3
			3	9	6
Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
DFT	153	CAD III	2	3	3
COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
		(or ENG 114)			
			5	3	6

	Seve	nth Sei	mester (Fall)			
	ARC	230	Environmental Systems	3	3	4
	CST	211	Construction Surveying	2	3	3
<b>F</b>			(or SRV 110)			
Engineering	DFT	251	Customizing CAD Software	2	2	3
and Applied			-	7	8	10
and Applied	Eight	h Seme	ester (Spring)			
Technology	DFT	154	Intro to Solid Modeling	2	3	3
reennotogy	GIS	125	CAD for GIS	2	2	3
	LAR	210	Prin of Landscape Arch.	1	3	2
			-	5	8	8
	Ninth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	DFT	253	CAD Data Management	2	2	3
	LAR	230	Prin of Horticulture I	3	3	4
				5	5	7
	Tenth	Seme	ster (Fall)			
	CET	111	Computer Upgrade/Repair I	2	3	3
	DFT	259	CAD Project	1	4	3
	MEC	110	Introduction to CAD/CAM	1	2	<u>2</u> 8
				4	9	8
	<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	49-52	60-66	74-76*

180

### \*Includes a minimum of one-three credit hours to be selected from:

ARC 131, ARC 240, ARC 261, ART 121 or ART 171, CET 211, COE 111CA, DFT 170, DFT 189, EGR 115, GIS 111.

## Computer-Aided Drafting Technology Certificate (C50150L1)

The purpose of this certificate program is to provide basic computeraided drafting (CAD) skills. Students learn CAD techniques for producing 2D and 3D technical drawings using different CAD software programs. Accurate and efficient use of the computer and software are emphasized.

			Weekly		
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3
DFT	152	CAD II	2	3	3
DFT	153	CAD III	2	3	3
		(or DFT 154 Intro to Solid Modeling)			
DFT	251	Customizing CAD Software	2	2-3	3
		(or GIS 125 CAD for GIS			
		or DFT 189 Emerging Tech. in CAD)			
<u>Certi</u>	ficate 1	lotals	8	11-12	12

# Architectural Drafting Certificate (C5015L2)

The purpose of this certificate program is to provide basic architectural drafting skills. Students will produce residential construction drawings including floor plans, foundation plans, typical wall sections, elevations, and details following standard practices. Topics include drafting practices, 2D CAD software, traditional and sustainable building methods, and building materials.

			vvee			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First	Semes	ter (Fall)				
ARC	111	Intro to Architecture Technology	1	6	3	
DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3	
			3	9	6	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
ARC	112	Construction Materials and Methods	3	2	4	
ARC	113	Residential Architecture Technology	1	6	3	
			4	8	7	
<u>Certil</u>	ficate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	7	17	13	

# **Computer Engineering Technology**

The Computer Engineering Technology curriculum provides the skills required to install, service, and maintain computers, peripherals, networks, and microprocessor and computer controlled equipment. It includes training in both hardware and software, emphasizing operating systems concepts to provide a unified view of computer systems.

Course work includes mathematics, physics, electronics, digital circuits, and programming, with emphasis on the operation, use, and interfacing of memory and devices to the CPU. Additional topics may include communications, networks, operating systems, programming languages, Internet configuration and design, and industrial applications.

Graduates should qualify for employment opportunities in electronics technology, computer service, computer networks, server maintenance, programming, and other areas of knowledge in electronics and computer systems. Graduates may also qualify for certification in electronics, computers, or networks.

## Computer Engineering Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A40160)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	18
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	6
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	21
Other Courses	36
Program Total	75*

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CET, EGR, ELC, ELN, MAT and PHY

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

				Wee	ekly Lab	Credit
	_	_		Class Hrs.	Lad Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
<b>F</b>			ter (Fall)		•	
Engineering	CET	111	Computer Upgrade/Repair I	2	3	3
and Applied	EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering	1	2	2
and Applied	ELC ENG	138 111	DC Circuit Analysis	2 3	3 0	3 3
Technology	MAT	111	Expository Writing Algebra/Trigonometry I	3	2	3
	MAI	121	(or MAT 171/171A)**	2	2	2
	6	nd Con		10	10	14
	CET	211	<b>nester (Spring)</b> Computer Upgrade/Repair II	2	3	3
	EGR	125	Application Software for Technology	2	2	2
	ELC	125		2	2	2
	MAT	122	Algebra/Trigonometry II	2	2	3
	IAI	122	(or MAT 172/172A)**	2	2	J
	HUM		Humanities Elective	3	0	3
	11011		Technical Elective*	3	2	3
				13	12	17
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4
	ELN	237		2	3	3
	ELN	238	Advanced LANs (2nd minimester)	2	3	3
	PHY	131	Physics-Mechanics	3	2	4
			(or PHY 151 College Physics I)**			
				9	14	14
			ester (Fall)	_	_	-
	CSC	143	Object-Oriented Programming	2	3	3
			(or CET 161 Procedural Programming)			-
	ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3
	ELN	133	Digital Electronics	3	3	4 5
	ELN	137	Electrical Devices & Circuits	4 3	3	
			Social/Behavioral Science Elective	<u> </u>	0 12	<u>3</u> 18
	Cifth (		ster (Spring)	14	12	10
	CET	212	Integrated Manufacturing Systems	1	3	2
	ELN	232	Introduction to Microprocessors	3	3	4
	ENG	232 114	Professional Research and Reporting	3	0	4
	ELN	154	Introduction to Data Communications	2	3	3
		174	(or ELN 234 Communication Systems)		J	
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	9	9	12
	<u>Progr</u>	am To	tals	52	55	<u>75*</u>

## \*Technical Elective: a minimum of three credit hours to be selected from:

CET 125, CHM 135, ELC 213, ELC 228, ELN 133A, EGR 285, MAT 151/MAT 151A, MAT 271, COE 112/COE 115.

\*\* Recommended courses for students seeking transfer for bachelor's degree in engineering technology.

## Computer Engineering Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A40160)

(A4	D <b>16</b> 0)				
			We		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
CET	111	Computer Upgrade/Repair I	2	3	3
EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering	1	2	2
ELC	138	5	2	3	3
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3
		(or MAT 171/171A)**		40	
Saca	nd Sor	nester (Spring)	7	10	11
CET	211	Computer Upgrade/Repair II	2	3	3
ELC	139		2	3	3
MAT		Algebra/Trigonometry II	2	2	3
		(or MAT 172/172A)**	-	-	5
			6	8	9
		ster (Summer)			
EGR	125	Application Software for Technology	1	2	2
ENG		Expository Writing	3	0	3
PHY	131		3	2	4
		(or PHY 151 College Physics I)**	7	4	9
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)	1	4	9
ELN	137	Electrical Devices & Circuits	4	3	5
ELN	237	Local Area Networks	2	3	3
			6	6	8
Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
ELN	133	Digital Electronics	3	3	4
ELN	238	Advanced LANs	2	3	3
			5	6	7
		ster (Summer)			
CSC	143	Object Oriented Programming	2	3	3
		(or CET 161 Procedural Programming)	2	•	2
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	<u>3</u> 8	0 3	<u>3</u> 9
Seve	nth So	mester (Fall)	0	э	3
ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4
ELN	154	Introduction to Data Communications	2	3	3
			4	9	7
Eight	h Sem	ester (Spring)			
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3
ELN	232	Introduction to Microprocessors	3	3	4
	-		5	6	7
		ster (Summer)	4	2	2
CET	212	Integrated Manufacturing Systems	1	3	2
ENG	114	Prof. Research and Report Writing Technical Elective*	3	0	3
		rechnical Elective"	<u>3</u> 7	2 5	<u>3</u> 8
<b>D</b>	<b>.</b>	6 L	-		
Prog	ram To	tais	52	55	<u>75*</u>

\*Includes a minimum of three credit hours to be selected from: CET 125, CHM 135, ELC 213, ELC 228, ELN 133A, EGR 285, MAT 151/MAT 151A, MAT 271, COE 112/COE 115.

Engineering

\*\* Recommended courses for students seeking transfer for bachelor's degree in engineering technology.

and Applied

Technology

## Computer Engineering Technology Personal Computer and Network Maintenance Certificate (C40160L1)

This Training program provides the individual the theory and hands-on experience to become a PC specialist capable of performing maintenance and upgrades on all types of personal computer systems. This program combines the theory of computer and network operation with the practical skills necessary for efficient diagnosis and repair work in the field. The program provides the foundation for further study of networks and new computer-based products.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
CET	111	Computer Upgrade/Repair I	2	3	3
CET	125	Voice and Data Cabling	2	3	3
CET	211	Computer Upgrade/Repair II	2	3	3
ELN	237	Local Area Networks	2	3	3
ELN	238	Advanced LAN	2	3	3
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	10	15	<u>15</u>

# **Construction Management Technology**

This curriculum is designed to prepare individuals for careers in the construction management field. Such positions may include project manager, superintendent, estimator, or foreman.

Course work includes safety, planning, scheduling, cost control, productivity, human relations, estimating, and building codes. Students will also gain proficiency in specific construction-related skills.

Graduates should qualify for entry-level positions in the field of construction management.

Construction Management Technology Associate in Applied Science - Evening Schedule (A35190)						
Program Summary Hours						
General Education	15					
English/Communication	6					
Humanities/Fine Arts	3					
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3					
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3					
Core Courses	32-33					
Other Courses	25-26					
Program Total	74					

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ARC, BPR, CIS, CIV, CMT, COE, and SPA

Class         Lab         Clinic         Credit           rst Semester (Fall)         0         2         0         1           CA         115         First-Year Seminar (or EGR 110 Intro to Engineering Tech) Humanities/Fine Arts Elective Technical Elective(s)         0         2         0         3           econd Semester (Spring) Social Science Elective Technical Elective(s)         3         0         0         3           econd Semester (Summer) Technical Elective(s)         1         9         0         4           bird Semester (Fall) NG         11         Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)         2         2         0         3           VG         11         Professional Research and Reporting (or CM 120, or CM 231) Technical Elective(s)         2         0         2         0         3           VG         11         Professional Research and Reporting (or CM 120, or CM 231) Technical Elective(s)         2         6         0         4           VI         Professional Construction MT         1         2         0         2.3           verent Semester (Fall) RC         12         Construction Materials and Methods         3         2         0         4           VI         Professional Construction Supervision (or CIS 111,					Weekly	,	
CA       115       First-Year Seminar (or EGR 110 Intro to Engineering Tech) Humanities/Fine Arts Elective Technical Elective(s)       0       2       0       1         Humanities/Fine Arts Elective Technical Elective(s)       3       0       0       3         econd Semester (Spring)       5       3       0       0       3         Social Science Elective Technical Elective(s)       2       3       0       3         bird Semester (Summer)       1       9       0       4         purth Semester (Fall)       1       9       0       4         purth Semester (Spring)       3       0       0       3         rechnical Elective(s)       1       9       0       4         purth Semester (Spring)       3       0       0       3         rechnical Elective(s)       2       2       0       3         fth Semester (Spring)       3       0       0       3       0       0       3         rechnical Elective(s)       2       6       0       4       4       4       4       4       4       4       5       3       0       0       3       2       0       4       4       4       5       3 </th <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>Class</th> <th>Lab</th> <th>Clinic</th> <th></th>				Class	Lab	Clinic	
(or EGR 110 Intro to Engineering Tech)         3         0         0         3           Technical Elective(s)         2         3         0         3           econd Semester (Spring)         Social Science Elective         3         0         0         3           hird Semester (Summer)         Technical Elective(s)         1         9         0         4           purth Semester (Fall)         Technical Elective(s)         1         9         0         4           purth Semester (Spring)         3         0         0         3         0         0           fth Semester (Spring)         Technical Elective(s)         2         0         6         6           fth Semester (Spring)         7         2         0         6         6         8         0         9           fth Semester (Spring)         Technical Elective(s)         2         6         4         6         8         0         9           fth Semester (Summer)         Estimation/Code Elective         1-3         0-2         0         2-3           fth Semester (Summer)         Estimation/Code Elective         1-3         0         3         0         3         0         3         0         2-3	First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)				
Humanities/Fine Arts Elective       3       0       0       3         Technical Elective(s)       2       3       0       3         econd Semester (Spring)       Social Science Elective       3       0       0       3         bird Semester (Summer)       Technical Elective(s)       1       9       0       4         hird Semester (Fall)       Technical Elective(s)       1       9       0       4         bourth Semester (Fall)       3       0       0       3       0       0       3         VG       11       Expository Writing (or CIM 120, or COM 220)       3       0       0       3       0       0       3         VG       14       Professional Research and Reporting (or CIM 120, or COM 220)       2       6       4       6       8       0       9         VK 114       Professional Construction       1       2       0       2.3       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       3       0       0       2.3<	ACA	115			2	0	1
Technical Elective(s)       2       3       0       3         econd Semester (Spring) Social Science Elective Technical Elective(s)       3       0       0       3         bird Semester (Summer) Technical Elective(s)       1       9       0       4         burth Semester (Fall)       1       9       0       4         NG       11       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)       2       2       0       3         VG       110       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       4         RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods IS 110       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         ixth Semester (Summer)       2       2       0       3       0       0       3         RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods IS 110       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         ighth Semester (Spring)       10-11       4       0       12-13         ighth Semester (Spring)       10-11       4       0       12-13         ighth Semester (Spring)       10       10       1       10       10         Inth Semester (Spring)       10							
5         5         0         7           social Science Elective Technical Elective(s)         3         0         3           hird Semester (Summer) Technical Elective(s)         1         9         0         4           nurth Semester (Fall)         1         9         0         4           NG         11         1         9         0         4           nurth Semester (Fall)         3         0         0         3           NG         11         10         0         4           NG         11         10         0         4           NG         11         10         0         3         0         0         3           Cor ENG 110 Freshman Composition Technical Elective(s)         2         0         3         0         0         3           Cor COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)         2         6         0         4         1         3         0         0         3           RC         112         Construction Materials and Methods         3         2         0         4         1           RC         112         Construction Estimating         1-2         2         0         3							
econd Semester (Spring)         Social Science Elective Technical Elective(s)         3         0         0         3           hird Semester (Summer)         Technical Elective(s)         1         9         0         4           hird Semester (Fall)         3         0         0         3         0         0           NG         11         Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition)         3         0         0         3           Technical Elective(s)         2         2         0         3         0         0         3           MG         11         Professional Research and Reporting (or CM 120, or COM 231)         2         6         0         4           Technical Elective(s)         2         6         0         4         6         8         0         9           ixth Semester (Summer)         Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)         1-3         0-2         0         2-3           ixth Semester (Summer)         1         2         0         2-3         0         3           IX         110         Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)         1-3         0-2         0         2-3           IX         20         Construction Es			Technical Elective(s)				
Social Science Elective Technical Elective(s)         3         0         0         3           hird Semester (Summer) Technical Elective(s)         1         9         0         4           hird Semester (Fall)         1         9         0         4           NG         11         Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)         2         2         0         3           fth Semester (Spring)         2         2         0         3         0         0         3           VG         11         Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)         1         2         0         2         2         0         3           WX         11         Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)         1-3         0-2         0         2-3           eventh Semester (Summer) (May be taken in a previous semester)         1-3         0-2         0         2-3           isth Semester (Sammer)         1-3         0-2         0         2-3           isth Semester (Fall)         3         0         0         3           RC         112         Construction Materials and Methods         3         2         0         4	•			5	5	0	7
Technical Elective(s) $\frac{2}{5}$ $3$ $0$ $3$ hird Semester (Summer) Technical Elective(s) $1$ $9$ $0$ $4$ burth Semester (Fall) $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ NG       11       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s) $2$ $2$ $0$ $4$ MG       11       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s) $2$ $2$ $0$ $3$ fth Semester (Spring) $2$ $2$ $0$ $6$ $8$ $0$ $9$ VG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) $2$ $6$ $0$ $4$ Technical Elective(s) $2$ $6$ $0$ $4$ $6$ $8$ $0$ $9$ ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester) $1-3$ $0-2$ $0$ $2-3$ ighth Semester (Spring) $1-2$ $2$ $0$ $2-3$ $0$ $3$ $0$ $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ $0$ $3$ $0$ $0$ <	Seco	nd Sen					
5       3       0       6         hird Semester (Summer) Technical Elective(s)       1       9       0       4         NG       11       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)       3       0       0       3         MG       11       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)       2       2       0       3         MG       11       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       9         MG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         Extimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         Eventh Semester (Summer) Estimation/Code Elective (Or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       0       3       0       0       3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision 3       0       0       3       0       0       3         If Semester (Spring)       V       230       Construction Estimating 2       2       3       0       3         If M Semester (Spring)       V       230       0       3       0       0<							
hird Semester (Summer) Technical Elective(s)       1       9       0       4         ourth Semester (Fall)       3       0       0       3         NG       11       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)       2       2       0       3         fth Semester (Spring)       2       0       6       6       8       0       9         VG       11       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231)       1       2       0       2       6       4       6       8       0       9       9         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3       2       0       4       6       8       0       9       9         ixth Semester (Fall)       RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       4       6       8       0       9       2       3       0       3       0       0       3       10-11       4       0       12-13       12       12       13       0       0       3       0       3       0       3       0       3       0       3       <			Technical Elective(s)				
Technical Elective(s) $1$ $9$ $0$ $4$ Durth Semester (Fall)       3 $0$ $0$ $3$ NG       11       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s) $2$ $2$ $0$ $3$ fth Semester (Spring)       2 $2$ $0$ $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ PR       130       Blueprint Reading/Construction (or COM 120, or COM 231) $1$ $2$ $0$ $2$ Technical Elective(s) $2$ $6$ $8$ $0$ $9$ ixth Semester (Summer) $2$ $6$ $8$ $0$ $9$ ixth Semester (Summer) $2$ $6$ $8$ $0$ $9$ eventh Semester (Fall) $RC$ $112$ $C$ onstruction Materials and Methods $3$ $2$ $0$ $2$ $RC$ $112$ $C$ onstruction EGR 125) $1$ $1$ $0$ $0$ $3$ $RA$ $120$ $S$ panish for the Workplace* $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ $RA$ $120$ $110$ $11$	Thind	C		5	3	U	6
1       9       0       4         Durth Semester (Fall)       3       0       0       3         NG       111       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)       2       2       0       3         fth Semester (Spring)       2       2       0       6       6       6       7       2       0       6         RNG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       9         NG       14       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       9         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       7       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision MT       3       0       0       3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision MT       3       0       0       3       0       0       3         MT       210       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       3       0       3	inira	2eme		1	0	0	,
burth Semester (Fall)       3       0       0       3         NG       111       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition)       3       0       0       3         Technical Elective(s)       2       2       0       3         fth Semester (Spring)       1       2       0       2         PR       130       Blueprint Reading/Construction (or COM 120, or COM 231)       1       2       0       2         Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       4       4       9         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       7       0       2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       1-2       2       0       2-3         for CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       3       0       0       3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision 3       0       0       3       3       0       3         Ighth Semester (Spring)       V       230			rechnical Elective(s)				
NG       111       Expository Writing (or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)       3       0       0       3         fth Semester (Spring)       2       2       0       3         PR       130       Blueprint Reading/Construction       1       2       0       2         NG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       7-3       0-2       0       2-3         RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       4         IS       100       Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision 3       0       0       3       3       0       3         Ighth Semester (Spring)       IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       0       3         Ighth Semester (Spring)       IV       230       Construction Estimating       3       0	Fourt	h Som	estor (Fall)	•	9	U	4
(or ENG 110 Freshman Composition) Technical Elective(s)       2       0       3         Technical Elective(s)       2       0       3         MG 114 Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       2         NG 114 Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       4         Stimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)         RC 112 Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       2-3       (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)         MT 210 Professional Construction Supervision       3       0       3         ID-11       4       0       3       0       2       2       2       2       2       2       2       0       10          M Cor 120 Principles of				2	0	0	2
Technical Elective(s) $2$ $2$ $0$ $3$ fth Semester (Spring)       F $2$ $0$ $3$ PR       130       Blueprint Reading/Construction $1$ $2$ $0$ $2$ NG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s) $2$ $6$ $0$ $4$ K       Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester) $1-3$ $0-2$ $0$ $2-3$ eventh Semester (Fall)       RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods $3$ $2$ $0$ $4$ IS       110       Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125) $1-3$ $0-2$ $0$ $2-3$ MT       212       Total Safety Performance $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ IV       230       Construction Estimating $2$ $3$ $0$ $3$ IV       230       Construction Estimating $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ IV       230       Construction Estimating $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ IV <td>LING</td> <td>111</td> <td></td> <td>2</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td>2</td>	LING	111		2	0	0	2
5       2       0       6         fth Semester (Spring)       1       2       0       2         NG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       1       2       0       2         NG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       4         6       8       0       9       1       3       0-2       0       2-3         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods 1-2       2       0       4         IS       110       Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-1       4       0       12-13         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision MT 212       3       0       3       3       0       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3       3       0       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       <				2	2	0	2
fith Semester (Spring)         PR       130       Blueprint Reading/Construction       1       2       0       2         NG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       4         ixth Semester (Summer)       2       6       0       4       6       8       0       9         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       4         IS       110       Introduction to Computers       1-2       2       0       2-3         (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       0       0       3       0       0       3         Ighth Semester (Spring)       IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3         IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3       2       0       4         Inth Semester (Summer)       DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1			rechancal riective(s)				
PR       130       Blueprint Reading/Construction       1       2       0       2         NG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       9         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       7-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       1-2       2       0       2-3         for CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         ighth Semester (Spring)       IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3         IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3       3       0       0       3         II1       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1       1       1       3       0       0       3	Fifth 9	Semes	ter (Spring)	J	2	U	U
NG       114       Professional Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       3       0       0       3         ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       112       Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       4         IS       112       Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       2-3         (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       0       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision (Or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3         IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3         IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       0         IV       230       Construction Estimating       3       0       0       3         DE       111       Co-op Work	BPR			1	2	0	2
(or COM 120, or COM 231) Technical Elective(s)       2       6       0       4         ixth Semester (Summer) Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall) RC 112       Construction Materials and Methods IS 110       3       2       0       4         IS 110       Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT 212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         ID-11       4       0       12-13         ighth Semester (Spring)       3       0       0       3         IV 230       Construction Estimating PA 120       2       3       0       3         IDE 111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         Inth Semester (Sammer)       0       3       0       3       0       3         DE 111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         Inth Semester (Fall)       3       0       0       3       0       3         CC 120       Principles of Accounting I       3       0       0       3       0       0       3<	ENG						
Technical Elective(s) $2$ $6$ $0$ $4$ ixth Semester (Summer)       Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester) $1-3$ $0-2$ $0$ $2-3$ eventh Semester (Fall) $1-2$ $2$ $0$ $2-3$ for CIS 111, or EGR 125) $1-2$ $2$ $0$ $2-3$ MT 210       Professional Construction Supervision $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ ighth Semester (Spring) $1-2$ $3$ $0$ $3$ $0$ $3$ IV       230       Construction Estimating $2$ $3$ $0$ $3$ inth Semester (Summer) $0$ $0$ $10$ $1$ $0$ $0$ DE       111       Co-op Work Experience $0$ $0$ $10$ $1$ oth Semester (Fall) $3$ $2$ $0$ $3$ $0$ <	1110			2	Ũ	Ũ	5
6         8         0         9           ixth Semester (Summer)         Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)         1-3         0-2         0         2-3           eventh Semester (Fall)         RC         112         Construction Materials and Methods         3         2         0         4           IS         110         Introduction to Computers         1-2         2         0         2-3           (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)         0         2         3         0         0         3           MT         210         Professional Construction Supervision (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)         3         0         0         3           MT         210         Professional Construction Supervision MT         3         0         0         3           MT         210         Professional Construction Supervision MT         3         0         0         3           Ighth Semester (Spring)         IV         230         Construction Estimating PA         120         Spanish for the Workplace*         3         0         0         3           Inth Semester (Fall)         I         I         I         I         I         I         I         I           CC         12				2	6	0	4
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$							
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)				
(May be taken in a previous semester)         I-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)       3       2       0       4         IS       110       Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       3       0       0       3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         ighth Semester (Spring)       IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3         IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3       3       0       0       3         Inth Semester (Summer)       DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         OC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       3       0				1-3	0-2	0	2-3
1-3       0-2       0       2-3         eventh Semester (Fall)         RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       4         IS       110       Introduction to Computers       1-2       2       0       2-3         (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       0       3       0       0       3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       10       1         eventh Semester (Summer)       DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         eventh Semester (Fall)       CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3							
RC       112       Construction Materials and Methods       3       2       0       4         IS       110       Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision MT       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         MT       210       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3         DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall)       3       0       0       3       3       0       0         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling (May be taken in a previous semester)       9       2				1-3	0-2	0	2-3
IS       110       Introduction to Computers (or CIS 111, or EGR 125)       1-2       2       0       2-3         MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision MT 212       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       10-11       4       0       12-13         ighth Semester (Spring)       IV       230       Construction Estimating       2       3       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3         DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall)       Image: Stimation/Code Elective       3       0       0       3         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       3<	Seve	nth Se	mester (Fall)				
(or CIS 111, or EGR 125)           MT         210         Professional Construction Supervision         3         0         0         3           MT         212         Total Safety Performance         3         0         0         3           MT         212         Total Safety Performance         10-11         4         0         12-13           ighth Semester (Spring)         IV         230         Construction Estimating         2         3         0         3           PA         120         Spanish for the Workplace*         3         0         0         3           DE         111         Co-op Work Experience         0         0         10         1           enth Semester (Fall)         Image: Stimation/Code Elective         3         0         0         3           CC         120         Principles of Accounting I         3         2         0         4           MT         214         Planning and Scheduling         3         0         0         3           MT         216         Costs and Productivity         3         0         0         3           MT         216         Costs and Productivity         3         0	ARC	112	Construction Materials and Methods	3	2	0	4
MT       210       Professional Construction Supervision       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       3       0       0       3         MT       212       Total Safety Performance       10-11       4       0       12-13         ighth Semester (Spring)       0       2       3       0       3       3       0       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3       6         inth Semester (Summer)       0       10       1       10       0       10       1         OE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall)       0       0       10       1       10       0       3         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	1-2	2	0	2-3
MT       212       Total Safety Performance $3$ $0$ $3$ ighth Semester (Spring)       ID-11 $4$ $0$ $12-13$ ighth Semester (Spring)       Z $3$ $0$ $3$ IV       230       Construction Estimating $2$ $3$ $0$ $3$ PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace* $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ DE       111       Co-op Work Experience $0$ $0$ $10$ $1$ OE       111       Co-op Work Experience $0$ $0$ $10$ $1$ enth Semester (Fall) $CC$ $120$ Principles of Accounting I $3$ $2$ $0$ $4$ MT $214$ Planning and Scheduling $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ MT $216$ Costs and Productivity $3$ $0$ $0$ $3$ MT $216$ Costs and Productivity $3$ $0$ $3$ $0$ $3$ MT $216$ Costs and Productivity $3$ $0$ $3$ $0$							
10-114012-13ighth Semester (Spring)2303PA120Spanish for the Workplace* $3$ 003PA120Spanish for the Workplace* $3$ 003DE111Co-op Work Experience $0$ 0101OE111Co-op Work Experience $0$ 0101enth Semester (Fall)01011CC120Principles of Accounting I3204MT214Planning and Scheduling Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)3003MT216Costs and Productivity30033103MT218Human Relations Issues (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)3003303 <b>82098209910</b>	CMT						
Aighth Semester (Spring)       2       3       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3         PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3         Inth Semester (Summer)       0       10       1       10       0       10       1         OE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1       1         Path Semester (Fall)       0       0       10       1 <td>СМТ</td> <td>212</td> <td>Total Safety Performance</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	СМТ	212	Total Safety Performance				
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			<i>i</i> <b>-</b>	10-11	4	0	12-13
PA       120       Spanish for the Workplace*       3       0       0       3         inth Semester (Summer) $0E$ 111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall) $0$ 0       10       1         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       3       0       0       3         8       2       0       9       2       0       3					-	-	_
5       3       0       6         inth Semester (Summer)       0       0       10       1         DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall)       0       0       10       1       1       1       1         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3       0       0       3         Estimation/Code Elective       3       0       0       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3       3       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3       3       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3       3       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models**       2       2       0       3       3       0       0       3         (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       8       2       0 <td< td=""><td>CIV</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	CIV						
inth Semester (Summer)       0       0       10       1         DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall)       3       2       0       4         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3       0       0       3         Estimation/Code Elective       3       0       0       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3       3       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3       3       0       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models**       2       2       0       3       3       0       0       3         (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       8       2       0       9       2       0       9	SPA	120	Spanish for the Workplace*				
DE       111       Co-op Work Experience       0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall)       0       0       10       1         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3       0       0       3         Estimation/Code Elective       3       0       0       3         (May be taken in a previous semester)       9       2       0       10         Ieventh Semester (Spring)       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models**       2       2       0       3         (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       8       2       0       9       9	NI:4!	C	ator (Cummon)	5	3	U	6
0       0       10       1         enth Semester (Fall)       3       2       0       4         CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       3         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3       0       0       3         Estimation/Code Elective       3       0       0       3         (May be taken in a previous semester)       9       2       0       10         leventh Semester (Spring)       9       2       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models**       2       2       0       3         (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       8       2       0       9				0	^	10	1
anth Semester (Fall)CC120Principles of Accounting I3204MT214Planning and Scheduling3003Estimation/Code Elective3003(May be taken in a previous semester)92010Ieventh Semester (Spring)3003MT216Costs and Productivity3003MT218Human Relations Issues3003AT115Mathematical Models**2203(or MAT 121, or PHY 121)8209	COE	111	co-ob more exherience				
CC       120       Principles of Accounting I       3       2       0       4         MT       214       Planning and Scheduling       3       0       0       3         Estimation/Code Elective       3       0       0       3         (May be taken in a previous semester)       9       2       0       10         Ieventh Semester (Spring)       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models**       2       2       0       3         (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       8       2       0       9	Tonth	Some	stor (Fall)	U	U	10	I
MT       214       Planning and Scheduling Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester)       3       0       0       3         Interventh Semester (Spring)       9       2       0       10         Interventh Semester (Spring)       3       0       0       3         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models** (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       2       0       3         8       2       0       9	ACC			2	2	Δ	λ.
Estimation/Code Elective (May be taken in a previous semester) 9 2 0 10 NT 216 Costs and Productivity MT 218 Human Relations Issues AT 115 Mathematical Models** (or MAT 121, or PHY 121) 8 2 0 9	CMT						
(May be taken in a previous semester) <b>9 2 0 10</b> <b>Ieventh Semester (Spring)</b> MT 216 Costs and Productivity 3 <b>0 0</b> 3 MT 218 Human Relations Issues 3 <b>0 0</b> 3 AT 115 Mathematical Models** 2 2 <b>0</b> 3 (or MAT 121, or PHY 121) <b>8 2 0 9</b>	0111	214					
leventh Semester (Spring)       9       2       0       10         MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models**       2       2       0       3         (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       8       2       0       9				د	U	0	C
leventh Semester (Spring)MT216Costs and Productivity3003MT218Human Relations Issues3003AT115Mathematical Models**2203(or MAT 121, or PHY 121)8209			(May be taken in a previous semester)	9	2	0	10
MT       216       Costs and Productivity       3       0       0       3         MT       218       Human Relations Issues       3       0       0       3         AT       115       Mathematical Models** (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)       2       2       0       3	Flovo	nth So	mostor (Spring)	3	2	U	10
MT 218 Human Relations Issues 3 0 0 3 AT 115 Mathematical Models** 2 2 0 3 (or MAT 121, or PHY 121) 8 2 0 9	CMT			2	0	0	2
AT         115         Mathematical Models** (or MAT 121, or PHY 121)         2         2         0         3           8         2         0         9	CMT						
(or MAT 121, or PHY 121) <b>8 2 0 9</b>	MAT						
8 2 0 9	1.141	110		4	2	0	J
			(01 PAL 121, 01 1111 121)	8	2	n	Q
10 JJ-JU JU-40 10 /Z-/4	Progr	ram To	als				
	riogi	um 10		JJ-JU	30-40	10	12-14

- \* Students who meet the requirements may substitute SPA 111 for SPA 120 with department chair approval.
- \*\* Students who meet the requirements may substitute MAT 171/171A or MAT 151/151A for the math requirement.

Engineering and Applied

	Estimation/Code Electives:							
Technology	Select one course from:							
	AHR	210	Residential Building Code		1	2	2	
	CAR	114	Residential Building Codes		3	0	3	
	ARC	131	Building Codes		2	2	3	
	ELC	118	National Electrical Code		1	2	2	
	AND one course from:							
	CAR	115	Residential Planning/Estimating		3	0	3	

### **Technical Electives:**

At least 17 Semester Hours Credit selected from one of the following areas of specialization (Unless approved by the department chairperson, students can select courses from only one specialty area):

- AHR 110, AHR 112, AHR 113, AHR 114, AHR 115, AHR 120, AHR 125, AHR 130

- CAR 111, CAR 112, CAR 113
- EGR 115, CIV 110, CIV 125, CIV 211, SRV 110
- ELC 112 or ELC 113, ELC 115, ELC 117, ELC 118, ELC 128, ELC 132, ELC 213, ELC 111
- WLD 111, WLD 112, WLD 115, WLD 116, WLD 141

Except for Electrical/Electronics, Technical and Estimation/Code Electives may be completed in either the day or evening. Currently, courses with the CMT prefix are scheduled as evening classes.

Additional electives may be accepted from Industrial Construction Technology, Industrial Systems Technology, Masonry, and Plumbing programs taken at other institutions in the North Carolina Community College System.

## Construction Management Technology Certificate - Evening Schedule (C35190L1)

The Construction Management Technology certificate is designed for the skilled tradesman who is experienced in the construction industry and has the desire to advance to construction management. Recent high school graduates will also be accepted.

	-		Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
BPR	130	Blueprint Reading/Construction	1	2	2
CMT	210	Professional Construction Supervision	3	0	3
CMT	212	Total Safety Performance	3	0	3
CMT	214	Planning and Scheduling	3	0	3
CMT	216	Costs and Productivity	3	0	3
CMT	218	Human Relations Issues	3	0	3
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	16	2	17

# **Electrical/Electronics Technology**

The Electrical/Electronics Technology curriculum is designed to provide training for persons interested in the installation and maintenance of electrical/electronic systems found in residential, commercial and industrial facilities.

Training, most of which is hands-on, includes such topics as AC/DC theory, basic wiring practices, digital electronics, programmable logic controllers, industrial motor controls, the National Electric Code, and other subjects as local needs require.

Graduates should qualify for a variety of jobs in the electrical/electronics field as an on-the-job trainee or apprentice, assisting in the layout, installation, and maintenance of electrical/electronic systems.

## Electrical/Electronics Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A35220)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	18
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	6
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	21
Other Courses	33
Program Total	72

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: COE, EGR, ELC, and ELN

	,		Wee	ekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First	Semest	er (Fall)				
EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering Tech.	1	2	2	
ELC	112AB	DC/AC Electricity	2	3	3	
		(or ELC 138 DC Circuit Analysis)				
ELC	113	Basic Wiring I	2	6	4	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
		(or ENG 110 Freshman Composition)				
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry	2	2	3	
			10	13	15	
Seco	ond Sem	ester (Spring)				
EGR	125	Application Software for Tech	1	2	2	
ELC	112BB	DC/AC Electricity	1	3	2	
		(or ELC 139 AC Circuit Analysis)				
ELC	115	Industrial Wiring	2	6	4	
ELN	152	-	1	3	2	
MAT	122	Algebra/Trigonometry II	2	2	3	
		(or Nat Science/Mathematics Elective)				
			7	16	13	
Third	l Semes	ter (Summer)				
ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4	
PHY	131	Physics-Mechanics	3	2	4	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	
			11	8	14	

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

	Fourth Semester (Fall)					
	ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3
	ELN	133	Digital Electronics	3	3	4
Engineering	ELN	137	Electronic Devices & Circuits	4	3	5
Engineering	ENG	114	Prof Research and Report Writing	3	0	3
and Applied			(or COM 120, or COM 231)			
and Applied				12	9	15
Technology	Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	ELC	118	National Electrical Code	1	2	2
	ELC	213	Instrumentation	3	2	4
	ELC	228	PLC Applications	2	6	4
	ELC	229	Application Project	1	3	2
			(or COE 112 Co-op Work Experience I)			
	HYD	110	Hydraulics/Pneumatics	2	2	3
				9	15	15
	<u>Progr</u>	am To	tals	49	61	72

## Electrical/Electronics Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A35220) Weekly

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First	Semest	er (Fall)			
EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering Tech.	1	2	2
ELC	112AB	DC/AC Electricity	2	3	3
		(or ELC 138 DC Circuit Analysis)			
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3
			5	7	8
Seco	nd Sem	ester (Spring)			
		DC/AC Electricity	1	3	2
		(or ELC 139 AC Circuit Analysis)			
ELN	152	Fabrication Techniques	1	3	2
MAT	122	-	2	2	3
		(or Nat Science/Mathematics Elective)			
			4	8	7
Third	l Semes	ter (Summer)			
EGR			1	2	2
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3
		(or ENG 110 Freshman Composition)			
PHY	131	Physics-Mechanics	<u>3</u> 7	2	4
		-	7	4	9
Fourt	th Seme	ster (Fall)			
ELC	113	Basic Wiring I	2	6	4
ELN	137	Electronic Devices & Circuits	4	3	5
			6	9	9
Fifth	Semest	er (Spring)			
ELC	115	Industrial Wiring	2	6	4
ELN	133	Digital Electronics	_3	3	4
		5	5	9	8
Sixth	I Semes	ter (Summer)			
ELC	118	National Electrical Code	1	2	2
ELC	213	Instrumentation	3	2	4
		Social Science Elective	_3	0	3
			7	4	9

Seve	nth Se	mester (Fall)				
ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4	
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	Engineering
			7	9	10	Engineering
Eight	Seme	ster (Spring)				and Applied
ELC	228	PLC Applications	2	6	4	and Applied
HYD	110	Hydraulics/Pneumatics	2	2	3	Technology
			4	8	7	reennotogy
Ninth	Seme	ster (Summer)				
ELC	229	Application Project	1	3	2	
		(or COE 112 Co-op Work Experience I)				
ENG	114	Prof. Research and Report Writing	3	0	3	
		(or COM 120, or COM 231)				
			4	3	5	
Progr	am To	tals	49	61	72	

## Electrical/Electronics Technology Diploma - Evening Schedule (D35220)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	6
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Core Courses	13
Other Courses	17
Program Total	36

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: EGR, ELC and ELN

coun	beb req						
			Weekly Class Lab Cre				
					Credit		
-	•		Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.		
		ter (Fall)		_			
ELC	112AE	B DC/AC Electricity	2	3	3		
		(or ELC 138 DC Circuit Analysis)					
MAT	101	Applied Mathematics I	2	2	3		
		(or MAT 121 Algebra/Trigonometry*)					
			4	5	6		
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)					
ELC	112BB	DC/AC Electricity	1	3	2		
		(or ELC 139 AC Circuit Analysis)					
ELN	152	Fabrication Techniques	1	3	2		
		-	2	6	4		
Third	Semes	ster (Summer)					
EGR	125	Application Software for Tech	1	2	2		
ENG	102	Applied Communications II	3	0	3		
		(or ENG 110 or ENG 111*)					
			4	2	5		
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)					
		Basic Wiring I	2	6	4		
ELC		Motors and Controls	2	6	4		
			4	12	8		
Fifth 3	Semes	ter (Spring)					
		Industrial Wiring	2	6	4		
ELC		Introduction to PLC	2	3	3		
			4	9	<u>3</u> 7		
			-	-			

	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	ELC	118	National Electrical Code	1	2	2
	ELC	213	Instrumentation	3	2	4
Engineering				4	4	6
Linginicering	<u>Prog</u>	ram To	tals	22	38	<u>36</u>

and Applied

unu Apptict

Technology

Students wishing to continue into the A.A.S. degree program should take these courses.

## Electrical/Electronics Technology Electrical Wiring Certificate (C35220L1)

The Electrical Wiring Certificate program teaches the student the concepts and skills needed to install and repair residential, commercial, and industrial wiring systems. Preparation for State and local licenses are achieved through laboratory and classroom studies that focus on the National Electrical Code.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
ELC	112	DC/AC Electricity	3	6	5
ELC	113	Basic Wiring I	2	6	4
ELC	115	Industrial Wiring	2	6	4
Certificate Totals 7 18			13		

## Electrical/Electronics Technology Instrumentation and Control Certificate (C35220L2)

The Instrumentation and Control Certificate program teaches the student the concepts and skills needed to program, install, calibrate and service systems that acquire and record industrial and environmental data.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3
ELC	138	DC Circuit Analysis	2	3	3
ELC	139	AC Circuit Analysis	2	3	3
ELC	213	Instrumentation	3	2	4
Certificate Totals 9 11				13	

# **Electronics Engineering Technology**

The Electronics Engineering Technology curriculum prepares individuals to become technicians who design, build, install, test, troubleshoot, repair, and modify developmental and production electronic components, equipment, and systems such as industrial/computer controls, manufacturing systems, communication systems, and power electronic systems.

A broad-based core of courses, including basic electricity, solid-state fundamentals, digital concepts, and microprocessors, ensures the student will develop the skills necessary to perform entry-level tasks. Emphasis is placed on developing the student's ability to analyze and troubleshoot electronic systems.

Graduates should qualify for employment as engineering assistants or electronic technicians with job titles such as electronics engineering technician, field service technician, maintenance technician, electronic tester, electronic systems integrator, bench technician, and production control technician.

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

## Electronics Engineering Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A40200)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	18
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	6
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	18
Other Courses	35
Program Total	71

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: COE, ELC, and ELN

			Weekly			
			Class		Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
		ter (Fall)				
CET	111	Computer Upgrade/Repair I	2	3	3	
ELC	138	DC Circuit Analysis	2	3	3	
EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering Tech.	1	2	2	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3	
		(or MAT171/171A**)				
			10	10	14	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3	
EGR	125	Application Software for Technicians	1	2	2	
ELC	139	AC Circuit Analysis	2	3	3	
ELN	152	Fabrication Techniques	1	3	2	
MAT	122	Algebra/Trigonometry II	2	2	3	
		(or MAT172/172A**)				
			8	13	13	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4	
PHY	131	Physics-Mechanics	3	2	4	
		(or PHY 151 College Physics I**)				
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	
			11	8	14	
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)				
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3	
ELN	137	Electronic Devices & Circuits	4	3	5	
ELN	133	Digital Electronics	3	3	4	
ENG	114	Prof. Research and Report Writing	3	0	3	
			12	9	15	

	Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	ELN	232	Introduction to Microprocessors	3	3	4
	ELN	234	Communications Systems	3	3	4
<b>F</b>	ELN	133A	Digital Electronics Lab	0	3	1
Engineering				6	9	9
and Applied	<u>Prog</u>	ram Tot	als	47	46	71*

- Technology **\*A minimum of six hours of major hours to be selected from:** CET 125, CSC 143, CET 211, CET 212, CHM 135, EGR 285, ELC 213, ELC 228, ELC 229, ELN 237, MAT 151/MAT 151A, MAT 271, PHY 152, COE 112/COE 115.
  - \*\* Recommended courses for students seeking transfer for bachelor's degree in engineering technology.

## Electronics Engineering Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A40200)

(7110	,2007		Wee Class Hrs.	Credit Hrs.		
First S	Semest	ter (Fall)				
EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering Tech.	1	2	2	
ELC	138	DC Circuit Analysis	2	3	3	
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3	
		(or MAT 171/171A**)	5	7	8	
<b>C</b>		(Gruina)	5	1	ð	
		nester (Spring)				
ELC	139		2	3	3	
		Fabrication Techniques	1	3	2	
MAT	122		2	2	3	
		(or MAT 172/172A**)				
	_		5	8	8	
		ster (Summer)				
CET	111	Computer Upgrade/Repair I	2	3	3	
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	<u>3</u> 6	
			5	3	6	
		ester (Fall)				
ELN	137	Electronic Devices & Circuits	4	3	5	
PHY	131	5	3	2	4	
		(or PHY 151 College Physics I**)				
			7	5	9	
Fifth S	Semest	ter (Spring)				
DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3	
EGR	125	Application Software for Technicians	1	2	2	
ELN	133	Digital Electronics	3	3	4	
			6	8	9	
Sixth	Semes	ster (Summer)				
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	
ELN	133A	Digital Electronics Lab	0	3	1	
			3	3	4	
Sever	nth Ser	nester (Fall)				
--------------	---------	----------------------------------	----	----	-----	-------------
ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4	
ELN	234	Communication Systems	3	3	4	
			5	9	8	Engineering
Eight	h Seme	ester (Spring)				Engineering
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3	and Applied
ELN	232	Introduction to Microprocessors	3	3	4	
			5	6	7	Technology
Ninth	Seme	ster (Summer)				reennotogy
ENG	114	Prof Research and Report Writing	3	0	3	
		Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
			6	0	6	
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	als	47	46	71*	

### \*A minimum of six hours of major hours to be selected from:

CET 125, CSC 143, CET 211, CET 212, CHM 135, EGR 285, ELC 213, ELC 228, ELC 229, ELN 237, MAT 151/MAT 151A, MAT 271, PHY 152, COE 112/COE 115.

\*\* Recommended courses for students seeking transfer for bachelor's degree in engineering technology.

## Heavy Equipment and Transport <u>Technology (Diesel)</u>

The Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology curriculum is designed to prepare individuals with the knowledge and skills needed to service, troubleshoot, and repair medium and heavy duty vehicles.

The course work includes the purpose, construction features, and principles of operation of medium and heavy duty vehicles.

Graduates of the curriculum should qualify for entry level employment opportunities in a dealership, fleet shop, or independent garage as a technician. Graduates that have met the work experience requirement should also be prepared to take the ASE certification exam.

## Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology Diploma (D60240)

s
7
3
4
3
6
6

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: HET

				Wee Class Hrs.	ekly Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
<b>F</b>	First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
Engineering	ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
and Applied	HET	110	Engines	3	9	6
and Applied	HET	118	Mechanical Orientation	2	0	2
Technology	HET	125	Preventative Maintenance	1	3	2
reennotogy	HYD	112	Hydraulics Medium/Heavy Duty	1	2	2
	PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	4
			(or MAT 121 Algebra/Trigonometry I)			
				10	18	17
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	ENG	102	Applied Communications II*	3	0	3
			(or ENG 110, or ENG 111)			
	CIS	110	Introduction to Computers	2	2	3
	HET	112	Diesel Electrical System	3	6	5
	HET	115	Electronic Engines	2	3	5 3 3
	HET	119	Mechanical Transmissions	2	2	
	WLD	112	Basic Welding Processes	1	3	2
				13	16	19
		Seme	ster (Summer)			
	HET	116	A/C/Diesel Equipment	1	2	2
	HET	231	5 5 5	1	3	2
	HET	233	Suspension and Steering	2	4	4
	MAC	118	Machine Shop Basics	1	3	2
				5	12	10
	<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	28	46	46

The Associate in Applied Science Degree program may be taken in the evening upon completion of the day Diploma program.

\* Students intending to complete an associate's degree should take either ENG 110 or ENG 111.

## Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology Associate in Applied Science - Evening Schedule (A60240)

### (Evening Only Program)

To be taken after completion of Diploma (day) program

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	16
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	4
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	13
Other Courses	37
Program Total	66

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: COE and HET

Class Lab Clinic Credit Hrs. Hrs. Hrs. Hrs.	neering
	neerina
Daytime HEATT Diploma 46	
Fourth Semester (Fall) and A	Applied
COE 112 Co-op Work Experience I 0 0 20 2 Tech	nology
HET 114A Powertrains 2 3 0 3	55
Social/Behavioral Science Elective <u>3 0 0 3</u>	
5 3 20 8	
Fifth Semester (Spring)	
COE 122 Co-op Work Experience II 0 0 20 2	
Communications Elective* 3 0 0 3	
HET 114B Powertrains 1 3 0 2	
HET 128 Medium/Heavy Duty Tune-Up 1 2 0 2	
Humanities/Fine Arts Elective <u>3 0 0 3</u>	
8 5 20 12	
Program Totals 40 54 40 66	

### \*Select one course from:

ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting
СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication
СОМ	231	Public Speaking

## Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology Certificate (C60240L1)

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
HET	110	Engines	3	9	6
HET	118	Mechanical Orientation	2	0	2
HET	125	Preventative Maintenance	1	3	2
HET	112	Diesel Electrical Systems	3	6	5
HET	231	Med/Heavy Brake Systems (or HET 119 Mechanical Transmissions)	1	3	2
Certificate Totals 10 21				17	

## Industrial Systems Technology

The Industrial Systems Technology curriculum is designed to prepare or upgrade individuals to safely service, maintain, repair, or install equipment. Instruction includes theory and skill training needed for inspecting, testing, troubleshooting, and diagnosing industrial systems.

Students will learn multi-craft technical skills in blueprint reading, mechanical systems maintenance, electricity, hydraulics/pneumatics, welding, machining or fabrication, and includes various diagnostic and repair procedures. Practical application in these industrial systems will be emphasized and additional advanced course work may be offered. Engineering Upon completion of this curriculum, graduates should be able to individually, or with a team, safely install, inspect, diagnose, repair, and maintain industrial process and support equipment. Students will also be encouraged to develop their skills as life-long learners.

## and Applied

Technology

## Industrial Systems Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A50240)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	16
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	4
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	18
Other Courses	35
Program Total	69

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: AHR, ATR, BPR, DFT, EGR, ELC, HYD, ISC, MAC, MEC, MNT and WLD

	- ,		Wee Class Hrs.	ekly Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
AHR	112	Heating Technology	2	4	4
AHR	120	HVACR Maintenance (or AHR 170)	1	3	2
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading	1	2	2
EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering Tech.	1	2	2
ELC	111	Introduction to Electricity	2	2	3
MNT	110	Intro to Maintenance Procedures	1	3	2
			8	16	15
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
EGR	125	App. Software for Technicians	1	2	2
ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3
		(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)			
MEC	111	Machining Processing I	1	4	3
		(or MAC 111 Machining Technology I)			
MNT	111	Maintenance Practices	2	2	3
WLD	112	Basic Welding Processes	1	3	2
		·	8	11	13
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
BPR	135	Schematics and Diagrams	2	0	2
ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4
WLD	212	Inert Gas Welding	1	3	2
		-	5	9	8
Fourt	h Semo	ester (Fall)			
DFT	119	Basic CAD	1	2	2
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3
ISC	121	Environmental Health and Safety	3	0	3
		Major Elective*	0	0	3
		Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3
PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	4
		(or PHY 110/110A, or CHM 121/121A)			
		· · · · ·	12	7	18

Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)				
ATR	112	Introduction to Automation	2	3	3	
СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3	
		(or COM 120, or ENG 114)				Engineering
HYD	110	Hydraulics and Pneumatics	2	3	3	Engineering
		Major Elective*	0	0	3	and Applied
		Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	_3	0	3	and Applied
			10	6	15	Technology
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	43	49	<u>69</u>	
*Maj	or Elec	tives:				
Selec	ct 6 cre	dit hours from:				
COE	113	Co-Op Work Experience I	0	30	3	
ELC	113	Basic Wiring I	2	6	4	
HET	118	Mechanical Orientation	2	0	2	
HET	125	Preventative Maintenance	1	3	2	
MEC	130	Mechanisms	2	2	3	
MEC	180	Engineering Materials	2	3	3	

## Industrial Systems Technology

# Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A50240)

1430	240/				
			Wee	ekly	
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
EGR	110	Introduction to Engineering Tech.	1	2	3
ELC	111	Introduction to Electricity	2	2	3
MNT	110	Intro to Maintenance Procedures	1		
			4	3 7	<u>2</u> 7
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ATR	112	Intro to Automation	2	3	3
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading	1	3	2
WLD	112	Basic Welding Processes	1	3	
	112	Dusie weiting Processes	4	9	<u>2</u> 7
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)		Ũ	•
BPR	135	Schematics and Diagrams	2	0	2
ENG	110	Freshman Composition	2	0	2
LING	110	(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)	J	0	J
MNT	111	Maintenance Practices	n	2	n
IMIN I	111	Maintenance Flactices	<u>2</u> 7	2 2	<u>3</u> 8
<b>F</b> actorial	. C		1	Z	Ö
		ester (Fall)	0	6	,
ELC	117	Motors and Controls	2	6	4
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	<u>2</u> 4	3	<u>3</u>
	_		4	9	1
		ter (Spring)			
EGR	125	Application Software for Technicians	1	2	2
ISC	121	Environmental Health & Safety	3	0	3
WLD	212	Inert Gas Welding	1	3	2 7
			7	5	7
Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
DFT	119	Basic CAD	1	2	2
PHY	121	Applied Physics I	3	2	4
		(or PHY 110/110A, or CHM 121/121A)			
			4	4	6

	Seve	nth Sei	mester (Fall)			
	AHR	112	Heating Technology	2	4	4
	COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
Engineering			(or COM 120, or ENG 114)			
Engineering			Major Elective*	0	0	3
and Applied				5	4	10
			ester(Spring)			
Technology	AHR	120	HVACR Maintenance (or AHR 170)	1	3	2
	MEC	111	Machining Processing I	1	4	3
			(or MAC 111 Machining Technology I)			
			Major Elective*	<u>0</u> 4	0	<u>3</u> 8
				4	7	8
			ster(Summer)			
	HYD	110	Hydraulics and Pneumatics	2	3	3
			Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3
			Social/Behavioral Science Elective	<u>3</u> 8	0	<u>3</u> 9
				8	3	9
	<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	43	49	69
	-	or Elec				
			courses from:			
	COE	113	Co-Op Work Experience I	0	30	3
	ELC		Basic Wiring I	2	6	4
	HET		Mechanical Orientation	2	0	2
	HET		Preventative Maintenance	1	3	2
	MET		Mechanisms	2 2	2 3	3 3
	MEC	180	Engineering Materials	2	3	3

## Industrial Systems Technology Basic Maintenance Certificate (C50240L1)

The Industrial Systems Basic Maintenance program teaches the student the concepts and skills needed to service and repair various types of mechanical equipment.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading	1115.	2	2
DLK	111	bluepiille Reaulig	1	2	2
HYD	110	Hydraulics and Pneumatics	2	3	3
ISC	121	Environmental Health & Safety	3	0	3
ELC	111	Intro to Electricity	2	2	3
MNT	110	Intro to Maintenance Procedures	1	3	2
WLD	112	Basic Welding Processes	1	3	2
Certificate Totals			10	13	<u>15</u>

## Industrial Systems Technology Metal Fabrication Certificate (C50240L2)

The Industrial Systems Metal Fabrication program teaches the student the concepts and skills needed to fabricate simple fixtures and equipment.

			Wee	and Applied		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	Technology
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading	1	2	2	
ISC	121	Environmental Health & Safety	3	0	3	
MEC	111	Machine Processes I (or MAC 111 Machining Technology I)	1	4	3	
WLD	112	Basic Welding Processes	1	3	2	
WLD	212	Inert Gas Welding	1	3	2	
Certificate Totals			7	12	12	

## **Machining Technology**

The Machining Technology curriculum is designed to develop skills in the theory and safe use of hand tools, power machinery, computerized equipment and sophisticated precision inspection instruments.

Students will learn to interpret blueprints, set up manual and CNC machines, perform basic and advanced machining operations and make decisions to ensure that work quality is maintained.

Employment opportunities for machining technicians exist in manufacturing industries, public institutions, governmental agencies and in a wide range of specialty machining job shops.

## Machining Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A50300)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	26
Other Courses	31-35
Program Total	72-76

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BPR, MAC, MEC, and WLD

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First \$	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading I	1	2	2
MAC	111	Machining Technology I	2	12	6
MAC	121	Introduction to CNC	2	0	2
MAC	151	Machining Calculations	1	2	2
SOC	215	Group Processes	3	0	3
			9	18	16

200						
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	BPR	121	Blueprint Reading II	1	2	2
	СОМ	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
			(or COM 120 Interpersonal Communication)			
Engineering	ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3
	2110	110	(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)	5	Ū	5
and Applied	MAC	112	Machining Technology II	2	12	6
		122	CNC Turning	1	3	2
Technology	MAC	122	CNC Milling	1	3	2
	MAC	124	CNC Mitting	11	 20	<u> </u>
	Thind	C			20	10
			ster (Summer)	0	10	6
	MAC	113	Machining Technology III	2	12	6
	MAC	152	Advanced Machining Calculations	1	2	2
	_			3	14	8
			ester (Fall)			
	MAC	226	CNC EDM Machining	1	3	2
	MEC	231	CAM I	1	4	3
	MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry	2	2	3
			(or PHY 122 Applied Physics II)			
			Humanities Elective	<u>3</u> 7	0	3
				7	9	11
	Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)			
			Advanced CNC Milling	1	3	2
	MAC			1	3	2
	MAC	245		2	6	4
	MEC	232	CAM II	1	4	3
			Technical Elective*	1-3	3-9	2-6
				8	25	13-17
	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)	-		
	MAC		Jigs and Fixtures I	2	6	4
	MAC	247	Production Tooling	2	0	2
	11110	247	Troudectori rootting	4	6	6
	_	_			•	•
	<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	40-42	86-92	<u>72-76</u>
	*Tech	nical	Elective:			
			course from:			
		112	Basic Welding Processes	1	3	2
	MAC		Adv Four/Five-Axis Machin	3	9	6
	MAC	228	Advanced CNC Processes	2	3	3
	MAC	231	CNC Graphics Prog: Turning	4	3	3
	MAG	231	one oraphics rivy. Infinity	4	2	2

## **Machining Technology**

# Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A50300)

	Weekly			
	Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
First Semester (Fall)				
BPR 111 Blueprint Reading I	1	2	2	
MAC 111AB Machining Technology I	1	6	3	
MAC 151 Machining Calculations	_1	2	2	
-	3	10	7	

Second Sen	nester (Spring)				207
BPR 121	Blueprint Reading II	1	2	2	
COM 231	Public Speaking	3	0	3	
	(or COM 120 Interpersonal Communication)				Engineering
MAC 111BB	Machining Technology I	1	6	3	Lingineering
		5	8	8	and Applied
	ster (Summer)				
	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	Technology
	Machining Technology II	1	4	2	
MAC 121	Introduction to CNC	2 3	0 6	2 5	
Fourth Seme	ester (Fall)	3	U	J	
	Machining Technology II	1	8	4	
	CNC Milling	1	3	2	
MAC 152	Advanced Machining Calculations	1	2	2	
		3	13	8	
Fifth Semes	ter (Spring)				
ENG 110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3	
	(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)				
MAC 113AE	Machining Technology III	1	8	4	
MAC 122	CNC Turning	1	3	2	
		5	11	9	
	ster (Summer)				
	Machining Technology III	1	4	2	
SOC 215	Group Processes	3	0	3	
		4	4	5	
Seventh Sei			~	,	
MAC 245	Mold Construction I	2	6	4	
MAC 247	Production Tooling	<u>2</u> 4	0 6	<u>2</u> 6	
Eighth Som	ester (Spring)	4	0	0	
MAC 226	CNC EDM	1	3	2	
MAG 220	Technical Elective*	1-3	3-9	2-6	
		2-4	6-12	4-8	
Ninth Seme	ster (Summer)		• .2		
MAC 224		1	3	2	
	5	<u>1</u> 1	3 <b>3</b>	2	
Tenth Seme	ster (Fall)				
MAT 121	Algebra/Trigonometry	2	2	3	
	(or PHY 122 Applied Physics II)				
MEC 231	CAM I	1	4	3	
		3	6	6	
	mester (Spring)				
MEC 232	CAM II	1	4	3	
	Humanities Elective	3	0	3	
True Kith O		4	4	6	
	nester (Summer)	4	2	•	
MAC 222	Advanced CNC Turning	1	3	2	
MAC 241	Jigs and Fixtures I	2	<u>6</u> 9	<u>4</u> 6	
	_	•	•	-	
Program Tot	als	40-42	86-92	<u>72-76</u>	

	*Tech	nnical	Elective:				
	Select one course from:						
	WLD	112	Basic Welding Processes		1	3	2
Engineering	MAC	234	Adv Four/Five-Axis Machin		3	9	6
Engineering	MAC	228	Advanced CNC Processes		2	3	3
and Applied	MAC	231	CNC Graphics Prog: Turning		4	3	3

Technology

## Machining Technology - Diploma (D50300)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	9
English/Communication	6
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	26
Other Courses	7
Program Total	42

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: BPR and MAC

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.		Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading I	1	2	2
MAC	111	Machining Technology	2	12	6
MAC	121	Introduction to CNC	2	0	2
MAC	151	Machining Calculations	1	2	2
SOC	215	Group Processes	3	0	3
			9	18	16
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
BPR	121	Blueprint Reading II	1	2	2
COM	231	Public Speaking	3	0	3
ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3
		(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)			
MAC	112	Machining Technology II	2	12	6
MAC	122	CNC Turning	1	3	2
MAC	124	CNC Milling	1	3	2
			11	20	18
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
MAC	113	Machining Technology III	2	12	6
MAC	152	Advanced Machining Calculations	1	2	2
			3	14	8
<u>Progr</u>	am Tot	tals	23	52	42

## Machining Technology - Diploma - Evening Schedule (D50300)

	Wee			
	Class Hrs.		Credit Hrs.	Engineering
First Semester (Fall)				and Applied
BPR 111 Blueprint Reading I	1	2	2	
MAC 111AB Machining Technology I	1	6	3	Technology
MAC 151 Machining Calculations	1	2	2	
	3	10	7	
Second Semester (Spring)				
BPR 121 Blueprint Reading II	1	2	2	
COM 231 Public Speaking	3	0	3	
MAC 111BB Machining Technology I	1	6	3	
	5	8	8	
Third Semester (Summer)				
ACA 115 First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	
MAC 112AB Machining Technology II	1	4	2	
MAC 121 Introduction to CNC	2	0	2	
	3	6	5	
Fourth Semester (Fall)				
MAC 112BB Machining Technology II	1	8	4	
MAC 124 CNC Milling	1	3	2	
MAC 152 Advanced Machining Calculations	1	2	2	
	3	13	8	
Fifth Semester (Spring)				
ENG 110 Freshman Composition	3	0	3	
(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)				
MAC 113AB Machining Technology III	1	8	4	
MAC 122 CNC Turning	1	3	2	
	5	11	9	
Sixth Semester (Summer)				
MAC 113BB Machining Technology III	1	4	2	
SOC 215 Group Processes	3	0	<u>3</u> 5	
	4	4	5	
Program Total	23	52	<u>42</u>	

## Machining Technology Basic Certificate (C50300L1)

This certificate program is designed to develop fundamental skills in the operation of machine tools including drilling, turning, milling and grinding. Training in basic measuring, layout, and blueprint reading is also provided.

Completers will be prepared for employment as entry-level machine operators/machinist apprentices in area manufacturing firms. Courses in this program can be transferred directly into the Machining Technology Associate Degree curriculum.

				We	Weekly		
				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
Engineering	BPR	111	Blueprint Reading I	1	2	2	
Engineering	MAC	121	Introduction to CNC	2	0	2	
and Applied	MAC	124	CNC Milling	1	3	2	
anu Apptieu	MAC	111	Machining Technology	2	12	6	
Technology	<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Totals</b>	6	17	12	

## Machining Technology CNC Programming Certificate (C50300L2)

The purpose of this certificate program is to introduce basic CAD/ CAM programming skills to individuals who want to learn computer numerical control (CNC) machining. Students will learn 2D and 3D programming as well as 2 axis and 3 axis machining. The student will make the parts they design.

			Wee	Weekly		
				Lab	Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
MAC	121	Introduction to CNC	2	0	2	
MAC	151	Machining Calculations	3	0	3	
MAC	122	CNC Turning	1	3	2	
MAC	124	CNC Milling	1	3	2	
MEC	231	CAM I	1	4	3	
Certificate Totals 8			8	10	12	

## Machining Technology Advanced CNC Programming Certificate (C50300L3)

The purpose of this certificate program is to introduce advanced CAD/CAM programming skills to individuals who have completed the courses in the CNC Programming Certificate or equivalent. Students will learn 4 axis and 5 axis programming and machining. The students will make the parts they design.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
MAC	228	Advanced CNC Processes	2	3	3
MAC	231	CNC Graphics Prog: Turning	4	3	3
MAC	234	Adv Four/Five-Axis Machin	3	9	6
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	9	15	12

## **Machining Technology** Fundamentals of Metals Certificate (C50300L4)

The purpose of this certificate program is to introduce dual enrolled High School students to metals manufacturing.

			Wee	and Applied		
			Class	Lab	Credit	
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	Technology
MAC	111	Machining Technology I	2	12	6	
MAC	112	Machining Technology II	2	12	6	
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading I	1	2	2	
BPR	121	Blueprint Reading II	1	2	2	
<u>Certif</u>	Certificate Totals		6	28	<u>16</u>	

XA7 - - I - I

## Mechanical Engineering Technology

The Mechanical Engineering Technology curriculum prepares graduates for employment as mechanical technicians. This program also maximizes transfer credit to certain four-year university engineering and/or industrial programs. Typical assignments would include assisting in the design, development, testing and repair of mechanical equipment. Emphasis is placed on the integration of theory and mechanical principles.

Coursework includes applied mechanics, manufacturing methods and processes, computer usage, computer-aided drafting, mathematics, physics, and oral and written communications. The courses will stress critical thinking, planning, and problem solving.

Graduates of the curriculum will find employment opportunities in the diversified branches of the mechanical field. Mechanical engineering technicians are employed in many types of manufacturing, fabrication, research and development, and service industries.

## Mechanical Engineering Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A40320)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	19
Other Courses	38-40
Program Total	72-74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: ATR, CIV, COE, DFT, EGR, ELC, HYD, ISC, MAT, MEC, PLA and WLD

Engineering

				Wee	-	
				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
Enginopring	First	Semes	ter (Fall 2008)			
Engineering	DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3
and Applied			(or DFT 170 Engineering Graphics)			
and rippilea	EGR	110	Intro to Engineering Technology	1	2	2
Technology			(or EGR 150)			
	ENG	110	Freshman Composition*	3	0	3
			(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)			
	ISC	121	Environmental Health & Safety	3	0	3
	MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I*	2	2	3
	MEO	400	(or MAT 161/161A, MAT 171/171A, MAT 175)		~	2
	MEC	180	Engineering Materials	2 13	3 10	<u>3</u> 17
	Saaa	nd Con	neater (Spring 2000)	13	10	17
	COM	231	<b>nester (Spring 2009)</b> Public Speaking	3	0	3
	DFT	154	Introduction to Solid Modeling	2	3	3
	EGR	125		1	2	2
	MNT			2	2	3
	MEC	111	Machine Processes I	1	4	3
	MLC	111	(or MAC 111 Machining Technology I)	1	-	5
			(or this fift facturing feethology f)	9	11	14
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer 2009)	•	••	
		Como	MEC Elective Group 1*			2-3
	MEC	130	Mechanisms	2	2	3
	WLD	212	Inert Gas Welding	1	3	2
			Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3
				6	5	10-11
	Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall 2009)			
	CIV	110	Statics and Strength of Materials	2	6	4
	ELC	111	Introduction to Electricity	2	2	3
			MEC Elective Group 2**			2-3
	MEC	161	Manufacturing Process I	3	0	3
	PLA	120	Injection Molding	2	3	3
		_		9	11	15-16
			ter (Spring 2010)		•	
	ATR	112	Introduction to Automation	2	3	3
	ELC	213		3	2	4
	HYD	110	5 /	2	3	3
	MEC	260	Fundamentals of Machine Design Social/Behavioral Elective	2 3	3 0	3 3
			Social/ Bellaviolat Elective	4.0		4.0
	_	-		12	11	16
	<u>Prog</u> i	ram To	tals	49	48	<u>72-74</u>
	*MEC	Floot	ive Group 1 - Select one course from:			
	ISC	132	Mfg Quality Control	2	3	3
	ISC	278	cGMP Quality Systems	-	5	2
	ISC	279	Auditing for cGMP			3
	ISC	280	Validation Fundamentals			2

**MEC Elective Group 2 - Select one course from:							
COE	112	Co-Op Work Experience I	0	20	2		
EGR	130	Engineering Cost Control	2	2	3		
EGR	285	Design Project	0	4	2	Engineering	
ELC	128	Introduction to PLC	2	3	3	Engineering	
PLA	110	Introduction to Plastics	2	0	2	and Applied	
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading	1	2	2	and Applied	
DFT	111	Technical Drafting I	1	3	2	Technology	

Students transferring to a 4-year institution are strongly encouraged to take the following four courses in addition to those listed above: ENG 114, CHM 135 or CHM 151, PHY 131 or PHY 151, MAT 151/151A.

## Mechanical Engineering Technology Plastic Injection Molding Certificate

The Mechanical Engineering Technology Plastic Injection Molding Certificate program is designed to develop the fundamental knowledge of plastics and plastic injection molding. This certificate prepares students for employment opportunities in the plastics industry.

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
ATR	112	Introduction to Automation	2	3	3
BPR	111	Blueprint Reading	1	2	2
ISC	121	Environmental Health and Safety	3	0	3
PLA	110	Introduction to Plastics	2	0	2
PLA	120	Injection Molding	2	3	3
<u>Certif</u>	Certificate Total			8	13

## Mechanical Engineering Technology Mechanical Drafting Certificate

The Mechanical Engineering Technology Mechanical Drafting Certificate program is designed to develop fundamental skills in CAD, engineering drafting, three-dimensional solid modeling and design software, engineering materials, and the different machining and manufacturing processes.

			Wee			
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
DFT	151	CAD I	2	3	3	
		(or DFT 170 Engineering Graphics)				
DFT	154	Introduction to Solid Modeling	2	3	3	
DFT	111	Technical Drafting I	1	3	2	
MEC	111	Machine Processes I	1	4	3	
		(or MAC 111 Machining Technology I)				
MEC	161	Manufacturing Processes I	3	0	3	
MEC	180	Engineering Materials	2	3	3	
Certificate Total 11 16				16	17	

The Mechanical Engineering Technology Quality and cGMP Certificate program is designed to develop fundamental skills in Quality Systems, cGMP and FDA compliant Validation. This certificate prepares students and Applied for employment opportunities in the medical device manufacturing industry.

Mechanical Engineering Technology

Quality and cGMP Certificate

			Wee		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
ISC	121	Environmental Health and Safety	3	0	3
ISC	132	Manufacturing Quality Control	2	3	3
ISC	278	cGMP Quality Systems	2	0	2
ISC	279	Auditing for cGMP	2	2	3
ISC	280	Validation Fundamentals	1	2	2
<u>Certi</u>	Certificate Total			7	13

## Surveying Technology

The Surveying Technology curriculum provides training for technicians in the many areas of surveying. Surveyors are involved in land surveying, route surveying, construction surveying, photogrammetry, mapping, global positioning systems, geographical information systems, and other areas of property description and measurements.

Course work includes the communication and computational skills required for boundary, construction, route, and control surveying, photogrammetry, topography, drainage, surveying law, and subdivision design, with emphasis upon applications of electronic data collection and related software including CAD.

Graduates should qualify for jobs as survey party chief, instrument person, surveying technician, highway surveyor, mapper, GPS technician, and CAD operator. Graduates will be prepared to pursue the requirements necessary to become a Professional Land Surveyor in North Carolina.

## Surveying Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A40380)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	32
Other Courses	20
Program Total	67

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: CIV, EGR, GIS and SRV

Engineering

Technology

						20:
			Wee Class Hrs.	ekly Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.	
		ter (Fall)				Engineering
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1	Lingineering
		(or EGR 110)				and Applied
EGR	115	Intro to Technology	2	3	3	
EGR	125	Appl Software for Tech	1	2	2	Technolog
ENG	111	Expository Writing	3	0	3	
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I (or MAT 171/171A)	2	2	3	
		(01 1111 1/1/1/1/1/1/	8	9	12	
Seco	nd Ser	nester (Spring)	•	•		
CIV	110	Statics/Strength of Materials (or MEC 250)	2	6	4	
CIV	125	Civil/Surveying CAD	1	6	3	
ENG	114	Prof. Research and Reporting (or COM 120, or COM 231)	3	0	3	
SRV	110	Surveying I	2	6	4	
			8	18	14	
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)				
CIV	211	Hydraulics and Hydrology	2	3	3	
SRV	111	Surveying II	2	6	4	
		Social/Behavioral Sciences Elective	3	0	3	
		,	7	9	10	
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)				
CIV	111	Soils and Foundations	2	3	3	
CIV	215	Highway Technology	1	3	2	
SRV	210	Surveying III	2	6	4	
SRV	220	Surveying Law	2	2	3	
SRV	240	Topo/Site Surveying	2	6	4	
			9	20	16	
		ter (Spring)				
GIS	112	Introduction to GPS	2	2	3	
SRV	230	Subdivision Planning	1	6	3	
SRV	250	Advanced Surveying	2	6	4	
SRV	260	Field & Office Practices	1	3	2	
		Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3	
			9	17	15	
Prog	ram To	tals	41	73	67	

210

## Surveying Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree – Evening Schedule (A40380)

Engineering and Applied

(Begins in odd years only)

Tashualanu				We	ekly	
Technology				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
	First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
	EGR	115		2	3	3
	EGR	125		1	2	2
	MAT	121		2	2	3
			(or MAT 171/171A)			
				5	7	8
			nester (Spring)	_		
	ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
			(or EGR 110)		_	-
	CIV	125	, 55	1	6	3
	SRV	110	Surveying I	2	6	4
				3	14	8
		Seme	ster (Summer)			
	ENG	111	Expository Writing	_3	0	3
				3	0	3
	Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
	CIV	110	Statics/Strength of Materials	2	6	4
			(or MEC 250)			
	SRV	111	Surveying II	2	6	4
				4	12	8
	Fifth	Semes	ter (Spring)			
	CIV	111	Soils and Foundations	2	3	3
	ENG	114	Prof. Research and Reporting	3	0	3
			(or COM 120, or COM 231)			
	SRV	210	Surveying III	2	6	4
			5 5	7	9	10
	Sixth	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	CIV	211		2	3	3
			J	2	3	3
	Seve	nth Se	mester (Fall)	_	-	-
	CIV		Highway Technology	1	3	2
	GIS	112		2	2	3
	SRV	220		2	2	3
	0100	LLU	Surveying Law	5	7	8
	Fight	h Sem	ester (Spring)	Ū	•	Ū
	SRV	240		2	6	4
	SRV	260		1	3	2
	31.1	200	Social/Behavioral Science Elective	_3	0	3
			Social Dellaviolal Science Liective	6	9	<u> </u>
	Ninth	. Como	sotor (Summor)	U	3	3
		1 Seille	ester (Summer)	r	0	2
			Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	3
	Tanad			3	0	3
			ster (Fall)	•	~	,
	SRV	250	Advanced Surveying	2	6	4
	SRV	230	Subdivision Planning	1	6	3
				3	12	7
	Prog	ram To	tals	41	73	67

## Surveying Technology Surveying Fundamentals Certificate (C40380L1)

			We	ekly		
			Class	Lab	Credit	Engineering
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.	
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)				and Applied
EGR	115	Intro to Technology	2	3	3	Taskaslasu
EGR	125	Appl Software for Tech	1	2	2	Technology
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3	
			5	7	8	
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)				
CIV	125	Civil/Surveying CAD	1	6	3	
SRV	110	Surveying I	2	6	4	
			3	12	7	
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	19	<u>15</u>	

## Surveying Technology Surveying Fundamentals Certificate – Evening Schedule (C40380L1)

(Begins in odd years only)

			Weekly		
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
EGR	115	Intro to Technology	2	3	3
EGR	125	Appl Software for Tech	1	2	2
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3
			5	7	8
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
CIV	125	Civil/Surveying CAD	1	6	3
SRV	110	Surveying I	2	6	4
			3	12	7
Certificate Totals			8	19	15

## Surveying Technology Civil/Surveying CAD Certificate (C40380L2)

LIVI	ı/əur	veying LAD Certificate (C40380LZ)			
	•	1 3	Wee	ekly	
			Class	Lab	Credit
			Hrs.	Hrs.	Hrs.
First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
CIS	111	Basic PC Literacy	1	2	2
EGR	115	Intro to Technology	2	3	3
EGR	125	Appl Software for Tech	1	2	2
			4	7	7
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
CIV	125	Civil/Surveying CAD	1	6	3
SRV	260	Field & Office Practices	1	3	2
			2	9	5
Certificate Totals			6	16	12

212

## Surveying Technology Civil/Surveying CAD Certificate – Evening Schedule (C40380L2)

Engineering (Begins in odd years only)

and Applied				Wee	ekly	
απα Αρρτισα				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
Technology	First	Semes	ter (Fall)	ΠſS.	пrs.	пrs.
	CIS	111	Basic PC Literacy	1	2	2
	EGR	115	Intro to Technology	2	3	3
	EGR	125	Appl Software for Tech	1	2	2
				4	7	7
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	CIV	125	Civil/Surveying CAD	1	6	3
	SRV	260	Field & Office Practices	1	3	2
				2	9	5
	<u>Certi</u>	ficate 1	Fotals	6	16	12

## Welding Technology

The Welding Technology curriculum provides students with a sound understanding of the science, technology, and applications essential for successful employment in the welding and metal industry. Instruction includes consumable and nonconsumable electrode welding and cutting processes.

Courses in math, blueprint reading, metallurgy, welding inspection, and destructive and nondestructive testing provides the student with industry-standard skills developed through classroom training and practical application.

Successful graduates of the Welding Technology curriculum may be employed as entry level technicians in welding and metalworking industries. Career opportunities also exist in construction, manufacturing, fabrication, sales, quality control, supervision, and welding-related self-employment.

## Welding Technology Associate in Applied Science Degree (A50420)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	15
English/Communication	6
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	18
Other Courses	41
Program Total	74

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: WLD

			Wee	ekly	
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I (or PHY 121 Applied Physics I)	2	2	3
WLD	110	Cutting Processes	1	3	2
WLD	115	SMAW (Stick) Plate	2	9	5
WLD	121	GMAW (MIG) Plate	2	6	4
			7	22	15
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
SPA	120	Spanish for the Workplace	3	0	3
WLD	116	SMAW (Stick) Plate/Pipe	1	9	4
WLD	122	GMAW (MIG) Plate/Pipe	1	6	3
WLD	141	Symbols & Specifications	2	2	3
			7	17	13
Third	Semes	ster (Summer)			
ENG	110	Freshman Composition (or ENG 111 Expository Writing)	3	0	3
WLD	131	GTAW (TIG) Plate	2	6	4
WLD	143	Welding Metallurgy	1	2	2
WLD	262	Inspection & Testing	2	2	3
		-	8	10	12

Engineering

and Applied

Technology

	Fourth Semester (Fall)					
	MAC	118	Machine Shop Basic	1	3	2
			(or PCS 112)		_	
Engineering	WLD	132	GTAW (TIG) Plate/Pipe	1	6	3
Lingineering	WLD	151	Fabrication I	2	6	4
and Applied	WLD	231	GTAW (TIG) Pipe	1	6	3
and Applied			Social/ Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3
Technology			Humanities Elective	3	0	3
reennotogy				11	21	18
Fifth Semester (Spring)						
	DFT	111	Technical Drawing I	1	3	2
			(or PCS 110)			
	WLD	251	Fabrication II	1	6	3
	WLD	261	Certification Practices	1	3	2
			Communications Elective*	3	0	3
				6	12	10
	Sixth Semester (Summer)					
	MEC	110	Introduction to CAD/CAM	1	2	2
	WLD	215	SMAW (Stick) Pipe	1	9	4
			· · · -	2	11	6
Program Totals				41	93	74

## \*Communications Elective:

Select one course from:

ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting
СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication
СОМ	231	Public Speaking

## Welding Technology

# Associate in Applied Science Degree - Evening Schedule (A50420)

-	-		Wee	ekly	
			Class Hrs.		Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
WLD	110	Cutting Processes	1	3	2
WLD	115	SMAW (Stick) Plate	<u>2</u> 3	9	<u>5</u> 8
			3	14	8
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3
		(or ENG 111 Expository Writing)			
WLD	116	SMAW (Stick) Plate/Pipe	1	9	4
WLD	262	Inspection & Testing	<u>2</u> 6	2	3
			6	11	10
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
WLD	121	GMAW (MIG) Plate	2	6	4
WLD	141	Symbols & Specifications	2	2	3
			4	8	7
Fourt	h Sem	ester (Fall)			
MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3
		(or PHY 121 Applied Physics I)			
WLD	131	GTAW (TIG) Plate	2	6	4
SPA	120	Spanish for the Workplace	<u>3</u> 7	0	3
			7	8	10

<b>F</b> (4), <b>O</b>					215
	mester (Spring)		6	2	
	32 GTAW (TIG) Plate/Pipe	1	6	3	
WLD 1	43 Welding Metallurgy	<u>1</u> 2	2	<u>2</u> 5	
		2	8	5	Engineering
	emester (Summer)				
	22 GMAW ((MIG) Plate Pipe	1	6	3	and Applied
WLD 1	51 Fabrication I	<u>2</u> 3	6	<u>4</u> 7	
		3	12	7	Technology
Seventi	n Semester (Fall)				10011101099
WLD 2	31 GTAW (TIG) Pipe	1	6	3	
	Social/Behavioral Science Elective	3	0	3	
MAC 1		1	3	2	
	(or PCS 112)				
		5	9	8	
Eiahth S	Semester (Spring)				
-	11 Technical Drawing I	1	3	2	
	(or PCS 110)	-	0	-	
	Communications Elective*	3	0	3	
		<u>3</u> 4	3	<u>3</u> 5	
Ninth S	emester (Summer)		U	Ū	
	51 Fabrication II	1	6	3	
		1	6	<u>3</u>	
Tonth S	emester (Fall)	•	U	3	
	61 Certification Practices	1	3	2	
MEC 1	10 Introduction to CAD/CAM	<u>1</u> 2	2	<u>2</u> 4	
<b>F</b> I	h Comonton (Canina)	2	3	4	
	h Semester (Spring)		•	,	
WLD 2	( ) 1	1	9	4	
	Humanities/Fine Arts Elective	3	0	<u>3</u> 7	
		4	9	1	
<b>Progra</b>	n Totals	41	93	74	
-					

215

### \*Communications Elective:

### Select one course from:

ENG	114	Professional Research and Reporting
СОМ	120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication
СОМ	231	Public Speaking

## Welding Technology - Diploma (D50420)

Program Summary	Hours
General Education	6
English/Communication	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	3
Core Courses	18
Other Courses	17
Program Total	41

Courses requiring a grade of "C" or better: WLD

				Wee	ekly	
				Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
Engineering	First	Semes	ter (Fall)			
Engineering	ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
and Applied	MAC	118	Machine Shop Basic	1	3	2
anu Apptieu	MAT	121	Algebra/Trigonometry I	2	2	3
Technology			(or PHY 122 Applied Physics I)			
reennotogy	WLD	110	Cutting Processes	1	3	2
	WLD	115	SMAW (Stick) Plate	2	9	5
	WLD	121	GMAW (MIG) FCAW (Flux) Plate	2	6	4
				8	25	17
	Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
	ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3
			(or ENG 102 Applied Communication II)			
	WLD	116	SMAW (Stick) Plate/Pipe	1	9	4
	WLD	131	GTAW (TIG) Pipe	2	6	4
	WLD	141	Symbols and Specifications	<u>2</u> 8	2	<u>3</u> 14
				8	17	14
	Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
	WLD	132	GTAW (TIG) Pipe	1	6	3
	WLD	215	SMAW (Stick) Pipe	1	9	4
	WLD	262	Inspection and Testing	2	2	3
			-	4	17	10
	<u>Progr</u>	am To	tals	20	59	41

## Welding Technology - Diploma - Evening Schedule (D50420)

			Wee	ekly	
			Class Hrs.	Lab	Credit Hrs.
First S	Semes	ter (Fall)			
ACA	115	First-Year Seminar	0	2	1
WLD	110	Cutting Processes	1	3	2
WLD	115	SMAW (Stick) Plate	<u>2</u> 3	9	<u>5</u> 8
			3	14	8
Seco	nd Sen	nester (Spring)			
ENG	110	Freshman Composition	3	0	3
		(or ENG 102 Applied Communication II)			
WLD	116	SMAW (Stick) Plate/Pipe	1	9	4
WLD	262	Inspection and Testing	2	2	3
		1 5	6	11	10
Third	Seme	ster (Summer)			
WLD		GMAW (MIG) FCAW (Flux) Plate	2	6	4
WLD	141	Symbols and Specifications	<u>2</u> 4	2	4 3 7
		5	4	2 8	7
Fourt	h Seme	ester (Fall)			
	118		1	3	2
MAT	121	-	2	2	3
		(or PHY 121 Applied Physics I)			
WLD	131	GTAW (Plate)	2	6	4
			<u>2</u> 5	11	<u>4</u> 9
Fifth S	Semes	ter (Spring)			
WLD	132	GTAW (Pipe)	1	6	3
		/	1	6	<u>3</u>

Sixth Semester (Summer)				
WLD 215 SMAW (Stick) Pipe	1	9	4	
	1	9	4	
Program Totals	20	59	<u>41</u>	Engineering

## Welding Technology Basic Welding Certificate I (C50420L2)

The following courses give students a basic understanding of the principles, and skills of modern day welding. Upon completion, students should be able to apply basic welding techniques in both SMAW and GMAW welding.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
WLD	115	SMAW (Stick) Plate	2	9	5
WLD	121	GMAW/FCAW/Plate	2	6	4
WLD	122	GMAW (MIG) Plate/Pipe	1	6	3
WLD	141	Symbols and Specifications	2	2	3
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	7	23	<u>15</u>

## Welding Technology Basic Welding Certificate II - Day and Evening Schedule (C50420L3)

The following courses give students an understanding of the principles, methods, techniques, and skills essential for employment in the welding field and metals industry.

			Weekly		
			Class Hrs.	Lab Hrs.	Credit Hrs.
WLD	115	SMAW (Stick) Plate	2	9	5
WLD	121	GMAW/FCAW/Plate	2	6	4
WLD	116	SMAW (Stick) Plate	1	9	4
WLD	141	Symbols and Specifications	2	2	3
WLD	143	Welding Metallurgy	1	2	2
<u>Certif</u>	icate 1	<b>Fotals</b>	8	28	<u>18</u>

and Applied

Technology

## **General Education**

Consistent with Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College's commitment to student success, the general education program provides students with a knowledge base of historical, societal, and environmental contexts for succeeding in the changing global community. The general education program represents a full spectrum of English composition, communication, and literature; humanities and fine arts; social and behavioral sciences; natural sciences; mathematics; and related elective components.

The purposes of the general education program are to facilitate student acquisition and sharing of knowledge, to encourage social interaction, and to promote an educated citizenry. General education courses develop broad, cross-curriculum knowledge and skill sets that prepare the student to successfully master the challenges of post-graduation endeavors.

For students interested in starting or managing their own business, the Student Business Incubator is one of many programs and services offered by the A-B Tech Small Business Center/Business Incubator. Please refer to pages 10 and 55 for more information.

Upon successful completion of the general education requirements, the student will have mastered the following cross-curriculum competencies:

- 1. Demonstrate effective speaking, writing, reading and listening skills.
- 2. Demonstrate proficiency in analyzing problems and making logical decisions through locating, evaluating, and using information.
- 3. Demonstrate proficiency with math skills and/or natural science knowledge by organizing and analyzing information to come to logical conclusions.
- 4. Demonstrate basic competency in computer technology.
- 5. Demonstrate knowledge of cultural diversity.

## **Honors Program**

A-B Tech's Honors Program offers exciting and challenging educational opportunities for talented, highly motivated students. Honors students are encouraged to pursue individual goals and research and expand learning beyond the classroom. Frequent interaction with instructors and other honors students broadens the educational experience and enhances knowledge. Students may graduate from A-B Tech with distinction and transfer their honors credits to many other colleges/universities.

Certificates are awarded to students who receive at least 12 semester hours credit in honors courses with an overall GPA of 3.5 or above. All honors courses should be taken at A-B Tech.

In order to register for an honors course, students must meet one of the following criteria:

- 1. CPT scores of 81 in algebra and 95 in both sentences and reading.
- 2. SAT scores of at least 550 in both English and Math
- 3. Overall 3.5 GPA or above after 12 semester hours in curriculum courses at A-B Tech.

#### **Degrees Conferred**

Associate in Arts Associate in Science Associate in Fine Arts Biotechnology General Occupational Technology

### **Diplomas Awarded**

Associate in Arts Associate in Science General Occupational Technology

Arts and

Sciences

## Curriculum requirements for the Associate in Arts (A.A.) Degree (A10100)

Program Summary	Hours	
General Education	44	
English/Composition	6	Arts and
Humanities/Communication/Fine Arts	12	Catanaaa
Social/Behavioral Sciences	12	Sciences
Natural Sciences	8	
Mathematics	6	
Other Courses	21	
Program Total	65	

## General Education Core Requirements 44 Semester Hours English Composition (Composition Formation) 1

## English Composition (6 semester hours)

- 1. ENG 111 Expository Writing is required.
- 2. Select one additional course from:

ENG 112 Argument-Based Research ENG 113 Literature-Based Research ENG 114 Professional Research and Reporting

### Humanities/Fine Arts (12 semester hours)

- 1. A communications course is required in lieu of one humanities/fine arts course. COM 231, Public Speaking, is preferred.
- 2. Select three additional courses from at least two of the following discipline areas: art, drama, foreign languages, humanities, literature, music, philosophy, and religion. At least one course must be a literature (\*) course.

ART 111	DRA 122	ENG 243*	GER 211	HUM 160	PHI 230
ART 114	DRA 126	ENG 261*	GER 212	HUM 211	PHI 240
ART 115	DRA 211	ENG 262*	HUM 110	HUM 212	REL 110
ASL 111	DRA 212	FRE 111	HUM 115	HUM 220	REL 211
ASL 112	ENG 131*	FRE 112	HUM 120	MUS 110	REL 212
COM 120	ENG 231*	FRE 211	HUM 121	MUS 113	SPA 111
COM 231	ENG 232*	FRE 212	HUM 122	MUS 114	SPA 112
DRA 111	ENG 241*	GER 111	HUM 130	PHI 210	SPA 211
DRA 112	ENG 242*	GER 112	HUM 150	PHI 215	SPA 212

### Social/Behavioral Sciences (12 semester hours)

Select four courses from at least three of the following discipline areas: anthropology, economics, history, political science, psychology, and sociology. **At least one course must be a history (\*) course.** 

ANT 210	ECO 252	HIS 115*	POL 210	SOC 210
ANT 220	GEO 111	HIS 131*	PSY 150	SOC 213
ANT 240	GEO 112	HIS 132*	PSY 237	SOC 220
ECO 151	HIS 111*	POL 110	PSY 241	SOC 225
ECO 251	HIS 112*	POL 120	PSY 281	SOC 240

### Natural Sciences (8 semester hours)

Select two courses, including accompanying laboratory\* work, from the astronomy, biology, chemistry, geology, or physics disciplines. Either BIO 110 or BIO 111 count as the A.A. science requirement, not both.

Arts and

AST 111	BIO 112	BIO 140A*	CHM 151	GEL 230	PHY 152
AST 111A*	BIO 120	CHM 132	CHM 152	PHY 110	PHY 251
BIO 110	BIO 130	CHM 135	GEL 111	PHY 110A*	PHY 252
BIO 111	BIO 140	CHM 136	GEL 113	PHY 151	

### Mathematics (6 semester hours)

1. MAT 161 or higher is required. Select one course from:

MAT 161\* College Algebra MAT 171\* Precalculus Algebra MAT 175\* Precalculus

2. Select a second course from the following:

MAT 140	MAT 172	MAT 271	MAT 273	CIS 115
MAT 151*	MAT 175	MAT 272	CIS 110	

\*A math lab is **required** for this course. Labs count as elective hours.

### Other Required Hours

#### **21 Semester Hours**

- 1. ACA 122, College Transfer Success or ACA 115, First-Year Seminar is required; ACA 122 is preferred.
- 2. Additional Courses (20 Semester Hours):

These include general education, pre-major and elective courses that have been approved for transfer (see following list).

A second foreign language course is recommended (elective)\*. Math lab hours, when required as a corequisite, count as an elective. Students should refer to Pre-Major Articulation Agreements before making selections for required hours: www.ga.unc.edu/student\_info/caa/.

### **Recommended Additional Courses:**

Although these courses are not required, they are recommended for all students who have sufficient available credit hours.

- 1. Computing (3 semester hours): CIS 110 Introduction to Computers
- 2. Health and Physical Education (3 semester hours):

HEA 110, HEA 112, HEA 120, or PED 110 plus any PED activity course

### Total Semester Hours

\*Foreign language courses should be selected in a sequence that meets the requirements of the receiving college/university. Most colleges/universities require a two-semester sequence of foreign language.

All college transfer courses submitted for graduation require a mini-<br/>mum grade of "C". Courses selected may vary according to require-<br/>ments of the pre-major, senior institution, etc. Health and Physical<br/>Education courses may be selected any semester.Arts and<br/>Sciences

### Electives - Associate in Arts (20 semester hours)

Any approved transfer course (including core courses) may be taken as an elective. Listed below are electives taught at A-B Tech. *No elective course may be substituted for an approved general education core course.* All PED (physical education) courses count as electives.

ACC 120 (4)	BIO 163 (5)	COM 160 (3)	ENG 234 (3)	MAT 151A (1)
ACC 121 (4)	BIO 168 (4)	COM 250 (3)	ENG 235 (3)	MAT 161A (1)
ART 121 (3)	BIO 169 (4)	DRA 120 (3)	ENG 253 (3)	MAT 171A (1)
ART 122 (3)	BIO 173 (4)	DRA 124 (3)	ENG 265 (3)	MAT 172A (1)
ART 131 (3)	BIO 175 (3)	DRA 130 (3)	ENG 271 (3)	MAT 280 (3)
ART 132 (3)	BIO 223 (3)	DRA 131 (3)	ENG 272 (3)	MAT 285 (3)
ART 135 (3)	BIO 224 (2)	DRA 135 (3)	ENG 273 (3)	MUS 121 (4)
ART 171 (3)	BIO 225 (2)	DRA 140 (3)	ENG 274 (3)	MUS 122 (4)
ART 231 (3)	BIO 226 (2)	DRA 141 (3)	ENG 275 (3)	PHS 140 (3)
ART 240 (3)	BIO 243 (4)	DRA 145 (2)	FRE 181 (1)	PSY 215 (3)
ART 241 (3)	BIO 271 (3)	DRA 170 (3)	FRE 182 (1)	PSY 259 (3)
ART 244 (3)	BIO 275 (4)	DRA 171 (3)	GER 141 (3)	PSY 271 (3)
ART 261 (3)	BUS 110 (3)	DRA 250 (2)	GER 181 (1)	PSY 275 (3)
ART 262 (3)	BUS 115 (3)	EDU 216 (4)	GER 182 (1)	SOC 215 (3)
ART 271 (3)	CHM 251 (4)	EGR 150 (2)	GER 221 (3)	SOC 232 (3)
ART 274 (3)	CHM 252 (4)	EGR 220 (3)	HEA 110 (3)	SOC 234 (3)
ART 275 (3)	CHM 265 (4)	EGR 230 (3)	HEA 112 (2)	SOC 244 (3)
ART 281 (3)	CHM 271 (3)	ENG 125 (3)	HEA 120 (3)	SOC 254 (3)
ART 282 (3)	CJC 111 (3)	ENG 126 (3)	HIS 162 (3)	SPA 141 (3)
ART 283 (3)	CJC 121 (3)	ENG 133 (3)	HIS 227 (3)	SPA 181 (1)
ART 284 (3)	CJC 141 (3)	ENG 134 (3)	HIS 236 (3)	SPA 182 (1)
BIO 143 (2)	COM 140 (3)	ENG 135 (3)	HUM 123 (3)	SPA 221 (3)
BIO 155 (3)	COM 150 (3)			

## Curriculum requirements for the Transfer Core Diploma in Arts

	Program Summary	Hours
Arts and	General Education	44
Arts and	English/Composition	6
Sciences	Humanities/ Communication/Fine Arts	12
Sciences	Social/Behavioral Sciences	12
	Natural Sciences	8
	Mathematics	6
	Other Courses	1
	Program Total	45

# General Education Core Requirements44 Semester HoursEnglish Composition (6 semester hours)

- 1. ENG 111 Expository Writing is required.
- 2. Select one additional course from:

ENG 112 Argument-Based Research ENG 113 Literature-Based Research ENG 114 Professional Research and Reporting

### Humanities/Fine Arts (12 semester hours)

- 1. A communications course is required in lieu of one humanities/fine arts course. COM 231, Public Speaking, is preferred.
- 2. Select three additional courses from at least two of the following discipline areas: art, drama, foreign languages, humanities, literature, music, philosophy, and religion. At least one course must be a literature (\*) course.

ART 111	DRA 122	ENG 243*	GER 211	HUM 160	PHI 230
ART 114	DRA 126	ENG 261*	GER 212	HUM 211	PHI 240
ART 115	DRA 211	ENG 262*	HUM 110	HUM 212	REL 110
ASL 111	DRA 212	FRE 111	HUM 115	HUM 220	REL 211
ASL 112	ENG 131*	FRE 112	HUM 120	MUS 110	REL 212
COM 120	ENG 231*	FRE 211	HUM 121	MUS 113	SPA 111
COM 231	ENG 232*	FRE 212	HUM 122	MUS 114	SPA 112
DRA 111	ENG 241*	GER 111	HUM 130	PHI 210	SPA 211
DRA 112	ENG 242*	GER 112	HUM 150	PHI 215	SPA 212

### Social/Behavioral Sciences (12 semester hours)

Select four courses from at least three of the following discipline areas: anthropology, economics, history, political science, psychology, and sociology. **At least one course must be a history (\*) course.** 

ANT 210	ECO 252	HIS 115*	POL 210	SOC 210	SOC 244	
ANT 220	GEO 111	HIS 131*	PSY 150	SOC 213		Sciences
ANT 240	GEO 112	HIS 132*	PSY 237	SOC 220		
ECO 151	HIS 111*	POL 110	PSY 241	SOC 225		
ECO 251	HIS 112*	POL 120	PSY 281	SOC 240		

#### Natural Sciences (8 semester hours)

Select two courses, including accompanying laboratory\* work, from the astronomy, biology, chemistry, geology, or physics disciplines. Either BI0 110 or BI0 111 may count as the A.A. science requirement, not both.

AST 111	BIO 112	BIO 140A*	CHM 151	GEL 230	PHY 152
AST 111A*	BIO 120	CHM 132	CHM 152	PHY 110	PHY 251
BIO 110	BIO 130	CHM 135	GEL 111	PHY 110A*	PHY 252
BIO 111	BIO 140	CHM 136	GEL 113	PHY 151	

### Mathematics (6 semester hours)

1. MAT 161 or higher is required. Select one course from:

MAT 161\* College Algebra MAT 171\* Precalculus Algebra MAT 175\* Precalculus

2. Select a second course from the following:

MAT 140	MAT 172	MAT 271	MAT 273	CIS 115
MAT 151*	MAT 175	MAT 272	CIS 110	

\*A math lab is **required** for this course. Labs count as elective hours.

Other Required Hours	1 Semester Hour

1. ACA 122, College Transfer Success or ACA 115, First-Year Seminar is required; ACA 122 is preferred.

### Total Semester Hours

Arts and

	Program Summary	Hours
	General Education	44
Arts and	English/Composition	6
Sciences	Humanities/Communication/Fine Arts	9
Sciences	Social/Behavioral Sciences	9
	Natural Sciences/Mathematics	20
	Other Courses	21
	Program Total	65

## General Education Core Requirements 44 Semester Hours

### English Composition (6 semester hours)

- 1. ENG 111 Expository Writing is required.
- 2. Select one additional course from:

ENG 112 Argument-Based Research ENG 113 Literature-Based Research ENG 114 Professional Research and Reporting

### Humanities/Fine Arts (9 semester hours)

- 1. A communications course is required in lieu of one humanities/fine arts course. COM 231, Public Speaking, is preferred.
- 2. Select two additional courses from two of the following discipline areas: art, drama, foreign languages, humanities, literature, music, philosophy and religion. **One course must be a literature (\*) course.**

ART 111	DRA 122	ENG 243*	GER 211	HUM 160	PHI 230
ART 114	DRA 126	ENG 261*	GER 212	HUM 211	PHI 240
ART 115	DRA 211	ENG 262*	HUM 110	HUM 212	REL 110
ASL 111	DRA 212	FRE 111	HUM 115	HUM 220	REL 211
ASL 112	ENG 131*	FRE 112	HUM 120	MUS 110	REL 212
COM 120	ENG 231*	FRE 211	HUM 121	MUS 113	SPA 111
COM 231	ENG 232*	FRE 212	HUM 122	MUS 114	SPA 112
DRA 111	ENG 241*	GER 111	HUM 130	PHI 210	SPA 211
DRA 112	ENG 242*	GER 112	HUM 150	PHI 215	SPA 212

### Social/Behavioral Sciences (9 semester hours)

Select three courses from three of the following discipline areas: anthropology, economics, geography, political science, psychology and sociology. **One course must be a history (\*) course.** 

ANT 210	ECO 252	HIS 115*	POL 210	SOC 210
ANT 220	GEO 111	HIS 131*	PSY 150	SOC 213
ANT 240	GEO 112	HIS 132*	PSY 237	SOC 220
ECO 151	HIS 111*	POL 110	PSY 241	SOC 225
ECO 251	HIS 112*	POL 120	PSY 281	SOC 240

### Natural Sciences (8 semester hours)

Select a minimum two-course sequence from the following general biology, general chemistry, or general physics courses.

BIO 111	CHM 151	PHY 151	PHY 251	
and	and	and	and	Sciences
BIO 112	CHM 152	PHY 152	PHY 252	

### Mathematics (6 semester hours)

1. MAT 171 or higher is required. Select one course from:

MAT 171\* Precalculus Algebra MAT 175\* Precalculus

2. Select a second course from the following:

MAT 151*	MAT 175	MAT 272	CIS 110
MAT 172	MAT 271	MAT 273	CIS 115

\*A math lab is **required** for this course. Labs count as elective hours.

Either BIO 110 or BIO 111 count as the A.A. science requirement, not both. Six additional semester hours may be selected from either natural sciences (listed below) or mathematics (listed above):

BIO 110	BIO 130	CHM 132	CHM 136	GEL 113
BIO 120	BIO 140	CHM 135	GEL 111	GEL 230

### **Other Required Hours**

### **21 Semester Hours**

- 1. ACA 122, College Transfer Success or ACA 115, First-Year Seminar is required; ACA 122 is preferred.
- 2. Additional Courses (14 Semester Hours):

A minimum of 14 SHC of college transfer courses in mathematics, natural sciences, or computer science is required.

3. Additional Elective Courses (6 Semester Hours):

Math lab hours, when required as a corequisite, count as electives. A second foreign language course is recommended (elective)\*. Students should refer to Pre-Major Articulation Agreements before making selections for required hours: www.ga.unc.edu/student\_info/caa/

### **Recommended Additional Courses:**

Although these courses are not required, they are recommended for all students who have sufficient available credit hours.

- 1. Computing (3 semester hours): CIS 110 Introduction to Computers
- 2. Health and Physical Education (3 semester hours):

HEA 110, HEA 112, HEA 120, or PED 110 plus any PED activity course

Arts and

\*Foreign language courses should be selected in a sequence that meets the requirements of the receiving college/university. Most colleges/universities require a two-semester sequence of foreign language.

Arts and All college transfer courses submitted for graduation require a minimum grade of "C". Courses selected may vary according to requirements of the pre-major, senior institution, etc. Health and Physical Education courses may be selected any semester.

### Electives – Associate in Science (20 semester hours)

Fourteen semester hours in mathematics, natural sciences, or computer science is required. Any approved transfer course (including core courses) may be taken as an elective. Listed below are electives taught at A-B Tech. *No elective course may be substituted for an approved general education core course*.

All PED (physical education) courses count as electives.

ACC 120 (4)	BIO 168 (4)	COM 150 (3)	ENG 235 (3)	MAT 171A (1)
ACC 121 (4)	BIO 169 (4)	COM 160 (3)	ENG 253 (3)	MAT 172A (1)
ART 121 (3)	BIO 173 (4)	COM 250 (3)	ENG 265 (3)	MAT 280 (3)
ART 122 (3)	BIO 175 (3)	DRA 120 (3)	ENG 266 (3)	MAT 285 (3)
ART 131 (3)	BIO 223 (3)	DRA 124 (3)	ENG 271 (3)	MUS 121 (4)
ART 132 (3)	BIO 224 (2)	DRA 131 (3)	ENG 272 (3)	MUS 122 (4)
ART 135 (3)	BIO 225 (2)	DRA 135 (3)	ENG 273 (3)	PHS 140 (3)
ART 171 (3)	BIO 226 (2)	DRA 140 (3)	ENG 274 (3)	PHY 110 (3)
ART 231 (3)	BIO 243 (4)	DRA 141 (3)	ENG 275 (3)	PHY 110A (1)
ART 240 (3)	BIO 271 (3)	DRA 145 (3)	FRE 181 (1)	PSY 215 (3)
ART 241 (3)	BIO 275 (4)	DRA 170 (3)	FRE 182 (1)	PSY 243 (3)
ART 244 (3)	BUS 110 (3)	DRA 171 (3)	GER 141 (3)	PSY 259 (3)
ART 261 (3)	BUS 115 (3)	DRA 240 (3)	GER 181 (1)	PSY 271 (3)
ART 262 (3)	CHM 132 (4)	DRA 250 (2)	GER 182 (1)	PSY 275 (3)
ART 271 (3)	CHM 135 (4)	EDU 216 (4)	GER 221 (3)	SOC 215 (3)
ART 281 (3)	CHM 136 (4)	EGR 150 (2)	HEA 110 (3)	SOC 232 (3)
ART 282 (3)	CHM 251 (4)	EGR 220 (3)	HEA 112 (2)	SOC 234 (3)
ART 283 (3)	CHM 252 (4)	EGR 230 (3)	HEA 120 (3)	SOC 244 (3)
ART 284 (3)	CHM 265 (4)	ENG 125 (3)	HIS 162 (3)	SOC 254 (3)
AST 111 (3)	CHM 271 (3)	ENG 126 (3)	HIS 227 (3)	SPA 141 (3)
AST 111A (1)	CJC 111 (3)	ENG 133 (3)	HIS 236 (3)	SPA 181 (1)
BIO 143 (2)	CJC 121 (3)	ENG 134 (3)	HUM 123 (3)	SPA 182 (1)
BIO 155 (3)	CJC 141 (3)	ENG 135 (3)	MAT 151A (1)	SPA 221 (3)
BIO 163 (5)	COM 140 (3)	ENG 234 (3)	MAT 161A (1)	
. ,				
# Curriculum requirements for the Transfer Core Diploma in Science

Program Summary	Hours	
General Education	44	
English/Composition	6	Arts and
Humanities/Communication/Fine Arts	9	Sciences
Social/Behavioral Sciences	9	Sciences
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	20	
Other Courses	1	
Program Total	45	

# General Education Core Requirements44 Semester HoursEnglish Composition (6 semester hours)

- 1. ENG 111 Expository Writing is required.
- 2. Select an additional course from:

ENG 112 Argument-Based Research ENG 113 Literature-Based Research ENG 114 Professional Research and Reporting

### Humanities/Fine Arts (9 semester hours)

- 1. A communications course is required in lieu of one humanities course. COM 231, Public Speaking, is preferred.
- 2. Select two additional courses from two of the following discipline areas: art, drama, foreign languages, humanities, literature, music, philosophy and religion. **One course must be a literature (\*) course.**

ART 111	DRA 122	ENG 243*	GER 211	HUM 160	PHI 230
ART 114	DRA 126	ENG 261*	GER 212	HUM 211	PHI 240
ART 115	DRA 211	ENG 262*	HUM 110	HUM 212	REL 110
ASL 111	DRA 212	FRE 111	HUM 115	HUM 220	REL 211
ASL 112	ENG 131*	FRE 112	HUM 120	MUS 110	REL 212
COM 120	ENG 231*	FRE 211	HUM 121	MUS 113	SPA 111
COM 231	ENG 232*	FRE 212	HUM 122	MUS 114	SPA 112
DRA 111	ENG 241*	GER 111	HUM 130	PHI 210	SPA 211
DRA 112	ENG 242*	GER 112	HUM 150	PHI 215	SPA 212

### Social/Behavioral Sciences (9 semester hours)

Select three courses from three of the following discipline areas: anthropology, economics, geography, political science, psychology and sociology. **One course must be a history (\*) course.** 

Arts	and
Scier	nces

ANT 210	ECO 252	HIS 115*	POL 210	SOC 210
ANT 220	GEO 111	HIS 131*	PSY 150	SOC 213
ANT 240	GEO 112	HIS 132*	PSY 237	SOC 220
ECO 151	HIS 111*	POL 110	PSY 241	SOC 225
ECO 251	HIS 112*	POL 120	PSY 281	SOC 240

### Natural Science/Mathematics (20 semester hours)

### Natural Sciences (8 semester hours)

Select a minimum two-course sequence from the following general biology, general chemistry, or general physics courses.

BIO 111	CHM 151	PHY 151	PHY 251
and	and	and	and
BIO 112	CHM 152	PHY 152	PHY 252

### Mathematics (6 semester hours)

1. MAT 171 or higher is required. Select: MAT 171\* or MAT 175\*

MAT 171\* Precalculus Algebra MAT 175\* Precalculus

2. Select a second course from the following:

MAT 151*	MAT 175	MAT 272	CIS 110
MAT 172	MAT 271	MAT 273	CIS 115

\*A math lab is **required** for this course. Labs count as elective hours.

Either BIO 110 or BIO 111 count as the A.A. science requirement, not both. Six additional semester hours may be selected from either natural sciences (listed below) or mathematics (listed above):

BIO 110	BIO 130	CHM 132	CHM 136	GEL 113
BIO 120	BIO 140	CHM 135	GEL 111	GEL 230

### Other Required Hours

1. ACA 122, College Transfer Success or ACA 115, First-Year Seminar is required; ACA 122 is preferred.

### 230

### **1 Semester Hour**

# Curriculum requirements for the <u>Associate in Fine Arts (A.F.A.) Degree (A10200)</u>

,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	
Hours	
15	
28	Arts and
6	Cairman
6	Sciences
9	
4	
3	
22	
65	
	Hours 15 28 6 6 9 4 3 22

### Art Core Requirements 15 Semester Hours

The following courses are required for the A.F.A. Degree with ART concentration:

ART 114 ART 115 ART 121 ART 122 ART 131

General Education Core Requirements	28 Semester Hours
English Composition (6 semester hours)	

- 1. ENG 111 Expository Writing is required.
- 2. Select one additional course from:

ENG 112 Argument-Based Research ENG 113 Literature-Based Research ENG 114 Professional Research and Reporting

### Humanities/Fine Arts (6 semester hours)

- 1. A communication course is required in lieu of one humanities course. COM 231, Public Speaking, is preferred.
- 2. Select one literature course from the following:

ENG 131	ENG 232	ENG 242	ENG 261
ENG 231	ENG 241	ENG 243	ENG 262

### Social/Behavioral Sciences (9 semester hours)

Select three courses from three of the following discipline areas: anthropology, economics, geography, political science, psychology and sociology. **One course must be a history (\*) course.** 

ANT 210	ECO 252	HIS 115*	POL 210	SOC 210
ANT 220	GEO 111	HIS 131*	PSY 150	SOC 213
ANT 240	GEO 112	HIS 132*	PSY 237	SOC 220
ECO 151	HIS 111*	POL 110	PSY 241	SOC 225
ECO 251	HIS 112*	POL 120	PSY 281	SOC 240

### Natural Sciences (4 semester hours)

Select one course, including laboratory\* work, from the astronomy, biology, chemistry, geology, or physics disciplines.

	AST 111	BIO 110	CHM 135	GEL 113	PHY 110
and	AST 111A*	BIO 111	GEL 111	GEL 230	PHY 110A*

Sciences Mathematics (3 semester hours)

MAT 140 Survey of Mathematics or higher is required.

### Other Required Hours 22 Semester Hours

- 1. ACA 122, College Transfer Success or ACA 115, First-Year Seminar is required; ACA 122 is preferred.
- 2. Additional Elective Courses (21 semester hours):

Select additional courses to equal 21 SHC from those listed below:

ART 132 (3)	ART 264 (3)	ART 283 (3)	DRA 126 (3)	MUS 110 (3)
ART 171 (3)	ART 265 (3)	ART 284 (3)	DRA 131 (3)	MUS 113 (3)
ART 214* (1)	ART 266 (3)	DRA 111 (3)	DRA 135 (3)	MUS 114 (3)
ART 231 (3)	ART 267 (3)	DRA 112 (3)	DRA 140 (3)	MUS 121 (4)
ART 240 (3)	ART 271 (3)	DRA 120 (3)	DRA 141 (3)	MUS 122 (4)
ART 241 (3)	ART 281 (3)	DRA 122 (3)	DRA 145 (2)	
ART 244 (3)	ART 282 (3)	DRA 124 (3)	DRA 250 (2)	

### Total Semester Hours

\*Students seeking to enter a B.F.A. program should submit a portfolio and, based upon their work, may be accepted into a program at a senior institution.

All courses submitted for graduation require a minimum grade of "C".

Courses selected may vary according to requirements of the pre-major, senior institution.

232

Arts

<u>65</u>

# Pre-major Articulation Agreements

Pre-major Articulation Agreements are agreements between the 16member University of North Carolina system, some private colleges and universities, and the 58 North Carolina Community Colleges. The agreements state that if you follow one of the pre-major tracks offered by the college (see list below), have no grade below "C," and are accepted by the senior institution, you will be eligible to apply for admission as a junior in that major. Pre-major articulation agreements are available from Student Services and academic advisors, or on the web at: **www.ga.unc.edu/student\_info/caa/**.

CAUTION: You MUST see your advisor before registering for one of these programs!

### Associate in Arts and Associate in Science Degree Pre-major Tracks

### Associate in Arts

Anthropology Art Education Business Administration. Accounting, Economics, Finance and Marketing **Business Education** and Marketing Education Communication and Communication Studies **Computer Science** Criminal Justice Elementary Education English **English Education** Geography Health Education History Information Systems Liberal Studies Mass Communication/Journalism Middle Grade Education and Special Education Nursing Physical Education Political Science Psychology Social Science Social Work Secondary Education Sociology Special Education

### Associate in Science

Biology and Biology Education Chemistry and Chemistry Education Engineering Mathematics Mathematics Education Arts and

Sciences

Arts and

Sciences

2+2 Agreements The 2+2 Agreement allows students who successfully complete two years at A-B Tech to transfer seamlessly into their next two years in a highly acclaimed teacher education program. The 2+2 Agreement outlines which credits transfer and which additional courses an A-B Tech transfer student must complete at the senior institution to earn a bachelor's degree in education. Please see an advisor in the Transfer Advising Center for information about the program and the colleges which offer the 2+2Agreement.

### Lateral Entry Program

The lateral entry program is an alternative route to teaching for qualified individuals outside of the public education system. The individual is hired by a school system, which recommends the individual for a lateralentry license. The individual is issued a two-year lateral-entry license. The license may be extended annually for one additional year beyond the two years. Lateral entry teachers must meet testing requirements within the first 2 years of employment and complete all course requirements within a three year period. Please see an advisor in the Transfer Advising Center for information about the program and the college which offers the lateral entry program or contact the instructor for Teacher Education for Secondary Schools in the Arts & Sciences Division.

# **Biotechnology (A20100)**

Biotechnology

The Biotechnology curriculum is designed to meet the increasing demands for skilled Bioprocessing technicians in various fields of bioprocess manufacturing, pharmaceutical manufacturing, and chemical manufacturing.

Course work emphasizes Bioprocessing, biology, chemistry, mathematics, and technical communications. The curriculum objectives are designed to prepare graduates to serve in three distinct capacities: Bioprocessing technician, research assistant to biologist or chemist; and quality control/ quality assurance technician.

Graduates may find employment in various areas of industry and government, including biopharmaceutical processing, Bioprocessing, chemical processing, research and development, sales, and customer service.

Associate in Applied Science Degree (A20100)	
Program Summary	Hours
General Education	19
English/Communication	9
Humanities/Fine Arts	3
Natural Sciences/Mathematics	4
Social/Behavioral Sciences	3
Core Courses	20
Other Courses	35-36
Program Total	74-75

Major courses (BTC and COE) require a grade of "C" or better.

	Credit Hrs.
First Semester (Fall)	
ACA 115 First-Year Seminar 0 2 0	1
BIO 111 General Biology I 3 3 0	4
CHM 151 General Chemistry I 3 3 0	4
(or CHM 131 and CHM 131A)	
ENG 111 Expository Writing 3 0 0	3
MAT 161 College Algebra 3 0 0	3
MAT 161A College Algebra Lab <u>0 2 0</u>	1
12 10 0	16
Second Semester (Spring)	
BIO 112 General Biology II 3 3 0	4
CHM 132 Organic & Biochemistry 3 3 0	4
MAT 151 Statistics 3 0 0	3
MAT 151A Statistics Lab 0 2 0	1
(or MAT 155 and MAT 155A)	
Humanities/Fine Arts Elective <u>3 0 0</u>	3
12 8 0	15
Third Semester (Summer)	
BIO 275 Microbiology 3 3 0	4
BTC 181 Basic Lab Techniques 3 3 0	4
Social/Behavioral Science Elective <u>3</u> 000	3
960	11
Fourth Semester (Fall)	
BTC 285 Cell Culture 2 3 0	3
BTC 250 Molecular Genetics 3 0 0	3
CIS 110 Computers Concepts 2 2 0	3
ENG 114 Professional Research and Reporting 3 0 0	3
BTC 282 Biotechnology Fermentation I <u>2 6 0</u>	4
12 11 0	16
Fifth Semester (Spring)	
BTC 286 Immunological Techniques 3 3 0	4
BTC 270 Recombinant DNA Tech 3 3 0	4
BTC 283 Biotech Fermentation II 2 6 0	4
COM         231         Public Speaking         3         0         0	3
11 12 0	15
Sixth Semester (Summer)	
BTC 288 Biotech Lab Experience Techniques 0 6 0	2
(or COE 211 Co-op Work Experience) (0 0 10	1)
0 0-6 0-10	1-2
Program Totals 56 47-53 0-10	<u>74-75</u>

Arts and

Sciences

# **General Occupational Technology (A55280)**

The General Occupational Technology curriculum provides individuals with an opportunity to upgrade their skills and to earn an associate degree or diploma by taking courses suited for their occupational interests and/or needs.

The curriculum content will be individualized for students according to their occupational interests and needs. A program of study for each student will be selected from non-developmental level courses offered by the College.

Graduates will become more effective workers, better qualified for advancements within their field of employment, and become qualified for a wide range of entry-level employment opportunities. Please see a counselor for additional information.

A.A.S. Degree Program Summary	Credit Hours
General Education	15
Major Hours	49
Other Required Hours	0-7
Program Total	64-76
Diploma Program Summary	Credit Hours
General Education	6
Major Hours	30
Other Required Hours	0-4
Program Total	36-48

# Prefix Index

ACA ACC AHR	Academic Related Accounting Air Conditioning, Heating, and Refrigeration	240 242	
ANT	Anthropology		Course
ARC ART	Architecture Art		
AST	Alt Astronomy		Descriptions
ASL	American Sign Language		
ATR	Automation Training		
AUT	Automotive		
BIO	Biology		
BPA	Baking and Pastry Arts		
BPR	Blueprint Reading		
BTC BUS	Biotechnology Business Administration		
CAB	Cabinetmaking		
CAR	Carpentry		
CAT	Computed Tomography		
CCT	Cyber Crime		
CET CHM	Computer Engineering Technology Chemistry		
CIS	Information Systems		
CIV	Civil Engineering		
CJC	Criminal Justice		
CMT	Construction Management		
COE	Cooperative Education		
COM	Communications		
COS	Cosmetology	281	
CSC	Computer Programming	284	
CST	Construction		
CTS	Computer Information Technology		
CUL	Culinary	286	
DBA	Database Management Technology		
DDF	Design Drafting		
DDT DEN	Developmental Disabilities		
DEN	Dental Drafting		
DME	Digital Media Technology		
DRA	Drama		
EC0	Economics	302	
EDU	Education		
EGR	Engineering	308	
ELC	Electrical	309	
ELN	Electronics		
EMS	Emergency Medical Science		
ENG	English		
ETR	Entrepreneurship	323	
FIP	Fire Protection Technology	324	
FRE	French		
FVP	Film and Video Production	328	
GEO	Geography		
GEL	Geology		
GER	German		
GIS	Geographic Information Systems	330	

238			
	HEA	Health	331
	HET	Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology	332
	HIS	History	
	HRM	Hotel and Restaurant Management	335
	HSE	Human Services	337
		A.A.S. Humanities / Fine Arts General Education Electives	338
Course	HUM	Humanities	
	HYD	Hydraulics	341
Descriptions	ISC	Industrial Science	341
	LAR	Landscape Architecture	342
	MAC	Machining	
	MAT	Mathematics	
	MEC	Mechanical	
	MED	Medical Assisting/Transcription	
	MHA	Mental Health	
	MKT	Marketing and Retailing	
	MLT	Medical Laboratory Technology	
	MNT	Maintenance	
	MRI	Magnetic Resonance Imaging	
	MTH	Therapeutic Massage	
	MUS	Music	
	NET	Networking Technology	361
	NOS	Networking Operating Systems	
	NUR	Nursing	363
	OST	Office Systems Technology	365
	PBT	Phlebotomy	368
	PCS	Professional Crafts: Sculpture	
	PED	Physical Education	368
	PHI	Philosophy	373
	PHS	Physical Science	374
	PHY	Physics	374
	PLA	Plastics	376
	POL	Political Science	376
	PSF	Physical Fitness Technology	377
	PSY	Psychology	377
	RAD	Radiography	
	REA	Real Estate Appraisal	
	RED	Reading	
	REL	Religion	
	RLS	Real Estate	
	RSM	Resort and Spa Management	386
	SAB	Substance Abuse	387
	SEC	Information Systems Security.	
	OLO	A.A.S. Social / Behavioral Sciences General Education Electives	
	SOC	Sociology	
	SON	Medical Sonography	
	SPA	Spanish	
	SRV	Surveying	
	SUR	Surgical Technology	
	SWK	Social Work	
	VET	Veterinary Medical Technology	399
	WEB	Web Technologies	402
	WLD	Welding	

# **Course Descriptions**

The following section contains descriptions of courses offered by Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College. The following example explains each component of the course description entry.



\* When only three numbers are listed, the middle number always designates Lab Hours.

\*\* Credit Hours are always the last number.

Course Numbers consist of three digits, and numbers are assigned as follows:

- The first digit indicates the year the course is normally taken. A first digit of "0" is used for Guided Studies courses.
- The second digit denotes the credential for which the course is intended:

**100-109 and 200-209**: Courses for stand-alone certificate and diploma programs.

**110-189 and 210-289**: Courses for associate degree programs; these courses may also be used in certificate and diploma programs.

**190-199 and 290-299**: Seminar and Selected Topics courses for all programs.

• The third digit indicates the order in which the course is usually taken.

### Example: ACC 120 Principles of Financial Accounting ACC 121 Principles of Managerial Accounting

Please examine each course description before registering and determine if all prerequisites have been met. Prerequisites shown are those courses that must be successfully completed before attempting further study. In certain cases the department chairperson may waive some prerequisites.

Credit by Examination is not available for courses marked with an asterisk because of the nature of the course and in some cases safety requirements in the use of equipment. Any exceptions must be with the approval of the department chairperson.

# **Academic Related**

ACA 115 First-Year Seminar Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

Course Descriptions This course provides an orientation to the campus resources and academic skills necessary to achieve educational objectives. Emphasis is placed on an exploration of facilities and services, study skills, library skills, self-assessment, wellness, goal-setting, and critical thinking. Upon completion, students should be able to manage their learning experiences to successfully meet educational goals.

0

0

3

2

4

2

1

1

1

### ACA 122 College Transfer Success

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides information and strategies necessary to develop clear academic and professional goals beyond the community college experience. Topics include the CAA, college culture, career exploration, gathering information on senior institutions, strategic planning, critical thinking, and communications skills for a successful academic transition. Upon completion, students should be able to develop an academic plan to transition successfully to their senior institutions. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

# Accounting

### ACC 120 Principles of Financial Accounting Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces business decision-making using accounting information systems. Emphasis is placed on analyzing, summarizing, reporting, and interpreting financial information. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare financial statements, understand the role of financial information in decision-making and address ethical considerations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ACC 121 Principles of Managerial Accounting 3 2 4 Prerequisites: ACC 120

Corequisites: None

This course includes a greater emphasis on managerial and cost accounting skills. Emphasis is placed on managerial accounting concepts for external and internal analysis, reporting and decision-making. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze and interpret transactions relating to managerial concepts, including product costing systems. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ACC 129 Individual Income Taxes

2 2 3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the relevant laws governing individual income taxation. Topics include tax law, electronic research and methodologies, and the use of technology for preparation of individual tax returns. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze basic tax scenarios, research applicable tax law, and complete various individual tax forms.

### ACC 130 Business Income Taxes

Prerequisites: ACC 129 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the relevant laws governing business and fiduciary income taxes. Topics include tax law relating to business organizations, electronic research and methodologies, and the use of technology for the preparation of business tax returns. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze basic tax scenarios, research applicable tax law, and complete various business tax forms.

### ACC 131 Federal Income Taxes

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of federal income taxes for individuals, partnerships, and corporations. Topics include tax law, electronic research and methodologies, and the use of technology for the preparation of individual and business tax returns. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze basic tax scenarios, research applicable tax law, and complete federal tax returns for individuals, partnerships, and corporations.

	-	-	-
ACC 140	F	Payroll Accour	ntina
Prereduisites	5: A	CC 115 or AC	L 120

Corequisites: None

This course covers federal and state laws pertaining to wages, payroll taxes, payroll tax forms, and journal and general ledger transactions. Emphasis is placed on computing wages; calculating social security, income, and unemployment taxes; preparing appropriate payroll tax forms; and journalizing/posting transactions. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze data, make appropriate computations, complete forms, and prepare accounting entries using appropriate technology.

ACC 150	Accounting Software Applications	1	2	2
Prerequisites:	ACC 115 or ACC 120			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces microcomputer applications related to accounting systems. Topics include general ledger, accounts receivable, accounts payable, inventory, payroll, and correcting, adjusting, and closing entries. Upon completion, students should be able to use a computer accounting software package to solve accounting problems.

ACC 180	Practices in Bookkeeping	3	0	3
Proroquisitos	ACC 120			

Prerequisites: ACC 120 Corequisites: None

This course provides advanced instruction in bookkeeping and record-keeping functions. Emphasis is placed on mastering adjusting entries, correction of errors, depreciation, payroll, and inventory. Upon completion, students should be able to conduct all key bookkeeping functions for small businesses.

*ACC 220	Intermediate Accounting I	3	2	4
Prerequisites:	ACC 120			

Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of the study of accounting principles with in-depth coverage of theoretical concepts and financial statements. Topics include generally accepted accounting principles and extensive analyses of financial statements. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the conceptual framework underlying financial accounting, including the application of financial standards.

# ACC 240Government and Not-for-Profit Accounting303Prerequisites: ACC 121

Corequisites: None

This course introduces principles and procedures applicable to governmental and not-for-profit organizations. Emphasis is placed on various budgetary accounting procedures and fund accounting. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles involved and display an analytical problem-solving ability for the topics covered. 241

2

2

3

3

2

2

2

1

Course

Descriptions

Prerequisites: ACC 220 **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces selected topics pertaining to the objectives, theory and practices in engagements providing auditing and other assurance services. Topics will include planning, conducting and reporting, with emphasis on the related professional ethics and standards. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the types of professional services, the related professional standards, and engagement methodology.

# Air Conditioning, Heating, and Refrigeration

\*AHR 110 Introduction to Refrigeration Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic refrigeration process used in mechanical refrigeration and air conditioning systems. Topics include terminology, safety, and identification and function of components; refrigeration cycle; and tools and instrumentation used in mechanical refrigeration systems. Emphasis will be placed on how refrigeration theory, principles and practice are used in the refrigeration (cooling trades). Upon completion, students should be able to identify refrigeration systems and components, explain the refrigeration process, and use the tools and instrumentation of the trade.

\*AHR 112 Heating Technology

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the fundamentals of heating including oil, gas, and electric heating systems. Topics include safety, tools and instrumentation, system operating characteristics, installation techniques, efficiency testing, electrical power, and control systems. Upon completion, students should be able to explain the basic oil, gas, and electrical heating systems and describe the major components of a heating system.

#### \*AHR 113 **Comfort Cooling**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the installation procedures, system operations, and maintenance of residential and light commercial comfort cooling systems. Topics include terminology, component operation, and testing and repair of equipment used to control and produce assured comfort levels. Upon completion, students should be able to use psychometrics, manufacturer specifications, and test instruments to determine proper system operation.

#### \*AHR 114 Heat Pump Technology

Prerequisites: AHR 110 or AHR 113 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers the principles of air source and water source heat pumps. Emphasis is placed on safety, modes of operation, defrost systems, refrigerant charging, and system performance. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and analyze system performance and perform routine service procedures.

#### \*AHR 115 **Refrigeration Systems**

Prerequisites: AHR 110

Corequisites: None

This course introduces refrigeration systems and applications. Topics include defrost methods, safety and operational control, refrigerant piping, refrigerant recovery and charging, and leak testing. Emphasis will be placed on how refrigeration theory, principles and practice are used in the air conditioning trade. Upon completion, students should be able to assist in installing and testing refrigeration systems and perform simple repairs.

Course

Descriptions

3

2

2

2

1

6

5

Δ

4

2

4

2 4 4

4

### \*AHR 120 HVACR Maintenance

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic principles of industrial air conditioning and heating systems. Emphasis is placed on preventive maintenance procedures for heating and cooling equipment and related components. Emphasis will be placed upon the service and maintenance of heating equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to perform routine preventive maintenance tasks, maintain records, and assist in routine equipment repairs.

### \*AHR 125 HVAC Electronics

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AHR 111 or ELC 111

This course introduces the common electronic control components in HVAC systems. Emphasis is placed on identifying electronic components and their functions in HVAC systems and motor-driven control circuits. Upon completion, students should be able to identify components, describe control circuitry and functions, and use test instruments to measure electronic circuit values and identify malfunctions.

### \*AHR 130 HVAC Controls

Prerequisites: AHR 111 or ELC 111 Corequisites: None

This course covers the types of controls found in residential and commercial comfort systems. Topics include electrical and electronic controls, control schematics and diagrams, test instruments, and analysis and troubleshooting of electrical systems. Upon completion, students should be able to diagnose and repair common residential and commercial comfort systems controls.

### AHR 160 Refrigerant Certification

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the requirements for the EPA certification examinations. Topics include small appliances, high pressure systems, and low pressure systems. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of refrigerants and be prepared for the EPA certification examinations.

AHR 170	Heating Lab
---------	-------------

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: AHR 113

This course provides a laboratory experience in heating technology. Emphasis is placed on providing practical experience in the fundamentals of heating. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of electric, oil, and gas fueled heating systems. (Pending approval of the NCCCS Curriculum Review Committee).

### AHR 171 Comfort Cooling Lab

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: AHR 113

This course provides a laboratory experience in cooling comfort. Emphasis is placed on providing practical experience in installation, operations, and maintenance of residential and light commercial comfort cooling systems. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of comfort cooling systems. (Pending approval of the NCCCS Curriculum Review Committee).

### AHR 172 Heat Pump Lab

31

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: AHR 114

This course provides a laboratory experience in heat pump technology. Emphasis is placed on providing practical experience with air source and water heat pumps. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of heat pump year round comfort systems. (Pending approval of the NCCCS Curriculum Review Committee). 243

Course

Descriptions

0 1

3

1

1

1

1

2

1

0

0

Λ

3

3

2

2

2

3

### \*AHR 210 Residential Building Code

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the residential building codes that are applicable to the design and installation of HVAC systems. Topics include current residential codes as applied to HVAC design, service, and installation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the correct usage of residential building codes that apply to specific areas of the HVAC trade.

### \*AHR 211 Residential System Design 2 2 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the principles and concepts of conventional residential heating and cooling system design. Topics include heating and cooling load estimating, basic psychometrics, equipment selection, duct system selection, and system design. Upon completion, students should be able to design a basic residential heating and cooling system.

### \*AHR 212 Advanced Comfort Systems Prerequisites: AHR 114

Corequisites: None

This course covers water-cooled comfort systems, water-source/geothermal heat pumps, and high efficiency heat pump systems including variable speed drives and controls. Emphasis is placed on the application, installation, and servicing of water-source systems and the mechanical and electronic control components of advanced comfort systems. Upon completion, students should be able to test, analyze, and troubleshoot water-cooled comfort systems, water-source/geothermal heat pumps, and high efficiency heat pumps. Hydronic (hot water) and steam heating systems will also be studied.

# Anthropology

ANT 210 General Anthropology

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the physical, archaeological, linguistic, and ethnological fields of anthropology. Topics include human origins, genetic variations, archaeology, linguistics, primatology, and contemporary cultures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the four major fields of anthropology. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

### ANT 220 Cultural Anthropology

3 0 3

0

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the nature of human culture. Emphasis is placed on cultural theory, methods of fieldwork, and cross-cultural comparisons in the areas of ethnology, language, and the cultural past. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of basic cultural processes and how cultural data are collected and analyzed. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

3

4

1

2

3

6

Course

244

Descriptions

### ANT 240 Archaeology Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the scientific study of the unwritten record of the human past. Emphasis is placed on the process of human cultural evolution as revealed through archaeological methods of excavation and interpretation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of how archaeologists reconstruct the past and describe the variety of past human cultures. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

# Architecture

ARC 111 Intro to Arch Technology	1	6	3
Prerequisites: None			
Corequisites: None			
This course introduces basic architectural drafting techniques, architectural and engineer scales, and sketching. Topics include axonometric, and oblique drawing techniques using architecturat tions, sections, and details; reprographic techniques; and other Upon completion, students should be able to prepare and print within minimum architectural standards.	e ortho ral plan related	graphi s, elev l topics	c, a- 3.
ARC 112 Construction Materials and Methods Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	3	2	4
This course introduces construction materials and their method	lologie	s. Topi	cs

This course introduces construction materials and their methodologies. Topics include construction terminology, materials and their properties, manufacturing processes, construction techniques, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to detail construction assemblies and identify construction materials and properties.

ARC 113	Residential Arch Tech	1	6	3
Prerequisite	es: ARC 111			
Corequisites	s: ARC 112			
This course	e covers intermediate residential working dra	wings. Topics	incluc	le
residential	plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules	s, and other rel	ated to	op-
ics. Upon c	completion, students should be able to prepar	re a set of resid	lential	-
working dr	awings that are within accepted architectural	l standards.		
ARC 131	Building Codes	2	2	3

ARC 131 Building Codes Prerequisites: ARC 112 or CAR 111

Corequisites: None

This course covers the methods of researching building codes for specific projects. Topics include residential and commercial building codes. Upon completion, students should be able to determine the code constraints governing residential and commercial projects.

ARC 230	Environmental Systems	3	3	4
Prerequisites:	ARC 111 and MAT 121			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces plumbing, mechanical (HVAC), and electrical systems for the architectural environment. Topics include basic plumbing, mechanical, and electrical systems for residential and/or commercial buildings with an introduction to selected code requirements. Upon completion, students should be able to perform related calculations.

3

3

Course

Descriptions

Course

Descriptions

# Art

#### **ART 111** Art Appreciation

Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the origins and historical development of art. Emphasis is placed on the relationship of design principles to various art forms including but not limited to sculpture, painting, and architecture. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and analyze a variety of artistic styles, periods, and media. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articu-

lation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts. 3 0 3

#### **ART 114** Art History Survey I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the development of art forms from ancient times to the Renaissance. Emphasis is placed on content, terminology, design, and style. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an historical understanding of art as a product reflective of human social development. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### ART 115 Art History Survey II

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the development of art forms from the Renaissance to the present. Emphasis is placed on content, terminology, design, and style. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an historical understanding of art as a product reflective of human social development. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### ART 121 Design I

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the elements and principles of design as applied to twodimensional art. Emphasis is placed on the structural elements, the principles of visual organization, and the theories of color mixing and interaction. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and use critical and analytical approaches as they apply to two-dimensional visual art. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### **ART 122** Desian II

Prerequisites: ART 121

Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic studio problems in three-dimensional visual design. Emphasis is placed on the structural elements and organizational principles as applied to mass and space. Upon completion, students should be able to apply three-dimensional design concepts. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### **ART 131** Drawing I

0 3 6

6

3

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the language of drawing and the use of various drawing materials. Emphasis is placed on drawing techniques, media, and graphic principles. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the use of graphic form and various drawing processes. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### 0 3

3

3

0

0

3

0

6

### ART 132 Drawing II

Prerequisites: ART 131 Corequisites: None

This course continues instruction in the language of drawing and the use of various materials. Emphasis is placed on experimentation in the use of drawing techniques, media, and graphic materials. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate increased competence in the expressive use of graphic form and techniques. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 171 Computer Art I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the use of the computer as a tool for solving visual problems. Emphasis is placed on fundamentals of computer literacy and design through bit-mapped image manipulation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of paint programs, printers, and scanners to capture, manipulate, and output images. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 214 Portfolio and Resume

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers resume writing, interview skills, and the preparation and presentation of an art portfolio. Emphasis is placed on the preparation of a portfolio of original artwork, the preparation of a photographic portfolio, approaches to resume writing, and interview techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to mount original art for portfolio presentation, photograph and display a professional slide portfolio, and write an effective resume. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 231 Printmaking I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course introduces printmaking: its history, development techniques, and processes. Emphasis is placed on basic applications with investigation into image source and development. Upon completion, students should be able to produce printed images utilizing a variety of methods. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 240 Painting I

Prerequisites: ART 121 or ART 131

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the language of painting and the use of various painting materials. Emphasis is placed on the understanding and use of various painting techniques, media, and color principles. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the use of creative processes directed toward the development of expressive form. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 241 Painting II

Prerequisites: ART 240

Corequisites: None

This course provides a continuing investigation of the materials, processes, and techniques of painting. Emphasis is placed on the exploration of expressive content using a variety of creative processes. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the expanded use of form and variety. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

247

0

Λ

0

0

0

0

6

6

2

3

3

1

3

Course

Descriptions

63

6

3

Course

Descriptions

**ART 244** Watercolor 0 6 Prerequisites: ART 1221 or ART 131 **Corequisites:** None This course introduces basic methods and techniques used in watercolor. Emphasis is placed on application, materials, content, and individual expression. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a variety of traditional and nontraditional concepts used in watercolor media. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement. ART 260 Photography Appreciation 3 0

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the origins and historical development of photography. Emphasis is placed on the study of composition and history of photography as an art form. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and produce, using color transparencies, properly exposed, well-composed photographs. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### ART 261 Photography I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces photographic equipment, theory, and processes. Emphasis is placed on camera operation, composition, darkroom technique, and creative expression. Upon completion, students should be able to successfully expose, develop, and print a well-conceived composition. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

ART 262 Photography II Prerequisites: Art 261

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the creative manipulation of alternative photographic materials and processes such as toning, hand coloring, infrared, and multiple exposure. Emphasis is placed on personal vision and modes of seeing. Upon completion, students should be able to create properly exposed images using a variety of photographic materials and processes. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### ART 264 **Digital Photography I**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces digital photographic equipment, theory and processes. Emphasis is placed on camera operation, composition, computer photo manipulation and creative expression. Upon completion, students should be able to successfully expose, digitally manipulate, and print a well-conceived composition. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### **ART 265 Digital Photography II**

Prerequisites: Art 264

Corequisites: None

This course provides exploration of the concepts and processes of photo manipulation through complex composite images, special effects, color balancing and image/text integration. Emphasis is placed on creating a personal vision and style. Upon completion, students should be able to produce well-executed images using a variety of photographic and photo manipulative approaches. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

3

3

6 3

0

0

1

1

6

4

4

3

3

ART 266	Videography I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces various aspects of basic video production including concept development, scripting, camera operation, and post-production. Emphasis is placed on creative expression, camera handling, story boarding and editing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic understanding of video camera operation and production techniques. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 267 Videography II

Prerequisites: ART 266

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to provide a framework for the production of a longterm video project. Emphasis is placed on realization of the unique creative vision. Upon completion, students should be able to produce a thematically coherent, edited video with sound and titling. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 271 Computer Art II

Sculpture I

Prerequisites: Art 171 Corequisites: None

This course includes advanced computer imaging techniques. Emphasis is placed on creative applications of digital technology. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate command of computer systems and applications to express their personal vision. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 281

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an exploration of the creative and technical methods of sculpture with focus on the traditional processes. Emphasis is placed on developing basic skills as they pertain to three-dimensional expression in various media. Upon completion, students should be able to show competence in a variety of sculptural approaches. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

ART 282	Sculpture II	0	6	3
Prerequisites	: ART 281			
Corequisites:	None			

This course builds on the visual and technical skills learned in ART 281. Emphasis is placed on developing original solutions to sculptural problems in a variety of media. Upon completion, students should be able to express individual ideas using the techniques and materials of sculpture. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### ART 283 Ceramics I

63

0

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to three-dimensional design principles using the medium of clay. Emphasis is placed on fundamentals of forming, surface design, glaze application, and firing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate skills in slab and coil construction, simple wheel forms, glaze technique, and creative expression. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement. 249

Course

Descriptions

0

0

0

0

6

6

6

6

3

3

3

This course covers advanced hand building and wheel techniques. Emphasis is placed on creative expression, surface design, sculptural quality, and glaze effect. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a high level of technical competence in forming and glazing with a development of threedimensional awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# Astronomy

**AST 111 Descriptive Astronomy** Prerequisites: None Corequisites: AST 111A

This course introduces an overall view of modern astronomy. Topics include an overview of the solar system, the sun, stars, galaxies, and the larger universe. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the universe around them. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

**AST 111A Descriptive Astronomy Lab** Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AST 111

The course is a laboratory to accompany AST 111. Emphasis is placed on laboratory experiences which enhance the materials presented in AST 111 and which provide practical experience. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the universe around them. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

# American Sign Language

ASL 111 **Elementary ASL I** 

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the fundamental elements of American Sign Language within a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the development of basic expressive and receptive skills. Upon completion, students will be able to comprehend and respond with grammatical accuracy to expressive American Sign Language and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### ASL 112 **Elementary ASL II**

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of ASL 111 focusing on the fundamental elements of American Sign Language in a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of expressive and receptive skills. Upon completion, the students should be able to comprehend and respond with increasing accuracy to expressive American Sign Language and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

Course

Descriptions

6 3

3

1

0

3

0

3

3

0

2

0 3

0

# **Automation Training**

### Introduction to Automation \*ATR 112 Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None This course introduces the basic principles of automated manufacturing and describes the tasks that technicians perform on the job. Topics include the history,

development, and current applications of robots and automated systems including their configuration, operation, components, and controls. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the basic concepts of automation and robotic systems.

# Automotive

\*AUT 110 Introduction to Automotive Technology 2 2 3 Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course covers work-place safety, hazardous material and environmental regulations and procedures, proper use of hand tools, use of service information resources, and the basic concepts, systems and terms of automotive technology. Topics include familiarization with vehicle systems along with identification and proper use of various automotive hand and power tools. Upon completion, students should be able to describe safety and environmental procedures, terms associated with automobiles, identify and use basic tools and shop equipment.

#### \*AUT 114 Safety and Emissions

Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None

This course covers the laws, procedures and specifications needed to perform a North Carolina State Safety and Emissions inspection. Topics include brake, steering and suspension, lighting, horn, windshield wiper, tire, mirrors, and emission control devices inspection. Upon completion, students should be able to perform complete and thorough North Carolina State Safety and Emissions inspections.

	*AUT 116	Engine Repair	
--	----------	---------------	--

2 3 3

2

1

2

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: AUT 116A

This course covers the theory, construction, inspection, diagnosis, and repair of internal combustion engines and related systems. Topics include fundamental operating principles of engines and diagnosis, inspection, adjustment, and repair of automotive engines using appropriate service information. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic diagnosis, measurement and repair of automotive engines using appropriate tools, equipment, procedures, and service information.

#### \*AUT 116A **Engine Repair Lab**

3 1

0

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: AUT 116

This course is an optional lab for the program that needs to meet NATEF hour standards but does not have a Co-op component in the program. Topics include diagnosis, inspection, adjustment, and repair of automotive engines using appropriate service information. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic diagnosis, measurement and repair of automotive engines using appropriate tools, equipment, procedures, and service information.

2 3 3

Course

Descriptions

Course

Descriptions

#### \*AUT 141 Suspension and Steering Systems

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AUT 141A

This course covers principles of operation, types, and diagnosis/repair of suspension and steering systems to include steering geometry. Topics include manual and power steering systems and standard and electronically controlled suspension and steering systems. Upon completion, students should be able to identify steering and suspension problems, service and repair steering and suspension components, check and adjust alignment angles, and repair and balance tires.

#### \*AUT 141A **Suspension and Steering Systems Lab** 3 Λ Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AUT 141

This course is an optional lab for the program that needs to meet NATEF hour standards but does not have a Co-op component in the program. Topics include manual and power steering systems and standard and electronically controlled suspension and steering systems. Upon completion, students should be able to identify steering and suspension problems, service and repair steering and suspension components, check and adjust alignment angles, and repair and balance tires.

#### \*AUT 151 Brake Systems

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AUT 151A This course covers principles of operation and types, diagnosis, service, and repair of brake systems. Topics include drum and disc brakes involving hydraulic, vacuum boost, hydra-boost, electrically powered boost, and anti-lock and parking brake systems. Upon completion, students should be able to diagnose, service, and repair various automotive braking systems.

#### \*AUT 151A **Brake Systems Lab**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AUT 151

This course is an optional lab for the program that needs to meet NATEF hour standards but does not have a Co-op component in the program. Topics include drum and disc brakes involving hydraulic, vacuum-boost, hydra-boost, electrically powered boost, and anti-lock, parking brake systems and emerging brake systems technologies. Upon completion, students should be able to diagnose, service, and repair various automotive braking systems.

#### \*AUT 161 **Basic Automotive Electricity**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers basic electrical theory, wiring diagrams, test equipment, and diagnosis/repair/replacement of batteries, starters, and alternators. Topics include Ohm's Law, Circuit construction, wiring diagrams, circuit testing, and basic trouble shooting. Upon completion, students should be able to read and understand wiring diagrams, diagnose, test, and repair basic wiring, battery, starting, charging, and basic electrical concerns.

3 \*AUT 163 Advanced Automotive Electricity/Electronics 2 3 Prerequisites: AUT 161

Corequisites: None

This course covers basic electronic theory, wiring diagrams, test equipment, and diagnosis /repair/replacement of electronics, lighting, gauges, driver information, horn, wiper, accessories, and body modules. Topics include networking and module communication, circuit construction, wiring diagrams, circuit testing, and basic trouble shooting. Upon completion, students should be able to read and understand wiring diagrams, diagnose, test, and repair basic wiring, lighting, gauges, accessories, modules, and basic electronic concerns.

2

1

3 3

2

0

4

3 1

3

### \*AUT 171 Automotive Climate Control

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the theory of refrigeration and heating, electrical/electronic/ pneumatic controls, and diagnosis/repair of climate control systems. Topics include diagnosis and repair of climate control components and systems, recovery/recycling of refrigerants, and safety and environmental regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to describe the operation, diagnose, and safely service climate control systems using appropriate tools, equipment, and service information.

### \*AUT 181 Engine Performance 1

33

2

2

4

4

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the introduction, theory of operation, and basic diagnostic procedures required to restore engine performance to today's vehicles equipped with complex engine control systems. Topics include an overview of engine operation, ignition components and systems, fuel delivery, injection components and systems and emission control devices. Upon completion students should be able to describe operation of and diagnose/repair basic ignition, fuel and emission related drivability problems using appropriate test equipment and service information.

*AUT 221	Automatic Transmissions/Transaxles	2	3	3
Prerequisites	s: None			
a <sup>1</sup> · · ·				

Corequisites: AUT 221A

This course covers operation, diagnosis, service, and repair of automatic transmissions/transaxles. Topics include hydraulic, pneumatic, mechanical, and electrical/electronic operation of automatic drive trains and the use of appropriate service tools and equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to explain operational theory, diagnose and repair automatic drive trains.

### \*AUT 221A Automatic Transmissions/Transaxles Lab 0 3 1

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: AUT 221

This course is an optional lab for the program that needs to meet NATEF hour standards but does not have a Co-op component in the program and covers diagnosis, service, and repair of automatic transmissions/transaxles. Topics include hydraulic, pneumatic, mechanical, and electrical/electronic operation of automatic drive trains and the use of appropriate service tools and equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to diagnose and repair automatic drive trains.

### **\*AUT 231 Manual Trans/Transaxles and Drivetrains 2 3 3** Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AUT 231A

This course covers the operation, diagnosis, and repair of manual transmissions/ transaxles, clutches, driveshafts, axles, and final drives. Topics include theory of torque, power flow, and manual drive train servicing and repair using appropriate service information, tools, and equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to explain operational theory, diagnose and repair manual drive trains.

### \*AUT 231A Manual Trans/Transaxles and Drivetrains Lab 0 3 1 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: AUT 231

This course is an optional lab for the program that needs to meet NATEF hour standards but does not have a Co-op component in the program. Topics include manual drive train diagnosis, service and repair using appropriate service information, tools, and equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to diagnose and repair manual drive trains.

Course

Descriptions

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course utilizes service information and specialized test equipment to diagnose and repair power train control systems. Topics include computerized ignition, fuel and emission systems, related diagnostic tools and equipment, data communication networks, and service information. Upon completion, students should be able to perform diagnosis and repair.

Course Descriptions

# Biology

### BIO 106 Introduction to Anatomy/Physiology/Microbiology 2 2 3 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the fundamental and principle concepts of human anatomy and physiology and microbiology. Topics include an introduction to the structure and function of cells, tissues, and human organ systems, and an overview of microbiology, epidemiology, and control of microorganisms. Upon completion, students should be able to identify structures and functions of the human body and describe microorganisms and their significance in health and disease. This is a certificate and diploma level course.

### BIO 110 Principles of Biology

34

4

4

3

3

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides a survey of fundamental biological principles for non-science majors. Emphasis is placed on basic chemistry, cell biology, metabolism, genetics, taxonomy, evolution, ecology, diversity, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate increased knowledge and better understanding of biology as it applies to everyday life. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

### BIO 111 General Biology I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the principles and concepts of biology. Emphasis is placed on basic biological chemistry, cell structure and function, metabolism and energy transformation, genetics, evolution, classification, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate understanding of life at the molecular and cellular levels. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

### BIO 112 General Biology II

111

3

3

Prerequisites: BIO 111 Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of BIO 111. Emphasis is placed on organisms, biodiversity, plant and animal systems, ecology, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate comprehension of life at the organismal and ecological levels. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

### BIO 120 Introductory Botany

Prerequisites: BIO 110 or BIO 111

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to the classification, relationships, structure, and function of plants. Topics include reproduction and development of seed and non-seed plants, levels of organization, form and function of systems, and a survey of major taxa. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate comprehension of plant form and function, including selected taxa of both seed and non-seed plants. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

BIO 130 Introductory Zoology
------------------------------

33

Prerequisites: BIO 110 or BIO 111 Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to the classification, relationships, structure, and function of major animal phyla. Emphasis is placed on levels of organization, reproduction and development, comparative systems, and a survey of selected phyla. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate comprehension of animal form and function including comparative systems of selected groups. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/ mathematics.

BIO 140	Environn	nental Bio	logy		3	0	3
Prerequisite	es: None						
Corequisite	s: None						
	• . •			1.1	<b>C</b> 1		

This course introduces environmental processes and the influence of human activities upon them. Topics include ecological concepts, population growth, natural resources, and a focus on current environmental problems from scientific, social, political, and economic perspectives. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of environmental interrelationships and of contemporary environmental issues. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural sciences/mathematics.

BIO 140A	Environmental Biology Lab	0	3	1
Duana and ait an	Nama			

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: BIO 140

This course provides a laboratory component to complement BIO 140. Emphasis is placed on laboratory and field experience. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a practical understanding of environmental interrelationships and of contemporary environmental issues. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural sciences/mathematics.

BIO 143	Field Biology Minicourse
Duana autisitas.	News

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the biological and physical components of a field environment. Emphasis is placed on a local field environment with extended field trips to other areas. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the biological and physical components of the specific biological environment. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement. Course

Descriptions

4

4

1

2

1

2

### BIO 155 Nutrition

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the biochemistry of foods and nutrients with consideration of the physiological effects of specialized diets for specific biological needs. Topics include cultural, religious, and economic factors that influence a person's acceptance of food, as well as nutrient requirements of the various life stages. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the functions and sources of nutrients, the mechanisms of digestion, and the nutritional requirements of all age groups. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course

requirement.
BIO 163 Basic Anatomy and Physiology 4 2
Prerequisites: None
Corequisites: None

This course provides a basic study of the structure and function of the human body. Topics include a basic study of the body systems as well as an introduction to homeostasis, cells, tissues, nutrition, acid-base balance, and electrolytes. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic understanding of the fundamental principles of anatomy and physiology and their interrelationships. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

BIO 168 Anatomy and Physiology I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides a comprehensive study of the anatomy and physiology of the human body. Topics include body organization, homeostasis, cytology, histology, and the integumentary, skeletal, muscular, and nervous systems, and special senses. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an in-depth understanding of principles of anatomy and physiology and their interrelationships. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### BIO 169 Anatomy and Physiology II Prerequisites: BIO 168

Corequisites: None

This course provides a continuation of the comprehensive study of the anatomy and physiology of the human body. Topics include the endocrine, cardiovascular, lymphatic, respiratory, digestive, urinary, and reproductive systems as well as metabolism, nutrition, acid-base balance, and fluid and electrolyte balance. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an in-depth understanding of principles of anatomy and physiology and their interrelationships. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

BIO 173Microbes in World Affairs303Prerequisites:BIO 110 or BIO 111

Corequisites: None

This course provides an integrated and comprehensive study of the microbial world and its influence on global events and human affairs. Topics include plant and animal diseases caused by viral, bacterial, and fungal pathogens and their impacts on history, industrial microbiology, biotechnology, and microbial ecology. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the importance of microbes in human and world affairs. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Course

Descriptions

0 3

5

4

4

3

3

3

3

### BIO 175 General Microbiology

Prerequisites: Select One: BIO 110, BIO 111, BIO 163, BIO 165, BIO 168 Corequisites: None

This course covers principles of microbiology with emphasis on microorganisms and human disease. Topics include an overview of microbiology and aspects of medical microbiology, identification and control of pathogens, disease transmission, host resistance, and immunity. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of microorganisms and the disease process as well as aseptic and sterile techniques. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

BIO 223 Field Botany

23

2

3

3

Prerequisites: BIO 112 Corequisites: None

This course provides a field and laboratory study of local flora. Emphasis is placed on local flora classification, identification, and ecology by the use of keys and field studies. Upon completion, students should be able to use keys for the classification and identification of local flora and to demonstrate an understanding of plant ecology. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### BIO 224 Local Flora Spring

1 2 2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to the identification of native plants. Emphasis is placed on spring wild flowers. Upon completion, students should be able to identify a variety of spring wild flowers and native plants. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement premajor and/or elective course requirement.

BIO 225	Local Flora Summer	1	2	2
Prerequisites:	: None			

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to the identification of native plants. Emphasis is placed on summer wild flowers. Upon completion, students should be able to identify a variety of summer wild flowers and native plants. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement premajor and/or elective course requirement.

BIO 226 Local Flora Fall

### 1 2 2

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to the identification of native plants. Emphasis is placed on fall wild flowers. Upon completion, students should be able to identify a variety of fall wild flowers and native plants. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

	-			
BIO 271	Pathophysiology	3	0	3
Prerequisites	: Select One: BIO 163, BIO 166, BIO 169			
~ <sup>-</sup> ···	17			

Corequisites: None

This course provides an in-depth study of human pathological processes and their effects on homeostasis. Emphasis is placed on interrelationships among organ systems in deviations from homeostasis. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a detailed knowledge of pathophysiology. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability pre-major and/or elective course requirement. Course

Descriptions

### BIO 275 Microbiology

3

4

3

Prerequisites: Select One: BIO 110, BIO 112, BIO 163, BIO 165, BIO 168 Corequisites: None

This course covers principles of microbiology and the impact these organisms have on man and the environment. Topics include the various groups of microorganisms, their structure, physiology, genetics, microbial pathogenicity, infectious diseases, immunology, and selected practical applications. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge and skills including microscopy, aseptic technique, staining, culture methods, and identification of microorganisms. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# **Baking and Pastry Arts**

\*BPA 120 Petit Fours and Pastries

Prerequisites: CUL 110 and CUL 160 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic principles of the preparation of petit fours and individual dessert pastries. Emphasis is placed on traditional and contemporary petit fours and pastries, utilizing updated production methods. Upon completion, students should be able to produce individual pastries and petit fours for buffet and special event settings.

**\*BPA 130** European Cakes and Tortes Prerequisites: CUL 110 and CUL 160

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the production of a wide variety of classical and modern cakes suitable for restaurants, retail shops and large-scale production. Emphasis is placed on advanced techniques of mixing, filling, glazing and icing. Upon completion, students should be able to assemble and decorate a variety of cakes/ tortes, including Dobos, Sacher, and Linzer tortes and Black Forest cake.

\*BPA 150 Artisan and Specialty Bread

Prerequisites: CUL 110 and CUL 160

Corequisites: None

This course provides an advanced study in the art and craft of bread making. Topics include pertinent formulas and techniques associated with naturally leavened loaves, hearth breads, focaccia, flat breads, and other breads utilizing a variety of grains. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare artisan and specialty breads that meet or exceed the expectations of restaurant and retail publics.

### \*BPA 210 Cake Design and Decorating

Prerequisites: CUL 110 and CUL 160 Corequisites: None

This course covers advanced concepts in the design and decoration of wedding cakes and other specialty cakes. Topics include baking, filling and assembling cakes; cake design; and finishing techniques utilizing gum paste, fondant, and royal icing; and advanced piping skills. Upon completion, students should be able to design, create and finish wedding and specialty cakes.

### \*BPA 220 Confection Artistry

Prerequisites: CUL 110 and CUL 160 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the principles and techniques of decorative sugar work and confectionary candy. Topics include nougat, marzipan modeling, pastillage and cocoa painting, confection candy and a variety of sugar techniques including blown, spun, poured and pulled. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare edible centerpieces and confections to enhance dessert buffets and plate presentations.

Course

Descriptions

4 3

1

1

1

1

1

4

4

6

6

4

3

### \*BPA 230 Chocolate Artistry

Prerequisites: CUL 110 and CUL 160 Corequisites: None

This course provides a study in the art and craft of chocolate. Topics include chocolate tempering, piping, molding; decorative work associated with cakes and centerpieces; and the candy production techniques of filling, enrobing and dipping. Upon completion, students should be able to properly temper chocolate, and produce a variety of chocolate candies and decorative elements for garnishing desserts.

### \*BPA 240 Plated Desserts

Prerequisites: BPA 120, BPA 130, CUL 110, CUL 160, and COE 112 Corequisites: None

This course provides a study in the elements and principles of design as it relates to plated desserts. Topics include plate composition, portioning, flavor combinations, textures, eye appeal, balance, color harmony and plate decorating techniques such as stenciling, chocolate striping, and plate painting. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in combining a variety of dessert components enhanced with plate decorating techniques.

\*BPA 250 Dessert and Bread Production

Prerequisites: CUL 110 and CUL 160 Corequisites: None

This course is designed to merge artistry and innovation with the practical baking and pastry techniques utilized in a production setting. Topics include quantity bread and roll-in dough production, plated and platter presentations, and seasonal/themed product utilization with an emphasis on cost effectiveness. Upon completion, students should be able to plan and prepare breads and desserts within a restaurant environment and determine production costs and selling prices.

**\*BPA 260** Pastry and Baking Marketing Prerequisites: BPA 210, BPA 240, BPA 250, and COE 112 Corequisites: BPA 220 and BPA 230

This course examines the marketing concepts and merchandising trends utilized in bakery and pastry operations. Emphasis is placed on menu planning, pricing products and strategies, resale and wholesale distribution methods, legal implications, and advertising techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to create a marketing plan that will serve as a basis for a capstone experience.

# **Blueprint Reading**

# BPR 111Blueprint Reading122Prerequisites: None<br/>Corequisites: NoneThis course introduces the basic principles of blueprint reading. Topics include<br/>line types, orthographic projections, dimensioning methods, and notes. Upon<br/>ecompletion atudante should be able to intermet basic blueprints and visualize

completion, students should be able to interpret basic blueprints and visualize the features of a part.

BPR 121	Blueprint Reading: Mechanical	1	2	2
Prerequisites	: BPR 111 or MAC 131			
Corequisites:	None			

This course covers the interpretation of intermediate blueprints. Topics include tolerancing, auxiliary views, sectional views, and assembly drawings. Upon completion, students should be able to read and interpret a mechanical working drawing.

259

Course

Descriptions

4

4

8

2

3

3

5

3

1

1

1

#### **BPR 130 Blueprint Reading/Construction**

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course covers the interpretation of blueprints and specifications that are associated with the construction trades. Emphasis is placed on interpretation of details for foundations, floor plans, elevations, and schedules. Upon completion, students should be able to read and interpret a set of construction blueprints.

#### **BPR 135 Schematics and Diagrams** Descriptions Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces schematics and diagrams used in a variety of occupations. Topics include interpretation of wiring diagrams, assembly drawings, exploded views, sectional drawings, and service manuals, specifications, and charts. Upon completion, students should be able to research and locate components and assemblies denoting factory specifications and requirements from service and repair manuals.

# Biotechnology

**Basic Lab Techniques BTC 181** 3 3 Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Biotechnology Program or Dept. Approval Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic skills and knowledge necessary in a biological or chemical laboratory. Emphasis is placed on good manufacturing practices, safety, solution preparation, and equipment operation and maintenance following standard operating procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare and perform basic laboratory procedures using labware, solutions, and equipment according to prescribed protocols.

#### **BTC 250** Principles of Genetics Prerequisites: BIO 111

**Corequisites:** None

This course covers the basic principles of molecular genetics. Topics will include Mendelian inheritance, DNA replication, RNA transcription, translation of proteins, chromosome structure, and evolution. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of molecular genetics and principles of heredity.

#### **Recombinant DNA Tech** 3 3 **BTC 270** 4 Prerequisites: BTC 250 or BIO 250 and BTC 181 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers basic methods in biotechnology for the manipulation of nucleic acids. Emphasis is placed on topics concerning techniques used in recombinant DNA technology, including PCR, restriction digests, mapping, cloning, and forensics. Upon completion, students should have an understanding of the theory, practice, and application of recombinant DNA techniques.

#### **BTC 282 Biotech Fermentation I**

Prerequisites: BTC 181

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to fermentor classification and configuration for small-scale laboratory processes utilizing prokaryotic organisms to demonstrate techniques used in fermentation procedures. Topics include Batch Process Records, fermentor design, fermentation theory, and medium formulation as well as techniques used for cell harvesting, cell disruption and fractionation methods. Upon completion, students should be able to set up a fermentor; grow prokaryotic cells; and isolate and collect various fractions derived from fermentation.

Course

0

2

4

3

1

2

6

4

0

3

### BTC 283 Biotech Fermentation II

Prerequisites: BTC 282

Corequisites: None This course introduces techniques for recovery of fermentation products to

include removal of insolubles, product isolation, high resolution products to product polishing using eukaryotic cells. Topics include filter design, separation processes such as flocculation, coagulation, distillation, liquid-liquid extraction, different types of chromatography and emerging technologies for product recovery. Upon completion, students should be able to perform eukaryotic cell cultivation and various separation techniques used in small-scale fermentation with an understanding of scale-up procedures.

### BTC 285 Cell Culture

Prerequisites: BIO 175 or BIO 275 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the theory and practices required to successfully initiate and maintain plant and animal cell cultures. Topics include aseptic techniques, the growth environment, routine maintenance of cell cultures, specialized culture techniques, and various applications. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the knowledge and skills required to grow, maintain, and manipulate cells in culture.

BTC 286	Immunological Techniques	3	3	4
Prerequisites:	BTC 285 or Department Approval			
· · ·				

Corequisites: None

This course covers the principles and practices of modern immunology, including the interactions between the various cellular and chemical components of the immune response. Topics include antigens, humoral immunity, cellular immunity, complement, immunological assays, and hybridoma use and production. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss the immune response, perform immunological assays, and make monoclonal antibody-producing hybridomas.

### BTC 288 Biotech Lab Experience

Prerequisites: BIO 250 or BTC 270, and BTC 281, BTC 285, or BTC 286 Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to pursue an individual laboratory project in biotechnology. Emphasis is placed on developing, performing, and maintaining records of a project in a specific area of interest. Upon completion, students should be able to complete the project with accurate records and demonstrate an understanding of the process.

# **Business Administration**

### BUS 110 Introduction to Business

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course provides a survey of the business world. Topics include the basic principles and practices of contemporary business. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of business concepts as a foundation for studying other business subjects. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### BUS 115 Business Law I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the ethics and legal framework of business. Emphasis is placed on contracts, negotiable instruments, Uniform Commercial Code, and the working of the court systems. Upon completion, students should be able to apply ethical issues and laws covered to selected business decision-making situations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

2

2

0

3

3

6

2

3

3

Course

Descriptions

03

0

262				
	BUS 116 Business Law II Prerequisites: BUS 115 Corequisites: None	3	0	3
Course	This course continues the study of ethics and business law. Emploid on bailments, sales, risk-bearing, forms of business ownership, a Upon completion, students should be able to apply ethical issues ered to selected business decision-making situations.	and cop	oyright	ts.
Descriptions	BUS 135 Principles of Supervision	3	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces the basic responsibilities and duties of the his/her relationship to higher-level supervisors, subordinates, and Emphasis is placed on effective utilization of the work force and the role of the supervisor. Upon completion, students should be a supervisory principles in the workplace.	d assoc l under	ciates. standi	ng
	*BUS 137 Principles of Management Prerequisites: None	3	0	3
	Corequisites: None This course is designed to be an overview of the major functions ment. Emphasis is placed on planning, organizing, controlling, d communicating. Upon completion, students should be able to we ing members of a team utilizing these functions of management. has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Ag transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.	lirectin ork as o This c	ig, and contrib course	out-
	BUS 147 Business Insurance	3	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course surveys the basic concepts of risk management. Top ciples and applications of health, property, life, and casualty insu completion, students should be able to evaluate different insuran assist an organization in acquiring adequate insurance coverage.	irance.	. Upon	ı
	BUS 151 People Skills	3	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces the basic concepts of identity and commu business setting. Topics include self-concept, values, communica feelings and emotions, roles versus relationships, and basic asser ing, and conflict resolution. Upon completion, students should b guish between unhealthy, self-destructive, communication patter non-destructive, positive communication patterns.	ation st rtivene e able	tyles, ss, list to dist	ten- in-
	BUS 153 Human Resources Management	3	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces the functions of personnel/human resource within an organization. Topics include equal opportunity and the ment, recruitment and selection, performance appraisal, employed	e legal	enviro	n-

compensation planning, and employee relations. Upon completion, students should be able to anticipate and resolve human resource concerns.

#### **BUS 175 Contract Negotiations**

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers theory, strategies, techniques and tactics for negotiating contracts, and principles and practices of negotiations for government, corporate or institutional procurements. Topics include preparation and conduct of negotiations and methods of dealing with situations under different types of negotiations. Upon completion, students should be able to effectively negotiate contracts.

3

Prerequisites: None			
Corequisites: None This course introduces the principle laws and regulations affecti	na nul	alia ar	d
private organizations and their employees or prospective employ			lu
include fair employment practices, EEO, affirmative action, and	emplo	ovee r	ights
and protections. Upon completion, students should be able to ev			
tion policy for compliance and assure that decisions are not con			
BUS 225 Business Finance	2	2	3
Prerequisites: ACC 120			
Corequisites: None		- 1	
This course provides an overview of business financial manager is placed on financial statement analysis, time value of money, r			
cash flow, risk and return, and sources of financing. Upon comp			
should be able to interpret and apply the principles of financial			
BUS 234 Training and Development	3	0	3
Prerequisites: None			
Corequisites: None			
This course covers developing, conducting, and evaluating employed a with attention to adult learning principles. Employed a			
with attention to adult learning principles. Emphasis is placed o needs assessment, using various instructional approaches, desig			
environment, and locating learning resources. Upon completion			
be able to design, conduct, and evaluate a training program.	/		
*BUS 239 Business Applications Seminar	1	2	2
Prerequisites: ACC 120, BUS 115, BUS 137, MKT 120 and either E	CO 151	, ECO	251
or ECO 252 Corequisites: None			
This course is designed as a capstone course for Business Admi	nistrat	ion	
majors. Emphasis is placed on decision making in the areas of r			
marketing, production, purchasing, and finance. Upon completion	on, stu	dents	
should be able to apply the techniques, processes, and vital prof	ession	al skil	ls
needed in the workplace.			
BUS 240 Business Ethics	3	0	3
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None			
This course introduces contemporary and controversial ethical i	ssues f	hat fa	ce
the business community. Topics include moral reasoning, moral			
and morality, equity, justice and fairness, ethical standards, and	moral	devel	op-
ment. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate			
ing of their moral responsibilities and obligations as members o	t the v	vork fo	orce
and society.	~	•	•
BUS 256 Recruit Select and Per Plan	3	0	3

**Employment Law and Regulations** 

BUS 256 **Recruit Select and Per Plan**  263

Course

Descriptions

3

0

3

Prerequisites: None

BUS 217

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic principles involved in managing the employment process. Topics include personnel planning, recruiting, interviewing and screening techniques, maintaining employees records; and voluntary and involuntary separations. Upon completion, students should be able to acquire and retain employees who match position requirements and fulfill organizational objectives. The course is a unique concentration requirement of the Human Resources Management concentration in the Business Administration program.

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to study the basic concepts of pay and its role in rewarding performance. Topics include wage and salary surveys, job analysis, job evaluation techniques, benefits, and pay-for-performance programs. Upon completion, students should be able to develop and manage a basic compensation system to attract, motivate, and retain employees. This course is a unique concentration requirement of the Human Resources Management concentration in the Business Administration program.

#### **HRM Applications** BUS 259

Prerequisites: BUS 217, BUS 234, BUS 256, and BUS 258 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides students in the Human Resources Management concentration the opportunity to reinforce their learning experiences from preceding HRM courses. Emphasis is placed on application of day-to-day HRM functions by completing in-basket exercises and through simulations. Upon completion, students should be able to determine the appropriate actions called for by typical events that affect the status of people at work. This course is a unique concentration requirement of the Human Resources Management concentration in the Business Administration program.

**BUS 260 Business Communication** Prerequisites: CIS 110 and ENG 111 **Corequisites:** None This course is designed to develop skills in writing business communications.

Emphasis is placed on business reports, correspondence, and professional presentations. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate effectively in the workplace.

BUS 270	Professional Development	3	0	3
Prerequisites	: None			
Corequisites:	None			

This course provides basic knowledge of self-improvement techniques as related to success in the professional world. Topics include positive human relations, job-seeking skills, and projecting positive self-image. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competent personal and professional skills necessary to get and keep a job.

#### **BUS 280 REAL Small Business**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces hands-on techniques and procedures for planning and opening a small business, including the personal qualities needed for entrepreneurship. Emphasis is placed on market research, finance, time management, and day-to-day activities of owning/operating a small business. Upon completion, students should be able to write and implement a viable business plan and seek funding.

# Cabinetmaking

**CAB 111 Cabinetmaking I** 

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: ISC 115

This course introduces wood technology, materials, purchasing, estimating, design considerations, and cabinet construction. Topics include wood identification and use, hand tools, safe machine operation, glue and clamping, abrasives, wood joinery, kitchen and bath layout, laminates, and finishing techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to select and process materials; make sound production decisions; and design, lay out, construct, and install cabinets. This is a diploma-level course.

Course

Descriptions

0

3

3

3

3

3

3

4

4

0

9

4

7
## CAB 119 Cabinetry/Millworking

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: ISC 115

This course introduces wood technology, cabinet construction, and mill-working. Topics include safety, hand/power tools, wood identification and use, wood joinery, abrasives, cabinet layout, laminates, finishing techniques, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to select and process materials using accurate drawings and cut lists and install finished products.

# Carpentry

CAR 110	Introduction to Carpentry	2	0	2
Prerequisites	: None			
Corequisites:	None			
This course	introduces the student to the carpentry trade. To	opics inclu	de dut	ies
of a carpente	er, hand and power tools, building materials, co	nstruction	meth-	
ods, and safe	ety. Upon completion, students should be able t	o identify	hand a	and
power tools,	common building materials, and basic constru-	ction meth	ods.	

CAR 111	Carpentry I	3	15
Duana antiaitaa	Mana		

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: ISC 115

This course introduces the theory and construction methods associated with the building industry, including framing, materials, tools, and equipment. Topics include safety, hand/power tool use, site preparation, measurement and layout, footings and foundations, construction framing, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to safely lay out and perform basic framing skills with supervision. This is a diploma-level course.

CAR 112	Carpentry II	3	15	8
Prerequisites	: CAR 111			

Corequisites: None

This course covers the advanced theory and construction methods associated with the building industry including framing and exterior finishes. Topics include safety, hand/power tool use, measurement and layout, construction framing, exterior trim and finish, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to safely frame and apply exterior finishes to a residential building with supervision. This is a diploma-level course.

CAR 113	Carpentry III	3	9	6
Prerequisites:	CAR 111			

Corequisites: None

This course covers interior trim and finishes. Topics include safety, hand/power tool use, measurement and layout, specialty framing, interior trim and finishes, cabinetry, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to safely install various interior trim and finishes in a residential building with supervision. This is a diploma-level course.

CAR 114	Residential Building Codes	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	None			

Corequisites: None

This course covers building codes and the requirements of state and local construction regulations. Emphasis is placed on the minimum requirements of the North Carolina building codes related to residential structures. Upon completion, students should be able to determine if a structure is in compliance with North Carolina building codes. 265

9

7

8

4

Course

### CAR 115 **Residential Planning/Estimating**

Prerequisites: BPR 130 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers project planning, management, and estimating for residential or light commercial buildings. Topics include planning and scheduling, interpretation of working drawings and specifications, estimating practices, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to perform quantity take-offs and cost estimates.

# **Computed Tomography**

### **CT Physics & Equipment** CAT 210

Prerequisites: Enrollment in CT/MRI diploma or CT certificate programs Corequisites: None

This course covers the system operations and components, image processing and display, image quality, and artifacts in computed tomography. Emphasis is placed on the data acquisition components, tissue attenuation conversions, image manipulation, and factors controlling image resolution. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the physics and instrumentation used in computed tomography.

### **CT Procedures** CAT 211

Prerequisites: Enrollment in CT/MRI diploma or CT certificate programs **Corequisites:** None

This course is designed to cover specialized patient care, cross-sectional anatomy, contrast media, and scanning procedures in computed tomography. Emphasis is placed on patient assessment and monitoring, contrast agents' use, radiation safety, methods of data acquisition, and identification of cross-sectional anatomy. Upon completion, students should be able to integrate all facets of the imaging procedures in computed tomography.

#### CAT 225 **CT Clinical Practicum**

Prerequisites: Enrollment in CT/MRI diploma or CT certificate programs Corequisites: None

This course provides the opportunity to apply knowledge gained from classroom instruction to the computed tomography clinical setting. Emphasis is placed on patient care and positioning, scanning procedures, and image production in computed tomography. Upon completion, students should be able to assume a variety of duties and responsibilities within the computed tomography clinical environment.

**CAT 226 CT Clinical Practicum** 0 18 Λ Prerequisites: Enrollment in CT/MRI diploma or CT certificate programs Corequisites: None

This course provides the opportunity to apply knowledge gained from classroom instruction to the computed tomography clinical setting. Emphasis is placed on patient care and positioning, scanning procedures, and image production in computed tomography. Upon completion, students should be able to assume a variety of duties and responsibilities within the computed tomography clinical environment.

# **Cyber Crime**

### **CCT 110 Introduction to Cyber Crime** Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces and explains the various types of offenses that qualify as cyber crime activity. Emphasis is placed on identifying cyber crime activity and the response to these problems from both the private and public domains. Upon completion, students should be able to accurately describe and define cyber crime activities and select an appropriate response to deal with the problem.

Course

Descriptions

3 0

0

0

Λ

0

0

3

4

3

4

5

6

3

15

0

# CCT 121 Computer Crime Investigation

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the fundamental principles of computer crime investigation processes. Topics include crime scene/incident processing, information gathering techniques, data retrieval, collection and preservation of evidence, preparation of reports and court presentations. Upon completion, students should be able to identify cyber crime activity and demonstrate proper investigative techniques to process the scene and assist in case prosecution.

## CCT 231 Technology Crimes and Law

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the applicable technological laws dealing with the regulation of cyber security and criminal activity. Topics include an examination of state, federal and international laws regarding cyber crime with an emphasis on both general and North Carolina statutes. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the elements of cyber crime activity and discuss the trends of evolving laws.

# **Computer Engineering Technology**

CET 111 Computer Upgrade/Repair I

Prerequisites: MAT 060, RED 080

Corequisites: None

This course covers repairing, servicing, and upgrading computers and peripherals in preparation for industry certification. Topics include CPU/memory/bus identification, disk subsystems, hardware/software installation/configuration, common device drivers, data recovery, system maintenance, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to safely repair and/or upgrade computer systems to perform within specifications.

# CET 125 Voice and Data Cabling

2 3 3

3

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an understanding of the industry and its worldwide standards, types of media and cabling, physical and logical networks, including signal transmission. Topics include network design documentation, part list setup, pulling and mounting cable, cable management, wiring closets, patch panel installation and termination including cable testing. Upon completion, students should be able to understand documentation, design, installation and safety issues associated with voice and data cabling.

# CET 161 Procedural Programming

33

2

2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces procedural programming for engineering applications. Emphasis is placed on event-driven programming methods, including creating and manipulating data, sequencing, iteration, and blocking of code. Upon completion, students should be able to design, code, test and debug at a beginning level.

# CET 211 Computer Upgrade/Repair II

33

Prerequisites: CET 111 Corequisites: None

This course covers concepts of repair service, and upgrade of computers and peripherals in preparation for industry certification. Topics may include resolving resource conflicts and system bus specifications, configuration and troubleshooting peripherals, operating system configuration and optimization, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and resolve system conflicts and optimize system performance.

2

0

4

3

3

3

2

Course

32

2

0

4

3

3

3

1

Prerequisites: ELN 237 and (CET 161 or CSC 143) Corequisites: None

This course covers computer topics related to integrated manufacturing systems common to current manufacturing facilities. Topics include robot programming, automated control systems, PLCs, data communication, and networking in an integrated manufacturing environment, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to program robots using teaching pendants and troubleshoot and maintain network installations related to integrated manufacturing systems.

# Chemistry

## CHM 092 Fundamentals of Chemistry Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers fundamentals of chemistry with laboratory applications. Topics include measurements, matter, energy, atomic theory, bonding, molecular structure, nomenclature, balancing equations, stoichiometry, solutions, acids and bases, gases, and basic organic chemistry. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and apply basic chemical concepts and demonstrate basic laboratory skills necessary for success in college-level science courses.

## CHM 121 Foundations of Chemistry

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: CHM 121A

This course is designed for those who have no previous high school chemistry or a grade of C or less in high school chemistry. Topics include matter, structure of the atom, nomenclature, chemical equations, bonding and reactions; mathematical topics include measurements, scientific notation, and stoichiometry. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of chemical concepts and an ability to solve related problems in subsequent chemistry courses.

# CHM 121A Foundations of Chemistry Laboratory 0 2 1 Prerequisites: None None 0 2 1

Corequisites: CHM 121

This course is a laboratory for CHM 121. Emphasis is placed on laboratory experiences that enhance materials presented in CHM 121. Upon completion, students should be able to utilize basic laboratory procedures and apply them to chemical principles presented in CHM 121.

CHM 130	General, Organic, and Biochemistry	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	High school chemistry or CHM 092			

Corequisites: CHM 130A

This course provides a survey of basic facts and principles of general, organic, and biochemistry. Topics include measurement, molecular structure, nuclear chemistry, solutions, acid-base chemistry, gas laws, and the structure, properties, and reactions of major organic and biological groups. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of fundamental chemical concepts. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# CHM 130AGeneral, Organic, and Biochemistry Lab021Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: CHM 130

This course is a laboratory for CHM 130. Emphasis is placed on laboratory experiences that enhance materials presented in CHM 130. Upon completion, students should be able to utilize basic laboratory procedures and apply them to chemical principles presented in CHM 130. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

268

Course

## CHM 132 Organic and Biochemistry

Prerequisites: CHM 131 and 131A or CHM 151 Corequisites: None

This course provides a survey of major functional classes of compounds in organic and biochemistry. Topics include structure, properties, and reactions of the major organic and biological molecules and basic principles of metabolism. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of fundamental chemical concepts needed to pursue studies in related professional fields. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

CHM 135 Survey of Chemistry I

3 2 4

3

3

2

4

4

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to inorganic chemistry. Emphasis is placed on measurement, atomic structure, bonding, molecular geometry, nomenclature, reactions, the mole concept, stoichiometric calculations, states of matter, and the gas laws. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic understanding of chemistry as it applies to other fields. This introductory course series to chemistry emphasizes the practical impact of chemistry and scientific reasoning on society. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

## CHM 136 Survey of Chemistry II

Prerequisites: CHM 135 Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of CHM 135 with further study of inorganic reactions and an introduction to organic, biological, and nuclear chemistry. Topics include solutions, acid-base theory, redox reactions, chemical kinetics, organic chemistry, biochemistry, and nuclear chemistry. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic understanding of chemistry as it applies to other fields. This introductory course series to chemistry emphasizes the practical impact of chemistry and scientific reasoning on society. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

## CHM 151 General Chemistry I

Prerequisites: High school chemistry or CHM 092 Corequisites: MAT 161

This course covers fundamental principles and laws of chemistry. Topics include measurement, atomic and molecular structure, periodicity, chemical reactions, chemical bonding, stoichiometry, thermochemistry, gas laws, and solutions. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of fundamental chemical laws and concepts as needed in CHM 152. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

CHM 152 General Chemistry II

3 3 4

3

Prerequisites: CHM 151 Corequisites: None

This course provides a continuation of the study of the fundamental principles and laws of chemistry. Topics include kinetics, equilibrium, ionic and redox equations, acid-base theory, electrochemistry, thermodynamics, introduction to nuclear and organic chemistry, and complex ions. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of chemical concepts as needed to pursue further study in chemistry and related professional fields. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

# 33

4

Course

Course

Descriptions

#### CHM 251 **Organic Chemistry I**

Prerequisites: CHM 152 Corequisites: None

This course provides a systematic study of the theories, principles, and techniques of organic chemistry. Topics include nomenclature, structure, properties, reactions, and mechanisms of hydrocarbons, alkyl halides, alcohols, and ethers; further topics include isomerization, stereochemistry, and spectroscopy. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the fundamental concepts of covered organic topics as needed in CHM 252. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### CHM 252 **Organic Chemistry II**

3 4

Prerequisites: CHM 251 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides continuation of the systematic study of the theories, principles, and techniques of organic chemistry. Topics include nomenclature, structure, properties, reactions, and mechanisms of aromatics, aldehydes, ketones, carboxylic acids and derivatives, amines and heterocyclics; multi-step synthesis will be emphasized. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of organic concepts as needed to pursue further study in chemistry and related professional fields. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

CHM 265	Instrumental Analysis	2	6
Prerequisites:	CHM 251		
Corequisites: 1	None		

This course introduces modern instrumental and chromatographic methods. Topics include methods of chromatographic, spectral, and electrochemical analysis which will provide theory of instrumentation, interpretation, and statistical evaluation of analytical data with practical applications. Upon completion, students should be able to perform quantitative analytical procedures using modern instrumentation. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### CHM 271 **Biochemical Principles**

Prerequisites: CHM 252 Corequisites: None

The course covers fundamental principles of biochemistry. Topics include structures, properties, reactions, and mechanisms of biomacromolecules including amino acids, peptides, proteins, carbohydrates and nucleic acids, enzymatic metabolic pathways, and biochemical genetics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of fundamental biochemical processes. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirements.

# Information Systems

**CIS 110 Introduction to Computers** 2 Prerequisites: Basic computer literacy is necessary (if you do not have basic skills, CTS 060 will give you the foundation for this course) **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces computer concepts, including fundamental functions and operations of the computer. Topics include identification of hardware components, basic computer operations, security issues, and use of software applications. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the role and function of computers and use the computer to solve problems. Microsoft Office will be used in this course; this includes Word, Excel, Access and PowerPoint. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics (Quantitative Option).

#### 3 4

3

3

4

3

				2/1
CIS 111 Basic PC Literacy Prerequisites: Basic computer literacy is necessary (if you do no skills, CTS 060 will give you the foundation for			2	
Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of computer concepts. Emph the use of personal computers and software applications for per mental workplace use. Upon completion, students should be ab	sonal	and fur	ıda-	Course
basic personal computer skills.				Descriptions
CIS 113 Computer Basics Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	0	2	1	2 00 0119 010110
This course introduces basic computer usage for non-computer sis is placed on developing basic personal computer skills. Upo students should be able to demonstrate basic computer applicat	n com			
CIS 115 Introduction to Programming and Logic Prerequisites: Select One: MAT 070, MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095 MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 175	<b>2</b> , MAT	<b>3</b> 120,	3	
Corequisites: None This course introduces computer programming and problem so tured program logic environment. Topics include language synt program organization, problem solving methods, algorithm des control structures. Upon completion, students should be able to with operating system commands, use top-down algorithm desi ment algorithmic solutions in a programming language. This co approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement tion core requirement in natural science/mathematics (Quantita	ax, da ign, ar mana gn, an ourse h genera	ta type: nd logic ge files d imple as been al educ	s, c s e- n	
Civil Engineering				
	2	c	4	
CIV 110 Statics/Strength of Materials Prerequisites: MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, or MAT 175	2	6	4	
Corequisites: None				
This course includes vector analysis, equilibrium of force syste	ms, fri	ction,		
sectional properties, stress/strain, and deformation. Topics inclu				
and components of forces, moments and couples, free-body dia				
moment diagrams, trusses, frames, beams, columns, connection stresses. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze s	,			
CIV 111 Soils and Foundations	2	3	3	
Prerequisites: CIV 110 or MEC 250 Corequisites: None	2	3	3	
This course presents an overview of soil as a construction mate analysis and testing procedures. Topics include index properties stress analysis, compressibility, compaction, dewatering, excav- tion, settlement, and foundations. Upon completion, students sl perform basic soil tests and analyze engineering properties of s	s, class ation, s ould b	sification stabiliz	on, a-	
CIV 125 Civil/Surveying CAD	1	6	3	
Prerequisites: DFT 119, DFT 151, or EGR 125				
Corequisites: None This course introduces civil/ourseying computer eided drofting		)	1070	
This course introduces civil/surveying computer-aided drafting Topics include drawing, editing, and dimensioning commands;				
Topics include drawing, editing, and dimensioning commands,	piouli	1g, anu	1. 4.	

Topics include drawing, editing, and dimensioning commands; plotting; and other related civil/surveying topics. Upon completion, students should be able to produce civil/surveying drawings using CAD software.

3

3

2

2

3

1

2

2

1

1

2

2

3

3

3

3

CIV 210 Engineering Materials Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the behavior and properties of Portland cement and asphaltic concretes and laboratory and field testing. Topics include cementing agents and aggregates; water and admixtures; proportioning, production, placing, consolidation, and curing; and inspection methods. Upon completion, students should be able to proportion concrete mixes to attain predetermined strengths and other properties and perform standard control tests.

Descriptions

## CIV 211 Hydraulics and Hydrology

Prerequisites: CIV 110 or MEC 250

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic engineering principles and characteristics of hydraulics and hydrology. Topics include precipitation and runoff, fluid statics and dynamics, flow measurement, and pipe and open channel flow. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze and size drainage structures.

## CIV 212 Environmental Planning

Prerequisites: CIV 211

Corequisites: None

This course covers water and wastewater technology, erosion and sedimentation control, and other related topics. Topics include collection, treatment, and distribution of water and wastewater and erosion and sedimentation control law. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of water and wastewater systems and prepare erosion and sedimentation control plans.

## CIV 215 Highway Technology

Prerequisites: SRV 111

Corequisites: CIV 211

This course introduces the essential elements of roadway components and design. Topics include subgrade and pavement construction, roadway drawings and details, drainage, superelevation, and N.C. Department of Transportation Standards. Upon completion, students should be able to use roadway drawings and specifications to develop superelevation, drainage, and general highway construction details.

## CIV 220 Basic Structural Concepts

Prerequisites: CIV 110 or MEC 250 Corequisites: None

This course covers the historical perspective of structures as well as types, materials, common elements, and mechanical principles of structures. Topics include basic structure shapes, advantages and disadvantages of standard building materials, application of structural concepts, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of basic structural concepts.

## CIV 221 Steel and Timber Design

33

3

Prerequisites: CIV 110 or MEC 250

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic elements of steel and timber structures. Topics include the analysis and design of steel and timber beams, columns, and connections and the use of appropriate manuals and codes. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze, design, and draw simple steel and timber structures.

# CIV 222 Reinforced Concrete

Prerequisites: CIV 110 or MEC 250

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic elements of reinforced concrete and masonry structures. Topics include analysis and design of reinforced concrete beams, slabs, columns, footings, and retaining walls; load-bearing masonry walls; and ACI manuals and codes. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze and design components of a structure using reinforced concrete and masonry elements and utilize appropriate ACI publications.

Course

2 3 3 Prerequisites: ARC 111, ARC 112, BPR 130, CAR 115, CIS 110, CIS 111, or EGR 115 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers quantity take-offs of labor, materials, and equipment and calculation of direct and overhead costs for a construction project. Topics include the interpretation of working drawings and specifications, types of contracts and estimates, building codes, bidding techniques and procedures, and estimating software. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare a detailed cost estimate and bid documents for a construction project.

#### CIV 240 Project Management

Prerequisites: ARC 111 or EGR 115

Corequisites: None

This course introduces construction planning and scheduling techniques and project management software. Topics include construction safety, operation analysis, construction scheduling, construction control systems, claims and dispute resolutions, project records, and documentation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the roles of construction project participants, maintain construction records, and prepare construction schedules.

CIV 250 **Civil Engineering Technology Project** 1 3

Prerequisites: Department Chair Approval Corequisites: None

This course includes an integrated team approach to civil engineering technology projects. Emphasis is placed on project proposal, site selection, analysis/ design of structures, construction material selection, time and cost estimating, planning, and management of a project. Upon completion, students should be able to apply team concepts, prepare estimates, submit bid proposals, and manage projects.

# **Criminal Justice**

### **CJC 100 Basic Law Enforcement Training** Prerequisites: RED 080

Corequisites: None

This course covers the skills and knowledge needed for entry-level employment as a law enforcement officer in North Carolina. Emphasis is placed on topics and areas as defined by the North Carolina Administrative Code. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the topics and areas required for the state comprehensive examination. This is a certificate-level course.

### CJC 111 Introduction to Criminal Justice

0 3

0

30

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course introduces the components and processes of the criminal justice system. Topics include history, structure, functions, and philosophy of the criminal justice system and their relationship to life in our society. Upon completion, students should be able to define and describe the major system components and their interrelationships and evaluate career options. This course has been

approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### CJC 112 Criminology

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces deviant behavior as it relates to criminal activity. Topics include theories of crime causation; statistical analysis of criminal behavior; past, present, and future social control initiatives; and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to explain and discuss various theories of crime causation and societal response.

#### CIV 230 **Construction Estimating**

Course

Descriptions

3

2

19

3

2

9

3

3

2/4						
	CJC 113	Juvenile Justice	3	3	0	3
	Prerequisite	es: None				
	Corequisite	s: None				
Course	include an programs,	e covers the juvenile justice system and rel overview of the juvenile justice system, tr special areas and laws unique to juveniles, oletion, students should be able to identify	eatment and p , and other rela	ated	ntion topics	
Descriptions	structure/p	rocedures, function and jurisdiction of juv f juveniles, and case disposition.				ıg/
	<b>CJC 114</b> Prerequisite Corequisite		1	I	2	2

This course covers the operation of various photographic equipment and its application to criminal justice. Topics include using various cameras, proper exposure of film, developing film/prints, and preparing photographic evidence. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate and explain the role of photography and proper film exposure and development techniques.

#### **CJC 120** Interviews/Interrogations 1 2 2 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers basic and special techniques employed in criminal justice interviews and interrogations. Emphasis is placed on the interview/interrogation process, including interpretation of verbal and physical behavior and legal perspectives. Upon completion, students should be able to conduct interviews/interrogations in a legal, efficient, and professional manner and obtain the truth from suspects, witnesses, and victims.

#### CJC 121 Law Enforcement Operations

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces fundamental law enforcement operations. Topics include the contemporary evolution of law enforcement operations and related issues. Upon completion, students should be able to explain theories, practices, and issues related to law enforcement operations. There will be an emphasis on practical skills. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### CJC 122 **Community Policing**

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the historical, philosophical, and practical dimensions of community policing. Emphasis is placed on the empowerment of police and the community to find solutions to problems by forming partnerships. Upon completion, students should be able to define community policing, describe how community policing strategies solve problems, and compare community policing to traditional policing.

**Criminal Law CJC 131** Prerequisites: None

3 3 0

3

3

0

0

3

3

Corequisites: None

This course covers the history/evolution/principles and contemporary applications of criminal law. Topics include sources of substantive law, classification of crimes, parties to crime, elements of crimes, matters of criminal responsibility, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss the sources of law and identify, interpret, and apply the appropriate statutes/elements. There will be an emphasis on North Carolina law.

## CJC 132 Court Procedure and Evidence

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers judicial structure/process, procedure from incident to disposition, kinds and degrees of evidence, and the rules governing admissibility of evidence in court. Topics include consideration of state and federal courts, arrest, search and seizure laws, exclusionary and statutory rules of evidence, and other related issues. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and discuss procedures necessary to establish a lawful arrest/search, proper judicial procedures, and the admissibility of evidence.

CJC 141 Corrections

30

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the history, major philosophies, components, and current practices and problems of the field of corrections. Topics include historical evolution, functions of the various components, alternatives to incarceration, treatment programs, inmate control, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to explain the various components, processes, and functions of the correctional system. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

CJC 160	Terrorism: Underlying Issues	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	None			

Corequisites: None

This course identifies the fundamental reasons why America is a target for terrorists, covering various domestic/international terrorist groups and ideologies from a historical aspect. Emphasis is placed upon recognition of terrorist crime scenes; weapons of mass destruction; chemical, biological, and nuclear terrorism; and planning consideration involving threat assessments. Upon completion, the student should be able to identify and discuss the methods used in terrorists' activities and complete a threat assessment for terrorists' incidents.

## CJC 170 Critical Incident Management for Public Safety 3 0 3 Prerequisites: None

# Corequisites: None

This course prepares the student to specialize in the direct response, operations, and management of critical incidents. Emphasis is placed upon the theoretical and applied models to understand and manage disasters, terrorism, and school/ work place violence. Upon completion, the student should be able to identify and discuss managerial techniques, legal issues, and response procedures to critical incidents.

# CJC 212 Ethics and Community Relations

03

0

3

3

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers ethical considerations and accepted standards applicable to criminal justice organizations and professionals. Topics include ethical systems; social change, values, and norms; cultural diversity; citizen involvement in criminal justice issues; and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the ability to apply ethical considerations to the decision-making process in identifiable criminal justice situations.

## CJC 213 Substance Abuse

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is a study of substance abuse in our society. Topics include the history and classifications of drug abuse and the social, physical, and psychological impact of drug abuse. Upon completion, students should be able to identify various types of drugs, their effects on human behavior and society, and treatment modalities. Drug enforcement programs and techniques will be discussed.

03

3

Course

### CJC 215 Organization and Administration

0 3

3

3

3

2

0

4

3

3

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the components and functions of organization and administration as it applies to the agencies of the criminal justice system. Topics include operations/functions of organizations; recruiting, training, and retention of personnel; funding and budgeting; communications; span of control and discretion; and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and discuss the basic components and functions of a criminal justice organization and its administrative operations.

### CJC 221 **Investigative Principles**

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the theories and fundamentals of the investigative process. Topics include crime scene/incident processing, information gathering techniques, collection/preservation of evidence, preparation of appropriate reports, court presentations, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify, explain, and demonstrate the techniques of the investigative process, report preparation, and courtroom presentation.

#### CJC 222 Criminalistics

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the functions of the forensic laboratory and its relationship to successful criminal investigations and prosecutions. Topics include advanced crime scene processing, investigative techniques, current forensic technologies, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and collect relevant evidence at simulated crime scenes and request appropriate laboratory analysis of submitted evidence. An emphasis will be placed on current technology for collection and classification of fingerprint evidence.

#### CJC 223 **Organized Crime**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the evolution of traditional and non-traditional organized crime and its effect on society and the criminal justice system. Topics include identifying individuals and groups involved in organized crime, areas of criminal activity, legal and political responses to organized crime, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the groups and activities involved in organized crime and the responses of the criminal justice system.

### CJC 225 **Crisis Intervention**

3 0 3

0

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces critical incident intervention and management techniques as they apply to operational criminal justice practitioners. Emphasis is placed on the victim/offender situation as well as job-related high stress, dangerous, or problem-solving citizen contacts. Upon completion, students should be able to provide insightful analysis of emotional, violent, drug-induced, and other critical and/or stressful incidents that require field analysis and/or resolution.

Course

				2//
CJC 231 Constitutional Law Prerequisites: None	3	0	3	
Corequisites: None The course covers the impact of the Constitution of the United S amendments on the criminal justice system. Topics include the s			ne	
Constitution and its amendments, court decisions pertinent to co criminal justice issues, and other related topics. Upon completion		Course		
should be able to identify/discuss the basic structure of the Unite tution and the rights/procedures as interpreted by the courts.	ed Sta	tes Coi	1811-	Descriptions
CJC 232 Civil Liability Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	3	0	3	
This course covers liability issues for the criminal justice profes include civil rights violations, tort liability, employment issues, topics. Upon completion, students should be able to explain civi dures and discuss contemporary liability issues.	and ot	her rel		
CJC 255 Issue in Criminal Justice App Prerequisites: CJC 111, CJC 221, and CJC 231 Corequisites: None	3	0	3	
This course provides an opportunity to exhibit interpersonal and required for application of criminal justice concepts in contemp situations. Emphasis is placed on critical thinking and integratio practical skills components. Upon completion, students should b onstrate the knowledge required of any entry-level law enforcem	orary j n of th oe able	practicates neory a to der	al .nd	
CJC 261 High-Risk Situations Prerequisites: None	1	2	2	
Corequisites: None This course prepares students to employ proper response method risk and attack analysis, when faced with high-risk situations. E placed on cover and evacuation techniques when faced with an a	mphas active,	sis will barri-	be	
caded shooter, improvised explosive device recognition, and haz impact assessment. Upon completion, students would be able to	demo	nstrate		
an ability to analyze a high-risk situation and use the proper dec process to respond. This course is restricted to the Criminal Just curriculum.				
<b>Construction Management</b>				
*CMT 210 Professional Construction Supervision Prerequisites: None	3	0	3	
Corequisites: None This course introduces the student to the fundamentals of effecti			on	
emphasizing professionalism through knowledge and applied sk include safety, planning and scheduling, contract, problem-solvi tions, conflict resolution, recruitment, employment laws and reg	ng, co	mmun	ica- ler-	
ship, motivation, teamwork, discipline, setting objectives, and tr completion, the student should be able to demonstrate the basic	aining	g. Upor	L	
to be successful as a supervisor in the construction industry.	_	_	_	
*CMT 212 Total Safety Performance Prerequisites: None Corequisites: CMT 210	3	0	3	
This course covers the importance of managing sofety and produced	ictivit		11.	

This course covers the importance of managing safety and productivity equally by encouraging people to take individual responsibility for safety and health in the workplace. Topics include safety management, controlling construction hazards, communicating and enforcing policies, OSHA compliance, personal responsibility and accountability, safety planning, training, and personal protective equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to supervise safety at a construction job site and qualify for the OSHA Training Certification.

Prerequisites: CMT 210 and BPR 130 Corequisites: None

This course covers the need for the process of planning construction projects, as well as the mechanics and vocabulary of project scheduling. Topics include project preplanning, scheduling format, planning for production, short interval planning, schedule updating and revising, and computer-based planning and scheduling. Upon completion, the student should be able to understand the need for planning and scheduling, the language and logic of scheduling, and use of planning skills.

## \*CMT 216 Costs and Productivity

Prerequisites: CMT 210 Corequisites: None

This course covers the relationships between time, work completed, work-hours spent, schedule duration, equipment hours, and materials used. Topics include production rates, productivity unit rates, work method improvements, and overall total project cost control. Upon completion, the student should be able to demonstrate an understanding of how costs may be controlled and productivity improved on a construction project.

\*CMT 218 Human Relations Issues Prerequisites: CMT 210

Corequisites: None

This course provides instruction on human relations issues as they relate to construction project supervision. Topics include relationships, human behavior, project staffing issues, teamwork, effective communication networks, laws and regulations, and identifying and responding to conflict, crisis, and discipline. Upon completion, the student will demonstrate an understanding of the importance of human relations in the success of a construction project.

# **Cooperative Education**

COE 111Co-op Work Experience I0010Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites:<br/>Corequisites: NoneNone010

This course provides work experience with a college-approved employer in an area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis is placed on integrating classroom learning with related work experience. Upon completion, students should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate employability skills, and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.

COE 112	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	20	2
Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites					
~ <u>-</u>					

Corequisites: None

This course provides work experience with a college approved employer in an area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis is placed on integrating classroom learning with related work experience. Upon completion, students should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate employability skills, and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.

COE 113	Co-op Work Experience I	0	0	30	3
Prerequisites	: See Department Chair for prerequisites				

Corequisites: None

This course provides work experience with a college-approved employer in an area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis is placed on integrating classroom learning with related work experience. Upon completion, students should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate employability skills, and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.

COE 115Work Experience Seminar I1001Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisitesCorequisites: Select one: COE 111, COE 112, COE 113, COE 114This course description may be written by the individual colleges.

Course

Descriptions

0

0

0

3

3

3

1

3

3

					279
<b>COE 121 Co-op Work Experience II</b> Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: None This course provides work experience with a college-ap					
area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis classroom learning with related work experience. Upon should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.	comple	tion, s	tudent	s	Course
<b>COE 122 Co-op Work Experience II</b> Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: None This course provides work experience with a college-ap area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis classroom learning with related work experience. Upon should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.	is place comple	ed on i tion, s	integra tudent	ting s	Descriptions
COE 123Co-op Work Experience IIPrerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: NoneThis course provides work experience with a college-ap area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis classroom learning with related work experience. Upon should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.	is place comple	ed on i tion, s	integra tudent	ting s	
<b>COE 125</b> Work Experience Seminar II Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: Select one: COE 121, COE 122, COE 123, COE This course description may be written by the individua		0 e.	0	1	
COE 131Co-op Work Experience IIIPrerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: NoneThis course provides work experience with a college-ap area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis classroom learning with related work experience. Upon should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.	is place comple	ed on i tion, s	integra tudent	ting s	
*COE 132 Co-op Work Experience III Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: None This course provides work experience with a college-ap area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis classroom learning with related work experience. Upon should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.	is place comple	ed on i tion, s	integra tudent	ting s	
*COE 135 Work Experience Seminar III Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: Select one: COE 131, COE 132, COE 133, COE This course description my be written by the individual		<b>0</b> s.	0	1	
<b>COE 211 Co-op Work Experience IV</b> Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: None This course provides work experience with a college-ap area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis classroom learning with related work experience. Upon	is place	ed on i	integra	ting	

This course provides work experience with a college-approved employer in an area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis is placed on integrating classroom learning with related work experience. Upon completion, students should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate employability skills, and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.

Corequisites: None This course provides work experience wit area related to the student's program of stu classroom learning with related work experience should be able to evaluate career selection	Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites	s place omple	ed on tion, s	integra student	ting s
Descriptions	<b>COE 213 Co-op Work Experience IV</b> Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: None This course provides work experience with a college-app area related to the student's program of study. Emphasis i classroom learning with related work experience. Upon c should be able to evaluate career selection, demonstrate e and satisfactorily perform work-related competencies.	s place omple	ed on tion, s	integra student	ting s
	<b>COE 215</b> Work Experience Seminar IV Prerequisites: See Department Chair for prerequisites Corequisites: Select one: COE 211, COE 212, COE 213, COE This course description may be written by the individual		0 es.	0	1

# Communications

COM 120	Intro to Interpersonal Communication	3	0	3
Prerequisites	s: None			
Corequisites	: None			

This course introduces the practices and principles of interpersonal communication in both dyadic and group settings. Emphasis is placed on the communication process, perception, listening, self-disclosure, speech apprehension, ethics, nonverbal communication, conflict, power, and dysfunctional communication relationships. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate interpersonal communication skills, apply basic principles of group discussion, and manage conflict in interpersonal communication situations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts (substitute). This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

COM 140Intro to Intercultural Communication303Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces techniques of cultural research, definitions, functions, characteristics, and impacts of cultural differences in public address. Emphasis is placed on how diverse backgrounds influence the communication act and how cultural perceptions and experiences determine how one sends and receives messages. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles and skills needed to become effective in communicating outside one's primary culture. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### COM 150 Intro to Mass Communication

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: ENG 112, ENG 113 or ENG 114

This course introduces print and electronic media and the new information technologies in terms of communication theory and as economic, political, and social institutions. Emphasis is on the nature, history, functions, and responsibilities of mass communication industries in a global environment and their role and impact in American society. Upon completion, students should have an awareness of the pervasive nature of the mass media and how the media operate in an advanced post-industrial society. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

	_			
COM 160	Small Crown Communication	2	0	2
	Small Group Communication	3	U	3
Prerequisites	: None			

sites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of the theory, practice, and critical analysis of communication in the small group setting. Emphasis is placed on group development, conflict, and conformity; leadership skills and styles; group roles and ranks; and decision making, problem solving, and conflict resolution. Upon completion, students should be able to apply topics of gender, culture, and social-economic functions within group settings. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

COM 231 Public Speaking

**Prerequisites:** None

Corequisites: None

This course provides instruction and experience in preparation and delivery of speeches within a public setting and group discussion. Emphasis is placed on research, preparation, delivery, and evaluation of informative, persuasive, and special occasion public speaking. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare and deliver well-organized speeches and participate in group discussion with appropriate audiovisual support. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts (substitute). This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

### COM 250 Public Communication

Prerequisites: ENG 113 or ENG 114, and COM 120 or COM 231 Corequisites: None

This course provides a comprehensive theoretical background for the practice of speaking in public utilizing rhetoric principles applied in a series of speaking experiences. Emphasis is on informative and persuasive advanced speaking skills; speaking using the teleprompter, and on-camera presentations of news, weather and commercials. Upon completion of a portfolio of course assignments, students should be able to construct, present, and critique public communications messages that are complex, dynamic and purposeful for broadcast (radio and television), web delivery, and professional forums. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

# Cosmetology

### COS 111 **Cosmetology Concepts I**

0 4

4

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: COS 112

This course introduces basic cosmetology concepts. Topics include safety, first aid, sanitation, bacteriology, anatomy, diseases and disorders, hygiene, product knowledge, chemistry, ethics, manicures, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to safely and competently apply cosmetology concepts in the salon setting.

Course

281

Descriptions

0

3

3

3

0

3

0

	COS 112 Salon I Prerequisites: None	0	24	8
	Corequisites: COS 111			
	This course introduces basic salon services. Topics include scalp			
	shampooing, rinsing, hair color, design, haircutting, permanent v ing, relaxing, wigs, and other related topics. Upon completion, si			
Course	be able to safely and competently demonstrate salon services.	lucion	5 SHOU	iu.
Descriptions	COS 113 Cosmetology Concepts II Prerequisites: COS 111, COS 112 Corequisites: COS 114	4	0	4
	This course covers more comprehensive cosmetology concepts.' safety, product knowledge, chemistry, manicuring, chemical rest hair coloring. Upon completion, students should be able to safety tently apply these cosmetology concepts in the salon setting.	ructur	ing, an	d
	COS 114 Salon II Prerequisites: COS 112	0	24	8
	Corequisites: COS 113 This course provides experience in a simulated salon setting. Top basic skin care, manicuring, nail application, scalp treatments, sh rinsing, hair color, design, haircutting, chemical restructuring, pr and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be ab competently demonstrate these salon services.	nampo ressing	oing, g, wigs	
	COS 115 Cosmetology Concepts III	4	0	4
	Prerequisites: COS 113, COS 114 Corequisites: COS 116			
	This course covers more comprehensive cosmetology concepts.' safety, product knowledge, salon management, salesmanship, sk ity/light therapy, wigs, thermal hair styling, lash and brow tinting hair removal, and other related topics. Upon completion, student to safely and competently apply these cosmetology concepts in t	in care g, supe s shou	e, elect erfluou ild be a	ric- s ıble
	safety, product knowledge, salon management, salesmanship, sk ity/light therapy, wigs, thermal hair styling, lash and brow tinting hair removal, and other related topics. Upon completion, student to safely and competently apply these cosmetology concepts in t <b>COS 116</b> Salon III	in care g, supe s shou	e, elect erfluou ild be a	ric- s ıble
	safety, product knowledge, salon management, salesmanship, sk ity/light therapy, wigs, thermal hair styling, lash and brow tinting hair removal, and other related topics. Upon completion, student to safely and competently apply these cosmetology concepts in t <b>COS 116</b> Salon III Prerequisites: COS 114	in care g, supe s shou he sale	e, elect erfluou ild be a on setti	ric- s ıble ing.
	safety, product knowledge, salon management, salesmanship, sk ity/light therapy, wigs, thermal hair styling, lash and brow tinting hair removal, and other related topics. Upon completion, student to safely and competently apply these cosmetology concepts in t <b>COS 116</b> Salon III	in care g, supe s shou he sale 0 alon se ag, sca ructur	e, elect erfluou ild be a on setti <b>12</b> etting. lp treat ing,	ric- s ible ing. <b>4</b>
	safety, product knowledge, salon management, salesmanship, sk ity/light therapy, wigs, thermal hair styling, lash and brow tinting hair removal, and other related topics. Upon completion, student to safely and competently apply these cosmetology concepts in t <b>COS 116 Salon III</b> Prerequisites: COS 114 Corequisites: COS 115 This course provides comprehensive experience in a simulated st Emphasis is placed on intermediate-level of skin care, manicurin ments, shampooing, hair color, design, haircutting, chemical rest pressing, and other related topics. Upon completion, students sho safely and competently demonstrate these salon services. <b>COS 117 Cosmetology Concepts IV</b>	in care g, supe s shou he sale 0 alon se ag, sca ructur	e, elect erfluou ild be a on setti <b>12</b> etting. lp treat ing,	ric- s ible ing. <b>4</b>
	safety, product knowledge, salon management, salesmanship, sk ity/light therapy, wigs, thermal hair styling, lash and brow tinting hair removal, and other related topics. Upon completion, student to safely and competently apply these cosmetology concepts in t <b>COS 116</b> Salon III Prerequisites: COS 114 Corequisites: COS 115 This course provides comprehensive experience in a simulated st Emphasis is placed on intermediate-level of skin care, manicurin ments, shampooing, hair color, design, haircutting, chemical rest pressing, and other related topics. Upon completion, students sho safely and competently demonstrate these salon services.	in care g, supe s shou he sale 0 alon so ng, sca ructur ould b 2 ude che y of all	e, elect erfluou ild be a on setti <b>12</b> etting. lp treat ing, e able <b>0</b> emistry cosme	ric- s bble ing. 4 t- to 2

COS 118 Salon IV

Prerequisites: COS 116

Corequisites: COS 117

This course provides advanced experience in a simulated salon setting. Emphasis is placed on efficient and competent delivery of all salon services in preparation for the licensing examination and employment. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in program requirements and the areas covered on the Cosmetology Licensing Examination and meet entry-level employment requirements.

0 21

7

concepts and meet program completion requirements.

				283
COS 119 Esthetics Concepts I	2	0	2	
Prerequisites: None				
Corequisites: COS 120 This course covers the concepts of esthetics. Topics include orie	ntatio	m		
anatomy, physiology, hygiene, sterilization, first aid, chemistry,			-	
tology, and professional ethics. Upon completion, students shou	ld be	able to	)	C
demonstrate an understanding of the concepts of esthetics and n	neet c	ourse		Course
requirements.				Descriptions
COS 120 Esthetics Salon I	0	18	6	I. I
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: COS 119				
This course covers the techniques of esthetics in a comprehensiv	ve exr	erienc	e in	
a simulated salon setting. Topics include client consultation, fac	ials, ĥ	ody tr	eat-	
ments, hair removal, make-up applications, and color analysis.				
tion, students should be able to safely and competently demonst	trate e	sthetic		
services on clients in a salon setting.		~	~	
COS 121 Manicure/Nail Technology I Prerequisites: None	4	6	6	
Corequisites: None				
This course covers techniques of nail technology, hand and arm				
and recognition of nail diseases and disorders. Topics include O				
sanitation, bacteriology, product knowledge, salesmanship, man				
applications, pedicures, massage, and other related topics. Upor students should be able to safely and competently perform nail	care. i	ncludi	, ng	
manicures, pedicures, massage, decorating, and artificial applica				
setting.				
COS 125 Esthetics Concepts II	2	0	2	
Prerequisites: COS 119				
Corequisites: COS 126 This course covers more comprehensive esthetics concepts. Top	ice in	cluda		
nutrition, business management, make-up and color analysis. U			ion	
students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the				
ics concepts and meet course requirements.				
COS 126 Esthetics Salon II	0	18	6	
Prerequisites: COS 120				
Corequisites: COS 125 This course provides experience in a simulated esthetics setting.	Topi	es inch	ude	
machine facials, aroma therapy, massage therapy, electricity, and				
Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate comp	etence	e in		
program requirements and the areas covered on the Cosmetolog	y lice	nsing		
examination for Estheticians.		~	~	
COS 222 Manicure/Nail Technology II Prerequisites: COS 121	4	6	6	
Corequisites: None				
This course covers advanced techniques of nail technology and				
massage. Topics include OSHA/safety, product knowledge, cust			e,	
salesmanship, artificial applications, nail art, and other related to completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence			or	
the licensing examination, including advanced nail care, artificia				
and decorations.				
COS 260 Design Applications	1	3	2	
Prerequisites: COS 115, COS 116		-		
Corequisites: None		a a t c 1 -		
This course provides an overview of the design concepts used in Topics include the application of art principles and elements to a			gy.	
design hair, nails, and make-up and other related topics. Upon c				
students should be able to demonstrate knowledge and techniqu			b	
with design concepts.				

Course

Descriptions

# **Computer Programming**

CSC 134 C++ Programming Prerequisites: CIS 115 Corequisites: None

This course introduces computer programming using the C++ programming language with object-oriented programming principles. Emphasis is placed on event-driven programming methods, including creating and manipulating objects, classes, and using object-oriented tools such as the class debugger.

Upon completion, students should be able to design, code, test and debug at a beginning level. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

CSC 139 Visual BASIC Programming Prerequisites: CIS 115

Corequisites: None

This course introduces computer programming using the Visual BASIC programming language with object-oriented programming principles. Emphasis is placed on event-driven programming methods, including creating and manipulating objects, classes, and using object-oriented tools such as the class debugger. Upon completion, students should be able to design, code, test and debug at a beginning level. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC). This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

CSC 151 JAVA Programming

Prerequisites: CIS 115 Corequisites: None

This course introduces computer programming using the JAVA programming language with object-oriented programming principles. Emphasis is placed on event-driven programming methods, including creating and manipulating objects, classes, and using object-oriented tools such as the class debugger. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# Construction

CST 211Construction Surveying233Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 115, MAT 120, MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 175Corequisites: None

This course covers field-surveying applications for residential and commercial construction. Topics include building layout and leveling, linear measurement and turning angles, plumbing vertical members, and topographic and utilities surveys. Upon completion, students should be able to properly and accurately use surveying equipment to lay out residential and commercial buildings.

# **Computer Information Technology**

CTS 060 Essential Computer Usage

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the basic functions and operations of the computer. Topics include identification of components, overview of operating systems and other basic computer operations. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic computer commands, access files, print documents and complete fundamental application operations.

3 3

2

2

3

3

2 3

1

2

2

## CTS 120 Hardware/Software Support

Prerequisites: CIS 110 or CIS 111, and NOS 110 Corequisites: None

This course covers the basic hardware of a personal computer, including installation, operations and interactions with software. Topics include component identification, memory-system, peripheral installation and configuration, preventive maintenance, hardware diagnostics/repair, installation and optimization of system software, commercial programs, system configuration, and devicedrivers. Upon completion, students should be able to select appropriate computer equipment and software, upgrade/maintain existing equipment and software, and troubleshoot/repair non-functioning personal computers.

## CTS 125 Presentation Graphics

Prerequisites: CIS 110 or CIS 111

Corequisites: None

This course provides hands-on experience with a graphics presentation package. Topics include terminology, effective chart usage, design and layout, integrating hardware components, and enhancing presentations with text, graphics, audio and video. Upon completion, students should be able to design and demonstrate an effective presentation.

## CTS 130 Spreadsheet

Prerequisites: CIS 110 or CIS 111 or OST 137, and MAT 070 Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic spreadsheet design and development. Topics include writing formulas, using functions, enhancing spreadsheets, creating charts, and printing. Upon completion, students should be able to design and print basic spreadsheets and charts. This course covers advanced functions, charting, macros, databases, and linking.

# CTS 135Integrated Software Intro2Prerequisites: CIS 110 or CIS 111

Corequisites: None

This course instructs students in the Windows or Linux based program suites for word processing, spreadsheet, database, personal information manager, and presentation software. This course prepares students for introductory level skills in database, spreadsheet, personal information manager, word processing, and presentation applications to utilize data sharing. Upon completion, students should be able to design and integrate data at an introductory level to produce documents using multiple technologies.

# CTS 155 Tech Support Functions

Prerequisites: CIS 110, DBA 110, and WEB 140 Corequisites: None

This course introduces a variety of diagnostic and instructional tools that are used to evaluate the performance of technical support technologies. Emphasis is placed in technical support management techniques and support technologies. Upon completion, students should be able to determine the best technologies to support and solve actual technical support problems.

\*CTS 217 Computer Training/Support

23

2

Prerequisites: CIS 110, DBA 110, and WEB 140 Corequisites: None

This course introduces computer training and support techniques. Topics include methods of adult learning, training design, delivery, and evaluation, creating documentation, and user support methods. Upon completion, students should be able to design and implement training and provide continued support for computer users.

## 285

## 3

2

2

4

3

3

3

4

3

2

2

2

2

2

Course

Course

Descriptions

## CTS 220 Advanced Hard/Software Support

Prerequisites: CTS 120 Corequisites: None

This course provides advanced knowledge and competencies in hardware and operating system technologies for computer technicians to support personal computers. Emphasis is placed on configuring and upgrading; diagnosis and troubleshooting; as well as preventative maintenance of hardware and system software. Upon completion, students should be able to install, configure, diagnose, perform preventative maintenance, and maintain basic networking on personal computers.

## \*CTS 285 Systems Analysis and Design

Prerequisites: CIS 115, DBA 110 and Department Chair Approval Corequisites: None

This course introduces established and evolving methodologies for the analysis, design, and development of an information system. Emphasis is placed on system characteristics, managing projects, prototyping, CASE/OOM tools, and systems development life cycle phases. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze a problem and design an appropriate solution using a combination of tools and techniques.

\*CTS 288 Professional Practices in IT Prerequisites: CTS 285 or OST 289

Corequisites: None

This course provides students with the business skills needed to succeed in the information technology field. Topics include portfolio development, resume design, interviewing techniques and professional practices. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare themselves and their work for a career in the information technology field.

**\*CTS 289** System Support Project Prerequisites: CTS 285

Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to complete a significant support project with minimal instructor assistance. Emphasis is placed on written and oral communication skills, project definition, documentation, installation, testing, presentation, and user training. Upon completion, students should be able to complete a project from the definition phase through implementation.

# Culinary

CUL 110 Sanitation and Safety Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic principles of sanitation and safety and their relationship to the hospitality industry. Topics include personal hygiene, sanitation and safety regulations, use and care of equipment, the principles of food-borne illness, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of sanitation and safety procedures in the hospitality industry. Students are required to pass the National Restaurant Association sanitation examination to receive credit for the course.

## \*CUL 110A Sanitation and Safety Lab

0 2 1

0

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: CUL 110

This course is a laboratory to accompany CUL 110. Emphasis is placed on practical experiences that enhance the materials presented in CUL 110. The focus of the class is to familiarize students with the operation and safe handling of commercial kitchen equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate practical applications of sanitation and safety procedures in the hospitality industry.

3 3

3

3

3

2

2

3

2

1

2

0

2

### CUL 112 Nutrition for Foodservice

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the principles of nutrition and its relationship to the foodservice industry. Topics include fundamentals of personal nutrition, nutrition over the life cycle, weight management and exercise, health aspects of nutrition, developing healthy recipes and menus, healthy cooking techniques and marketing nutrition in a foodservice operation. Upon completion, students should be able to apply basic nutritional concepts to food preparation and selection.

### **CUL 120** Purchasing

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course covers purchasing for hotels and restaurants. Emphasis is placed on procurement, yield tests, inventory control, specification, planning, forecasting, market trends, terminology, cost controls, pricing, and food service ethics. Upon completion, students should be able to apply effective purchasing techniques based on the end-use of the product.

*CUL 130	Menu Design	2	0	2
Prerequisites:	CUL 140 or CUL 142, and HRM 220			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces menu design. Topics include development of standardized recipes, layout, nutritional concerns, product utilization, demographics, and customer needs. Upon completion, students should be able to write, lay out, and produce effective menus for a variety of hospitality settings.

#### \*CUL 135 Food and Beverage Service

Prerequisites: Select one: CUL 180, CUL 275, HRM 124

**Corequisites:** None

This course covers the practical skills and knowledge for effective food and beverage service in a variety of settings. Topics include reservations, greeting and service of guests, styles of service, handling complaints, and sales and merchandising. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in human relations and technical skills required in the service of foods and beverages.

*CUL 135A Food and Beverage Service Lab		2	1
Prerequisites: Select one: CUL 180, CUL 275, HRM 124			
Corequisites: CIII 135			

Corequisites: CUL 135

This course is a laboratory to accompany CUL 135. Emphasis is placed on practical experiences that enhance the materials presented in CUL 135. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate practical applications of skills required in the service of foods and beverages.

### \*CUL 140 **Basic Culinary Skills**

6 5

2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: CUL 110, CUL 110A

This course introduces the fundamental concepts, skills, and techniques involved in basic cookery. Emphasis is placed on recipe conversion, measurements, terminology, knife skills, safe food handling, cooking methods, flavorings, seasonings, stocks/sauces/soups, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to exhibit the basic cooking skills used in the food service industry. Weekly participation in American Regional and International buffets, banquets, and a la carte production enhances students' culinary and service skills.

0

2

3

2

2

0

2

Course

Course

Descriptions

## \*CUL 142 Fundamentals of Food

2

4

2

3

2

1

1

1

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: CUL 110, CUL 110A, and CUL 150 or HRM 124 This course introduces the student to the basic principles of cooking, baking, and kitchen operations. Topics include protein, starch, vegetable/fruit identification, selection, storage and preparation; breakfast cookery, breads, sweet doughs and pastries; knife/organizational skills, and work coordination. Upon completion, students should be able to execute efficiently a variety of cooking/baking skills as they apply to different stations in the kitchen. Weekly participation in American regional and international buffets, banquets, and a la carte production enhances student service skills.

## \*CUL 150 Food Science

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the chemical and physical changes in foods that occur with cooking, handling, and processing. Topics include heat transfer and its effect on color, flavor, and texture; and emulsification, protein coagulation, leavening agents, viscosity, and gel formation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles covered as they apply to food preparation in an experimental setting.

## \*CUL 160 Baking I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: CUL 110

This course covers basic ingredients, weights and measures, baking terminology, and formula calculations. Topics include yeast-raised products, quick breads, pastry dough, various cakes and cookies, and appropriate filling and finishing techniques. Historical perspectives and current practices will be addressed. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare and evaluate baked products.

## \*CUL 170 Garde Manger I

Prerequisites: CUL 110, CUL 110A

Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic cold food preparation techniques and pantry production. Topics include salads, sandwiches, appetizers, dressings, basic garnishes, cheeses, cold sauces, and related food items. Upon completion, students should be able to lay out a basic cold food display and exhibit an understanding of the cold kitchen and its related terminology.

\*CUL 180 International and American Regional Cuisine 1 8 5 Prerequisites: COE 112, CUL 140, CUL 240, CUL 240A Corequisites: None

This course provides practical experience in the planning, preparation, and service of representative foods from different countries and regions of America. Emphasis is placed on eating habits, indigenous foods and customs, nutritional concerns, and traditional equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to research and execute international and domestic menus. Weekly participation in buffets, banquets, and a la carte production enhances students' supervisory and technical skills.

## CUL 185 Spa Cuisine

Prerequisites: CUL 110

Corequisites: None

This course introduces students to foods and beverages offered in a spa and wellness setting. Topics include menu development, nutritional analysis and use of supplements, dietary constraints, sensory analysis, and food/beverage preparation techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to develop menus and prepare foods/beverages suitable for a spa and wellness venue. Pending state approval.

4 3

2 4 4

### Wine Appreciation \*CUL 214

Prerequisites: CUL 180 or Department Chair Approval Corequisites: None

This course provides comprehensive and detailed information about wine from all the major wine producing countries. Emphasis is placed on the history of wine, production characteristics, laws, and purchasing and storing requirements. Upon completion, students should be able to determine what wines complement various cuisines and particular tastes. This course will also cover other beverages and legal aspects pertaining to beverage operations.

### \*CUL 240 Advanced Culinary Skills

Prerequisites: CUL 140

Corequisites: CUL 240A

This course is a continuation of CUL 140. Emphasis is placed on meat fabrication and butchery; vegetable, starch, and protein cookery; compound sauces; plate presentation; breakfast cookery; and quantity food preparation. Upon completion, students should be able to plan, execute, and successfully serve entrees with complementary side items. Weekly participation in a la carte production enhances students' culinary and service skills.

### \*CUL 240A Advanced Culinary Skills Lab

Prerequisites: CUL 140

Corequisites: CUL 240

This is a laboratory course to accompany CUL 240. Emphasis is placed on the practical experiences that enhance the materials and skills presented in CUL 240. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic proficiency in the preparation of entrees and accompaniments.

### \*CUL 250 **Classical Cuisine**

F. Prerequisites: CIS 110, CUL 130, CUL 160, CUL 180 or CUL 275, CUL 270, and HRM 245 Corequisites: CUL 135, CUL 135A and CUL 214

This course reinforces the classical culinary kitchen as established by Escoffier. Topics include the working Grand Brigade of the kitchen, table d'hote menus, signature dishes, and classical banquets. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in food preparation in a classical/upscale restaurant or banquet setting. This course includes weekly a la carte service encompassing contemporary and classical preparation and a capstone final exam.

### \*CUL 260 Baking II

Prerequisites: CUL 160 Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of CUL 160. Topics include specialty breads, understanding, development and maintaining of natural sourdough, classical desserts, laminated pastry dough, cake and torte decorating and dessert plating and presentation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate pastry presentation and plating, specialty sourdough production, cake decorating and dessert buffet production skills.

*CUL 270	Garde Manger II
----------	-----------------

1	4	3

4

3

Prerequisites: CUL 170, CUL 240 and CUL 240A Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of CUL 170. Topics include pates, terrines, galantines, ice and tallow carving, chaud-froid/aspic work, charcuterie, smoking, canapes, hors d'oeuvres, and related food items. Upon completion, students should be able to design, set up, and evaluate a catering function to include a classical cold buffet with appropriate show pieces.

## 2

8

2

5

1

1

0

1

Course

Descriptions

Course

Descriptions

## CUL 275 Catering Cuisine

Prerequisites: COE 112, CUL 140, CUL 240, CUL 240A Corequisites: None

This course explores sequential steps to successful catering that includes sales, client needs, planning menus, purchasing, costing, pricing events, staffing and sanitation concerns. Emphasis is placed on new culinary competencies and skills specific to catering preparation, presentation, and service. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in the successful design and execution of various catering events.

## \*CUL 285 Competition Fundamentals

1 4 3

Prerequisites: CUL 110, CUL 110A, and CUL 140 or CUL 160 Corequisites: None

This course provides practical expertise in the planning, techniques, and procedures required for culinary competitions and exhibitions. Emphasis is placed on competition strategies including menu planning, teamwork, plate design, flavor profiles, recipe development, nutrition, advanced knife/culinary skills, professionalism and portfolio development. Upon completion, students should be able to apply exhibition/competition skills and standards in the competition arena and professional kitchen.

# **Database Management Technology**

## DBA 110 Database Concepts

Prerequisites: CIS 110, CIS 111 or CIS 115 Corequisites: None

This course introduces database design and creation using a DBMS product. Emphasis is placed on data dictionaries, normalization, data integrity, data modeling, and creation of simple tables, queries, reports, and forms. Upon completion, students should be able to design and implement normalized database structures by creating simple database tables, queries, reports and forms.

DBA 120 Database Programming I

Prerequisites: DBA 110

Corequisites: None This course is designed to develop SQL programming proficiency. Emphasis is placed on data definition, data manipulation, and data control statements as well as on report generation. Upon completion, students should be able to write programs which create, update and produce reports.

## DBA 210 Database Administration

Prerequisites: DBA 120 Corequisites: None

This course covers database administration issues and distributed database concepts. Topics include database administrator (DBA) goals and functions, backup and recovery, standards and procedures, training, and database security and performance evaluations. Upon completion, students should be able to produce functional DBA documentation and administer a database.

# **Design Drafting**

\*DDF 211 Design Drafting I

Prerequisites: DFT 112

Corequisites: None

This course emphasizes design processes for finished products. Topics include data collection from manuals and handbooks, efficient use of materials, design sketching, specifications, and vendor selection. Upon completion, students should be able to research and plan the design process for a finished product.

5

8

1

2

2

2

1

3

2

3

6

3

3

3

# **Developmental Disabilities**

# DDT 110 Developmental Disabilities

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course identifies the characteristics and causes of various disabilities. Topics include history of service provision, human rights, legislation and litigation, advocacy, and accessing support services. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of current and historical developmental disability definitions and support systems used throughout the life span.

# Dental

*DEN 101	Preclinical Procedures	4	6	0	7
Prerequisites:	None				

Corequisites: DEN 111

This course provides instruction in procedures for the clinical dental assistant as specified by the North Carolina Dental Practice Act. Emphasis is placed on orientation to the profession, infection control techniques, instruments, related expanded functions, and diagnostic, operative, and specialty procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in clinical dental assisting procedures. This is a diploma-level course.

3 4 0

3

0

0

3

5

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: DEN 111

This course provides instruction in identification, properties, evaluation of quality, principles, and procedures related to manipulation and storage of operative and specialty dental materials. Emphasis is placed on the understanding and safe application of materials used in the dental office and laboratory. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in the laboratory and clinical application of routinely used dental materials. This is a diploma-level course.

## DEN 103 Dental Sciences

2 0 0 2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is a study of oral pathology, pharmacology, and dental office emergencies. Topics include oral pathological conditions, dental therapeutics, and management of emergency situations. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize abnormal oral conditions, identify classifications, describe actions and effects of commonly prescribed drugs, and respond to medical emergencies. This is a diploma-level course.

# \*DEN 104 Dental Health Education

220

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the study of preventative dentistry to prepare dental assisting students for the role of dental health educator. Topics include etiology of dental diseases, preventative procedures, and patient education theory and practice. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in patient counseling and oral health instruction in private practice or public health settings. This is a diploma-level course.

## \*DEN 105 Practice Management 2 0 0 2 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides a study of principles and procedures related to management of the dental practice. Emphasis is placed on maintaining clinical and financial records, patient scheduling, and supply and inventory control. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate fundamental skills in dental practice management. This is a diploma-level course. Course

292			•	40	-
	*DEN 106 Clinical Practice I Prerequisites: DEN 101	1	0	12	5
	Corequisites: DEN 111 and DEN 112				
	This course is designed to provide experience assisting in	a clin	ical se	etting.	Em-
	phasis is placed on the application of principles and proce				led
Course	dentistry and laboratory and clinical support functions. U				1-11-
Descriptions	students should be able to utilize classroom theory, labora in a dental setting. This is a diploma-level course.	uory, a	ind ch	inical s	KIIIS
Descriptions	*DEN 107 Clinical Practice II	1	0	12	5
	Prerequisites: DEN 106				
	Corequisites: None This course is designed to increase the level of proficiency	v in as	sisting	o in a c	lini-
	cal setting. Emphasis is placed on the application of princ				
	of four-handed dentistry and laboratory and clinical support				1
	completion, students should be able to combine theoretica ciples necessary to perform entry-level skills including fu				
	DA II. This is a diploma-level course.	netion	is uere	gable	.0 a
	DEN 110 Orofacial Anatomy	2	2	0	3
	Prerequisites: None	_	_	-	-
	Corequisites: None		· ·/	т ·	
This course introduces the structures of the head, neck, and oral cavity include tooth morphology, head and neck anatomy, histology, and emi ogy. Upon completion, students should be able to relate the identificat					cs
	normal structures and development to the practice of dent	al assi	sting	and de	ntal
	hygiene.				
	DEN 111 Infection/Hazard Control	2	0	0	2
	Prerequisites: MAT 070 Corequisites: DEN 101 or DEN 121				
	This course introduces the infection and hazard control pr	rocedu	ires ne	cessar	y for
	the safe practice of dentistry. Topics include microbiology				
	control, sterilization and monitoring, chemical disinfectar infectious diseases, OSHA standards, and applicable North				
	completion, students should be able to understand infectio				
	transmission, infection control procedures, biohazard man				
	standards, and applicable North Carolina laws.				
	DEN 112 Dental Radiography	2	3	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: DEN 101 or DEN 110 and DEN 111 and DEN 12	21			
	This course provides a comprehensive view of the princip		d proc	edures	sof

This course provides a comprehensive view of the principles and procedures of radiology as they apply to dentistry. Topics include techniques in exposing, processing, and evaluating radiographs, as well as radiation safety, quality assurance, and legal issues. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in the production of diagnostically acceptable radiographs using appropriate safety precautions.

# DEN 120Dental Hygiene Preclinic Lecture202Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: DEN 121

This course introduces preoperative and clinical dental hygiene concepts. Emphasis is placed on the assessment phase of patient care as well as the theory of basic dental hygiene instrumentation. Upon completion, students should be able to collect and evaluate patient data at a basic level and demonstrate knowledge of dental hygiene instrumentation.

# \*DEN 121 Dental Hygiene Preclinic Lab

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: DEN 111 and DEN 120

This course provides the opportunity to perform clinical dental hygiene procedures discussed in DEN 120. Emphasis is placed on clinical skills in patient assessment and instrumentation techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the ability to perform specific preclinical procedures. Also, students should be able to demonstrate aseptic technique used in a dental environment.

## DEN 123 Nutrition/Dental Health

200

6

0

2

2

2

2

0

Course

Descriptions

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic principles of nutrition with emphasis on nutritional requirements and their application to individual patient needs. Topics include the study of the food pyramid, nutrient functions, Recommended Daily Allowances, and related psychological principles. Upon completion, students should be able to recommend and counsel individuals on their food intake as related to their dental health.

## DEN 124 Periodontology

200

Prerequisites: DEN 110

Corequisites: None

This course provides an in-depth study of the periodontium, periodontal pathology, periodontal monitoring, and the principles of periodontal therapy. Topics include periodontal anatomy and a study of the etiology, classification, and treatment modalities of periodontal diseases. Upon completion, students should be able to describe, compare, and contrast techniques involved in periodontal/ maintenance therapy, as well as patient care management.

		-				
*DEN 125	Dental Office Emergencies		0	2	0	1
Prerequisites	: None					
~ <u>-</u>						

Corequisites: None

This course provides a study of the management of dental office emergencies. Topics include methods of prevention, necessary equipment/drugs, medicolegal considerations, recognition and effective initial management of a variety of emergencies. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize, assess, and manage various dental office emergencies and activate advanced medical support when indicated.

## \*DEN 130 Dental Hygiene Theory I

2 0 0

Prerequisites: DEN 120 Corequisites: DEN 131

This course is a continuation of the didactic dental hygiene concepts necessary for providing an oral prophylaxis. Topics include deposits/removal, instrument sharpening, patient education, fluorides, planning for dental hygiene treatment, charting, and clinical records and procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge needed to complete a thorough oral prophylaxis.

# \*DEN 131 Dental Hygiene Clinic I

0	0	9	3

Prerequisites: DEN 121, DEN 111 and DEN 112 Corequisites: DEN 130

This course continues skill development in providing an oral prophylaxis. Emphasis is placed on treatment of the recall patients with gingivitis or light deposits. Upon completion, students should be able to assess these patients' needs and complete the necessary dental hygiene treatment.

201	<b>*DEN 140 Dental Hygiene Theory II</b> Prerequisites: DEN 130 Corequisites: DEN 141	1	0	0	1
Course	theory, and practice of r special needs patients, Jpon completion, stu- modifications, effective				
Descriptions	*DEN 141 Dental Hygiene Clinic II	0	0	6	2
	Prerequisites: DEN 131 Corequisites: DEN 140 This course continues skill development in providing an of Emphasis is placed on treatment of patients with early pe subgingival deposits. Upon completion, students should be patients' needs and complete the necessary dental hygiend	riodon e able	tal dis to ass	ease ar	
	*DEN 220 Dental Hygiene Theory III Prerequisites: DEN 140	2	0	0	2
	Corequisites: DEN 221				
	This course provides a continuation in developing the the patient care. Topics include periodontal debridement, pain irrigation, air polishing, and case presentations. Upon cor should be able to demonstrate knowledge of methods of t ment of periodontally compromised patients.	n conti npletio	ol, sul on, stu	bgingiv dents	/al
	*DEN 221 Dental Hygiene Clinic III	0	0	12	4
	Corequisites: DEN 220 This course continues skill development in providing an ophasis is placed on treatment of patients with moderate to involvement and moderate deposits. Upon completion, stu- to assess these patients' needs and complete the necessary ment.	advar udents	nced p shoul	eriodoı d be at	ntal ole
	DEN 222 General and Oral Pathology	2	0	0	2
	Prerequisites: BI0 163 or BI0 165 or BI0 168 Corequisites: None This course provides a general knowledge of oral patholo associated with selected systemic and oral diseases. Topic mental and degenerative diseases, selected microbial dise nonspecific immune and inflammatory responses with em- ing abnormalities. Upon completion, students should be a between normal and abnormal tissues and refer unusual fi for diagnosis.	es incluases, s ases, s phasis ble to	ude de pecific s on re differe	evelop- c and cogniz entiate	-
	DEN 223 Dental Pharmacology	2	0	0	2
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: Select one: BIO 163, BIO 165 or BIO 168 This course provides basic drug terminology, general prir dosages, routes of administration, adverse reactions, and anesthesiology. Emphasis is placed on knowledge of drug standing of patient histories and health status. Upon comp be able to recognize that each patient's general health or c modification of the treatment procedures.	basic p gs in ov pletion	orincip verall , stude	oles of under- ents sho	ould
	*DEN 224 Materials and Procedures	1	3	0	2

This course introduces the physical properties of materials and related procedures used in dentistry. Topics include restorative and preventative materials, fabrication of casts and appliances, and chair-side functions of the dental hygienist. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in the laboratory and/or clinical application of routinely used dental materials

Prerequisites: DEN 111 Corequisites: None

and chair-side functions.

					295
*DEN 230 Dental Hygiene Theory IV	1	0	0	1	
Prerequisites: DEN 220 Corequisites: DEN 231					
This course provides an opportunity to increase knowledge	ge of t	he pro	fessio	1.	
Emphasis is placed on dental specialties and completion of	of a ca	ise pre	sentati	on.	
Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate		ledge	of var	ious	Course
disciplines of dentistry and principles of case presentation		•	40		
*DEN 231 Dental Hygiene Clinic IV Prerequisites: DEN 221	0	0	12	4	Descriptions
Corequisites: DEN 230					
This course continues skill development in providing an o					
Emphasis is placed on periodontal maintenance and on tr moderate to advanced/refractory periodontal disease. Upo					
should be able to assess these patients' needs and complete					
hygiene treatment.			•		
*DEN 232 Community Dental Health	2	0	3	3	
Prerequisites: COM 231 Corequisites: None					
This course provides a study of the principles and method	ls use	d in as	sessing	g,	
planning, implementing, and evaluating community denta	al heal	th prog	grams.	-	
Topics include epidemiology, research methodology, bios dental care, dental health education, program planning, an					
lization of dental services. Upon completion, students sho	ould b	e able	to asse	ess.	
plan, implement, and evaluate a community dental health				,	
*DEN 233 Professional Development	2	0	0	2	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None					
This course includes professional development, ethics, an	d juri	sprude	nce w	ith	
applications to practice management. Topics include conf	lict m	anager	nent, s		
laws, resumes, interviews, and legal liabilities as health ca Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate				tion	
dental hygiene within established ethical standards and st			o prac	lice	
DEN 235 Dental Hygiene Concepts	2	0	0	2	
Prerequisites: None					
Corequisites: None This course provides an opportunity to exhibit interpersor	nolon	d joh r	alatad		
skills for effective dental hygiene practice. Emphasis is pl					
thinking and integration of didactic and clinical compone	nts int	to the v	work-	_	
place. Upon completion, students should be able to demo required of any entry-level dental hygienist.	nstrate	e the k	nowle	dge	
required of any entry-rever dental hygienist.					
Drafting					
DFT 110 Basic Drafting		1	2	2	
Prerequisites: None			<u>-</u>	-	
Corequisites: None			•••••	<b>F</b>	
This course introduces basic drafting skills, terminology, ics include basic mathematics, sketching, introduction to					
drafting standards, and a survey of various drafting appli					

ics include basic mathematics, sketching, introduction to CAD, ANSI and ISO drafting standards, and a survey of various drafting applications. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic calculations for CAD drafting, sketch drawings using appropriate standards, and recognize drawings from different drafting fields.

230				
	DFT 111 Technical Drafting I Prerequisites: None	1	3	2
Course	Corequisites: None This course introduces basic drafting skills, equipment, and a include sketching, measurements, lettering, dimensioning, ge orthographic projections and pictorial drawings, sections, an Upon completion, students should be able to understand and principles and practices.	eometric o d auxiliar	constru y view	uction, vs.
Descriptions	DFT 115 Architectural Drafting Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	1	2	2
	This course introduces basic drafting practices used in reside mercial design. Topics include floor plans, foundations, detainents, elevations, and dimensioning practice. Upon completi able to complete a set of working drawings for a simple structure	ils, electri on, studei	ical co	mpo-
	DFT 117 Technical Drafting Prerequisites: None	1	2	2
	Corequisites: None This course introduces basic drafting practices for non-drafti is placed on instrument use and care, shape and size descript pictorials. Upon completion, students should be able to prod signed parts.	tion, sketc	hing,	and
	DFT 119 Basic CAD	1	2	2
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces computer-aided drafting software for to non-drafting majors. Emphasis is placed on understanding mand structure and drafting standards for specific technical f tion, students should be able to create and plot basic drawing	g the softv fields. Up	ware co	om-
	DFT 151 CAD I Prerequisites: None	2	3	3
	Corequisites: None This course introduces CAD software as a drawing tool. Top editing, file management, and plotting. Upon completion, stu to produce and plot a CAD drawing.	ics includ idents sho	le drav ould be	ving, e able
	DFT 152 CAD II Prerequisites: DFT 151 Corequisites: None	2	3	3
	This course is a continuation of DFT 151. Topics include advisional, three-dimensional, and solid modeling and extended Upon completion, students should be able to generate and m and models to produce engineering documents.	CAD app	licatio	ons.
	DFT 153 CAD III Prerequisites: DFT 151 Corequisites: None	2	3	3
	This course covers basic principles of three-dimensional CA surface models. Topics include user coordinate systems, thre points, three-dimensional wireframes, and surface componer Upon completion, students should be able to create and man	e-dimense ts and vie	ional v ewpoin	view- nts.

sional wireframe and surface models. DFT 154 Intro Solid Modeling

2 3 3

Prerequisites: DFT 151

Corequisites: None

This course in an introduction to basic three-dimensional solid modeling and design software. Topics include basic design, creation, editing, rendering and analysis of solid models and creation of multiview drawings. Upon completion, students should be able to use design techniques to create, edit, render and generate a multiview drawing.

296

# DFT 170 Engineering Graphics

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic engineering graphics skills and applications. Topics include sketching, selection and use of current methods and tools, and the use of engineering graphics applications. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of basic engineering graphics principles and practices. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## DFT 189 Emerging Technologies in CAD

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course provides an opportunity to explore new and emerging technologies related to Computer-Aided Drafting. Emphasis is placed on introducing a selected CAD technology or topic, identified as being "new" or "emerging", from a variety of drafting disciplines. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of and practical skill in the use of the CAD technology studied.

## DFT 251 Customizing CAD Software

Prerequisites: DFT 151 and DFT 152

Corequisites: None

This course covers customizing CAD software. Topics include the creation of symbol libraries and screen menus, macro writing, and automation of common drafting functions on CAD. Upon completion, students should be able to create a symbol library and screen menu and automate common drawing functions.

## \*DFT 253 CAD Data Management

Prerequisites: DFT 151 and DFT 251

Corequisites: None

This course covers engineering document management techniques. Topics include efficient control of engineering documents, manipulation of CAD drawing data, generation of bill of materials, and linking to spreadsheets or databases. Upon completion, students should be able to utilize systems for managing CAD drawings, extract data from drawings, and link data to spreadsheets or database applications.

## \*DFT 259 CAD Project

Prerequisites: ARC 112, ARC 113, and DFT 251 Corequisites: None

This course is a capstone course experience for the CAD Systems Management concentration. Emphasis is placed on the use of design principles and computer technology in planning, managing, and completing a design project. Upon completion, students should be able to plan and produce engineering documents of a design project, including solid models, working drawings, bom's, annotations, and spreadsheets.

# **Digital Media Technology**

# DME 110 Intro to Digital Media

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces students to key concepts, technologies, and issues related to digital media. Topics include emerging standards, key technologies and related design issues, terminology, media formats, career paths, and ethical issues. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the various media formats that are used in digital media technology. 297

2

2

2

2

4

3

2

3

3

3

2

1

2

2

1

Course

Descriptions

2 2 3

	DME 115 Graphic Design Tools	2	2	3
	Prerequisites: ART 171			
	Corequisites: None			
	This course provides students with an introduction to creating	ve express	ion an	d
	art/design techniques in a digital environment. Emphasis is	placed on	design	iing,
	creating, editing, and integrating, visual components consis	ting of bit	-mapp	ed
	and vector-based images, drawings, banners, text, simple ar			
	tiple layers. Upon completion, students should be able to de			
5	range of visual products using digital processing techniques			
	DME 120 Intro to Multimedia Applications	2	2	3
	Prerequisites: DME 110 and DME 130			
	Corequisites: None			
	This course introduces storyboarding and multimedia applic	pation des	ion To	m-

This course introduces storyboarding and multimedia application design. Topics include vector and bit-mapped graphics, interactive multimedia interfaces, layering techniques, image and animation libraries, and scripting. Upon completion, students should be able to produce basic high-quality interactive multimedia applications.

#### **DME 130** Digital Animation I 2 2 Prerequisites: DME 110 **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces concepts for planning and developing animation sequences. Emphasis will be placed on review of digital animation concepts and exploration of various animation software packages. Upon completion, students should be able to produce simple animations.

#### **DMF 140** Intro Audio/Video Media

Prerequisites: DME 110

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to teach students how to manipulate digital and audio content for multimedia applications. Topics include format conversion and a review of current technologies and digital formats. Upon completion, students should be able to modify existing audio and video content to meet a range of production requirements associated with digital media applications.

#### DME 210 User Interface Design

Prerequisites: DME 110, DME 120, and WEB 115 or WEB 140 Corequisites: None

This course covers current design approaches and emerging standards related to the design and development of user interfaces. Emphasis is placed on conducting research, and analyzing and reviewing current practices in effective interface design. Upon completion, students should be able to intelligently discuss and evaluate new and existing digital media products in terms of the user interface.

2 3 DME 220 Interact Multi-Media Programming 2 Prerequisites: DME 120 and DME 130

**Corequisites:** None

This course is designed to build on concepts developed in DME 120 and teaches students to apply custom programming to develop advanced applications and components. Emphasis is placed on scripting language functionalities associated with a variety of software packages. Upon completion, students should be able to produce advanced, high-quality interactive multimedia applications.

### **DME 230 Digital Animation II**

Prerequisites: DME 130

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces state-of-the-art 3D animation techniques and concepts. Emphasis is placed on utilizing the features of current animation software. Upon completion, students should be able to produce 3D animations as components of a multimedia application.

Course

Descriptions

3

3

2

2

2

3

2

2

### DME 240 Media Compression

Prerequisites: DME 110 and DME 140 Corequisites: None

This course will introduce software and usage of digital audio and video compression and streaming media technologies. Topics include compression techniques, file formats and codecs, streaming media, streaming media services, and current and emerging trends. Upon completion, students should be able to utilize compressed media in a variety of video, web and multimedia applications.

### \*DME 260 **Emerg Tech Digital Media**

Prerequisites: DME 120, DME 130, and DME 210

**Corequisites:** None

This course provides students with the latest technologies and strategies in the field of digital media. Emphasis is placed on the evaluation of emerging digital media technologies and presenting those findings to the class. Upon completion, students should be able to critically analyze emerging digital media technologies and establish informed opinions.

*DME 270 Prof Prac Digital Media	2	2	;
Prerequisites: DME 120, DME 130, and DME 210			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces students to business skills needed to succeed in the digital media workplace. Topics include portfolio development, resume design, and preparation of media contacts. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare themselves and their work for a career in the digital media workplace.

#### \*DME 285 Systems Projects

Prerequisites: DME 120, DME 130, DME 140, and DME 210 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides an opportunity to complete a significant digital media project from the design phase through implementation with minimal instructor support. Emphasis is placed on project definition, testing, presentation, and implementation. Upon completion, students should be able to complete, maintain and implement a digital media project.

# Drama

DRA 111	Theatre Appreciation	3	0	3
Prerequisites	: None			
Coroguisitos	Nono			

Corequisites: None

This course provides a study of the art, craft, and business of the theatre. Emphasis is placed on the audience's appreciation of the work of the playwright, director, actor, designer, producer, and critic. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a vocabulary of theatre terms and to recognize the contributions of various theatre artists. Attendance at one play performance and in-depth reading of two plays are required. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### Literature of the Theatre **DRA 112**

30
----

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides a survey of dramatic works from the classical Greek through the present. Emphasis is placed on the language of drama, critical theory, and background as well as on play reading and analysis. Upon completion, students should be able to articulate, orally and in writing, their appreciation and understanding of dramatic works. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

Course

Descriptions

2

2

3

3

3

3

2

2

2

3

3

3

3

0

Λ

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

**DRA 120** 

This course provides guided practice in the proper production of speech for the theatre. Emphasis is placed on improving speech, including breathing, articulation, pronunciation, and other vocal variables. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate effective theatrical speech. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### **DRA 122 Oral Interpretation**

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the dramatic study of literature through performance. Emphasis is placed on analysis and performance of poetry, drama, and prose fiction. Upon completion, students should be able to embody and discuss critically the speakers inherent in literature. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

### **DRA 124 Readers Theatre**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides a theoretical and applied introduction to the medium of readers theatre. Emphasis is placed on the group performance considerations posed by various genres of literature. Upon completion, students should be able to adapt and present a literary script following the conventions of readers theatre. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### **DRA 126** Storytelling

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the art of storytelling and the oral traditions of folk literature. Topics include the history of storytelling, its value and purpose, techniques of the storyteller, and methods of collecting verbal art. Upon completion, students should be able to present and discuss critically stories from the world's repertory of traditional lore. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### **DRA 130** Actina I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an applied study of the actor's craft. Topics include role analysis, training the voice, and body concentration, discipline, and self-evaluation. Upon completion, students should be able to explore their creativity in an acting ensemble. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

DRA 131	Acting II
	/ totting it

Prerequisites: DRA 130 Corequisites: None

This course provides additional hands-on practice in the actor's craft. Emphasis is placed on further analysis, characterization, growth, and training for acting competence. Upon completion, students should be able to explore their creativity in an acting ensemble. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Course

Descriptions

0 3

0 3

0

3

6 3

6
DRA 135 Acting for the Camera I	3	0	3				
Prerequisites: None							
Corequisites: None							
This course provides an applied study of the camera actor's c	This course provides an applied study of the camera actor's craft. Topics include						
commercial, dramatic, and print performance styles. Upon co	commercial, dramatic, and print performance styles. Upon completion, students						
should be able to explore their creativity in on-camera perfor	mance. 7	This co	urse				
has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.							
DRA 140 Stagecraft I	0	6	3				
Prerequisites: None							
Corequisites: None							
This course introduces the theory and basic construction of stage scenery and							
properties. Topics include stage carpentry, scene painting, sta	ige electr	ics,					

pro properties, and backstage organization. Upon completion, students should be able to pursue vocational and avocational roles in technical theatre. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

Prerequisites: DRA 140

Corequisites: None

This course provides additional hands-on practice in the elements of stagecraft. Emphasis is placed on the design and implementation of the arts and crafts of technical theatre. Upon completion, students should be able to pursue vocational or avocational roles in technical theatre. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### **DRA 145** Stage Make-up

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the research, design, selection of materials, and application of stage make-up, prosthetics, wigs, and hairpieces. Emphasis is placed on the development of techniques, style, and presentation of the finished make-up. Upon completion, students should be able to create and apply make-up prosthetics, and hairpieces. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

-		
DRA 170	Play Production I	0 9

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an applied laboratory study of the processes involved in the production of a play. Topics include fundamental practices, principles, and techniques associated with producing plays of various periods and styles. Upon completion, students should be able to participate in an assigned position with a college theatre production. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### DRA 171 **Play Production II**

Prerequisites: DRA 170 Corequisites: None

This course provides an applied laboratory study of the processes involved in the production of a play. Topics include fundamental practices, principles, and techniques associated with producing plays of various periods and styles. Upon completion, students should be able to participate in an assigned position with a college theatre production. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

Course

Descriptions

0

1

0

6

2

9

9

3

2

3

DRA 211 Theatre History I Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the development of theatre from its origin to the closing of the British theatre in 1642. Topics include the history, aesthetics, and representative dramatic literature of the period. Upon completion, students should be able to trace the evolution of theatre and recognize the styles and types of world drama. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## DRA 212 Theatre History II

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the development of theatre from 1660 through the diverse influences which shaped the theatre of the twentieth century. Topics include the history, aesthetics, and representative dramatic literature of the period. Upon completion, students should be able to trace the evolution of theatre and recognize the styles and types of world drama. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## DRA 240 Lighting for the Theatre

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is an applied study of theatre lighting and is designed to train theatre technicians. Emphasis is placed on lighting technology including the mechanics of lighting and light control equipment by practical work with lighting equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence with lighting equipment. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## DRA 250 Theatre Management

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the organization and operation of a theatre. Emphasis is placed on organization, communication, networking with other organizations, and grant writing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the structure and operation of a theatre organization. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education elective requirement in humanities/fine arts.

# **Economics**

## ECO 151 Survey of Economics

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic concepts of micro- and macroeconomics. Topics include supply and demand, optimizing economic behavior, prices and wages, money, interest rates, banking system, unemployment, inflation, taxes, government spending, and international trade. Upon completion, students should be able to explain alternative solutions for economic problems faced by private and government sectors. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

Course

Descriptions

3

3

2

1

3

0

0 3

3

2

3

2

## ECO 251 Principles of Microeconomics

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces economic analysis of individual, business, and industry choices in the market economy. Topics include the price mechanism, supply and demand, optimizing economic behavior, costs and revenue, market structures, factor markets, income distribution, market failure, and government intervention. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and evaluate consumer and business alternatives in order to efficiently achieve economic objectives. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

ECO 252	Principles of Macroeconomics	3	0	3
<b>Prerequisites:</b>	ECO 151 or ECO 251			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces economic analysis of aggregate employment, income, and prices. Topics include major schools of economic thought; aggregate supply and demand; economic measures, fluctuations, and growth; money and banking; stabilization techniques; and international trade. Upon completion, students should be able to evaluate national economic components, conditions, and alternatives for achieving socioeconomic goals. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

# Education

EDU 118	Teache	r As	sociate	e Prii	ncip	als	and	l Pra	octic	es		:	3	0	3
Prerequisites	: None				-										
Corequisites:	None														
	.1		1		• .		1	•		1	. •	1		T	•

This course covers the teacher associate's role in the educational system. Topics include history of education, professional responsibilities and ethics, cultural diversity, communication skills, and identification of the optimal learning environment. Upon completion, students should be able to describe the supporting professional role of the teacher associate, demonstrate positive communication, and discuss educational philosophy. This course is a unique concentration requirement in the Teacher Associate concentration in the Early Childhood Associate program.

EDU 119	Intro to Early Childhood Education	4	0	4
Prerequisites:	None			

Corequisites: None

This course covers the foundations of the education profession, the diverse educational settings for young children, professionalism, and planning developmentally appropriate programs for children. Topics include historical foundations, program types, career options, professionalism and creating inclusive environments and curriculum that are responsive to the needs of children and families. Upon completion, students should be able to design career plans and develop appropriate schedules, environments and activity plans while incorporating adaptations for children with exceptionalities.

## \*EDU 131 Child, Family, and Community 3 0 3 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the development of partnerships between families, inclusive programs for children/schools that serve young children with and without disabilities, and the community. Emphasis is placed on requisite skills and benefits for successfully establishing, supporting, and maintaining respectful collaborative relationships between today's diverse families, centers/schools, and community resources. Upon completion, students should be able to describe appropriate relationships with parents/caretakers, center/school colleagues, and community agencies that enhance the educational experiences/well-being of all children. 303

0 3

3

Course

Course

Descriptions

#### EDU 144 **Child Development I**

Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None

This course covers the theories of child development, developmental sequences, and factors that influence children's development, from conception through pre-school for all children. Emphasis is placed on sequences in physical/motor, social, emotional, cognitive, and language development and the multiple influences on development and learning of the whole child. Upon completion, students should be able to identify typical and atypical development characteristics, plan experiences to enhance development, and describe appropriate interaction techniques and environments.

*EDU 145	Child Development II
----------	----------------------

Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None

This course covers theories of child development, developmental sequences, and factors that influence children's development, from pre-school through middle childhood for all children. Emphasis is placed on sequences in physical/motor, social, emotional, cognitive, and language development multiple influences on development and learning of the whole child. Upon completion, students should be able to identify typical and atypical developments characteristics, plan experiences to enhance development, and describe appropriate interaction techniques and environments.

#### \*EDU 146 **Child Guidance**

Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces practical principles and techniques for developmentally appropriate guidance for all children with and without disabilities, including those at risk. Emphasis is placed on encouraging self-esteem, cultural awareness, effective communication skills, direct/ indirect techniques/strategies and observation to understand the underlying causes of behavior. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate appropriate interactions with children and families and promote conflict resolution, self-control, self-motivation, and self-esteem in children.

#### \*EDU 151 Creative Activities

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: EDU 151A

This course covers planning, creation and adaptation of developmentally supportive learning environments with attention to curriculum, interactions, teaching practices and learning materials. Emphasis is placed on creating and adapting integrated, meaningful, challenging and engaging developmentally supportive learning experiences in art, music, movement and physical skills, and dramatics. Upon completion, students should be able to create, manage, adapt and evaluate developmentally supportive learning materials, experiences and environments.

#### \*EDU 151A **Creative Activities Lab**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: EDU 151

This course provides a laboratory component to complement EDU 151. Emphasis is placed on practical experiences that enhance concepts introduced in the classroom. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a practical understanding of the development and implementation of appropriate creative activities.

3

3

3

0

0

3

3

3 0 3

*EDU 153	Health, Safety, and Nutrition	3	0	3		
Prerequisite						
Corequisites						
	focuses on promoting and maintaining the health an					
all children.	Topics include health and nutritional guidelines, co	ommoi	n child			
	es, maintaining safe and healthy learning environm g of abuse and neglect and state regulations. Upon			ition	Course	
	uld be able demonstrate knowledge of health, safet ment safe leaning environments, and adhere to stat				Descriptions	
EDU 153A	Health, Safety, and Nutrition Lab	0	2	1		
Prerequisite	: None					
Corequisites	EDU 153					
	provides a laboratory component to complement E			1		
sis is placed	on practical experiences that enhance concepts intr	oduce	d in th	ie		
classroom. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a practical						
	ng of the development and implementation of safe i	ndoor	/outdo	or		
environmen	ts and nutrition education programs.					
<b>EDU 186</b> Prerequisites	Reading and Writing Methods	3	0	3		

Corequisites: None

This course covers concepts, resources and methods for teaching reading and writing to school-age children. Topics include the importance of literacy, learning styles, skills assessment, various reading and writing approaches, and instructional strategies. Upon completion, students should be able to assess, plan, implement, and evaluate developmentally appropriate reading and writing experiences. This course is a unique concentration requirement in the Teacher Associate concentration in the Early Childhood Associate program.

## \*EDU 216 Introduction to Education

32

4

305

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the American educational system and the teaching profession. Topics include historical and philosophical foundations of education, contemporary educational trends and issues, curriculum development, and observation and participation in public school classrooms. Upon completion, students should be able to relate classroom observations to the roles of teachers and schools and the process of teacher education. This course has been ap-proved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# \*EDU 221Children with Exceptionalities303Prerequisites:EDU 144 and EDU 145 or PSY 244 and PSY 245

Corequisites: None

This course, based on the foundation of typical development, introduces working with children with exceptionalities. Emphasis is placed on the characteristics and assessment of children and strategies for adapting the learning environment. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize atypical development, make appropriate referrals, and work collaboratively with families and professionals to plan, implement, and evaluate inclusion strategies.

## \*EDU 234 Infants, Toddlers, and Twos

3 0 3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the skills needed to effectively implement group care for infants, toddlers, and 2-year-olds. Emphasis is placed on child development and developmentally appropriate practices. Upon completion, students should be able to identify, plan, select materials and equipment, and implement and evaluate a developmentally appropriate curriculum.

## EDU 235 School-Age Dev and Program

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course presents developmentally appropriate practices in group care for school-age children. Topics include principles of development, environmental planning, and positive guidance techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss developmental principles for children five to twelve years of age and plan and implement age-appropriate activities.

Course Descriptions

0010110	EDU 243	Learning Theory
	Prerequisites:	None

Corequisites: None

This course provides lateral entry teachers an introduction to learning theory, various styles of learning, and motivational factors involved in the learning process. Emphasis is placed on the development of cognitive skills using the seven types of intelligence and applying these to practical classroom situations. Upon completion, students should be able to describe theories and styles of learning and discuss the relationship between different types of intelligence to learning motivation.

## EDU 244 Human Growth/Development Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces lateral entry teachers to theories and ages and stages related to human growth and development from birth through adolescence. Emphasis is placed on development through the stages of a child's life in the areas of physical, emotional, social, intellectual, and moral development. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and describe milestones of each stage in all areas of development and discuss factors that influence growth.

### EDU 245 Policies and Procedures Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to introduce new lateral entry teachers to the policies and procedures established by the local education agency. Topics include emergency situation procedures, acceptable discipline, chain of command, role of mentors, evaluation procedures, employment requirements, dress codes, and other policies and procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to explain the policies and procedures to students, parents, or others and discuss the purpose of each policy category.

## EDU 251 Exploration Activities

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers discovery experiences in science, math, and social studies. Emphasis is placed on developing concepts for each area and encouraging young children to explore, discover, and construct concepts. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss the discovery approach to teaching, explain major concepts in each area, and plan appropriate experiences for children.

## EDU 251A Exploration Act Lab

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: EDU 251

This course provides a laboratory component to complement EDU 251. Emphasis is placed on practical experiences that enhance concepts introduced in the classroom. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a practical understanding of the development and implementation of appropriate science, math, and social studies activities for children.

02

0

0

0

0

2

2

3

3

3

3

0

for

3

3

3

3

*EDU 259	Curriculum Planning	3	0	3			507
Corequisites: Non This course cove phy, curriculum, tion and assessm tion, students sho	ers early childhood curriculum indoor and outdoor environm ent, and instructional plannin ould be able to assess childrer g-range instruction; and design	n planning nental desing and eva n and curr	ign, scho luation. iculum;	eduling Upon c plan fo	, obser comple or daily	va- - /,	Course Descriptions
Prerequisites: ED Corequisites: Non This course cove ment of early chi goals, principles ing the standards should be able to	rly Childhood Administration I U 119 and Department Chair A e ers the policies, procedures, ar ildhood education programs. ' of supervision, budgeting and s for a NC Child Day Care lic o develop program goals, expl , and describe effective metho	nd respons Topics inc d financial cense. Upo lain licens	lude im l manag n comp ing stan	plement, ement, letion, s dards, c	tation and m studen leterm	of eet- ts	
Prerequisites: ED Corequisites: Non This course prov agement of the c ment, marketing, care center. Upon financial manage		ary, finance de budgeti fessional d l be able to plans and	ng, fina levelopr o formu develoj	ncial m nent of late ma	anage a chile rketing	- d g,	
Prerequisites: CIS Corequisites: Non This course intro in all educationa strategies, materi facilitation of ass of technology. U enhanced instruct		nology co for childre cal issues ould be abl y of techno	oncepts, en with e surroun le to app ology re	instruc exception ding the oly tech esources	tional onaliti e use nology s and	es,	

## EDU 275 Effective Teacher Training

2 0 2

307

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides specialized training using an experienced-based approach to learning. Topics include instructional preparation and presentation, student interaction, time management, learning expectations, evaluation, and curriculum principles and planning. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare and present a six-step lesson plan and demonstrate ways to improve students' time-on-task.

### \*EDU 280 Language and Literacy Experiences 3 0 3 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course explores the continuum of children's communication development, including verbal and written language acquisition and other forms of communication. Topics include selection of literature and other media, the integration of literacy concepts throughout the classroom environment, inclusive practices and appropriate assessments. Upon completion, students should be able to select, plan, implement and evaluate developmentally appropriate literacy experiences.

## EDU 285 Internship Experience-School Age

Prerequisites: ENG 111 and completion of curriculum core requirements Corequisites: COE 121 or COE 122

This course provides an opportunity to discuss internship experiences with peers and faculty. Emphasis is placed on evaluating and integrating practicum experiences. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in early childhood education.

Descriptions

Course

# Engineering

## \*EGR 110 Introduction to Engineering Tech

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces general topics relevant to engineering technology. Skills developed include goal setting and career assessment, professional ethics, critical thinking and problem solving, using college resources for study and research, and using tools for engineering computations. Upon completion, students should be able to choose a career option in engineering technology and utilize college resources to meet their educational goals.

EGR 115 Introduction to Technology 2 3 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic skills and career fields for technicians. Topics include career options, technical vocabulary, dimensional analysis, measurement systems, engineering graphics, calculator applications, professional ethics, safety practices, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the basic technologies, prepare drawings and sketches, and perform computations using a scientific calculator.

*EGR 125	Application Software for Technicians	1	2	2
Prerequisites:	None			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces personal computer software and teaches students how to customize the software for technical applications. Emphasis is placed on the use of common office applications software such as spreadsheets, word processing, graphics and Internet access. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competency in using applications software to solve technical problems and communicate the end results in text and graphical formats.

## \*EGR 130 Engineering Cost Control

Prerequisites: MAT 121 or MAT 161 or MAT 171 Corequisites: None

This course covers the management of projects and systems through the control of costs. Topics include economic analysis of alternatives within budget constraints and utilization of the time value of money approach. Upon completion, students should be able to make choices that optimize profits on both short-term and long-term decisions.

## \*EGR 150 Intro to Engineering

Prerequisites: MAT 080 or Placement Corequisites: None

This course is an overview of the engineering profession. Topics include goal setting and career assessment, ethics, public safety, the engineering method and design process, written and oral communication, interpersonal skills and team building, and computer applications. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the engineering process, the engineering profession, and utilize college resources to meet their educational goals. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

1

0

2

2

3

1

2

1

2

2

3

## \*EGR 220 Engineering Statics

Prerequisites: PHY 251 Corequisites: MAT 272

This course introduces the concepts of engineering based on forces in equilibrium Topics include concentrated forces, distributed forces, forces due to friction and inertia as they apply to machines, structures, and systems. Upon completion, students should be able to solve problems which require the ability to analyze systems of forces in static equilibrium. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

## \*EGR 230 Engineering Materials

Prerequisites: CHM 151

Corequisites: None This course provides an introduction to fundamental physical principals governing the structure and constitution of metallic and nonmetallic materials. Topics include the relationship among the fundamental physical principles and the mechanical, physical and chemical properties of engineering materials. Upon completion, students should be able to explain the fundamental physical properties important to the design and understanding of engineering materials. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

## EGR 285 Design Project

Prerequisites: Department Chair Approval Corequisites: None

This course provides the opportunity to design an instructor-approved project using previously acquired skills. Emphasis is placed on selection, proposal, design, testing, and documentation of the approved project. Upon completion, students should be able to present and demonstrate projects.

# Electrical

## ELC 111 Introduction to Electricity

Prerequisites: MAT 060

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the fundamental concepts of electricity and test equipment to nonelectrical/electronic majors. Topics include basic DC and AC principles (voltage, resistance, current, impedance); components (resistors, inductors, and capacitors); power; and operation of test equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to construct and analyze simple DC and AC circuits using electrical test equipment.

## ELC 112 DC/AC Electricity

365

6

Prerequisites: MAT 060 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the fundamental concepts of and computations related to DC/AC electricity. Emphasis is placed on DC/AC circuits, components, operation of test equipment; and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to construct, verify, troubleshoot, and repair DC/AC circuits.

## ELC 113 Basic Wiring I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the care/usage of tools and materials used in electrical installations and the requirements of the National Electrical Code. Topics include NEC, electrical safety, and electrical blueprint reading; planning, layout; and installation of electrical distribution equipment; lighting; overcurrent protection; conductors; branch circuits; and conduits. Upon completion, students should be able to properly install conduits, wiring, and electrical distribution equipment associated with basic electrical installations.

3

3

Λ

2

2

0

4

2

3

2

3

4

Course

510	ELC 115 Industrial Wiring	2	6	4				
	Prerequisites: ELC 113 Corequisites: None This course covers layout, planning, and installation of wiring se dustrial facilities. Emphasis is placed on industrial wiring metho							
Course	als. Upon completion, students should be able to install industria equipment.							
Descriptions	ELC 117Motors and ControlsPrerequisites: Select one: ELC 111, ELC 112, ELC 138Corequisites: NoneThis course introduces the fundamental concepts of motors and	2	6 contro	<b>4</b>				
	Topics include ladder diagrams, pilot devices, contactors, motor and other control devices. Upon completion, students should be select, connect, and troubleshoot motors and control circuits.	starter	s, mot	ors,				
	ELC 118 National Electrical Code Prerequisites: Department Chair Approval Corequisites: None	1	2	2				
	This course covers the use of the current National Electrical Coc include the NEC history, wiring methods, overcurrent protection other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to the NEC.	i, mate	rials, a					
	ELC 128 Introduction to PLC Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	2	3	3				
	This course introduces the programmable logic controller (PLC) and its associ- ated applications. Topics include ladder logic diagrams, input/output modules, power supplies, surge protection, selection/installation of controllers, and inter- facing of controllers with equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to install PLCs and create simple programs.							
	ELC 132 Electrical Drawings	1	3	2				
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces the technical documentation that is typica used in the industrial environment. Topics include interpretation manuals, freehand sketching of lines, orthographic views and dir blueprint reading. Upon completion, students should be able to i cal documents and blueprints and use basic drafting skills to pre drawings.	of serv mensio interpre pare us	vice ons, an et tech sable f	d ni- ìeld				
	ELC 138 DC Circuit Analysis	2	3	3				

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: MAT 070, RED 080

This course introduces DC electricity with an emphasis on circuit analysis, measurements, and operation of test equipment. Topics include DC principles, circuit analysis laws and theorems, components, test equipment operation, circuit simulation, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret circuit schematics; design, construct, and analyze DC circuits; and properly use test equipment.

2

3

3

## ELC 139 AC Circuit Analysis

Prerequisites: ELC 138 Corequisites: None

This course introduces AC electricity with an emphasis on circuit analysis, measurements, and operation of test equipment. Topics include AC voltages, circuit analysis laws and theorems, reactive components and circuits, transformers, test equipment operation, circuit simulation, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret AC circuit schematics; analyze and troubleshoot AC circuits; and properly use test equipment.

				311
ELC 213 Instrumentation	3	2	4	
Prerequisites: Select one: ELC 111, ELC 112, ELC 131, ELC 138				
Corequisites: None This course covers the fundamentals of instrumentation used in	induct	*** 7		
Emphasis is placed on electric, electronic, and pneumatic instru			<b>.</b>	
completion, students should be able to design, install, maintain,				
instrumentation.		mora	C	Course
	2	6	4	
ELC 228 PLC Applications Prerequisites: ELC 128	2	0	4	Descriptions
Corequisites: None				
This course covers programming and applications of programma	able lo	gic co	on-	
trollers. Emphasis is placed on programming techniques, networ				
I/O modules, and system troubleshooting. Upon completion, stu			d be	
able to specify, implement, and maintain complex PLC controlle	ed syst	tems.		
*ELC 229 Applications Project	1	3	2	
Prerequisites: Department Chair Approval				
Corequisites: None	_			
This course provides an individual and/or integrated team approa				
cal project as approved by the instructor. Topics include project s				
planning, implementation and testing, and a final presentation. U				
students should be able to plan and implement an applications-or	iemeu	proje	<i>c</i> ι.	
Electronico				
Electronics				
ELN 133 Digital Electronics	3	3	4	
Prerequisites: Select one: ELC 111, ELC 112, ELC 131, ELC 138				
Corequisites: None	Fonico	inalu	da	
This course covers combinational and sequential logic circuits. T number systems, Boolean algebra, logic families, MSI and LSI of				
converters, and other related topics. Upon completion, students				
to construct, analyze, verify, and troubleshoot digital circuits usi				
techniques and test equipment.	0 1	L		
ELN 133A Digital Electronics Lab	0	3	1	
Prerequisites: None	•	•	-	
Corequisites: ELN 133				
This course is laboratory to accompany ELN 133. Emphasis is p				
tory experiences which enhance the materials presented in ELN			ich	
provide practical experience. Upon completion, students should	be ab.	le to		
demonstrate a general understanding of digital fundamentals.				
ELN 137 Electronic Devices and Circuits	4	3	5	
Prerequisites: ELC 138				
Corequisites: None This course covers diodes, transistors, linear integrated circuits,	and I(	<sup>¬</sup> volt	000	
regulators. Topics include power supplies, switching circuits, an				
tors, active filters, and other related topics. Upon completion, stu				
able to analyze and troubleshoot circuits using schematic diagram				
test equipment, and manufacturer's data sheets	/ T			
ELN 152 Fabrication Techniques	1	3	2	
Prerequisites: None		-		
Corequisites: None				
This course covers the febrication matheds required to create a				

This course covers the fabrication methods required to create a prototype product from the initial circuit design. Topics include CAD, layout, sheet metal working, component selection, wire wrapping, PC board layout and construction, reverse engineering, soldering, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to design and construct an electronic product with all its associated documentation.

Prerequisites: ELN 133 with ELN 132 or ELN 137 **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the principal elements and theory (analog and digital techniques) of data communication systems and how they are integrated as a complete network. Topics include an overview of data communication, OSI model, transmission modes, serial and parallel interfaces, applications of ICs, protocols, network configurations, modems, and related applications. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of the concepts associated with data communication systems and high speed networks.

3 **ELN 232** Introduction to Microprocessors Prerequisites: ELN 133

Corequisites: None

This course introduces microprocessor architecture and microcomputer systems including memory and input/output interfacing. Topics include assembly language programming, bus architecture, bus cycle types, I/O systems, memory systems, interrupts, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, verify, and troubleshoot fundamental microprocessor circuits and programs using appropriate techniques and test equipment.

#### **ELN 234 Communication Systems**

Prerequisites: ELN 133 with ELN 132 or ELN 137 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the fundamentals of electronic communication systems. Topics include the frequency spectrum, electrical noise, modulation techniques, characteristics of transmitters and receivers, and digital communications. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret analog and digital communication circuit diagrams, analyze transmitter and receiver circuits, and use appropriate communication test equipment.

ELN 237 Local Area Networks	2	3	
Prerequisites: Select One: CET 111, CIS 110, CIS 111, ELC 127			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the fundamentals of local area networks and their operation in business and computer environments. Topics include the characteristics of network topologies, system hardware (repeaters, bridges, routers, gateways), system configuration, and installation and administration of the LAN. Upon completion, students should be able to install, maintain, and manage a local area network.

#### **ELN 238** Advanced LANs

Prerequisites: ELN 237

Corequisites: None

This course covers advanced concepts, tools, and techniques associated with servers, workstations, and overall local area network performance. Topics include network security and configuration, system performance and optimization, communication protocols and packet formats, troubleshooting techniques, multi-platform integration, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to use advanced techniques to install, manage, and troubleshoot networks and optimize server and workstation performance.

# **Emergency Medical Science**

EMS 110 **EMT - Basic** 

Prerequisites: Enrollment in EMS program Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic emergency medical care. Topics include preparatory, airway, patient assessment, medical emergencies, trauma, infants and children, and operations. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the knowledge and skills necessary for the EMT-Basic certification.

Course

Descriptions

3

2

3

4

4

3

3

3

3 3

7

2

5

6

2	2	0
~	~	•

1

3

0

3

2

## EMS 111 Prehospital Environment

Prerequisites: Enrollment in EMS program Corequisites: None

This course introduces the prehospital care environment and is required for all levels of EMT certification. Topics include roles, responsibilities, laws, ethics, communicable diseases, hazardous materials recognition, therapeutic communications, EMS systems, and defense tactics. Upon completion of EMS 110 and EMS 111, students should be able to demonstrate competencies and skills necessary to achieve EMT-Basic certification.

## EMS 115 Defense Tactics for EMS

Prerequisites: Enrollment in EMS program

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to provide tactics that can be used for self-protection in dangerous and violent situations. Emphasis is placed on prediction, recognition, and response to dangerous and violent situations. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize potentially hostile situations and protect themselves during a confrontation.

EMS 120Intermediate Interventions2303Prerequisites:BIO 168 and EMS 110, EMS 111 or EMS 115, and enrollment in EMS<br/>program

Corequisites: EMS 121 or EMS 122, EMS 130, EMS 131, and BIO 169 This course is designed to provide the necessary information for interventions appropriate to the EMT-Intermediate, and is required for intermediate certification. Topics include automated external defibrillation, basic cardiac electrophysiology, intravenous therapy, venipuncture, acid-base balance, and fluids and electrolytes. Upon completion, students should be able to properly establish an IV line, obtain venous blood, utilize AEDs, and correctly interpret arterial blood gases. Current N.C. EMT certification is required for students enrolling in this course.

EMS 121	EMS Clinical Practicum I	0	0	6	2
Prerequisites:	BIO 168, EMS 110, EMS 111 or EMS 115, and	enroll	ment i	n EMS	
	program				

Corequisites: EMS 120, EMS 130, EMS 131, and BIO 169

This course is the initial hospital and field internship and is required for intermediate and paramedic certification. Emphasis is placed on intermediate-level care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence with intermediate-level skills. Current N.C. EMT certification is required for students enrolling in this course.

# EMS 125EMS Instructor Methodology1202Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the information needed to develop and instruct EMS courses. Topics include instructional methods, lesson plan development, time management skills, and theories of adult learning. Upon completion, students should be able to teach EMS courses and meet the North Carolina EMS requirements for instructor methodology.

EMS 130	Pharmacology for EMS	1	3	0	2
Prerequisites:	BIO 168, EMS 110, and enrollment in EMS	program			
Caraguisitas	DIO 160 EMC 120 and EMC 121	-			

Corequisites: BIO 169, EMS 120, and EMS 131

This course introduces the fundamental principles of pharmacology and medication administration and is required for intermediate and paramedic certification. Topics include terminology, pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, weights, measures, drug calculations, legislation, and administration routes. Upon completion, students should be able to accurately calculate drug dosages, properly administer medications, and demonstrate general knowledge of pharmacology. Course

EMS 131 **Advanced Airway Management** 2 0 2 Prerequisites: BIO 168, EMS 110, and enrollment in EMS program Corequisites: BIO 169, EMS 120, and EMS 130 This course is designed to provide advanced airway management techniques and is required for intermediate and paramedic certification. Topics include respiratory anatomy and physiology, airway, ventilation, adjuncts, surgical intervention, and rapid sequence intubation. Upon completion, students should be able to properly utilize all airway adjuncts and pharmacology associated with airway Descriptions control and maintenance.

> **EMS 140 Rescue Scene Management**

2 3 0

6

0

4

1

Prerequisites: Enrollment in EMS program Corequisites: EMS 140A

This course introduces rescue scene management and is required for paramedic certification. Topics include response to hazardous material conditions, medical incident command, and extrication of patients from a variety of situations. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and manage rescue operations based upon initial and follow-up scene assessment. Skills will include vehicle extrication, water rescue, rescue from heights, and confined space rescue.

EMS 140A	Rescue Scene Skills Lab	0	3	0	1
D	E				

Prerequisites: Enrollment in EMS Program Corequisites: EMS 140

This course is designed to provide enhanced rescue scene skills for EMS providers. Emphasis is placed on advanced rescue scene evolutions including hazardous materials and major incident response. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate skills necessary to safely effect patients rescue in a variety of situations.

#### Emergency Vehicles and EMS Communication 1 EMS 150 3 0 2 Prerequisites: Enrollment in EMS program

Corequisites: None

This course examines the principles governing maintenance of emergency vehicles and EMS communication equipment and is required for paramedic certification. Topics include applicable motor vehicle laws affecting emergency vehicle operation, defensive driving, collision avoidance techniques, communication systems, and information management systems. Upon completion, students should have a basic knowledge of emergency vehicles, maintenance, and communication needs.

**EMS 210** Advanced Patient Assessment 2 3 0 Prerequisites: EMS 120, EMS 130, EMS 131, and either EMS 121 or EMS 122 Corequisites: None

This course covers advanced patient assessment techniques and is required for paramedic certification. Topics include initial assessment, medical-trauma history, field impression, complete physical exam process, on-going assessment, and documentation skills. Upon completion, students should be able to utilize basic communication skills and record and report collected patient data.

#### **EMS 220** Cardiology

2 Prerequisites: EMS 120, EMS 121, EMS 130, and EMS 131 Corequisites: EMS 210 and EMS 221

This course provides an in-depth study of cardiovascular emergencies and is required for paramedic certification. Topics include anatomy and physiology, pathophysiology, rhythm interpretation, cardiac pharmacology, and patient treatment. Upon completion, students should be able to certify at the Advanced Cardiac Life Support provider level utilizing American Heart Association Guidelines. In addition, the course provides instruction in the use of various cardiac monitoring devices.

Course

					515
<b>EMS 221 EMS Clinical Practicum II</b> Prerequisites: EMS 121 or EMS 122 and COE 111, EMS 1 Corequisites: EMS 210 and EMS 220 This course is a continuation of the hospital and field paramedic certification. Emphasis is placed on advance completion, students should be able to demonstrate co advanced-level patient care. Current N.C. EMT certifi students enrolling in this course.	internshij ced-level ontinued j	o requi care. U progres	red for Jpon ss in		Course
EMS 230 Pharmacology II for EMS Prerequisites: EMS 130	1	3	0	2	Descriptions
Corequisites: None					
This course explores the fundamental classification ar pharmacologic agents. Emphasis is placed on the action most commonly encountered in the treatment of chron Upon completion, students should be able to demonst drugs covered during the course.	on and us nic and ac	e of co cutely i	mpour Il patie	ents.	
<b>EMS 231 EMS Clinical Practicum III</b> Prerequisites: EMS 221 or EMS 222 and COE 121, EMS 2 Corequisites: EMS 250 and EMS 260 This course is a continuation of the hospital and field paramedic certification. Emphasis is placed on advance completion, students should be able to demonstrate co advanced-level patient care. Current N.C. EMT certifi students enrolling in this course.	internshij ced-level ontinued j	o requi care. U progres	red for Jpon ss in	3	
EMS 240Special Needs PatientsPrerequisites:EMS 120, EMS 121 or EMS 122, EMS 130,Corequisites:EMS 241			0	2	
This course includes concepts of crisis intervention ar	nd technic	jues of	dealin	g	

315

This course includes concepts of crisis intervention and techniques of dealing with special needs patients and is required for paramedic certification. Topics include behavioral emergencies, abuse, assault, challenged patients, personal well-being, home care, and psychotherapeutic pharmacology. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and manage frequently encountered special needs patients.

EMS 241EMS Clinical Practicum IV0093Prerequisites:EMS 231 or EMS 232 and COE 131, EMS 250, and EMS 260Corequisites:EMS 240, EMS 270, and EMS 285

This course is a continuation of the hospital and field internship required for paramedic certification. Emphasis is placed on advanced-level care. Upon completion, students should be able to provide advanced-level patient care as an entry-level paramedic. Current N.C. EMT certification is required for students enrolling in this course.

EMS 250Advanced Medical Emergencies2303Prerequisites:EMS 120, EMS 130, EMS 131, and either EMS 121 or EMS 122,<br/>EMS 210, EMS 220, and EMS 221EMS 121 or EMS 122,

Corequisites: EMS 231

This course presents an in-depth study of medical conditions frequently encountered in the prehospital setting and is required for paramedic certification. Topics include pulmonology, neurology, endocrinology, anaphylaxis, gastroenterology, toxicology, and environmental emergencies integrating case presentation and emphasizing pharmacotherapeutics. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and manage frequently encountered medical conditions based upon initial patient impression. Course

Descriptions

EMS 260 Advanced Trauma Emergencies

1 3 Prerequisites: EMS 120, EMS 130, EMS 131, and either EMS 121 or EMS 122, EMS 210, EMS 220, and EMS 221

Corequisites: EMS 231

This course presents in-depth study of trauma including pharmacological interventions for conditions frequently encountered in the prehospital setting and is required for paramedic certification. Topics include hemorrhage control, shock, burns, and trauma to head, spine, soft tissue, thoracic, abdominal, and musculoskeletal areas with case presentations utilized for special problems situations. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and manage trauma situ-

ations based upon patient impressions and should meet requirements of BTLS or PHTLS courses.

EMS 270	Life	Span	Eme	rgen	cies					2	2	2	0		3
Prerequisites:	EMS	120,	EMS	130	and	EMS	131,	EMS	231,	EMS	250	and	EMS	260	
Corequisites:	EMS 2	241													

This course, required for paramedic certification, covers medical/ethical/legal issues and the spectrum of age-specific emergencies from conception through death. Topics include gynecological, obstetrical, neonatal, pediatric, and geriatric emergencies and pharmacological therapeutics. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and treat age-specific emergencies and certify at the Pediatric Advanced Life Support provider level.

2

1

2

3

3

0

0

2

3

2

4

#### EMS 280 EMS Bridging Course

Prerequisites: Enrollment in EMS Program Corequisites: None

This course is designed to bridge the knowledge gained in a continuing education paramedic program with the knowledge gained in an EMS curriculum program. Topics include patient assessment, documentation, twelve-lead ECG analysis, thrombolytic agents, cardiac pacing, and advanced pharmacology. Upon completion, students should be able to perform advanced patient assessment documentation using the problem-oriented medical record format and manage complicated patients.

#### **EMS 285 EMS** Capstone

Prerequisites: EMS 220, EMS 231, EMS 250, and EMS 260 Corequisites: EMS 241

This course provides an opportunity to demonstrate problem-solving skills as a team leader in simulated patient scenarios and is required for paramedic certification. Emphasis is placed on critical thinking, integration of didactic and psychomotor skills, and effective performance in simulated emergency situations. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and appropriately respond to a variety of EMS related events.

# English

#### ENG 080 Writing Foundations

Prerequisites: ENG 070 or ENG 075 or placement Corequisites: None

This course introduces the writing process and stresses effective sentences. Emphasis is placed on applying the conventions of written English, reflecting standard usage and mechanics in structuring a variety of sentences. Upon completion, students should be able to write correct sentences and a unified, coherent paragraph. This course does not satisfy the developmental writing prerequisite for ENG 111.

## ENG 085 Reading & Writing Found

Prerequisites: ENG 070 and RED 070; or ENG 075 Corequisites: None

This course uses whole language to develop proficiency in reading and writing for college. Emphasis is placed on applying analytical and critical reading skills to a variety of texts and on introducing the writing process. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and use various patterns of text organization and compose effective paragraphs. This course integrates ENG 080 and RED 080. This course does not satisfy the developmental reading and writing prerequisites for ENG 111 or ENG 111A.

## ENG 085A Reading & Writing Found Lab

Prerequisites: ENG 070 and RED 070; or ENG 075 Corequisites: ENG 085

This laboratory provides the opportunity to practice the skills introduced in ENG 085. Emphasis is placed on practical skills for applying analytical and critical reading skills to a variety of texts and on the writing process. Upon completion, students should be able to apply those skills in the production of effective paragraphs.

## ENG 090 Composition Strategies

Prerequisites: ENG 080 or ENG 085 or placement Corequisites: ENG 090A

This course provides practice in the writing process and stresses effective paragraphs. Emphasis is placed on learning and applying the conventions of standard written English in developing paragraphs within the essay. Upon completion, students should be able to compose a variety of paragraphs and a unified, coherent essay. This course, with ENG 090A, satisfies the developmental writing prerequisite for ENG 111.

ENG 090A	Composition Strategies Lab	0	2	1
Prerequisites	: ENG 080 or ENG 085			
Concertaites	TNC 000			

Corequisites: ENG 090

This writing lab is designed to practice the skills introduced in ENG 090. Emphasis is placed on learning and applying the conventions of standard written English in developing paragraphs within the essay. Upon completion, students should be able to compose a variety of paragraphs and a unified, coherent essay.

ENG 095	Reading & Comp Strat	tegies		5	0	5
Prerequisites	: ENG 080 and RED 080	; or ENG 085				
Corequisites:	None					

This course uses whole language to strengthen proficiency in reading and writing for college. Emphasis is placed on applying critical reading skills to narrative and expository texts and on using the writing process. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend, analyze, and evaluate college texts and to compose essays in preparation for college writing. This course integrates ENG 090 and RED 090. This course satisfies the developmental reading and writing prerequisites for ENG 111 and ENG 111A.

ENG 095AReading & Comp Strategies LabPrerequisites:ENG 080 and RED 080; or ENG 085

21

0

Corequisites: ENG 095

This laboratory provides the opportunity to practice the skills introduced in ENG 095. Emphasis is placed on practical skills for applying critical reading skills to narrative and expository texts and on the writing process. Upon completion, students should be able to apply those skills in the production of effective essays in preparation for college writing.

## 317

## 50

2

0

0

3

5

1

3

Course

Course

Descriptions

#### ENG 102 **Applied Communications II**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to enhance writing and speaking skills for the workplace. Emphasis is placed on generating short writings such as job application documents, memoranda, and reports and developing interpersonal communication skills with employees and the public. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare effective, short, and job-related written and oral communications. This is a diploma-level course.

#### ENG 110 Freshman Composition

Prerequisites: ENG 090 and RED 080

Corequisites: None

This course is the first course in a series of two designed to develop informative and business writing skills. Emphasis is placed on logical organization of writing, including effective introductions and conclusions, precise use of grammar, and appropriate selection and use of sources. Upon completion, students should be able to produce clear, concise, well-organized short papers.

#### ENG 111 Expository Writing

3 0

0

3

Prerequisites: ENG 090, ENG 090A or ENG 095, RED 090, or placement test Corequisites: None

This course is the required first course in a series of two designed to develop the ability to produce clear expository prose. Emphasis is placed on the writing process including audience analysis, topic selection, thesis support and development, editing, and revision. Upon completion, students should be able to produce unified, coherent, well-developed essays using standard written English. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in English Composition. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

#### ENG 112 **Argument-Based Research** Prerequisites: ENG 111

0 3

Corequisites: None

This course, the second in a series of two, introduces research techniques, documentation styles, and argumentative strategies. Emphasis is placed on analyzing data and incorporating research findings into documented argumentative essays and research projects. Upon completion, students should be able to summarize, paraphrase, interpret, and synthesize information from primary and secondary sources using standard research format and style. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in English Composition. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

#### ENG 113 Literature-Based Research

0 3

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: None

This course, the second in a series of two, expands the concepts developed in ENG 111 by focusing on writing that involves literature-based research and documentation. Emphasis is placed on critical reading and thinking and the analysis and interpretation of prose, poetry, and drama: plot, characterization, theme, cultural context, etc. Upon completion, students should be able to construct mechanically-sound, documented essays and research papers that analyze and respond to literary works. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in English Composition. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

3

3

3

3

## ENG 114 Professional Research and Reporting

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: Admission to a Major Program or English Department approval This course, the second in a series of two, is designed to teach professional communication skills. Emphasis is placed on research, listening, critical reading and thinking, analysis, interpretation, and design used in oral and written presentations. Upon completion, students should be able to work individually and collaboratively to produce well-designed business and professional written and oral presentations. Students entering this course should be able to demonstrate in-depth knowledge in a technical field and should anticipate interdepartmental evaluation of course projects. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in English Composition. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to provide students with the opportunity to practice the art of creative writing. Emphasis is placed on writing fiction, poetry, and sketches. Upon completion, students should be able to craft and critique their own writing and critique the writing of others. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 126 Creative Writing II 3

Prerequisites: ENG 125 Corequisites: None

This course is designed as a workshop approach for advancing imaginative and literary skills. Emphasis is placed on the discussion of style, techniques, and challenges for first publications. Upon completion, students should be able to submit a piece of their writing for publication. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 131 Introduction to Literature 3 0

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114

This course introduces the principal genres of literature. Emphasis is placed on literary terminology, devices, structure, and interpretation. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze and respond to literature. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

## ENG 133 Introduction to the Novel

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114

This course provides intensive study of the novel as a literary form, based on close reading of representative texts. Emphasis is placed on the development and analysis of the novel. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and discuss the distinguishing features of the novel. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 134 Introduction to Poetry

03

3

3

0

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114

This course provides intensive study of the poem as a literary form, based on close reading of representative texts. Emphasis is placed on the development and analysis of poetry. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and discuss the distinguishing features of poetry. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

## 0

3

3

3

0

0

3

3

3

3

Course

020	<b>ENG 135</b> Introduction to Short Fiction Prerequisites: ENG 111 Corequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 12 This course provides intensive study of short fiction		<b>3</b> / form	0 . based	<b>3</b> 1
Course Descriptions	on close reading of representative texts. Emphasis ment and analysis of short fiction. Upon completi- to interpret, analyze, and discuss the distinguishin course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehe for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective c	is placed on t on, students sh g forms of sho ensive Articula	the dep hould ort fict ation A	velop- be able tion. Th	e his
	<b>ENG 231</b> American Literature I Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 1 Corequisites: None This course covers selected works in American lit 1865. Emphasis is placed on historical backgroun	erature from i	0		

analysis of selected prose, poetry, and drama. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to literary works in their historical and cultural contexts. This course requires a research paper. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

## ENG 232 American Literature II

320

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course covers selected works in American literature from 1865 to the present. Emphasis is placed on historical background, cultural context, and literary analysis of selected prose, poetry, and drama. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to literary works in their historical and cultural contexts. This course requires a research paper. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

## ENG 234 Modern American Poets

Prerequisites: ENG 112, ENG 113, or ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course covers the works of selected major modern American poets. Topics include each poet's theory and practice of poetry and the historical and literary traditions which influenced or were influenced by the poets. Upon completion, students should be able to read poetry with more comprehension and explicate selected poems in light of technique, theory, and poetic traditions. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 235 Survey of Film as Literature

0 3

3

3

3

0

0

3

3

Prerequisites: ENG 113

Corequisites: None

This course provides a study of the medium of film with a focus on the historical impact and the various literary genres of movies. Emphasis is placed on an appreciation of film as a form of literature which demonstrates various elements of fiction (character, setting, theme, etc.). Upon completion, students should be able to analyze film critically in various literary contexts. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### ENG 241 British Literature I

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers selected works in British literature from its beginnings to the Romantic Period. Emphasis is placed on historical background, cultural context, and literary analysis of selected prose, poetry, and drama. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to literary works in their historical and cultural contexts. Reading an eighteenth century novel is required. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

#### ENG 242 British Literature II

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers selected works in British literature from the Romantic Period to the present. Emphasis is placed on historical background, cultural context, and literary analysis of selected prose, poetry, and drama. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to literary works in their historical and cultural contexts. Reading a nineteenth century novel is required. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

#### ENG 243 Maior British Writers

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course provides an intensive study of the works of several major British authors. Emphasis is placed on British history, culture, and the literary merits. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and evaluate the works studied. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### The Bible as Literature ENG 253

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the Hebrew Old Testament and the Christian New Testament as works of literary art. Emphasis is placed on the Bible's literary aspects including history, composition, structure, and cultural contexts. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and analyze selected books and passages using appropriate literary conventions. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### ENG 261 World Literature I

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course introduces selected works from the Pacific, Asia, Africa, Europe, and the Americas from their literary beginnings through the seventeenth century. Emphasis is placed on historical background, cultural context, and literary analysis of selected prose, poetry, and drama. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to selected works. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

## 0

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

0

0

Course

321

Descriptions

## ENG 262 World Literature II

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course introduces selected works from the Pacific, Asia, Africa, Europe, and the Americas from the eighteenth century to the present. Emphasis is placed on historical background, cultural context, and literary analysis of selected prose, poetry, and drama. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to selected works. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## ENG 265 Thematic World Lit I

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course provides a thematic survey of selected works from major world authors. Emphasis is placed on understanding literary themes, such as initiation, conformity, and rebellion, from historical, critical, and universal perspectives. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to selected works relating to universal themes. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

# ENG 266Thematic World Literature II3Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114Corequisites: None

This course provides a thematic survey of selected works from major world authors. Emphasis is placed on understanding literary themes, such as existentialism, love, hate, and death, from historical, critical, and universal perspectives. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to selected works relating to universal themes. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 271 Contemporary Literature

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course includes a study of contemporary literature. Emphasis is placed on literary and cultural trends of selected texts. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to the literature. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 272 Southern Literature

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course provides an analytical study of the works of several Southern authors. Emphasis is placed on the historical and cultural contexts, themes, aesthetic features of individual works, and biographical backgrounds of the authors. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and discuss selected works. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 273 African-American Literature

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course provides a survey of the development of African-American literature from its beginnings to the present. Emphasis is placed on historical and cultural context, themes, literary traditions, and backgrounds of the authors. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and respond to selected texts. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

322

Course

Descriptions

3

3

0

3

03

03

3

3

3

الم م م ا

0

0

3

## ENG 274 Literature by Women

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course provides an analytical study of the works of several women authors. Emphasis is placed on the historical and cultural contexts, themes and aesthetic features of individual works, and biographical backgrounds of the authors. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret, analyze, and discuss selected works. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## ENG 275 Science Fiction

Prerequisites: Select one: ENG 112, ENG 113, ENG 114 Corequisites: None

This course covers the relationships between science and literature through analysis of short stories and novels. Emphasis is placed on scientific discoveries that shaped Western culture and our changing view of the universe as reflected in science fiction literature. Upon completion, students should be able to trace major themes and ideas and illustrate relationships between science, worldview, and science fiction literature. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## Entrepreneurship (Pending State Approval)

ETR 210 Intro to Entrepreneurship

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides a survey of the starting and operating of an entrepreneurial venture. Topics include new venture creation, the business plan, economics of the business, determining resource needs and acquiring resources, marketing, technology, leadership skills, and business ethics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of entrepreneurship concepts and how to use the entrepreneurial mindset to succeed in their careers.

## ETR 215 Law for Entrepreneurs

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces students to basic legal concepts specifically relevant to a business start-up venture. Topics include bailments and documents of title, nature and form of sales, risk and property rights, obligations and performance, business organizations, and agency and employment. Upon completion, students should be able to assess the legal responsibilities of a business start-up.

## ETR 220 Innovation and Creativity

03

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides a study of developing and enhancing individual and organizational creativity and innovation. Topics include that innovation needs to be applied to products, services, and processes to increase competitive advantages and add value to businesses. Upon completion, students should be able to apply innovation and creativity principles in the work place.

## ETR 230 Entrepreneur Marketing

3 0 3

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the techniques to correctly research and define the target market to increase sales for start up businesses or to expand current businesses. Topics include how to target market and meet customers' needs with a limited budget in the early stages of the life of a start up business. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of how to correctly target market for a start up business with limited resources.

O

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

0

0

Course

Course

Descriptions

## ETR 240 Funding for Entrepreneurs

Prerequisites: ACC 120 Corequisites: None

This course provides a focus on the financial issues and needs confronting entrepreneurs attempting to grow their businesses by attracting startup and growth capital. Topics include sources of funding, including: angel investors, venture capital, IPOs, private placement, banks, suppliers, buyers, partners, and the government. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of how to effectively finance a business venture.

## ETR 270 Entrepreneurship Issues

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces current and emerging entrepreneurship issues and opportunities. Topics include franchising, import/export, small business taxes, legal structures, negotiations, contract management, and time management. Upon completion, students should be able to apply a variety of analytical and decision-making requirements to start a new business.

# **Fire Protection Technology**

FIP 120 Introduction to Fire Protection Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of the history, development, methods, systems, and regulations as they apply to the fire protection field. Topics include history, evolution, statistics, suppression, organizations, careers, curriculum, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a broad understanding of the fire protection field.

FIP 124	Fire Prevention and Public Education	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	None			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces fire prevention concepts as they relate to community and industrial operations. Topics include the development and maintenance of fire prevention programs, educational programs, and inspection programs. Upon completion, students should be able to research, develop, and present a fire safety program to a citizens or industrial group.

FIP 128	Detection and Investigation	3	0	3
Prerequisites	None			

Corequisites: None

This course covers procedures for determining the origin and cause of accidental and incendiary fires. Topics include collection and preservation of evidence, detection and determination of accelerants, courtroom procedure and testimony, and documentation of the fire scene. Upon completion, students should be able to conduct a competent fire investigation and present those findings to appropriate officials or equivalent.

## FIP 132 Building Construction

30

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the principles and practices related to various types of building construction, including residential and commercial, as impacted by fire conditions. Topics include types of construction and related elements, fire resistive aspects of construction materials, building codes, collapse, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and recognize various types of construction and their positive or negative aspects as related to fire conditions.

0 3

3

3

3

3

3

0

Prerequisites: Non		3	0	3	020
to conduct an insp ing inspection rep- related topics. Upo	s the fundamentals of fire and building codes ar ection. Topics include review of fire and buildi orts, identifying hazards, plan reviews, site sket on completion, students should be able to condu- tion and produce a written report.	ng coo tches,	les, wr and otl	it- her	Course Descriptions
FIP 140 Indu	strial Fire Protection	3	0	3	Descriptions
applicable health a regulatory agencie prevention program		ons, ot ation, to prep	her and los pare a	ss	
	Protection Law	3	0	3	
tracts, liability, rev	s fire protection law. Topics include torts, legal view of case histories, and other related topics. Ild be able to discuss laws, codes, and ordinanc	Upon	comple	e-	
FIP 220 Fire	Fighting Strategies	3	0	3	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None					
This course provid involving emerger incident managem command/control be able to describe	les preparation for command of initial incident acies within both the public and private sector. ' ent, fire-ground tactics and strategies, incident of emergency operations. Upon completion, stu- e the initial incident system as it relates to opera- encies in fire and non-fire situations.	Topics safety udents	includ , and should	1	
	ructional Methodology	4	0	4	
Corequisites: None This course covers in fire service oper lesson plans, learn topics. Upon comp		d eval	uating elated		
	al Government Finance	3	0	3	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None					
This course introd Topics include bud requirements, taxa	uces local governmental financial principles an dget preparation and justification, revenue polic tion, audits, and the economic climate. Upon c able to comprehend the importance of finance	cies, st omple	atutory tion,		
	mistry of Hazardous Materials I	5	0	5	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None				c	

This course covers the evaluation of hazardous materials. Topics include use of the periodic table, hydrocarbon derivatives, placards and labels, parameters of combustion, and spill and leak mitigation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of the chemical behavior of hazardous materials.

Course

Descriptions

## FIP 232 Hydraulics and Water Distribution

Prerequisites: MAT 115

Corequisites: None

This course covers the flow of fluids through fire hoses, nozzles, appliances, pumps, standpipes, water mains, and other devices. Emphasis is placed on supply and delivery systems, fire flow testing, hydraulic calculations, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to perform hydraulic calculations, conduct water availability tests, and demonstrate knowledge of water distribution systems.

## FIP 236 Emergency Management

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the four phases of emergency management: mitigation, preparedness, response, and recovery. Topics include organizing for emergency management, coordinating for community resources, public sector liability, and the roles of government agencies at all levels. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of comprehensive emergency management and the integrated emergency management system.

## FIP 240 Fire Service Supervision

3 0 3

0

0

0

3

3

3

3

3

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers supervisory skills and practices in the fire protection field. Topics include the supervisor's job, supervision skills, the changing work environment, managing change, organizing for results, discipline and grievances, and loss control. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the roles and responsibilities of the effective fire service supervisor.

## FIP 260 Fire Protection Planning

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the need for a comprehensive approach to fire protection planning. Topics include the planning process, using an advisory committee, establishing goals and objectives, and techniques used to approve and implement a plan. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a working knowledge of the concepts and principles of planning as it relates to fire protection.

## FIP 276 Managing Fire Services

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of fire department operative services. Topics include finance, staffing, equipment, code enforcement, management information, specialized services, legal issues, planning, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to understand concepts and apply fire department management and operations principles.

## French

## FRE 111 Elementary French I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: FRE 181

This course introduces the fundamental elements of the French language within a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with grammatical accuracy to spoken and written French and demonstrate cultural awareness. Lab practice is expected of students. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

3

2

0

3

2

## FRE 112 Elementary French II

Prerequisites: FRE 111 Corequisites: FRE 182

This course is a continuation of FRE 111 focusing on the fundamental elements of the French language within a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with increasing proficiency to spoken and written French and demonstrate further cultural awareness. Lab practice is expected of students. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

|--|

02

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to enhance acquisition of the fundamental elements of the French language. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills through the use of supplementary learning media and materials. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with grammatical accuracy to spoken and written French and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

FRE 182	French Lab 2
---------	--------------

Prerequisites: FRE 181

Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to enhance acquisition of the fundamental elements of the French language. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills through the use of supplementary learning media and materials. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with increasing proficiency to spoken and written French and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

FRE 211 Intermediate French I

3 0 3

0

2

Prerequisites: FRE 112 Corequisites: None

This course provides a review and expansion of the essential skills of the French language. Emphasis is placed on the study of authentic and representative literary and cultural texts. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate effectively, accurately, and creatively about the past, present, and future. Lab practice is expected of students. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

FRE 212	Intermediate French II	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	FRE 211			

Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of FRE 211. Emphasis is placed on the continuing study of authentic and representative literary and cultural texts. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate spontaneously and accurately with increasing complexity and sophistication. Lab practice is expected of students. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

Course

Descriptions

3

1

1

# **Film and Video Production**

FVP 212 Production Techniques I Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

Course

Descriptions

Geography

## GEO 111 World Regional Geography

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the regional concept which emphasizes the spatial association of people and their environment. Emphasis is placed on the physical, cultural, and economic systems that interact to produce the distinct regions of the earth. Upon completion, students should be able to describe variations in physical and cultural features of a region and demonstrate an understanding of their functional relationships. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

This course provides experience working in a variety of crew positions with

both student and professional productions and covers advanced film production concepts. Emphasis is placed on successful interaction with other advanced stu-

dents and/or professionals as well as competency in advanced film production concepts. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate professional

skills needed to pursue careers in the film and video industry.

\*GEO 112 Cultural Geography

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course is designed

This course is designed to explore the diversity of human cultures and to describe their shared characteristics. Emphasis is placed on the characteristics, distribution, and complexity of earth's cultural patterns. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the differences and similarities in human cultural groups. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

# Geology

## GEL 111 Introductory Geology

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course introduces ba

This course introduces basic landforms and geological processes. Topics include rocks, minerals, volcanoes, fluvial processes, geological history, plate tectonics, glaciers, and coastal dynamics. Upon completion, students should be able to describe basic geological processes that shape the earth. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural sciences/mathematics.

GEL 113 Historical Geology

Prerequisites: GEL 111 or GEL 120 Corequisites: None

This course covers the geological history of the earth and its life forms. Emphasis is placed on the study of rock strata, fossil groups, and geological time. Upon completion, students should be able to identify major fossil groups and associated rock strata and approximate ages of geological formations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general educational core requirement in natural sciences/mathematics.

12 5

1

3

3

03

03

3 2 4

24

## GEL 230 Environmental Geology

Prerequisites: GEL 111 or PHS 130 Corequisites: None

This course provides insights into geologic forces that cause environmental changes influencing man's activities. Emphasis is placed on natural hazards and disasters caused by geologic forces. Upon completion, students should be able to relate major hazards and disasters to the geologic forces responsible for their occurrence. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural sciences/ mathematics.

# German

GER 111	Elementary German I	3	0	:
Prerequisites:	None			

Corequisites: GER 181

This course introduces the fundamental elements of the German language within a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with grammatical accuracy to spoken and written German and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

GER 112 Elementary German II	3	0	3
Prerequisites: GER 111			
Corequisites: GER 182			

This course is a continuation of GER 111 focusing on the fundamental elements of the German language within a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with increasing proficiency to spoken and written German and demonstrate further cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

GER 141 Culture and Civilization

30

Λ

Prerequisites: GER 111 Corequisites: None

This course, taught in English, provides an opportunity to explore issues related to the German-speaking world. Topics include historical and current events, geography, and customs. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and discuss selected topics and cultural differences related to the German-speaking world. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

GER 181	German Lab 1
---------	--------------

21

3

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to enhance acquisition of the fundamental elements of the German language. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills through the use of supplementary learning media and materials. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with grammatical accuracy to spoken and written German and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

2

4

3

3

Course

Course

Descriptions

**GER 182** German Lab 2

Prerequisites: GER 181 Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to enhance acquisition of the fundamental elements of the German language. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills through the use of supplementary learning media and materials. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with increasing proficiency to spoken and written German and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### **GER 211** Intermediate German I

Prerequisites: GER 112 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides a review and expansion of the essential skills of the German language. Emphasis is placed on the study of authentic and representative literary and cultural texts. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate effectively, accurately, and creatively about the past, present, and future. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### Intermediate German II **GER 212**

Prerequisites: GER 211

Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of GER 211. Emphasis is placed on the continuing study of authentic and representative literary and cultural texts. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate spontaneously and accurately with increasing complexity and sophistication. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### **GER 221 German Conversation**

Prerequisites: GER 212 Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity for intensive communication in spoken German. Emphasis is placed on vocabulary acquisition and interactive communication through the discussion of media materials and authentic texts. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss selected topics, express ideas and opinions clearly, and engage in formal and informal conversations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

# **Geographic Information Systems**

#### GIS 111 Introduction to GIS

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the hardware and software components of a Geographic Information System and reviews GIS applications. Topics include data structures and basic functions, methods of data capture and sources of data, and the nature and characteristics of spatial data and objects. Upon completion, students should be able to identify GIS hardware components, typical operations, product/applications, and differences between database models and between raster and vector systems.

#### **GIS 112** Introduction to GPS

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of Global Positioning Systems (GPS). Topics include the theory, implementation, and operations of GPS, as well as alternate data source remote sensing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the fundamentals of GPS.

0

0

0

3

3

3

3

3

3

2

2

2

2

3

3

							331
GIS 121		ng and Mapping		2	2	3	
Prerequisite							
Corequisites							
			fundamentals of s				
			isition, and use of				
			encing methods. Unite coordinate system				Course
	e data into corr		lie coordinale sys	lenis io		ation	
		cet map form.		•	•	•	Descriptions
GIS 125	CAD for GIS			2	2	3	
Prerequisite Corequisites							
		concepts of Com	puter Aided Draft	ing (CA	D) as	well	
			hic data for a GIS			wen	
			sed in building sp			on	
			within a CAD en				
GIS 215	GIS Data Mo	lels		2	2	3	
Prerequisite				-	-	•	
Corequisites							
			nding of a variety				
			ties and difference				
			ntly within each f			ıde	
			ironments. Upon				
			nderstanding of th	e funda	mental	ls of	
GIS data sto	brage and intere	perability.					

# Health

HEA 112

HEA 110	Personal Health/Wellness	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	None			
Corequisites:	None			

This course provides an introduction to basic personal health and wellness. Emphasis is placed on current health issues such as nutrition, mental health, and fitness. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the factors necessary to the maintenance of health and wellness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Prerequisites: None
Corequisites: None
This course introduces the basics of emergency first aid treatment. Topics
include rescue breathing, CPR, first aid for choking and bleeding, and other first
aid procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate skills
in providing emergency care for the sick and injured until medical help can be
obtained. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articula-
tion Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

**First Aid and CPR** 

0 0 3

3

1

2

2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides information about contemporary community health and school hygiene issues. Topics include health education and current information about health trends. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and devise strategies to prevent today's community health problems. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

# **Heavy Equipment and Transport Technology**

\*HET 110 Diesel Engines Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces theory, design, terminology, and operating adjustments for diesel engines. Emphasis is placed on safety, theory of operation, inspection, measuring, and rebuilding diesel engines according to factory specifications. Upon completion, students should be able to measure, diagnose problems, and repair diesel engines.

## **\*HET 112 Diesel Electrical Systems** Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces electrical theory and applications as they relate to diesel powered equipment. Topics include lighting, accessories, safety, starting, charging, instrumentation, and gauges. Upon completion, students should be able to follow schematics to identify, repair, and test electrical circuits and components.

## \*HET 114 Power Trains

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces power transmission devices. Topics include function and operation of gears, chains, clutches, planetary gears, drive lines, differentials, and transmissions. Upon completion, students should be able to identify, research specifications, repair, and adjust power train components.

## \*HET 115 Electronic Engines

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: HET 112

This course introduces the principles of electronically controlled diesel engines. Emphasis is placed on testing and adjusting diesel engines in accordance with manufacturers' specifications. Upon completion, students should be able to diagnose, test, and calibrate electronically controlled diesel engines.

## \*HET 116 Air Conditioning/Diesel Equipment

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides a study of the design, theory, and operation of heating and air conditioning systems in newer models of medium and heavy duty vehicles. Topics include component function, refrigerant recovery, and environmental regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to use proper techniques and equipment to diagnose and repair heating/air conditioning systems according to industry standards.

## \*HET 118 Mechanical Orientation

## 02

2

3

3

3

3

2

1

2

2

6

6

3

2

6

5

5

3

2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the care and safe use of power and hand tools. Topics include micrometers, dial indicators, torque wrenches, drills, taps, dies, screw extractors, thread restorers, and fasteners. Upon completion, students should be able to select and properly use tools for various operations.

## \*HET 119 Mechanical Transmissions

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the operating principles of mechanical medium and heavy duty truck transmissions. Topics include multiple counter shafts, power take-offs, sliding idler clutches, and friction clutches. Upon completion, students should be able to diagnose, inspect, and repair mechanical transmissions.

Course

				333
*HET 125 Preventive Maintenance	1	3	2	
Prerequisites: None				
Corequisites: None				
This course introduces preventive maintenance practices used or				
heavy duty vehicles and rolling assemblies. Topics include previous				
nance schedules, services, DOT rules and regulations, and roada				Course
completion, students should be able to set up and follow a preve	ntive	mainte	<del>)</del> -	004150
nance schedule as directed by manufacturers.				Descriptions
*HET 128 Medium/Heavy Duty Tune-Up	1	2	2	Descriptions
Prerequisites: None				
Corequisites: None				
This course introduces tune-up and troubleshooting according to			r-	
ers' specifications. Topics include troubleshooting engine system				
procedures, and use and care of special test tools and equipment				
tion, students should be able to troubleshoot, diagnose, and repa	ir eng	ines a	nd	
components using appropriate diagnostic equipment.				
*HET 231 Medium/Heavy Duty Brake Systems	1	3	2	
Prerequisites: None				
Corequisites: None				
This course covers the theory and repair of braking systems use				
heavy duty vehicles. Topics include air, hydraulic, and ABS systematics				
and repair. Upon completion, students should be able to troubles		adjust	t,	
and repair braking systems on medium and heavy duty vehicles.				
*HET 233 Suspension and Steering	2	4	4	
Prerequisites: None				
Corequisites: None				
This course introduces the theory and principles of medium and				
steering and suspension systems. Topics include wheel and tire				
members, fifth wheel, bearings, and coupling systems. Upon con				
dents should be able to troubleshoot, adjust, and repair suspensi	on and	l steer	ing	
components on medium and heavy duty vehicles.				
History				
HIS 111 World Civilizations I	3	0	3	

222

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces world history from the dawn of civilization to the early modern era. Topics include Eurasian, African, American, and Greco-Roman civilizations and Christian, Islamic and Byzantine cultures. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant political, socioeconomic, and cultural developments in pre-modern world civilizations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

HIS 112	World Civilizations II	3	0	3
Prerequisites	: None			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces world history from the early modern era to the present. Topics include the cultures of Africa, Europe, India, China, Japan, and the Americas. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant political, socioeconomic, and cultural developments in modern world civilizations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

#### HIS 115 Introduction to Global History

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the study of global history. Emphasis is placed on topics such as colonialism, industrialism, and nationalism. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant global historical issues. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

Course

Descriptions

#### HIS 131 American History I

3 0 3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is a survey of American history from pre-history through the Civil War era. Topics include the migrations to the Americas, the colonial and revolutionary periods, the development of the Republic, and the Civil War. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant political, socioeconomic, and cultural developments in early American history. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

#### HIS 132 American History II

3 0 3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is a survey of American history from the Civil War era to the present. Topics include industrialization, immigration, the Great Depression, the major wars, the Cold War, and social conflict. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant political, socioeconomic, and cultural developments in American history since the Civil War. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

#### **HIS 162** Women and History

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course surveys the experience of women in historical perspective. Topics include the experiences and contributions of women in culture, politics, economics, science, and religion. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant political, socioeconomic, and cultural contributions of women in history. This course covers American women from colonial times to the present. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### HIS 227 Native American History

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course surveys the history and cultures of Native Americans from pre-history to the present. Topics include Native American civilizations, relations with Europeans, and the continuing evolution of Native American cultures. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant political, socioeconomic, and cultural developments among Native Americans. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### **HIS 236** North Carolina History

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is a study of geographical, political, economic, and social conditions existing in North Carolina from America's discovery to the present. Topics include native and immigrant backgrounds; colonial, antebellum, and Reconstruction periods; party politics; race relations; and the transition from an agrarian to an industrial economy. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant political, socioeconomic, and cultural developments in North Carolina. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### 3 0

3

0 3

0

0

3

3

3

3

Hotel and Restaurant Management				335
HRM 110 Introduction to Hospitality Prerequisites: None	2	0	2	
Corequisites: None This course covers the growth and progress of the hospitality in include financing, hotels, restaurants, and clubs. Upon completi should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the backgrou	on, stu	idents		Course
career opportunities that exist in the hospitality industry.	,	,		Descriptions
*HRM 120 Front Office Procedures Prerequisites: None Corequisites: HRM 120A	3	0	3	
This course provides a systematic approach to hotel front office Topics include reservations, registration, guest satisfaction, occu management, security, interdepartmental communications, and services. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrunder standing of current front office operating systems, includin courteous guest service. This course will also examine the hous ment of the hotel, its operation and management, and its workin with the front office.	upancy related rate a b ng effic ekeepi	and r guest basic cient ang dej	nd part-	
<b>*HRM 120A</b> Front Office Procedures Lab Prerequisites: None Corequisites: HRM 120 This course is laboratory to accompany HRM 120. Emphasis is tical computer applications of theory covered in HRM 120. Upo students should be able to demonstrate a basic proficiency in co front office applications.	on com	pletio	n,	
HRM 124 Introduction to Service Mgt.	2	2	3	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: CUL 142 This course is designed to provide an introduction to the culture service management. Emphasis is placed on dignity of service v ogy of service, dining room organization, service delivery and	vork, p nodeli	osycho ng ma	ol- n-	

agement roles in a dining room environment. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the guest/server dynamic and apply these principles in a dining room setting.

*HRM 130	Bed and Breakfast Management	2	0	2
<b>Prerequisites:</b>	None			

Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of the management of bed and breakfast facilities. Emphasis is placed on lifestyle commitment, property needs, computer operations, business and marketing plans, customer service and facility management. Upon completion, students should be able to describe and apply the principles of management unique to the bed and breakfast industry.

#### \*HRM 135 **Facilities Management**

2 0

2

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic elements of planning and designing hospitality facilities, including their maintenance and upkeep. Topics include equipment and plant preventive maintenance, engineering, interior design, space utilization, remodeling and expansion, and traffic and workflow patterns. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the planning, design, and maintenance of hospitality physical plants and equipment.

3

## \*HRM 140 Hospitality Tourism Law

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the rights and responsibilities that the law grants to or imposes upon the hospitality industry. Topics include federal and state regulations, historical and current practices, safety and security, risk management, loss prevention, torts, and contracts. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the legal system to prevent or minimize organizational liability.

## \*HRM 210 Meetings and Conventions 3 0 3

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces organization, arrangement, and operation of conventions, trade shows, professional meetings, and food functions. Emphasis is placed on the methods of marketing, selling, and servicing conventions and trade shows and the division of administrative responsibilities in their operation. Upon completion, students should be able to describe and apply the principles of management to multi-function, multi-day conferences and events.

## \*HRM 215 Restaurant Management

3 0 3

3

2

3

0

0

0

3

2

3

Prerequisites: CUL 135, CUL 135A and HRM 124 Corequisites: HRM 215A

This course provides an overview of the various challenges and responsibilities encountered in managing food and beverage operation. Topics include planning, administration, organization, accounting, marketing, and human resources from an integrated managerial viewpoint. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the operation of a restaurant.

*HRM 215A Restaurant Management Lab	0	2	1
Prerequisites: CUL 135, CUL 135A and HRM 124			
Corequisites: HRM 215			
This course is a laboratory to accompany HRM 215. Emphasis	is plac	ed on	

This course is a laboratory to accompany HRM 215. Emphasis is placed on practical applications of restaurant management principles. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic proficiency in restaurant management applications.

## \*HRM 220 Food and Beverage Control

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces controls and accounting procedures used in the hospitality industry. Topics include analysis of financial statements, reports, and costs. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and apply food, beverage, and labor cost control systems.

## HRM 225 Beverage Management

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the management of beverage operations in a hospitality operation. Topics include history, service, procurement, storage, and control of wines, fermented and distilled beverages, sparkling waters, coffees, and teas. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of the beverages consumed in a hospitality operation.

## \*HRM 240 Hospitality Marketing

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers planning, organizing, directing, and analyzing the results of marketing programs in the hospitality industry. Emphasis is placed on market segmentation and analysis, product and image development, sales planning, advertising, public relations, and collateral materials. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare a marketing plan applicable to the hospitality industry.

Course
*HRM 245 Hosp Human Resource Mgt Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course presents a systematic approach to human resource in the hospitality industry. Topics include labor regulations and development, discipline, motivation, separation, productivity, a tional culture. Upon completion, students should be able to app resource management skills to the hospitality industry.	l laws, ind org	hiring, aniza-		Course
*HRM 280 Hospitality Management Problems Prerequisites: ACC 120, CIS 110, COE 112, CUL 142, HRM 110, H HRM 215, HRM 225, HRM 240, HRM 245 Corequisites: HRM 210 This course addresses timely issues in the hospitality industry move students into managerial thinking. Emphasis is placed or ing skills using currently available resources. Upon completion be able to apply hospitality management principles to real chal industry managers.	and is a probl n, stude	intende em-sol ents sho	ed to v- ould	Descriptions
Human Services*HSE 110Introduction to Human Services2Prerequisites: None2	2	0	3	

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the human services field, including the history, agencies, roles, and careers. Topics include personal/professional characteristics, diverse populations, community resources, disciplines in the field, systems, ethical standards, and major theoretical and treatment approaches. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the knowledge, skills, and roles of the human services worker.

### \*HSE 112 Group Process I

20

2

3

1

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces interpersonal concepts and group dynamics. Emphasis is placed on self-awareness facilitated by experiential learning in small groups with analysis of personal experiences and the behavior of others. Upon completion, students should be able to show competence in identifying and explaining how people are influenced by their interactions in group settings.

### \*HSE 123 Interviewing Techniques

2 2 0

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the purpose, structure, focus, and techniques employed in effective interviewing. Emphasis is placed on observing, attending, listening, responding, recording, and summarizing of personal histories with instructor supervision. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the basic interviewing skills needed to function in the helping relationship.

### \*HSE 125 Counseling

2 2 0 3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the major approaches to psychotherapy and counseling, including theory, characteristics, and techniques. Emphasis is placed on facilitation of self-exploration, problem-solving, decision-making, and personal growth. Upon completion, students should be able to understand various theories of counseling and demonstrate counseling techniques.

338	*HSE 210	Human Services Issues	2	0	0	2		
Course Descriptions	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course covers current issues and trends in the field of human services. Emphasis is placed on contemporary topics with relevance to special issues in a multifaceted field. Upon completion, students should be able to integrate the knowledge, skills, and experiences gained in classroom and clinical experiences with emerging trends in the field.							
Descriptions	agement. To	es: HSE 110	ssment,	, referr	al proc	e-		

#### \*HSE 225 **Crisis Intervention**

contact through termination of services.

3 0 0 3

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic theories and principles of crisis intervention. Emphasis is placed on identifying and demonstrating appropriate and differential techniques for intervening in various crisis situations. Upon completion, students should be able to assess crisis situations and respond appropriately.

should be able to effectively manage the care of the whole person from initial

# A.A.S. Humanities/Fine Arts **General Education Electives**

The following courses are classified as Humanities/Fine Arts for A.A.S. degree programs. A.A.S. students may take any course on this list. College transfer students (A.A., A.S., A.F.A.) should select general education courses listed on pages 240-250 of the catalog.

## ART

ART ART ART ART	111 114 115 117	Art Appreciation Art History Survey I Art History Survey II Non-Western Art History
DRAM	A	
DRA DRA DRA DRA DRA DRA	111 112	Theatre Appreciation Literature of the Theatre Oral Interpretation Readers Theatre Theatre History I Theatre History II
ENGLI	SH*	
ENG ENG ENG	131 231 232 241	Introduction to Literature American Literature I American Literature II British Literature I

- ENG 241 British Literature I ENG 242 British Literature II ENG 243 Major British Writers ENG 261 World Literature I ENG 262 World Literature II

\*English literature courses may be taken with advisor's approval. All prerequisites must be met.

### HUMANITIES

		-
HUM 11	0	Technology and Society
HUM 11	5	Critical Thinking
HUM 12	20	Cultural Studies
HUM 12	22	Southern Culture
HUM 12	23 /	Appalachian Culture
HUM 13		Myth and Human Culture
HUM 15	50	American Women's Studies
HUM 16	50	Introduction to Film
HUM 21	11	Humanities I
HUM 21	2	Humanities II
HUM 22	20	Human Values and Meaning
MUSIC		
MUS 11	0	Music Appreciation
MUS 11	3	American Music

MUS 114 Non-Western Music

## PHILOSOPHY

- PHI 210 History of Philosophy
- PHI 215 Philosophical Issues
- PHI 230 Introduction to Logic
- PHI 240 Introduction to Ethics

### RELIGION

REL 110 World Religions REL 211 Intro to Old Test

- 211 Intro to Old Testament
- REI 212 Intro to New Testament

338

# Humanities

# HUM 110 Technology and Society

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course considers technological change from historical, artistic, and philosophical perspectives and its effect on human needs and concerns. Emphasis is placed on the causes and consequences of technological change. Upon completion, students should be able to critically evaluate the implications of technology. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## HUM 115 Critical Thinking

Prerequisites: ENG 095 or ENG 090 and RED 090 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the use of critical thinking skills in the context of human conflict. Emphasis is placed on evaluating information, problem solving, approaching cross-cultural perspectives, and resolving controversies and dilemmas. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate orally and in writing the use of critical thinking skills in the analysis of appropriate texts. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

### HUM 120 Cultural Studies

03

0

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the distinctive features of a particular culture. Topics include art, history, music, literature, politics, philosophy, and religion. Upon completion, students should be able to appreciate the unique character of the study culture. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## HUM 121 The Nature of America

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an interdisicplinary survey of the American cultural, social, and political experience. Emphasis is placed on the multicultural character of American society, distinctive qualities of various regions, and the American political system. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze significant cultural, social, and political aspects of American life. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## HUM 122 Southern Culture

# 3 0 3

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course explores the major qualities that make the South a distinct region. Topics include music, politics, literature, art, religion, race relations, and the role of social class in historical and contemporary contexts. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the characteristics that distinguish Southern culture. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## HUM 123 Appalachian Culture

3 0 3

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an interdisciplinary study of the unique features of Appalachian culture. Topics include historical, political, sociological, psychological, and artistic features which distinguish this region. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a broad-based awareness and appreciation of Appalachian culture. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

0

3

3

3

3

Course

Course

Descriptions

HUM 130 Myth in Human Culture

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an in-depth study of myths and legends. Topics include the varied sources of myths and their influence on the individual and society within diverse cultural contexts. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a general familiarity with myths and a broad-based understanding of the influence of myths and legends on modern culture. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

HUM 150 American Women's Studies

03

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an inter-disciplinary study of the history, literature, and social roles of American women from Colonial times to the present. Emphasis is placed on women's roles as reflected in American language usage, education, law, the workplace, and mainstream culture. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and analyze the roles of women as reflected in various cultural forms. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

### HUM 160 Introduction to Film

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the fundamental elements of film artistry and production. Topics include film styles, history, and production techniques, as well as the social values reflected in film art. Attendance at five film showings and an in-depth written analysis of one film are required. Upon completion, students should be able to critically analyze the elements covered in relation to selected films. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## HUM 211 Humanities I

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: None This course introduces the humanities as a record in literature, music, art, history, religion, and philosophy of humankind's answers to the fundamental questions of existence. Emphasis is placed on the interconnectedness of various aspects of cultures from ancient through early modern times. Upon completion, students should be able to identify significant figures and cultural contributions of the periods studied. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

### HUM 212 Humanities II

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the humanities as a record in literature, music, art, history, religion, and philosophy of humankind's answers to the fundamental questions of existence. Emphasis is placed on the interconnectedness of various aspects of cultures from early modern times to the present. Upon completion, students should be able to identify significant figures and cultural contributions of the periods studied. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

03

3

3

2

3

3

2

0

0

3

3

#### HUM 220 Human Values and Meaning

Prerequisites: ENG 111 Corequisites: None

This course presents some major dimensions of human experience as reflected in art, music, literature, philosophy, and history. Topics include the search for identity, the quest for knowledge, the need for love, the individual and society, and the meaning of life. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize interdisciplinary connections and distinguish between open and closed questions and between narrative and scientific models of understanding. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

Hvdraulics

\*HYD 110 Hydraulics/Pneumatics I Prerequisites: MAT 070 or Placement Test Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic components and functions of hydraulic and pneumatic systems. Topics include standard symbols, pumps, control valves, control assemblies, actuators, FRL, maintenance procedures, and switching and control devices. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the operation of a fluid power system, including design, application, and troubleshooting.

HYD 112	Hydraulics/Medium/Heavy Duty	1	2	2
Prerequisite	es: None			
C	- N			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces hydraulic theory and applications as applied to mobile equipment. Topics include component studies such as pumps, motors, valves, cylinders, filters, reservoirs, lines, and fittings. Upon completion, students should be able to identify, diagnose, test, and repair hydraulic systems using schematics and technical manuals.

# Industrial Science

ISC 112 **Industrial Safety** 

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the principles of industrial safety. Emphasis is placed on industrial safety, OSHA, and environmental regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of a safe working environment and OSHA compliance.

#### **Construction Safety ISC 115**

#### 2 0 2

3

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic concepts of construction site safety. Topics include ladders, lifting, lock-out/tag-out, personal protective devices, scaffolds, and above/below ground work based on OSHA regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of applicable safety regulations and safely participate in construction projects.

#### \*ISC 121 **Environmental Health and Safety** 3 0 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers workplace environmental health and safety concepts. Emphasis is placed on managing the implementation and enforcement of environmental health and safety regulations and on preventing accidents, injuries, and illnesses. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of basic concepts of environmental health and safety.

Course

Descriptions

2

3

2

3

3

0

3

0

2

2

3

2

4

3

2

2

2

3

2

3

2

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces quality concepts and techniques used in industry. Topics include elementary statistics and probability, process control, process capability, and quality improvement tools. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the concepts and principles of quality and apply them to the work environment.

\*ISC 278 cGMP Quality Systems Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course focuses on the development, implementation, and on-going maintenance of a quality system in a cGMP environment. Topics include the cGMP standard, components of cGMP quality systems, quality function roles and training, development of documentation such as SOPs, and system review procedures. Upon completion, the student should be able to identify the components of a quality system and develop a quality system manual utilizing the cGMP standard.

*ISC 279	Auditing f	or cGMP
n • •,	NT	

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides basic knowledge in internal audit planning, implementation, and reporting utilizing cGMP as the standard. Topics include auditing basics and types, phases of the audit process, regulatory requirements, auditing tools, auditor qualifications and skills, and behaviors while being audited. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the components of an audit program, develop a plan based on cGMP standards, and demonstrate reporting techniques.

\*ISC 280 Validation Fundamentals

2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the fundamental concepts and components of a validation program in a cGMP environment. Emphasis is placed on FDA requirements concerning validation, types of validation, documentation, procedures, and the QA role. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss the purpose of validation, identify the steps in the validation process and effectively utilize sample documentation.

# Landscape Architecture

LAR 230 Prin of Horticulture I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the identification, selection, and installation of landscape plants. Topics include ornamental plant selection, sun and shade plants, fertilization, pruning, pest and disease control, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to select plants for different landscape situations.

# LAR 242 Planning and Environment

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the historical development of urban and rural environmental problems and issues. Emphasis is placed on governmental response to environmental issues, built and natural environments, historical conflicts, and attempts to produce planning compatibility. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the importance of considering natural resources when making political and planning decisions; and when designing buildings and landscapes.

Descriptions

Course

# LAR 210 Prin of Landscape Arch

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the overall principles of landscape design. Topics include principles of landscape design; installation, maintenance, and cost estimates; landscape plans, elevations, and sections; plant selection/lists; and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare a simple set of landscape working drawings which are within accepted architectural standards.

# Machining

MAC 111	Machining Technology I	2	12	6
Prerequisites:	None			
Corequisites:	None			
This course i	ntroduces machining operations as they relate to the	he met	alwork	ing
		4 4		-

industry. Topics include machine shop safety, measuring tools, lathes, drilling machines, saws, milling machines, bench grinders, and layout instruments. Upon completion, students should be able to safely perform the basic operations of measuring, layout, drilling, sawing, turning, and milling.

# MAC 112 Machining Technology II

2 12 6

Prerequisites: MAC 111 Corequisites: None

This course provides additional instruction and practice in the use of precision measuring tools, lathes, milling machines, and grinders. Emphasis is placed on setup and operation of machine tools including the selection and use of work holding devices, speeds, feeds, cutting tools, and coolants. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic procedures on precision grinders and advanced operations of measuring, layout, drilling, sawing, turning, and milling.

MAC 113	Machining Technology III	2	12	6
Prerequisites	*: MAC 112			

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to advanced and special machining operations. Emphasis is placed on working to specified tolerances with special and advanced setups. Upon completion, students should be able to produce a part to specifications.

MAC 114	Introduction to Metrology	2	0	2
Proroquisitos	None			

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the care and use of precision measuring instruments. Emphasis is placed on the inspection of machine parts and use of a wide variety of measuring instruments. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the correct use of measuring instruments.

# MAC 118 Machine Shop Basic

32

1

2

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course will introduce the fundamentals of measuring tools, tolerances, and the basic set up and operations of drill presses, lathes, and milling machines. Emphasis is placed on manufacturing standards and procedures used in welding, automotive, and engineering environments. Upon completion, students should be able to use measuring tools, perform basic machining operations, and apply manufacturing standards.

# MAC 121 Introduction to CNC

02

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the concepts and capabilities of computer numerical control machine tools. Topics include setup, operation, and basic applications. Students will learn computer skills necessary for machinists. Upon completion, students should be able to explain operator safety, machine protection, data input, program preparation, and program storage.

2

1

Course

344					
	MAC 122 Prerequisites:	CNC Turning None	1	3	2
Course	centers. Topic ing, part prod	None ntroduces the programming, setup, and operation of cs include programming formats, control functions luction, and inspection. Upon completion, students re simple parts using CNC turning centers.	s, prog	ram ed	it-
Descriptions	MAC 124	CNC Milling	1	3	2
Descriptions	machining ce gram editing,	None	ol func n, stude	tions, j	pro-
	MAC 151 Prerequisites:	Machining Calculations	1	2	2
	Corequisites: This course in tions. Empha		ations	in the	
	MAC 152 Prerequisites:	Advanced Machining Calculations	1	2	2
	Corequisites: This course c applications a dexing proble		ead scr	rews, ir	
	manufacturin the utilization		tion, ga	uging,	
	Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course p manufacturin the utilization manufacture <b>MAC 222</b>	MAC 112 None provides advanced applications and practical exper- teg of complex parts. Emphasis is placed on inspect n of machine tools. Upon completion, students sho complex assemblies to specifications. Advanced CNC Turning	ience i	n the luging,	and
	Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course p manufacturin the utilization manufacture <b>MAC 222</b> Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course c centers. Emp Upon comple	MAC 112 None provides advanced applications and practical exper- teg of complex parts. Emphasis is placed on inspect n of machine tools. Upon completion, students sho complex assemblies to specifications. Advanced CNC Turning MAC 122	ience i ion, ga buld be <b>1</b> f CNC f comp	n the wging, able to <b>3</b> turning lex par	and 2 <b>2</b>
	Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course p manufacturin the utilization manufacture <b>MAC 222</b> Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course c centers. Emp Upon comple ming, operati <b>MAC 224</b>	MAC 112 None provides advanced applications and practical exper- ing of complex parts. Emphasis is placed on inspect in of machine tools. Upon completion, students sho complex assemblies to specifications. <b>Advanced CNC Turning</b> MAC 122 None covers advanced methods in setup and operation of hasis is placed on programming and production of etion, students should be able to demonstrate skills ions, and setup of CNC turning centers. <b>Advanced CNC Milling</b>	ience i ion, ga buld be <b>1</b> f CNC f comp	n the wging, able to <b>3</b> turning lex par	and 2 <b>2</b>
	Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course p manufacturin the utilization manufacture <b>MAC 222</b> Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course c centers. Emp Upon comple ming, operati <b>MAC 224</b> Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course c centers. Emp Upon comple	MAC 112 None provides advanced applications and practical exper- ing of complex parts. Emphasis is placed on inspect in of machine tools. Upon completion, students sho complex assemblies to specifications. <b>Advanced CNC Turning</b> MAC 122 None covers advanced methods in setup and operation of hasis is placed on programming and production of etion, students should be able to demonstrate skills ions, and setup of CNC turning centers. <b>Advanced CNC Milling</b> MAC 124	ience i iion, ga buld be 1 f CNC f comp s in pro 1 f CNC f comp	n the uging, able to 3 turning lex par gram- 3 machin lex par	and 2 g ts. 2 ning
	Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course p manufacturin the utilization manufacture <b>MAC 222</b> Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course c centers. Emp Upon comple ming, operati <b>MAC 224</b> Prerequisites: Corequisites: This course c centers. Emp Upon comple	MAC 112 None provides advanced applications and practical exper- ing of complex parts. Emphasis is placed on inspect in of machine tools. Upon completion, students sho complex assemblies to specifications. <b>Advanced CNC Turning</b> MAC 122 None covers advanced methods in setup and operation of hasis is placed on programming and production of etion, students should be able to demonstrate skills ions, and setup of CNC turning centers. <b>Advanced CNC Milling</b> MAC 124 None covers advanced methods in setup and operation of hasis is placed on programming and production of etion, students should be able to demonstrate skills ions, and setup of CNC machining centers. <b>CNC EDM Machining</b>	ience i iion, ga buld be 1 f CNC f comp s in pro 1 f CNC f comp	n the uging, able to 3 turning lex par gram- 3 machin lex par	and 2 g ts. 2 ning

MAC 228	Advanced CNC Processes	2	3	3
Prerequisites	: None			
Corequisites:	None			
This course of	covers advanced programming, setup, and operation	of Cl	NC tur	n-
ing centers a	nd CNC milling centers. Topics include advanced p	rogran	nming	r,
	trol functions, program editing, and part production			

#### CNC turning and milling centers. **MAC 229 CNC Programming**

Prerequisites: Select one: MAC 121, MAC 122, MAC 124, MAC 226 Corequisites: None

This course provides concentrated study in advanced programming techniques for working with modern CNC machine tools. Topics include custom macros and subroutines, canned cycles, and automatic machining cycles currently employed by the machine tool industry. Upon completion, students should be able to program advanced CNC functions while conserving machine memory.

Upon completion, students should be able to manufacture complex parts using

#### MAC 231 **CNC Graphics Prog: Turning**

Δ 3

2

6

4

2

Prerequisites: MAC 121 or MAC 122

Corequisites: None

This course introduces Computer Numerical Control graphics programming and concepts for turning center applications. Emphasis is placed on the interaction of menus to develop a shape file in a graphics CAM system and to develop tool path geometry and part geometry. Upon completion, students should be able to develop a job plan using CAM software, include machine selection, tool selection, operational sequence, speed, feed, and cutting depth.

MAC 234	Adv Four/Five-Axis Machin	3	9	6
Droroguisitos	None			

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course specializes in four- and five-axis machining using machining centers with full four- and five-axis capabilities. Emphasis is placed on generation of machining center output with a CAM system and setup and operation of pallet changer and rotary system for five-axis machining. Upon completion, students should be able to convert CAD to output for four- and five-axis machining centers, including tooling, setup, and debugging processes.

MAC 241	Jigs and Fixtures I	2	6	4
Prerequisites	: MAC 112			
C	M			

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the application and use of jigs and fixtures. Emphasis is placed on design and manufacture of simple jigs and fixtures. Upon completion, students should be able to design and build simple jigs and fixtures.

#### **MAC 245** Mold Construction I

Prerequisites: MAC 112 **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the principles of mold making. Topics include types, construction, and application of molds. Upon completion, students should be able to design and build simple molds.

MAC 247	Production Tooling	2	0	2
Prerequisites:	MAC 111			

Corequisites: None

This course provides advanced study in tooling currently utilized in the production of metal parts. Emphasis is placed on the proper use of tooling used on CNC and other production machine tools. Upon completion, students should be able to choose proper tool grades based on manufacturing requirements and troubleshoot carbide tooling problems.

0

2

Course

# **Mathematics**

MAT 060Essential MathematicsPrerequisites:MAT 050 or placementCorequisites:RED 080 or placement

This course is a comprehensive study of mathematical skills which should provide a strong mathematical foundation to pursue further study. Topics include principles and applications of decimals, fractions, percents, ratio and proportion, order of operations, geometry, measurement, and elements of algebra and statistics. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic computations and solve relevant, multi-step mathematical problems using technology where

appropriate. The operation of a scientific calculator is an essential part of the instructional methodology, and all students are expected to have one.

### MAT 070 Introductory Algebra

Prerequisites: MAT 060 or placement

Corequisites: RED 080 or ENG 085 or placement

This course establishes a foundation in algebraic concepts and problem solving. Topics include signed numbers, exponents, order of operations, simplifying expressions, solving linear equations and inequalities, graphing, formulas, polynomials, factoring, and elements of geometry. Upon completion, students should be able to apply the above concepts in problem solving using appropriate technology. The operation of a graphing calculator is an essential part of the instructional methodology, and all students are expected to have one.

### MAT 080 Intermediate Algebra

Prerequisites: MAT 070 or placement

Corequisites: RED 080 or ENG 085 or placement

This course continues the study of algebraic concepts with emphasis on applications. Topics include factoring; rational expressions; rational exponents; rational, radical, and quadratic equations; systems of equations; inequalities; graphing; functions; variations; complex numbers; and elements of geometry. Upon completion, students should be able to apply the above concepts in problem solving using appropriate technology. The operation of a graphing calculator is an essential part of the instructional methodology, and all students are expected to have one.

## MAT 090 Accelerated Algebra

Prerequisites: MAT 060

Corequisites: RED 080 or ENG 085

This course covers algebraic concepts with emphasis on applications. Topics include those covered in MAT 070 and MAT 080. Upon completion, students should be able to apply algebraic concepts in problem solving using appropriate technology.

### MAT 115 Mathematical Models

2 2

3

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 070, MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095, MAT 120, MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 175

## Corequisites: None

This course develops the ability to utilize mathematical skills and technology to solve problems at a level found in non-mathematics-intensive programs. Topics include applications to percent, ratio and proportion, formulas, statistics, functional notation, linear functions, probability, sampling techniques, scatter plots, and modeling. Upon completion, students should be able to solve practical problems, reason and communicate with mathematics, and work confidently, collaboratively, and independently.

Course

Descriptions

# 24

3

3

324

2

4

24

#### Algebra/Trigonometry I MAT 121

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 070, MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095 Corequisites: None

This course provides an integrated approach to technology and the skills required to manipulate, display, and interpret mathematical functions and formulas used in problem solving. Topics include simplification, evaluation, and solving of algebraic and radical functions; complex numbers; right triangle trigonometry; systems of equation; and the use of technology. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the use of mathematics and technology to solve problems and analyze and communicate results.

#### Algebra/Trigonometry II **MAT 122**

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 175 **Corequisites:** None

This course extends the concepts covered in MAT 121 to include additional topics in algebra, function analysis, and trigonometry. Topics include exponential and logarithmic functions, translation and scaling of functions, Sine Law, Cosine Law, vectors, and statistics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the use of technology to solve problems and to analyze and communicate results.

#### **MAT 140** Survey of Mathematics

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 070, MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095, MAT 120, MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 175

### **Corequisites:** None

This course provides an introduction in a non-technical setting to selected topics in mathematics. Topics may include, but are not limited to, sets, logic, probability, statistics, matrices, mathematical systems, geometry, topology, mathematics of finance, and modeling. Upon completion, students should be able to understand a variety of mathematical applications, think logically, and be able to work collaboratively and independently. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

MAT 151 Statistics I 3 Λ Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095, MAT 120, MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 175

Corequisites: MAT 151A

This course provides a project-based approach to the study of basic probability, descriptive and inferential statistics, and decision making. Emphasis is placed on measures of central tendency and dispersion, correlation, regression, discrete and continuous probability distributions, quality control, population parameter estimation, and hypothesis testing. Upon completion, students should be able to describe important characteristics of a set of data and draw inferences about a population from sample data. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics (Quantitative option).

MAT 151A Statistics | Lab Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095, MAT 120, MAT 121,

MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 175

Corequisites: MAT 151

This course is a laboratory for MAT 151. Emphasis is placed on experiences that enhance the materials presented in the class. Upon completion, students should be able to solve problems, apply critical thinking, work in teams, and communicate effectively. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Course

Descriptions

0 3

3

2

1

2

2

3

2

2

3

### MAT 161 College Algebra

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095 Corequisites: MAT 161A

This course provides an integrated technological approach to algebraic topics used in problem solving. Emphasis is placed on applications involving equations and inequalities; polynomials, rational, exponential and logarithmic functions; and graphing and data analysis/modeling. Upon completion, students should be able to choose an appropriate model to fit a data set and use the model for analysis and prediction. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/ mathematics for the A.A. degree.

### MAT 161A College Algebra Lab

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095 Corequisites: MAT 161

This course is a laboratory for MAT 161. Emphasis is placed on experiences that enhance the materials presented in the class. Upon completion, students should be able to solve problems, apply critical thinking, work in teams, and communicate effectively. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### MAT 167 Discrete Mathematics

03

2

1

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, MAT 280 Corequisites: None

This course is a study of discrete mathematics with emphasis on applications. Topics include number systems, combinations/permutations, mathematical logic/ proofs, sets/counting, Boolean algebra, mathematical induction, trees/graphs, and algorithms. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the topics covered. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### MAT 171 Precalculus Algebra

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095, MAT 161 Corequisites: MAT 171A

This is the first of two courses designed to emphasize topics which are fundamental to the study of calculus. Emphasis is placed on equations and inequalities, functions (linear, polynomial, rational), systems of equations and inequalities, and parametric equations. Upon completion, students should be able to solve practical problems and use appropriate models for analysis and predictions. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

### MAT 171A Precalculus Algebra Lab

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095, MAT 161 Corequisites: MAT 171

This course is a laboratory for MAT 171. Emphasis is placed on experiences that enhance the materials presented in the class. Upon completion, students should be able to solve problems, apply critical thinking, work in teams, and communicate effectively. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### MAT 172 Precalculus Trigonometry

Prerequisites: MAT 171 Corequisites: MAT 172A

This is the second of two courses designed to emphasize topics which are fundamental to the study of calculus. Emphasis is placed on properties and applications of transcendental functions and their graphs, right and oblique triangle trigonometry, conic sections, vectors, and polar coordinates. Upon completion, students should be able to solve practical problems and use appropriate models for analysis and prediction. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

3

0

3

3

Course Descriptions

2 1

0

3

3

N

## MAT 172A Precalculus Trigonometry Lab

Prerequisites: MAT 171

Corequisites: MAT 172

This course is a laboratory for MAT 172. Emphasis is placed on experiences that enhance the materials presented in the class. Upon completion, students should be able to solve problems, apply critical thinking, work in teams, and communicate effectively. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## MAT 175 Precalculus

Prerequisites: Select one: MAT 080, MAT 090, MAT 095, MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171 Corequisites: None

This course provides an intense study of the topics which are fundamental to the study of calculus. Emphasis is placed on functions and their graphs with special attention to polynomial, rational, exponential, logarithmic and trigonometric functions, and analytic trigonometry. Upon completion, students should be able to solve practical problems and use appropriate models for analysis and prediction. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

## MAT 223 Applied Calculus

Prerequisites: MAT 122

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to the calculus concepts of differentiation and integration by way of application and is designed for engineering technology students. Topics include limits, slope, derivatives, related rates, areas, integrals, and applications. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the use of calculus and technology to solve problems and to analyze and communicate results.

### MAT 271 Calculus I

Prerequisites: MAT 172 or MAT 175 Corequisites: None

This course covers in depth the differential calculus portion of a three-course calculus sequence. Topics include limits, continuity, derivatives, and integrals of algebraic and transcendental functions of one variable, with applications. Upon completion, students should be able to apply differentiation and integration techniques to algebraic and transcendental functions. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

### MAT 272 Calculus II

Prerequisites: MAT 271

Corequisites: None

This course provides a rigorous treatment of integration and is the second calculus course in a three-course sequence. Topics include applications of definite integrals, techniques of integration, indeterminate forms, improper integrals, infinite series, conic sections, parametric equations, polar coordinates, and differential equations. Upon completion, students should be able to use integration and approximation techniques to solve application problems. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

### MAT 273 Calculus III

3 2 4

Prerequisites: MAT 272 Corequisites: None

This course covers the calculus of several variables and is third calculus course in a three-course sequence. Topics include functions of several variables, partial derivatives, multiple integrals, solid analytical geometry, vector-valued functions, and line and surface integrals. Upon completion, students should be able to solve problems involving vectors and functions of several variables. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

### 349

# 021

2

3

3

2

2

2

3

4

4

Course

### MAT 280 Linear Algebra

Prerequisites: MAT 271 Corequisites: None

This course provides a study of linear algebra topics with emphasis on the development of both abstract concepts and applications. Topics include vectors, systems of equations, matrices, determinants, vector spaces, linear transformations in two or three dimensions, eigenvectors, eigenvalues, diagonalization and orthogonality. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate both an understanding of the theoretical concepts and appropriate use of linear algebra models to solve application problems. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

MAT 285	Differential Equations	3
Prerequisites:	: MAT 272	
Corequisites	None	

This course provides an introduction to ordinary differential equations with an emphasis on applications. Topics include first order, linear higher-order, and systems of differential equations; numerical methods; series solutions; eigenvalues and eigenvectors; Laplace transforms; and Fourier series. Upon completion, students should be able to use differential equations to model physical phenomena, solve the equations, and use the solutions to analyze the phenomena. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# Mechanical

MEC 110 Introduction to CAD/CAM Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces CAD/CAM. Emphasis is placed on transferring part geometry from CAD to CAM for the development of a CNC-ready program. Upon completion, students should be able to use CAD/CAM software to produce a CNC program.

\*MEC 111 Machine Processes I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces shop safety, hand tools, machine processes, measuring instruments, and the operation of machine shop equipment. Topics include use and care of tools, safety, measuring tools, and the basic setup and operation of common machine tools. Upon completion, students should be able to safely machine simple parts to specified tolerances.

### \*MEC 130 Mechanisms

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the purpose and action of various mechanical devices. Topics include cams, cables, gear trains, differentials, screws, belts, pulleys, shafts, levers, lubricants, and other devices. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze, maintain, and troubleshoot the components of mechanical systems.

## \*MEC 161 Manufacturing Processes I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides the fundamental principles of value-added processing of materials into usable forms for the customer. Topics include material properties and traditional and non-traditional manufacturing processes. Upon completion, students should be able to specify appropriate manufacturing processing for common engineering materials.

Course

Descriptions

3

0

3

2

4

2

0

2

3

3

3

1

1

2

*MEC 180 Engineering Materials Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course covers the physical and mechanical properties of ma	<b>2</b> aterial	<b>3</b> s. Topi	3 cs	
include testing, heat treating, ferrous and non-ferrous metals, pla posites, and material selection. Upon completion, students shoul specify basic tests and properties and select appropriate material specific properties.	ld be a	able to	is of	Course
*MEC 231 Computer-Aided Manufacturing I	1	4	3	Descriptions
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces computer-aided manufacturing (CAM) a concepts. Emphasis is placed on developing/defining part geometry processing information needed to manufacture parts. Upon com should be able to demonstrate skills in defining part geometry, p ment, and code generation using CAM software.	etry ar pletion	nd the n, stud	ents	
*MEC 232 Computer-Aided Manufacturing II Prerequisites: MEC 231	1	4	3	
Corequisites: None This course provides an in-depth study of CAM applications and phasis is placed on the manufacturing of complex parts using co manufacturing software. Upon completion, students should be a ture complex parts using CAM software.	mpute	er-aide	d	
*MEC 260 Fundamentals of Machine Design Prerequisites: CIV 110	2	3	3	
Corequisites: None This course introduces the fundamental principles of machine du include simple analysis of forces, moments, stresses, strains, frie ics, and other considerations for designing machine elements. U students should be able to analyze machine components and ma selections from manufacturers' catalogs.	ction, pon co	kinem: omplet	at- tion,	
Medical Assisting/Transcription				
MED 110Orientation to Med Assist1Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1This course covers the history of medicine and the role of the m in the health care setting. Emphasis is placed on professionalism tion, attitude, behaviors, and duties in the medical environment. tion, students should be able to project a positive attitude and pr	n, com Upon	munic comp	a-	
profession of medical assisting.			2	
MED 118Medical Law and Ethics2Prerequisites: NoneCorequisites: NoneThis course covers legal relationships of physicians and patients agreements, professional liability, malpractice, medical practice consent, and bioethical issues. Emphasis is placed on legal term attitudes, and the principles and basic concepts of ethics and law providing medical services. Upon completion, students should be the legal and ethical responsibilities of a multi-skilled health pro-	acts, i s, prof /s invo e able	inform fession plved in to me	ed, al n	
MED 120Survey of Medical Terminology2Prerequisites: None	0	0	2	
Corequisites: None This course introduces the vocabulary, abbreviations, and symbol language of medicine. Emphasis is placed on building medical t prefixes, suffixes, and word roots. Upon completion, students sh pronounce, spell, and define accepted medical terms.	erms ı	ısing		

	MED 121 Medical Terminology I Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	3	0	0	3
Course Descriptions	This course introduces prefixes, suffixes, and word roots u of medicine. Topics include medical vocabulary and the te the anatomy, physiology, pathological conditions, and trea systems. Upon completion, students should be able to pro- define medical terms as related to selected body systems a disorders.	erms th atment nounc	nat relation of sel	ate to ected l, and	
	MED 122Medical Terminology IIPrerequisites: MED 121Corequisites: NoneThis course is the second in a series of medical terminologinclude medical vocabulary and the terms that relate to thepathological conditions, and treatment of selected systemsstudents should be able to pronounce, spell, and define meto selected body systems and their pathological disorders.	e anato s. Upo edical	omy, p n com	hysiolo pletion	ı,
	MED 130 Admin Office Proc I	1	2	0	2
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces medical office administrative proce appointment processing, written and oral communications patient orientation, and safety. Upon completion, students perform basic administrative skills within the medical env	, medi shoul	ical re d be al	cords,	ıde
	MED 131 Admin Office Proc II	1	2	0	2
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides medical office procedures in both ec- ment skills. Topics include physical plant maintenance, eq liability coverage, medical economics, and introductory in Upon completion, students should be able to manage the e medical office and supervise personnel.	uipme suran	ent and ce pro	l suppl cedure	ies,
	MED 134 Medical Transcription	2	2	0	3
	Prerequisites: MED 121 Corequisites: None This course provides the basic knowledge, understanding, complete medical reports and transcribe medical dictation on correct punctuation, capitalization, and spelling. Upon should be able to demonstrate competence in medical tran	. Emp	hasis i letion,	splace	ed
	MED 138Infection/Hazard ControlPrerequisites: NoneCorequisites: NoneThis course introduces the student to infection and hazardnecessary for the healthcare worker. Topics include introdogy, practical infection control, sterilization and monitorirfectants, aseptic technique, infectious diseases, OSH standNorth Carolina laws. Upon completion, students should beinfectious diseases, disease transmission, infection controlard management, OSH standards, and applicable North Carolina	uction ng, che lards, e able l proce	to mical emical and ap to: un edures	crobiol disin- plicab derstar , bioha	l- le nd

#### Exam Room Procedures I MED 140 3 5 4 0 Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides instruction in clinical examining room procedures. Topics include asepsis, infection control, assisting with exams and treatment, patient education, preparation and administration of medications, EKG, vital signs, and medical emergencies. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in exam room procedures.

352

MED 150       Laboratory Procedures I       3       4       0       5         Prerequisites: None       Correquisites: None       Course       Course         This course provides instruction in basic lab techniques used by the medical assistant. Topics include lab slacty, quality control, collecting and processing specimens, performing selective tests, phlebotomy, screening and follow-up of test results, and OSHA/CLIA regulations. Upon completion, students instruction. The processing specimens perform basic lab tests/skills based on course topics.       0       2       0       1         Prerequisites: None       0       2       0       1         Correquisites: None       0       2       0       2         This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform that, child, and adult CPR and to manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant. child, and adult CPR and id, and medical emergency care: loon completion, students should be able to perform basic lab test perform that infant, and adult CPR and id, and medical emergency care.       0       0       5         Prerequisite: None       1       3       4       0       5         This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic lab testof kills and adult cPR and id, and medical emergency care.       0       5         Prerequisite: None       1       0       <						353
Corequisities: None       This course provides instruction in basic lab techniques used by the medical assistant. Topics include lab safety, quality control, collecting and processing specimens, performing selective tests, phlebtomy, screening and follow-up of text results, and OSHACLAI regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic lab tests/skills based on course topics.       Image: Control of the control o	MED 150 Laboratory Procedures I	3	4	0	5	
This course provides instruction in basic lab techniques used by the medical assistant. Topics include lab safety, quality control, collecting and processing specimens, performing selective tests, philebotomy, screening and follow-up of test results, and OSHA/CLIA regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic lab tests/skills based on course topics.       Course         MED 180       CPR Certification       0       2       0       1         Prerequisites: None       0       2       0       1         Correquisites: None       0       2       0       2       Descriptions         This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform infant, child, and adult CPR       1       2       0       2       2       2       0       2       2       2       0       2       2       2       0       2						
assistant. Topics include lab safety, quality control, collecting and processing specimens, performing selective tests, phlebotomy, screening and follow-up of able to perform basic lab test/skills based on course topics. MED 180 CPR Cortification 0 2 0 1 1 Prerequisites: None Course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform infant, child, and adult CPR and to manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPR and to manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPR and manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care. Ion completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care. MED 240 Exam Room Procedures I 3 4 0 5 Prerequisites: MED 140 Corequisites: MED 140 Corequisites: Mone This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and adminis- rative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to toportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and adminis- trative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to toporter personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphas		used by	/ the m	edical		
specimens, performing selective tests, philebotomy, screening and follow-up of test results, and OSHA/CLIA regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic lab tests/skills based on course topics. MED 100 CPR Certification 0 2 0 1 1 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform infant, child, and adult CPR and to manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPR MED 182 CPR First Aid & Emergency 1 2 0 2 Prerequisites: None This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care clated to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care. MED 240 Exam Room Procedures II 3 4 0 5 Prerequisites: MD1 140 Corequisites: None This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140. Emphasis is placed on advanced competence in selected exam room procedures. MED 260 MED Clinical Externship 0 0 15 5 Prerequisites: None This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and adminis- trative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing completence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care profes- sional. MED 262 Clinical Perspectives 1 0 0 1 Prerequisites: None This course is designed to explore pe						
test results, and OSHAVCLIA regulations. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic lab tests/skills based on course topics. MED 180 CPR Certification 0 2 0 1 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform infant, child, and adult CPR and to manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPR MED 182 CPR First Aid & Emergency 1 2 0 2 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None Corequisites: None Corequisites: None Corequisites: None Corequisites: Kone MED 240 Exam Room Procedures I 3 4 0 5 Prerequisites: MD1 This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140. Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures. MED 260 MED Clinical Externship N 0 0 15 5 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None Corequis	specimens, performing selective tests, phlebotomy, scree	ening ai	nd foll	ow-up	of	Course
MED 180CPR Certification0201Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform infant, child, and adult CPR and to manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPRMED 182CPR First Aid & Emergency1202Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1202This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.MED 240Exam Room Procedures II3405Prerequisites: MDI 40Corequisites: None100155This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional corequisites: None1001This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professio			udents	should	i be	600136
Prerequisites: None       Image: Construction of the completion of the previous of the completion of the completion of the completion of the previous of the completion of the completin of the completion of	-			-		Descriptions
Corequisites: None         This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform infant, child, and adult CPR and to manage foreign body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care.         MED 182       CPR First Aid & Emergency       1       2       0       2         Prerequisites: None       0       2       7       2       0       2         Corequisites: None       0       1       2       0       2         Corequisites: None       0       1       2       0       2         Corequisites: None       0       1       2       0       2         management of emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and nedical emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.       0       5         Prerequisites: None       1       3       4       0       5         Prerequisites: None       1       0       5       5         Prerequisites: None       1       5       5         This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills necessary for completence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level healt		0	2	0	1	
This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform infant, child, and adult CPR and to manage forcing body airway obstruction. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPR         MED 182       CPR First Aid & Emergency       1       2       0       2         Prerequisites: None       0       2       2       2       0       2         CPR, first Aid & Emergency       1       2       0       2       2         Prerequisites: None       0       1       2       0       2         This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic       0       2         CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.       0       5         Prerequisites: None       0       0       1       5         Prerequisites: None       0       0       15       5         This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.       5       5         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced compretence in scitest exam room procedures.						
is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPR MED 182 CPR First Aid & Emergency 1 2 0 2 Prerequisities: None Corequisities: None Corequisities: None This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care. MED 240 Exam Room Procedures II 3 4 0 5 Prerequisites: MDD 140 Corequisites: None This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140. Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures. MED 260 MED Clinical Externship 0 0 15 5 Prerequisites: None This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and adminis- trative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health: care profes- sional. MED 262 Clinical Perspectives 1 0 0 0 1 Prerequisites: None This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility. MED 26 Med Assisting Overview 2 0 0 2 Prerequisites: None This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical	This course provides the basic knowledge and skills nece					
Upon completion, students should be able to perform the infant, child, and adult CPRMED 182CPR First Aid & Emergency1202Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.5MED 240Exam Room Procedures II3405Prerequisites: MDD 140 Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140. Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.5MED 260MED Clinical Extenship00155Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None7001This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional completion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and opponenties of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during extenships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and opponens encountered during extenships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, student					asis	
CPRMED 182CPR First Aid & Emergency1202Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.5MED 240Exam Room Procedures II3405Prerequisites: MED 140 Corequisites: None0155Crequisites: None00155Prerequisites: None00155Prerequisites: None00155Prerequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Prerequisites: None00155Prerequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0015Crequisites: None0011Crequisites: None0 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>dult</td><td></td></td<>					dult	
Prerequisites: None       Crequisites: None         This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic         CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.         MED 240       Exam Room Procedures II       3       4       0       5         Prerequisites: MD1 140       Corequisites: None       This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.       5         MED 260       MED Clinical Extenship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       Corequisites: None       5       5       5         This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skil		/ IIII aiii	, ciniu	, and a	uun	
Prerequisites: None         Corequisites: None         This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic         CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.         MED 240       Exam Room Procedures II       3       4       0       5         Prerequisites: MED 140       Corequisites: None       This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.       5         MED 260       MED Clinical Extenship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       Corequisites: None       5       5         This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assis	MED 182 CPR First Aid & Emergency	1	2	0	2	
This course provides the basic knowledge and skills necessary to perform basic         CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.         MED 240       Exam Room Procedures II       3       4       0       5         Prerequisites: MED 140       Corequisities: Mone       This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.       5         MED 260       MED Clinical Extenship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       Computisities: None       Computisities: None       5         This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.         MED 262       Clinical Perspectives       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Em	Prerequisites: None					
CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care related to the clinical, home, office, and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.         MED 240       Exam Room Procedures II       3       4       0       5         Prerequisites: MED 140       Corequisites: Nome       This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       0       0       15       5         This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing completence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       1       0       0       1 <td></td> <td>2000171</td> <td>to norf</td> <td>orm h</td> <td>ncio</td> <td></td>		2000171	to norf	orm h	ncio	
and recreational setting. Emphasis is placed on triage, assessment, and proper management of emergency care. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.         MED 240       Exam Room Procedures II       3       4       0       5         Prerequisites: MD 140       Corequisites: None       This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.       MED 260       MED Clinical Externship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills na medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing completence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.         MED 262       Clinical Perspectives       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during extensibings and development of problem-solving skills. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.         MED 262       Clinical Perspectives       1 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>						
demonstrate basic CPR, first aid, and medical emergency care.MED 240Exam Room Procedures II3405Prerequisites: MED 140 Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140. Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.MED 260MED Clinical Externship00155Prerequisites: None00155This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the						
MED 240Exam Room Procedures II3405Prerequisites: MED 140 Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140. Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.MED 260MED Clinical Extenship00155Prerequisites: NoneThis course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1001This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview Corequisites: None Corequisites: None2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None Co			ould be	e able	to	
Prerequisites: MED 140         Corequisites: None         This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.         MED 260       MED Clinical Extenship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       Orequisites: None       0       0       15       5         MED 260       MED Clinical Extenship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       Orequisites: None       Corequisites: None       Corequisites: None completions and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.         MED 262       Clinical Perspectives       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       Orequisites: None       0       0       1         This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical ass			_	_	_	
Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.MED 260MED Clinical Externship00155Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None00155This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1001This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None2002This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.2<		3	4	0	5	
This course is designed to expand and build upon skills presented in MED 140.         Emphasis is placed on advanced exam room procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam room procedures.         MED 260       MED Clinical Externship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.         MED 262       Clinical Perspectives       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.         MED 264       Med Assisting Overview       2       0       0       2         Prerequisites: None       The medical facility.       MED clinical Externship and development of problem-solving skills. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.         MED 264       Med Assisting Overview						
students should be able to demonstrate enhanced competence in selected exam         room procedures.         MED 260       MED Clinical Extenship       0       0       15       5         Prerequisites: None       Corequisites: None       This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.         MED 262       Clinical Perspectives       1       0       0       1         Prerequisites: None       This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.         MED 264       Med Assisting Overview       2       0       0       2         Prerequisites: None       Corequisites: None       2       0       0       2         Prerequisites: None       2       0       0       2         This course problems in the medical facility.       MED 264       Med Assisting Overview       2       0       0       2	This course is designed to expand and build upon skills p				40.	
room procedures.MED 260MED Clinical Externship00155Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.MED 262Clinical Perspectives1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None 						
MED 260MED Clinical Externship00155Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.1001MED 262Clinical Perspectives1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.		tence ir	1 selec	tea exa	am	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.MED 262Clinical Perspectives1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1001This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.	-	0	0	15	5	
This course provides the opportunity to apply clinical, laboratory, and administrative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.MED 262Clinical Perspectives1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1001This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.		Ū	Ŭ	10	Ŭ	
trative skills in a medical facility. Emphasis is placed on enhancing competence in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care profes- sional. <b>MED 262 Clinical Perspectives</b> 1 0 0 1 Prerequisites: None This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility. <b>MED 264 Med Assisting Overview</b> 2 0 0 2 Prerequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.	•					
<ul> <li>in clinical and administrative skills necessary for comprehensive patient care and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon completion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care professional.</li> <li>MED 262 Clinical Perspectives         <ul> <li>I</li> <li>O</li> <li>I</li> </ul> </li> <li>MED 262 Clinical Perspectives         <ul> <li>I</li> <li>O</li> <li>I</li> </ul> </li> <li>Prerequisites: None         <ul> <li>Corequisites: None</li> <li>This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.</li> <li>MED 264 Med Assisting Overview             <li>Z</li> <li>O</li> <li>O</li> <li>Z</li> <li>O</li> <li>Z</li> <li>O</li> <li>Z</li>             &lt;</li></ul></li></ul>						
and strengthening professional communications and interactions. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to function as an entry-level health care profes- sional.MED 262Clinical Perspectives1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None1001This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.2002MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.						
sional.MED 262Clinical Perspectives1001Prerequisites: None Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.2002MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.1001						
MED 262Clinical Perspectives1001Prerequisites: NoneCorequisites: NoneThis course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.		l health	n care p	profes-	-	
Prerequisites: NoneCorequisites: NoneThis course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.			•	•		
Corequisites: NoneThis course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities ofthe practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encounteredduring externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple-tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behaviorwhen solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview200Prerequisites: NoneCorequisites: NoneThis course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.		1	U	0	1	
This course is designed to explore personal and occupational responsibilities of the practicing medical assistant. Emphasis is placed on problems encountered during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.1						
during externships and development of problem-solving skills. Upon comple- tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility.Z002MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.End1	This course is designed to explore personal and occupati					
tion, students should be able to demonstrate courteous and diplomatic behavior when solving problems in the medical facility. <b>MED 264 Med Assisting Overview 2 0 0 2</b> Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.						
when solving problems in the medical facility.MED 264Med Assisting Overview2002Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.						
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.		a arph		Jenav		
Corequisites: None This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.		2	0	0	2	
This course provides an overview of the complete medical assisting curriculum.						
		ما مدين	ating o	urricul	um	
Emphasis is placed on an facets of medical assisting pertinent to administrative,	Emphasis is placed on all facets of medical assisting per					

Emphasis is placed on all facets of medical assisting pertinent to administrative, laboratory, and clinical procedures performed in the medical environment. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the areas covered on the national certification examination for medical assistants.

354					
	MED 270 Symptomatology Prerequisites: None	2	2	0	3
Course Descriptions	Corequisites: None This course covers the study of disease symptoms and the taken by medical assistants in a medical facility in relation Emphasis is placed on interviewing skills and appropriate patients for procedures, and screening test results. Upon c should be able to recognize how certain symptoms relate to recognize emergency situations, and take appropriate action	n to the triage comple to spec	ese sy , prepa tion, s	mpton aring student	ns. ts
	MED 272 Drug Therapy	3	0	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course focuses on major drug groups, including their tions, methods of administration, and proper documentatio on the theory of drug administration. Upon completion, st to identify, spell, recognize side effects of, and document used medications in a physician's office.	on. En udents	nphasi s shou	s is pla ld be a	aced ible
	MED 274 Diet Therapy/Nutrition Prerequisites: None	3	0	0	3
	Corequisites: None This course introduces the basic principles of nutrition as and disease. Topics include basic nutrients, physiology, di weight management, and therapeutic nutrition in wellness completion, students should be able to interpret clinical ar provide patient counseling and education.	etary of and d	deficie lisease	encies, . Upor	1
	MED 276 Patient Education	1	2	0	2
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to provide communication skills, principles, and knowledge of available community resource knowledge to the clinical setting. Emphasis is placed on it ate community resources, developing patient education m ing written and oral communication skills. Upon completi be able to instruct, communicate effectively, and act as a l patient and community agencies.	ces and dentify aterial ion, stu	d to ap ying ap s, and udents	oply th opropr perfec should	i- xt- d
	Mental Health				
	MHA 238 Psychopathology Prerequisites: PSY 281 Corequisites: None This course examines the development and use of the DSI health setting to establish a common language. Emphasis terminology, and assessment practices associated with the treatment of psychological disorders. Upon completion, st to explain the core vocabulary of treatment approaches an	is plac DSM tudents	ed on IV/IC s shou	histor D in th ld be a	y, ne able
	Marketing and Retailing				
	MKT 120 Principles of Marketing Prerequisites: None		3	0	3

Corequisites: None

This course introduces principles and problems of marketing goods and services. Topics include promotion, placement, and pricing strategies for products. Upon completion, students should be able to apply marketing principles in organizational decision making.

				355
MKT 121 Retailing Prerequisites: None	3	0	3	
Corequisites: None This course examines the role of retailing in the e development of present retail structure, functions	performed, effective	e opera		
tions, and managerial problems resulting from cu trends. Upon completion, students should be able ing of the basic principles of retailing.			and-	Course
MKT 122 Visual Merchandising Prerequisites: None	3	0	3	Descriptions
Corequisites: None This course introduces basic layout design and conservice organizations. Topics include an analysis of dising medium and an examination of the principl and design. Upon completion, students should be designs and displays. This course is a unique conc Marketing and Retailing concentration in the Busi	of display as a visual es and applications able to plan, build, a centration requireme	merch of disp nd eva nt of th	nan- lay luate ne	
MKT 220 Advertising and Sales Promotion	3	0	3	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None				
This course covers the elements of advertising an business environment. Topics include advertising selection of media, use of advertising and sales pr and means of testing effectiveness. Upon complet demonstrate an understanding of the concepts cov	and sales promotion romotion as a marke tion, students should	n appea ting to l be ab	ool,	
MKT 221 Consumer Behavior	3	0	3	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to describe consumer beh change processes involved in acquiring, consumin services. Topics include an analysis of basic and e of consumer behavior with emphasis on the decis completion, students should be able to analyze co the individual consumer.	ng, and disposing of environmental deter- ion-making process	goods minant Upon	s	
MKT 224 International Marketing	3	0	3	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course covers the basic concepts of internati heory. Topics include product promotion, placen he international marketing environment. Upon co able to demonstrate a basic understanding of the o	nent, and pricing stra	itegies	in	
MKT 225 Marketing Research	3	0	3	
Prerequisites: MKT 120 Corequisites: None This course provides information for decision ma n developing, analyzing, and using data. Emphas research as a tool in decision making. Upon comp o design and conduct a marketing research projec This course is a unique concentration requiremen ng concentration in the Business Administration	is is placed on mark pletion, students sho ct and interpret the 1 t of the Marketing a	teting uld be results.	able	
WKT 227         Marketing Applications           Prerequisites:         MKT 120 and MKT 123	3	0	3	
Corequisites: None Corequisites: None This course extends the study of diverse marketin placed on case studies and small group projects in Upon completion, students should be able to effer mulation of a marketing strategy. This course is a ment of the Marketing and Retailing concentratio	nvolving research or ctively participate in unique concentration	plann the fo on requ	or- iire-	
tion program.	in in the Dusiness A		a-	

Course

Descriptions

# **Medical Laboratory Technology**

### MLT 110 Introduction to MLT

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program Corequisites: None

This course is designed to introduce all aspects of the medical laboratory profession. Topics include health care/laboratory organization, professional ethics, basic laboratory techniques, safety, quality assurance, and specimen collection. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic understanding

of laboratory operations and be able to perform basic laboratory skills. MLT 111 Urinalysis and Body Fluids 1 3 0 2

MLT 111Urinalysis and Body Fluids130Prerequisites:Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program,<br/>MLT 110 and BIO 163

### Corequisites: None

This course introduces the laboratory analysis of urine and body fluids. Topics include physical, chemical, and microscopic examination of the urine and body fluids. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate theoretical comprehension in performing and interpreting urinalysis and body fluid tests.

MLT 120Hematology/Hemostasis3304Prerequisites:Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program,<br/>MLT 110 and BIO 163MLT10

### Corequisites: None

This course introduces the theory and technology used in analyzing blood cells and the study of hemostasis. Topics include hematology, hemostasis, and related laboratory testing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate theoretical comprehension of hematology/hemostasis, perform diagnostic techniques, and correlate laboratory findings with disorders.

 
 MLT 126
 Immunology and Serology
 1
 2
 0

 Prerequisites:
 Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program, MLT 110 and BIO 163
 MLT 140
 MLT 140

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the immune system and response and basic concepts of antigens, antibodies, and their reactions. Emphasis is placed on basic principles of immunologic and serodiagnostic techniques and concepts of cellular and humoral immunity in health and disease. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate theoretical comprehension and application in performing and interpreting routine immunologic and serodiagnostic procedures.

**MLT 127** Transfusion Medicine 2 3 0 3 Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program and MLT 126 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the blood group systems and their applications in transfusion medicine. Emphasis is placed on blood bank techniques including blood grouping and typing, pre-transfusion testing, donor selection and processing, and blood component preparation and therapy. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate theoretical comprehension and application in performing/interpreting routine blood bank procedures and recognizing/resolving common problems.

### MLT 130 Clinical Chemistry

### 3 3 0 4

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program, CHM 130, and CHM 130A

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the quantitative analysis of blood and body fluids and their variations in health and disease. Topics include clinical biochemistry, methodologies, instrumentation, and quality control. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate theoretical comprehension of clinical chemistry, perform diagnostic techniques, and correlate laboratory findings with disorders.

# 30

3

#### MLT 140 Introduction to Microbiology

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program **Corequisites:** None

This course is designed to introduce basic techniques and safety procedures in clinical microbiology. Emphasis is placed on the morphology and identification of common pathogenic organisms, aseptic technique, staining techniques, and usage of common media. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate theoretical comprehension in performing and interpreting basic clinical microbiology procedures.

#### MLT 215 Professional Issues

O 0 Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program **Corequisites:** None

This course surveys professional issues in preparation for career entry. Emphasis is placed on work readiness and theoretical concepts in microbiology, immunohematology, hematology, and clinical chemistry. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in career entry-level areas and be prepared for the national certification examination.

MLT 240	Special Clinic Microbiology	2	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	MLT 140				

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to introduce special techniques in clinical microbiology. Emphasis is placed on advanced areas in microbiology. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate theoretical comprehension in performing and interpreting specialized clinical microbiology procedures.

*MLT 252	MLT Practicum I**	0	0	6	2
Prerequisites:	Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technol	logy	program	, MLT	120,
-	MLT 126, MLT 130, MLT 240, BIO 163, CHM	130,	and CHM	I 130 <i>I</i>	A

Corequisites: MLT 111 and MLT 127

This course provides entry-level clinical laboratory experience. Emphasis is placed on technique, accuracy, and precision. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate entry-level competence on final clinical evaluations. Concentration will be in the area of Phlebotomy.

#### **MLT Practicum I\*\*** \*MLT 254

O 12 4 Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program and MLT 252 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides entry-level clinical laboratory experience. Emphasis is placed on technique, accuracy, and precision. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate entry-level competence on final clinical evaluations. Concentration will be in the area of blood banking.

#### \*MLT 255 **MLT Practicum I\*\***

0 0 15 5

0

0

3

1

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program and MLT 252 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides entry-level clinical laboratory experience. Emphasis is placed on technique, accuracy, and precision. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate entry-level competence on final clinical evaluations. Concentration will be in the area of microbiology.

#### \*MLT 261 **MLT Practicum II\*\***

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program and MLT 252 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides entry-level clinical laboratory experience. Emphasis is placed on technique, accuracy, and precision. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate entry-level competence on final clinical evaluations. Concentration will be in the area of donors and component therapy.

3 0

3

1

2

Course

#### **MLT Practicum II\*\*** \*MLT 265

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program and MLT 252 **Corequisites:** None

0

0

Λ

1

2

0

0

15

5

This course provides entry-level clinical laboratory experience. Emphasis is placed on technique, accuracy, and precision. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate entry-level competence on final clinical evaluations. Concentration will be in the area of hematology.

Descriptions

Course

MLT Practicum III\*\* \*MLT 275 0 5 15 Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Medical Laboratory Technology program and MLT 252 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides entry-level clinical laboratory experience. Emphasis is placed on technique, accuracy, and precision. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate entry-level competence on final clinical evaluations. Concentration will be in the area of clinical chemistry. \*\* MLT 252, 254, 255, 261, 265, 275 Because of clinical space restrictions, students will have individual schedules for MLT Practicums. Students will register for these courses as assigned by the department chairperson. During each student's first clinical experience course, general hospital orientation will be covered.

# Maintenance

\*MNT 110 Intro to Maint Procedures Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers basic maintenance fundamentals for power transmission equipment. Topics include equipment inspection, lubrication, alignment, and other scheduled maintenance procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of accepted maintenance procedures and practices according to current industry standards.

#### **Maintenance Practices** \*MNT 111

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides in-depth theory and practical applications relating to predictive and preventive maintenance programs. Emphasis is placed on equipment failure analysis, maintenance management software, and techniques such as vibration and infrared analysis. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of modern analytical and documentation methods.

# Magnetic Resonance Imaging

**MRI Physics and Equipment** MRI 210 3 0 0 Prerequisites: Enrollment in CT/MRI diploma or MRI certificate programs **Corequisites:** None

This course covers the physical principles of image formation, data acquisition, and image processing in magnetic resonance imaging. Emphasis is placed on instrumentation, fundamentals, pulse sequences, data manipulation, imaging parameters, options, and their effects on image quality. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the principles behind image formation, data acquisition, and image processing in magnetic resonance imaging.

#### **MRI** Procedures **MRI 211**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers patient care, magnetic field safety, cross-sectional anatomy, contrast media, and scanning procedures in magnetic resonance imaging. Emphasis is placed on patient assessment and monitoring, safety precautions, contrast agents' use, methods of data acquisition, and identification of cross-sectional anatomy. Upon completion, students should be able to integrate all facets of image processing in magnetic resonance imaging.

358

3

2

3

4

# MRI 225 MRI Clinical Practicum

Prerequisites: Enrollment in CT/MRI diploma or MRI certificate programs Corequisites: None

This course provides experience in the computed tomography clinical setting. Emphasis is placed on patient care and positioning, scanning procedures, and image production in magnetic resonance imaging. Upon completion, students should be able to assume a variety of duties and responsibilities within the magnetic resonance clinical environment.

### MRI 226 MRI Clinical Practicum

18 6

5

Prerequisites: Enrollment in CT/MRI diploma or MRI certificate programs Corequisites: None

This course provides experience in the computed tomography clinical setting. Emphasis is placed on patient care and positioning, scanning procedures, and image production in magnetic resonance imaging. Upon completion, students should be able to assume a variety of duties and responsibilities within the magnetic resonance clinical environment.

# **Therapeutic Massage**

MTH 110 Fundamentals of Massage

6 9 3 10

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces concepts basic to the role of the massage therapist in a variety of clinical settings. Emphasis is placed on beginning theory and techniques of body work as well as skill in therapeutic touch. Upon completion of the course, the student should be able to apply basic practical massage therapy skills.

MTH 120	Therapeutic Massage Applications	6	9	3	10
Prerequisites:					

Corequisites: None

This course provides an expanded knowledge and skill base for the massage therapist in a variety of clinical settings. Emphasis is placed on selected therapeutic approaches throughout the lifespan. Upon completion, students should be able to perform entry level therapeutic massage on various populations.

### MTH 125 Ethics of Massage

200

2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to explore issues related to the practice of massage therapy. Emphasis is placed on ethical, legal, professional, and political issues. Upon completion students should be able to discuss issues relating to the practice of massage therapy, client/therapist relationships as well as ethical issues.

MTH 210	Advanced Skills of Massage	4	9	3	8
Prerequisites:	MTH 120 or MTH 121				

Corequisites: None

This course provides knowledge and skills in diverse body work modalities in a variety of clinical settings. Emphasis is placed on selected techniques such as Neuromuscular Therapy, Sports Massage, Soft Tissue Release, Spa Approaches, Oriental Therapies, and energy techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic skills in techniques covered.

MTH 220	Outcome-Based Massage	4	6	3	7
Prerequisites:	MTH 120, MTH 121, or MTH 221				

Corequisites: None

This course provides knowledge and skills in more complex body works modalities in a variety of clinical settings. Emphasis is placed on developing advanced skills in outcome-based Massage. Upon completion, students should be able to perform basic skills in techniques covered. Course

Descriptions

0 15

0

# Music

## MUS 110 Music Appreciation Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is a basic survey of the music of the Western world. Emphasis is placed on the elements of music, terminology, composers, form, and style within a historical perspective. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate skills in basic listening and understanding of the art of music. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

### MUS 113 American Music

3 0 3

N

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces various musical styles, influences, and composers of the United States from pre-Colonial times to the present. Emphasis is placed on the broad variety of music particular to American culture. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate skills in basic listening and understanding of American music. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## MUS 114 Non-Western Music

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides a basic survey of the music of the non-Western world. Emphasis is placed on nontraditional instruments, sources, and performing practices. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate skills in basic listening and understanding of the art of non-Western music. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## MUS 121 Music Theory I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course provides an in-

This course provides an in-depth introduction to melody, rhythm, and harmony. Emphasis is placed on fundamental melodic, rhythmic, and harmonic analysis, introduction to part writing, ear-training, and sight-singing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in the recognition and application of the above. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# MUS 122 Music Theory II

Prerequisites: MUS 121

Corequisites: None

This course is a continuation of studies begun in MUS 121. Emphasis is placed on advanced melodic, rhythmic, and harmonic analysis and continued studies in part-writing, ear-training, and sight-singing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in the recognition and application of the above. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Course

Descriptions

0 3

3

3

3 2 4

2

3

# **Networking Technology**

### NET 110 Networking Concepts Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces students to the networking field. Topics include network terminology and protocols, local-area networks, wide-area networks, OSI model, cabling, router programming, Ethernet, IP addressing, and network standards. Upon completion, students should be able to perform tasks related to networking mathematics, terminology, and models, media, Ethernet, subnetting, and TCP/IP Protocols. This course is also available through the Virtual Learning Community (VLC).

1 4

1

2

1

4

2

4

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the networking field. Emphasis is placed on network terminology and protocols, local-area networks, wide-area networks, OSI model, cabling, router programming, Ethernet, IP addressing, and network standards. Upon completion, students should be able to perform tasks related to networking mathematics, terminology, and models, media, Ethernet, subnetting, and TCP/IP Protocols. This is the first course in the Cisco Networking Academy's CCNA sequence.

NET 126	Routing Basics	

Prerequisites: NET 125

Corequisites: None This course focuses on initial router configuration, router software management, routing protocol configuration, TCP/IP, and access control lists (ACLs). Emphasis will be placed on the fundamentals of router configuration, managing router software, routing protocol, and access lists. Upon completion, students should have an understanding of routers and their role in WANs, router configuration,

routing protocols, TCP/IP, troubleshooting, and ACLs. This is the second course in the Cisco Networking Academy's CCNA sequence.

## NET 175 Wireless Technology

Prerequisites: NET 110 or NET 125 and NET 126

Corequisites: None This course introduces the

This course introduces the student to wireless technology and interoperability with different communication protocols. Topics include Wireless Application Protocol (WAP), Wireless Mark-up language (WML), link manager, service discovery protocol, transport layer and frequency band. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss in written and oral form protocols and procedures required for different wireless applications. This is a Cisco Networking Academy course.

## NET 225 Routing and Switching I

Prerequisites: NET 126

Corequisites: None

This course focuses on advanced IP addressing techniques, intermediate routing protocols, command-line interface configuration of switches, Ethernet switching, VLANs, STP, and VTP. Emphasis will be placed on application and demonstration of skills acquired in pre-requisite courses. Upon completion, students should be able to perform tasks related to VLSM, routing protocols, switching concepts and configuration, STP, VLANs, and VTP. This is the third course in the Cisco Networking Academy's CCNA sequence.

# 223

3

3

3

3

Course

Course

Descriptions

## NET 226 Routing and Switching II

Prerequisites: NET 225 Corequisites: None

This course introduces WAN theory and design, WAN technology, PPP, Frame Relay, ISDN, and additional case studies. Topics include network congestion problems, TCP/IP transport and network layer protocols, advanced routing and switching configuration, ISDN protocols, PPP encapsulation operations on a router. Upon completion, students should be able to provide solutions for network routing problems, identify ISDN protocols, and describe the Spanning Tree protocol. This is the fourth course in the Cisco Networking Academy's CCNA sequence.

NET 289 Networking Project

43

Prerequisites: NOS 220 and NOS 231 Corequisites: NET 226

This course provides an opportunity to complete a significant networking project from the design phase through implementation with minimal instructor support. Emphasis is placed on project definition, documentation, installation, testing, presentation, and training. Upon completion, students should be able to complete a project from the definition phase through implementation.

# **Networking Operating Systems**

NOS 110 Operating Systems Concepts

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces students to a broad range of operating system concepts, including installation and maintenance. Emphasis is placed on operating system concepts, management, maintenance, and resources required. Upon completion of this course, students will have an understanding of OS concepts, installation, management, maintenance, using a variety of operating systems. The course will include file management and simple user creation under at least two operating systems.

## NOS 120 Linux/UNIX Single User

Prerequisites: NOS 110

Corequisites: None

This course develops the necessary skills for students to develop both GUI and command line skills for using and customizing a Linux workstation. Topics include Linux file system and access permissions, GNOME Interface, VI editor, X Window System expression pattern matching, I/O redirection, network and printing utilities. Upon completion, students should be able to customize and use Linux systems for command line requirements and desktop productivity roles. This is a Red Hat Academy course.

## NOS 130 Windows Single User

Prerequisites: NOS 110

Corequisites: None

This course introduces operating system concepts for single-user systems. Topics include hardware management, file and memory management, system configuration/optimization, and utilities. Upon completion, students should be able to perform operating systems functions at the support level in a single-user environment.

## NOS 220 Linux/UNIX Admin I

Prerequisites: NOS 120

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the Linux file system, group administration, and system hardware controls. Topics include installation, creation and maintaining file systems, NIS client and DHCP client configuration, NFS, SMB/Samba, Configure X, Gnome, KDE, basic memory, processes, and security. Upon completion, students should be able to perform system administration tasks including installation, configuring and attaching a new Linux workstation to an existing network. This is a Red Hat Academy course.

4 3

1

1

2

2

2

2

23

2

2

3

3

3

# NOS 221 Linux/UNIX Admin II

Prerequisites: NOS 220

Corequisites: None

This course includes skill-building in configuring common network services and security administration using Linux. Topics include server-side setup, con-figuration, basic administration of common networking services, and security administration using Linux. Upon completion, students should be able to setup a Linux server and configure common network services including security requirements. This is a Red Hat Academy course.

## NOS 230 Windows Admin I

Prerequisites: NOS 130

Corequisites: None

This course covers the installation and administration of a Windows Server network operating system. Topics include managing and maintaining physical and logical devices, access to resources, the server environment, managing users, computers, and groups, and Managing/Implementing Disaster Recovery. Upon completion, students should be able to manage and maintain a Windows Server environment.

# NOS 231 Windows Admin II

Prerequisites: NOS 230

Corequisites: None

This course covers implementing, managing, and maintaining a Windows Server network infrastructure. Topics include implementing, managing, and maintaining IP addressing, name resolution, network security, routing and remote access, and managing a network infrastructure. Upon completion, students should be able to manage and maintain a Windows Server environment.

# Nursing

## \*NUR 101 Practical Nursing I

Prerequisites: Admission into the Practical Nursing program Corequisites: BIO 168 and PSY 150

This course introduces concepts as related to the practical nurse's care-giver and discipline-specific roles. Emphasis is placed on the nursing process, legal/ethical/professional issues, wellness/illness patterns, and basic nursing skills. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate beginning understanding of nursing process to promote/maintain/restore optimum health for diverse clients throughout the life span. This is a diploma-level course.

# \*NUR 102 Practical Nursing II

Prerequisites: BIO 168 and NUR 101 Corequisites: ENG 111 and BIO 169

This course includes more advanced concepts as related to the practical nurse's care-giver and discipline-specific roles. Emphasis is placed on the nursing process, delegation, cost effectiveness, legal/ethical/professional issues, and wellness/illness patterns. Upon completion, students should be able to begin participating in the nursing process to promote/maintain/restore optimum health for diverse clients throughout the life span. This is a diploma-level course.

### \*NUR 103 Practical Nursing III

6 0 12

0

8

Prerequisites: BIO 169, PSY 150, ENG 111, and NUR 102 Corequisites: None

This course focuses on use of nursing/related concepts by practical nurses as providers of care/members of discipline in collaboration with health team members. Emphasis is placed on the nursing process, wellness/illness patterns, entry level issues, accountability, advocacy, professional development, evolving technology, and changing health care delivery systems. Upon completion, students should be able to use the nursing process to promote/maintain/restore optimum health for diverse clients throughout the life span. This is a diplomalevel course. 363

2

2

2

3

3

3

2

2

2

Course

Descriptions

7 6 6 11

12

12

runuamentais of Nursing	Ζ	3	0	5
es: Admission into the Associate Degree	Nursing prog	ram		
es: BIO 168, NUR 117, and NUR 133				
e introduces concepts basic to beginnin	g nursing pra	ctice. ]	Empha	asis
n the application of the nursing process	to provide a	nd mai	nage ca	are
er of the discipline of nursing. Upon co	mpletion, stu	dents	should	be
	ng for individ	luals v	vith co	m-
Pharmacology	1	3	0	2
	es: Admission into the Associate Degree s: BIO 168, NUR 117, and NUR 133 e introduces concepts basic to beginnin n the application of the nursing process er of the discipline of nursing. Upon co	es: Admission into the Associate Degree Nursing prog s: BIO 168, NUR 117, and NUR 133 e introduces concepts basic to beginning nursing pra n the application of the nursing process to provide an er of the discipline of nursing. Upon completion, stu nonstrate beginning competence in caring for individ- tions of health.	es: Admission into the Associate Degree Nursing program s: BIO 168, NUR 117, and NUR 133 e introduces concepts basic to beginning nursing practice. I n the application of the nursing process to provide and mar er of the discipline of nursing. Upon completion, students nonstrate beginning competence in caring for individuals w tions of health.	es: Admission into the Associate Degree Nursing program s: BIO 168, NUR 117, and NUR 133 e introduces concepts basic to beginning nursing practice. Empha n the application of the nursing process to provide and manage ca er of the discipline of nursing. Upon completion, students should nonstrate beginning competence in caring for individuals with co tions of health.

5

2

Prerequisites: Admission into the Associate Degree Nursing program **Corequisites:** None

domontolo of Nursing

This course introduces information concerning sources, effects, legalities, and the safe use of medications as therapeutic agents. Emphasis is placed on nursing responsibility, accountability, pharmacokinetics, routes of medication administration, contraindications and side effects. Upon completion, students should be able to compute dosages and administer medication safely.

*NUR 125	NUR 125 Maternal-Child Nursing			6	8
Prerequisites:	NUR 115.NUR 117. NUR 133. and BIO 168				

Corequisites: BIO 169

\*\*\*

This course introduces nursing concepts related to the delivery of nursing care for the expanding family. Emphasis is placed on utilizing the nursing process as a framework for managing/providing nursing care to individuals and families along the wellness-illness continuum. Upon completion, students should be able to utilize the nursing process to deliver nursing care to mothers, infants, children, and families.

*NUR 133	Nursing Assessment	2	3	0	3
Prerequisites:	Department Chair Approval				

Corequisites: None

This course provides theory and application experience for performing nursing assessment of individuals across the life span. Emphasis is placed on interviewing and physical assessment techniques and documentation of findings appropriate for nursing. Upon completion, students should be able to complete a health history and perform a non-invasive physical assessment.

*NUR 135	Adult Nursing I	5	3	9	9
Prerequisites:	BIO 168, NUR 115, NUR 117, and NUR 133				

Corequisites: BIO 169

This course introduces concepts related to the nursing care of individuals experiencing acute and chronic alterations in health. Emphasis is placed on utilizing the nursing process as a framework for providing and managing nursing care to individuals along the wellness-illness continuum. Upon completion, students should be able to apply the nursing process to individuals experiencing acute and chronic alterations in health.

*NUR 185	Mental Health Nursing	3	0	6	5
Prerequisites:	None				

Corequisites: None

This course includes concepts related to the nursing care of individuals experiencing alterations in social and psychological functioning. Emphasis is placed on utilizing the nursing process to provide and manage nursing care for individuals with common psychiatric disorders or mental health needs. Upon completion, students should be able to apply psychosocial theories in the nursing care of individuals with psychiatric/mental health needs.

364

Course

## \*NUR 235 Adult Nursing II

Prerequisites: NUR 125, NUR 135 and NUR 255 Corequisites: None

This course provides expanded concepts related to nursing care for individuals experiencing common complex alterations in health. Emphasis is placed on the nurse's role as a member of a multi-disciplinary team and as a manager of care for a group of individuals. Upon completion, students should be able to provide comprehensive nursing care for groups of individuals with common complex alterations in health.

### \*NUR 255 Professional Issues

Prerequisites: Department Chair Approval

Corequisites: None

This course explores basic concepts of practice in the management of patient care in a complex health care system. Emphasis is placed on professional, legal, ethical, and political issues and management concepts. Upon completion, students should be able to articulate professional and management concepts.

# **Office Systems Technology**

### OST 080 Basic Keyboarding

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is designed to develop elementary keyboarding skills. Emphasis is placed on mastery of the keyboard. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic proficiency in keyboarding.

OST	131	Keyboarding
		Noybourung

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers basic keyboarding skills. Emphasis is placed on the touch system, correct techniques, and development of speed and accuracy. Upon completion, students should be able to key at an acceptable speed and accuracy level using the touch system. Students should be able to complete timed writing competencies consisting of three timed writings at 25 nwam for three minutes with three or fewer errors and 160 keystrokes per minute for two minutes with two or less errors on the numeric keypad using the touch system.

### **OST 132 Keyboard Skill Building 1 2** Prerequisites: OST 134

Corequisites: None

This course provides accuracy and speed-building drills. Emphasis is placed on diagnostic tests to identify accuracy and speed deficiencies followed by corrective drills. Upon completion, students should be able to keyboard rhythmically with greater accuracy and speed. Students should be able to complete timed writing competencies consisting of three timed writings at 50 nwam for five minutes with five or fewer errors using the touch system.

OST 134	Text Entry and Formatting	2	2	3
Proroquisitor	Nono			

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is designed to provide the skills needed to increase speed, improve accuracy, and format documents. Topics include letters, memos, tables, and business reports. Upon completion, students should be able to produce mailable documents and key timed writings at speeds commensurate with employability. Students should be able to complete timed writing competencies consisting of three timed writings at 40 nwam for five minutes with five or fewer errors using the touch system.

Course

Descriptions

3 15

3

0

1

1

0

2

2

10

3

2

2

This course introduces word processing concepts and applications. Topics include preparation of a variety of documents and mastery of specialized software functions. Upon completion, students should be able to work effectively in a computerized word processing environment. Upon course entrance, a keyboarding proficiency test requiring 25 gwam at 98 percent accuracy using the touch system will be administered.

OST 137	Office S	Software	Applica	tions		1	2	2
Prerequisites	: None		••					
Corequisites:	None							

This course introduces the concepts and functions of software that meets the changing needs of the community. Emphasis is placed upon the terminology and use of software through a hands-on approach. Upon completion, students should be able to use software in a business environment.

OST 148 Mo	edical Coding, Billing, and Insurance	3	0	3
Prerequisites: CIS	S 110 and MED 121			
Corequisites: Nor	18			

This course introduces CPT and ICD coding as they apply to medical insurance and billing. Emphasis is placed on accuracy in coding, forms preparation, and posting. Upon completion, students should be able to describe the steps of the total billing cycle and explain the importance of accuracy.

#### \*OST 149 **Medical Legal Issues**

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the complex legal, moral, and ethical issues involved in providing health-care services. Emphasis is placed on the legal requirements of medical practices; the relationship of physician, patient, and office personnel; professional liabilities; and medical practice liability. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a working knowledge of current medical law and accepted ethical behavior.

**OST 164 Text Editing Applications** 

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides a comprehensive study of editing skills needed in the workplace. Emphasis is placed on grammar, punctuation, sentence structure, proofreading, and editing. Upon completion, students should be able to use reference materials to compose and edit text.

#### **OST 184 Records Management**

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course includes the creation, maintenance, protection, security, and disposition of records stored in a variety of media forms. Topics include alphabetic, geographic, subject, and numeric filing methods. Upon completion, students should be able to set up and maintain a records management system. Students gain experience in using an administrative software program used by health care providers.

#### **OST 201** Medical Transcription I

Prerequisites: OST 136 and OST 164 Corequisites: MED 122

This course introduces dictating equipment and typical medical dictation. Emphasis is placed on efficient use of equipment, dictionaries, PDRs, and other reference materials. Upon completion, students should be able to efficiently operate dictating equipment and to accurately transcribe a variety of medical documents in a specified time.

Course

Descriptions

1

3

3

1

3

0

3

3

2

2

4

0

				367
* <b>OST 202 Medical Transcription II</b> Prerequisites: OST 201 Corequisites: None	3	2	4	
This course provides additional practice in transcribing document ous medical specialties. Emphasis is placed on increasing transc and accuracy and understanding medical procedures and termined completion, students should be able to accurately transcribe a variable documents in a specified time.	ription blogy.	n spee Upon	d	Course Descriptions
OST 233 Office Publications Design	2	2	3	Descriptions
Prerequisites: OST 136 Corequisites: None This course provides entry-level skills in using software with de capabilities. Topics include principles of page layout, desktop pu nology and applications, and legal and ethical considerations of Upon completion, students should be able to design and produce business documents and publications.	ıblishi softwa	ing ter are use	mi- e.	
OST 247 CPT Coding in the Medical Office Prerequisites: MED 122 or OST 142	1	2	2	
Corequisites: None This course provides in-depth coverage of procedural coding. En placed on CPT and HCPCS rules for Medicare billing. Upon con students should be able to properly code procedures and service physicians in ambulatory settings.	mpleti	on,	by	
OST 248 Diagnostic Coding Prerequisites: MED 122 or OST 142 Corequisites: None	1	2	2	
This course provides an in-depth study of diagnostic coding for office. Emphasis is placed on ICD-9-CM codes used on superbil counter forms. Upon completion, students should be able to app of diagnostic coding in the physician's office.	ls and	other		
*OST 286 Professional Development	3	0	3	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course covers the personal competencies and qualities need a professional image in the office. Topics include interpersonal s life-styles, appearance, attitude, personal and professional growt awareness, and professional etiquette. Upon completion, student to demonstrate these attributes in the classroom, office, and soci	kills, h, mu s shou	health lticult	y ural	

*OST 289	Office Systems Management	2	2	3
Prerequisites:	OST 164 and either OST 134 or OST 136			

Corequisites: None

This course provides a capstone course for the office professional. Topics include administrative office procedures, imaging, communication techniques, ergonomics, and equipment utilization. Upon completion, students should be able to function proficiently in a changing office environment.

# **Phlebotomy**

*PBT 100	Phlebotomy	Technology			5	2	0	6
Prerequisites:	Enrollment i	n the Phleb	otomy Te	chnology	y program	and I	RED 09	0
Corequisites:	PBT 101							
This course p	rovides instr	uction in the	e skills ne	eeded fo	r the prop	ber co	llection	n of
blood and oth	ner specimens	s used for di	iagnostic	testing.	Emphasi	s is pl	aced o	n
			0	0	*			1.1

ethics, legalities, medical terminology, safety and universal precautions, health care delivery systems, patient relations, anatomy and physiology, and specimen collection. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in the theoretical comprehension of phlebotomy techniques. This is a certificate-level course.

### \*PBT 101 Phlebotomy Practicum 0 0 9 3 Proceedings in the Phlebotomy Technology program

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Phlebotomy Technology program Corequisites: PBT 100

This course provides supervised experience in the performance of venipuncture and microcollection techniques in a clinical facility. Emphasis is placed on patient interaction and application of universal precautions, proper collection techniques, special procedures, specimen handling, and data management. Upon completion, students should be able to safely perform procedures necessary for specimen collections on patients in various health care settings. This is a certificate-level course.

# **Professional Crafts: Sculpture**

PCS 110 Intro to Metal Sculpture Prerequisites: PCS 112

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the process and design of metal sculpture for the craftsman. Topics include design of metal sculpture, layout, construction, and finishing. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the ability to design and construct metal sculptures.

2

1

1

9

4

2

5

3

2

# PCS 112 Beg. Welding for Artists

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is an introduction to the proper equipment and tools of the metal shop and welding methods for the artist. Topics include welding, cutting, forging, fabricating and finishing, and studio safety. Upon completion, students will be able to demonstrate efficient and safe use of metal shop tools and equipment.

# **Physical Education**

PED 110 Fit and Well for Life

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is designed to investigate and apply the basic concepts and principles of lifetime physical fitness and other health-related factors. Emphasis is placed on wellness through the study of nutrition, weight control, stress management, and consumer facts on exercise and fitness. Upon completion, students should be able to plan a personal, lifelong fitness program based on individual needs, abilities, and interests. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Course

# PED 113 Aerobics I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course introduces a pr

This course introduces a program of cardiovascular fitness involving continuous, rhythmic exercise. Emphasis is placed on developing cardiovascular efficiency, strength, and flexibility and on safety precautions. Upon completion, students should be able to select and implement a rhythmic aerobic exercise program. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# PED 114 Aerobics II

Prerequisites: PED 113

Corequisites: None

This course provides a continuation of a program of cardiovascular fitness involving rhythmic exercise. Emphasis is placed on a wide variety of aerobic activities which include cardiovascular efficiency, strength, and flexibility. Upon completion, students should be able to participate in and design a rhythmic aerobic exercise routine. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# PED 117 Weight Training I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basics of weight training. Emphasis is placed on developing muscular strength, muscular endurance, and muscle tone. Upon completion, students should be able to establish and implement a personal weight training program. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# PED 118 Weight Training II

Prerequisites: PED 117

Corequisites: None

This course covers advanced levels of weight training. Emphasis is placed on meeting individual training goals and addressing weight training needs and interests. Upon completion, students should be able to establish and implement an individualized advanced weight training program. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

PED 119 Circuit Training

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course covers the skills necessary to participate in a developmental fitness program. Emphasis is placed on the circuit training method which involves a series of conditioning timed stations arranged for maximum benefit and variety. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and appreciate the role of circuit training as a means to develop fitness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

# PED 120 Walking for Fitness

031

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces fitness through walking. Emphasis is placed on stretching, conditioning exercises, proper clothing, fluid needs, and injury prevention. Upon completion, students should be able to participate in a recreational walking program. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

03

3

3

3

3

0

Λ

Λ

0

1

1

1

1

1

Course

- PED 121 Walk, Jog, Run
- Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers the basic concepts involved in safely and effectively improving cardiovascular fitness. Emphasis is placed on walking, jogging, or running as a means of achieving fitness. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and appreciate the benefits derived from these activities. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement premajor and/or elective course requirement.

Descriptions

### PED 122 Yoga I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the basic discipline of yoga. Topics include proper breathing, relaxation techniques, and correct body positions. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the procedures of yoga. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

PED 123 Yoga II

Prerequisites: PED 122

Corequisites: None

This course introduces more detailed aspects of the discipline of yoga. Topics include breathing and physical postures, relaxation, and mental concentration. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate advanced procedures of yoga. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

PED 125	Self-Defense - Beginning	
---------	--------------------------	--

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is designed to aid students in developing rudimentary skills in selfdefense. Emphasis is placed on stances, blocks, punches, and kicks as well as non-physical means of self-defense. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic self-defense techniques of a physical and non-physical nature. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

PED 126 Self-Defense - Intermediate

Prerequisites: PED 125

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to aid students in building on the techniques and skills developed in PED 125. Emphasis is placed on the appropriate psychological and physiological responses to various encounters. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate intermediate skills in self-defense stances, blocks, punches, and kick combinations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

# PED 128 Golf - Beginning

0 2 1

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course emphasizes the fundamentals of golf. Topics include the proper grips, stance, alignment, swings for the short and long game, putting, and the rules and etiquette of golf. Upon completion, students should be able to perform the basic golf shots and demonstrate a knowledge of the rules and etiquette of golf. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Course

0

0

0 2 1

2

1

2 1

2

1

0

PED 130 Tennis - Beginning	0	2	1			
Prerequisites: None						
Corequisites: None This course emphasizes the fundamentals of tennis. Topics include basic strokes, rules, etiquette, and court play. Upon completion, students should be able to play recreational tennis. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.						
PED 137 Badminton	0	2	1	Descriptions		
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course covers the fundamentals of badminton. Emphasis is p of serving, clears, drops, drives, smashes, and the rules and strate doubles. Upon completion, students should be able to apply these situations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehe Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course	gies of skills ensive	single in play Articu	s and ying lation			
PED 142 Lifetime Sports	0	2	1			
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to give an overview of a variety of sport phasis is placed on the skills and rules necessary to participate i time sports. Upon completion, students should be able to demon ness of the importance of participating in lifetime sports activiti been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agree and/or elective course requirement.	n a vai istrate es. Th	riety of an aw is cour	f life- are- se has			
PED 143 Volleyball - Beginning Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	0	2	1			

This course covers the fundamentals of volleyball. Emphasis is placed on the basics of serving, passing, setting, spiking, blocking, and the rules and etiquette of volleyball. Upon completion, students should be able to participate in recreational volleyball. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

PED 145	Basketball - Beginning	0	2	1
<b>Prerequisites:</b>	None			

Corequisites: None

This course covers the fundamentals of basketball. Emphasis is placed on skill development, knowledge of the rules, and basic game strategy. Upon completion, students should be able to participate in recreational basketball. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## PED 170 Backpacking

02

1

371

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers the proper techniques for establishing a campsite, navigating in the wilderness, and planning for an overnight trip. Topics include planning for meals, proper use of maps and compass, and packing and dressing for extended periods in the outdoors. Upon completion, students should be able to identify quality backpacking equipment, identify the principles of no-trace camping, and successfully complete a backpacking experience. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## PED 171 Nature Hiking

021

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides instruction on how to equip and care for oneself on the trail. Topics include clothing, hygiene, trail ethics, and necessary equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to successfully participate in nature trail hikes. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### PED 186 Dancing for Fitness

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is designed to develop movement and recreational dance skills, safety, fitness, coordination, and techniques used to teach various groups. Emphasis is placed on participation and practice with adapting dances for ages and ability levels. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of fitness through social, folk, and square dance participation and instruction. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

PED 215 Outdoor Cycling

### Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is designed to promote physical fitness through cycling. Emphasis is placed on selection and maintenance of the bicycle, gear shifting, pedaling techniques, safety procedures, and conditioning exercises necessary for cycling. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate safe handling of a bicycle for recreational use. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### PED 217 Pilates I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to the Pilates method of body conditioning exercise. Topics include instruction in beginning and intermediate Pilates exercises using a mat or equipment, history of the Pilates method, and relevant anatomy and physiology. Upon completion, students should be able to perform beginning and intermediate exercises, and posses an understanding of the benefits of conditioning the body's core muscles. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### PED 218 Pilates II

Prerequisites: PED 217

Corequisites: None

This course provides continued instruction to the Pilates method of body conditioning exercise. Topics include instruction in intermediate and advanced Pilates exercises using a mat or equipment, relevant anatomy and physiology, and further discussion of related concepts. Upon completion, students should be able to perform intermediate and advanced exercises, and possess the autonomy to maintain their own personal Pilates practice. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

# PED 220Exercise for Physically Challenged021Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to improve physical strength, endurance, and range of motion while focusing on individual needs. Emphasis is placed on exercises which are designed and adapted to serve those with special needs. Upon completion, students should be able to show improved physical fitness, body awareness, and an appreciation for their physical well-being. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

Course

Descriptions

0

Λ

0

0

2

2

1

1
### PED 230 Shotokan Karate

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces martial arts using the Shotokan Karate form. Topics include proper conditioning exercises, proper terminology, historical foundations, etiquette and drills. Upon completion, students should be able to perform skills and techniques related to this form of martial arts. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### PED 240 Advanced PE Skills

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides those who have mastered skills in a particular physical education area the opportunity to assist with instruction. Emphasis is placed on methods of instruction, class organization, and progressive skill development. Upon completion, students should be able to design, develop, and implement a unit lesson plan for a skill they have mastered. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

## Philosophy

PHI 210 H	istory of Philosophy	3	0	3
Prerequisites: El	NG 111			
Corequisites: No	one			
This course intr	oduces fundamental philosophical issues through	ı an h	istori-	
cal perspective.	Emphasis is placed on such figures as Plato, Aria	stotle,	Lao-	
Tzu, Confucius	, Augustine, Áquinas, Descartes, Locke, Kant, W	ollsto	necraft	,
Nietzsche, and	Sartre. Upon completion, students should be able	to id	entify a	and
distinguish amo	ong the key positions of the philosophers studied.	This	course	
	ved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Ag requirement in humanities/fine arts.	reeme	ent gen	eral

#### PHI 215 Philosophical Issues

3 0 3

Prerequisites: ENG 111

Corequisites: None

This course introduces fundamental issues in philosophy considering the views of classical and contemporary philosophers. Emphasis is placed on knowledge and belief, appearance and reality, determinism and free will, faith and reason, and justice and inequality. Upon completion, students should be able to identify, analyze, and critique the philosophical components of an issue. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### PHI 230 Introduction to Logic

03

3

Prerequisites: ENG 111 Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic concepts and techniques for distinguishing between good and bad reasoning. Emphasis is placed on deduction, induction, validity, soundness, syllogisms, truth functions, predicate logic, analogical inference, common fallacies, and scientific methods. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze arguments, distinguish between deductive and inductive arguments, test validity, and appraise inductive reasoning. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

31

2

1

0

0

Course

Course

Descriptions

#### PHI 240 Introduction to Ethics

Prerequisites: ENG 111 Corequisites: None

This course introduces theories about the nature and foundations of moral judgments and applications to contemporary moral issues. Emphasis is placed on utilitarianism, rule-based ethics, existentialism, relativism versus objectivism, and egoism. Upon completion, students should be able to apply various ethical theories to individual moral issues such as euthanasia, abortion, crime and punishment, and justice. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## **Physical Science**

PHS 140 Weather and Climate

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the nature, origin, processes, and dynamics of the earth's atmospheric environment. Topics include general weather patterns, climate, and ecological influences on the atmosphere. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of weather formation, precipitation, storm patterns, and processes of atmospheric pollution. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

## Physics

PHY 110 Conceptual Physics

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: PHY 110A

This course provides a conceptually-based exposure to the fundamental principles and processes of the physical world. Topics include basic concepts of motion, forces, energy, heat, electricity, magnetism, and the structure of matter and the universe. Upon completion, students should be able to describe examples and applications of the principles studied. Nonmathematical discussions of concepts and practical applications will be stressed. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

#### PHY 110A Conceptual Physics Lab

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: PHY 110

This course is a laboratory for PHY 110. Emphasis is placed on laboratory experiences that enhance materials presented in PHY 110. Upon completion, students should be able to apply the laboratory experiences to the concepts presented in PHY 110. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

#### PHY 121 Applied Physics I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This algebra-based course introduces fundamental physical concepts as applied to industrial and service technology fields. Topics include systems of units, problem-solving methods, graphical analyses, vectors, motion, forces, Newton's laws of motion, work, energy, power, momentum, and properties of matter. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles studied as applied in industrial and service fields.

0 3

3

3

3

0

3

3

0

03

21

### PHY 122 Applied Physics II

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This algebra-based course introduces fundamental physical concepts as applied to industrial and service technology fields. Emphasis is placed on systems of units, problem-solving methods, graphical analysis, static electricity, AC and DC circuits, magnetism, transformers, AC and DC motors, and generators. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles studied as applied in industrial and service fields.

### PHY 125 Health Sciences Physics

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces fundamental physical principles as they apply to health technologies. Topics include motion, force, work, power, simple machines, and other topics as required by the student's area of study. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the fundamental principles covered as they relate to practical applications in the health sciences.

### PHY 131 Physics - Mechanics

Prerequisites: MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, or MAT 175 Corequisites: None 2

2

2

This algebra/trigonometry-based course introduces fundamental physical concepts as applied to engineering technology fields. Topics include systems of units, problem-solving methods, graphical analysis, vectors, motion, forces, Newton's laws of motion, work, energy, power, momentum, and properties of matter. Upon completion, students should be able to apply the principles studied to applications in engineering technology fields.

#### PHY 151 College Physics I

Prerequisites: MAT 161 or MAT 171

Corequisites: None

This course uses algebra- and trigonometry-based mathematical models to introduce the fundamental concepts that describe the physical world. Topics include units and measurement, vectors, linear kinematics and dynamics, energy, power, momentum, fluid mechanics, and heat. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles involved and display analytical problem-solving ability for the topics covered. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

#### PHY 152 College Physics II

3 2 4

Prerequisites: PHY 151

Corequisites: None

This course uses algebra- and trigonometry-based mathematical models to introduce the fundamental concepts that describe the physical world. Topics include electrostatic forces, electric fields, electric potentials, direct-current circuits, magnetostatic forces, magnetic fields, electromagnetic induction, alternating-current circuits, and light. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles involved and display analytical problem-solving ability for the topics covered. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

4

4

4

4

3

3

3

3

Course

Course

Descriptions

#### \*PHY 251 **General Physics I**

Prerequisites: MAT 271 Corequisites: MAT 272

This course uses calculus-based mathematical models to introduce the fundamental concepts that describe the physical world. Topics include units and measurement, vector operations, linear kinematics and dynamics, energy, power, momentum, rotational mechanics, periodic motion, fluid mechanics, and heat. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles involved and display analytical problem-solving ability for the topics covered. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/ mathematics.

#### \*PHY 252 **General Physics II**

Prerequisites: MAT 272 and PHY 251 Corequisites: None

This course uses calculus-based mathematical models to introduce the fundamental concepts that describe the physical world. Topics include electrostatic forces, electric fields, electric potentials, direct-current circuits, magnetostatic forces, magnetic fields, electromagnetic induction, alternating-current circuits, and light. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the principles involved and display analytical problem-solving ability for the topics covered. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in natural science/mathematics.

## **Plastics**

PLA 110 Introduction to Plastics Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the plastics processing industry, including thermoplastics and thermosets. Emphasis is placed on the description, classification, and properties of common plastics and processes and current trends in the industry. Upon completion, students should be able to describe the differences between thermoplastics and thermosets and recognize the basics of the different plastic processes.

#### **PLA 120** Injection Molding

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course provides theory and processing experience with the injection molding process. Topics include machine type, molds, controls, machine-polymer part relationship, molding factors, troubleshooting, and molding problems/solutions. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of machine setup and operation and be able to optimize common injection molding machines.

## Political Science

#### **POL 110** Introduction to Political Science

Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces basic political concepts used by governments and addresses a wide range of political issues. Topics include political theory, ideologies, legitimacy, and sovereignty in democratic and non-democratic systems. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss a variety of issues inherent in all political systems and draw logical conclusions in evaluating these systems. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

3 4

3

3

2

2

3

3

4

2

3 3

0

3

### POL 120 American Government

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is a study of the origins, development, structure, and functions of American national government. Topics include the constitutional framework, federalism, the three branches of government including the bureaucracy, civil rights and liberties, political participation and behavior, and policy formation. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the basic concepts and participatory processes of the American political system. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

POL 210	Comparative Government	3	0	:
Prerequisites:	None			

Corequisites: None

This course provides a cross-national perspective on the government and politics of contemporary nations such as Great Britain, France, Germany, and Russia. Topics include each country's historical uniqueness, key institutions, attitudes and ideologies, patterns of interaction, and current political problems. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and compare various nations' governmental structures, processes, ideologies, and capacity to resolve major problems. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

## **Physical Fitness Technology**

PSF 110 Exercise Science

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course is a survey of scientific principles, methodologies, and research as applied to exercise and physical adaptations to exercise. Topics include the basic elements of kinesiology, biomechanics, and motor learning. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and describe physiological responses and adaptations to exercise.

#### PSF 212 Exercise Programming

Prerequisites: PSF 110 Corequisites: None

This course provides information about organizing, scheduling, and implementation of physical fitness programs. Topics include programming for various age groups, competitive activities and special events, and evaluating programs. Upon completion, students should be able to organize and implement exercise activities in a competent manner.

## Psychology

PSY 118	Interpersonal Psychology	3	0	3
Prerequisites	: None			
Corequisites:	None			
		.1 1.		

This course introduces the basic principles of psychology as they relate to personal and professional development. Emphasis is placed on personality traits, communication/leadership styles, effective problem solving, and cultural diversity as they apply to personal and work environments. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of these principles of psychology as they apply to personal and professional development. This course is intended for certificate, diploma, and A.A.S. degree programs.

377

03

3

3

Course

Descriptions

4 0 4

23

Course

Descriptions

### PSY 150 General Psychology

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of the scientific study of human behavior. Topics include history, methodology, biopsychology, sensation, perception, learning, motivation, cognition, abnormal behavior, personality theory, social psychology, and other relevant topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate a basic knowledge of the science of psychology. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

### PSY 215 Positive Psychology

03

3

3

0

0

Prerequisites: 150 Corequisites: None

This course is an overview of the scientific study of human strengths. Topics include resilience, optimism, vital engagement (flow), positive relationships, creativity, wisdom, happiness, empathy, emotional intelligence, and other relevant topics. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the psychological factors relevant to enhancing well being. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### PSY 237 Social Psychology

Prerequisites: PSY 150 or SOC 210 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the study of individual behavior within social contexts. Topics include affiliation, attitude formation and change, conformity, altruism, aggression, attribution, interpersonal attraction, and group behavior. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the basic principles of social influences on behavior. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral sciences.

#### PSY 241 Developmental Psychology

Prerequisites: PSY 150 Corequisites: None

This course is a study of human growth and development. Emphasis is placed on major theories and perspectives as they relate to the physical, cognitive, and psychosocial aspects of development from conception to death. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of development across the life span. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

#### PSY 243 Child Psychology

3 0 3

Prerequisites: PSY 150 Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of physical, cognitive, and psychosocial development from conception through adolescence. Topics include theories and research, interaction of biological and environmental factors, language development, learning and cognitive processes, social relations, and moral development. Upon completion, students should be able to identify typical and atypical childhood behavior patterns as well as appropriate strategies for interacting with children. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

3

3

3

### PSY 259 Human Sexuality

Prerequisites: PSY 150 Corequisites: None

This course provides the biological, psychological, and sociocultural aspects of human sexuality and related research. Topics include reproductive biology, sexual and psychosexual development, sexual orientation, contraception, sexually transmitted diseases, sexual disorders, theories of sexuality, and related issues. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an overall knowledge and understanding of human sexuality. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

PSY 271 Sports Psychology

30

3

3

0

0

3

3

3

Prerequisites: PSY 150 Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of the field of sports and exercise psychology. Topics include concentration, goal setting, arousal level, exercise psychology, mental imagery, confidence, and other issues related to sport and exercise performance. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### PSY 275 Health Psychology

Prerequisites: PSY 150

Corequisites: None

This course covers the biopsychological dynamics of stress and the maintenance of good health. Topics include enhancing health and well-being, stress management, lifestyle choices and attitudes, the mind-body relationship, nutrition, exercise and fitness. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of the psychological factors related to health and well-being. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### PSY 281 Abnormal Psychology

Prerequisites: PSY 150

Corequisites: None This course provides an exam

This course provides an examination of the various psychological disorders, as well as theoretical, clinical, and experimental perspectives of the study of psychopathology. Emphasis is placed on terminology, classification, etiology, assessment, and treatment of the major disorders. Upon completion, students should be able to distinguish between normal and abnormal behavior patterns as well as demonstrate knowledge of etiology, symptoms, and therapeutic techniques. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

## Radiography

RAD 110	Radiography Intro and Patient Care	2	3	0	3
Prerequisites	: Enrollment in Radiography program				
Corequisites:	BIO 163, RAD 111, RAD 151, and RAD 182				
This course	provides an overview of the radiography prof	fession	n and s	tudent	
reconcibilit	ies Emphasis is placed on basic principles of	f natie	nt care	radia	-

responsibilities. Emphasis is placed on basic principles of patient care, radiation protection, technical factors, and medical terminology. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate basic skills in these areas. 379

3

Course

380								
	RAD 111RAD Procedures IPrerequisites: Enrollment in the Radiography programCorequisites: BIO 163, RAD 110, RAD 151, and RAD 182	3	3	0	4			
Course	This course provides the knowledge and skills necessary radiographic procedures. Emphasis is placed on radiograp men, extremities, spine, and pelvis. Upon completion, stu demonstrate competence in these areas.	phy of	the ch	iest, ab	do-			
Descriptions	<b>RAD 112 RAD Procedures II</b> Prerequisites: BIO 163, RAD 110, RAD 111, RAD 151, and I Corequisites: RAD 121 and RAD 161 This course provides the knowledge and skills percesser.			0 tandard	4			
	This course provides the knowledge and skills necessary radiographic procedures. Emphasis is placed on radiograp thorax, and gastrointestinal, biliary, and urinary systems. students should be able to demonstrate competence in the	ohy of Upon	the sk compl	ull, bo				
	<b>RAD 121 Radiographic Imaging I</b> Prerequisites: RAD 110, RAD 111, and RAD 151 Corequisites: RAD 112 and RAD 161	2	3	0	3			
	This course covers factors of image quality and methods Topics include density, contrast, recorded detail, distortio manual and automatic exposure control, and tube rating c tion, students should be able to demonstrate an understan control and the effects of exposure factors on image quali	n, tech harts. ding o	nique Upon	charts, comple				
RAD 122Radiographic Imaging IIPrerequisites:RAD 112, RAD 121, and RAD 161Corequisites:RAD 131 and RAD 171This course covers image receptor systems and processinclude film, film storage, processing, intensifying screens,tation.Upon completion, students should be able to demo				ns, grids, and beam limi-				
	of selection and usage of imaging accessories to produce	quality	-		_			
	<b>RAD 131 Radiographic Physics I</b> Prerequisites: RAD 112, RAD 121, and RAD 161 Corequisites: RAD 122 and RAD 171 This course introduces the fundamental principles of phy. nostic X-ray production and radiography. Topics include electricity and magnetism, electrical energy, and power an relate to radiography. Upon completion, students should b an understanding of basic principles of physics as they re radiographic equipment.	electro nd circ be able late to	omagn cuits as to de the op	etic wa s they monstr peration	ves, ate 1 of			
	<b>*RAD 151 RAD Clinical Education I</b> Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Radiography program	0	0	6	2			
	Corequisites: RAD 110, RAD 111, and RAD 182 This course introduces patient management and basic rad in the clinical setting. Emphasis is placed on mastering pe and extremities, manipulating equipment and applying pr Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate of clinical objectives. This course is designed to be taken RAD 182, RAD Clinical Elective.	osition inciple succe	ing of es of A ssful c	the che LARA comple	est  tion			

*RAD 161	RAD Clinical Education II	0	0	15	5
Prerequisites:	RAD 110, RAD 111, RAD 151, and RAD 182				

Corequisites: RAD 112 and RAD 121

This course provides additional experience in patient management and in more complex radiographic procedures. Emphasis is placed on mastering positioning of the spine, pelvis, head and neck, and thorax, and adapting procedures to meet patient variations. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate successful completion of clinical objectives.

					381	
*RAD 171 RAD Clinical Education III Prerequisites: RAD 112, RAD 121, and RAD 161 Corequisites: RAD 122 and RAD 131	0	0	12	4		
This course provides experience in patient management scopic and advanced radiographic procedures. Emphasis				ng		
appropriate technical factors to all studies and mastering positioning of gastro- intestinal and urological studies. Upon completion, students should be able to						
demonstrate successful completion of clinical objectives		_	_	_	Descriptions	
<b>*RAD 182 RAD Clinical Elective</b> Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Radiography program Corequisites: RAD 110, RAD 111, and RAD 151	0	0	6	2		
This course provides advanced knowledge of clinical ap placed on enhancing clinical skills. Upon completion, st successfully complete the clinical course objectives. Thi	udents	should	l be ab	le to		
be taken in conjunction with RAD 151, RAD Clinical E			5181100			
RAD 211 RAD Procedures III Prerequisites: RAD 112 and RAD 122	2	3	0	3		
Corequisites: RAD 231, RAD 241, and RAD 251		c	. 1			
This course provides the knowledge and skills necessary and specialty radiographic procedures. Emphasis is plac						
cialty procedures, pathology, and advanced imaging. Up						
should be able to demonstrate competence in these areas	3.					
RAD 231 Radiographic Physics II Prerequisites: RAD 122, RAD 131, and RAD 171	1	3	0	2		
Corequisites: RAD 211, RAD 241, and RAD 251 This course continues the study of physics that underlie	diagno	stic X.	rav nr	0-		
duction and radiographic and fluoroscopic equipment. T						
duction, electromagnetic interactions with matter, X-ray						
circuitry. Upon completion, students should be able to d standing of the application of physical concepts as relate						
RAD 241 Radiobiology/Protection	2	0 0	0	2		
Prerequisites: RAD 122, RAD 131, and RAD 171	-	•	•	-		
Corequisites: RAD 211, RAD 231, and RAD 251 This course covers the principles of radiation protection	and ray	lichial	ogy T	'an		
ics include the effects of ionizing radiation protection			0.			
for limiting exposure to the patient and personnel, and ra						
devices. Upon completion, students should be able to de standing of the effects and uses of radiation in diagnostic			under-	•		
RAD 245 RAD Quality Management	1 1	3.05	0	2		
Prerequisites: RAD 211, RAD 231, RAD 241, and RAD 251	•	•	•	-		
Corequisites: RAD 261	nd inte	aduaa	math	ada		
This course provides an overview of imaging concepts a of quality assurance. Topics include a systematic approa						
tion and analysis of imaging service and quality assuran	ce. Upo	on com	pletio	n,		
students should be able to establish and administer a qua	ality ass	surance	e prog	ram		
and conduct a critical review of images.	•	0	24	-		
*RAD 251 RAD Clinical Education IV Prerequisites: RAD 122, RAD 131, and RAD 171	0	0	21	7		

381

Corequisites: RAD 211, RAD 231, and RAD 241

This course provides the opportunity to continue mastering all basic radiographic procedures and to attain experience in advanced areas. Emphasis is placed on equipment operation, pathological recognition, pediatric and geriatric variations, and a further awareness of radiation protection requirements. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate successful completion of clinical objectives.

Course

#### **RAD Clinical Education V** \*RAD 261

Prerequisites: RAD 211, RAD 231, RAD 241, and RAD 251 Corequisites: RAD 245 and RAD 271

This course is designed to enhance expertise in all radiographic procedures, patient management, radiation protection, and image production and evaluation. Emphasis is placed on developing an autonomous approach to the diversity of clinical situations and successfully adapting to those procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate successful completion of clinical objectives.

Descriptions

#### **RAD 271 Radiography Capstone**

Prerequisites: RAD 211, RAD 231, RAD 241, RAD 251 Corequisites: RAD 245 and RAD 261

This course provides an opportunity to exhibit problem-solving skills required for certification. Emphasis is placed on critical thinking and integration of didactic and clinical components. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the knowledge required of any entry-level radiographer.

## Real Estate Appraisal

**REA 210** Site Value Cost Approach

Prerequisites: REA 219 Corequisites: None

This course teaches the concepts and methodology used for determining site value and the valuation of residential improvements using the cost approach. Topics include methods in site valuation, replacement/reproduction cost, estimating accrued depreciation, concepts/definitions, and case studies. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the concepts and applications of site valuation and cost approaches for residential properties.

**RFA 212** Sales Comparison & Income 2 0 Prerequisites: REA 219

Corequisites: None

This course provides the concepts and methodology used for determining value using the sales comparison and income approaches. Topics include the sales comparison approach, income approach, finance and cash equivalency, financial calculators, derivation of adjustments, gross rent multipliers, partial interests, and case studies. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the concepts and applications of the sales comparison and income approaches for residential properties.

#### Appraisal Report Writing **REA 213** Prerequisites: REA 219

Corequisites: None

This course covers the production of a completed appraisal report. Topics include writing and reasoning skills, common writing problems, form reports, reporting options, Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice (US-PAP) compliance, and case studies. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the writing and reasoning skills necessary to develop a USPAP compliant appraisal report.

#### **REA 214 Basic Appraisal Principle**

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the student to the entire concept of real estate appraisal and the valuation process. Topics include real property concepts and characteristics, legal considerations, influences on real estate value, types of values, and economic principles. Upon completion, students should be able to present an overview of real estate markets and analysis, and ethics, applying it to appraisal theory and practice.

21

0

3

1

0

0

Λ

0

7

1

1

2

1 0

1

REA 215	Basic Appraisal Procedure	2		0	2
Prerequisites:	REA 214				
Corequisites:	None				
This course in	ntroduces procedures used to develop an estimat	te of v	alue a	and he	эw
				m	

the various principles of value relate to the application of such procedures. Topics include an overview of approaches to value, valuation procedures, property description and residential applications. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and utilize the approaches to value for residential properties.

#### **REA 217** National USPAP

## Prerequisites: REA 215

Corequisites: None

This course introduces all aspects of the appraisers' conduct, ethics and competency. Topics include appraisal standards, reviews, reports, and the confidentiality provisions as set forth by the Appraisal Standards Board. Upon completion, students should be able to sit for the national Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice (USPAP) examination.

#### **REA 219 Residential Market Analysis** 1 0 1 Prerequisites: REA 217

Corequisites: None

This course introduces students to the components of a market analysis and how to test for and analyze highest and best use. Topics include market fundamentals, characteristics and definitions, supply/demand analysis, use of market analysis, test constraints and application of the highest/best use, special considerations and case studies. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze residential markets and know the test constraints for highest and best use.

REA 220	Statistics and Finance
NEA ZZU	Statistics and Finance

Prerequisites: REA 219

Corequisites: None

This course covers statistical analysis and its application to real estate valuation. Topics include statistics, valuation models, automated valuation models, mass appraisal and real estate finance. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the use of statistics, valuation models, and real estate finance in the valuation of real estate.

REA 240	Advanced Residential Apps	1	0	1
Prerequisites:	REA 219			

Corequisites: None

This course covers topics necessary for appraisers to deal with advanced residential valuation issues. Topics include complex property ownership and market conditions, deriving and supporting adjustments, residential market analysis and advanced case studies. Upon completion, students should be able to understand how to deal with complex issues in the valuation of residential properties.

#### **REA 280 Appraisal Emerging Issues**

0 2

2

0

1

1

Prerequisites: REA 219 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides students with the latest technologies and strategies in the field of Real Estate Appraisal. Emphasis is placed on the evaluation of developing appraisal issues and presenting those findings to the class. Upon completion, students should be able to critically analyze emerging appraisal issues and concerns and establish informed opinions.

1

Course

## Reading

## RED 080 Introduction to College Reading

Prerequisites: ENG 075 or RED 070 or placement Corequisites: None

This course introduces effective reading and inferential thinking skills in preparation for RED 090. Emphasis is placed on vocabulary, comprehension, and reading strategies. Upon completion, students should be able to determine main ideas and supporting details, recognize basic patterns of organization, draw conclusions, and understand vocabulary in context. This course does not satisfy the developmental reading prerequisite for ENG 111.

## RED 090 Improved College Reading 3 2 Processivisites: ENG 025 or RED 020 or placement 3 2

Prerequisites: ENG 085 or RED 080 or placement Corequisites: None

This course is designed to improve reading and critical thinking skills. Topics include vocabulary enhancement; extracting implied meaning; analyzing author's purpose, tone, and style; and drawing conclusions and responding to written material. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and analyze college-level reading material. This course satisfies the developmental reading prerequisite for ENG 111.

## Religion

REL 110 World Religions

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the world's major religious traditions. Topics include Primal religions, Hinduism, Buddhism, Islam, Judaism, and Christianity. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the origins, history, beliefs, and practices of the religions studied. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

### REL 211 Intro to Old Testament

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is a survey of the literature of the Hebrews with readings from the law, prophets, and other writings. Emphasis is placed on the use of literary, historical, archeological, and cultural analysis. Upon completion, students should be able to use the tools of critical analysis to read and understand Old Testament literature. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

## REL 212 Intro to New Testament

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course is a survey of the literature of first-century Christianity with readings from the gospels, Acts, and the Pauline and pastoral letters. Topics include the literary structure, audience, and religious perspective of the writings, as well as the historical and cultural context of the early Christian community. Upon completion, students should be able to use the tools of critical analysis to read and understand New Testament literature. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

384

Course

Descriptions

0

3

3

3

2

4

4

3

3

3

30

## **Real Estate**

#### **Broker Prelicensing** \*RIS 112 5 0 5 Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None This course provides basic instruction in real estate principles and practices. Course Topics include law, finance, brokerage, closing, valuation, management, taxation, mathematics, construction, land use, property insurance, and NC License Law and Commission Rules. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate Descriptions basic knowledge and skills necessary for real estate sales. **Real Estate Mathematics** 2 **RLS 113** 2 0 Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None This course provides basic instruction in business mathematics applicable to real

estate situations. Topics include area computations, percentage of profit/loss, bookkeeping and accounting methods, appreciation and depreciation, financial calculations and interest yields, property valuation, insurance, taxes, and commissions. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in applied real estate mathematics.

### RLS 120 Real Estate Practice

2 0 2

0

0

0

2

2

2

2

2

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course emphasizes knowledge and skills necessary for successful real estate practice. Topics will include land use controls, proper method of measuring improvements, commercial real estate, property management, selling techniques, and other aspects of the real estate industry. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of real world real estate practice.

#### \*RLS 121 Broker Relationships

Prerequisites: RLS 112

Corequisites: None

This course provides post-licensing instruction in broker relationships and responsibilities when working with residential sellers and buyers. Topics include agency relationships and duties, agency contracts and disclosure, and the practical aspects of working with residential buyers and sellers. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge and skills necessary to effectively work with residential buyers/sellers according to law and prevailing practices.

#### \*RLS 122 Contracts and Closing

Prerequisites: RLS 112

Corequisites: None

This course provides post-licensing instruction in broker responsibilities relating to real estate sales contracts, contract procedures, the Real Estate Settlement Procedures Act and closings. Topics include contract law concepts, residential sales contract preparation and procedures, closing procedures and closing statement preparation. Upon completion, students should be able to handle sales contract negotiations, prepare residential sales contracts, assist sellers/buyers prepare for closing and verify closing statements.

### \*RLS 123 Select Real Estate Issues 2

Prerequisites: RLS 112 Corequisites: None

This course provides post-licensing instruction in real estate on selected topics of special importance to licensees. Topics include commercial real estate brokerage, residential property management, land use controls, loan fraud, license law, fair housing, establishing a brokerage firm, and manufactured/modular homes. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of commercial real estate brokerage, residential property management, and the other topics addressed in this course.

# Resort and Spa Management

Intro to Resort & Spa Ind 3 0 3 Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None This course introduces the basics types of resort and spa settings. Topics Course include day, resort, destination, amenity, medical spas, and other related topics. Upon completion, student should be able to identify the differences and Descriptions requirements of different types of resort and spa settings. **RSM 113** Ethics of Touch 2 0 2 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to familiarize students with the ethics involved in a profession that utilizes touch as therapy. Topics include personal boundaries, ethical behavior, transference, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the issues facing practitioners and managers of touch modalities. **RSM 115 Resort & Spa Technologies** 3 0 3 Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None This course introduces resort and spa information systems. Topics include POS systems, scheduling, tee time scheduling, planning, cost controls, forecasting, inventory control, and nutritional analysis. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate competence in utilizing contemporary information application systems in resort and spa settings. **RSM 120 Regmt & Scope of Practice** 3 0 3 Prerequisites: None **Corequisites:** None This course covers the requirements and scope of practice for personnel in the spa industry. Topics include laws and training required for the professions of massage therapy, cosmetology, esthetics, nail technology, personal fitness, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and understand the skills and requirements needed by spa personnel. 3 **RSM 125** Spa Services Mgt 3 0 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to familiarize students with the services and equipment commonly used in spa settings. Topics include hydrotherapy, body treatments, therapeutic exercise, equipment use, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify the different types of services and equipment and their utilization. **RSM 125A** Spa Services Mgt Lab 0 2 1 Prerequisites: None Corequisites: RSM 125 This course is a laboratory to accompany RSM 125. Emphasis is placed on practical experiences that enhance the materials presented in RSM 125. Upon

completion, students should be able to demonstrate the operation and sanitation and safety procedures associated with the use and care of spa equipment. **RSM 130 Controls/Resorts and Spas** 2 0 2

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course covers controls and purchasing of equipment and supplies for resorts and spas. Emphasis is placed on procurement, yield tests, inventory control, specification, planning, forecasting, market trends, terminology, cost controls, pricing and purchasing ethics. Upon completion, students should be able to apply effective purchasing techniques in the resort and spa industry based on the end-use of the product.

RSM 180 Resort/Spa Retail Mkt Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None	3	0	3	507
This course introduces students to retail resort and spa operation include assortment planning and store layout/effective use of spa tory, branding and promotion of products, pricing strategies, on- customer sales techniques. Upon completion, students should be retail strategies specific to the resort and spa industry designed to profitability and improve customer retention.	ice, ir line s able	iven- ales an to app		Course Descriptions
RSM 240Resort and Spa MarketingPrerequisites: NoneCorequisites: NoneThis course covers planning, organizing, directing, and analyzinof marketing programs in the resort and spa industry. Emphasis imarket segmentation and analysis, product and image developmening, advertising, public relations, and collateral materials. Uponstudents should be able to prepare a marketing plan applicable tospa industry.	is plac ent, sa 1 com	ced on ales pla pletior	an- 1,	
<b>RSM 245 Resort and Spa Law</b> Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course is designed to build greater awareness and understar various laws encountered in the resort and spa industry. Topics in and state regulations, historical and current practices, safety and management, loss prevention, torts, employment and contracts. It tion, students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of system to prevent or minimize organizational liability.	nclude secur Upon	e feder ity, ris compl	k	

RSM 280	Resort and Spa Mgmt Issues	3	0	3
Proroquisitos	·· None			

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course covers current global, national, and local concerns, issues and trends in the resort and spa industry. Emphasis is placed on problem-solving skills using currently available resources. Upon completion, students should be able to apply resort and spa management principles to real challenges facing industry managers.

## Substance Abuse

#### \*SAB 110 **Substance Abuse Overview Prerequisites:** None

**Corequisites:** None

This course provides an overview of the core concepts in substance abuse and dependence. Topics include the history of drug use/abuse, effects on societal members, treatment of addiction, and preventative measures. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of the etiology of drug abuse, addiction, prevention, and treatment.

## Information Systems Security

#### **SEC 110** Security Concepts

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the concepts and issues related to securing information systems and the development of policies to implement information security controls. Topics include the historical view of networking and security, security issues, trends, security resources, and the role of policy, people, and processes in information security. Upon completion, students should be able to identify information security risks, create an information security policy, and identify processes to implement and enforce policy.

0 3

3

3

Λ

3

Λ

#### SEC 150 Secure Communications

Prerequisites: SEC 110, NET 110 or NET 125, and NET 226 Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of current technologies used to provide secure transport of information across networks. Topics include data integrity through encryption, Virtual Private Networks, SSL, SSH, and IPSec. Upon completion, students should be able to implement secure data transmission technologies. This is a Cisco Networking Academy course.

Descriptions SEC 160 Secure Admin I

23

2

3

Prerequisites: SEC 110, NET 110 or NET 125, and NET 126 Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of security administration and fundamentals of designing security architectures. Topics include networking technologies, TCP/IP concepts, protocols, network traffic analysis, monitoring, and security best practices. Upon completion, students should be able to identify normal network traffic using network analysis tools and design basic security defenses.

#### SEC 210 Intrusion Detection

Prerequisites: SEC 160

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the student to intrusion detection methods in use today. Topics include the types of intrusion detection products, traffic analysis, and planning and placement of intrusion detection solutions. Upon completion, students should be able to plan and implement intrusion detection solutions for networks and host based systems.

#### SEC 220 Defense-In-Depth

23

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: SEC 160

This course introduces students to the concepts of defense in-depth, a security industry best practice. Topics include firewalls, backup systems, redundant systems, disaster recovery, and incident handling. Upon completion, students should be able to plan effective information security defenses, backup systems, and disaster recovery procedures. This is a Cisco Networking Academy course.

#### SEC 289 Security Capstone Project 1 4 3

Prerequisites: SEC 220

Corequisites: None

This course provides the student the opportunity to put into practice all the skills learned to this point. Emphasis is placed on security policy, process planning, procedure definition, business continuity, and systems security architecture. Upon completion, students should be able to design and implement comprehensive information security architecture from the planning and design phase through implementation.

388

Course

2

3

2

2

2

## A.A.S. Social / Behavioral Sciences **General Education Electives**

The following courses are classified as Social/Behavioral Sciences for A.A.S. degree programs. A.A.S. students may take any course on this list. College transfer students (A.A., A.S., A.F.A.) should select general education courses listed on pages 240-250 of the catalog.

ANTHROPOLOGY

- ANT 210 General Anthropology
- ANT 220 Cultural Anthropology
- ANT 230 Physical Anthroplogy
- ANT 230A Physical Anthropology Lab
- ANT 240 Archaeology

## **ECONOMICS**

- ECO 151 Survey of Economics
- Principles of Microeconomics PSY 150 ECO 251
- ECO 252 Principles of Macroeconomics PSY 237

## GEOGRAPHY

- GEO 111 World Regional Geography
- GEO 112 Cultural Geography

## HISTORY

- HIS 111
- HIS 112
- SOC 213World Civilizations ISOC 215World Civilizations IISOC 220Introduction to Global History ISOC 222American History ISOC 232American History IISOC 234Wemen and History ISOC 234 HIS 115
- HIS 131 American History I
- HIS 132 American History II
- HIS 162 Women and History
- HIS 227 Native American History HIS 236 North Carolina History

## POLITICAL SCIENCE

- POL 110 Introduction to **Political Science** POL 120 American Government
  - POL 210 Comparative Government

## PSYCHOLOGY

- PSY 110 PSY 118 Life Span Development
- Interpersonal Psychology
  - General Psychology
  - Social Psychology
- PSY 241 Developmental Psychology
- PSY 281 Abnormal Psychology

## SOCIOLOGY

- SOC 210 Introduction to Sociology
- SOC 213 Sociology of the Family
- **Group Processes**
- Social Problems
- Social Diversity
- Social Context of Aging
- Sociology of Gender
- SOC 240 Social Psychology
- SOC 254 Rural and Urban Sociology

Course

## Sociology

### SOC 210 Introduction to Sociology

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the scientific study of human society, culture, and social interactions. Topics include socialization, research methods, diversity and inequality, cooperation and conflict, social change, social institutions, and organizations. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of sociological concepts as they apply to the interplay among individuals, groups,

and societies. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

SOC 213 Sociology of the Family Prerequisites: None

#### Corequisites: None

This course covers the institution of the family and other intimate relationships. Emphasis is placed on mate selection, gender roles, sexuality, communication, power and conflict, parenthood, diverse life-styles, divorce and remarriage, and economic issues. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze the family as a social institution and the social forces which influence its development and change. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

#### SOC 215 Group Processes

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces group processes and dynamics. Emphasis is placed on small group experiences, roles and relationships within groups, communication, cooperation and conflict resolution, and managing diversity within and among groups. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate the knowledge and skills essential to analyze group interaction and to work effectively in a group context. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### SOC 220 Social Problems

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an in-depth study of current social problems. Emphasis is placed on causes, consequences, and possible solutions to problems associated with families, schools, workplaces, communities, and the environment. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize, define, analyze, and propose solutions to these problems. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

#### SOC 225 Social Diversity

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides a comparison of diverse roles, interests, opportunities, contributions, and experiences in social life. Topics include race, ethnicity, gender, sexual orientation, class, and religion. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze how cultural and ethnic differences evolve and how they affect personality development, values, and tolerance. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

Course

Descriptions

03

3

3

3

3

3

0

3

03

0

0

3

### SOC 232 Social Context of Aging

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an overview of the social implications of the aging process. Emphasis is placed on the roles of older adults within families, work and economics, politics, religion, education, and health care. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and analyze changing perceptions, diverse lifestyles, and social and cultural realities of older adults. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

#### SOC 234 Sociology of Gender

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course examines contemporary roles in society with special emphasis on recent changes. Topics include sex role specialization, myths and stereotypes, gender issues related to family, work, and power. Upon completion, students should be able to analyze modern relationships between men and women. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement.

### SOC 240 Social Psychology

3 0 3

0

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course examines the influence of culture and social groups on individual behavior and personality. Emphasis is placed on the process of socialization, communication, conformity, deviance, interpersonal attraction, intimacy, race and ethnicity, small group experiences, and social movements. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and analyze cultural and social forces that influence the individual in a society. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in social/behavioral science.

### SOC 244 Sociology of Death & Dying

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None This course presents sociological perspectives on death and dying. Emphasis is placed on analyzing the different death rates among various groups, races, and societies, as well as various types of death. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss the rituals of death, both cultural and religious, and examine current issues relating to death and dying. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### SOC 254 Rural and Urban Sociology

03

0

3

3

3

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course applies sociological concepts to a comparative study of major social issues facing contemporary rural and urban America. Emphasis is placed on growth and development patterns, ecological factors, social organizations, social controls, and processes of change. Upon completion, students should be able to illustrate the differences and similarities that exist between urban and rural environments as they resolve contemporary issues. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement pre-major and/or elective course requirement. 391

03

3

3

Course

Course

Descriptions

## **Medical Sonography**

#### **SON 110** Introduction to Sonography Prerequisites: Enrollment in Sonography Program

Corequisites: SON 130

This course provides an introduction to medical sonography. Topics include applications, sonographic terminology, history, patient care, ethics, and basic skills. Upon completion, students should be able to define professionalism and sonographic applications and perform basic patient care skills and preliminary scanning techniques.

1

3

2

0

0

2

3

3

3

0

3

4

5

SON 111 Sonographic Physics Prerequisites: CVS 163 or SON 110

Corequisites: None

This course introduces ultrasound physical principles, bioeffects, and sonographic instrumentation. Topics include sound wave mechanics, transducers, sonographic equipment, Doppler physics, bioeffects, and safety. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge of sound wave mechanics, transducers, sonography equipment, the Doppler effect, bioeffects, and safety.

## SON 120 SON Clinical Ed I 0 0 15

Prerequisites: SON 110

Corequisites: None

This course provides active participation in clinical sonography. Emphasis is placed on imaging, processing, and technically evaluating sonographic examinations. Upon completion, students should be able to image, process, and evaluate sonographic examinations.

SON 121	SON Clinical Ed II	0	0	15	5
Prerequisites	: SON 120				

Corequisites: None

This course provides continued active participation in clinical sonography. Emphasis is placed on imaging, processing, and technically evaluating sonographic examinations. Upon completion, students should be able to image, process, and evaluate sonographic examinations.

SON 130	Abdominal Sonography I	2	3	0	3
Prerequisites	Enrollment in Sonography Program				

Prerequisites: Enrollment in Sonography Program Corequisites: SON 110

This course introduces abdominal and small parts sonography. Emphasis is placed on the sonographic anatomy of the abdomen and small parts with correlated laboratory exercises. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize and acquire basic abdominal and small parts images.

## SON 131 Abdominal Sonography II 1 3 0 2

Prerequisites: SON 130

Corequisites: None This course covers abdominal and small parts pathology recognizable on sonograms. Emphasis is placed on abnormal sonograms of the abdomen and small parts with correlated sonographic cases. Upon completion, students should be

parts with correlated sonographic cases. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize abnormal pathological processes in the abdomen and on small parts sonographic examinations.

### SON 140 Gynecological Sonography

Prerequisites: SON 110

Corequisites: None

This course is designed to relate gynecological anatomy and pathology to sonography. Emphasis is placed on gynecological relational anatomy, endovaginal anatomy, and gynecological pathology. Upon completion, students should be able to recognize normal and abnormal gynecological sonograms.

					393
SON 220 SON Clinical Ed III Prerequisites: SON 121	0	0	24	8	
Corequisites: None This course provides continued active participation in clin					
phasis is placed on imaging, processing, and technically e examinations. Upon completion, students should be able t evaluate sonographic examinations.					Course
SON 221 SON Clinical Ed IV Prerequisites: SON 220	0	0	24	8	Descriptions
Corequisites: None This course provides continued active participation off can	mpus i	in clin	ical so	-	
nography. Emphasis is placed on imaging, processing, and ing sonographic examinations. Upon completion, students image, process, and evaluate sonographic examinations.				it-	
SON 225 Case Studies Prerequisites: SON 110 or CVS 163 Corequisites: None	0	3	0	1	
This course offers the opportunity to present interesting ca clinical education. Emphasis is placed on presentation me patient history, laboratory results, and sonographic finding current literature. Upon completion, students should be ab mation necessary for complete presentation of case studie	thods gs with ple to c	which	integration integration integration in the second s	)	
SON 241 Obstetrical Sonography I Prerequisites: SON 110	2	0	0	2	
Corequisites: None This course covers normal obstetrical sonography techniq environment, and abnormal first trimester pregnancy state tational dating, fetal anatomy, uterine environment, and fin tions. Upon completion, students should be able to produc grams which document age, evaluate the uterine environm first trimester complications.	s. Top rst trin ce gest	ics inc nester tationa	lude g compli l sono-	es- ica-	
SON 242 Obstetrical Sonography II Prerequisites: SON 241	2	0	0	2	
Corequisites: None This course covers second and third trimester obstetrical c anomalies. Topics include abnormal fetal anatomy and ph cations in the uterine environment. Upon completion, studi identify fetal anomalies, fetal distress states, and uterine p	ysiolo lents s	gy and hould	l comp	li-	
SON 250 Vascular Sonography	1	3	0	2	
Prerequisites: SON 111 Corequisites: None This course provides an in-depth study of the anatomy and cular system. Topics include peripheral arterial, peripheral vascular disease testing. Upon completion, students should normal vascular anatomy and recognize pathology of the	l veno d be a	us, and ble to	d cereb	ro-	
SON 289 Sonographic Topics Prerequisites: SON 220	2	0	0	2	
Corequisites: SON 221 This course provides an overview of sonographic topics ir					
certification examinations. Emphasis is placed on registry completion, students should be able to demonstrate a com of sonography and be prepared for the registry examination	prehe				
or somegraphy and be prepared for the region y examinate					

## **Spanish**

### SPA 111 Elementary Spanish I

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: SPA 181

This course introduces the fundamental elements of the Spanish language within a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills. Lab practice is expected of students. Upon

completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with grammatical accuracy to spoken and written Spanish and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

SPA 112 Elementary Spanish II
-------------------------------

03

3

3

3

0

0

2

3

1

0

3

Prerequisites: SPA 111 Corequisites: SPA 182

This course is a continuation of SPA 111 focusing on the fundamental elements of the Spanish language within a cultural context. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills. Lab practice is expected of students. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with increasing proficiency to spoken and written Spanish and demonstrate further cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

SPA 120	Spanish for the Workplace	3	0	3
Prerequisite	s: None			
· · ·				

Corequisites: None

This course offers applied Spanish for the workplace to facilitate basic communication with people whose native language is Spanish. Emphasis is placed on oral communication and career-specific vocabulary that targets health, business, and/or public service professions. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate at a functional level with native speakers and demonstrate cultural sensitivity.

### SPA 141 Culture and Civilization

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to explore issues related to the Hispanic world. Topics include historical and current events, geography, and customs. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and discuss selected topics and cultural differences related to the Hispanic world. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

### SPA 181 Spanish Lab I

Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to enhance acquisition of the fundamental elements of the Spanish language. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills through the use of various supplementary learning media and materials. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with grammatical accuracy to spoken and written Spanish and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

Course

#### SPA 182 Spanish Lab II

Prerequisites: SPA 181 Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity to enhance acquisition of the fundamental elements of the Spanish language. Emphasis is placed on the progressive development of basic listening, speaking, reading, and writing skills through the use of various supplementary learning media and materials. Upon completion, students should be able to comprehend and respond with increasing proficiency to spoken and written Spanish and demonstrate cultural awareness. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

#### **SPA 211** Intermediate Spanish I

3 0 3

3

3

0

Λ

3

3

4

Prerequisites: SPA 112 **Corequisites:** None

This course provides a review and expansion of the essential skills of the Spanish language. Emphasis is placed on the study of authentic and representative literary and cultural texts. Lab practice is expected of students. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate effectively, accurately, and creatively about the past, present, and future. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### SPA 212 Intermediate Spanish II

Prerequisites: SPA 211 Corequisites: None

This course provides a continuation of SPA 211. Emphasis is placed on the continuing study of authentic and representative literary and cultural texts. Lab practice is expected of students. Upon completion, students should be able to communicate spontaneously and accurately with increasing complexity and sophistication. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement general education core requirement in humanities/fine arts.

#### SPA 221 Spanish Conversation

Prerequisites: SPA 212

Corequisites: None

This course provides an opportunity for intensive communication in spoken Spanish. Emphasis is placed on vocabulary acquisition and interactive communication through the discussion of media materials and authentic texts. Upon completion, students should be able to discuss selected topics, express ideas and opinions clearly, and engage in formal and informal conversations. This course has been approved to satisfy the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement for transferability as a premajor and/or elective course requirement.

## Surveying

**SRV 110** Surveving I

2 6 Prerequisites: ARC 111 or EGR 115, and MAT 121, MAT 161, MAT 171, or MAT 175 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the theory and practice of plane surveying. Topics include measuring distances and angles, differential and profile leveling, compass applications, topography, and mapping. Upon completion, students should be able to use/care for surveying instruments, demonstrate field note techniques, and apply the theory and practice of plane surveying.

Prerequisites: SRV 110 **Corequisites:** None

This course introduces route surveying and roadway planning and layout. Topics include simple, compound, reverse, spiral, and vertical curves; geometric design and layout; planning of cross-section and grade line; drainage; earthwork calculations; and mass diagrams. Upon completion, students should be able to calculate and lay out highway curves; prepare roadway plans, profiles, and sections; and perform slope staking.

Descriptions

#### SRV 210 Surveying III

Prerequisites: SRV 110 Corequisites: None

This course introduces boundary surveying, land partitioning, and calculations of areas. Topics include advanced traverses and adjustments, preparation of survey documents, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to research, survey, and map a boundary.

#### SRV 220 Surveying Law

Prerequisites: SRV 110

Corequisites: None

This course introduces the law as related to the practice of surveying. Topics include surveyors' responsibilities, deed descriptions, title searches, eminent domain, easements, weight of evidence, riparian rights, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to identify and apply the basic legal aspects associated with the practice of land surveying.

#### SRV 230 Subdivision Planning

Prerequisites: SRV 111, SRV 210, and CIV 211 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers the planning aspects of residential subdivisions from analysis of owner and municipal requirements to plat layout and design. Topics include municipal codes, lot sizing, roads, incidental drainage, esthetic considerations, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare a set of subdivision plans.

#### SRV 240 **Topographic/Site Surveying** 2 6

Prerequisites: SRV 110

Corequisites: SRV 210

This course covers topographic, site, and construction surveying. Topics include topographic mapping, earthwork, site planning, construction staking, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare topographic maps and site plans and locate and stake out construction projects.

#### SRV 250 Advanced Surveying

Prerequisites: SRV 111

Corequisites: None

This course covers advanced topics in surveying. Topics include photogrammetry, astronomical observations, coordinate systems, error theory, GPS, GIS, Public Land System, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to apply advanced techniques to the solution of complex surveying problems.

#### **Field and Office Practices** SRV 260

2 3 Prerequisites: Completion of three semesters of the Surveying Technology program Corequisites: None

This course covers surveying project management, estimating, and responsibilities of surveying personnel. Topics include record-keeping, starting and operating a surveying business, contracts, regulations, taxes, personnel management, and professional ethics. Upon completion, students should be able to understand the requirements of operating a professional land surveying business.

Course

2

2

2

1

2

1

6 4

2

6

3

3

4

4

						397
Surgical Technology						
SUR 110 Introduction to Surgical Te Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Surgical Corequisites: BIO 163 and SUR 111 This course provides a comprehensive s professional roles, moral/legal/ethical re	Technology progr tudy of the operat	ive env			3	Course
nications used in surgical technology. To medical terminology, interdepartmental ronment/safety, pharmacology, anesthes healing and biomedical sciences. Upon apply theoretical knowledge of the cour	/peer/relationships ia, incision sites, j completion, stude	s, opera physio nts sho	ating r logy c ould be	oom e of wour e able	nvi- nd to	Descriptions
SUR 111 Periop Patient Care Prerequisites: Enrollment in the Surgical	Technology progr	<b>5</b> am	6	0	7	
Corequisites: BIO 163 and SUR 110 This course provides theoretical knowle operative skills during the perioperative sterilization/disinfection, and perioperat students should be able to demonstrate t technique, sterile attire, basic case prepa	phase. Topics inc ive patient care. U he principles and	lude su Jpon co practic	urgical omple ces of	l aseps tion, aseptic		
SUR 122 Surgical Procedures I		5	3	0	6	
Prerequisites: SUR 110 and SUR 111 Corequisites: SUR 123 or STP 101						
This course provides an introduction to cal specialties that students are exposed						
is placed on related surgical anatomy, pa						
theoretical knowledge of patient care, in Upon completion, students should be ab					ent.	
theoretical knowledge of the course top					ent.	
SUR 123 SUR Clinical Practice I		0	0	21	7	

SUR 123 SUR Clinical Practice I n n Prerequisites: BIO 163, or BIO 168 and BIO 169, SUR 110 and SUR 111 Corequisites: BIO 175 and SUR 122

This course provides clinical experience with a variety of perioperative assignments to build upon skills learned in SUR 111. Emphasis is placed on the scrub and circulating roles of the surgical technologist including aseptic technique and basic case preparation for selected surgical procedures. Upon completion, students should be able to prepare, assist with, and dismantle basic surgical cases in both the scrub and circulating roles.

#### **SUR 134** Surgical Procedures II

5 0 0 5

Prerequisites: SUR 123 or STP 101 Corequisites: SUR 135 and SUR 137

This course provides a comprehensive study of intermediate and advanced surgical specialties that students are exposed to in the second clinical rotation. Emphasis is placed on related surgical anatomy, pathology, and procedures that enhance theoretical knowledge of patient care, instrumentation, supplies, and equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to correlate, integrate, and apply theoretical knowledge of the course topics to the clinical operative environment.

#### SUR 135 SUR Clinical Practice II

0 0 12 4

Prerequisites: SUR 122 and SUR 123 Corequisites: SUR 134 and SUR 137

This course provides clinical experience with a variety of perioperative assignments to build skills required for complex perioperative patient care. Emphasis is placed on greater technical skills, critical thinking, speed, efficiency, and autonomy in the operative setting. Upon completion, students should be able to function in the role of an entry-level surgical technologist.

398					
	SUR 137 Prof Success Prep Prerequisites: SUR 122 and SUR 123 Corequisites: SUR 134 and SUR 135	1	0	0	1
Course	This course provides job-seeking skills and an overview of edge in preparation for certification. Topics include test-tar resume preparation, and interviewing techniques. Upon or should be able to prepare a resume, demonstrate appropri- niques, and identify strengths and weaknesses in preparat	aking s omple ate int	strateg tion, s erview	ies, tudents / tech-	
Descriptions	SUR 210 Adv SUR Clinical Practice	0	0	6	2
	Prerequisites: SUR 137 Corequisites: None This course is designed to provide individualized experien practice, education, circulating, and managerial skills. Em developing and demonstrating proficiency in skills necess tice. Upon completion, students should be able to assume chosen specialty area. Current national certification in sur the NBSTSA, is required by students enrolling in this cour	phasis ary fo leader gical t	s is pla r adva rship r	nced on nced pr oles in	rac- a
	SUR 211Adv Theoretical ConceptsPrerequisites:SUR 137	2	0	0	2
	Corequisites: None This course covers theoretical knowledge required for ext technologist role. Emphasis is placed on advanced practic specialties, educational methodologies, and managerial sk students should be able to assume leadership roles in a ch	e in co cills. U	omple: Jpon c	k surgio omplet	cal ion,
	Social Work				
	*SWK 110 Introduction to Social Work Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course examines the historical development, values, fessional standards of social work and focuses on the term systems of social welfare. Emphasis is placed on the vario including those agencies whose primary function is finance tions, mental health, and protective services. Upon compl be able to demonstrate an understanding of the knowledge the social work professional.	ninolo ous fie cial as etion,	gy and lds of sistand studer	l broad practic e, corr its shou	er e ec- ıld
	*SWK 113 Working with Diversity	3	0	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course examines and promotes understanding, sensit knowledge of human diversity. Emphasis is placed on pro ties, duties, and skills critical to multicultural human serv completion, students should be able to integrate and expan and cultural awareness relevant to diverse populations.	fessio ices pi	nal res	ponsib . Upon	oili-
	SWK 115 Community Resources	2	2	0	3
	Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None This course introduces community resources essential to a Emphasis is placed on awareness of and interaction with a personnel. Upon completion, students should be able to id assess critical community needs. This course is a unique of ment of the Social Service concentration in the Human Se program.	comm lentify concer	unity s resountration	ervice rces ar	ıd

#### **Social Work Law** \*SWK 214

Prerequisites: SWK 110 Corequisites: None

This course introduces the major provisions of social services law, current trends, legislative developments, and court procedures. Emphasis is placed on the interpretation of the laws and court decisions related to various social services populations. Upon completion, students should be able to interpret these laws and their implications for social services practice. This course is a unique concentration requirement of the Social Service concentration in the Human Services Technology program.

SWK Issues in Client Services 3 3 \*SWK 220 0 0 Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the professional standards, values, and issues in social services. Topics include confidentiality, assessment of personal values, professional responsibilities, competencies, and ethics. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and discuss multiple ethical issues applicable to social work and apply various decision-making models to current issues. This course is a unique concentration requirement of the Social Service concentration in the Human Services Technology program.

## Veterinary Medical Technology

**VET 110** Animal Breeds and Husbandry Prerequisites: Enrollment in the VMT program **Corequisites:** None

This course provides a study of the individual breed characteristics and management techniques of the canine, feline, equine, bovine, porcine, ovine, caprine, and laboratory animals. Topics include physiological data, animal health management, and basic care and handling of animals. Upon completion, students should be able to identify breeds of domestic and laboratory animals, list physiological data, and outline basic care, handling, and management techniques.

#### **VET 114** Introduction to Veterinary Medical Tech 1 Λ 1

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the VMT program Corequisites: None

This course introduces the standard operating procedures and responsibilities of veterinary technology departments, common zoonotic diseases, safety and ethical issues, and USDA/DEA/OSHA regulations/compliance. Emphasis is placed on standard operating procedures, zoonotic diseases, safety and ethical issues, and the importance of USDA/DEA/OSHA regulations and compliance. Upon completion, students should be able to perform duties assigned in veterinary medical technology, recognize potential zoonotic diseases, and establish safety protocols/regulatory compliance.

VET 120	Veterinary Anatomy and Physiology	3	3	0	4
Prerequisites	: Enrollment in the VMT program				
Corequisites:	None				

This course covers the structure and function of the animal body with emphasis on the similarities and differences among domestic animals. Emphasis is placed on the structure and function of the major physiological systems of domestic, laboratory, and zoo animals. Upon completion, students should be able to identify relevant anatomical structure and describe basic physiological processes for the major body systems.

2

2

0

3

Descriptions

Course

**VET 121** Veterinary Medical Terminology

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the VMT program Corequisites: None

This course covers the basic medical terminology required for veterinary technicians. Topics include the pronunciation, spelling and definition of word parts and vocabulary terms unique to the anatomy, clinical pathology, and treatment of animals. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate knowledge and understanding of basic medical terms as they relate to veterinary medicine. It is highly recommended that this course be taken in the first semester of the Veterinary Technology program.

**Veterinary Parasitology VET 123** 

2 3 3 0

0

3

0

Λ

2

2

2

1

Prerequisites: VET 110, VET 120 and VET 121 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers the common internal and external parasites of companion animals, livestock, selected zoo animals, and wild animals. Emphasis is placed on laboratory diagnosis of the most common forms of the parasite through fecal, urine, skin. and blood exams. Upon completion, students should be able to identify common parasites and discuss life-cycles, treatment and prevention strategies, and public health aspects of veterinary parasitology.

#### **VET 125** Veterinary Diseases I

Prerequisites: VET 110, VET 120 and VET 121 Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic immunology, fundamentals of disease processes including inflammation, and common infectious diseases of animals and their prevention through immunization. Topics include fundamental disease processes, principles of medical therapy, immunologic processes, infections and zoonotic diseases of domestic animals, and prevention of disease. Upon completion, students should be able to describe basic disease and immunological processes, recognize infections and zoonotic diseases, and discuss prevention strategies.

#### **VET 126** Veterinary Diseases II

Prerequisites: VET 125

Corequisites: VET 211, VET 213, and VET 215

This course includes the study of basic disease processes, fundamentals of pathology and other selected topics of veterinary medicine. Topics include histopathology, pathologic changes associated with common diseases of animals, necropsy procedures, specimen handling, and other selected material. Upon completion, students should be able to describe basic pathological changes associated with disease, recognize histopathologic changes, and properly perform collection and submission of necropsy specimens.

**Veterinary Lab Techniques I** 2 3 0 3 **VET 131** Prerequisites: VET 110, VET 114, VET 123 and VET 125

Corequisites: VET 133

This course includes the fundamental study of hematology, hemostasis, and urinalysis. Emphasis is placed on basic hematology and urinalysis techniques, manual skill development, instrumentation, quality control, and applications to veterinary science. Upon completion, students should be able to perform manual and automated CBCs, hemostatic assays, and complete urinalyses and maintain laboratory equipment and quality control.

2 3 **VET 133** Veterinary Clinical Practices I 0 3 Prerequisites: VET 110, VET 114, VET 123 and VET 125 Corequisites: VET 131

This course introduces basic practices and techniques of the veterinary clinic and biomedical research fields for dogs, cats, and laboratory animals. Topics include physical exam, husbandry, housing, sanitation, restraint and handling, administration of medications, anesthesia and euthanasia techniques, grooming and dentistry. Upon completion, students should be able to properly restrain, medicate, examine, groom, and maintain each of the species studied.

3 0 0

3

Course

	-	_
1	2	0

0

0

0

3

4

3

2

### VET 137 Veterinary Office Practices

Prerequisites: Enrollment in the VMT program Corequisites: None

This course is designed to teach basic administrative techniques, client communication skills, and regulations pertaining to veterinary medicine. Topics include record keeping, telephone techniques, professional liability, office procedures, state and national regulatory laws, human relations, and animal welfare. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate effective communication techniques, office procedures, and knowledge of regulatory laws and issues relating to animal welfare.

VET 211 Veterinary Lab Techniques II 2 3 0 3

Prerequisites: VET 131 Corequisites: VET 213

This course covers advanced hematology, serology, immunology, and clinical chemistry. Topics include advanced hematologic, serologic, and immunologic test procedures, manual and automated clinical chemistry procedures, laboratory safety, and quality control. Upon completion, students should be able to collect, prepare, and analyze serum and plasma samples and outline quality control and safety procedures.

VET 212	Veterinary Lab Techniques III	2	3	0	3
Proroquisitos	• VET 211				

Corequisites: VET 211

This course introduces the basic principles of microbiology, histology and cytology. Emphasis is placed on collection of microbiological samples for culture and sensitivity and collection and preparation of samples for histological and cytological examination. Upon completion, students should be able to perform microbiological culture and sensitivity and evaluate cytology and histology specimens.

VET 213	Veterinary Clinical Practice II	1	9	0	4
Prerequisites:	VET 133				

Corequisites: VET 126, VET 211, and VET 215

This course covers basic radiography, anesthesia techniques, dentistry, sample collection and handling, surgical assistance and instrumentation, sterile techniques, and patient record keeping. Topics include basic radiology, injectable and gas anesthesia, dentistry, instrument identification and care, sterile surgical technique, specimen collection and processing, and maintenance of patient records. Upon completion, students should be able to take and process radiographs, administer and monitor anesthesia, assist in surgical procedures, collect specimens, and maintain surgical records.

## VET 214 Veterinary Clinical Practice III 1 9

Prerequisites: VET 213

Corequisites: VET 212

The course covers advanced anesthetic techniques, special radiographic techniques, advanced dentistry, sample collection and processing, bandaging, and emergency and critical care procedures. Topics include induction and maintenance of anesthesia, radiographic contrast studies, advanced dentistry, external coaptation, intensive care procedures, and advanced sample collection techniques. Upon completion, students should be able to demonstrate proficiency in sample collection, radiology, anesthesia, critical care and emergency procedures, and dentistry.

#### VET 215 Veterinary Pharmacology 3 Prerequisites: CHM 130 and CHM 130A, or CHM 151, VET 125 Corequisites: VET 213

This course introduces drugs and other substances utilized in veterinary medicine. Emphasis is placed on drug classification and methods of action, administration, effects and side effects, storing and handling of drugs and dosage calculations. Upon completion, students should be able to properly calculate and administer medications, recognize adverse reactions, and maintain pharmaceutical inventory and administration records. Course

Course

Descriptions

## VET 217 Large Animal Clinical Practice

Prerequisites: VET 110, VET 120, VET 213, and VET 125 Corequisites: VET 214

This course covers the topics relevant to the medical and surgical techniques for the common domestic large animal species. Topics include physical exam, restraint, sample collection, bandaging, emergency treatment, surgical and obstetrical procedures and instruments, herd health, and lameness topics. Upon completion, students should be able to safely perform restraint, examination, and sample collection; assist surgical, obstetrical, and emergency procedures; and discuss herd health.

### VET 237 Animal Nutrition

Prerequisites: CHM 130 and CHM 130A Corequisites: None

This course covers the principles of nutrition and their application to feeding practices of domestic, farm, and companion animals. Topics include basic nutrients and nutritional needs of individual species, proximate analysis, interpretation of food and feed labels, types of animal foods, and ration formulation. Upon completion, students should be able to select appropriate diets for animals in various stages of health and disease, analyze nutrition labels, and identify foods.

## Web Technologies

WEB 110 Internet/Web Fundamentals Prerequisites: None

Corequisites: None

This course introduces basic markup language, various navigational tools and services of the Internet. Topics include creating web pages, using Internet protocols, search engines, file compression/decompression, FTP, E-mail, listservers, and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to deploy a web-site created with basic markup language, retrieve/decompress files, e-mail, FTP, and utilize other Internet tools.

#### WEB 115 Web Markup and Scripting

Prerequisites: CIS 110 Corequisites: None

This course introduces client-side Internet programming using the current W3Crecommended presentation markup language and supporting elements. Topics include site management and development, markup elements, stylesheets, validation, accessibility, standards, browsers, and basic JavaScripting. Upon completion, students should be able to hand-code web pages with various media elements according to current markup standards and integrate them into websites.

### WEB 120 Intro Internet Multimedia

Prerequisites: WEB 115 or WEB 140

Corequisites: None

This is the first of two courses covering the creation of Internet Multimedia. Topics include multimedia file types, file type conversion, acquisition of digital audio/video, streaming audio/video and graphics animation plug-in programs and other related topics. Upon completion, students should be able to create Internet multimedia presentations utilizing a variety of methods and applications.

### WEB 140 Web Development Tools

Prerequisites: CIS 110

Corequisites: None

This course provides an introduction to web development software suites. Topics include the creation of web sites and applets using web development software. Upon completion, students should be able to create entire web sites and supporting applets.

0

3

3

0

2

3

3

Λ

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

3

3

3

WEB 182PHP ProgrammingPrerequisites:CIS 115Corequisites:NoneThis course introduces students to the server-side, HTML-emblanguagePHP. Emphasis is placed on programming techniques	s requir	ed to o	cre-	
ate dynamic web pages using PHP scripting language features. tion, students should be able to design, code, test, debug, and c web site using the PHP scripting language.				Course
WEB 186 XML Technology Prerequisites: CIS 115 and DBA 110 Corequisites: None	2	2	3	Descriptions
This course is designed to introduce student to XML and relate technologies. Topics include extendible style language (XSL), model (DOM), extendible style sheet language transformation simple object access protocol (SOAP). Upon completion, stude able to create a complex XML document.	docume (XSLT)	ent ob ), and		
WEB 210 Web Design Prerequisites: WEB 140	2	2	3	
Corequisites: None This course introduces intermediate to advanced web page desi Topics include effective use of graphics, fonts, colors, navigation vanced markup language elements, as well as a study of bad dee Upon completion, students should be able to employ advanced niques to create high impact and highly functional web pages.	on tools sign te	s, ađ- chniq		
WEB 215 Adv Markup Scripting Prerequisites: DBA 120, WEB 115 and WEB 182 Corequisites: None This course covers advanced programming skills required to de plications. Emphasis is placed on programming techniques req				
network applications. Upon completion, students should be abl debug, and document network-based programming solutions to world problems using an appropriate programming language.				
WEB 230 Implementing Web Serv Prerequisites: NET 110 or NET 125, NOS 110 and NOS 120 Corequisites: None	2	2	3	
This course covers website and web server architecture. Topics lation, configuration, administration, and security of web serve sites. Upon completion, students should be able to effectively r services deployment lifecycle according to industry standards.	rs, serv	ices a	nd	
WEB 250Database Driven WebsitesPrerequisites:DBA 110, WEB 140, WEB 182Corequisites:NoneThis course introduces dynamic (database-driven) website deveinclude the use of basic database CRUD statements (create, readelete) incorporated into web applications, as well as in softwaprinciples.Upon completion, students should be able to designdatabase driven web applications according to industry standard	id, upda re arch and de	ate and itectur	d re	
<b>*WEB 289</b> Internet Technologies Project Prerequisites: WEB 230 and WEB 250 Corequisites: None This course provides an opportunity to complete a significant W				
project from the design phase through implementation with mi	nımal i	nstruc	tor	

403

This course provides an opportunity to complete a significant Web technologies project from the design phase through implementation with minimal instructor support. Emphasis is placed on project definition, documentation, installation, testing, presentation, and training. Upon completion, students should be able to complete an Internet project from the definition phase through implementation.

#### Welding **Cutting Processes** WLD 110 Prerequisites: Admission to Welding Program **Corequisites:** None This course introduces oxy-fuel and plasma-arc cutting systems. Topics include safety, proper equipment setup, and operation of oxy-fuel and plasma-arc cutting equipment with emphasis on straight line, curve and bevel cutting. Upon completion, students should be able to oxy-fuel and plasma-arc cut metals of varying thickness. WLD 111 **Oxy-Fuel Welding** Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces the oxy-fuel welding process. Topics include safety, proper equipment setup, and operation of oxy-fuel welding equipment with emphasis on bead application, profile, and discontinuities. Upon completion, students should be able to oxy-fuel weld fillets and grooves on plate and pipe in various positions.

#### WLD 112 **Basic Welding Processes**

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces basic welding and cutting. Emphasis is placed on beads applied with gases, mild steel fillers, and electrodes and the capillary action of solder. Upon completion, students should be able to set up welding and oxy-fuel equipment and perform welding, brazing, and soldering processes.

#### WLD 115 SMAW (Stick) Plate

Prerequisites: None

**Corequisites:** None

This course introduces the shielded metal arc (stick) welding process. Emphasis is placed on padding, fillet, and groove welds in various positions with SMAW electrodes. Upon completion, students should be able to perform SMAW fillet and groove welds on carbon plate with prescribed electrodes.

#### WLD 116 SMAW (Stick) Plate/Pipe

Prerequisites: WLD 115

**Corequisites:** None

This course is designed to enhance skills with the shielded metal arc (stick) welding process. Emphasis is placed on advancing manipulative skills with SMAW electrodes on varying joint geometry. Upon completion, students should be able to perform groove welds on carbon steel with prescribed electrodes in the flat, horizontal, vertical, and overhead positions.

#### GMAW (MIG) FCAW/Plate WLD 121

6 4

6

3

1

1

1

2

1

2

1

3

3

3

9

9

2

2

2

5

4

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces metal arc welding and flux core arc welding processes. Topics include equipment setup and fillet and groove welds with emphasis on application of GMAW and FCAW electrodes on carbon steel plate. Upon completion, students should be able to perform fillet welds on carbon steel with prescribed electrodes in the flat, horizontal, and overhead positions.

#### WLD 122 **GMAW (MIG) Plate/Pipe**

Prerequisites: WLD 121 Corequisites: None

This course is designed to enhance skills with the gas metal arc (MIG) welding process. Emphasis is placed on advancing skills with the GMAW process making groove welds on carbon steel plate and pipe in various positions. Upon completion, students should be able to perform groove welds with prescribed electrodes on various joint geometry.

Course

				405
WLD 131 GTAW (TIG) Plate	2	6	4	
Prerequisites: None				
Corequisites: None This course introduces the gas tungsten arc (TIG) welding proc	Acc To	nice		
include correct selection of tungsten, polarity, gas, and proper f			1	
emphasis placed on safety, equipment setup, and welding techn			L .	_
completion, students should be able to perform GTAW fillet an			ds	Course
with various electrodes and filler materials.	U			Descriptions
WLD 132 GTAW (TIG) Plate/Pipe	1	6	3	Descriptions
Prerequisites: WLD 131				
Corequisites: None				
This course is designed to enhance skills with the gas tungsten				
ing process. Topics include setup, joint preparation, and electro emphasis on manipulative skills in all welding positions on pla				
completion, students should be able to perform GTAW welds w				
electrodes and filler materials on various joint geometry.	ini pi		u	
WLD 141 Symbols and Specifications	2	2	3	
Prerequisites: None	_	-	•	
Corequisites: None				
This course introduces the basic symbols and specifications use			•	
Emphasis is placed on interpretation of lines, notes, welding sy			t	
specifications. Upon completion, students should be able to rea symbols and specifications commonly used in welding.	a and i	interpi	el	
	1	2	2	
WLD 143 Welding Metallurgy Prerequisites: None		2	2	
Corequisites: None				
This course introduces the concepts of welding metallurgy. Em				
on basic metallurgy, effects of welding on various metals, and r				
tion and identification. Upon completion, students should be ab				
basic metallurgy, materials designation, and classification syste ing.	ms use		eld-	
-	2	6		
WLD 151 Fabrication I Prerequisites: WLD 110, WLD 115, WLD 116, and WLD 131	2	O	4	
Corequisites: None				
This course introduces the basic principles of fabrication. Empl	nasis is	s place	d	
on safety, measurement, layout techniques, and the use of fabri-				
equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to perfor		out act	vi-	
ties and operate various fabrication and material handling equip		_	_	
WLD 212 Inert Gas Welding	1	3	2	
Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None				
This course introduces inert gas-shielded welding methods (MI	G/TIC	i). Top	ics	
include correct selection of consumable and non-consumable e		· -		
ment setup, safety, and welding techniques. Upon completion,	studen	te choi	ıld	
be able to perform inert gas welding in flat, horizontal, and ove	rhead	positic	ns.	
be able to perform inert gas welding in flat, horizontal, and ove WLD 215 SMAW (Stick) Pipe Prerequisites: WLD 115 or WLD 116				

405

Corequisites: None

This course covers the knowledge and skills that apply to welding pipe. Topics include pipe positions, joint geometry, and preparation with emphasis placed on bead application, profile, and discontinuities. Upon completion, students should be able to perform SMAW welds to applicable codes on carbon steel pipe with prescribed electrodes in various positions.

#### WLD 221 GMAW (MIG) Pipe

Prerequisites: WLD 122 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers the knowledge and skills that apply to welding pipe. Topics include pipe positions, joint geometry, and preparation with emphasis placed on bead application, profile, and discontinuities. Upon completion, students should be able to perform GMAW welds to applicable codes on pipe with prescribed electrodes in various positions.

Course

#### Descriptions WLD 231

6 3

Prerequisites: WLD 132 **Corequisites:** None

This course covers gas tungsten arc welding on pipe. Topics include joint preparation and fit up with emphasis placed on safety, GTAW welding technique, bead application, and joint geometry. Upon completion, students should be able to perform GTAW welds to applicable codes on pipe with prescribed electrodes and filler materials in various pipe positions.

#### WLD 251 Fabrication II

Prerequisites: WLD 151

Corequisites: None

This course covers advanced fabrication skills. Topics include advanced layout and assembly methods with emphasis on the safe and correct use of fabrication tools and equipment. Upon completion, students should be able to fabricate projects from working drawings.

#### WLD 261 **Certification Practices**

GTAW (TIG) Pipe

Prerequisites: WLD 115, WLD 121, and WLD 131 Corequisites: None

This course covers certification requirements for industrial welding processes. Topics include techniques and certification requirements for pre-qualified joint geometry. Upon completion, students should be able to perform welds on carbon steel plate and/or pipe according to applicable codes.

#### WLD 262 Inspection and Testing

Prerequisites: None Corequisites: None

This course introduces destructive and nondestructive testing methods. Emphasis is placed on safety, types and methods of testing, and the use of testing equipment and materials. Upon completion, students should be able to understand and/or perform a variety of destructive and nondestructive testing processes.

1

1

1

1

2

3 2

2

3

6

## **Board of Trustees**

#### Officers of the Board Carol Peterson, Chair David Wyatt, Vice Chair Administration, Janet K. Scroggs, Secretary Appointing Agency: Faculty, Class of 2008 and Staff Doris Giezentanner \_\_\_\_\_ Buncombe County Commissioners Former Buncombe County Commissioner Richard B. Hurley Boards of Education Retired, Square D Company The Governor Kaye A. Myers Development Officer, Advantage West Class of 2009 Gordon Randolph\_\_\_\_\_ Madison County Commissioners Retired, Honeywell Mary Ruth Fowler\_\_\_\_\_ Madison County Commissioners Retired Educator William A. Hart, Jr. The Governor Retired, Western Carolina Industries Carol Peterson \_\_\_\_\_ Buncombe County Commissioners Buncombe County Commissioner Dr. Joe B. Roberson Boards of Education Retired, Dentist Class of 2010 Dr. Harvey L. Haynes \_\_\_\_\_ The Governor President Emeritus, A-BTech Talmage Penland \_\_\_\_\_\_ Boards of Education Attorney Mandy Stone \_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_ Buncombe County Commissioners Assistant County Manager/DSS Director Class of 2011 Elizabeth Harper \_\_\_\_ Boards of Education Retired, NC Alcoholic Rehabilitation Center \_\_\_\_\_ Buncombe County Commissioners Ray Spells Senior Vice President, Wachovia Bank David Wvatt The Governor Retired Superintendent, Madison County Schools

## Trustee Emeritus

J. Herbert Coman Retired, Beacon Manufacturing

## Ex-Officio

Student Representative (President)\_\_\_\_\_Student Government Association

## Administrative Offices

## **OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT**

	Betty Young President	
Administration,	A.S., B.B.A., M.Ed., Ph.D., Ohio University; J.D., LL.M., Capital University Law School	
Faculty,	Jeffrey M. FerezanVice President, College Initiatives B.S., Youngstown State University; M.B.A., Franklin University	
and Staff	Marilyn McDonald Dean, Designed Teaching & Learning B.S., East Carolina University	
	Phyllis C. Pack Research Technician A.A., Brevard College; B.S. University of North Carolina at Asheville	
	Janet K. Scroggs Executive Administrative Assistant Diploma, St. Genevieve of the Pines School for Secretaries	
	Jun WenInstitutional Research Analyst B.S., Xiangtan University; M.S., South China University of Technology; M.S., North Dakota State University	
	David B. WhiteDirector, Research and Planning B.A., State University of New York at Geneseo; M.A., Trinity International University; Ph.D., University of Iowa	
	OFFICE OF INSTRUCTION	
	C. Max Queen, R.N., EMT-P Executive Vice President/Chief Learning Officer A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Western Carolina University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
	Ned H. Fowler, EMT-P Interim Vice President, Instructional Services A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Western Carolina University; M.A. Ed., Western Carolina University	
	Pamela L. Baker, CEOESecretary A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; PSP (State, National)	
	Tamala S. Barnett         Secretary           A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; PSP (National)         Secretary	
	Connie S. Buckner Director, Madison Campus A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S.B.A., M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University; Ed.D., East Tennessee State University	
	Sherri J. Davis Secretary, Madison Campus A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
	Michael M. Dempsey Director, Career Pathways B.A., College of Charleston; M.A., University of Charleston	
	Annie Dowdell Academic Reporting & Compliance Coordinator A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
	Thomas K. EdmondsonComputer Lab Coordinator B.S., North Carolina State University; further study, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
	Glenna P. GunterSecretary A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
	K. Paul Knott BioNetwork BioBusiness Center Technical Specialist B.A., M.A., University of Maryland; M.P.H., University of California, Berkeley	
	Donna J. Ladet Culinary Lab Manager A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
	Jonathan M. Lawrie BioNetwork BioBusiness Center Manager B.S., University of California, Irvine; M.S., Ph.D., University of Washington, Seattle	
	Kathryn A. Lemieux, CEOE Secretary A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; PSP (State, National)	
	Melodee Leyshon Dental Lab Manager B.S., Appalachian State University	
	Stephen Maag         High School College Liaison, SSA           B.S., Winthrop University, M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
Nancy G. Markhoff B.S.Ed., Ohio State University	Secretar	γ
--	---	----------------------
Nicholas J. Meacham B.A., London Guildhall University	_ BioNetwork Specialist, BioNetwork BioBusiness Cente	)r
Dara A. Narsiff A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical C	Secretar	γ Administration,
Gaylen K. Saunders, CEOE Diploma, Cecil's Business College; furthe National)	er study: Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; PSP (State,	,
Lee Sokol B.A., University of Florida; M.A., Americ	an University Secretar	<b>y</b> and Staff
Vera Williams A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical C	Administrative Assistan	nt

### **OFFICE OF CONTINUING EDUCATION**

Vacant	Vice President, Continuing Education
Michael K. Anderson A.A.S., Florida Junior College; B.A., University of North Carolin:	Chief GED Examiner
Judy L. BorumContinuing Educati Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	on Reporting & Compliance Coordinator
C. Barbara Brownsmith B.S., University of Nebraska; M.S., Ohio State University	Director, ABE/GED PREP/AHS
Kim W. Caraway Secretary, O A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	ccupational and Public Service Training
Sherry Cordell A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	_ Coordinator, Records and Registration
Bethany L. Faber Coordinator, Com B.A. (two degrees), Central University of Iowa; M.A., Marymou	Iputer Training & Applications Specialist nt University
Alma E. Fisher B.A., King College; graduate study: Appalachian State Universi North Carolina at Asheville	
Lynne Gabai Admini Diploma, Cecil's Business College; A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe	Technical Community College
Joan L. Gilmore Sec A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
Jo Ann W. Gipe A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Secretary, Small Business Center
Sara J. Gresko B.A., North Carolina State University	Cashier/Registration Clerk
R. Timothy Hanlon Instruc B.A., University of Vermont; Decorative Restoration Certificate,	tor, Decorative Painting and Restoration Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College
Paige HarrisBasic B.A., Rhode Island College; M.A., University of Connecticut	c Skills Assessment Retention Specialist
Robin Hayes A.A.S., State University of NY at Farmingdale	Secretary, Basic Skills
Deborah A. Henderson B.A., Salem College	Cashier/Registration Clerk
Jennifer Y. HillCoc B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; M.T.I.D., North	ordinator, English as a Second Language n Carolina State University
Kathy G. Hipps B.S., Western Carolina University	
Cheryl J. Holder B.A., Columbia Union College	Basic Skills Specialist, ABE/GED/AHS

410	
	Janice M. Johnston Basic Skills Specialist, Compensatory Education B.S., M.A., University of Florida, Gainesville
	Christina L. LangProgram Coordinator, Instructor, Health Occupations Diploma, Milwaukee County General School of Nursing
Administration,	Kay Manley Executive Director, Basic Skills B.A., University of South Florida; M.A., Western Carolina University
Faculty,	Kenneth B. O'Connor Executive Director, Workforce Development/NEIT B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., Western Carolina University
and Staff	Karen E. Pauly Instructor, Basic Skills, Craggy Prison B.A., M.S., Wright State University
	Brinda W. RamseyDirector, Community Service Programs University of North Carolina at Asheville; Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College
	Thomas E. Rash Coordinator, Compensatory Education B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; M.A., Clemson University
	Charles Shanor Instructor, Computer Training, Craggy Prison B.S., University of Florida at Gainesville
	Dotty "Gea" L. SkeensCoordinator, Human Resources Development B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville
	Cynthia C. Smith Basic Skills Specialist, ESL B.S., North Carolina State University; M.A., Columbia International University
	Jill M. Sparks Director, Small Business Center B.A., B.S., M.B.A., Appalachian State University
	Nancy A. TroxlerCoordinator, Technical/Industrial Training B.A., Queens College; M.S., Western Carolina University
	Brian M. Vaughan Director, Customized Training and Quality Initiatives B.S., Gardner Webb University; Lean Six Sigma Black Belt
	Andrew WeatherlyInstructor, Basic Skills, Craggy Prison B.S., Appalachian State University
	Shelley Y. White Executive Director, Occupational and Public Service Training A.S., Isothermal Community College; B.S., Appalachian State University; M.S., Western Carolina University
	Robin Wiggins Facilities Coordinator & Account Manager, Enka Campus A.S., A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College
	Glenda A. Wolfe Secretary, Community Service Programs Asheville-Biltmore Junior College
	Michael "Steven" Wright Facility Maintenance Instructor, Craggy Prison A.A., Mayland Community College
	Russ D. Yelton Executive Director, Entrepreneurial Ventures and Business Incubator B.S.B.A, Appalachian State University; M.B.A., further graduate study, Western Carolina University
	OFFICE OF STUDENT SERVICES
	Dennis King Vice President, Student Services B.A., Rutgers University; M.A.T., Jacksonville University; Ed.D., University of Florida
	Liz F. Atkinson Student Success Advocate/Recruiter B.A., M.A., University of Alabama at Birmingham
	Sarah J. BrownSecretary, Records and Registration B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville
	Peggy S. Bulla Career/Personal Counselor B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., Western Carolina University; NCC; LPC
	Linda Burke Student Success Advocate, Disability Services Specialist B.A., M.Ed., University of Gainesville
	Lisa F. Bush Director, Admissions A.A., Daytona Beach Community College; B.A., Stetson University; M.S., Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute

Annie Clingenpeel \_\_\_\_\_ Coordinator, Disability Services/Student Success Advocate B.A., M.S., East Carolina University; LPC

Scott C. Douglas B.A., University of Tennessee; M.S., M.B.A., Colorado State University	Registrar	411
Lynn Deyton	Director, Financial Aid	
Karen Edwards B.S., Appalachian State University	Assessment Specialist	A
Deborah Ellison	Admissions Clerk	
Diploma, Asheville-Buncombe Community College Kirsten Getz Secretary, B.S., Frostburg State University	/Receptionist, Financial Aid	and Staff
Susan Grosoff Counselor/ B.A., University of Buffalo; M.S., California State University, Northridge; NCC		
Diane Hall A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; PSP (State)	Secretary, Admissions	
Deborah L. Harmon Director, Counseling/ B.A., Michigan State University; M.A., Northern Arizona University; Ed. D., North	Student Success Advocate	
Michele Hathcock Director, A-B Tech at the Mall, Recruite B.S., Western Carolina University	ment and Student Activities	
Rebecca B. Howell International Student Advisor/ B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville	Student Success Advocate	
Carolina W. Karan Student Success Advocate/A-B Tech a B.A., M.Ed., Georgia Southern University		
Geli Klimek Director B.A., Stetson University; M.A., University of Phoenix	or, Transfer Advising Center	
Eileen A. KlopeSecretary/Rece B.S., Ferris State University	eptionist, Counseling Center	
Patricia P. Lail	Administrative Assistant	
Mona Lancaster A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Document Imaging Clerk	
S. Alyson Laudenslayer B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville	Secretary, Admissions	
Stephen Maag B.S., Winthrop University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	Student Success Advocate	
B.A., University of California at Los Angeles	Associate Registrar	
Joyce M. Moncada A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Financial Aid Assistant	
Malory F. Presley Secretar B.A., University of Central Florida	ry, Transfer Advising Center	
Peggy A. RichStudent Records Clerk A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	k, Records and Registration	
Linda W. Seals A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Secretary, Admissions	
Jackie M. SearcySecretary, A.A.S. (two degrees), Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	/Receptionist. Financial Aid	
Crystal C. Smith A.A., Anderson College	Financial Aid Assistant	
Lisa B. Szymanski Student Success A B.S., Youngstown State University	Advocate/Veteran's Advisor	
Martha Tillman Secretary,Career Ce A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Mars Hill College		
Donna Turner Assoc B.S. Appalachian State University	ciate Director, Financial Aid	

### **OFFICE OF ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES**

	Richard MauneyExecutive Vio B.A., Lenoir Rhyne College; M.B.A., Western Carolina Un	
	A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Computer Center Specialist
Administration,	Susan A. Arnsperger A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Payroll Accountant
Faculty, and Staff	Elizabeth A. Baker B.S., Montreat College; M.A., Gardener-Webb University	Accountant
	Vanette S. Baldwin	
	Shelby Burnett A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Administrative Assistant
		Secretary
	Oscar E. Brackett	Lead Security Officer
	Anita E. Chambers Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Security Officer
	Calven Davidson	Coordinator, Operation Services
	Eddie Davis	Coordinator, Plant Operations, Enka Campus
	Joyce Dover Evans	Accounting Clerk/Student Accounts
	Lisa Evans B.S., North Carolina State University	Director, Business Services
	Tina Fountain A.A.S. (two degrees), Asheville-Buncombe Technical Com	_ Coordinator, Equipment/Facilities Inventory
	Robin S. Grooms A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Coordinator, Student Accounts
	Mary A. Harper A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	je
	Randy C. Hensley Ass Certificate, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Co	bllege
	Kara Keller A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Director, Campus Police and Security
	Don Kent	Coordinator, Custodial Services
	Lisa H. Lankford B.S., University of North Carolina at Greensboro; M.B.A.,	Associate Director, Business Services
	Linda Mack	Duplicating/Mail Clerk
	Laurie A. Manley A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Computer Center Specialist ge; B.M., Mars Hill College; graduate study: Rice University
	Brian S. McCall A.A.S. (two degrees), Southwestern Community College;	E.S., Western Carolina University
	Therese L. McGannon B.A., West Chester University; further studies at Thomas	Grants and Foundation Accountant College, University of Maine, California State University
	Lease McIntoshA.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Lodge Housekeeper

		413
David C. McKinney D A.A.S. (two degrees), Asheville-Buncombe Technical Communi	irector, Information Systems Technology ty College	
Benson L. Metcalf A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Technical Support Specialist I	
Diploma, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; D	iploma, Haywood Community College	Administration,
Maretta K. Pinson A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Bookstore Manager	Faculty,
Eugene E. Pressley, II, M.C.P., M.C.S.E A.A.S. (two degrees), Asheville-Buncombe Technical Communi	Network Administrator	and Staff
Marty Rice Ma		
Randal K. Rose Technical Diploma, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Refrigeration		
Benny R. Smith		
Timothy D. Stafford	Coordinator, Material Services	
Michael J. Sumner Technical Diploma, Elkins Institute of Radio	Switchboard Operator	
Donna Sampson Taylor A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Bookstore Sales Associate	
Angela C. Tucker A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S		
John R. Tucker A.A.S., Aiken Technical College; Certification: Autocad 2000 Te	Technical Support Specialist II chnical Competency	
Vaughn Warren A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Coordinator, Security/Enka Campus	
A A S Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Purchasing Agent	
Bridgett Wells A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	_ Accounting Technician/Cash Receipts	
Elizabeth K. Williams A.A.S. (two degrees), Asheville-Buncombe Technical Communi	_ Software Support Specialist/Helpdesk ty College	
Traci Wright A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A	Accounts Payable Clerk	
OFFICE OF COLLEGE RELATIONS		
Anita R. Metcalf Vice President, College I B.A., University of North Carolina at Greensboro; M.S., Wester	n Carolina University	
Martha G. Ball B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville	Communications Specialist	

Lori J. Berman \_\_\_\_\_ Employment Specialist A.A.S., Nassau Community College; B.A., State University of New York at Oneonta; M.A. Webster University Leronica M. Casey \_\_\_\_\_ Resource Development Coordinator A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville

Copper M. Coggins \_\_\_\_\_ Director, Organizational and Professional Development B.A., Wellesley College; M.A., Goddard College; M.S., Ph.D., North Carolina State University

Mona L. Cornwell Director, Communications B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville

Kristen H. Franklin

A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College

\_\_\_ Secretary, Human Resources

414		
	Tamma P. Moriarty B.S., Mars Hill College	Grantwriter/Coordinator
	Justin L. Page B.F.A., Appalachian State University	Graphic/Web Designer II
Administration,	A.A.S., Haywood Community College; B.S., Mars Hill College; M.P.A University Center for Nonprofit Management	
Faculty, and Staff	Priscilla Rhoades Admini B.A., San Francisco State University; graduate study, San Francisco S Greensboro	istrative Assistant, College Relations State University, University of North Carolina at
allu Stall	A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., Sha	
	April S. Sides B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville	
	Kaye N. Waugh B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.S., Western Caroli	Director, Human Resources
	DIVISION OF LEARNING RESOURCES	
	B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.S., Western Caroli University	
	Phyllis M. Boone SA.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Secretary, Learning Resource Center
	Angela R. Calhoun A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	Library Assistant
	Linda M. Davis Certificate, A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community Colleg	Library Technical Assistant
	Susan E. Donato B.S., Kent State University	Library Assistant
	Carol J. Fleming B.A., Oswego State College; M.L.S., Appalachian State University	
	Cristofor B. HarshmanCoordinate B.A., Elon University; J.D., Temple University School of Law	
	Sharon Killian Coo B.A., University of North Carolina at Greensboro; Development Educ	ordinator, Academic Learning Center ation Certificate, North Carolina State University
	Sterling W. Lawrence Technicia A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.B.A., G	an, Educational Technology Services Reorgia Southern University
	T. David Smith	Director, Distance Learning
	Tammy A. Ward	Library Assistant
	Theresa Wyszynski B.A., Guilford College; M.L.I.S., University of North Carolina at Green	nsboro Librarian

### FACULTY

# DIVISION OF ALLIED HEALTH AND PUBLIC SERVICE EDUCATION

Sherry Morrow Shields, R.D.H. (1973) Interim Dean, Allied Health and Public Service Education	Administration,
A.A.S., Central Piedmont Community College; B.S., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill	Faculty,
Kathy Skye Myrick (1991)Associate Dean, Emergency Services Academy B.S.B.A./B.S., Appalachian State University; M.S., Western Carolina University; further graduate study: Duke University	and Staff
J. Tisha Anderson, C.D.A. (1999) Instructor, Allied Dental Programs Diploma, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; Certified Dental Assistant; further study, Nova Southeastern University	
Christy C. Andrews, R.N. (1998)Instructor, Nursing B.S.N., Western Carolina University; M.S.N., University of North Carolina at Charlotte	
Karla J. Antonio, D.V.M. (2005) Instructor, Veterinary Medical Technology B.S., Boston University; D.V.M., Texas A&M University	
Deborah J. Bakken, R.N. (2006)Instructor, Nursing A.A.S., Nursing, George C. Wallace State Community College; B.S.N., George Mason University; M.S.N., Touro University	
Tamara W. Baldwin, C.D.A., R.D.H.(1992) Instructor, Allied Dental Programs A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Mars Hill College; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
Laura L. Brown, R.N., C.P.N., C.A.P.A. (2002)Instructor, Nursing Diploma in Nursing, Peter Bent Brigham Hospital School of Nursing; B.S.N., Winston Salem State University; M.S.N., Gardner Webb University	
Chastity L. Case, R.T.(R), R.D.M.S., R.V.T. (2001) Instructor, Medical Sonography A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; Certificate, School of Diagnostic Medical Sonography, Grady Memorial Hospital, Atlanta, GA; B.S., Oregon Institute of Technology	
Brenda Causey, R.N. (1976)Chairperson, Nursing Diploma, Memorial Mission Hospital School of Nursing; B.S.N., Western Carolina University; M.S.N., University of North Carolina at Charlotte	
Cathy B. Cody (1993) Chairperson, Early Childhood B.S., M.S., Western Carolina University	
Dianne Cotter (2004) Chairperson, Veterinary Medical Technology A.A.S., Central Carolina Community College; B.B.A., Montreat College	
Dianne L. Davis (2007) Director, Basic Law Enforcement Training A.A.S., Southwestern Technical Community College; B.S., Western Carolina University; M.S., Boston University	
Sally A. Davis (2007) Clinical Instructor, Emergency Medical Science B.S.N., Western Carolina University	
Robert S. Eldridge, D.D.S. (1997) Instructor, Allied Dental Programs B.S., Carson Newman College; M.A. Ed., Western Carolina University; D.D.S., Emory University School of Dentistry	
Chris C. Fay (2003) Chairperson, Criminal Justice Technology BLET Certificate, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., M.A., University of New Mexico	
Aimee Feste, R.N., M.S.N., C.N.M. (2007)Instructor, Nursing B.S.N., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; M.S.N., University of New Mexico	
Brenda H. Fisher, R.D.H. (2008) Instructor, Allied Dental Programs A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., East Tennessee State University	
Kristy M. Frost, R.N., M.S.N., C.N.M. (2006) Instructor, Nursing B.S.N., McNeese State University; M.S.N., University of Texas Medical Branch	
Megan A. Getty-Odom, M.S.W., L.C.S.W. (2004) Chairperson, Social Service Associate B.A., M.S.W., University of South Carolina	
Angela D. Goodwin, R.T.(R) (2004) Instructor, Radiography A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Mars Hill College	

416	Christine A. Halvorson. C.D.A., R.D.H. (2005) Dental Clinic Coordinator
	A.A.S., St. Phillips College; B.S., Regents College
	Denise M. Hansen, R.N., F.N.P (2004) Instructor, Nursing A.A.S., Miami-Dade Community College; B.S.N., Barry University; M.S.N., Western Carolina University
Administration,	Barbara B. Harrison, M.T. (ASCP) S.M. (2003)Instructor, Medical Laboratory Technology B.S., Aurora University; M.S., University of South Carolina
Faculty,	Jane H. Headland, R.N. (1998) Instructor, Nursing B.S., Grove City College; M.S., Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University; M.S.N., University of Tennessee
and Staff	Thomas C. Heffner (2006) Instructor, Early Childhood Education/Smart Start B.S., Juniata College; M.Ed., University of North Carolina at Charlotte
	Dianne B. Hughes (1999) Instructor, Early Childhood Associate B.A., Mars Hill College; M.A. Ed., Western Carolina University
	Melissa Hyatt, M.T. (ASCP) (1996)Chairperson, Medical Laboratory Technology A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.H.S., Western Carolina University
	Robin B. Keith, R.N., C.N.O.R. (2003)Chairperson, Surgical Technology LPN Diploma, Guilford Technical Community College; A.D.N., Mount Hood Community College; B.S.N., Western Carolina University
	Pamela N. Kirby (2002) Instructor, Early Childhood Associate B.S., Radford University; M.A.Ed, Western Carolina University
	Carol W. Little, C.D.A., R.D.H. (2005) Instructor, Allied Dental Programs Certificate, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; A.A.S. Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S. Mars Hill College; M.H.S., Western Carolina University
	Lydia E. Luka, R.N. (2005) Instructor, Nursing A.D.N., Miami Dade Community College; B.S.N, Florida International University; M.S.N., Western Carolina University
	Sheryl E. Lussier, R.N. (1998) Instructor, Nursing Diploma, Seton School of Nursing; B.S.N., University of Phoenix
	M. Joan Muse, R.N. (2004)Instructor, Nursing B.S.N., University of North Carolina at Greensboro
	R. Keith Owens, E.M.TP (1999) Chairperson, Emergency Medical Science A.A.S., Guilford Technical Community College; B.A., John Wesley College; M.A. Ed., American Inter Continental University
	Terri L. Parr, R.N., M.S.N. (2007) Instructor, Nursing A.D.N., Georgia Perimeter College; B.S.N., North Georgia College & State University, M.S.N., University of North Carolina at Charlotte
	Nicole S. Pekarek, M.T. (ASCP) (2004) Instructor, Phlebotomy B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.T., Western Carolina University
	Brenda Phillips, R.T. (R) (1992) Instructor, Radiography A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., Berea College
	Debra Reese, R.T. (R) (1991) Chairperson, Medical Imaging A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Mars Hill College; M.P.H., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill
	Elizabeth Scarbrough, J.D. (2004) Instructor, Criminal Justice Technology A.A., Palm Beach Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; J.D., University of Georgia
	Eric D. Sitton (2005) Instructor, Emergency Medical Science A.A.S. Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Western Carolina University
	Lori A. Tapp, D.V.M. (2007) Instructor, Veterinary Medical Technology M.S.; D.V.M., University of Florida, Gainesville
	Shaun Riley Tate, R.D.H. (1978) Chairperson, Allied Dental Programs B.S., East Tennessee State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University
	Debra C. Whisenant, R.N. (2003)Instructor, Nursing B.S.N., Western Carolina University
	John C. Witherspoon (2006) Chairperson, Fire Protection Technology A.S., Montreat College; A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College

### **DIVISION OF ARTS AND SCIENCES**

Joseph G. Allawos (2000) Instructor, Biology B.S., Calage of Charleston, M.S., University of Tennessee Jerry L. Ashe (1996) Instructor, Mathematics A.A., Daytona Beach Community College, B.S., M.S., further graduate study: University of Central Florida Yesho Y. Atil (2006) Instructor, English/Communications B.A., MEA, University of Alatama April D. Birchfield (2003) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., University of Narth Carolina at Asheville, M.A., Varke Forst University John G. Bultman (2007) Southern Massissippi: M.S., University of Tennessee at Knoxville Helen L. Burrell (2004) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.S., Morte-Carolina University, M.S., Appalachian State University Jacqueline Caldwell (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., University of Southern Mississippi: M.S., University of Tennessee at Knoxville Helen L. Burrell (2004) Instructor, Biology B.S., Marcheter Metropolina University, M.S., Appalachian State University Jacqueline Caldwell (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., University of Havaii, E.S., State University of New York at Alabary, M.S. C., Charninado Linevisty of Honolulu Peter J. Carver (2006) Instructor, Funglish/Communications B.A., Marray State University, M.A., Northwestern University Peter Carswell (1982) S., State University of New York at Alabary, M.S. C., Charninadout Euristy of Honolulu Peter J. Carver (2006) Charge B.S., M.A., University of Marvi, B.S.C.S. Graduate Cardination, Florida International University, IM.A., Roza Woman's University of Marvi, B.S.C.S. State University of Havaii C.S., State University, M.A., Northwestern Carolina University of Charles P. Curmunity College, B.S., M.A., University of Marvi, B.S.C.S. State University Charles P. Curmunity College, B.S., M.A., University of Marvi, B.S.C.S., State University, Imstructor, Humanities/Fine Arts B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotter, M.A., University of Marvi, B.S.C.S., State University, Imstructor, Mathematics A., Materi, University, M.A., University of Ma	Kenet M. Adamson (2002)Dean, Arts an B.S., University of Florida; B.A., Georgia State University; M.A., Western Carolina University	nd Sciences
Yesho Y. Atil (2006)       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, MFA, University of Alabana       and Staff         April D. Birchfeld (2003)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         BA, University of North Carolina at Asheville; MA, Wake Forest University       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, University of North Carolina at Asheville; MA, University of Tennessee at Knowille       Instructor, Geology         BS, University of North Carolina at Asheville; MA, University of Tennessee at Knowille       Instructor, Biology         Birther L. Burger (2004)       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, University of Sudhem Mississipi; MA, Northwestern University       Instructor, English/Communications         BS, North Carolina State University, MA, Western Carolina University       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, Minevieweity of Hawait, BS, State University, MA, Northwestern University       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         BA, University of Hawait, BS, State University, MA, Nersity et Means University, MA, Nacus Worth at Alabary, MS, C. Chaminade University of Honolulu         Peter Carswell (1992)       Chairperson, Mathematics         A, Miani-Dade Community College, BS, MA, University of Mami, B, S, Stateu Carolina University.       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         Rorent Codd, Jr. (1999)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         BA, Minevieweity of North Carolina at Charlotersity.       Instructor, Mathematics		
Yesho Y. Atil (2006)       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, MFA, University of Alabana       and Staff         April D. Birchfeld (2003)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         BA, University of North Carolina at Asheville; MA, Wake Forest University       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, University of North Carolina at Asheville; MA, University of Tennessee at Knowille       Instructor, Geology         BS, University of North Carolina at Asheville; MA, University of Tennessee at Knowille       Instructor, Biology         Birther L. Burger (2004)       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, University of Sudhem Mississipi; MA, Northwestern University       Instructor, English/Communications         BS, North Carolina State University, MA, Western Carolina University       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, Minevieweity of Hawait, BS, State University, MA, Northwestern University       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         BA, University of Hawait, BS, State University, MA, Nersity et Means University, MA, Nacus Worth at Alabary, MS, C. Chaminade University of Honolulu         Peter Carswell (1992)       Chairperson, Mathematics         A, Miani-Dade Community College, BS, MA, University of Mami, B, S, Stateu Carolina University.       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         Rorent Codd, Jr. (1999)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         BA, Minevieweity of North Carolina at Charlotersity.       Instructor, Mathematics	Jerry L. Ashe (1996) Instructor, N A.A., Daytona Beach Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: University of Central Flo	Administration, Aathematics
April D. Birchfield (2003)	Yesho Y. Atil (2006) Instructor, English/Com B.A., M.F.A., University of Alabama	Faculty, munications
Jennifer L. Browning (2003)       Instructor, English/Communications         B.A., University of North: Carolina at Asheville; M.A., further graduate study, Georgia State University       John G. Bultman (2007)         B.S., University of Southern Mississippi; M.S., University of Tennessee at Knoxville       Instructor, Geology         B.S., Manchester Metropolitan University, M.S., Appalachian State University       Jacqueline Caldwell (1999)       Instructor, Mathematics         B.S., Morth Carolina State University, M.A., Western Carolina University       Instructor, English/Communications         Peter Carswell (1992)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., University of Hawait; B.S., State University of New York at Albany; M.S. C.P., Chaminade University of Honolulu         Peter Carswell (1992)       Instructor, Humantites/Fine Arts         B.A., Stetson University, M.A., Texas Woman's University of MAmit; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University, further graduate study, Western Carolina University.         Tim Cox (2008)       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Mars Hill College       B.S., MA, University of Mamit; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University, U.A.Ed, Western Carolina University         Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., State University, M.A.Ed, Western Carolina University       Instructor, Mathematics         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University	April D. Birchfield (2003) Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., Wake Forest University	ral Sciences
John G. Bultman (2007)       Instructor, Geology         B.S., University of Southern Mississippi; M.S., University of Tennessee at Knowille       Instructor, Biology         Helen L. Burrell (2004)       Instructor, Mathematics         B.S., Manchester Metropolitan University; M.S., Appalachian State University       Instructor, Mathematics         B.S., North Carolina State University; M.A., Western Carolina University       Instructor, Communications         B.A. M.S., Murray State University; M.A., Northwestern University       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., University of Havaii, B.S., State University of Nev Vork at Albary, M.S. C.P., Chaminade University of Honolulu       Peter J. Carver (2006)         Peter J. Carver (2006)       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         B.A., Miami-Dade Community College, B.S., M.A., University of Miami, B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University; M.A. Texas Woman's University, Miami, B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University; the graduate study, Western Carolina University         Tim Cox (2008)       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Mars Hill College       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD, Georgia State University       Instructor, Mathematics         B.S., Appalachian State University       Instructor, Fenglish/Communications         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD, Georgia State University       Instructor, Mathematics		
Jacqueline Caldwell (1999)       Instructor, Mathematics         B.S., North Carolina State University: M.A., Western Carolina University       Instructor, English/Communications         B.A., M.S., Murray State University, M.A., Northwestern University       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., M.S., Murray State University of New York at Albany, M.S.C.P., Chaminade University of Honolulu       Peter J. Carver (2006)         Peter J. Carver (2006)       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         B.A., Stetson University, M.A., Texas Woman's University of NEA, University of New Orleans       Chairperson, Mathematics         R. Trent Codd, Jr. (1999)       Chairperson, Mathematics         A.A., Mami-Dade Community College; B.S., M.A., University of Miami; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University; further graduate study, Western Carolina University.         Tim Cox (2008)       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Appalachian State University: M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University       Instructor, Mathematics         Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., State University of New York at Bufalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University       Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)         Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)       Instructor, Feglish/Communications         B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria         Gigi Derballa (1999)       Chairperson, Human	John G. Bultman (2007) Instruc B.S., University of Southern Mississippi; M.S., University of Tennessee at Knoxville	tor, Geology
Janet H. Caldwell (2006)       Instructor, English/Communications         BA, M.S., Muray State University, M.A., Northwestern University       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         BA, University of Hawaii; B.S., State University of New York at Albany, M.S.C.P., Chaminade University of Honolulu       Peter J. Carver (2006)         Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts       BA, Stetson University; M.A., Texas Woman's University, M.F.A., University of New Orkans         R. Trent Codd, Jr. (1999)       Chairperson, Mathematics         AA, Mami-Dade Community College; B.S., M.A., University of Miami; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University; further graduate study, Western Carolina University.         Tim Cox (2008)       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Mars Hill College       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Appalachian State University, M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University       Instructor, Mathematics         B.A., Agardner-Webb University       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University       Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)         Instructor, Flight/Communications       B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria         T. Gigi Derballa (1999)       Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors         A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida         Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)	Helen L. Burrell (2004) Instruction B.S., Manchester Metropolitan University; M.S., Appalachian State University	ctor, Biology
Peter Carswell (1992)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         BA., University of Hawaii; B.S., State University of New York at Albany, M.S.C.P., Chaminade University of Honolulu         Peter J. Carver (2006)       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         BA, Stetson University, M.A., Texas Woman's University, M.F.A., University of New Orleans       Chairperson, Mathematics         AA, Miami-Dade Community College; B.S., M.A., University of Miami; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University; further graduate study, Western Carolina University.       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Mars Hill College       Biology Lab Manager       Bis, Aspalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University         Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences       BA., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University         Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)       Instructor, Health & Physical Education         B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., University of Poinda, M.Div, D. Min, Fuller Theological Seminary, Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary, Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors         A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida         Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)	Jacqueline Caldwell (1999) Instructor, N B.S., North Carolina State University; M.A., Western Carolina University	<b>N</b> athematics
Peter Carswell (1992)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         BA., University of Hawaii; B.S., State University of New York at Albany, M.S.C.P., Chaminade University of Honolulu         Peter J. Carver (2006)       Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts         BA, Stetson University, M.A., Texas Woman's University, M.F.A., University of New Orleans       Chairperson, Mathematics         AA, Miami-Dade Community College; B.S., M.A., University of Miami; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University; further graduate study, Western Carolina University.       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Mars Hill College       Biology Lab Manager       Bis, Aspalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University         Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences       BA., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University         Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)       Instructor, Health & Physical Education         B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., University of Poinda, M.Div, D. Min, Fuller Theological Seminary, Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary, Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors         A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida         Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)	Janet H. Caldwell (2006) Instructor, English/Com B.A., M.S., Murray State University; M.A., Northwestern University	munications
R. Trent Codd, Jr. (1999)       Chairperson, Mathematics         A.A., Miami-Dade Community College; B.S., M.A., University of Miami; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification, Florida International University; further graduate study, Western Carolina University.       Biology Lab Manager         B.S., Mars Hill College       Biology Lab Manager         Karma Crouch (1992)       Instructor, Mathematics         B.S., Apalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University       Instructor, Mathematics         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University       Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)         Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)       Instructor, Health & Physical Education         B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University       Instructor, English/Communications         B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Iddaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., MA.G., University of Iorida; M.Div, D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary, Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; MA.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study. Western Carolina University         Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University       Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics         A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina University         Kathy Godfrey (2004)       Instructor, Engli	Peter Carswell (1992)Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A., University of Hawaii; B.S., State University of New York at Albany; M.S.C.P., Chaminade Univer	r <b>al Sciences</b> sity of Honolulu
International University; further graduate study, Western Carolina University.  Tim Cox (2008)Biology Lab Manager B.S., Mars Hill College  Karma Crouch (1992)Instructor, Mathematics B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University  Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001)Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University  Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)Instructor, Health & Physical Education B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University  T. Ren Decatur (1996)Instructor, English/Communications B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria  T. Gigi Derballa (1999)Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida  Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., M.A.E., North Park Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina University Kathy Godfrey (2004)Instructor, English/Communications A.A., Sheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina University	Peter J. Carver (2006) Instructor, Humaniti B.A., Stetson University; M.A., Texas Woman's University; M.F.A., University of New Orleans	es/Fine Arts
B.S., Mars Hill College         Karma Crouch (1992)       Instructor, Mathematics         B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University       Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001)         Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University       Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)         Rhonda L. Davidson (2007)       Instructor, Health & Physical Education         B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University       Instructor, English/Communications         B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., Materia       Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors       A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida         Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences       B.A., MA.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study, Western Carolina University         Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999)       Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University         Matthew A. Fender (1990)       Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics         A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina U	R. Trent Codd, Jr. (1999) Chairperson, N A.A., Miami-Dade Community College; B.S., M.A., University of Miami; B.S.C.S. Graduate Certification International University; further graduate study, Western Carolina University.	<b>fathematics</b> on, Florida
Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University         Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physical Education         B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University         T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Communications         B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria         T. Gigi Derballa (1999) Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors         A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida         Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., Wa.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago;         M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study. Western Carolina University         Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University         Matthew A. Fender (1990) Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics         A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina University         Kathy Godfrey (2004) Instructor, English/Communications         A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., University of Tennessee <td></td> <td></td>		
Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University         Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physical Education         B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University         T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Communications         B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria         T. Gigi Derballa (1999) Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors         A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida         Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., Wa.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago;         M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study. Western Carolina University         Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences         B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University         Matthew A. Fender (1990) Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics         A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina University         Kathy Godfrey (2004) Instructor, English/Communications         A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., University of Tennessee <td></td> <td></td>		
<ul> <li>T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Communications B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria</li> <li>T. Gigi Derballa (1999)Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A.,University of Central Florida</li> <li>Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study. Western Carolina University</li> <li>Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University</li> <li>Matthew A. Fender (1990) Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S.,further graduate study: Western Carolina University</li> <li>Kathy Godfrey (2004) Instructor, English/Communications A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., University of Tennessee</li> </ul>		
<ul> <li>T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Communications B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Vienna, Austria</li> <li>T. Gigi Derballa (1999)Chairperson, Humanities/Fine Arts, Honors A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A.,University of Central Florida</li> <li>Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study. Western Carolina University</li> <li>Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University</li> <li>Matthew A. Fender (1990) Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S.,further graduate study: Western Carolina University</li> <li>Kathy Godfrey (2004) Instructor, English/Communications A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., University of Tennessee</li> </ul>	B.S., Mars Hill College Karma Crouch (1992) B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A. State University of New York at Buffalo: M.A. PhD. Georgia State University	Aathematics ral Sciences
A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A.,University of Central Florida     Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences     B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago;     M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study, Western Carolina University     Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences     B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University     Matthew A. Fender (1990) Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics     A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S.,further graduate study: Western Carolina     University     Kathy Godfrey (2004) Instructor, English/Communications     A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A.,     University of Fennessee	B.S., Mars Hill College Karma Crouch (1992) Instructor, M B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physica B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University	Nathematics ral Sciences al Education
B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University of Chicago; M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study, Western Carolina University  Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University  Matthew A. Fender (1990) Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina University Kathy Godfrey (2004) Instructor, English/Communications A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., University of Tennessee	B.S., Mars Hill College Karma Crouch (1992) Instructor, M.B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physica B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Comm B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University Vienna, Austria	Aathematics ral Sciences al Education munications versity of
Matthew A. Fender (1990)       Chairperson, Chemistry/Physics         A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Western Carolina         University         Kathy Godfrey (2004)       Instructor, English/Communications         A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A.,         University of Tennessee	B.S., Mars Hill College Karma Crouch (1992) Instructor, M.B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physica B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Com B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University Vienna, Austria T. Gigi Derballa (1999) Chairperson, Humanities/Fine A A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida	Mathematics ral Sciences al Education munications versity of Arts, Honors
University Kathy Godfrey (2004) Instructor, English/Communications A.A., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., University of Tennessee	B.S., Mars Hill College     Karma Crouch (1992) Instructor, M.     B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University     Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University     Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physica     B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University     T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Comp     B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Company Austria     T. Gigi Derballa (1999) Chairperson, Humanities/Fine J.     A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida     Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003) Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University	Mathematics ral Sciences al Education munications versity of Arts, Honors ral Sciences
University of Tennessee	B.S., Mars Hill College Karma Crouch (1992) Instructor, M.B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physica B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Com B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Central Florida T. Gigi Derballa (1999) Chairperson, Humanities/Fine J. A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003) Instructor, Social/Behavior B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University M.A.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study. Western Carolina University	Mathematics ral Sciences al Education munications versity of Arts, Honors ral Sciences sity of Chicago;
Sandi Goodridge (1986) Instructor, English/Communications B.A., M.A.Ed., University of South Carolina: further graduate study: Western Carolina University	B.S., Mars Hill College     Karma Crouch (1992) Instructor, M.     B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University     Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University     Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physica     B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University     T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Comm     B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: Univiena, Austria     T. Gigi Derballa (1999) Chairperson, Humanities/Fine J.     A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida     Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003) Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University     Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999) Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University     Matthew A. Fender (1990) Chairperson, Chairperson, Chemina A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Wester	Mathematics ral Sciences al Education munications versity of Arts, Honors ral Sciences sity of Chicago; ral Sciences
,,,,,,	B.S., Mars Hill College     Karma Crouch (1992) Instructor, M.     B.S., Appalachian State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University     Charles P. Cummings, Ph.D (2001) Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., State University of New York at Buffalo; M.A., PhD., Georgia State University     Rhonda L. Davidson (2007) Instructor, Health & Physica     B.S., M.A., Gardner-Webb University     T. Ren Decatur (1996) Instructor, English/Comm     B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of North Carolina at Charlotte; M.A., University of Idaho; further graduate study: University of Iorida; (1999)Chairperson, Humanities/Fine J.     A.A., Seminole Community College; B.A., M.A., University of Central Florida     Rock E. Doddridge, Ph.D. (2003)Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., M.A.Ed., University of Florida; M.Div., D.Min, Fuller Theological Seminary; Ph.D., Loyola University     MA.R.E., North Park Theological Seminary; further graduate study. Western Carolina University     Thelbert W. Dowdy (1999)Instructor, Social/Behavior     B.A., Western Carolina University; M.A., Appalachian State University     Matthew A. Fender (1990)Chairperson, Chemii     A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., M.S., further graduate study: Wester     University	Mathematics ral Sciences al Education munications versity of Arts, Honors ral Sciences sity of Chicago; ral Sciences stry/Physics m Carolina munications ille; M.A.,

418		
	Randee B. Goodstadt (1993)Chairperson B.A., Kent State; M.A., further graduate study: Harvard University	n, Social/Behavioral Sciences
	John Graham (1991) B.S., M.S.T., University of Florida	
Administration,	W. Michael Gray (1981) B.A., M.S., Appalachian State University; further graduate study: Western Ca	Chairperson, Biology
Faculty,	B.A., Mars Hill College; M.A., Indiana State University; further graduate stud	ctor, English/Communications y: Western Carolina University
and Staff	Lee B. "Rusty" Holmes, Jr. (2000) Instru B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; M.A., University of Oklahom further study: Florida State University	ctor, English/Communications a; Ed.S., University of West Florida;
	William Hooper (1992) A.S., Isothermal Community College; B.S., M.S., University of North Carolina Western Carolina University	Instructor, Chemistry/Physics at Chapel Hill; further graduate study:
	Western Carolina University Aidan M. Hoyal (2004) B.A., M.A., M.S., University of Tennessee In	structor, Humanities/Fine Arts
	Scott Jackson (2003) B.A., University of North Carolina; M.S., University of Oregon; further study, S Highlands Biological Station	Gouthern Oregon University and
	C. Lisa Johnson (1989) Instru B.A., M.A., Western Carolina University; further graduate study: Indiana Univ	ctor, English/Communications ersity of Pennsylvania
	David M. Kareken (2005) In: B.F.A., Minneapolis College of Art and Design; M.A., Western Carolina Unive and Crafts, San Francisco, CA	structor, Humanities/Fine Arts rsity; M.F.A., California College of Arts
	Sun Kondal (2002) In: B.A., New College; M.A., University of Florida	structor, Humanities/Fine Arts
	Toby L. Mapes, Ph.D. (2002) B.S., North Dakota State University; M.S., Oklahoma State University; Ph.D.,	_ Chairperson, Biotechnology University of Maryland, College Park
	Valerie R. Martin (2001) A.A., Santa Fe Community College; B.A., Mercer University; M.S., Western C	Instructor, Mathematics
	Kelly Q. McEnany (1999) Instructo B.A., University of Wisconsin at Madison; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina Univers	r, Social/Behavioral Sciences
	Stephanie O'Brien (2007) Instru B.A., University of North Carolina at Greensboro; M.A., University of North Ca	
	B.A., University of North Carolina at Greensboro; M.A., University of North Ca Russell F. Palmeri (2005) B.S. St. Procopius College; M.D.,Georgetown University Ellon J. Borne (2006)	Instructor, Biology
	Ellen J. Perry (2006) Chairper B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A., Appalachian State Univ	son, English/Communications
	Glenn C. Ratcliff, Ph.D. (2001) B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.S., Ph.D., University of Nort	Instructor, Chemistry/Physics h Carolina at Chapel Hill
	Sherry L. Ratzlaff (2004) A.S., Virginia Western Community College; B.S., Radford University; M.S., Ok	Instructor, Biology
	Kenneth N. Rudolph (1998)Instructo B.S., North Carolina State University; M.S., University of Utah	r, Social/Behavioral Sciences
		ucation in Secondary Schools mherst; A.B.D., Capella University
	B.S., M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University Wellness Coordin	Heatlh & Physical Education/ nator/Intramurals Coordinator
	C. Lee Swendsen, Ph.D. (2003) B.S., Morningside College; M.S., Ph.D., University of Iowa	Instructor, Biology
	Sharon Trammel (1999) In: B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.F.A., University of North Ca Study, Florence, Italy	structor, Humanities/Fine Arts rolina at Greensboro; Renaissance Art

Paula W. Trilling (2001) Instructor, Biology A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A, University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
Erik L. Tschekunow (2006)	
Heather K. Vaughn (2000) Instructor, English/Communications B.A., Elon College; M.A., University of Nebraska, Lincoln	Administration,
Valerie K. Watts (2000) Instructor, Humanities/Fine Arts A.A., Bucks Community College; B.A., Rider College; M.A., University of Georgia; further study: Universidad de Madrid, Spain	11 - 12 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 -
G. Robert Webb, Jr. (2004) Instructor, Mathematics B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
Laurel H. Young (2001) Instructor, Biology B.S., University of Tennessee; M.S., Western Carolina University	
Leesa Young (1995) Instructor, Social/Behavioral Sciences B.A., North Carolina State University; M.H.R., University of Oklahoma	
DIVISION OF BUSINESS AND HOSPITALITY EDUCATION	
Philip R. Leftwich (1996) Dean, Business and Hospitality Education B.S.B.A., Western Carolina University; M.B.A., University of North Carolina at Charlotte; Ed.D., North Carolina State University	
Sheila Tillman (1990) Associate Dean, Hospitality Education A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., University of Rhode Island; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
Jonathan H. Bricker (2000) Instructor, Business Administration B.S., University of Oregon; M.A., University of Tennessee	
Amy G. Cartee (2007) Instructor, Spa Therapies and Operations A.A.S., Blue Ridge Community College; further study, Montreat College	
Charles R. deVries (2005) Instructor, Culinary Arts & Hospitality A.O.S., Culinary Institute of America; American Culinary Federation Certified Executive Pastry Chef	
Vincent J. Donatelli (2001)Lead Instructor, Culinary Arts & Hospitality A.O.S., Certificate, Culinary Institute of America	
Kathleen Doole (1995) Instructor, Business Computer Technologies A.A.S., Blue Ridge Community College; B.A., William Paterson College of New Jersey; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University; Ed.D., North Carolina State University	
Veronica P. Dooly (2006) Instructor, Business Computer Technologies A.A.S., Haywood Community College; B.A., King College; M.S., University of Maryland, Adelphi	
A.A.S., Haywood Community College; B.A., King College; M.S., University of Maryland, Adelphi Alec A. Fehl (2008) Instructor, Business Computer Technologies B.M., Berklee College of Music	
Jean B. Finley (2004) Instructor, Business Computer Technologies A.A.S., McDowell Technical Community College; B.A., Gardner Webb University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
Joseph L. Fox (2007) Chairperson, Business Administration B.S., Pfeiffer University; M.B.A.; Ed.D., Western Carolina University	
John F. Hofland (1999) Instructor, Culinary Arts & Hospitality Culinary Institute of America, American Culinary Federation Certified Executive Chef	
John H. Humphrey, Jr., C.C.P. (1987) Instructor, Business Computer Technologies B.S., North Carolina State University; M.B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; Ed.D., East Tennessee State University, further graduate study: North Carolina State University	
Carolyn B. Hutchinson, C.P.A., C.I.A. (2000) Instructor, Business Administration B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.B.A., Clemson University	
Michelle Kelley (2007)Lab Manager/Instructor, Culinary Arts & Hospitality A.O.S., New England Culinary Institute; B.F.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill	

420	Peter U. Kennedy (2007) B.S., M.S., Clemson University	_Instructor, GIS/Business Computer Technologies
		Instructor, Business Computer Technologies
Administration,	A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community	
Faculty,	Tambra Luppino (2008) A.A., Blue Ridge Community College; B.A., Univer Academy of Cosmetic Arts	Instructor, Spa Therapies and Operations sity of North Carolina at Asheville; Cosmetology Diploma, Skyland
and Staff	Steven L. Marcus (2001) A.A.S., Haywood Community College; B.S., Univer	Instructor, Networking Technologies
	Bronwen G. McCormick (2004) ( A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community	Chairperson, Culinary Arts & Hospitality Education / College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill
	A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community	ictor, Administrative/Medical Systems Technology / College; B.S.B.A., Mars Hill College
	Carol C. Paxton (1999) A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community further study: East Tennessee State University	Instructor, Business Computer Technologies / College; B.S., M.B.A., M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University;
	Robert H. Potts, G.R.I. (2001) A.A.S., Southwestern Community College; B.S.B.A Technical Community College	Coordinator, Real Estate Programs A., Western Carolina University; further study: Asheville-Buncombe
	Andrew T. Pratt (2003) A.A.S., University of Hawaii; A.O.S., New England	Instructor, Culinary Arts & Hospitality
	A.A.S., Surry Community College	Instructor, Administrative/Medical Systems Technologies
	B.S.B.A., IVI.S., Appalachian State University	Instructor, Business Administration
		Instructor, Culinary Arts & Hospitality
	Timothy J. Reischman (2007) Instructor, Spa Therapies and Opera Diploma, South Piedmont Community College; B.S., D.C., Logan University	
	Marlene Roden (1999) B.S., graduate study, Western Carolina University	Instructor, Business Computer Technologies ; M.A., Appalachian State University
	B.M., James Madison University; M.M., Bingham	
	B.A., University of Michigan; J.D., Harvard Law; g	
	Misty L. Shuler, R.H.I.A. (1998) B.S., Western Carolina University	Chairperson, Administrative/Medical Systems Technologies Chairperson, Business Computer Technologies
	D.S., Oniversity of North Carolina at Ashevine, IVI.	A.Lu., Western Carolina Oniversity
	A.A.S., Culinary Institute of America	Instructor, Culinary Arts & Hospitality
	Gregory A. Spencer (2007) A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community	/ College; B.S., Elon University
		Instructor, Business Administration graduate study: Western Carolina University
	B.F.A., Michigan State University; M.S., University	
	A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community	College; B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville
	Rhonda P. Wood (1993) Instruc: A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community further graduate study, Western Carolina Universi	tor, Administrative/Medical Systems Technologies / College; B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A.Ed., ity

### DIVISION OF ENGINEERING AND APPLIED TECHNOLOGY

Vernon D. Daugherty, Jr. (2005) Dean, Engineering and Applied Technology B.S., Western Carolina University, M.S., North Carolina A&T State University, N.C. Licensed Heating, Air Condition- ice Disferentiate Overheid Contention Overheid Contents.	
ing, Refrigeration, Plumbing, and Electrical Contractor Samuel L. Barnes (1988) Diploma, Technical Diploma, A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Western Carolina University: Master Tool & Die Maker	Administration,
Larry S. Boyd (1986) Chairperson, Machining and Welding A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S.M.E.T., Western Carolina University, University of North Carolina at Asheville	Faculty, and Staff
Kenneth F. Czarnomski (2003) Chairperson, Construction Management Technology B.S., B.A., Lawrence Technological University; R.A.; N.C.A.R.B.	
Lynn V. Ehrke (2003) Instructor, Civil Engineering/CAD B.S., M.S., Ph.D, Virginia Polytechnic Institute; M.B.A., University of Pittsburgh	
Charles P. Farmer (2003) Instructor, Welding Technology A.A.S., Diploma, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Mars Hill College	
M. Kevin Fletcher (2003) Instructor, Transportation Technologies A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; ASE, Master Automotive Technician; ASE Certified, Engines, Heavy Trucks, Electrical, Diesel	
David M. Hamlett (2006) Instructor, Computer-Aided Design A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
James B. Houston (1999) Instructor, Electronics A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; A.A.S. Community College of The Air Force; B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill	
Sherian D. Howard (1985)Chairperson, CAD Technology A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S.M.E.T., Western Carolina University, University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.S., Western Carolina University	
Shane Marshall (2007) Instructor, Transportation Technologies A.A.S., Caldwell Community College; ASE Master Certified	
J. Christopher Martin (2004) Instructor, Computer Engineering Technology A.A.S. (two degrees), Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College	
Frank Miceli (1992) Chairperson, Electronics Engineering Technology A.A.S., State University of New York at Farmingdale; B.S.E.E., Ohio State University; graduate study: Polytechnic Institute of New York; M.S., Western Carolina University	
Wesley W. Miley (2007) Instructor, Civil Engineering/Surveying Technology A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; North Carolina Professional Land Surveyor; North Carolina Certification in Concrete Inspection, Asphalt Roadway Inspection, and Density Inspection	
B. Heath Moody (2005) Instructor, Carpentry and Construction Management B.S., M.S., Appalachian State University	
B.S., M.S., Appalachian State University David Myers (2007) Instructor, Transportation Technologies A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; ASE Master Certified, L1 Advance Engine Performance Certified	
S.T. (Tom) Sharar II (1995) Instructor, Electronics A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.S., Pennsylvania State University; further study: Western Carolina University	
Sharon Suess (2005)Chairperson, Mechanical Engineering Technology B.S., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.S., North Carolina State University	
James A. Sullivan (2005) Chairperson, Civil Engineering/Surveying Technology A.A., Santa Fe Community College; B.S., University of Florida; M.S.N. Western Carolina University	
David W. Walker (1993) Chairperson, Transportation Technologies Diplomas, A.A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; Caterpillar Service Training School, Master A.S.E. Certified	
William W. Wells (1985) Chairperson, Air Conditioning Technical diploma, Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; graduate study: Western Carolina University; N.C. Licensed Heating, Air Conditioning, Refrigeration, and Electrical Contractor	

### **DIVISION OF LEARNING RESOURCES**

	Thomas F. Dechant, Ed. D. (1990) B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.S., Western Carolina University	
Administration,	Elizabeth F. Hester (1994) B.A., Salem College; M.A., Appalachian State University	Instructor, Developmental Studies
Faculty,	Ronald P. Layne (2002) A.S., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College; B.A., Universive Western Carolina University	Instructor, Developmental Studies sity of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A.,
and Staff	Sue Heath Olesiuk (1998) Instructor, Developmental Studies/Coordinator, ACA B.A., M.A.T., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill	
	M. Susan Paterson (1992) B.A., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; M.A.Ed., Western Ca	
	Melissa P. Quinley (2007) Chairperson, Develo B.A., University of Pacific; M.Ed., University of Georgia	pmental Studies/First Year Seminar
	Kathleen Ross (1996) B.A., Michigan State University; M.A.Ed., Western Carolina University	
	Jonathan Wise (2007) B.A., University of North Carolina at Asheville; M.A.Ed., Western Caro	

### Index

### Α ABE. See Adult Basic Education Academic ...... 22,28,36,45,54 Advising ..... 40 Appeals ...... 35 Fresh Start ...... 32,35 Programs ..... viii Progress and Standards...... 34 Records ...... xxii,26 Suspension ...... 35 Warning...... 35 Academic Learning Center ..... xii, xxiii, 53 Accounting..... viii,xxii,100,101 A.A.S. Day ..... 101 Evening ..... 102 Course Descriptions...... 240 Level I Certificate..... 103 Level II Certificate..... 104 ADA Coordinator..... xiii,xxiii Address ..... i.vii.xix Internet ..... i,vii Administrative Offices Administrative Services...... xxii,412 College Relations ..... xxii,413,414 Continuing Education ..... 409 Instruction...... 408 Student Services ..... 410 the President ..... xxii,408 Administrative Services ...... xxii Admissions ..... xii,xxii Testing..... xxii,14 Adult Basic Education ...... xi, xxiii, 2, 15 Air Conditioning, Heating and Refrigeration Technology. viii,xxii,165 Certificate - Advanced..... 167 Certificate - Basic..... 167 Certificate - Intermediate..... 167 Course Descriptions...... 242 Diploma Day ..... 165 Evening ..... 166 Allied Health and Public Service Education...... xi,20 Anthropology ..... 244 Architecture..... 245

Arts and Sciences xi,20,219,417
Asheville Campusi,xix,xx,xxii
Associate Degree
Nursing viii,xxiii,14,57,58,220
A.A.S.
Day 59
Evening/Weekend
Course Descriptions
Nursing Bridge Option xxiii,14,60
A.A.S.
Day 61
Course Descriptions
Associate in Arts and Sciences Degree
Humanities/Fine Arts Electives 338
Social/Behavioral
Sciences Electives
Associate in Arts Degree viii,15,36,38
Curriculum Requirements 221
Associate in Arts Diploma viii
Curriculum Requirements
Pre-major Programs 224
Associate in Fine
Arts Degree viii,15,36,38
Curriculum Requirements
Pre-major Programs 224
Associate in Science Degree viii,15,36,38
Curriculum Requirements 226,229
Astronomy 250
Attendance 24,28
Audiovisual Services xxiii
Auditing Courses 33
Automation Training 250,251
Automotive viii,251
Automotive Systems
Technology viii,xxii,164,168
A.A.S.
Day 168
Evening 169
Basic Automotive Repair
Certificate 172
Course Descriptions
Diploma
Day 170
Evening
Drive-Trains Certificate
Electrical/Electronics Certificate 172
Under-Car Certificate
Azalea Building xx
A Luica Dunuing AA

### В

Baking and Pastry Arts . viii,xxiii,100,104 A.A.S
Cake Designs Certificate 105
Course Descriptions
Restaurant Desserts Certificate 106
Balancing Class Size 30
Balsam Computer Technology
Center xx,xxii
Basic Automotive Repair Certificate 172
Basic Law Enforcement
Training viii,xxiii,57,61
Certificate
Course Descriptions 273
Basic Network Administration
Certificate 146
Basic Welding Certificate I 217
Basic Welding Certificate II 217
Bed and Breakfast/Inn Management ix
Certificate 130
Biology xxiii,254
Biotechnology viii,xxiv,234
A.A.S
Course Descriptions 260
Birch Building xx,xxii
Blueprint Reading 259
Board of Trustees 407
Books xiii,20
Bookstore xiii,xxii,53
Buildings Legend xxii
Business
Administration viii,xxii,xxiii,100,107
A.A.S.
Day 107
Evening 108
Course Descriptions
Business and Hospitality Education xi,20
Business Office xiii,xxii

### С

Cabinet Making 264
Café xxii,53
Cake Designs viii
Certificate, Day 105,106
Calendar 2008-2009 xiv
Career Center xxii,xxiii,40
Career Pathways Partnership xi,xxiii
Carpentry viii,xxii,164,173
Course Descriptions 265
Diploma
Day 173
Evening 174
CCNA Preparation Certificate 146
CCNP Preparation Certificate 147
Chemistry xxiii,268
Chestnut Building xx
Child Care xxiii,53
Cisco Regional Academy xxii
cibeo itegionari ieadenijimi ini

Civil Engineering
Technology viii,xxii,164,175
A.A.S.
Day 175
Evening 176
Course Descriptions 271
CNC Programming ix
Certificate 204,205
College
Administration xxii,xxiv,1
Closing or Delayed Opening 53
Curricula
Facilities xxii,2
History 1
Location xix,3
Mission Statement 3
Programs viii
Services and Information xiii
Vision Statement
Withdrawal 31
College Relations Office xxii
College Services
College Transfer viii, xviii
Coman Student Activity Center.
See J. Herbert Coman Student
Activity Center
Communicable Disease Policy 4
Communications xxii,280
Communications Office xxii,200
Community Service xii
Community Service XI
Compensatory Education xxiii
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography &
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology viii,57,62
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology viii,57,62 Course Descriptions
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Educationxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate 181       180         Computer Engineering       180
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate 181       180         Computer Engineering       180
Compensatory Education xxiii Computed Tomography & Magnetic Resonance Imaging Technology
Compensatory Education
Compensatory Education
Compensatory EducationxxiiiComputed Tomography &Magnetic Resonance ImagingTechnologyviii,57,62Course Descriptions266Diploma63Computed Tomography TechnologyCertificateCertificate64Computer-Aided DraftingTechnologyTechnologyviii,164,177,181A.A.S.DayDay178Evening179Architectural Drafting Certificate180Computer EngineeringTechnologyTechnologyviii,164,181A.A.S.DayImagination 164181Evening181Evening181Evening181Evening183
Compensatory EducationxxiiiComputed Tomography &Magnetic Resonance ImagingTechnologyviii,57,62Course Descriptions266Diploma63Computed Tomography TechnologyCertificateCertificate64Computer-Aided DraftingTechnologyTechnologyviii,164,177,181A.A.S.DayDay178Evening179Architectural Drafting Certificate 181Certificate180Computer EngineeringTechnologyviii,164,181A.A.S.DayIsonuter EngineeringTechnology181Evening183Course Descriptions267
Compensatory Education
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate       180         Computer Engineering       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       181         Evening       183         Course Descriptions       267         PC and Network Maintenance       Certificate
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate 181       180         Computer Engineering       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       181         Corificate       183         Course Descriptions       267         PC and Network Maintenance       267         Certificate       184         Computer Information       184
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate       180         Computer Engineering       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       181         Evening       183         Course Descriptions       267         PC and Network Maintenance       Certificate
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate 181       180         Computer Engineering       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       181         Corificate       183         Course Descriptions       267         PC and Network Maintenance       267         Certificate       184         Computer Information       184
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate       180         Computer Engineering       180         Course Descriptions       267         PC and Network Maintenance       267         PC and Network Maintenance       267         PC and Network Maintenance       184         Computer Information       7echnology         Technology       viii,xxii,100,109
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate       180         Computer Engineering       180         Course Descriptions       267         PC and Network Maintenance       267         PC and Network Mai
Compensatory Education       xxiii         Computed Tomography &       Magnetic Resonance Imaging         Technology       viii,57,62         Course Descriptions       266         Diploma       63         Computed Tomography Technology       64         Computer-Aided Drafting       7echnology         Technology       viii,164,177,181         A.A.S.       Day         Day       178         Evening       179         Architectural Drafting Certificate       180         Computer Engineering       180         Course Descriptions       267         PC and Network Maintenance       267         PC and Network Maintenance       267         Certificate       184         Computer Information       184         Computer Information       184         Day       viii,xxii,100,109         A.A.S.       Day       109

Database Management	
Certificate 11	13
GIS Certificate 11	13
Microcomputer Applications	
Certificate 11	4
PC Installation and Maintenance	
Certificate 11	4
Computer Programming 28	
Computer Use and Technology Fee 2	
Conduct	-0
Classroom	24
Code of Student	
Construction	
Construction Management	
Technologyix,xxii,164,18	2/1
A.A.S	
Certificate	
Course Descriptions	
Continuing Education xi,xxiii,xxiv,2,17,1 Cooperative Education	
Corequisites	29
Corporate and Economic	
Development	
Cosmetology ix,100,11	
A.A.S	
Course Descriptions	
Diploma11	
Counseling xii,xxii,4	10
Course	
Adding	30
Dropping/Withdrawing 2	
Repetition 3	
Substitutions 2	29
Credit by Examination	
	17
High School Articulation, RAVE 1	Ι7
	15
Criminal Justice Technology ix,xxiii,57,6	34
A.A.S.	
Day 6	
Evening6	6
Course Descriptions 27	73
Culinary Technology ix, xxiii, 53, 100, 11	
A.A.S 12	20
Course Descriptions	
Cyber Crime	
-	

# D

Design Drafting 290
Developmental Disabilities
Developmental Studies xxiii,41
Digital Media Technology ix,xxii,100,121
A.A.S.
Day 121
Evening 123
Course Description 297
Digital Video Certificate 124
Interactive Multimedia
Certificate 125,126
Dining Room xxiii
Disabled Student Services xii,41
Distance Learning xii,42,54
Dogwood Building xx,xxii
Drafting 295
Drama
Drive-Trains Certificate 172
Drop/Add Classes xii,29

# E

Early Childhood ix,72
Certificate 72
Early Childhood/Teacher
Associate ix,xxiii,57,74
A.A.S
Early Childhood Associate . ix,xxiii,57,70
A.A.S 71
Economics 302
Education
Electrical 309
Electrical/Electronics
Technologyix,xxii,164,187
A.A.S.
Day 187
Evening 188
Certificate 172
Course Descriptions 309,311
Diploma 189
Electrical Wiring Certificate 190
Instrumentation and
Control Certificate 190
Electrical Wiring ix
Electronics
Electronics Engineering
Technologyix,xxii,164,190
A.A.S.
Day 191
Evening 192
Course Descriptions 311
Elm Building xx,xxi
Emergencies xiii
Emergency Medical Science ix,57,75
A.A.S
Course Descriptions 312
Emergency Medical Science
Bridge Program 77
A.A.S
Course Descriptions 312
Emergency Services Academy x

Index

Engineering 3	608
Engineering and	
Applied Technology xi,	,20
English/Communications xxii,280,281,3	316
English as a Second Language xx	kiii
Enka Campus i,xix,xxi,xx	xiv
Expenses	19
Activity Fees	19
Additional Costs	20
Computer Use and Technology Fee	20
Insurance	20
Refund Policy	21
Tuition	19

# F

Ferguson Auditorium	xxiii
Fernihurst Buildings	xx,xxiii
Film and Video Production	328
Financial Aid	xxii,44
Application	
Office	
Web Sites	
Fire Protection Technology	
A.A.S	
Certificate	
Course Descriptions	
Food Services	
Foundation Office xii	
French	
1 I CIICII	

# G

GED.See General Education Development
General Education 219
General Education Development xxiii
Preparation xi
Test Results/Transcripts xi
Test Scheduling xi
General Occupational Technology ix,236
Geographic Information Systems 330
Geography 328
Geology 328
German
GIS Certificate 113
Grade Changes xiii
For Repeated Courses 33
Grading System 31
Graduation Requirements 37
Gym xxii

# Gym

Harvey L. Haynes Corporate
Technology Training and
Conference Center xxi,xxiv
Haynes Conference Center.
See Harvey L. Haynes Corporate Tech-
nology Training and Conference Center
Health 331
Health and Physical Education xxii

Heavy Equipment and Transport
Technology ix,xxii,164,193
A.A.S
Certificate 195
Course Descriptions 332
Diploma 195
Hemlock Building xx,xxiii
History 333
Holly Library xx,xxiii
Honorary Societies 54
Honors Program 220
Hope Tax Credit 50
Hospitality Management ix,100
Certificate, Day/Evening 130
Hotel and Restaurant
Management ix, xxiii, 100, 125, 127, 128
A.A.S
Bed and Breakfast/Inn Management
Certificate 130
Course Descriptions 335
Hospitality Management Certificate
130
Humanities 339
Humanities/Fine Arts xxiii,338
Human Resources Development
Program xxiii
Human Resources
Management ix,x,xxii,100,131
A.A.S
Human Services 337
Human Services Technology/
Social Services xxiii,81
A.A.S.
Day 81
Course Descriptions 398
Hydraulics 341

# I

Independent Study 34
Individuals with Disabilities 4
Industrial Science 341
Industrial Systems
Technology ix,164,195
A.A.S.
Day 196
Evening 197
Basic Maintenance Certificate 198
Metal Fabrication Certificate 199
Infant/Toddler Care Certificate 57,73
Information Systems 270
Information Systems Security ix,100,133
A.A.S.
Day 133
Evening 134
Course Descriptions 387
Instructional Services xi,xxii
Instrumentation and
Control Certificate 190
Insurance, Student 20

Interactive Multimedia Certificate 125,126
International Applicants 17
International Student Services xii, xxii
Internet Address i,vii
Internet and Campus Network
Acceptable Use Policy 5
Intramurals xiii,54
Ivy Building xx,xxiii
J L Herbert Coman

J. Herbert Coman	
Student Activity Center	xx
Job Placement xiii,x	xiii

# L

Landscape Architecture
Course Descriptions
Laurel Building xx,xxiii
Law Enforcement Training.
See Basic Law Enforcement Technology
Learning Resources Center xii,xxiii,54
Lifetime Learning Tax Credit 50
Liston B. Ramsey Building xxiv
LRC.See Learning Resources Center
-

### Μ

Machining Technology ix,xxii,164,199
A.A.S.
Day 199
Evening
Basic Certificate
CNC Programming Certificate 204,205
Course Descriptions
Diploma
Day 202
Evening
Madison Campus i,xix,xxiv
Magnetic Resonance Imaging
Technology Certificate
Magnolia xx,xxiii
Maintenance 358
Manufacturing Certificate
Мар
Campus xx,xxi
Locator xix
Maple Building xx,xxiii
Marketing and Retailing x,xxii,100
A.A.S.
Day 136
Evening 137
Course Descriptions 354,358
Retail Marketing Certificate 138
Mathematics xxiii,346
Mechanical Engineering
Technology x,164,205
A.A.S
Course Descriptions 350
Manufacturing Certificate 207,208
Medical Coding x,xxii,100,140

Medical Laboratory
Technology x,xxiii,57,82,83
A.A.S
Course Descriptions 356
Medical Office
Administration. x,xxii,100,135,136,139
Diploma
Day 139
Evening 140
Medical Coding Certificate
Medical Sonography x,xxiii,14,57,85,87
A.A.S
Course Descriptions
Medical Transcription x,xxii,100,141
Course Descriptions
Diploma
Day 141
Evening 142
Metal Fabrication Certificate 199
Microcomputer Applications viii
Certificate 114
Mountain Tech Lodge xiii,xxiii,128
Museum of WNC History xxiii
Music

### Ν

Networking Operating Systems	362
Networking Security	x
Networking Technology x,xxii,100,	,143
A.A.S.	
Day	143
Evening	
Basic Network Administration	
Certificate	146
CCNA Preparation Certificate	146
Course Descriptions	361
RHCT Preparation Certificate	147
News and Publications	xiii
Nondiscrimination Policy	4
North Carolina Residency	. 19
Nursing	
•	

0
Office of the President xxii,408
Office Systems Technology x,xxii,100,148
A.A.S
Course Descriptions
Diploma 149
Word Processing/
Desktop Publishing Certificate. 150
Open Source Operating Systems 100

# P Parkir

-	
Parking	
Locations	xxi,55
Permits	xiii
Payments and Student Accounts	xiii
PC and Network Maintenance	<b>vii</b> i
Certificate	184

Index

Certificate114Performance Measures Report 2007. xviiiPersonnel OfficexxiiiPhilosophy373Phlebotomyx,xxiii,57,88Certificate87,88Course Descriptions368Physical Education368
Personnel Officexxiii Philosophy
Philosophy
Phlebotomyx,xxiii,57,88 Certificate
Certificate
Course Descriptions
Physical Education 368
Physical Education 368
Physical Fitness Technology 374,377
Physical Science
Physics xxiii,374
Pines Building xx,xxiii
Placement Service 55
Plant Operations Office xxii
Plastics
Political Science 376
Poplar Building xx,xxiii
Practical Nursing x,xxiii,14,57,88
Course Descriptions
Diploma
Pre-major Articulation
Agreements 233,234
Prefix Index
Prerequisites 29
President's List
President's Office xxii,408
Privacy of Student Records 26
Professional Crafts: Sculpture
Proficiency Examination 16
Psychology 377
Publications xiii
0

### Q

Quality Points 32
-------------------

# R

Radiography x,xxiii,14,57,90
A.A.S
Course Descriptions
Ramsey Building.
See Liston B. Ramsey Building
Reading 383
Real Estate x,xxii,100,150
Certificate 152
Course Descriptions
Real Estate Appraisal x,xxii,100,150
Certificate 151
Course Descriptions 382
Receiving xxii
Recreation Center xxii,55
Recruiter xxii
Reenrollment
Registration xii,xxii
Religion
Research and Planning Office xxii
Residency 19
Resort and Spa Management x,100,151
A.A.S
Course Descriptions 386

Restaurant Desserts viii
Retail Marketing Certificate 138
RHCT Preparation Certificate 147
Rhododendron Building xx,xxiii
Rights of Students 25

### S

0
Scholarships 49
Security xiii,55
Security Office xxii
Simpson Administration Building.
See Thomas W. Simpson
Administration Building
Small Business Center/
Business Incubator
Smith-McDowell House Museum xx,xxiii
Snack Bar xxii
Social/Behavioral Sciences 389
Social Work 398
Sociology 390
Sonography 392
Spanish
Student
Academic Records xii
Accounts xiii
Activities xii
Appeal Policy
Conduct 22
Housing
Rights
Student Activity Center xx,xxii
Student Government Association xxii
Student Records and Registration xii,xxii
Substance Abuse 387
Sunnicrest xx,xxiii
Surgical Technology x,xxiii,14,57,92
A.A.S
Course Descriptions 397
Diploma
Surgical Technology Bridge Program. 95
A.A.S
Surveying Technology x,xxiii,164,208
A.A.S.
Day 208
Evening
Civil/Surveying CAD Certificate
Day 211
Evening
Course Descriptions
Surveying Fundamentals Certificate
Day 211
Suspension
Reenrollment 35
Sycamore Building xx,xxiii
T
Т
Technology Commercialization
commercialization

Center..... xxi,xxiv

Therapeutic Massage x,100,154 A.A.S
Diploma 156
Thomas W. Simpson Administration
Building xx,xxii
Transcripts xii
Codes 32
Transfer
Advising xii,xxiii,40
Credit xii,15
to A-B Tech xii,15
to Senior Institution xii,38
Tuition 19
Additional Costs 20
Refund Procedure 21
Tutoring xiii,42

### U

Under-Car Certificate 1	73
-------------------------	----

### V

Veterans	xii,xxii
Educational Benefits	50,51,52
Representative	xii,xxii
Veterinary Medical	
Technology	x,xxiii,57,97
A.A.S., Day/Evening	97
Course Descriptions	399
Video Conference Center	xxiii
Virtual Campus	54
Visiting the Campus	xii

W
Web Classes 54
Web Technologies x,100,157
A.A.S.
Day 157
Evening 159
Course Descriptions 402
Web Designer Certificate 160
Web Programmer Certificate 160
Welding Technology x,xxii,164,213
A.A.S.
Day 212,213
Evening 214
Basic Welding Certificate I 217
Basic Welding Certificate II 217
Course Descriptions 404

WIA.See Workforce Investment Act

Desktop Publishing ...... xxii,100 Certificate, Day/Evening ...... 150

Diploma

Withdrawal

Word Processing/

### 429

The primary accreditor of Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College is the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools located at 1866 Southern Lane, Decatur, GA 30033-4097, telephone 404.679.4500. Inquiries about the College's accreditation status only may be obtained by contacting this organization.

14,000 copies were printed March 2008 at a cost of \$1.67 each. This catalog is printed on recycled paper. Produced by the Communications Office of Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College.

Equal Opportunity Educational Institution